## Central Government Supply Estimates 2009-10

Main Supply Estimates

18 June 2009

# **Central Government Supply Estimates 2009–10**

Main Supply Estimates

for the year ending 31 March 2010

Presented by Command of Her Majesty
Ordered by the House of Commons
to be printed 18 June 2009

#### © Crown Copyright 2009

The text in this document (excluding the Royal Arms and other departmental or agency logos) may be reproduced free of charge in any format or medium providing it is reproduced accurately and not used in a misleading context. The material must be acknowledged as Crown copyright and the title of the document specified.

Where we have identified any third party copyright material you will need to obtain permission from the copyright holders concerned.

For any other use of this material please write to: Office of Public Sector Information Information Policy Team Kew, Richmond Surrey TW9 4DU

e-mail: licensing@opsi.gov.uk

ISBN: 978-0-1029-5976-5

#### **HM** Treasury contacts

This report can be found on the Treasury website at:

#### hm-treasury.gov.uk

For general enquiries about HM Treasury and its work, contact:

Correspondence and Enquiry Unit HM Treasury I Horse Guards Road London SWIA 2HQ

Tel: 020 7270 4558 Fax: 020 7270 4861

E-mail: public.enquiries@hm-treasury.gov.uk

This and other government documents can be found on the Internet at:

#### www.official-documents.gov.uk

Printed on at least 75% recycled paper. When you have finished with it please recycle it again.

PU794

Printed by The Stationery Office 06/09

## **Contents**

		Page
Section 1	Introduction	3
Section 2	Format of resource-based Supply Estimates	5
Section 3	Parliamentary procedure	9
Section 4	Summary of Supply Estimates	13
Section 5	Individual Main Estimates	
	Department for Children, Schools and Families	23
	Teachers' Pension Scheme (England & Wales)	41
	Office for Standards in Education, Children's	53
	Services and Skills	
	Department of Health	63
	National Health Service Pension Scheme	85
	Food Standards Agency	97
	Department for Transport	107
	Office of Rail Regulation	127
	Department for Innovation, Universities and Skills	139
	<b>Department for Communities and Local Government</b>	159
	Home Office	179
	<b>Charity Commission</b>	195
	Ministry of Justice	205
	Ministry of Justice: Judicial Pensions Scheme	223
	United Kingdom Supreme Court	235
	Northern Ireland Court Service	245
	The National Archives	257
	The Crown Prosecution Service	269
	Serious Fraud Office	281
	<b>HM Procurator General and Treasury Solicitor</b>	293
	<b>Revenue and Customs Prosecutions Office</b>	305
	Ministry of Defence	315
	Armed Forces Retired Pay, Pensions etc	339
	Foreign and Commonwealth Office	351
	Department for International Development	367
	<b>Department for International Development: Overseas</b>	379
	Superannuation	
	<b>Department of Energy and Climate Change</b>	393
	Office of Gas and Electricity Markets	409
	Department for Business, Enterprise and Regulatory Reform	421
	IJK Trade & Investment	439

TREASUI 18 June 20	RY CHAMBERS 009	STEPHEN TIMMS
Table 2	Supply Estimates by department and Request for Resources	14
Table 1	Summary of Supply provision, 2009–10 and comparison with previous years	3
List of tab	les	
	House of Commons: Members	753
	House of Lords	743
	the Health Service Commissioner for England	
	Office of the Parliamentary Commissioner for Administration and	731
	Central Office of Information	721
	National School of Government	711
	Cabinet Office: Civil Superannuation	699
	Security and Intelligence Agencies	687
	Cabinet Office	673
	Crown Estate Office	663
	Government Actuary's Department	651
	The Statistics Board	641
	National Savings and Investments	631
	HM Revenue and Customs	617
	HM Treasury	601
	Northern Ireland Office	587
	Government Equalities Office	573
	Department for Work and Pensions	547
	Department for Culture, Media and Sport	529
	Water Services Regulation Authority	517
	Department for Environment, Food and Rural Affairs	499
	Postal Services Commission	487
	Office of Fair Trading	475
	UKAEA pension schemes  Export Credits Guarantee Department	451 463
	IIKAFA nancian schamas	151

## Section 1. Introduction

- 1. Supply Estimates are the means by which the Government seeks authority from Parliament for its own spending each year. The Main Estimates start this process and are presented to Parliament at around the start of the financial year to which they relate. Detailed departmental Estimates are presented to Parliament by the Treasury and a Supplementary Budgetary Information publication is presented alongside the Main Estimates to provide read-across between the figures in Main Estimates and departmental reports.
- 2. The format of resource-based Supply Estimates is described in detail in **Section 2**: **Section 3** describes the way in which Parliament considers the Supply Estimates; **Section 4** summarises the important voted elements of the Estimate; and **Section 5** consists of individual departmental Estimates themselves.

## 2009–10 Main Supply Estimates

- 3. The total resource expenditure, for which authority is sought in the 2009–10 Main Estimates, is £484.3 billion. This spending is consistent with the Government's plans for public expenditure as a whole, as set out in Public Expenditure: Statistical Analyses 2009 (CM 7630). Further information is contained in the Departmental Reports. The introductory note to each Estimate contains cross-reference to the location of material in the reports, where relevant.
- 4. The total forecast outturn for Supply expenditure in 2008–09 is £507.6 billion. Resources sought through Supply for 2009–10 are £23.4 billion lower than the forecast outturn for 2008–09.

## Table 1 Summary of Supply provision sought, current year and comparison with previous years

			£ million
	2009-10	2008-09 Forecast	2007-08
	Provision	outturn	Outturn
Gross resource	548,898	569,390	494,580
Less Operating appropriations in aid	-64,616	-61,786	-59,860
Net resource requirement	484,282	507,604	434,720
Capital	65,157	117,799	25,746
Less Non-operating appropriations in aid	-8,798	-10,480	-10,313
Accruals to cash adjustments	-54,605	-109,875	-55,820
Net cash requirement	486,035	505,048	394,334

- 5. Table 2 in Section 4 shows: the net resource requirement for each Request for Resources (RfR) and the net cash requirements sought for each Estimate in 2009–10; the total provision and forecast outturn for 2008–09; and the outturn for 2007–08.
- 6. The 2009–10 Main Estimates are presented in four volumes. This volume covers the main central government departments. Three separate booklets are being presented to Parliament by the House of Commons (HC 515), the National Audit Office (HC 513) and the Electoral Commission (HC 525).

# Section 2. Format of Resource-based Supply Estimates

- 1. This section explains the format of Main Estimates. The format of Supplementary Estimates will be described in their introductory pages when they are published during the course of the year.
- 2. A total of 54 Main Estimates are presented for 2009–10 within this booklet. There is a single resource-based Estimate for each department (including those for the House of Commons, the National Audit Office and the Electoral Commission) and separate Estimates are produced for those public service pension schemes having their own resource accounts.

#### **Structure**

- 3. Each detailed departmental Estimate is accompanied by explanatory notes containing basic information intended to put the Estimate into context, including a general description of the expenditure involved; an explanation of the Accounting Officer responsibilities for the Estimate; and an indication of any important features or related Estimates, such as those for public service pension schemes.
- 4. The core elements which consist of the sums and services to be voted in each resource-based Main Supply Estimate are produced in a standard format.

### Part I 5. Part I of resource Estimates contains the following key facts:

- (i) the net provision sought (i.e. the amount of expenditure in resource terms and the net cash requirement for the coming financial year);
- (ii) a formal description of the services to be financed from each Request for Resource (RfR) in the Estimate, known as its Ambit. The Ambit clearly indicates the scope of the expenditure to be financed from each RfR including, where appropriate, associated non-cash items;
- (iii) the department that will account for the Estimate; and
- (iv) any amounts, resources and cash, that have already been allocated to the department in the Vote on Account.
- 6. The net resources required, appropriations in aid totals (operating and non-operating), net cash requirement and the Ambit will be reproduced in the Appropriation Act, which provides the statutory authority for the expenditure. No expenditure may be financed from the Estimate which is in excess of the net totals shown, or which is not covered by the Ambit. Ambits must be kept under review to ensure that they properly describe the purposes for which expenditure is intended to be incurred.
- 7. The Ambit in Part I of the Estimate must be clearly descriptive of the functions to be carried out by the department as should the descriptions attaching to individual sections within an RfR in the Part II: Subhead detail. However, the title of each RfR should be objective-based in order to provide a link with Schedule 5 of the resource account whose purpose is to inform users of the accounts as to how resources have been divided between the department's objectives.

- Parts II and III 8. The following two parts of the resource-based Estimate provide a further breakdown of the income and expenditure for which approval is being sought.
  - 9. The **Part II** subhead detail table is in a tabular or matrix format.
  - 10. Each resource Estimate is split into one or more Requests for Resources (RfRs), each relating to one of the main aims or functions of the department. Each RfR shows a breakdown of expenditure in accordance with the following spending control framework classifications, which in turn are classified according to spending sectors as appropriate:

#### **Spending in Departmental Expenditure Limits**

Central Government spending Support for Local Authorities

#### **Spending in Annually Managed Expenditure**

Central Government spending Support for Local Authorities

#### Non-Budget

- 11. Beneath these levels, each RfR may contain one or more functional lines (sections), as necessary.
- 12. The individual resource items within the RfR sections are the "subheads" against which the Treasury will require the expenditure to be accounted. Departments may not redistribute sums shown for resources between sections, or into administration spend within sections, without the agreement of the Treasury, which (as long as the total gross and net amounts voted by Parliament are not exceeded) may sanction the use of savings in one section or subhead to meet excess resource expenditure in another; a process known as "virement". This discretion will not be used in cases where the proposed reallocation is thought to be of such importance or so great a departure from the original Estimate that it should be brought specifically before Parliament by means of a Revised or Supplementary Estimate.
- 13. Resource expenditure may not be vired between RfRs. Such transfers always require a Revised or Supplementary Estimate.
- 14. The different types of expenditure within the Estimate are shown in the vertical breakdown of the table. Columns 1 to 6 show all voted resource expenditure scored on an accruals basis. Columns 1 and 2 show direct expenditure by the department and its agencies and other bodies within the resource accounting boundary. Column 3 shows grants and transfers to bodies outside the department's accounting boundary, including grants to persons. All of these three columns include amounts in respect of the current consumption of assets, but do not include the amounts associated with the acquisition of capital items.
- 15. Operating appropriations in aid (A in A) income that is offset against gross resource spend – are shown in column 5. The total of the A in A amounts identified against each RfR line are subject to parliamentary control. Appropriations in aid are deducted from the total of gross resource expenditure shown in column 4 to give a net total amount (Column 6). The identified net totals against each RfR are also subject to parliamentary control.

- 16. Columns 7 and 8 show the non-resource elements of the Estimate and are also scored on an accruals basis. Column 7 shows forecast capital acquisitions and Column 8 shows forecast appropriations in aid, which relate to non-operating cost items such as income from the disposal of fixed assets. The total amount of non-operating A in A for the department will be subject to parliamentary control.
- 17. Unlike resource expenditure, gross capital provision may be vired between RfRs with the agreement of the Treasury.
- 18. The final two columns of the Estimate show net total resource figures for the two prior years. These figures are for comparative purposes and are adjusted as far as possible to be consistent with the Estimate format for the coming year.
- 19. A detailed explanation of the reconciliation between the net resource total and the net cash requirement is shown in the second section of Part II. Capital expenditure is not directly voted by Parliament, but the cash required to finance capital expenditure has to be provided. This therefore forms part of the cash requirement, which means that net capital expenditure is added to the net resource total. Other non-cash items, which were included in the resource budget, are then removed, and the cash effects of various adjustments relating to working capital changes (stock, debtors and creditors) and changes in provisions are also reflected. An adjustment may also be required to identify any excess cash to be surrendered as CFERs, where a department would otherwise have a negative cash requirement.
- 20. The net effect of these changes results in the identification of the department's Net Cash Requirement, which is the amount of cash required from the Consolidated Fund in the year in question for the department to carry out its business as specified in the Ambit and is also subject to parliamentary control.
- 21. **Part III** of the Estimate shows the extra receipts payable to the Consolidated Fund. This seeks to notify Parliament of the department's forecast of surplus income not appropriated in aid and extra cash receipts to be paid directly to the Consolidated Fund and not retained by the department. Amounts are consequently shown both for forecast income and forecast cash receipts. Prior year data analysed by income and cash receipts are also shown.

## Other statements and notes

- 22. Resource Estimates are accompanied by a Forecast Operating Cost Statement, reflecting the format of the outturn Operating Cost Statement to be included in the departmental resource accounts. There are also two reconciliation tables; one showing the reconciliation of the resource Estimate, to the accounts and to budgets; and another showing the reconciliation of the capital Estimate and the budget. These tables will also include expenditure by, and income received in, the department, which is not voted by Parliament. The Estimates are accompanied by notes providing additional information to Parliament about the specific nature of the department's plans, details of grants in aid, changes in accounting policies, etc.
- 23. The Estimates and supporting statements and notes provide an explanation of the expenditure that the Government proposes to finance from funds made available by Parliament. As before, further information can be provided to Select Committees through their consideration of Estimates, or to the whole House through debates.

#### **Contingent liabilities**

24. The Notes to each Estimate include details, where appropriate, of any contingent liabilities in force, which, if they matured, would involve the voting of additional expenditure through the Estimate.

#### **Appropriations in Aid**

- 25. A Treasury Minute, as described in the Government Resources and Accounts Act 2000, has today been laid before Parliament directing that certain income specified in the Estimates may be applied as appropriations in aid of resources authorised by Parliament to be used for the service of the year ending 31 March 2010. The source of all types of income to be appropriated in aid is explained in an analysis in the form of a Note to each Estimate which provides a breakdown of forecast Appropriations in Aid (A in A) for 2009–10 and comparison with the two prior years. Each table distinguishes, where appropriate, between operating A in A and non-operating A in A (the latter mainly the proceeds from asset sales).
- 26. Each Note to the Estimate includes comprehensive A in A footnotes ordered so that resource A in A items are listed first followed by non-operating A in A items. Failure to include a relevant item in the footnote would mean that the income in question could not be applied as A in A.

## Symbols

27. For convenience the symbols used throughout departmental Estimates are reproduced below.

#### Public Expenditure:

- Φ Income receipts which are classified as negative resource in DEL or negative DEL in respect of income from capital receipts including assets sales and which are, exceptionally, surrendered to the Consolidated Fund as extra receipts rather than taken on to the Estimate as appropriations in aid
- △ Income receipts which are classified as negative in Resource Budget: AME or negative AME in respect of income from capital receipts including asset sales and which are, exceptionally, surrendered direct to the Consolidated Fund as extra receipts rather than taken on to the Estimate as appropriations in aid
- Extra receipts which are classified as 'Non-budget' and are surrendered direct to the Consolidated Fund as extra receipts

Accounting and audit arrangements for grants in aid and certain subscriptions, etc, to international organisations:

- ▼ The accounts of this body are audited by the Comptroller and Auditor General and presented to Parliament
- ♦ The accounts of this body are audited by auditors appointed by the Secretary of State (or Ministers) and presented to Parliament. The books and accounts are also open to inspection by the Comptroller and Auditor General
- ♠ The accounts of this body are audited by auditors appointed by the Secretary of State (or Ministers) and presented to Parliament.

#### **Publication date**

28. The Government aims to present the Main Estimates shortly after the Budget, which normally takes place during March or early April each year.

## **Supplementary Budgetary Information**

29. Alongside Main Estimates, the Treasury publishes a Supplementary Budgetary Information publication. This publication contains tables giving the important readacross between Estimates and departmental reports for each departmental Estimate.

# Section 3. Parliamentary Procedure

- 1. Parliament's consideration of the Supply Estimates is part of its Supply procedure, by which it approves the Government's requests for resources and cash. The process consists of a number of stages:
  - (i) the Government requests certain provision;
  - (ii) to support each request, information is provided about what resources and total cash will be required and who will be responsible for accounting for the provision;
  - (iii) Parliament considers these requests, investigates some more fully and may choose to debate one or more of them;
  - (iv) if Parliament votes in favour of the requests it passes an Act to authorise the resources and make cash available from the Consolidated Fund:
  - (v) to enhance its control, Parliament gives legislative force to the Ambits of the Estimates which specify the purposes for which the provision may be spent; and
  - (vi) after expenditure, both resources and cash, has been incurred it is audited and accounted for to check that the amounts and purposes approved by Parliament have not been exceeded.
- 2. This process extends over a period of more than two years, starting before the financial year in which expenditure is to be incurred and ending over twelve months after that year has ended. At any one time Parliament may be considering expenditure that relates to more than one financial year.

#### **Supply Procedure**

- 3. Under long-established constitutional practice it is for the Crown (the Government) to demand money, the House of Commons to grant it and the House of Lords to assent to the grant.
- 4. Parliament gives statutory authority for both the use of resources and for funds to be drawn from the Consolidated Fund (the Government's general bank account at the Bank of England) to meet most expenditure by government departments and certain related bodies by Acts of Parliament known as Consolidated Fund Acts and Appropriation Acts. Parliamentary procedure leading to the passing of these Acts is known as "Supply procedure". Specific provision is made available under the Acts only for a specified financial year (although an individual Act may authorise Supply for separate Estimates from different financial years).

#### **Vote on Account**

5. Because Parliament does not normally approve the Main Estimates until around the middle of July the process begins with the Votes on Account to provide provision for the early months of the financial year. These are normally presented to Parliament in the previous November, along with the winter Supplementary Estimates. In general they will seek for the coming financial year 45 per cent of the amounts, resources and cash, authorised to date in the current year.

#### **Main Estimates**

6. Around the turn of the new financial year the Treasury presents to Parliament the Main Estimates with supporting statements and notes. Part I of each Estimate forms the basis of a Supply Resolution, which is normally voted on by the House of Commons before the end of June. An Appropriation Bill is then brought in and passed before Parliament rises for the Summer Recess.

## Appropriation Acts

- 7. The resulting Appropriation Act authorises departments to use resources and spend cash up to the amounts requested in the Main Supply Estimates as amended by any Revised Estimates, or added to by summer Supplementary Estimates. The Act not only gives parliamentary authority for total resources requested to be used and cash to be issued from the Consolidated Fund but also limits the way in which the resources can be used by prescribing how the overall sum is to be appropriated to particular RfRs in order to finance specified services.
- 8. Since 2004–05 there have been two Appropriation Acts per year. This year the first Act (the spring Appropriation Act) will have been presented in March 2009 appropriating the Supplementaries from 2008–09 and any Statement of Excesses for 2007–08. The second Act (the summer Appropriation Act) will be presented before the end of July, appropriating the Main Estimates 2009–10.

#### Revised Estimates

9. Revised Estimates may be presented to replace the original Estimate before the Supply Resolution is voted on. They either reduce the provision sought in the original Estimate, or vary the way in which it is to be allocated.

## **Supplementary Estimates**

10. The Government may decide to ask Parliament for additional resources and/or cash during the year. Supplementary Supply Estimates, where necessary, are usually presented in June (summer), November (winter) and February (spring). Following any Estimates Day debates and the vote on the necessary Supply Resolution, formal statutory authority for extra funds is provided by an Appropriation Act in March (following presentation of Spring Supplementary Estimates and Statement of Excesses) covering winter and spring Supplementaries and appropriating Supply in respect of any Excess Votes relating to the previous year.

#### Contingencies Fund

- 11. There is also a cash-based Contingencies Fund, which may be used to finance urgent cash expenditure in anticipation of parliamentary approval of Estimates. Total advances outstanding at any one time must not exceed 2 per cent of the previous year's total cash Supply provision. Drawings on the Fund are repaid when Parliament has voted the additional cash (together with any associated resource consumption).
- 12. Supply Estimates are based upon both consumption of resources and cash and parliamentary control applies to both.

## Accounts and audit

- 13. Provision is made within resources for commitments entered into but which may not mature for payment within the financial year. The net cash requirement provides for all payments, which are due within the financial year relating to continuing services whether or not they relate to consumption of resources within the year and takes account of the cash receipts associated with A in A income.
- 14. After the end of the financial year each department and public service pension scheme prepares a resource account comprising a set of schedules and statements, the most significant of which for parliamentary control of Estimates is the Statement of Parliamentary Supply, which compares outturn with estimate for both resource expenditure and the net cash requirement.
- 15. Each resource account is audited and a certificate and report on the account is produced by the Comptroller and Auditor General. The account and the Comptroller and Auditor General's certificate and report are then laid before the House of Commons in the winter following the end of the financial year to which they relate.

- 16. The accounting and audit arrangements for some expenditure including grants in aid and certain subscriptions to international organisations are different from those for most expenditure. These exceptions are indicated by a common set of symbols in all departmental Estimates where they apply (see Section 2).
- 17. Under the National Audit Act 1983 the Comptroller and Auditor General also carries out value for money studies of department's expenditure. The Public Accounts Committee's examination of departments in these studies substantially enhances the accountability provided through the resource accounts.

#### **Excess Votes**

- 18. If expenditure on any RfR or the net cash requirement for an Estimate exceeds the final voted provision for the year, the excess will appear in the Statement of Parliamentary Supply in the department's resource account and will be reported to the Public Accounts Committee by the Comptroller and Auditor General. Subject to that report, the necessary provision is sought in an Excess Vote. The Treasury presents a Statement of Excesses to Parliament, usually in February of the following financial year, at the same time as spring Supplementary Estimates. Funds, either resources, cash or both, are then voted in March (i.e. 11 months after the end of the financial year to which they relate). They are then appropriated in the spring Appropriation Act.
- 19. Parliament's consideration of individual Estimates is primarily a task for select committees concerned with the activities and expenditure of particular departments. When examining individual Main or Supplementary Estimates, a committee may decide to ask the department for more information about some aspects and examine Ministers and officials about particular areas of expenditure. A committee's conclusions often take the form of a report, which is printed by the House.

#### Parliamentary debate

- 20. The House of Commons has the opportunity to debate and vote on individual Estimates on three Estimates Days in each parliamentary session. When this happens the debate is generally informed by a report from the relevant select committee. The time available in Estimates Days is allocated on the advice of the Liaison Committee whose membership includes the chairmen of the departmental select committees. In addition the Government may make some extra time available for debates on special Supplementary Estimates.
- 21. Proceedings on Consolidated Fund Bills are formal, i.e. not open to debate.

#### **Parliamentary Timetable**

- 22. As already stated, since 2004–05 there have been two Appropriation Bills per session (prior to this there had been only one Appropriation Bill per session): one in March, following spring Supplementary Estimates, and one in July following Main (and any summer Supplementary and Revised Estimates). Given the additional time that is necessary to produce an Appropriation Bill following the spring Supplementary Estimates Standing Order No. 55 of the House of Commons was amended to extend the time that must elapse between presentation of the Estimates and the ensuing vote to authorise spending from 7 clear days to 14 days.
- 23. The Government aims to give Select Committees advance proof copies of Supplementary Estimates ahead of presentation, although this may not always be possible. In practice, some 2-4 weeks are usually available for select committees to examine Supplementaries on the occasions when they are presented. This period is necessarily shorter if there are any late or Revised Supplementaries.

- 24. Parliament's consideration of Estimates is therefore generally concentrated in three periods:
  - (i) April-July for Main Estimates and June-July for summer Supplementaries and Revised Estimates, including any Estimates Day debates, followed by the Summer Appropriation Act;
  - (ii) November-December for winter Supplementaries, the Vote on Account and any associated debates, followed by a Consolidated Fund Act;
  - (iii) February-March for spring Supplementaries and any associated debates, also followed by the Spring Appropriation Act.

## Consolidated Fund standing services

- 25. Parliament has passed statutes that authorise certain expenditure to be charged to the Consolidated Fund and not be subject to the annual Supply procedure. These "Consolidated Fund standing services" include payments to the National Loans Fund to service the National Debt, most payments to the European Communities, Her Majesty's Civil List and the salaries and pensions of certain people who are constitutionally independent of the Executive. These include the Speaker of the House of Commons, the Comptroller and Auditor General, United Kingdom members of the European Parliament and the judiciary.
- 26. Where appropriate Consolidated Fund standing services are included within departmental resource accounts and budgets and are subject to the public expenditure controls described in **Section 2**.

# **Section 4. Summary of Supply Estimates**

1. Table 2 summarises the 2009–10 Main Supply Estimates presented to Parliament. It shows the net resources for each RfR and the net cash requirements sought for each Estimate in 2009–10, the total provision and forecast outturn based upon resource accounts for 2008–09 and the outturn on an equivalent basis for 2007–08.

Table 2 Supply Estimates by department and request for resources

				£'000
	2009-10	2009-10 2008-09†		2007-08
	Provision	Provision	Forecast outturn	Outturn
Department for Children, Schools and Families  RfR 1: To help build a competitive economy and inclusive society by: creating opportunities for everyone to develop their learning; releasing potential in people to make the most of themselves; and achieving excellence in standards of education and levels of	53,443,016	49,903,085	49,481,016	47,087,778
skills RfR 2: Promoting the physical, intellectual and social development of babies and young children through Sure Start, Early Years Provision and Childcare	1,837,715	1,760,994	1,714,983	1,632,258
RfR 3: Tackling child poverty and social exclusion by helping vulnerable children and young people, and their families, to break the cycle of deprivation and disadvantage through the Children's Fund	-	-	-	123,069
Net resource requirement: Net cash requirement	55,280,731 55,333,366	51,664,079 51,722,338	51,195,999 51,267,760	48,843,105 48,653,828
Teachers' Pension Scheme (England & Wales)	10.246.261	11 127 705	10.012.620	10 (07 745
RfR 1: Teachers' pensions  Net resource requirement;  Net cash requirement	10,346,361 10,346,361 2,200,492	11,137,785 11,137,785 1,815,278	10,913,639 10,913,639 1,806,003	10,697,745 10,697,745 1,484,786
Office for Standards in Education, Children's Services and Skills RfR 1: Serving the interests of children and young people, parents, adult learners, employers and the wider community in England by promoting improvement in the quality of education, skills and young people's care through independent inspection, regulation and reporting	178,385	212,435	200,540	213,166
Net resource requirement‡ Net cash requirement	178,385 180,151	212,435 219,666	200,540 200,275	213,166 213,293
Department of Health RfR 1: Securing health care for those who need it. RfR 2: Securing social care and child protection for those who need it and, at national level, protecting, promoting and improving the nation's health	78,757,815 3,294,837	72,193,618 3,459,915	72,035,370 2,871,046	68,925,888 3,628,216
RfR 3: Office of the Independent Regulator for NHS Foundation Trusts  Net resource requirement:  Net cash requirement	16,097 <b>82,068,749</b> <b>81,598,486</b>	15,924 <b>75,669,457</b> <b>74,737,234</b>	15,673 74,922,089 74,002,530	13,507 <b>72,567,611</b> <b>68,679,785</b>
National Health Service Pension Scheme RfR 1: National Health Service Pension Scheme	12,526,645	14,071,096	13,387,349	10,174,416
Net resource requirement: Net cash requirement	12,526,645 1	14,071,096 1	13,387,349 1	10,174,416
Food Standards Agency RfR 1: Protecting and promoting public health in relation to food Net resource requirement:	134,370 <b>134,370</b>	137,339 <b>137,339</b>	132,854 <b>132,854</b>	149,900 <b>149,900</b>
Net cash requirement	132,313	143,681	133,930	147,010
Department for Transport  RfR 1: Transport that works for everyone  Net resource requirement  Net cash requirement	15,630,092 15,630,092 13,258,651	15,906,930 <b>15,906,930</b> <b>12,560,157</b>	15,760,206 15,760,206 12,374,612	16,115,669 <b>16,115,669</b> <b>13,244,963</b>
Office of Rail Regulation RfR 1: To create a better railway for passengers and freight, and better value for public	2	3	3	2
funding authorities though independent, fair and effective regulation  Net resource requirement:  Net cash requirement	2	3 1,320	3 797	2 4,546

Department for Innovation, Universities and Skills

The National Archives

Table 2 Supply Estimates by department and request for resources

				£'000
	2009-10 Provision	2008-Provision	-09† Forecast outturn	2007-08 Outturn
RfR 1: To help build a competitive economy by: creating opportunities for everyone to develop their learning and skills and creating excellence in science, research and	15,871,729	15,195,661	15,083,011	14,310,347
innovation.  RfR 2: Increasing Scientific excellence in the UK and maximising its contribution to	3,584,149	3,803,436	3,604,748	3,168,964
society.  Net resource requirement: Net cash requirement	19,455,878 22,056,816	18,999,097 21,502,901	18,687,759 20,834,882	17,479,311 19,399,545
<b>Department for Communities and Local Government</b> RfR 1: Improving the quality of life by creating thriving, inclusive and sustainable	12,663,852	11,776,897	10,877,620	10,835,602
communities in all regions RfR 2: Providing for effective devolved decision making within a national framework	26,080,222	25,510,463	25,361,060	23,540,214
Net resource requirement‡ Net cash requirement	38,744,074 38,741,496	37,287,360 38,075,623	36,238,680 36,283,310	34,375,816 34,371,779
Home Office RfR 1: Working together to protect the public Net resource requirement‡ Net cash requirement	10,451,669 <b>10,451,669</b> <b>10,600,665</b>	10,142,466 <b>10,142,466</b> <b>10,397,827</b>	9,723,995 <b>9,723,995</b> <b>9,942,962</b>	9,442,027 <b>9,442,027</b> <b>9,332,492</b>
Charity Commission  RfR 1: Giving the public confidence in the integrity of charity  Net resource requirement‡  Net cash requirement	30,219 30,219 29,819	32,422 32,422 32,372	32,422 32,422 32,370	32,575 32,575 30,746
Ministry of Justice RfR 1: To promote the development of a modern, fair, cost effective and efficient system	9,180,413	10,348,237	10,110,217	9,139,498
of justice for all  RfR 2: Overseeing the effective operation of the devolution settlement in Scotland and	26,313,658	24,870,525	24,870,525	24,623,988
representing the interests of Scotland within the UK Government RfR 3: To support the Secretary of State in discharging his role of representing Wales in the UK Government, representing the UK Government in Wales and ensuring the smooth	12,784,601	12,375,586	12,025,196	11,831,069
working of the devolution settlement in Wales  Net resource requirement:  Net cash requirement			47,005,938 46,422,255	
Ministry of Justice: Judicial Pensions Scheme RfR 1: Judicial Pensions Scheme Net resource requirement‡ Net cash requirement	67,036 <b>67,036</b> 1	62,949 <b>62,949</b> 1	59,393 <b>59,393</b>	41,172 <b>41,172</b> <b>1</b>
United Kingdom Supreme Court RfR 1: To support the efficient and effective administration of the UK Supreme Court and the provision of appropriate support to the Judicial Committee of the Privy Council.	2,040	-	-	-
Net resource requirement‡ Net cash requirement	2,040 387	- -	-	-
Northern Ireland Court Service RfR 1: Supporting the effective and efficient administration of justice in Northern Ireland	127,025	145,514	138,267	130,966
Net resource requirement; Net cash requirement	127,025 115,085	145,514 138,763	138,267 130,117	130,966 117,847

## Table 2 Supply Estimates by department and request for resources

				£'000
	2009-10	2008-09†		2007-08
	Provision	Provision	Forecast outturn	Outturn
RfR 1: Promoting the study of the past in order to inform the present and the future by selecting, preserving and making publicly available public records of historical value and by encouraging high standards of care and public access for archives of historical value outside the public records and leading on UK information management re-use policy, spreading best practice, setting standards and ensuring compliance across the public sector and managing Crown and Parliamentary copyright and delivering cost effective publishing services and advice across government	48,730	47,704	45,160	43,202
Net resource requirement‡ Net cash requirement	48,730 39,079	47,704 41,053	45,160 40,449	43,202 38,551
Crown Prosecution Service  RfR 1: To bring offenders to justice, recover proceeds of crime, improve services to victims and witnesses and promote confidence by firm and fair decision making and presentation of cases in court.	637,995	648,032	632,212	632,878
Net resource requirement‡ Net cash requirement	637,995 636,453	648,032 646,529	632,212 623,277	632,878 627,039
Serious Fraud Office RfR 1: Reducing fraud and the cost of fraud and delivering justice and the rule of law Net resource requirement:	38,932 <b>38,932</b>	56,325 <b>56,325</b>	52,855 <b>52,855</b>	56,024 <b>56,024</b>
Net cash requirement	40,788	58,039	53,553	57,926
HM Procurator General and Treasury Solicitor RfR 1: Providing comprehensive and competitive legal services to government departments and publicly funded bodies	13,630	15,472	15,106	16,144
Net resource requirement‡ Net cash requirement	13,630 15,346	15,472 17,131	15,106 15,593	16,144 10,219
Revenue and Customs Prosecutions Office RfR 1: The effective and efficient prosecution of cases in accordance with the Code for Crown Prosecutors	36,072	36,397	32,720	31,016
Net resource requirement‡ Net cash requirement	36,072 36,072	36,397 36,397	32,720 34,720	31,016 32,709
Ministry of Defence RfR 1: Provision of defence capability RfR 2: Operations and Peace-Keeping RfR 3: War Pensions and Allowances, etc Net resource requirement‡ Net cash requirement	35,832,815 2,872,089 1,023,706 39,728,610 37,746,164	34,637,300 3,467,762 1,015,090 <b>39,120,152</b> <b>36,551,725</b>	34,535,542 3,326,015 1,014,365 38,875,922 36,106,125	32,415,316 2,196,037 1,014,130 35,625,483 32,787,454
Armed Forces retired pay, pensions etc RfR 1: Armed Forces retired pay, pensions etc Net resource requirement‡ Net cash requirement	5,700,315 <b>5,700,315</b> <b>1,996,079</b>	5,869,367 <b>5,869,367</b> <b>1,867,960</b>	5,783,851 <b>5,783,851</b> <b>1,834,255</b>	5,479,274 5,479,274 1,733,532
Foreign and Commonwealth Office RfR 1: Promoting internationally the interests of the UK and contributing to a strong world community	1,690,188	1,725,127	1,641,214	1,568,947
RfR 2: Conflict prevention  Net resource requirement:  Net cash requirement	418,000 <b>2,108,188</b> <b>2,085,894</b>	468,934 <b>2,194,061</b> <b>2,171,557</b>	455,300 <b>2,096,514</b> <b>2,126,484</b>	370,378 1,939,325 2,037,724
Department for International Development RfR 1: Eliminating poverty in poorer countries	5,769,923	5,188,946	5,187,721	4,506,148
RfR 2: Conflict prevention  Net resource requirement  Net cash requirement	27,200 5,797,123 5,595,904	44,340 <b>5,233,286</b> <b>4,816,664</b>	44,340 5,232,061 4,813,309	42,672 <b>4,548,820</b> <b>4,174,970</b>

Table 2 Supply Estimates by department and request for resources

				£'000
	2009-10	2008-	08-09† Forecast	2007-08
	Provision	Provision	outturn	Outturn
Department for International Development: Overseas Superannuation				
RfR 1: Overseas superannuation	71,414	68,048	67,653	58,317
Net resource requirement:	71,414	68,048	67,653	58,317
Net cash requirement	109,995	111,996	111,996	112,174
Department of Energy and Climate Change				
RfR 1: Supporting the provision of energy that is affordable, secure and sustainable; bringing about a low carbon UK; securing an international agreement on climate change; promoting low carbon technologies at home and in developing countries; managing historic energy liabilities effectively and responsibly.	2,878,823	2,809,371	2,270,021	2,482,390
Net resource requirement;	2,878,823	2,809,371	2,270,021	2,482,390
Net cash requirement.	3,226,606	3,077,510	2,538,489	3,280,643
Office of Gas and Electricity Markets RfR 1: Protecting consumers by regulating monopolies and promoting competition in the electricity and gas industry, and expenditure in connection with environmental	701	702	694	695
programmes.  Net resource requirement:	701	702	694	695
Net cash requirement	10,156	3,557	2,046	376
Department for Business, Enterprise and Regulatory Reform				
RfR 1: To help ensure business success in an increasingly competitive world	1,996,271	1,518,801	1,361,448	1,708,745
Net resource requirement:	1,996,271	1,518,801	1,361,448	1,708,745
Net cash requirement	2,547,034	2,456,936	1,908,254	1,495,686
UK Trade & Investment  RfR 1: To enhance the competiveness of companies in the UK through overseas trade	96,383	91,527	90,998	87,807
and investments; and attract a continuing high level of quality foreign direct investment				
Net resource requirement‡	96,383	91,527	90,998	87,807
Net cash requirement	97,003	93,467	91,087	92,035
UK Atomic Energy Authority Pension Schemes				
RfR 1: Effective management of UKAEA pension schemes	263,131	279,844	279,844	274,823
Net resource requirement‡	263,131	279,844	279,844	274,823
Net cash requirement	155,243	153,496	140,132	67,680
<b>Export Credits Guarantee Department</b>				
RfR 1: To provide export finance assistance through interest support to benefit the UK	29,574	42,905	36,697	43,437
economy by facilitating exports  RfR 2: To provide export credit guarantees and investment insurance to benefit the UK economy by facilitating exports	1	2	-	-
Net resource requirement;	29,575	42,907	36,697	43,437
Net cash requirement	1	2	-	-
Office of Fair Trading				
Office of Fair Trading RfR 1: Advancing and safeguarding the economic interests of UK consumers	66,070	67,703	67,702	77,879
Net resource requirement;	66,070	67,703	67,702	77,879
Net cash requirement	64,793	72,913	67,854	72,751
<b>Postal Services Commission</b> RfR 1: Ensuring the provision of a universal postal service at a uniform tariff, protecting	1	3	3	1
consumers and promoting competition				
Net resource requirement‡	1	3	3	1
Net cash requirement	1	1,833	-	196

Department for Environment, Food and Rural Affairs

## Table 2 Supply Estimates by department and request for resources

				£'000
	2009-10 Provision	2008 Provision	-09† Forecast outturn	2007-08 Outturn
RfR 1: Ensuring that consumers benefit from competitively priced food, produced to high standards of safety; environmental care and animal welfare from a sustainable, efficient food chain, to contribute to the well being of rural and coastal communities and funding aspects of the Common Agricultural Policy and Rural Development Programme for England Guarantee Section as economically, efficiently and effectively as possible	5,273,818	5,245,763	5,020,920	4,668,770
RfR 2: Direction of the delivery of the Government's Strategy for Trees, Woods and Forests in England and taking the lead in development and promotion of sustainable	75,179	84,729	84,729	83,632
forest management across Great Britain  Net resource requirement‡  Net cash requirement	5,348,997 5,236,206	5,330,492 5,454,440	5,105,649 5,101,420	4,752,402 4,991,580
Water Services Regulation Authority RfR 1: Regulation of the Water Industry Net resource requirement‡ Net cash requirement	60 <b>60</b> <b>1,135</b>	48 <b>48</b> <b>609</b>	48 48 238	26 26 1,428
<b>Department for Culture, Media and Sport</b> RfR 1: Improving the quality of life through cultural and sporting activities RfR 2: Broadening access to a rich and varied cultural and sporting life through broadcasting and other services and activities	1,863,199 3,064,000	2,303,030 2,971,400	2,177,746 2,961,210	1,849,527 2,856,110
Net resource requirement: Net cash requirement	4,927,199 4,917,820	5,274,430 5,265,269	5,138,956 5,135,614	4,705,637 4,705,070
Department for Work and Pensions RfR 1: Ensuring the best start for all children and ending child poverty in 20 years RfR 2: Promote work as the best form of welfare for people of working age, whilst	564,811 46,462,940	610,335 41,024,390	577,263 40,530,171	552,804 37,975,255
protecting the position of those in greatest need RfR 3: Combat poverty and promote security and independence in retirement for today's and tomorrow's pensioners	12,449,600	13,122,669	13,018,059	13,322,102
RfR 4: Improve the rights and opportunities for disabled people in a fair and inclusive society  RfR 5: Corporate contracts and support services	18,588,272 732,373	17,339,972 751,940	17,257,287 718,671	16,130,956 739,085
Net cash requirement	78,797,996 79,129,373	72,849,306 72,051,511	72,101,451 70,885,335	68,720,202 66,306,155
Government Equalities Office RfR 1: Promoting a fair and equal society where everyone has the opportunity to prosper and reach their full potential.	85,805	85,006	72,654	83,716
Net resource requirement: Net cash requirement	85,805 85,804	85,006 85,005	72,654 72,654	83,716 83,666
Northern Ireland Office RfR 1: Playing a full part in implementing the Good Friday Agreement and representing the interests of Northern Ireland in the UK Government; supporting and developing an efficient, effective and responsive Criminal Justice System; upholding and sustaining the rule of law and preventing crime; maintaining a secure and humane prison service and reducing the risks of re-offending	1,208,371	1,380,648	1,358,602	1,268,040
RfR 2: Providing appropriate funding to the Northern Ireland Consolidated Fund for the delivery of transferred public services as defined by the Northern Ireland Act 1998 and the Northern Ireland Act 2000.	12,261,001	11,563,001	10,278,001	10,334,000
Net resource requirement: Net cash requirement	13,469,372 13,501,688	12,943,649 12,934,492	11,636,603 11,637,008	11,602,040 11,510,882
HM Treasury RfR 1: Maintain sound public finances and ensure high and sustainable growth, well being and prosperity for all	325,797	318,807	314,399	256,967
being and prosperity for all  RfR 2: Cost-effective management of the supply of coins and actions to protect the integrity of coingage	52,500	49,375	45,492	43,689

integrity of coinage

Table 2 Supply Estimates by department and request for resources

				£'000		
	2009-10 2008		2009-10 2008-09† Forecast	· ·		2007-08
	Provision	Provision	outturn	Outturn		
RfR 3: Promoting a stable financial system and offering protection to ordinary savers,	1,505,350	24,800,002	51,443,753	-		
depositors, businesses and borrowers  Net resource requirement  Net cash requirement	1,883,647 35,248,862	25,168,184 89,236,052	51,803,644 87,905,367	300,656 212,547		
HM Revenue and Customs RfR 1: Administering the tax and customs control systems fairly and efficiently and making it as easy as possible for individuals and businesses to understand and comply with their obligations and receive their tax credit and other entitlements	3,978,435	4,354,793	4,316,050	4,218,722		
RfR 2: Undertaking rating and council tax valuation work in England and Wales and providing valuation and property management services to central government and other bodies where public funds are involved.	1	2,646	2,646	58		
RfR 3: Providing payments in lieu of tax relief to certain bodies	155,300	144,000	144,000	83,655		
RfR 4: Making payments of rates to Local Authorities on behalf of certain bodies RfR 5: Payments of Child Benefit, Health in Pregnancy Grant and Child Trust Fund endowments	32,900 12,285,000	31,900 11,580,000	29,753 11,580,000	29,700 10,876,642		
Net resource requirement‡ Net cash requirement	16,451,636 16,404,754	16,113,339 16,293,085	16,072,449 16,092,191	15,208,777 15,233,525		
National Savings and Investments RfR 1: Reducing the costs to the taxpayer of government borrowing now and in the future	157,107	185,199	185,110	153,607		
Net resource requirement‡ Net cash requirement	157,107 157,388	185,199 183,630	185,110 177,158	153,607 155,224		
<b>The Statistics Board</b> RfR 1: To promote and safeguard the production and publication of official statistics that serve the public good	206,246	217,065	211,342	172,088		
Net resource requirement‡ Net cash requirement	206,246 201,246	217,065 223,565	211,342 199,910	172,088 167,721		
Government Actuary's Department						
RfR 1: Providing an actuarial consultancy service  Net resource requirement;	588 <b>588</b>	603 <b>603</b>	364 <b>364</b>	672 <b>672</b>		
Net cash requirement.	272	279	150	334		
Crown Estate Office RfR 1: To maintain and enhance the value of The Crown Estate and the return obtained from it	2,365	2,365	2,365	2,365		
Net resource requirement‡ Net cash requirement	2,365 2,357	2,365 2,357	2,365 2,357	2,365 2,357		
Cabinet Office RfR 1: Supporting the Prime Minister's Office closely in ensuring the delivery of Government objectives	396,893	432,643	429,521	340,835		
Net resource requirement: Net cash requirement	396,893 363,749	432,643 390,570	429,521 389,558	340,835 338,664		
Security and Intelligence Agencies RfR 1: Protecting and promoting the national security and economic well being of the UK	1,857,861	1,735,565	1,635,692	1,479,906		
Net resource requirement‡ Net cash requirement	1,857,861 1,834,782	1,735,565 1,859,977	1,635,692 1,781,615	1,479,906 1,544,136		
Cabinet Office: Civil superannuation						
RfR 1: Civil superannuation  Net resource requirement:	7,141,000 <b>7,141,000</b>	7,208,000 <b>7,208,000</b>	7,208,000 <b>7,208,000</b>	7,596,120 <b>7,596,120</b>		
Net resource requirement.	1,456,500	1,150,000	1,150,000	633,167		

Table 2 Supply Estimates by department and request for resources

4.1	"	11
æ	v	v

				£'000
	2009-10	2009-10 2008-09† Forecast		2007-08
	Provision	Provision	outturn	Outturn
RfR 1: To provide a centre of excellence for learning and development in support of the	395	2,134	2,134	988
strategic business priorities of Government				
Net resource requirement;	395	2,134	2,134	988
Net cash requirement	325	2,089	1,584	657
Central Office of Information				
RfR 1: Achieving maximum communication effectiveness with best value for money	682			
Net resource requirement‡	682			
Net cash requirement	666	692	684	331
Office of the Parliamentary Commissioner for Administration and the Health Service Commissioner for England				
RfR 1: To undertake the work of the Parliamentary Commissioner for Administration	34,226	28,136	24,572	24,252
and the Health Service Commissioner for England				
Net resource requirement‡	34,226			
Net cash requirement	34,306	28,756	24,271	23,956
House of Lords				
RfR 1: Members' expenses and administration, etc.	117,341	112,418		
Net resource requirement:	117,341	112,418	111,513	
Net cash requirement	98,068	86,720	80,222	98,748
House of Commons: Members	102.200	176.000	165.046	150 210
RfR 1: Members' salaries, allowances and other costs	183,200		165,246	
Net resource requirement;	183,200 179,640	176,800 175,300	165,246 163,211	
Net cash requirement	1/9,040	1/5,300	103,211	159,989
Total net resource requirement; (Supply Estimates presented by HM Treasury)	483,896,528	489,029,072	507,248,615	434,389,740
Total net cash requirement (Supply Estimates presented by HM Treasury)	485,687,425	515,830,510	504,739,975	394,063,898
House of Commons: Administration				
RfR 1: House of Commons: Administrative expenditure	254,254	239,989	221,076	226,559
RfR 2: Grants to Other Bodies	3,746	4,011	4,012	,
Net resource requirement‡	258,000	244,000		
Net cash requirement	212,000	192,023	162,956	168,174
National Audit Office				
RfR 1: Providing independent assurance to Parliament and other organisations on the management of public resources	103,700	107,700	107,694	80,374
Net resource requirement:	103,700	107,700	107,694	80,374
Net cash requirement	112,500			
Electoral Commission				
RfR 1: The Electoral Commission	23,468	25,185	23,000	22,334
Net resource requirement‡	23,468	25,185	23,000	22,334
Net cash requirement	23,395	25,608	24,258	21,554
Total net resource requirement‡ (Supply Estimates presented elsewhere)	385,168	376,885	355,782	330,593
Total net cash requirement (Supply Estimates presented elsewhere)	347,895	338,881	308,462	269,763
Grand Total net resource requirement‡	484,281,696	489,405,957	507,604,397	434,720,333
Grand Total net cash requirement	486,035,320	516,169,391	505,048,437	394,333,661
Oranu Total att tasa requirement	100,033,320	210,102,321	202,070,73/	077,000,001

 $<sup>\</sup>dagger$  Figures for 2007-08 and 2008-09 are the best available estimates of the outturn and provision in those years adjusted for transfer, classification and machinery of government changes to reflect the 2009-10 Estimate structure

<sup>‡</sup> Total resources net of operating appropriations in aid

## Department for Children, Schools and Families

## Introduction

- 1. This Estimate provides for expenditure by the Department for Children, Schools and Families and the Sure Start Unit in pursuit of the functions reflected in the section headings. It also provides for administrative expenditure by those bodies used in implementing and evaluating policy and on central services.
- 2. More details about the expenditure supporting the department's objectives are set out in the departmental report.
- 3. The Sure Start Unit is a cross-departmental programme to support the development of young children and their families through Sure Start programmes, Childcare and Early Years initiatives. It has its own Public Service Agreement and the Ministers responsible for this Public Service Agreement are the Secretary of State for Work and Pensions and the Secretary of State for Children, Schools and Families, as responsible Cabinet Ministers.
- 4. Symbols are explained in the Introduction to this booklet.

## Department for Children, Schools and Families

### Part I

£

Request for Resources 1: To help build a competitive economy and inclusive society by: creating opportunities for everyone to develop their learning; releasing potential in people to make the most of themselves; and achieving excellence in standards of education and levels of skills†

53,443,016,000

Request for Resources 2: Promoting the physical, intellectual and social development of babies and young children through Sure Start, Early Years Provision and Childcare

1,837,715,000

Total net resource requirement

55,280,731,000

Net cash requirement

55,333,366,000

Amounts required in the year ending 31 March 2010 for expenditure by the Department for Children, Schools and Families on:

RfR 1: To help build a competitive economy and inclusive society by: creating opportunities for everyone to develop their learning; releasing potential in people to make the most of themselves; and achieving excellence in standards of education and levels of skills

loans to voluntary aided schools; provision relating to former grant-maintained schools; the Assisted Places Scheme; music and dance schools; support for the Academy of Gifted and Talented Youth; City Technology Colleges; support for Academies; the school curriculum and its assessment; modernising the teaching profession and other educational services and initiatives; initiatives to write-off student loans to teachers in England and Wales; class size reductions; school and local education authority intervention; specialist schools; excellence in cities and other specific grants to local authorities including those through the Standards Fund; Dedicated Schools Grant;

grants in aid to the National College for School Leadership, the Training and Development Agency for Schools, the British Educational Communications and Technology Agency, the Schools Food Trust, the Qualifications and Curriculum Authority and the Partnerships for Schools; support for the Centre for Information Learning Technology; support for Teachers TV; capital grants to schools including those through the Standards Fund; the Youth Service including the Youth Task Force and the Respect Agenda in England and Wales; careers guidance and services including through the Connexions Service including working capital grants and loans for capital purchases; education provision and initiatives, capital grants to music,

dance and other schools; payments for education in prisons and other custodial institutions; education maintenance allowances; the provision of training and assessment programmes for young people; initiatives to improve education, training and qualifications arrangements and access to these; payments to the Department of Innovation, Universities and Skills to support 14-19 programmes. Set up costs for the Young People's Learning Agency. Millennium Volunteers; payments to the Home Office to support the Criminal Records Bureau; payments and grants to support personal and children's social services, and initiatives relating to teenage pregnancy, hospital and community health services; payments to support Children's Wellbeing;

payments to Department for Culture, Media and Sport relating to Free Swimming; payments for implementing the Aiming High programme children's secure accommodation and family policy; family parenting and law grants; Grants in Aid to the Children and Family Court Advisory and Support Service, the Children's Workforce Development Council and the Children's Commissioner; payments and grants to support parenting and parenting organisations; children's workforce and development; grants to support Strengthening Families, Marriages and Relationships; payments for Child Trust Fund top ups, including through the Devolved Administrations; payments to support and develop vetting and barring;

payments to the Department for Communities and Local Government to support Area Based Grants; investments and loans to support PFI; payments to the Department for Business Enterprise and Regulatory Reform in connection with the Regional Development Agencies and the London Development Agency; to local voluntary, community and business support organisations; grant in aid, grants and working capital loans to the General Teaching Council; the Department's own administration and research and payments for the administration of teachers' pensions; payments for the administration of DIUS provided under a shared service agreement; information and publicity services; departmental restructuring costs; initiatives and programmes supported by the European Union, the Capital Modernisation Fund and with other Government Department's under the Invest to Save Budget; compensation payments to teachers and staff of certain institutions and teachers' medical fees; and associated non-cash items.

## RfR 2: Promoting the physical, intellectual and social development of babies and young children through Sure Start, Early Years Provision and Childcare

promoting the physical, intellectual and social development of babies and young children; childcare initiatives including quality assurance arrangements, children's centres; the education of under-fives; supporting families and communities; promoting Childrens Wellbeing; evaluating the programme; Grant in Aid to the Children's Workforce Development Council; the administration of the Sure Start Unit; and associated non-cash items.

The Department for Children, Schools and Families will account for this Estimate.

	Net total	Allocated in Vote on Account	Balance to complete
RfR 1	53,443,016,000	22,413,216,000	31,029,800,000
RfR 2	1,837,715,000	714,549,000	1,123,166,000
Total net resource requirement	55,280,731,000	23,127,765,000	32,152,966,000
Net cash requirement	55,333,366,000	23,151,832,000	32,181,534,000

<sup>†</sup> Part of the provision under subhead D3 in RfR 1 is subject to the passage of the Apprenticeships, Skills, Children and Learning Bill, which has passed the second reading in the House of Commons. The provision sought, £250,000 will not be used for the service or for any other purpose until the enabling legislation has been enacted.

£80,000 has been advanced from the Contingencies Fund to provide cash in respect of the new service. A corresponding amount is required to enable repayment to be made to the Fund.

## Part II: Subhead detail

										£'000
				2009-10 Provisio					2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
			Resource	ces			Cap			
	Admin 1	Other Current	Grants 3	Gross Total	A in A	Net Total	Capital 7	Non- operating A in A	Net Total Resources 9	Net Total Resources
oppo mak	1: To help build ortunities for eve e the most of the levels of skills 193,850	eryone to dev emselves; an	velop their le d achieving	earning; releas	ing potential	in people to ducation	19,600	-	49,903,085	47,087,778
Sper	nding in Departn	nental Expe	nditure Limi	its (DEL)						
Cent	tral Government	spending								
A	Activities to Su 193,850	apport all Fur 28,803	nctions 993	223,646	11,632	212,014	10,900	-	244,480	235,708
В	Support for Sch	30,445	2,216,333	ough Local Edu 2,246,778	acation Autho 3,525	rities 2,243,253	8,700	-	2,156,629	1,518,847
С	Support for Ch	ildren and Fa 332,285	amilies not pa 360,955	id through Loca 693,240	al Authorities 19,975	673,265	-	-	325,484	390,099
D	Support for Yo	uth not paid 1 159,917	through Loca 7,668,565		15,284	7,813,198	-	-	7,545,331	7,109,080
Е	Compensation -	to Former Co	ollege of Edu 11,793		-	11,793	-	-	11,889	11,666
	Current Grants	for Local Ai	rea Agreemer	nts to Support C	hildren and F	Families -				697.521
	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	687,531
Supp	port for Local Au	thorities								
F	Current Grants	for Local Ed	lucation Auth	orities to Suppo	ort Schools an	d Teachers				
	-	-	4,008,714	4,008,714	-	4,008,714	-	-	4,436,296	4,332,980
G	Capital Grants	for Local Ed	5,304,812		rt Schools	5,304,812	-	-	3,550,207	3,174,941
Н	Current Grants	to Local Aut	thorities to su 106,229	apport Children 106,229	and Families	106,229	-	-	124,181	344,335
I	Capital Grants	to Local Au	thorities to su 95,712	upport Children 95,712	and Families	95,712	-	-	97,593	47,920
J	Dedicated Scho	ools Grant	30,486,210	30,486,210	-	30,486,210	-	-	28,980,453	28,048,953
K	Area Based Gra-	ants 13,000	1,302,401	1,315,401	13,000	1,302,401	-	-	1,175,520	-
L	Capital Grants	to Local Auti	horities to Su	pport Youth Pro	ogrammes -	1	-	-	14,987	-

## Part II: Subhead detail

					_	£'000	
	2009-10 Provision				2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn	
	Resources		Cap			+	
	Other Admin Current Grants Gross Total A in A No. 1 2 3 4 5	t Total 6	Capital	Non- operating A in A	Net Total Resources	Net Total Resources 10	
M	Current Grants to Local Authorities to Support Youth Programmes - 9,546 9,546 -	9,546	_	_	11,798	-	
Sper	ding in Annually Managed Expenditure (AME)						
Cent	iral Government spending						
	Activities to Support All Functions (AME)						
		-	-	-	-	6,605	
Non	Budget						
N	Grant in Aid to NDPBs supporting Schools						
	- 860,431 860,431 -	860,431	-	-	895,366	912,515	
O	Grant in Aid to NDPBs supporting Children and Families	160.042			170 220	100 112	
	169,943 169,943 -	169,943	-	-	170,239	109,113	
P	Grant in Aid to NDPBs supporting Youth - 145,494 145,494 -	145,494	-	-	162,632	157,485	
	2: Promoting the physical, intellectual and social development of babies of children through Sure Start, Early Years Provision and Childcare  - 13,759 1,823,956 1,837,715 - 1	and ,837,715	_	-	1,760,994	1,632,258	
Sper	ding in Departmental Expenditure Limits (DEL)						
_	ral Government spending						
	• 0						
A	Support for Sure Start, Early Years and Childcare not paid through Local Authorities						
	- 13,759 52,730 66,489 -	66,489	-	-	39,502	66,477	
	Sure Start Schools Current Grants not through Local Authorities				14,630	24.411	
		-	-	-	14,030	24,411	
	Sure Start Current Grants for Local Area Agreements	-	-	-	_	180,103	
Suni	port for Local Authorities						
В	Current Grants to Local Authorities to support Sure Start, Early Years and Childcare						
	1,364,201 1,364,201 - 1	,364,201	-	-	1,263,707	926,551	
C	Capital Grants to Local Authorities to support Sure Start, Early Years and Childcare						
	383,025 - 383,025 -	383,025	-	-	421,139	434,716	
Non	Budget						
D	Grant in Aid to NDPBs supporting Children and Families						
	- 24,000 24,000 -	24,000	-	-	22,016	-	

## Part II: Subhead detail

									£'000
			2009-10 Provisio					2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
Admin 1	Other Current	Resour	ces Gross Total	A in A	Net Total	Cap Capital	oital Non- operating A in A	Net Total Resources	Net Total Resources
Tackling child povert people, and their fam the Children's Fund - Spending in Departm	ilies, to break -	the cycle o	f deprivation an			-	-	-	123,069
Central Government :  Children's Fund  -  Support for Local Au	d -	-	_	-	-	-	-	-	41,66
LA Current Gro -	ants -	-		-	-	-	-	-	81,40
Fotal for Estimate: 193,850	578,209	54,572,088	8 55,344,147	63,416	55,280,731	19,600	_	51,664,079	48,843,10

## Part II: Resource to cash reconciliation

			£'000
	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
Net Resource Requirement	55,280,731	51,664,079	48,843,105
Voted capital items			
Capital	19,600	25,387	16,866
Less Non-operating A-in-A	-	1,607	199
Total net voted capital	19,600	23,780	16,667
Accruals to cash adjustment			
Adjustments to remove non-cash items:			
Cost of Capital charges	6,691	6,838	8,730
Depreciation	-7,932	-7,932	-20,871
New provisions and adjustments to previous provisions	-922	-922	-9,086
Profit/loss on sale of assets	-	1,297	-2,770
Prior period adjustments	-	-	-
Other non-cash items	-450	-450	-300
Increase (+) / Decrease (-) in stock	_	-	-
Increase (+) / Decrease (-) in debtors	_	-	21,946
Increase (-) / Decrease (+) in creditors	-	-	-222,209
Use of provisions	35,648	35,648	18,616
Total accruals to cash adjustments	33,035	34,479	-205,944
Excess cash to be CFERd	-	-	-
Net Cash Requirement	55,333,366	51,722,338	48,653,828

## Part III: Extra receipts payable to the Consolidated Fund

In addition to appropriations in aid the following income relates to the Department and is payable to the Consolidated Fund (cash receipts being shown in italics):

£'	0	0	0

		9-10 rision <i>Receipt</i> s		8-09 ision <i>Receipt</i> s	2007 Outt Income	
Operating income not classified as A in A	-	-	-	-	33,714	33,714
Non-operating income not classified as A in A	-	-	-	-	-	-
Other amounts collectable on behalf of the Consolidated Fund	-	-	-	-	-	-
Excess cash receipts to be surrendered to the Consolidated Fund	-	-	-	-	-	-
Total	_	_	_	_	33,714	33,714

## **Forecast Operating Cost Statement**

			£'000
	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
Net Administration Costs			
RfR 1	182,352	189,569	181,693
RfR 2	-	-	
Total Net Administration costs	182,352	189,569	181,693
Net Programme Costs			
RfR 1	53,260,664	49,713,516	46,906,085
RfR 2	1,837,715	1,760,994	1,632,258
RfR 3	-	-	123,069
Non-voted	-	-	-33,714
Total Net Programme costs	55,098,379	51,474,510	48,627,698
Total Net Operating Cost of which:	55,280,731	51,664,079	48,809,391
Net Resource Requirement	55,280,731	51,664,079	48,843,105
Non-voted expenditure	- ·	-	-
Consolidated Fund Extra Receipts	-	-	-33,714
Reduction in planned spend unable to be included in Estimate	-	-	-
Resource Budget	49,039,765	46,758,174	44,697,726

## **Notes to the Main Estimate**

## Reconciliation of resource expenditure between Estimates, Accounts and Budgets

	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
Net Resource Requirement (Estimates)	55,280,731	51,664,079	48,843,105
Adjustments to remove:			
Provision voted for earlier years	-	-	-
Adjustments to additionally include:			
Non-voted expenditure in the OCS Consolidated Fund Extra Receipts in the OCS	-	-	22.714
Reductions in planned spend unable to be included in Estimate	-	-	-33,714
• •	-	-	-
Other adjustments  Not Operating Cost (Accounts)	- 55 290 721	- 51 664 070	48,809,391
Net Operating Cost (Accounts)  Adjustments to remove:	55,280,731	51,664,079	48,809,391
Gains / losses from sale of capital assets	_	1,297	-2,770
Capital grants	-6,101,905	-4,714,677	-4,101,734
European Union income related to capital grants	-	-	-
Voted expenditure outside the budget	-	-	_
Adjustments to additionally include:			
Other Consolidated Fund Extra Receipts	-	_	-
Resource consumption of non departmental public bodies	-201,770	-206,618	-7,161
Unallocated resource provision	62,709	14,093	· -
Other adjustments			_
Resource Budget (Budget) of which:	49,039,765	46,758,174	44,697,726
Departmental Expenditure Limits (DEL)	49,039,765	46,758,174	44,691,121
Annually Managed Expenditure (AME)			6,605

## Reconciliation of capital expenditure between Estimates and Budgets

£'000

	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
Net Voted Capital (Estimates)  Adjustments to remove:	19,600	23,780	16,667
Provision voted for earlier years	-	-	-
Adjustments to additionally include: Other Consolidated Fund Extra Receipts	-	_	-
Capital spending by non-departmental public bodies	210,671	213,669	59,241
Capital grants	6,101,905	4,714,677	4,101,734
European Union income related to capital grants	-	-	-
Supported capital expenditure (revenue)	954,002	1,054,002	1,050,116
Capital spending by levy funded bodies	-	-	-
Unallocated capital provision	55,513	-	-
Reductions in planned spend unable to be included in Estimate	-	-	-
Other adjustments	-	-	-
Capital Budget (Budget)	7,341,691	6,006,128	5,227,758
of which:			
Departmental Expenditure Limits (DEL)	7,341,691	6,006,128	5,227,758
Annually Managed Expenditure (AME)	-	-	-

## Notes to the Main Estimate (continued)

## **Explanation of Accounting Officer responsibilities**

The Accounting Officer prepares resource accounts for each financial year.

The following Accounting Officer appointments have been made for the Request for Resources within this Estimate:

**Request for Resources 1:** Mr David Bell, Permanent Head of the Department

**Request for Resources 2:** Mr David Bell, Permanent Head of the Department

Mr David Bell, Permanent Head of Department, has personal responsibility for the proper presentation of the resource accounts and their transmission to the Comptroller and Auditor General. Mr David Bell, Permanent Head of Department is also responsible for the use of public money and stewardship of assets.

In discharging these responsibilities particular regard is given to:

- · Observing any accounting and disclosure requirements (including any Accounts Direction) and applying suitable accounting policies on a consistent basis;
- · making judgements and estimates on a reasonable basis;
- stating whether applicable accounting standards, as set out in the *Financial Reporting Manual* (FReM), or an organisation's version of it, have been followed, and explain any material departures in the accounts; and
- · preparing the accounts on a going concern basis.

The responsibilities of an Accounting Officer, including responsibility for the propriety and regularity of the public finances for which an Accounting Officer is answerable, for keeping proper records and safeguarding assets, are set out in chapter 3 of *Managing Public Money* issued by the Treasury.

25,461

Total RfR 1

#### Notes to the Main Estimate (continued)

#### Analysis of operating appropriations in aid (A in A)

		£'000
2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn

# RfR 1: To help build a competitive economy and inclusive society by: creating opportunities for everyone to develop their learning; releasing potential in people to make the most of themselves; and achieving excellence in standards of education and levels of skills

Administration	11,498	12,708	14,424
of which: Sale of goods and services	11,498	12.708	14,424
Programme	51,918	37,976	11,037
of which:			
Sale of goods and services	3,129	5,000	10,870
Other grant income (including repayments of grants/subsidies)	15,284	4,813	71
Interest and dividends	-	-	96
Other income (including receipts)	33,505	28,163	-

<sup>†</sup> Amount that may be applied as operating appropriations in aid in addition to the net total arising from: sale of National Record of Achievement products; receipts in connection with Childcare Link; recovery of salaries, etc. for seconded staff; receipts from careers service conferences; receipts relating to Qualifications and Curriculum Authority properties and surplus Funding Agency for Schools; receipts from the sale of surplus properties; receipts from outside organisations (including the EC) in respect of advertising and publicity activities and materials;

63,416†

sale of research publications; repayments of grants overpaid to voluntary aided and special schools in previous years, including repayment of proceeds of sale; receipts from the European Social Fund to cover departmental programmes supported by the EC; general administration receipts, including those in connection with services provided to Sure Start; receipts from the Department of Innovation, Universities and Skills for administration shared services; profits on the sale of surplus equipment and other assets; contributions from the National Assembly for Wales towards Key Skills; contributions from the National Assembly for Wales and the Scottish Executive for dance and drama students; contributions from the Scottish Executive, the National Assembly for Wales, and the Northern Ireland Executive towards Millennium Volunteers and miscellaneous European Education programmes; contributions from the National Assembly for Wales and the Northern Ireland Executive for the International Mathematics Olympiad; annual maintenance fee from the Northern Ireland Executive for the National Professional Qualification for Headship; contributions from other government departments and other sources towards the costs of promoting UK education and training overseas; receipts for Teachers TV; International Receipts (including the EC); Schools Standard Fund receipts; Music Manifesto Champion;

Food Standards Agency receipts; and of research and miscellaneous services and projects; inspection of Jobcentre Plus from the Department of Work and Pensions; Strengthening Families receipts from the Home Office; Literacy and Numeracy receipts; London Challenge receipts; receipts from the Department of Health for Investors in People Healthy Organisations; contributions from other Government Departments to support schools, children's programmes and youth work; receipts from the Department for Communities and Local Government for Community Cohesion: receipts from other Government Departments for Academies and Area Based Grants.

## RfR 2: Promoting the physical, intellectual and social development of babies and young children through Sure Start, Early Years Provision and Childcare

Programme of which:	-	126	-
Other income (including receipts)	-	126	-
Total RfR 2	<u>-</u>	126	<u>-</u>
Total Operating A in A	63,416	50,810	25,461

1,607

199

Total Non-Operating A in A

### Analysis of non-operating appropriations in aid (A in A)

			£'000
	2009-10	2008-09	2007-08
	Provision	Provision	Outturn
RfR 1: To help build a competitive econ develop their learning; releasing potenti		0 11	•
in standards of education and levels of s		mserves, and acm	eving excellence
in standards of education and levels of s Programme		1,607	eving excellence 199
in standards of education and levels of s			199
in standards of education and levels of s  Programme of which:		1,607	Ü

### **Analysis of Consolidated Fund extra receipts**

£	'(	)(	D	l

	2009-10 Provision		2008-09 Provision		2007-08 Outturn	
	Income	Receipts	Income	Receipts	Income	Receipts
Sure Start IncomeΦ	-		-	_	203	203
Qualifications and Curriculum Authority IncomeΦ	-		-	-	895	895
Standards Fund IncomeΦ	-		-	-	28,407	28,407
Other IncomeΦ	-	-	-	-	4,209	4,209
Total					33,714	33,714

#### **Departmental Expenditure Limits and Administration budgets**

£'000

	Voted	Non-voted	Total
Resource DEL of which:†	47,770,958	1,268,807	49,039,765
Administration budget	182,352	_	182,352
Near-cash in RDEL	47,768,345	1,308,420	49,076,765
Capital DEL††	6,329,505	1,012,186	7,341,691
Less Depreciation†††	-7,932	-3,559	-11,491
Total DEL	54,092,531	2,277,434	56,369,965

<sup>†</sup> The total of the 'Administration Budget' and 'Near-cash in Resource DEL' figures may well be greater than total resource DEL, due to the definitions overlapping.

# Comparison of provision sought with final provision and forecast outturn for the previous year

The total net resource sought for 2009-10 of £55,280,731,000 is 7.0 per cent higher than the final net provision for 2008-09 of £51,664,079,000 and 8.0 per cent higher than the forecast outturn for 2008-09 of £51,195,999,000.

#### Cash which may be retained to offset expenditure

Cash which may be retained by the department to offset expenditure in the year due to its relationship with income (operating and non-operating) that has been, or will be, appropriated in aid.

<sup>††</sup> Capital DEL includes items treated as resource in Estimates and accounts but which are treated as Capital DEL in budgets.

<sup>†††</sup> Depreciation, which forms part of resource DEL, is excluded from total DEL since capital DEL includes capital spending and to include depreciation of those assets would lead to double counting.

### Grants in aid

RfR/Section	Body	£'000
RfR1- N	British Educational Communications and Technology Agency◆	41,960
RfR1- N	National College for Schools Leadership ◆	84,935
RfR1- N	Schools Food Trust ♥	7,001
RfR1- N	Training and Development Agency for Schools♥	706,535
RfR1- N	Partnerships for Schools♥	20,000
RfR1- O	Children and Families Court Advisory and Support Service♥	122,274
RfR1- O	Children's Commissioner ♥	2,704
RfR1- O	Childrens' Workforce Development Council♥	44,965
RfR1- P	Qualifications and Curriculum Authority ♥	145,494
RfR2- D	Childrens' Workforce Development Council♥	24,000
	Total	1,199,868

### **Contingent liabilities**

Nature of Liability	£'000
As at 31 March 2009, the following liabilities fell to be met from the Department's Estimate:	
Non-statutory	
In order to ensure the continue occupancy of a surplus government office, the lease in Histon, Cambridge was assigned in 2003 to Opportunity Links Ltd. They are a company limited by guarantee, working closely with DCSF to support the delivery of infomation to families. Under the terms of the original lease the Secretary of State is guaranter of the tenants' obligations and in the event of Opportunity Links ceasing to exist, the Secretary of State will be required to take over the lease obligations.	1,040
Qualification and Curriculum Authority indemnity - Minerva Diploma Aggregation Service (DAS) in repect of claims against the Qualification and Curriculum Authority.	20,000
The Department will give an indemnity to the landlord for the property now occupied by Ofqual, an independent part of QCA.	3,650
The Department will give an indemnity in respect of legal claims against the Qualifications and Curriculum Authority (QCA) arising from claims materialising from the National Curriculum Test (NCT) 2009 contract.	2,000

## Teachers' Pension Scheme (England & Wales)

#### Introduction

- 1. This Estimate provides for the payments of pensions and lump sum benefits to persons covered by the Teachers' Pension Scheme (TPS). The rules of the scheme are contained in the teachers' pensions regulations 1997 (as amended). The scheme is an unfunded, contributory, public service occupational pension scheme and applies mainly to teachers employed in schools in England and Wales and their dependants. Provision is made for the refund of contributions to early leavers, and for the payment of and receipt of transfer payments in respect of teachers moving out of and into employment covered by the scheme. The Estimate also includes the increase payable in accordance with the Annual Review orders made under Section 59 of the Social Security Pensions Act 1975 and Section 109 of the Pensions Schemes Act 1993.
- 2. The Estimate also provides for premature retirement compensation payments made on behalf of employers and for the reovery of costs of those payments from employers.
- 3. Part of the TPS income consists of actual receipts, e.g. contributions from employers and employees, transfer of payments from other superannuation schemes etc. These are appropriated in aid of this Estimate to meet expenditure on benefits, although in practice there is no correlation between receipts and expenditure.
- 4. Benefits and contributions are carried to a statutory account and valued quinquennially by the Government Actuary. Any deficiencies revealed in valuations will fall to be met by supplementary contributions, shared between employers and employees over a period of 15 years.

## Teachers' Pension Scheme (England & Wales)

#### Part I

	£
Request for Resources 1: Teachers' pensions	10,346,361,000
Total net resource requirement	10,346,361,000
Net cash requirement	2,200,492,000

Amounts required in the year ending 31 March 2010 for expenditure by the Teachers' Pension Scheme (England & Wales) on:

#### RfR 1: Teachers' pensions

Superannuation allowances and gratuities, and other related expenditure, in respect of teachers and the widows, widowers, children and dependants of deceased teachers, and for premature retirement compensation payments made to members of the Teachers' Pension Scheme and on behalf of their employers; and associated non-cash items.

The Teachers' Pension Scheme (England & Wales) will account for this Estimate.

	Net total	Allocated in Vote on Account	Balance to complete
RfR 1	10,346,361,000	5,012,003,000	5,334,358,000
Total net resource requirement	10,346,361,000	5,012,003,000	5,334,358,000
Net cash requirement	2,200,492,000	795,685,000	1,404,807,000

	2007-08 Outturn
Resources Capital Non-	
	Net Total
Admin Current Grants Gross Total A in A Net Total Capital A in A Resources Royal Total Capital A in A Royal Total Capital A in A Resources Royal Total Capital A in A Royal Total Capital Capital A in A Royal Total Capital Cap	Resources 10
	10
RfR 1: Teachers' pensions 15,201,385 15,201,385 4,855,024 10,346,361 11,137,785 10	10,697,745
Spending in Annually Managed Expenditure (AME)	
Central Government spending	
A Pension and associated payments	
- 15,201,385 15,201,385 4,855,024 10,346,361 - 11,137,785 10	10,697,745
Total for Estimate: 15,201,385 15,201,385 4,855,024 10,346,361 11,137,785 10	10,697,745

### Part II: Resource to cash reconciliation

			£'000
	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
Net Resource Requirement	10,346,361	11,137,785	10,697,745
Voted capital items			
Capital	-	-	-
Less Non-operating A-in-A	-	-	-
Total net voted capital	-	-	-
Accruals to cash adjustment			
Adjustments to remove non-cash items:			
Cost of Capital charges	-	-	-
Depreciation	-	-	-
New provisions and adjustments to previous provisions	-15,195,391	-15,832,062	-15,213,865
Profit/loss on sale of assets	-	-	-
Prior period adjustments	-	-	-
Other non-cash items	-	-	-
Increase (+) / Decrease (-) in stock	-	-	-
Increase (+) / Decrease (-) in debtors	13,193	15,686	71,203
Increase (-) / Decrease (+) in creditors	-21,223	7,948	-24,558
Use of provisions	7,057,552	6,485,921	5,954,261
Total accruals to cash adjustments	-8,145,869	-9,322,507	-9,212,959
Excess cash to be CFERd	-	-	-
Net Cash Requirement	2,200,492	1,815,278	1,484,786

## Part III: Extra receipts payable to the Consolidated Fund

In addition to appropriations in aid the following income relates to the Department and is payable to the Consolidated Fund (cash receipts being shown in italics):

01			n	n
±.	u	J	,	u

	2009 Provi Income		2008-09 Provision Income <i>Receipts</i>		2007 Out Income	
Operating income not classified as A in A	131	131	169	169	99	59,199
Non-operating income not classified as A in A	-	-	-	-	-	-
Other amounts collectable on behalf of the Consolidated Fund	-	-	-	-	-	-
Excess cash receipts to be surrendered to the Consolidated Fund	-	-	-	-	-	-
Total	131	131	169	169	99	59,199

### **Forecast Combined Revenue Account**

			£'000
	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
Net Programme Costs			
RfR 1	10,346,361	11,137,785	10,697,745
of which:			
Income			
Contributions received	4,786,108	4,621,214	4,452,114
Transfers in	67,131	77,030	66,910
Other income receivable	1,785	2,042	2,139
Total Income	4,855,024	4,700,286	4,521,163
Expenditure			
Increase in liability	5,216,734	6,224,426	6,852,565
Interest on scheme liability	9,978,657	9,607,636	8,361,300
Other expenditure	5,994	6,009	5,043
Total Expenditure	15,201,385	15,838,071	15,218,908
Non-voted	-131	-169	-99
Total Net Programme costs	10,346,230	11,137,616	10,697,646
Total Net Operating Cost of which:	10,346,230	11,137,616	10,697,646
Net Resource Requirement Non-voted expenditure	10,346,361	11,137,785	10,697,745
Consolidated Fund Extra Receipts	-131	-169	-99
Reduction in planned spend unable to be included in Estimate	-131	-109	-99
Resource Budget	10,346,230	11,137,616	10,697,646

### **Notes to the Main Estimate**

### Reconciliation of resource expenditure between Estimates, Accounts and Budgets

£'000

	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn	
Net Resource Requirement (Estimates)	10,346,361	11,137,785	10,697,745	
Adjustments to remove: Provision voted for earlier years				
Adjustments to additionally include: Non-voted expenditure in the OCS Consolidated Fund Extra Receipts in the OCS	- - -131	- - -169	- - -99	
Reductions in planned spend unable to be included in Estimate	-131	-109	-99	
Other adjustments	- -	- -	-	
Net Operating Cost (Accounts)  Adjustments to remove:  Gains / losses from sale of capital assets  Capital grants	10,346,230	11,137,616	10,697,646	
European Union income related to capital grants  Voted expenditure outside the budget	-	-	-	
Adjustments to additionally include: Other Consolidated Fund Extra Receipts	-	- -	-	
Resource consumption of non departmental public bodies Unallocated resource provision	-	-	-	
Other adjustments  Resource Budget (Budget)  of which:	10,346,230	11,137,616	10,697,646	
Departmental Expenditure Limits (DEL) Annually Managed Expenditure (AME)	10,346,230	11,137,616	10,697,646	

#### Reconciliation of capital expenditure between Estimates and Budgets

£'000

			£ 000
	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
Net Voted Capital (Estimates)	-	-	
Adjustments to remove:			
Provision voted for earlier years	-	-	-
Adjustments to additionally include:			
Other Consolidated Fund Extra Receipts	-	-	-
Capital spending by non-departmental public bodies	-	-	-
Capital grants	-	-	-
European Union income related to capital grants	-	-	-
Supported capital expenditure (revenue)	-	-	-
Capital spending by levy funded bodies	-	-	-
Unallocated capital provision	-	-	-
Reductions in planned spend unable to be included in Estimate	-	-	-
Other adjustments	_	_	-
Capital Budget (Budget)	_	_	_
of which:			
Departmental Expenditure Limits (DEL)	=	_	_
Annually Managed Expenditure (AME)	-	-	-

#### **Explanation of Accounting Officer responsibilities**

The Accounting Officer prepares resource accounts for each financial year.

The following Accounting Officer appointments have been made for the Request for Resources within this Estimate:

**Request for Resources 1:** Mr David Bell, Permanent Head of the Department

Mr David Bell Permanent Head of the Department, has personal responsibility for the proper presentation of the resource accounts and their transmission to the Comptroller and Auditor General. Mr David Bell Permanent Head of the Department is also responsible for the use of public money and stewardship of assets.

In discharging these responsibilities particular regard is given to:

- · Observing any accounting and disclosure requirements (including any Accounts Direction) and applying suitable accounting policies on a consistent basis;
- · making judgements and estimates on a reasonable basis;
- stating whether applicable accounting standards, as set out in the *Financial Reporting Manual* (FReM), or an organisation's version of it, have been followed, and explain any material departures in the accounts; and
- · preparing the accounts on a going concern basis.

The responsibilities of an Accounting Officer, including responsibility for the propriety and regularity of the public finances for which an Accounting Officer is answerable, for keeping proper records and safeguarding assets, are set out in chapter 3 of *Managing Public Money* issued by the Treasury.

#### Analysis of operating appropriations in aid (A in A)

			£'000
	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
RfR 1: Teachers' pensions			
Programme of which:	4,855,024	4,700,286	4,521,163
Pension scheme related income	4,855,024	4,700,286	4,521,163
Total RfR 1	4,855,024†	4,700,286	4,521,163

<sup>†</sup> Amount that may be applied as operating appropriations in aid in addition to the net total arising from: receipts from employers and employees superannuation contributions; transfer values received; deductions from returns of contributions towards payment in lieu of graduated national insurance contributions equivalent premiums; recovery of contributions equivalent premiums from the state pension scheme; amounts received from employers of teachers' scheme members in reimbursement of the cost of premature retirement compensation payments on their behalf by Capita.

Total Operating A in A 4,855,024 4,700,286 4,521,163

### **Analysis of Consolidated Fund extra receipts**

e,	Λ	Λ	4
£'	v	v	l

						€ 000
	2009-10 Provision		2003 Prov			7-08 turn
	Income	Receipts	Income	Receipts	Income	Receipts
Over recovery of appropriations in aid $\Delta$	131	131	169	169	99	59,199
Total	131	131	169	169	99	59,199

# Comparison of provision sought with final provision and forecast outturn for the previous year

The total net resource sought for 2009-10 of £10,346,361,000 is 7.1 per cent lower than the final net provision for 2008-09 of £11,137,785,000 and 5.2 per cent lower than the forecast outturn for 2008-09 of £10,913,639,000.

#### Cash which may be retained to offset expenditure

_			£'000
	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
Cash which may be retained by the department to offset expenditure in the year due to its relationship with income (operating and non-operating) that has been, or will be, appropriated in aid.	4,855,024	4,700,286	4,521,163

### **Contingent liabilities**

#### Nature of Liability

£'000

As at 31 March 2008, the following liabilities fell to be met from the Estimate:

A very remote contingent liability to make Additional Voluntary Contributions related to pensions. Unquantifiable This would be in the unlikely event of default by the private insurance company.

# Office for Standards in Education, Children's Services and Skills

#### Introduction

- 1. The Office for Standards in Education, Children's Services and Skills (Ofsted) inspects and regulates to achieve excellence in the care of children and young people, and in education and skills for learners of all ages, thereby raising standards and improving lives. Ofsted raises standards and improve lives by:
  - serving children and learners
  - encouraging services to improve
  - securing value for money.
- 2. Ofsted regulates and inspects registered childcare and children's social care, including adoption and fostering agencies, residential schools, family centres and homes for children. It also inspects all state maintained schools, non-association independent schools, pupil referral units, further education, initial teacher education, and publicly funded adult skills and employment based training, the Children and Family Courts Advisory Service (Cafcass), and the overall level of services for children in local authority areas.
- 3. Inspection and regulation contribute powerfully to service improvement. Ofsted shares with providers and policy makers its analysis of what works and what does not. Ofsted's work impacts on children and learners of all ages, improving services and helping to safeguard the youngest and the most vulnerable. Ofsted provides users with information and assurance on the services they use.
- 4. Ofsted focuses its inspection and regulation where they will make the greatest difference, reducing demands on high-performing services. Ofsted also provides evidence about whether services spend their money wisely and whether investment in services is producing results.
- 5. Symbols are explained in the Introduction to this booklet.

### Office for Standards in Education, Children's Services and Skills

#### Part I

Request for Resources 1: Serving the interests of children and young people, parents, adult learners, employers and the wider community in England by promoting improvement in the quality of education, skills and young people's care through independent inspection, regulation and reporting

178,385,000

Total net resource requirement

178,385,000

Net cash requirement

180,151,000

Amounts required in the year ending 31 March 2010 for expenditure by the Office for Standards in Education, Children's Services and Skills on:

RfR 1: Serving the interests of children and young people, parents, adult learners, employers and the wider community in England by promoting improvement in the quality of education, skills and young people's care through independent inspection, regulation and reporting

The registration and inspection of childcare and arrangements for the care and support of children and young people, the inspection of all maintained and some independent schools, further education, all publicly-funded adult education and training and some privately-funded training provision, teacher training and the Children and Family Court Advisory Support Service, as well as the comprehensive area assessment of local children's services provision and associated non-cash items.

The Office for Standards in Education, Children's Services and Skills will account for this Estimate.

£

	Net total	Allocated in Vote on Account	Balance to complete	
RfR 1	178,385,000	77,264,000	101,121,000	
Total net resource requirement	178,385,000	77,264,000	101,121,000	
Net cash requirement	180,151,000	80,518,000	99,633,000	

										£'000
	2009-10 Provision								2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
			Resour	ces			Cap			
		Other						Non- operating	Net Total	Net Total
	Admin	Current	Grants	Gross Total	A in A	Net Total	Capital	A in A	Resources	Resources
	1	2	3		5	6	7	8	9	10
qual regu	loyers and the vity of education lation and repo 28,115	n,skills and yo orting 164,770	ung people'	s care through - 192,885			981	-	212,435	213,166
Cent	ral Governmen	t spending								
A	Administration	n and Inspection	on							
	28,115	164,770		192,885	14,500	178,385	981	-	212,435	213,166
Tota	l for Estimate:									
	28,115	164,770		192,885	14,500	178,385	981	-	212,435	213,166

### Part II: Resource to cash reconciliation

			£'000
	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
Net Resource Requirement	178,385	212,435	213,166
Voted capital items			
Capital	981	981	-
Less Non-operating A-in-A	-	-	_
Total net voted capital	981	981	-
Accruals to cash adjustment			
Adjustments to remove non-cash items:			
Cost of Capital charges	730	770	750
Depreciation	-894	-667	-909
New provisions and adjustments to previous provisions	-278	1,891	-7,548
Profit/loss on sale of assets	-	-	-
Prior period adjustments	-	-	-
Other non-cash items	-65	-65	-61
Increase (+) / Decrease (-) in stock	-	-	-
Increase (+) / Decrease (-) in debtors	-	-	-
Increase (-) / Decrease (+) in creditors	-	-	-
Use of provisions	1,292	4,321	7,895
Total accruals to cash adjustments	785	6,250	127
Excess cash to be CFERd	-	-	-
Net Cash Requirement	180,151	219,666	213,293

### Part III: Extra receipts payable to the Consolidated Fund

No CFER income or receipts are expected in 2009-10 or 2008-09. None were received in 2007-08.

## **Forecast Operating Cost Statement**

			£'000
	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
Net Administration Costs			
RfR 1	28,020	28,721	21,516
Total Net Administration costs	28,020	28,721	21,516
Net Programme Costs RfR 1 Non-voted	150,365	183,714	191,650
Total Net Programme costs	150,365	183,714	191,650
Total Net Operating Cost of which:	178,385	212,435	213,166
Net Resource Requirement Non-voted expenditure Consolidated Fund Extra Receipts	178,385	212,435	213,166
Reduction in planned spend unable to be included in Estimate	-	-	-
Resource Budget	191,900	212,435	213,166

### Notes to the Main Estimate

### Reconciliation of resource expenditure between Estimates, Accounts and Budgets

	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
Net Resource Requirement (Estimates)	178,385	212,435	213,166
Adjustments to remove:  Provision voted for earlier years			
Adjustments to additionally include: Non-voted expenditure in the OCS	-	-	-
Consolidated Fund Extra Receipts in the OCS	-	-	-
Reductions in planned spend unable to be included in Estimate	-	-	-
Other adjustments	-	<del>-</del>	-
Net Operating Cost (Accounts)	178,385	212,435	213,166
Adjustments to remove:			
Gains / losses from sale of capital assets	-	-	-
Capital grants	-	-	-
European Union income related to capital grants	-	-	-
Voted expenditure outside the budget	-	-	-
Adjustments to additionally include: Other Consolidated Fund Extra Receipts	_	_	_
Resource consumption of non departmental public bodies	=	_	-
Unallocated resource provision	13,515	_	_
Other adjustments	13,313	_	
Resource Budget (Budget) of which:	191,900	212,435	213,166
Departmental Expenditure Limits (DEL) Annually Managed Expenditure (AME)	191,900	212,435	213,166

#### Reconciliation of capital expenditure between Estimates and Budgets

£'000

	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
Net Voted Capital (Estimates)	981	981	
Adjustments to remove:			
Provision voted for earlier years	-	-	
Adjustments to additionally include:			
Other Consolidated Fund Extra Receipts	-	-	
Capital spending by non-departmental public bodies	-	-	
Capital grants	=	=	
European Union income related to capital grants	=	-	
Supported capital expenditure (revenue)	-	-	
Capital spending by levy funded bodies Unallocated capital provision	-	-	
Reductions in planned spend unable to be included in Estimate	-	-	
	-	-	
Other adjustments  Capital Budget (Budget)	981	981	
of which:	981	901	
Departmental Expenditure Limits (DEL)	981	981	
Annually Managed Expenditure (AME)	- -	- -	

#### **Explanation of Accounting Officer responsibilities**

The Accounting Officer prepares resource accounts for each financial year.

The following Accounting Officer appointments have been made for the Request for Resources within this Estimate:

#### **Request for Resources 1:** Christine Gilbert, Permanent Head of the Department

Christine Gilbert, has personal responsibility for the proper presentation of the resource accounts and their transmission to the Comptroller and Auditor General. Christine Gilbert is also responsible for the use of public money and stewardship of assets.

In discharging these responsibilities particular regard is given to:

- · Observing any accounting and disclosure requirements (including any Accounts Direction) and applying suitable accounting policies on a consistent basis;
- · making judgements and estimates on a reasonable basis;
- stating whether applicable accounting standards, as set out in the *Financial Reporting Manual* (FReM), or an organisation's version of it, have been followed, and explain any material departures in the accounts; and
- · preparing the accounts on a going concern basis.

The responsibilities of an Accounting Officer, including responsibility for the propriety and regularity of the public finances for which an Accounting Officer is answerable, for keeping proper records and safeguarding assets, are set out in chapter 3 of *Managing Public Money* issued by the Treasury.

#### Analysis of operating appropriations in aid (A in A)

2008-09	2007-08
Provision	Outturn

RfR 1: Serving the interests of children and young people, parents, adult learners, employers and the wider community in England by promoting improvement in the quality of education, skills and young people's care through independent inspection, regulation and reporting

Administration of which:	95	105	5
Sale of goods and services	95	105	5
Programme of which:	14,405	14,395	14,935
Sale of goods and services	14,405	14,395	14,935
Total RfR 1	14,500†	14,500	14,940

<sup>†</sup> Amount that may be applied as operating appropriations in aid in addition to the net total arising from: transactions with departmental, public and other government bodies; miscellaneous asset sales and recoveries, property charges made to minor occupiers, registration and inspection fees within our remit (as applicable); commissioned work; and charges for training of inspectors other than Ofsted staff (including training material and licences).

Total Operating A in A	14,500	14,500	14,940

#### **Departmental Expenditure Limits and Administration budgets**

£'000

	Voted	Non-voted	Total
Resource DEL	178,385	13,515	191,900
of which:†			
Administration budget	28,020	-	28,020
Near-cash in RDEL	177,878	14,807	192,685
Capital DEL††	981	-	981
Less Depreciation†††	-894	-	-894
Total DEL	178,472	13,515	191,987

<sup>†</sup> The total of the 'Administration Budget' and 'Near-cash in Resource DEL' figures may well be greater than total resource DEL, due to the definitions overlapping.

# Comparison of provision sought with final provision and forecast outturn for the previous year

The total net resource sought for 2009-10 of £178,385,000 is 16.0 per cent lower than the final net provision for 2008 09 of £212,435,000 and 11.0 per cent lower than the forecast outturn for 2008-09 of £200,540,000.

#### Cash which may be retained to offset expenditure

£'000

			2 000
	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
Cash which may be retained by the department to offset expenditure in the year due to its relationship with income (operating and non-operating) that has been, or will be, appropriated in aid.	14,500	14,500	14,940

<sup>††</sup> Capital DEL includes items treated as resource in Estimates and accounts but which are treated as Capital DEL in budgets.

<sup>†††</sup> Depreciation, which forms part of resource DEL, is excluded from total DEL since capital DEL includes capital spending and to include depreciation of those assets would lead to double counting.

### **Department of Health**

#### Introduction

1. About 96 per cent of central government expenditure on health services in England is in RfR1: the balance of voted expenditure, including the Department's costs of administering expenditure is borne on RfR2 and RfR3. Corresponding expenditure in Scotland is shown in Scotland's Supply Estimates 2009-10 and in Wales will be shown as part of the budget for the Welsh Assembly Government and in Northern Ireland is published in separate Estimates.

- 2. RfR1 covers current and capital expenditure of strategic health authorities and primary care trusts from their unified budgets, central departmental expenditure to and on behalf of the NHS including funding special health authorities and other national bodies, on services such as purchase of vaccines, and on service specific levies for education and training, and research and development. It also covers expenditure on non-discretionary family health services, financing for hospital building under the credit guarantee finance pilot projects, and grant in aid funding of non departmental public bodies and NHS foundation trusts. Provision is also made for issues of new public dividend capital (PDC) to and repayments of PDC and payment of dividends on PDC by NHS trusts and NHS foundation trusts, loans to and repayment of loan principal and payment of interest by NHS trusts and NHS foundation trusts and an appropriate element of NHS contributions paid by employers and employees.
- 3. RfR2 covers the gross administration costs of the central department and expenditure on the NHS Purchasing and Supply Authority and associated capital expenditure. It also covers non-discretionary European Economic Area and other countries medical costs and welfare food expenditure, expenditure on central health and miscellaneous services, personal social services related payments, grants to local authorities and grant funding for certain NDPBs.
- 4. RfR3 covers grant in aid funding to the Office of the Independent Regulator for NHS foundation trusts.
- 5. There is only one change to the layout since 2008-09
- (i) A new local authority grant for stroke strategy was introduced after the 2008-09 Main Estimates were set and continues into 2009-10 (RfR2 Line L).
- 6. More details about the expenditure supporting the department's objectives are set out in the departmental report.
- 7. Symbols are explained in the Introduction to this booklet.

### **Department of Health**

#### Part I

£

Request for Resources 1: Securing health care for those who need it.

78,757,815,000

Request for Resources 2: Securing social care and child protection for those who need it and,

3,294,837,000

at national level, protecting, promoting and improving the nation's health

2,27 1,027,000

Request for Resources 3: Office of the Independent Regulator for NHS Foundation Trusts

16,097,000

Total net resource requirement

82,068,749,000

Net cash requirement

81,598,486,000

Amounts required in the year ending 31 March 2010 for expenditure by the Department of Health on:

#### RfR 1: Securing health care for those who need it.

Revenue and capital expenditure for strategic health authorities and primary care trusts under their unified budgets, family health services (general ophthalmic and pharmaceutical services); Public Dividend Capital (PDC) to NHS Trusts and NHS Foundation Trusts, loans to NHS Trusts and NHS Foundation Trusts, education, training, research and development; centrally managed expenditure to and on behalf of the NHS including funding Special Health authorities and other national bodies; grants in aid; forming, investing in or providing loans or guarantees to companies that will provide facilities or services to the NHS, provision of hospital financing for credit guarantee finance pilot projects; payments to local authorities for use in local area agreements; services provided to or on behalf of the Scottish Government, Welsh Assembly Government, and Northern Ireland, and associated non-cash items.

# RfR 2: Securing social care and child protection for those who need it and, at national level, protecting, promoting and improving the nation's health

Revenue and capital administration, including certain expenditure on behalf of the Department of Work and Pensions and the National Health Service in England; departmental agencies, centrally funded health and social services (including non-departmental public bodies and special health authorities some of which are administered on a United Kingdom basis); including other local government services, prison health services, medical, scientific and technical services, services for disabled persons, grants to voluntary organisations and other bodies, information services for health and personal social services; health promotion activities (including those funded through the Department for Culture, Media and Sport); provision of personal social services (including grants to local authorities); payments to local authorities for use in local area agreements; medical treatment given to people from the United Kingdom in the European Economic Area and other countries;

welfare food; Home Office inspection of laboratories; grants in aid; payments and subscriptions to international organisations; education and training for all health care professionals (excluding doctors); the Employment Opportunities Fund programme; services provided to or on behalf of the Scottish Government, Welsh Assembly Government, Northern Ireland and the Medicines and Healthcare Products Regulatory Agency, and associated noncash items

### RfR 3: Office of the Independent Regulator for NHS Foundation Trusts

Grant in aid funding for the Office of the Independent Regulator for NHS Foundation Trusts.

The **Department of Health** will account for this Estimate.

			£
	Net total	Allocated in Vote on Account	Balance to complete
RfR 1	78,757,815,000	32,591,999,000	46,165,816,000
RfR 2	3,294,837,000	1,391,665,000	1,903,172,000
RfR 3	16,097,000	7,053,000	9,044,000
Total net resource requirement	82,068,749,000	33,990,717,000	48,078,032,000
Net cash requirement	81,598,486,000	33,474,467,000	48,124,019,000

	£'000					
	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn			
	Resources Capital					
	Other Admin Current Grants Gross Total A in A Net Total Capital A in A 1 2 3 4 5 6 7	Net Total Resources 9	Net Total Resources			
RfR	1: Securing health care for those who need it 100,820,937 717,413 101,538,350 22,780,535 78,757,815 3,720,033 601,0	72,193,618	68,925,888			
Spen	nding in Departmental Expenditure Limits (DEL)					
Cent	tral Government spending					
A	Strategic health authorities and primary care trusts unified budgets and central allocations					
	- 97,948,097 423,278 98,371,375 2,521,862 95,849,513 2,220,033 70,0	00 89,518,326	85,803,307			
В	FHS - pharmaceutical services - 1,145,000 - 1,145,000 - 1,145,000 -	- 1,110,155	1,053,795			
C	FHS - prescription charges income 431,000 -431,000 -	-460,000	-432,215			
D	FHS - general ophthalmic services - 468,000 - 468,000 - 468,000 -	- 432,000	400,206			
Е	Research and Development - 894,866 - 894,866 1,000 893,866 -	- 824,884	-			
Supp	port for Local Authorities					
F	Strategic health authorities and primary care trusts grants to local authorities  - 194,000 194,000 - 194,000 -	- 290,720	228,160			
Sner	nding in Annually Managed Expenditure (AME)					
-	tral Government spending					
G	Hospital financing for credit guarantee finance pilot projects and certain health authority and primary care trust impairments.  - 364,974 - 364,974 9,916 355,058 -	- 135,807	84,388			
Non-	- 304,974 - 304,974 9,910 333,036 -	133,807	07,300			
Н	Grant in aid to non-departmental public bodies, NHS trusts and foundation trusts PDC issues and repayments, NHS trusts and foundation trusts loans and repayments and repayment of interest					
	100,135 100,135 1,266,000 -1,165,865 1,500,000 531,0	-1,055,976	-981,021			
I	NHS contributions 18,550,757 -18,550,757 -	18,602,298	-17,230,732			

										£'000
2009-10 Provision									2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
	Resources							ital		
	Oth Admin Curr 1		Grants 3	Gross Total	A in A	Net Total	Capital	Non- operating A in A	Net Total Resources	Net Total Resources 10
	2: Securing social care onal level, protecting, p 217,680 1,13	and chi	ild protect	tion for those w	ho need it ar		22,052	-	3,459,915	3,628,216
Sper	nding in Departmental	Expendi	iture Limi	its (DEL)						
Cent	tral Government spendi	ing								
A	Central department 217,680 1	2,215	-	229,895	3,915	225,980	20,968	-	233,483	235,312
В	NHS Purchasing and - 3	Supplies 0,928	Authority	30,928	2,341	28,587	1,084	-	29,173	26,507
С	Other services include voluntary bodies, info			nd health promo			-	-	391,101	280,815
D	Welfare food and Eur - 82	opean Ec 6,500	conomic A		ountries medic 54,734	eal costs 771,766	-	-	1,076,592	875,476
E	Other personal social	services 104	226,436	226,540	575	225,965	-	-	241,115	241,347
F	Medicines and Health and interest on loans.	care Prod	ducts Regu	latory Agency	loans, repaym	ent of loans	-	-	-24	-135
Supp	oort for Local Authoriti	es								
G	AIDS support grant	-	24,900	24,900	-	24,900	-	-	22,900	19,588
Н	Extra Care housing gr	rant -	40,000	40,000	-	40,000	-	-	40,000	38,080
I	Area Based Grant	-	968,326	968,326	-	968,326	-	-	942,970	-
J	Learning Disabilities	-	31,000	31,000	-	31,000	-	-	14,000	-
K	Transforming Persona	alisation, -	Prevention 192,000	_	(TPPW)	192,000	-	-	82,000	-
L	Stroke Strategy	-	15,000	15,000	-	15,000	-	-	15,000	-
M	Common Assessment	Framew -	ork 11,000	11,000	-	11,000	-	-	11,000	-
N	Social Care Infrastruc	ture -	16,000	16,000	-	16,000	-	-	15,000	-

	2009-10 Provision								£'000 2007-08 Outturn	
		oital								
	Other Admin Current 1 2	Grants 3	Gross Total	A in A	Net Total 6	Capital 7	Non- operating A in A	Net Total Resources 9	Net Total Resources 10	
О	Social Care Capital									
_		27,727	27,727	-	27,727	-	-	27,727	-	
P	Mental Health Capital									
		22,593	22,593	-	22,593	-	-	22,593	-	
	Services for people with a na									
		-	-	-	-	-	-	-	147,525	
	Carers' grant									
		-	-	-	-	-	-	-	185,000	
	Preserved rights grant	_	_	_	-	-	-	_	275,248	
	Improving Information management (Capital)									
	Improving Information mar 			-	-	-	-	-	24,882	
	National training strategy									
		-	-	-	-	-	-	-	107,859	
	Access and systems capacit	y grant								
		-	-	-	-	-	-	-	546,000	
	Human resources development strategy								40.750	
		-	-	-	-	-	-	-	49,750	
	Children and adolescents mental health grant							_	88,503	
	Delayed discharge grant								ŕ	
		-	-	-	-	-	-	-	100,000	
	Assistive technology: older	people								
			-	-	-	-	-	-	50,000	
	Prevention services pilots :									
		-	-	-	-	-	-	-	39,325	
	Individual Budget Pilots	_	_	_		_	_		3,340	
Non	-Budget	-	-	-	-	-	-		3,540	
Q	Grant in Aid funding of nor	n-departmenta	l public bodies	and special h	ealth					
	authorities	399,207	399,207	-	399,207	_	_	295,285	293,794	
	_	377,201	577,207	_	577,201	_		273,203	2/3,/99	

									£'000
		2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn						
							Non-		
	Other						operating	Net Total	Net Total
	Admin Current	Grants	<b>Gross Total</b>	A in A	Net Total	Capital	A in A	Resources	Resources
	1	2 3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10
	3: Office of the Independe	ent Regulator fo - 16,097	or NHS Found 16,097	dation Trusts -	16,097	-	-	15,924	13,507
Non	-Budget								
A	Grant in aid funding to the foundation trusts	e Office of the I	ndependent Re	egulator for N	HS 16,097	-	-	15,924	13,507
Tota	al for Estimate: 217,680 101,960,56	8 2,736,515	104,914,763	22,846,014	82,068,749	3,742,085	601,000	75,669,457	72,567,611

# Part II: Resource to cash reconciliation

			£'000
	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
Net Resource Requirement	82,068,749	75,669,457	72,567,611
Voted capital items			
Capital	3,742,085	4,244,669	2,568,456
Less Non-operating A-in-A	601,000	1,835,450	1,582,608
Total net voted capital	3,141,085	2,409,219	985,848
Accruals to cash adjustment			
Adjustments to remove non-cash items:			
Cost of Capital charges	-703,228	-905,239	-896,283
Depreciation	-1,280,694	-892,058	-701,154
New provisions and adjustments to previous provisions	-3,120,739	-2,996,800	-4,490,848
Profit/loss on sale of assets	-	-	5,544
Prior period adjustments	-	-	-
Other non-cash items	-522	-625	-577
Increase (+) / Decrease (-) in stock	-	-	-
Increase (+) / Decrease (-) in debtors	-60	-594	-259,393
Increase (-) / Decrease (+) in creditors	-	-	-
Use of provisions	1,493,895	1,453,874	1,469,037
Total accruals to cash adjustments	-3,611,348	-3,341,442	-4,873,674
Excess cash to be CFERd	-	-	-
Net Cash Requirement	81,598,486	74,737,234	68,679,785

# Part III: Extra receipts payable to the Consolidated Fund

In addition to appropriations in aid the following income relates to the Department and is payable to the Consolidated Fund (cash receipts being shown in italics):

						£'000
		9-10 vision	2008 Prov		2007 Out	
	Income	Receipts	Income	Receipts	Income	Receipts
Operating income not classified as A in A	-	-	339,322	339,322	20,898	20,898
Non-operating income not classified as A in A	-	-	-	-	-	-
Other amounts collectable on behalf of the Consolidated Fund	-	-	-	-	-	-
Excess cash receipts to be surrendered to the Consolidated Fund	-	-	-	-	-	-
Total	_	_	339,322	339,322	20,898	20,898

# **Forecast Operating Cost Statement**

			£'000
	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
Net Administration Costs			
RfR 1	_	_	-
RfR 2	213,765	222,443	225,913
RfR 3	· -	-	-
Total Net Administration costs	213,765	222,443	225,913
Net Programme Costs			
RfR 1	78,757,815	72,193,618	68,925,888
RfR 2	3,081,072	3,237,472	3,381,405
RfR 3	16,097	15,924	13,507
Non-voted	-	-339,322	
Total Net Programme costs	81,854,984	75,107,692	72,320,800
Total Net Operating Cost	82,068,749	75,330,135	72,546,713
of which:	92.069.740	75 660 457	72 567 611
Net Resource Requirement Non-voted expenditure	82,068,749	75,669,457	72,567,611
Consolidated Fund Extra Receipts	-	-339,322	-20,898
Reduction in planned spend unable to be included in Estimate	-	-337,322	-20,898
Resource Budget	100,770,378	94,228,673	88,807,092

### **Notes to the Main Estimate**

### Reconciliation of resource expenditure between Estimates, Accounts and Budgets

£'000
-------

	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
Net Resource Requirement (Estimates)	82,068,749	75,669,457	72,567,611
Adjustments to remove:			
Provision voted for earlier years	-	-	-
Adjustments to additionally include:			
Non-voted expenditure in the OCS	-	-	-
Consolidated Fund Extra Receipts in the OCS	-	-339,322	-20,898
Reductions in planned spend unable to be included in Estimate	-	-	-
Other adjustments	-	-	-
Net Operating Cost (Accounts)	82,068,749	75,330,135	72,546,713
Adjustments to remove:			
Gains / losses from sale of capital assets	-	-	5,544
Capital grants	-466,420	-338,330	-360,346
European Union income related to capital grants	-	-	-
Voted expenditure outside the budget	19,816,757	19,805,298	18,391,877
Adjustments to additionally include:			
Other Consolidated Fund Extra Receipts	_	339,322	-
Resource consumption of non departmental public bodies	-765,760	-1,420,694	-1,791,010
Unallocated resource provision	103,012	498.902	_
Other adjustments	14,040	14,040	14,314
Resource Budget (Budget)	100,770,378	94,228,673	88,807,092
of which:	100,770,370	74,220,073	00,007,072
Departmental Expenditure Limits (DEL)	99,763,011	93,681,922	88,258,038
Annually Managed Expenditure (AME)	1,007,367	546,751	549,054

### Reconciliation of capital expenditure between Estimates and Budgets

£'000

	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
Net Voted Capital (Estimates)  Adjustments to remove:	3,141,085	2,409,219	985,848
Provision voted for earlier years	<del>-</del>	-	-
Adjustments to additionally include: Other Consolidated Fund Extra Receipts	-	<u>-</u>	-
Capital spending by non-departmental public bodies	2,934,349	2,675,592	2,569,312
Capital grants	466,420	338,330	360,346
European Union income related to capital grants	· -	· -	· -
Supported capital expenditure (revenue)	-	-	50,327
Capital spending by levy funded bodies	-	=	· -
Unallocated capital provision	_	200,480	-
Reductions in planned spend unable to be included in Estimate	_	· <u>-</u>	-
Other adjustments	-969,000	-699,878	-116,418
Capital Budget (Budget)	5,572,854	4,923,743	3,849,415
of which:			
Departmental Expenditure Limits (DEL)	5,572,854	4,909,912	3,812,273
Annually Managed Expenditure (AME)	-	13,831	37,142

#### Notes to the Main Estimate (continued)

#### **Explanation of Accounting Officer responsibilities**

The Accounting Officer prepares resource accounts for each financial year.

The following Accounting Officer appointments have been made for the Request for Resources within this Estimate:

**Request for Resources 1:** Mr David Nicholson, NHS Chief Executive

**Request for Resources 2:** Mr Hugh Taylor, Permanent Head

**Request for Resources 3:** Mr Hugh Taylor, Permanent Head

Mr Hugh Taylor, has personal responsibility for the proper presentation of the resource accounts and their transmission to the Comptroller and Auditor General. Mr Hugh Taylor is also responsible for the use of public money and stewardship of assets.

In discharging these responsibilities particular regard is given to:

- · Observing any accounting and disclosure requirements (including any Accounts Direction) and applying suitable accounting policies on a consistent basis;
- · making judgements and estimates on a reasonable basis;
- · stating whether applicable accounting standards, as set out in the *Financial Reporting Manual* (FReM), or an organisation's version of it, have been followed, and explain any material departures in the accounts; and
- · preparing the accounts on a going concern basis.

The responsibilities of an Accounting Officer, including responsibility for the propriety and regularity of the public finances for which an Accounting Officer is answerable, for keeping proper records and safeguarding assets, are set out in chapter 3 of *Managing Public Money* issued by the Treasury.

#### Notes to the Main Estimate (continued)

#### Analysis of operating appropriations in aid (A in A)

	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
RfR 1: Securing health care for those who need it.			
Programme of which:	22,780,535	22,478,546	20,556,416
Sale of goods and services	2,953,862	2,643,848	2,139,502
Regulatory licences, fines, penalties and taxes	18,550,757	18,602,298	17,230,732
Interest and dividends	1,275,916	1,232,400	1,186,182
Total DCD 1	22 790 525±	22 470 546	20 556 416

<sup>†</sup> Amount that may be applied as operating appropriations in aid in addition to the net total arising from: charges for accommodation, income from goods and services to private and NHS patients, local authorities, Ministry of Defence and other bodies; income from income generation schemes; income from local authorities under joint finance arrangements; income from fines and penalty notices; income in respect of medical and dental education levy; income from the licensing of software and NHS logo; income in respect of settlement of legal claims; dividends and interest from loans and investments; income from intellectual property; income of the NHS Business Services Authority; income for research and development;

prescription fraud charges; income from NHS prescription, dental and ophthalmic fraud charges; recoveries from patients in respect of incorrect claims for eligibility for general ophthalmic services; rebates and discounts from manufacturers under the Pharmaceutical Price Regulation Scheme and the Purchasing and Supply Agency arrangements; contributions from employers and employees towards the cost of the NHS; income from social exclusion programmes and Agenda for Change programme;

income from the Scottish Government, the Welsh Assembly Government, Northern Ireland, Channel Islands and Isle of Man for services provided for devolved or reserved work; income from provision of policy and advice to other countries and care trusts; income in connection with the maintenance of the National Joint Registry; income of the Commission for Patient and Public Involvement in Health;

income for prison healthcare including income from the Ministry of Justice; income for substance misuse funding including from the Department of Children, Schools and Famililes; income from radio communication bandwidth; income secured by counter fraud services from all sources including compensatory elements and refunds; compensation income including the National programme for IT; and payments of interest and dividends on PDC by NHS trusts and NHS foundation trusts.

# RfR 2: Securing social care and child protection for those who need it and, at national level, protecting, promoting and improving the nation's health

Administration	3,915	4,448	5,472
of which:			
Sale of goods and services	3,915	4,448	5,472
Programme	61,564	95,147	53,581
of which:			
Sale of goods and services	61,563	95,037	53,258
Interest and dividends	1	110	323
Total RfR 2	65.479†	99,595	59,053

<sup>†</sup> Amount that may be applied as operating appropriations in aid in addition to the net total arising from: administration income from seconded officers; cost of legal proceedings; Employment Opportunities Fund programme; staff telephone calls; staff lease cars scheme; European Fast Stream programme; recoveries from other government departments and non-departmental public bodies; income from the NHS, local authorities, and Medicines and Healthcare Products Regulatory Agency for goods and services; staff accommodation; reimbursement of meetings expenses and selling services into wider markets; library income and open government; income from commercial tenants in DH buildings; NHS Purchasing and Supplies Authority income for supplier rebates, seconded and hired officers,

staff telephone calls, access for non-NHS bodies to supply contracts, recharge of meeting expenses, recharge of course and exam expenses, course and event cancellation charges, retention of staff training course deposits, staff lease car scheme and health protection work; licence fees and royalties;

sales of publications on equipment for the disabled; sale of publications; contributions by members of the public; insurance claims; income by the Human Fertilisation and Embryology Authority, National Biological Standards Board, Health Protection Agency, Health Development Agency, Human Tissue Authoriy, General Social Care Council, Care quality Commission, income from other european economic area countries for NHS treatment of their residents; sale of subsidised dried milk; income from the European Community; contributions from the mobile phone industry; charitable contributions for developing pilot projects with voluntary organisations; refunds from voluntary organisations;

contributions to local authority grant schemes; refunds from communication campaigns contracts and contributions towards the cost of communication campaigns; income from penalty charges; interest and dividend income on trading fund loans; income from the Scottish Government, Welsh Assembly Government, Northern Ireland, Channel Islands and Isle of Man for services provided for devolved or reserved work; income from the European Union for the reimbursement of staff travel expenses and for goods and services.

Total On austing A in A	22 046 014	22 570 1 41	20 (15 4(0
Total Operating A in A	22,846,014	22,5/8,141	20,615,469

#### Analysis of non-operating appropriations in aid (A in A)

£'	O	O	O

	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
RfR 1: Securing health care for those who need it.			
Programme of which:	601,000	1,834,450	1,582,608
Sale of assets	70,000	108,714	324,027
Loan, etc, repayments	531,000	1,725,736	1,258,581
Total RfR 1	601 000÷	1 834 450	1 582 608

<sup>†</sup> Amount that may be applied as non-operating appropriations in aid, arising from: capital income from the sale of land, buildings, surplus vehicles and equipment, repayments of PDC by NHS trusts and NHS foundation trusts and repayments of principal by NHS trusts and NHS foundation trusts.

# RfR 2: Securing social care and child protection for those who need it and, at national level, protecting, promoting and improving the nation's health

Total Non-Operating A in A	601,000	1,835,450	1,582,608
Total RfR 2	-	1,000	
Loan, etc, repayments	-	1,000	-
Programme of which:	-	1,000	-

# Notes to the Main Estimate (continued)

### **Analysis of Consolidated Fund extra receipts**

						£'000
	2009 Prov	9-10 ision	2008 Prov		200' Out	
	Income	Receipts	Income	Receipts	Income	Receipts
NHS Contributions •	-	-	339,322	339,322	20,898	20,898
Total			339,322	339,322	20,898	20,898

### Notes to the Main Estimate (continued)

#### **Departmental Expenditure Limits and Administration budgets**

£'000

	Voted	Non-voted	Total
Resource DEL	100,548,589	-785,578	99,763,011
of which:† Administration budget	213,765		213,765
Near-cash in RDEL	95,808,320	504,142	96,312,462
Capital DEL††	2,638,505	2,934,349	5,572,854
Less Depreciation†††	-933,003	-67,744	-1,000,747
Total DEL	102,254,091	2,081,027	104,335,118

<sup>†</sup> The total of the 'Administration Budget' and 'Near-cash in Resource DEL' figures may well be greater than total resource DEL, due to the definitions overlapping.

# Comparison of provision sought with final provision and forecast outturn for the previous year

The total net resource sought for 2009-10 of £82,068,749,000 is 8.5 per cent higher than the final net provision for 2008-09 of £75,669,457,000 and 9.5 per cent higher than the forecast outturn for 2008-09 of £74,922,089,000.

#### Cash which may be retained to offset expenditure

			£'000
	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
Cash which may be retained by the department to offset expenditure in the year due to its relationship with income (operating and non-operating) that has been, or will be, appropriated in aid.	23,447,014	24,413,591	22,198,077

<sup>††</sup> Capital DEL includes items treated as resource in Estimates and accounts but which are treated as Capital DEL in budgets.

<sup>†††</sup> Depreciation, which forms part of resource DEL, is excluded from total DEL since capital DEL includes capital spending and to include depreciation of those assets would lead to double counting.

### Notes to the Main Estimate (continued)

#### Expenditure resting on the sole authority of the Appropriation Act

The following subheads contain provision sought under the sole authority of Part I of the Estimate and of the confirming Appropriation Act:

RfR/Section	Service	£'000
RfR1/A	Grants to voluntary organisations to expand oppertunities for unemployed people to participate in voluntary work.	7,081

### Notes to the Main Estimate (continued)

#### Expenditure in the form of adjustable advances

RfR2 Sections G to P contain certain grants to local authorities including services such as for people with HIV infection and AIDS, area based grants covering a range of services including services for people with a mental illness, support for carers and initiatives to promote the independence of people living in the community. Capital support such as improving information technology, adult social care and mental health. Advances to local authorities for personal social services specific and special grants are charged to the Estimate at the time of issue and as final grant expenditure is not known until local authorities' accounts are audited after the end of the financial year, any necessary adjustments may be made in subsequent advances.

# Notes to the Main Estimate (continued)

### Grants in aid

RfR/Section	Body	£'000
RfR1 /H	NHS Blood and Transplant.♥	87,659
RfR1 /H	Council for Healthcare Regulatory Excellence. ♥	1,994
RfR1/H	Post Graduate Medical Education Training Board.♥	1,535
RfR1/H	NHS Professionals ♥	4,637
RfR1/H	NHS Appointments Commission ♥	4,310
RfR2/Q	Health Protection Agency.♥	218,423
RfR2/Q	Human Fertilisation and Embryology Authority/ Human Tissue Authority♥	4,205
RfR2/Q	General Social Care Council.♥	30,579
RfR2/Q	Care Quality Commission ♥	146,000
RfR3/A	Office of the Independent Regulator for NHS foundation trusts.♥	16,097

# **International Subscriptions**

RfR/Section	Body	£'000
RfR2/ C	The UK subscription to the World Health Organisation.	17,446

#### **Contingent liabilities**

#### **Nature of Liability**

£'000

#### RfR1

Statutory contingent liabilities exists to meet:

i) an indemnity to water undertakers in respect of costs, damages, and expenses not otherwise covered by insurance arising from claims or proceedings on the grounds of alleged harm to health arising solely from fluoridation; and

Unquantifiable

ii) overdraft guarantees for NHS trusts

Nil

Non-statutory contingent liabilities

i) the Department has undertaken to meet the legal and other costs of medical and nursing staff engaged on clinical trials approved by the National Blood Authority (NBA) of new blood products manufactured by the Bio-Products Laboratory, a part of the NBA, and the costs of any claims for damages from patients arising from clinical trials of the new products (NBA is now part of NHS Blood and Transplant);

Unquantifiable

ii) an indemnity to water undertakers in respect of costs, damages and expenses not otherwise covered by insurance arising from claims or proceedings on the grounds of alleged harm to health arising solely from supplying water which has been fluoridated by another water undertaker and which therefore is not covered by the statutory guarantee;

Unquantifiable

iii) in the event of a nuclear emergency it would be necessary to distribute stable iodine tablets to Unquantifiable the general public to prevent take up of radioactive iodine. The Department has undertaken to indemnify those other than qualified medical personnel distributing the tablets against any action resulting from adverse reactions; and

iv) the Department has given an undertaking to pay legal or other costs of any damage claims arising from infections contracted by foreign nationals through contaminated blood products. These claims, should they arise, would result from a contract between the Bio-Products Laboratory (part of the National Blood Authority) and the Canadian company Haemacure for the manufacture of a plasma-based fibrin sealant product. The product would be sold exclusively in the USA.

Unquantifiable

v) indemnity into the side effects arising from the use of smallpox vaccine.

£90 million

vi) Associated health costs with the Olympics in 2012

£5 million

#### Statutory contingent liabilities:

i) the Department has issued an exemption certificate to the National Radiological Protection Board in respect of any liability to its employees of the kind mentioned in section (1) of the Employers' Liability (Compulsory Insurance) Act 1969 (NRPB is now part of Health Protection Agency); and Unquantifiable

ii) the Department has issued an exemption certificate to the National Biological Standards Board Unquantifiable in respect of any liability to its employees of the kind mentioned in section (1) of the Employers' Liability (Compulsory Insurance) Act 1969.

#### Non-statutory contingent liabilities:

- i) the Department has undertaken to meet the cost of compensation payments arising from claims Unquantifiable for injury arising from the immunisation of voluntary donors with specialised immunoglobin subsequently harvested and used in the treatment of new-born babies;
- ii) an indemnity for members of the independent inquiry into the backlog of histopathology Unquantifiable samples at the Royal National Orthopaedic Hospital NHS Trust. The Department has given an undertaking to grant an indemnity in relation to any legal action against the chairman and members of the inquiry team;
- iii) Indemnity for the Royal College of Physicians (RCP) review of Breakspear Hopsital. The Unquantifiable Department has given an undertaking to grant an indemnity to any legal action against the members of the review team.
- iv) To cover any damages arising from NBA research activity. NBA is now NHS Blood and Unquantifiable Transplant.
- v) Indemnity for the QC conducting the alternative disputes resolution procedure into complaints Unquantifiable raised against the NHS. The department has given an undertaking to grant an indemnity in relation to any legal action against the QC conducting the procedure.

### **National Health Service Pension Scheme**

#### Introduction

- 1. This Estimate covers the payment of pensions and other benefits to persons covered by the National Health Service (NHS) Pension Scheme. The rules of the scheme are set out in the NHS Pensions Scheme Regulations 1995 (as amended) and 2008.
- 2. Membership of the scheme is open to most employees of the NHS and for doctors and dentists in general practice. The benefits include payments to widows, widowers and dependants of participants who die in service or retirement. Provision is also made for refunds of contributions to early leavers, and for the payment and receipt of transfer payments in respect of persons moving out of, and into, employments covered by the scheme.
- 3. The Estimate includes the increase payable in accordance with the Annual Review Order made under section 59 of the Social Security Pensions Act 1975. The scheme is notionally funded for the basic benefits and pensions increase. Part of the scheme's income consists of receipts from contributions (both employer and employee), capitalised payments for early retirements and transfers from other pensions schemes. These are appropriated in aid of the Estimate to offset the expenditure of benefits.
- 4. The NHS Business Services Authority Pensions Division is responsible for administering the scheme. The related running costs are borne on the Department of Health Estimate.
- 5. Symbols are explained in the Introduction to the booklet.

# **National Health Service Pension Scheme**

#### Part I

Request for Resources 1: National Health Service Pension Scheme 12,526,645,000

Total net resource requirement 12,526,645,000

Net cash requirement 1,000

Amounts required in the year ending 31 March 2010 for expenditure by the National Health Service Pension Scheme on:

#### RfR 1: National Health Service Pension Scheme

Pensions, allowances, gratuities, transfers to alternative pension arrangements, refunds of contributions, compensation for early retirement, to or in respect of persons engaged in health services or in other approved employment, and associated non-cash items.

The National Health Service Pension Scheme will account for this Estimate.

	Net total	Allocated in Vote on Account	Balance to complete
RfR 1	12,526,645,000	6,331,993,000	6,194,652,000
Total net resource requirement	12,526,645,000	6,331,993,000	6,194,652,000
Net cash requirement	1,000	-	1,000

# Part II: Subhead detail

									£'000
			2009-10 Provisio					2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
		Resource	es			Cap			
	Other						Non- operating	Net Total	Net Total
Admin 1	Current 2	Grants 3	Gross Total	A in A	Net Total	Capital 7	A in A	Resources 9	Resources 10
RfR 1: National Ho	ealth Service I	Pension Scher 20,620,268	ne 20,620,268	8,093,623	12,526,645	-	-	14,071,096	10,174,416
Spending in Annua	ally Managed	Expenditure	(AME)						
Central Governmen	nt spending								
A Pensions	-	20,620,268	20,620,268	8,093,623	12,526,645	-	-	14,071,096	10,174,416
Total for Estimate	: -	20,620,268	20,620,268	8,093,623	12,526,645	_	_	14,071,096	10,174,416

# Part II: Resource to cash reconciliation

			£'000
	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
Net Resource Requirement	12,526,645	14,071,096	10,174,416
Voted capital items			
Capital	-	-	-
Less Non-operating A-in-A	-	-	-
Total net voted capital	-	-	-
Accruals to cash adjustment			
Adjustments to remove non-cash items:			
Cost of Capital charges	-	-	-
Depreciation	-	-	-
New provisions and adjustments to previous provisions	-20,620,268	-21,615,699	-17,420,000
Profit/loss on sale of assets	-	-	-
Prior period adjustments	-	-	-
Other non-cash items	-	-	-
Increase (+) / Decrease (-) in stock	-	-	-
Increase (+) / Decrease (-) in debtors	-20,000	-15,000	-61,350
Increase (-) / Decrease (+) in creditors	48,523	51,104	-47,810
Use of provisions	6,068,000	5,708,500	5,097,010
Total accruals to cash adjustments	-14,523,745	-15,871,095	-12,432,150
Excess cash to be CFERd	1,997,101	1,800,000	2,257,734
Net Cash Requirement	1	1	-

# Part III: Extra receipts payable to the Consolidated Fund

In addition to appropriations in aid the following income relates to the Department and is payable to the Consolidated Fund (cash receipts being shown in italics):

						£'000
		9-10 vision	2008-09 Provision		2007-08 Outturn	
	Income	Receipts	Income	Receipts	Income	Receipts
Operating income not classified as A in A	-	-	-	-	-	237
Non-operating income not classified as A in A	-	-	-	-	-	-
Other amounts collectable on behalf of the Consolidated Fund	-	-	-	-	-	-
Excess cash receipts to be surrendered to the Consolidated Fund	-	1,997,101	-	1,800,000	-	2,257,497
Total	-	1,997,101	_	1,800,000	-	2,257,734

# **Forecast Combined Revenue Account**

			£'000
	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
Net Programme Costs			
RfR 1	12,526,645	14,071,096	10,174,416
of which:			
Income			
Contributions received	7,881,623	7,304,603	6,873,823
Transfers in	100,000	125,000	110,462
Other income receivable	112,000	115,000	261,299
Total Income	8,093,623	7,544,603	7,245,584
Expenditure			
Increase in liability	8,545,077	9,864,564	7,250,000
Interest on scheme liability	12,075,191	11,751,135	10,170,000
Other expenditure	-	-	
Total Expenditure	20,620,268	21,615,699	17,420,000
Total Net Programme costs	12,526,645	14,071,096	10,174,416
Total Net Operating Cost of which:	12,526,645	14,071,096	10,174,416
Net Resource Requirement	12,526,645	14,071,096	10,174,416
Non-voted expenditure	-	-	-
Consolidated Fund Extra Receipts	-	-	-
Reduction in planned spend unable to be included in Estimate	-	-	-
Resource Budget	12,526,645	14,071,096	10,174,416

#### **Notes to the Main Estimate**

#### Reconciliation of resource expenditure between Estimates, Accounts and Budgets

£'000 2007-08 2009-10 2008-09 **Provision Provision** Outturn **Net Resource Requirement (Estimates)** 12,526,645 14,071,096 10,174,416 Adjustments to remove: Provision voted for earlier years Adjustments to additionally include: Non-voted expenditure in the OCS Consolidated Fund Extra Receipts in the OCS Reductions in planned spend unable to be included in Estimate Other adjustments **Net Operating Cost (Accounts)** 12,526,645 14,071,096 10,174,416 Adjustments to remove: Gains / losses from sale of capital assets Capital grants European Union income related to capital grants Voted expenditure outside the budget Adjustments to additionally include: Other Consolidated Fund Extra Receipts Resource consumption of non departmental public bodies Unallocated resource provision Other adjustments Resource Budget (Budget) 12,526,645 14,071,096 10,174,416 of which: Departmental Expenditure Limits (DEL) Annually Managed Expenditure (AME) 12,526,645 14,071,096 10,174,416

#### Reconciliation of capital expenditure between Estimates and Budgets

£'000 2009-10 2008-09 2007-08 **Provision Provision** Outturn **Net Voted Capital (Estimates)** Adjustments to remove: Provision voted for earlier years Adjustments to additionally include: Other Consolidated Fund Extra Receipts Capital spending by non-departmental public bodies Capital grants European Union income related to capital grants Supported capital expenditure (revenue) Capital spending by levy funded bodies Unallocated capital provision Reductions in planned spend unable to be included in Estimate Other adjustments Capital Budget (Budget) of which: Departmental Expenditure Limits (DEL) Annually Managed Expenditure (AME)

#### **Explanation of Accounting Officer responsibilities**

The Accounting Officer prepares resource accounts for each financial year.

The following Accounting Officer appointments have been made for the Request for Resources within this Estimate:

**Request for Resources 1:** Nick Scholte, Chief Executive of the NHS Business Service Authority

Nick Scholte, has personal responsibility for the proper presentation of the resource accounts and their transmission to the Comptroller and Auditor General. Nick Scholte is also responsible for the use of public money and stewardship of assets.

In discharging these responsibilities particular regard is given to:

- · Observing any accounting and disclosure requirements (including any Accounts Direction) and applying suitable accounting policies on a consistent basis;
- · making judgements and estimates on a reasonable basis;
- stating whether applicable accounting standards, as set out in the *Financial Reporting Manual* (FReM), or an organisation's version of it, have been followed, and explain any material departures in the accounts; and
- · preparing the accounts on a going concern basis.

The responsibilities of an Accounting Officer, including responsibility for the propriety and regularity of the public finances for which an Accounting Officer is answerable, for keeping proper records and safeguarding assets, are set out in chapter 3 of *Managing Public Money* issued by the Treasury.

### Analysis of operating appropriations in aid (A in A)

			£'000
	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
RfR 1: National Health Service Pension Sche	me		
Programme	8,093,623	7,544,603	7,245,584
of which:			
Pension scheme related income	8,093,623	7,544,603	7,245,584
Other income (including receipts)	-	-	-
Total RfR 1	8,093,623†	7,544,603	7,245,584
† Amount that may be applied as operating appropriations transfer values; deductions from superannuation contribut		-	
equivalent premiums (CEPs).			
Total Operating A in A	8,093,623	7,544,603	7,245,584

### **Analysis of Consolidated Fund extra receipts**

			£'000
	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
	Income Receipts	Income Receipts	Income Receipts
Other CFERs •			- 237
Excess cash •	- 1,997,101	- 1,800,000	- 2,257,497
Total	- 1,997,101	- 1,800,000	- 2,257,734

# Comparison of provision sought with final provision and forecast outturn for the previous year

The total net resource sought for 2009-10 of £12,526,645,000 is 11.0 per cent lower than the final net provision for 2008-09 of £14,071,096,000 and 6.4 per cent lower than the forecast outturn for 2008-09 of £13,387,349,000.

#### Cash which may be retained to offset expenditure

			£'000
	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
Cash which may be retained by the department to offset expenditure in the year due to its relationship with income (operating and non-operating) that has been, or will be, appropriated in aid.	8,093,623	7,544,603	7,245,584

# **Food Standards Agency**

#### Introduction

1. This Estimate provides for expenditure by the Food Standards Agency (FSA). The purpose is to protect public health from risks which may arise in connection with the consumption of food, and to otherwise protect the interests of consumers in relation to food.

- 2. The FSA was established as a non-Ministerial department on 1 April 2000. The FSA has an executive agency, the Meat Hygiene Service, responsible for safeguarding public health and animal welfare at licensed fresh meat premises.
- 3. Symbols are explained in the Introduction to this booklet.

# **Food Standards Agency**

### Part I

	<u>£</u>
Request for Resources 1: Protecting and promoting public health in relation to food	134,370,000
Total net resource requirement	134,370,000
Net cash requirement	132,313,000

Amounts required in the year ending 31 March 2010 for expenditure by the Food Standards Agency on:

#### RfR 1: Protecting and promoting public health in relation to food

Administration, inspections, surveillance, managing research and development, education, publicity and publications, funding for non-cash items; funding for Meat Hygiene Service.

The Food Standards Agency will account for this Estimate.

			£
	Net total	Allocated in Vote on Account	Balance to complete
RfR 1	134,370,000	61,689,000	72,681,000
Total net resource requirement	134,370,000	61,689,000	72,681,000
Net cash requirement	132,313,000	61,056,000	71,257,000

# Part II: Subhead detail

										£'000
				2009-10 Provisio					2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
			Resour	ces			Cap			
	Admin	Other Current	Grants	Gross Total	A in A	Net Total	Capital	Non- operating A in A	Net Total Resources	Net Total Resources
	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10
	1: Protecting a 50,393 nding in Depart	153,211		203,604	o food 69,234	134,370	616	-	137,339	149,900
Cen	tral Government	spending								
A	Food Standard 50,393	ls Agency HQ 62,211	Operations	- 112,604	3,234	109,370	291	-	103,239	108,010
В	Meat Hygiene	Service 91,000		91,000	66,000	25,000	325	-	34,100	41,890
Tota	al for Estimate: 50,393	153,211		- 203,604	69,234	134,370	616		137,339	149,900

# Part III: Extra receipts payable to the Consolidated Fund

No CFER income or receipts are expected in 2009-10 or 2008-09. None were received in 2007-08.

# Part II: Resource to cash reconciliation

			£'000
	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
Net Resource Requirement	134,370	137,339	149,900
Voted capital items			
Capital	616	1,081	2,586
Less Non-operating A-in-A	-	-	3
Total net voted capital	616	1,081	2,583
Accruals to cash adjustment			
Adjustments to remove non-cash items:			
Cost of Capital charges	600	600	1,959
Depreciation	-1,908	-1,955	-2,104
New provisions and adjustments to previous provisions	-1,265	-1,984	-3,018
Profit/loss on sale of assets	-	-	-
Prior period adjustments	-	-	-
Other non-cash items	-100	-100	-5,958
Increase (+) / Decrease (-) in stock	-	-	-
Increase (+) / Decrease (-) in debtors	-	-	6,872
Increase (-) / Decrease (+) in creditors	-	8,000	-3,802
Use of provisions	-	700	578
Total accruals to cash adjustments	-2,673	5,261	-5,473
Excess cash to be CFERd	-	-	-
Net Cash Requirement	132,313	143,681	147,010

# **Forecast Operating Cost Statement**

			£'000
	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
Net Administration Costs			
RfR 1	49,893	51,140	54,561
Total Net Administration costs	49,893	51,140	54,561
Net Programme Costs			
RfR 1	84,477	85,799	95,339
Total Net Programme costs	84,477	85,799	95,339
Total Net Operating Cost of which:	134,370	136,939	149,900
Net Resource Requirement	134,370	137,339	149,900
Non-voted expenditure	-	-	-
Consolidated Fund Extra Receipts	_	_	_
Reduction in planned spend unable to be included in Estimate	-	-400	-
Resource Budget	134,370	136,939	149,900

### **Notes to the Main Estimate**

### Reconciliation of resource expenditure between Estimates, Accounts and Budgets

	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
Net Resource Requirement (Estimates)	134,370	137,339	149,900
Adjustments to remove:			
Provision voted for earlier years	-	-	-
Adjustments to additionally include: Non-voted expenditure in the OCS	-	-	-
Consolidated Fund Extra Receipts in the OCS	-	-	-
Reductions in planned spend unable to be included in Estimate	-	-400	-
Other adjustments	-	-	-
Net Operating Cost (Accounts)	134,370	136,939	149,900
Adjustments to remove:			
Gains / losses from sale of capital assets	-	-	-
Capital grants	-	-	-
European Union income related to capital grants	-	-	-
Voted expenditure outside the budget	-	-	-
Adjustments to additionally include:			
Other Consolidated Fund Extra Receipts	-	-	-
Resource consumption of non departmental public bodies	-	-	-
Unallocated resource provision	-	-	-
Other adjustments	-	-	-
Resource Budget (Budget)	134,370	136,939	149,900
of which:			
Departmental Expenditure Limits (DEL) Annually Managed Expenditure (AME)	134,370	136,939	149,900

#### Reconciliation of capital expenditure between Estimates and Budgets

£'000

	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
Net Voted Capital (Estimates)	616	1,081	2,583
Adjustments to remove:  Provision voted for earlier years	<del>-</del>	-	-
Adjustments to additionally include:			
Other Consolidated Fund Extra Receipts	-	-	-
Capital spending by non-departmental public bodies	-	-	-
Capital grants	-	-	-
European Union income related to capital grants	-	=	=
Supported capital expenditure (revenue)	-	-	
Capital spending by levy funded bodies	-	-	-
Unallocated capital provision	-	-	-
Reductions in planned spend unable to be included in Estimate	-	400	-
Other adjustments	-	-	-
Capital Budget (Budget)	616	1,481	2,583
of which:			
Departmental Expenditure Limits (DEL)	616	1,481	2,583
Annually Managed Expenditure (AME)	-	-	-

#### Notes to the Main Estimate (continued)

#### **Explanation of Accounting Officer responsibilities**

The Accounting Officer prepares resource accounts for each financial year.

The following Accounting Officer appointments have been made for the Request for Resources within this Estimate:

**Request for Resources 1:** Tim Smith ,Chief Executive of the Food Standards Agency

Tim Smith, has personal responsibility for the proper presentation of the resource accounts and their transmission to the Comptroller and Auditor General. Tim Smith is also responsible for the use of public money and stewardship of assets.

In discharging these responsibilities particular regard is given to:

- · Observing any accounting and disclosure requirements (including any Accounts Direction) and applying suitable accounting policies on a consistent basis;
- · making judgements and estimates on a reasonable basis;
- stating whether applicable accounting standards, as set out in the *Financial Reporting Manual* (FReM), or an organisation's version of it, have been followed, and explain any material departures in the accounts; and
- · preparing the accounts on a going concern basis.

The responsibilities of an Accounting Officer, including responsibility for the propriety and regularity of the public finances for which an Accounting Officer is answerable, for keeping proper records and safeguarding assets, are set out in chapter 3 of *Managing Public Money* issued by the Treasury.

### Analysis of operating appropriations in aid (A in A)

			£'00
	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
RfR 1: Protecting and promoting public he	alth in relation to food		
Administration	500	1,375	21
of which:			
Sale of goods and services	500	1,375	21
Programme	68,734	55,734	45,54
of which: Sale of goods and services	68,734	55,734	45,54
Total RfR 1	69,234†	57,109	45,75
	and dairies inspections, government funded o	controls and miscellane	eous receipts
including the proceeds from the sale of assets.  Total Operating A in A	69,234	controls and miscellane 57,109	-
including the proceeds from the sale of assets.  Total Operating A in A	69,234		45,75
inspections, radioactive waste disposal inspections, milk including the proceeds from the sale of assets.  Total Operating A in A  Analysis of non-operating appropri	69,234		45,75
including the proceeds from the sale of assets.  Total Operating A in A  Analysis of non-operating appropri	69,234 iations in aid (A in A)  2009-10 Provision	57,109 2008-09	£'00 2007-08
Total Operating A in A  Analysis of non-operating appropri  RfR 1: Protecting and promoting public he	69,234 iations in aid (A in A)  2009-10 Provision	57,109 2008-09	£'00 2007-08
Total Operating A in A  Analysis of non-operating appropri  RfR 1: Protecting and promoting public he	69,234 iations in aid (A in A)  2009-10 Provision	57,109 2008-09	£'00 2007-08 Outturn
Total Operating A in A  Analysis of non-operating appropri  RfR 1: Protecting and promoting public he  Programme of which: Sale of assets	69,234 iations in aid (A in A)  2009-10 Provision	57,109 2008-09	£'000 2007-08 Outturn
Total Operating A in A  Analysis of non-operating appropri  RfR 1: Protecting and promoting public he  Programme of which:	iations in aid (A in A)  2009-10 Provision  alth in relation to food	57,109  2008-09 Provision	£'00 2007-08

#### **Departmental Expenditure Limits and Administration budgets**

£'000

	Voted	Non-voted	Total	
Resource DEL	134,370	-	134,370	
of which:†				
Administration budget	49,893	-	49,893	
Near-cash in RDEL	131,697	-	131,697	
Capital DEL††	616	-	616	
Less Depreciation†††	-1,908	-	-1,908	
Total DEL	133,078	-	133,078	

<sup>†</sup> The total of the 'Administration Budget' and 'Near-cash in Resource DEL' figures may well be greater than total resource DEL, due to the definitions overlapping.

# Comparison of provision sought with final provision and forecast outturn for the previous year

The total net resource sought for 2009-10 of £134,370,000 is 2.2 per cent lower than the final net provision for 2008-09 of £137,339,000 and 1.1 per cent higher than the forecast outturn for 2008-09 of £132,854,000.

#### Cash which may be retained to offset expenditure

Cash which may be retained by the department to offset expenditure in the year due to its relationship with income (operating and non-operating) that has been, or will be, appropriated in aid.

<sup>††</sup> Capital DEL includes items treated as resource in Estimates and accounts but which are treated as Capital DEL in budgets.

<sup>†††</sup> Depreciation, which forms part of resource DEL, is excluded from total DEL since capital DEL includes capital spending and to include depreciation of those assets would lead to double counting.

## **Department for Transport**

#### Introduction

1. This Estimate provides for expenditure by the Department for Transport in pursuit of the functions reflected in the section headings. It also provides for administrative expenditure by those bodies used in implementing and evaluating policy and on central services.

- 2. More details about the expenditure supporting the department's objectives are set out in the departmental report to be published later in the year.
- 3. Request for resources includes provision for the Driver and Vehicle Licensing Agency, Vehicle and Operator Services Agency, Vehicle Certification Agency, Driving Standards Agency, Highways Agency, Maritime and Coastguard Agency, Government Car and Despatch Agency, and Grant-in-Aid funding of non-departmental public bodies and public corporations.
- 4. Symbols are explained in the Introduction to this booklet.

### **Department for Transport**

#### Part I

Request for Resources 1: Transport that works for everyone 15,630,092,000

Total net resource requirement 15,630,092,000

Net cash requirement 13,258,651,000

Amounts required in the year ending 31 March 2010 for expenditure by the Department for Transport on:

#### RfR 1: Transport that works for everyone

Ports and shipping services; the National Ports Council Pension and Compensation schemes; freight grants; the Maritime and Coastguard Agency; civil and international aviation services including costs relating to type approval testing of electronic screening devices for use in enforcing aviation provisions of the Railways and Transport Safety Act 2003; support for and loans to National Air Traffic Services; the Highways Agency; payments to private consortia for design, build, finance and operate schemes; grants to local authorities, including the Greater London Authority and Merseyrail;

payments to local authorities for the maintenance of de-trunked roads and promotion, publicity and publications in support of the Highways Agency operations; capital grants to Regional Development Agencies for regional infrastructure; the operation of the Dartford River crossing; compensation to private tolled undertakings for the imposition of VAT on tolls; loans and other expenditure relating to Other River Crossings; Bus Service Operator Grant; expenditure in connection with the introduction of concessionary Bus Travel for older and eligible disabled people in England;

promoting efficiencies in sustainable distribution; support to nationalised transport industries; cleaner fuels and vehicles and other transport related environment programmes; low carbon transport; Transport Direct; royal travel; transport security; the Commission for Integrated Transport; trans-European network funds; support for other minor transport services; compensation and pension costs relating to pre-DVLC local authority driver and licensing staff; grants and loans and other expenditure relating to the Driver and Vehicle Licensing Agency (trading fund); Driver and Vehicle Licensing Agency Vehicle excise duty collection and enforcement related activities, development and operation of systems associated with licensing;

Vehicle and Operator Services Agency (trading fund); Vehicle and Operator services Agency enforcement; Driving Standards Agency (trading fund); Vehicle Certification Agency; Vehicle Certification Agency enforcement; grants to London Underground; PPP Arbiter; the Channel Tunnel Rail Link; payment in support of Crossrail; National Freight Company travel concessions; railway industry and National Freight Company pension funds; the British Transport Police; the Renewable Fuels Agency; payments and financial assistance in respect of railways and railways services under Section 6 of the Railways Act 2005; accident investigation;

research, development, statistics, censuses and surveys, safety, accessibility and equalities, publicity, promotion and advice and publications, monitoring, consultancies, selling into wider markets, including export opportunities; subscriptions and contributions to international organisations; compensation; support for the construction of venues and infrastructure related to the Olympic games; the administration and operation of the department; payments to the Department for Communities and Local Government in respect of certain central services; the purchase, acquisition, hire, lease and rent of land, buildings, plant, equipment, machinery, vehicles and capital assets; special payments; the central management of, and delivery of services to, the Civil Service and wider public sector; and associated non-cash items.

The **Department for Transport** will account for this Estimate.

£

	Net total	Allocated in Vote on Account	Balance to complete
RfR 1	15,630,092,000	6,817,397,000	8,812,695,000
Total net resource requirement	15,630,092,000	6,817,397,000	8,812,695,000
Net cash requirement	13,258,651,000	5,523,814,000	7,734,837,000

										£'000
				2009-10 Provisio					2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
			Resource	es			Сар			
	Admin 1	Other Current	Grants 3	Gross Total 4	A in A	Net Total 6	Capital 7	Non- operating A in A 8	Net Total Resources 9	Net Total Resources
RfR	1: Transport tha 300,520	t works for 7,081,903	everyone 9,087,483	16,469,906	839,814	15,630,092	2,036,915	26,854	15,906,930	16,115,669
Spen	nding in Departm	ental Expen	diture Limit	ts (DEL)						
Cent	ral Government s	pending								
A	Ports and shippi	ing services 25,382	-	25,382	2,188	23,194	725	-	83,187	8,716
В	Maritime and C	oastguard Ag 143,087	gency -	143,087	11,060	132,027	9,365	-	129,030	127,958
С	Aviation service	es, transport s 40,302	security & roy 59,500	yal travel 99,802	51,600	48,202	346	-	46,233	30,577
D	Accident Invest	igation Brand 17,867	ches -	17,867	74	17,793	1,521	-	17,533	15,270
E	Trans European	network pay	ments for tra	nsport projects	(net)	3	-	-	. 3	-8
F	Cleaner Fuels as	nd Vehicles 11,008	27,301	38,309	-	38,309	-	-	20,647	16,357
G	Bus Service Op	erators Grant 434,800	850	435,650	-	435,650	-	-	430,008	409,994
Н	Tolled River Cr	ossings 26,457	-	26,457	86,857	-60,400	-	-	-60,400	-57,244
I	Accessibilty & 1	Equalities 2,743	8,500	11,243	-	11,243	-	-	. 8,660	5,928
J	Support constru	ction of venu	nes and infras 240,000	tructure related	l to the Olymp	pic Games 240,000	-	-	75,400	-
K	Commission for	Integrated T 12,705	ransport & T	ransport Direc 12,705	t -	12,705	1,400	-	. 16,796	16,048
L	Highways Agen 89,705	1,633,947	-	1,723,652	44,796	1,678,856	1,660,076	11,554	1,700,325	1,807,676
M	Railways -	307,756	3,565,493	3,873,249	597,481	3,275,768	300,000	-	3,851,328	3,811,397
N	Government Ca 20,800	r & Despatch	n Agency	20,800	20,800	-	2,000	-	-196	339
О	Freight grants	-	29,900	29,900	-	29,900	-	-	29,832	16,103

							£'000
	2009-1 Provisio					2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
	Resources			Cap			
	Other Admin Current Grants Gross Total 1 2 3 4	A in A	Net Total	Capital 7	Non- operating A in A	Net Total Resources 9	Net Total Resources 10
P	Transformation, Licensing, Logistics & Sponsorship - 29,032 1,000 30,032	-	30,032	40,624	-	7,373	17,723
Q	Vehicle & Operator Services Agency trading fund - 15,735 - 15,735	4,900	10,835	-	8,300	12,700	3,265
R	Driving Standards Agency trading fund - 2,600 - 2,600	3,800	-1,200	-	7,000	-1,500	2,134
S	Vehicle Certification Agency - 11,400 - 11,400	12,500	-1,100	300	-	-100	-387
T	Central Administration 190,015 24,092 - 214,107	3,758	210,349	20,000	-	209,127	204,751
U	Research, statistics, publicity and consultancies & other local transport  - 78,338 6,494 84,832		oads and 84,832	558	_	80,830	51,170
			0.,002			00,020	51,170
	London & Continental Railways	-	-	-	-	300,000	-
Supp	port for Local Authorities						
V	Area Based Grants - 260,547 260,547	-	260,547	-	-	249,334	249,975
W	GLA transport grants (resource) - 2,593,000 2,593,000	-	2,593,000	-	-	2,512,080	2,396,500
X	Other transport grants (resource) - 618,849 618,849	-	618,849	-	-	626,968	397,372
Y	Other transport grants (capital) - 1,186,822 1,186,822	-	1,186,822	-	-	859,708	860,435
	Other grants to GLA	-	-	-	-	-	150,000
Sper	ding in Annually Managed Expenditure (AME)						
Cent	ral Government spending						
Z	Highways Agency - 4,263,702 - 4,263,702	-	4,263,702	-	-	3,779,603	3,561,496
AA	Railways and other expenditure - 950 - 950	-	950	-	-	208,101	-47,155
Non-	Budget						
AB	Driver & Vehicle Licensing Agency trading fund - 265,502 265,502	-	265,502	-	-	260,200	225,547

									T	£'000
	2009-10 Provision						2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn		
		Other	Resourc	es			Cap	ital Non- operating	Net Total	Net Total
	Admin 1	Current 2	Grants 3	Gross Total 4	A in A 5	Net Total 6	Capital 7	A in A	Resources 9	Resources 10
AC	Grant in Aid F	unding of ND	PB's & PC's 17,222	17,222	-	17,222	-	-	23,120	133,732
AD	Other Grants t	o GLA -	206,500	206,500	-	206,500	-	-	431,000	1,700,000
Tota	l for Estimate: 300.520	7.081.903	9.087.483	16,469,906	839.814	15,630,092	2.036.915	26,854	15,906,930	16,115,669

### Part II: Resource to cash reconciliation

			£'000
	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
Net Resource Requirement	15,630,092	15,906,930	16,115,669
Voted capital items			
Capital	2,036,915	1,228,955	1,179,542
Less Non-operating A-in-A	26,854	31,157	68,430
Total net voted capital	2,010,061	1,197,798	1,111,112
Accruals to cash adjustment			
Adjustments to remove non-cash items:			
Cost of Capital charges	-3,116,218	-2,972,153	-2,841,492
Depreciation	-1,409,700	-1,662,941	-1,021,142
New provisions and adjustments to previous provisions	-66,165	-245,782	-67,028
Profit/loss on sale of assets	-	-	-966
Prior period adjustments	-	-	-
Other non-cash items	-1,160	-725	-1,443
Increase (+) / Decrease (-) in stock	-	-	-3,405
Increase (+) / Decrease (-) in debtors	-1,000	2,420,043	-31,735
Increase (-) / Decrease (+) in creditors	-	-2,278,303	-200,281
Use of provisions	212,741	195,290	185,674
Total accruals to cash adjustments	-4,381,502	-4,544,571	-3,981,818
Excess cash to be CFERd	-	-	-
Net Cash Requirement	13,258,651	12,560,157	13,244,963

### Part III: Extra receipts payable to the Consolidated Fund

In addition to appropriations in aid the following income relates to the Department and is payable to the Consolidated Fund (cash receipts being shown in italics):

e	1	n	"	١.	ı
£	٠,	v	l	,	١

	2009-10 Provision Income <i>Receipts</i>		2008-09 Provision Income <i>Receipts</i>		2007-08 Outturn Income <i>Receipt</i> s	
Operating income not classified as A in A	11,150	11,150	18,996	18,996	36,971	36,971
Non-operating income not classified as A in A	1,974	1,974	1,811	1,811	41,291	41,291
Other amounts collectable on behalf of the Consolidated Fund	110,000	110,000	110,000	110,000	153,464	153,464
Excess cash receipts to be surrendered to the Consolidated Fund	-	-	-	-	-	-
Total	123,124	123,124	130,807	130,807	231,726	231,726

# **Forecast Operating Cost Statement**

			£'000
	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
Net Administration Costs			
RfR 1	274,672	293,126	282,325
Total Net Administration costs	274,672	293,126	282,325
Net Programme Costs			
RfR 1	15,355,420	15,613,804	15,833,344
Non-voted	-11,150	-18,996	-36,968
Total Net Programme costs	15,344,270	15,594,808	15,796,376
Total Net Operating Cost of which:	15,618,942	15,887,934	16,078,701
Net Resource Requirement	15,630,092	15,906,930	16,115,669
Non-voted expenditure	-	-	3
Consolidated Fund Extra Receipts	-11,150	-18,996	-36,971
Reduction in planned spend unable to be included in Estimate	-	-	-
Resource Budget	10,662,706	10,817,694	10,308,271

### **Notes to the Main Estimate**

### Reconciliation of resource expenditure between Estimates, Accounts and Budgets

	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
Net Resource Requirement (Estimates)	15,630,092	15,906,930	16,115,669
Adjustments to remove:	, ,		
Provision voted for earlier years	-	-	-
Adjustments to additionally include:			
Non-voted expenditure in the OCS	-	-	3
Consolidated Fund Extra Receipts in the OCS	-11,150	-18,996	-36,971
Reductions in planned spend unable to be included in Estimate	-	-	-
Other adjustments	-	-	-
Net Operating Cost (Accounts)	15,618,942	15,887,934	16,078,701
Adjustments to remove:			
Gains / losses from sale of capital assets	-	-	-966
Capital grants	-4,833,152	-5,079,280	-4,251,872
European Union income related to capital grants	-	-	-
Voted expenditure outside the budget	-206,500	-431,000	-1,704,488
Adjustments to additionally include:			
Other Consolidated Fund Extra Receipts	950	2,259	2,329
Resource consumption of non departmental public bodies	-297,293	-90,100	15,225
Unallocated resource provision	380,759	182,381	_
Other adjustments	-1,000	345,500	169,342
Resource Budget (Budget)	10,662,706	10,817,694	10,308,271
of which:	.,	-,,	
Departmental Expenditure Limits (DEL)	6,398,054	6,830,000	6,793,930
Annually Managed Expenditure (AME)	4,264,652	3,987,694	3,514,341

### Reconciliation of capital expenditure between Estimates and Budgets

£'000

	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
Net Voted Capital (Estimates)  Adjustments to remove:  Provision voted for earlier years	2,010,061	1,197,798	1,111,112
Adjustments to additionally include:			
Other Consolidated Fund Extra Receipts	-1,974	-1,811	-9,524
Capital spending by non-departmental public bodies	307,171	123,200	48,307
Capital grants	4,833,152	5,079,280	4,251,872
European Union income related to capital grants	-	-	-
Supported capital expenditure (revenue)	919,811	858,300	856,457
Capital spending by levy funded bodies	-	=	-
Unallocated capital provision	227,381	76,462	-
Reductions in planned spend unable to be included in Estimate	, , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , ,	· -	_
Other adjustments	18,000	-50,000	794,488
Capital Budget (Budget)	8,313,602	7,283,229	7,052,712
of which:	-,,	,,,	,,,,,,,
Departmental Expenditure Limits (DEL)	8,313,602	7,283,229	7,052,712
Annually Managed Expenditure (AME)	-	-,,	-,

#### **Explanation of Accounting Officer responsibilities**

The Accounting Officer prepares resource accounts for each financial year.

The following Accounting Officer appointments have been made for the Request for Resources within this Estimate:

**Request for Resources 1:** Robert Devereux, Permanent Head of Department

Robert Devereux, has personal responsibility for the proper presentation of the resource accounts and their transmission to the Comptroller and Auditor General. Robert Devereux is also responsible for the use of public money and stewardship of assets.

In discharging these responsibilities particular regard is given to:

- · Observing any accounting and disclosure requirements (including any Accounts Direction) and applying suitable accounting policies on a consistent basis;
- · making judgements and estimates on a reasonable basis;
- · stating whether applicable accounting standards, as set out in the *Financial Reporting Manual* (FReM), or an organisation's version of it, have been followed, and explain any material departures in the accounts; and
- · preparing the accounts on a going concern basis.

The responsibilities of an Accounting Officer, including responsibility for the propriety and regularity of the public finances for which an Accounting Officer is answerable, for keeping proper records and safeguarding assets, are set out in chapter 3 of *Managing Public Money* issued by the Treasury.

#### Analysis of operating appropriations in aid (A in A)

£'	000

			€ 000
	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
RfR 1: Transport that works for everyone			
Administration	25,848	23,304	25,762
of which:			
Sale of goods and services	25,848	23,304	25,757
Interest and dividends	-	-	5
Programme	813,966	931,071	502,675
of which:			
Sale of goods and services	737,864	851,761	422,910
EU Income	50,045	53,690	37,539
Other grant income (including repayments of grants/subsidies)	-	-	75
Interest and dividends	26,057	25,620	40,276
Other income (including receipts)	-	-	1,875
Total RfR 1	839,814†	954,375	528,437

† Amount that may be applied as operating appropriations in aid in addition to the net total arising from: research, statistical and administrative services; fee paying enquiries; dissemination and sales of information, royalties, the loan and hire of equipment, seminars, conferences and publication (in print and non-print media); sponsorship, including contributions from co-sponsors, other government departments, agencies and non-departmental public bodies towards the cost of research, surveys and studies; receipts from the European Union, donations, legal claims, including extra-contractual claims for defective work, awards of court costs and out of court settlements; receipts from the use of accommodation; rental income and receipts from property and land, the disposal of land, buildings, plant, equipment, machinery, vehicles and capital assets; recoveries of seconded staff salaries; fees for driving assessments; charges for vehicle and component testing; recoveries from local authorities in respect of public inquiries into highway orders; the sale of land on completion or abandonment of highway schemes; receipts from Dartford River Crossing Ltd; receipts from claims for damage to motorways and trunk roads; contributions from developers to transport schemes; recoveries of costs of civil aviation services;

the sale of civil aviation items; receipts from the British Transport Police Authority; the Channel Tunnel Rail Link, Eurostar, Cross London Rail links Limited and the Scottish Executive; receipts in respect of railways and railway services; fees and receipts from the surveys of ships, Port State Control inspections, examinations and the certification of seafarers and receipts from the Learning and Skills Council for SmarT seafarer training; recoveries in respect of the International Maritime Organisation building; the Mersey Conservancy; shipping services; ports and associated pension and compensation schemes and receipts from outside organisations in respect of the provision by MAIB staff of investigation expertise and training; Eurocontrol; receipts in respect of Vehicle Excise duty enforcement activities; Vehicle and Operator Services Agency; Driver and Vehicle Licensing Agency and the Driving Standards Agency; Other River Crossings; payments from the Department for Communities and Local Government in respect of certain central services;

receipts from the trading and programme activities of the Government Car and Despatch Agency; and receipts relating to the administration and operation of the department.

Total Operating A in A 839,814 954,375 528,437

#### Analysis of non-operating appropriations in aid (A in A)

			£'000
	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
RfR 1: Transport that works for everyone			
Programme of which:	26,854	31,157	68,430
Sale of assets	11,554	17,557	5,991
Loan, etc, repayments	15,300	13,600	62,439
Total RfR 1	26.854†	31,157	68,430

<sup>†</sup> Amount that may be applied as non-operating appropriations in aid, arising from: the disposal of land, buildings, plant, equipment, machinery, vehicles and capital assets; the loan or hire of equipment; the sale of motorway service area freeholds; repayments of loans or other payments made from National Air Traffic Services; repayments of loans or other payments made under Section 63 of the Railways Act 1993 to Railtrack plc (in administration); the Channel Tunnel Rail Link; repayments of deemed and voted loans made to the Driver and Vehicle Licensing Agency; Vehicle and Operator Services Agency, the Driving Standards Agency and the British Transport Police Authority.

Total Non-Operating A in A	26,854	31,157	68,430
Total from Operating 11 in 11	20,051	01,107	00,150

### Analysis of Consolidated Fund extra receipts

£'000

	2009	9-10	2008	<b>8-09</b>	2007	7-08
	Prov	ision	Provision		Outturn	
	Income	Receipts	Income	Receipts	Income	Receipts
Bus Service Operator Grants Φ	200	200	1,000	1,000	1,030	1,030
Highways Agency Φ	10,000	10,000	15,737	15,737	19,033	19,033
Maritime and Coastguard Agency Φ	950	950	950	950	1,143	1,143
Channel Tunnel Φ	-	_	-	_	14,075	14,075
National Air Traffic Services Φ	-	_	-	_	39,096	39,096
Humber Bridge Board Φ	-	-	-	-	533	533
Second Mersey Tunnel Φ	1,974	1,974	1,811	1,811	1,662	1,662
DVLA Agency Trading Fund Φ	110,000	110,000	110,000	110,000	153,464	153,464
Eurotunnel Φ	-	_	1,200	1,200	_	_
Crossrail Φ	-	_	109	109	-	-
Vehicle & Operator Service Agency Φ	-	_	_	_	504	504
Railtrack Φ	-	-	-	-	1,186	1,186
Total	123,124	123,124	130,807	130,807	231,726	231,726

#### **Departmental Expenditure Limits and Administration budgets**

£'000

	Voted	Non-voted	Total
Resource DEL	5,774,093	623,961	6,398,054
of which:†			
Administration budget	274,672	500	275,172
Near-cash in RDEL	5,402,603	652,451	6,055,054
Capital DEL††	7,112,184	1,201,418	8,313,602
Less Depreciation†††	-241,205	-31,774	-272,979
Total DEL	12,645,072	1,793,605	14,438,677

<sup>†</sup> The total of the 'Administration Budget' and 'Near-cash in Resource DEL' figures may well be greater than total resource DEL, due to the definitions overlapping.

# Comparison of provision sought with final provision and forecast outturn for the previous year

The total net resource sought for 2009-10 of £15,630,092,000 is 1.7 per cent lower than the final net provision for 2008-09 of £15,906,930,000 and 0.7 per cent lower than the forecast outturn for 2008-09 of £15,739,708,000.

#### Cash which may be retained to offset expenditure

			£'000
	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
Cash which may be retained by the department to offset expenditure in the year due to its relationship with income (operating and non-operating) that has been, or will be, appropriated in aid.	866,668	985,532	596,867

<sup>††</sup> Capital DEL includes items treated as resource in Estimates and accounts but which are treated as Capital DEL in budgets.

<sup>†††</sup> Depreciation, which forms part of resource DEL, is excluded from total DEL since capital DEL includes capital spending and to include depreciation of those assets would lead to double counting.

### Expenditure resting on the sole authority of the Appropriation Act

The following subheads contain provision sought under the sole authority of Part I of the Estimate and of the confirming Appropriation Act:

RfR/Section	Service	£'000
RfR - M RfR - U	International subscriptions OECD Government Office programme expenditure	500 475

### Grants in aid

RfR/Section	Body	£'000
RfR1 - AB	Driver and Vehicle Licensing Agency trading fund ♥	265,502
RfR1 - AC	British Transport Police Authority ♥	8,922
RfR1 - AC	Rail Passenger Council ♥	6,300
RfR1 - AC	Renewable Fuels Agency ♥	1,500
RfR1 - AC	Rail Heritage Council	500

### **Contingent liabilities**

Nature of Liability	£'000
As at 31 March 2009, the following liabilities fell to be met from the Department's Estimate:  Statutory liabilities:  Channel Tunnel Act 1987, s 25, 26 and 29: potential liabilities in the event of termination of Eurotunnel's concession	500,000
Marine and Aviation Insurance Act 1952, s 1: Government war risk reinsurance for British shipowners insuring their vessels with the British Mutual War Risks Associations (Clubs). Under the current agreement with Clubs, the Government provides 95% reinsurance for Queen's Enemy Risks (QER). A contingent liability arises from the continuous QER cover for the hull and machinery value of British flag vessels entered with the Clubs	Above 500,000
Railways Act 1993, sch 11, paragraph 11 : Guarantee to the Trustees of the Railways Pension Scheme (RPS) in respect of any deficit arising in the 1994 Pensioners section of the RPS	400,000
Land Compensation Act 1973, Part I : Highways Agency: possible obligations in relation to land and property acquisitions	500,000
Civil Aviation Act 1982, section 14: Guarantee of Civil Aviation Authority temporary borrowing	5,000
Railways Act 1993, sch 11, paragraph 11: July 1993 Memorandum of Understanding between Government, BR and pension trustees about a Government solvency guarantee for the BR section of the Railways Pension Scheme in the event that section becomes unstable	Unquantifiable
Railways Act 1993, s 29(5): Liabilities within franchise agreements for Train Operating Companies	Unquantifiable
Railways Act 1993, s 29(5): Liabilities in direct agreements with rolling stock companies and others	Unquantifiable
Transport Act 2000 : Contingent liabilities arising from signing of new, replacement and extended passenger rail franchise agreements	Above 500,000
Non-statutory liabilities	
General Lighthouse Authorities' pension fund	305,400
Reinstatement of International Maritime Organisation (IMO) building, and abatement of rent, if IMO building destroyed; and rehousing of IMO during rebuilding	68,000
Channel Tunnel Rail Link - Government guaranteed bonds	3,750,000
Channel Tunnel Rail Link - track access payments	630,000
Channel Tunnel Rail Link - guarantee in respect of London & Continental Railway Ltd interest rate hedging arrangements	Unquantifiable

An indemnity provided to Network Rail for Crossrail	Unquantifiable
North Atlantic Treaty Organisation (NATO) agreement relating to the indemnification of civil aircraft in respect of their use on NATO tasks in times of crises and war	Above 500,000
Guarantees in respect of obligations of Eurostar (UK) Ltd at Ashford international passenger station	60,000
Letters of comfort have been issued providing an indemnity in relation to legal action taken against the Judge, Counsel, solicitors and secretaries to the Thames Safety Inquiry and the Victim Identification Inquiry following	
major transport disasters	Unquantifiable
The Air Travel Trust, which is administered by the Civil Aviation Authority as Trustees, provides protection for air-package holiday makers in the event of a collapse of tour operators whose statutory bonds are insufficient to meet	
claims. A Government guarantee has been given to the Fund so that the Trustees may borrow from the banks, if the need arises	31,000
Letters of comfort in relation to London Underground Limited obligations under PPP contracts	Above 500,000
Network Rail Debt Issuance Programme (DIP) - Financial Indemnity provided for holders of debt raised under	
NR's DIP against any cash shortfall at NR to meet debt service payments	18,400,000
Network Rail - Medium Term Note Programme  Network Rail - Long Term Contingent Support Facility	5,700,000 4,000,000
Network Rain - Long Term Contingent Support Facility	4,000,000
Channel Tunnel usage contract - possible arbitration award to Eurotunnel	500,000
FP6 ERA-NET Transport project - compensation payments to non-defaulting partners in the event of the failed	2 (00
project International Oil Pollution Compensation Fund Building - obligations under the agreement to fund alternative	2,600
accommodation in the event of the building becoming partially or completely destroyed	1,000
Other contingent liabilities, including legal claims	1,206,000

### **International Subscriptions**

RfR/Section	Body	£'000
В	Maritime and Coastguard Agency	1,000
C	International Civil Aviation Organisation	2,000
C	European Civil Aviation Conference	1,000

### Office of Rail Regulation

#### Introduction

- 1. This Estimate provides for expenditure for the Office of Rail Regulation (ORR) on the ambits of:
- a) administration, associated capital and other related costs (i.e. economic regulation); and
- b) Rail Safety Regulation.

Further details of the expenditure covered by the requests for resources can be found in the combined Annual Report and Resource Accounts for the Office of Rail Regulation to be published later this year.

- 2. ORR, as the combined economic and safety regulator, is responsible for railway health and safety matters and the regulation of access to railways and promotion of competition in the provision of rail services. It is also responsible for promoting efficiency and economy for those providing railway services and protecting the interests of railway service users.
- 3. ORR's expenditure in respect of economic regulation is offset by income from Network Rail Infrastructure Limited in the form of licence fee payments. Expenditure in respect of safety regulation is either recovered from railway services providers by means of a levy based on relevant turnover or from recovery of cost incurred by the Channel Tunnel Safety Authority (CTSA) and the Intergovernmental Commission (IGC).
- 4. Symbols are explained in the Introduction to this booklet.

# Office of Rail Regulation

#### Part I

Request for Resources 1: To create a better railway for passengers and freight, and better value for public funding authorities though independent, fair and effective regulation

Total net resource requirement 2,000

Net cash requirement 1,000

Amounts required in the year ending 31 March 2010 for expenditure by the Office of Rail Regulation on:

RfR 1: To create a better railway for passengers and freight, and better value for public funding authorities though independent, fair and effective regulation

Administration, capital expenditure and associated non-cash items

The Office of Rail Regulation will account for this Estimate.

	Net total	Allocated in Vote on Account	Balance to complete/ surrender
RfR 1	2,000	-	2,000
Total net resource requirement	2,000	-	2,000
Net cash requirement	1,000	143,000	-142,000

										_	£'000
					2009-10 Provision					2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
		Other	Resour					Сар	ital Non- operating	Net Total	Net Total
	Admin	Current 2	Grants	3	Gross Total 4	A in A	Net Total	Capital 7	A in A	Resources 9	Resources 10
	33,814 nding in Depart	-	4	10	33,854	33,852	2	750	-	3	2
Cen	tral Government	spending									
A	Administration 12,214	n, associated -		othe: 10	r expenditure 12,254	12,253	1	750	-	2	1
В	Rail Safety Re 21,600	gulation -		-	21,600	21,599	1	-	-	1	1
Tota	ol for Estimate: 33,814	-	4	10	33,854	33,852	2	750		3	2

Main Estimate 2009–10 Office of Rail Regulation

### **Part II: Resource to cash reconciliation**

			£'000
	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
Net Resource Requirement	2	3	2
Voted capital items			
Capital	750	750	599
Less Non-operating A-in-A	-	-	
Total net voted capital	750	750	599
Accruals to cash adjustment			
Adjustments to remove non-cash items:			
Cost of Capital charges	35	71	53
Depreciation	-1,026	-1,066	-1,168
New provisions and adjustments to previous provisions	-55	-6,055	-415
Profit/loss on sale of assets	-	-	-
Prior period adjustments	-	-	-
Other non-cash items	-38	-38	-37
Increase (+) / Decrease (-) in stock	-	-	-
Increase (+) / Decrease (-) in debtors	-	5,999	-27
Increase (-) / Decrease (+) in creditors	-	1,000	1,660
Use of provisions	-	-	95
Total accruals to cash adjustments	-1,084	-89	161
Excess cash to be CFERd	333	656	3,784
Net Cash Requirement	1	1,320	4,546

# Part III: Extra receipts payable to the Consolidated Fund

In addition to appropriations in aid the following income relates to the Department and is payable to the Consolidated Fund (cash receipts being shown in italics):

£1	n	M	n
L	u	м	м

	2009-10 Provision Income <i>Receipts</i>		2008-09 Provision Income <i>Receipts</i>		2007 Out Income	
Operating income not classified as A in A  Non-operating income not classified as A in A	- -		-		- 12	- 12
Other amounts collectable on behalf of the Consolidated Fund	-	-	-	-	-	-
Excess cash receipts to be surrendered to the Consolidated Fund	-	333	-	656	-	3,784
Total	-	333		656	12	3,796

# **Forecast Operating Cost Statement**

			£'000
	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
Net Administration Costs		2	
RfR 1  Total Net Administration costs	2 2	3 3	<u>2</u>
<b>Total Net Operating Cost</b>	2	3	2
of which:			
Net Resource Requirement	2	3	2
Non-voted expenditure	-	-	-
Consolidated Fund Extra Receipts	-	_	-
Reduction in planned spend unable to be included in Estimate	-	-	-
Resource Budget	2	3	2

Office of Rail Regulation

### **Notes to the Main Estimate**

### Reconciliation of resource expenditure between Estimates, Accounts and Budgets

£'000

	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
Net Resource Requirement (Estimates)	2	3	2
Adjustments to remove:			
Provision voted for earlier years	-	-	-
Adjustments to additionally include:			
Non-voted expenditure in the OCS	-	-	-
Consolidated Fund Extra Receipts in the OCS	-	=	-
Reductions in planned spend unable to be included in Estimate	-	-	-
Other adjustments	-	-	-
Net Operating Cost (Accounts)	2	3	2
Adjustments to remove:			
Gains / losses from sale of capital assets	-	-	-
Capital grants	-	=	-
European Union income related to capital grants	-	-	-
Voted expenditure outside the budget	-	-	-
Adjustments to additionally include:			
Other Consolidated Fund Extra Receipts	-	-	-
Resource consumption of non departmental public bodies	-	-	-
Unallocated resource provision	-	_	_
Other adjustments	-	-	-
Resource Budget (Budget)	2	3	2
of which:			
Departmental Expenditure Limits (DEL)	2	3	2
Annually Managed Expenditure (AME)	-	_	_

#### Reconciliation of capital expenditure between Estimates and Budgets

£'000

	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
Net Voted Capital (Estimates)	750	750	599
Adjustments to remove:			
Provision voted for earlier years	-	-	-
Adjustments to additionally include:			
Other Consolidated Fund Extra Receipts	-	=	-
Capital spending by non-departmental public bodies	-	-	-
Capital grants	-	-	-
European Union income related to capital grants	_	-	-
Supported capital expenditure (revenue)	<del>-</del>	-	-
Capital spending by levy funded bodies	_	_	_
Unallocated capital provision	_	_	_
Reductions in planned spend unable to be included in Estimate	_	_	_
Other adjustments	_	_	-12
Capital Budget (Budget)	750	750	587
of which:			
Departmental Expenditure Limits (DEL)	750	750	587
Annually Managed Expenditure (AME)		-	-

#### **Explanation of Accounting Officer responsibilities**

The Accounting Officer prepares resource accounts for each financial year.

The following Accounting Officer appointments have been made for the Request for Resources within this Estimate:

**Request for Resources 1:** Bill Emery, Permanent Head of Department

Bill Emery, has personal responsibility for the proper presentation of the resource accounts and their transmission to the Comptroller and Auditor General. Bill Emery is also responsible for the use of public money and stewardship of assets.

In discharging these responsibilities particular regard is given to:

- · Observing any accounting and disclosure requirements (including any Accounts Direction) and applying suitable accounting policies on a consistent basis;
- · making judgements and estimates on a reasonable basis;
- stating whether applicable accounting standards, as set out in the *Financial Reporting Manual* (FReM), or an organisation's version of it, have been followed, and explain any material departures in the accounts; and
- · preparing the accounts on a going concern basis.

The responsibilities of an Accounting Officer, including responsibility for the propriety and regularity of the public finances for which an Accounting Officer is answerable, for keeping proper records and safeguarding assets, are set out in chapter 3 of *Managing Public Money* issued by the Treasury.

Regulatory licences, fines, penalties and taxes

### Notes to the Main Estimate (continued)

#### Analysis of operating appropriations in aid (A in A)

			£'000
	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
RfR 1: To create a better railway for passengers and f though independent, fair and effective regulation	reight, and better valu	ue for public fund	ing authorities
Administration of which:	33,852	36,792	30,495

Total RfR 1 33,852† 36,792 30,495

33,852

36,792

30,495

Total Operating A in A 33,852 36,792 30,495

<sup>†</sup> Amount that may be applied as operating appropriations in aid in addition to the net total arising from: recoveries in respect of the administration of the Office of Rail Regulation, including charges for courses, officers loaned to other organisations; income from publications and Library service; travel costs recovered from the European Community (EC); income from recovery actions in connection with the successful outcome of Judicial review; and receipts of licence fees.

### **Analysis of Consolidated Fund extra receipts**

e,	n	n	4
£'	v	v	ı

						£'000
	2009-10 Provision		2008-09 Provision		2007-08 Outturn	
	Income	Receipts	Income	Receipts	Income	Receipts
Excess cash surrenders to the CF •		. 333	_	656	_	3,784
Excess capital income $\Phi$	-		-	-	12	12
Total	-	333		656	12	3,796

#### **Departmental Expenditure Limits and Administration budgets**

£'000

	Voted	Non-voted	Total
Resource DEL	2	-	2
of which:† Administration budget	2		2
Near-cash in RDEL	-1,082	- -	-1,082
Capital DEL††	750	-	750
Less Depreciation†††	-1,026	-	-1,026
Total DEL	-274	-	-274

<sup>†</sup> The total of the 'Administration Budget' and 'Near-cash in Resource DEL' figures may well be greater than total resource DEL, due to the definitions overlapping.

# Comparison of provision sought with final provision and forecast outturn for the previous year

The total net resource sought for 2009-10 of £2,000 is 33.3 per cent lower than the final net provision for 2008-09 of £3,000 and the forecast outturn for 2008-09 of £3,000.

#### Cash which may be retained to offset expenditure

2009-10 2008-09 2007-08
Provision Provision Outturn

Cash which may be retained by the department to offset expenditure in the year due to its relationship with income (operating and non-operating) that has been, or will be, appropriated in aid.

<sup>††</sup> Capital DEL includes items treated as resource in Estimates and accounts but which are treated as Capital DEL in budgets.

<sup>†††</sup> Depreciation, which forms part of resource DEL, is excluded from total DEL since capital DEL includes capital spending and to include depreciation of those assets would lead to double counting.

## Department for Innovation, Universities and Skills †

#### Introduction

1. This Estimate consists of two Request for Resources.

RfR1: To help build a competitive economy by: creating opportunities for everyone to develop their learning and skills and creating excellence in science, research and innovation.

RfR2: Increasing Scientific excellence in the UK and maximising its contribution to society.

- 2. The Estimate covers expenditure on functions relating to higher education, skills and training, and the promotion of scientific excellence. Further details will be given in the Department for Innovation, Universities and Skills annual report.
- 3. Symbols are explained in the Introduction to this booklet.
- † On 5 June 2009 the merger of the Department for Innovation, Universities and Skills (DIUS) with the Department for Business, Enterprise and Regulatory Reform (BERR) was announced. The new department will be known as the Department for Business, Innovation and Skills. It is not possible to reflect the merger in the Main Estimates and a Supplementary Estimate, reflecting the new department, will be presented to Parliament later in the year.

### Department for Innovation, Universities and Skills

#### Part I

£

Request for Resources 1: To help build a competitive economy by: creating opportunities for everyone to develop their learning and skills and creating excellence in science, research and innovation.†

Request for Resources 2: Increasing Scientific excellence in the UK and maximising its contribution to society.

3,584,149,000

Total net resource requirement

19,455,878,000

Net cash requirement

22,056,816,000

Amounts required in the year ending 31 March 2010 for expenditure by the Department for Innovation, Universities and Skills on:

RfR 1: To help build a competitive economy by: creating opportunities for everyone to develop their learning and skills and creating excellence in science, research and innovation.

Further, higher and other education provision and initiatives for young people and adults; research and related initiatives at institutions delivering higher education; training, skills, enterprise, assessment and advice and guidance provision for young people, adults and employers and related initiatives; financial and other support for students and trainees, including grants, allowances, access funds, loans and their repayment, the resource consequences of loans to students, support for students through Local Authorities;

the cost of sales of the student loan debt, reimbursement of fees for qualifying European Community students, post graduate awards, mandatory student awards, education maintenance allowances and childcare and transport support; loans and residual costs of the winding up of the Training and Enterprise Councils (TECs); the distribution of residual TEC assets, returned to the Secretary of State under the terms of the TEC licence;

investments and loans to support PFI; initiatives and programmes supported by the European Union; international programmes, including payments to the Department for Work and Pensions for the UK subscription to the International Labour Organisation and other international programmes; initiatives to support, improve and promote education, training, skills and student and trainee support; payments to the Department for Business, Enterprise and Regulatory Reform in connection with the Regional Development Agencies and the London Development Agency; grants in aid and funding for the Higher Education Funding Council for England; the Learning and Skills Council, Investors in People UK, the Student Loans Company, Office for Fair Access, the Quality Improvement Agency, the Learning and Skills Improvement Service, Sector Skills Development Agency, the UK Commission for Employment and Skills, the Technology Strategy Board, innovation and standards, the Design Council and the British Standards Institute; activities of the new funding agencies for young people and adult provision; funding for the Construction Industry Training Board, Engineering Construction Industry Training Board and Film Industry Training Board; UK Intellectual Property Office; National Endowment for Science, Technology and the Arts; National Weights and Measures including the National Measurement Office; UK Accreditation Service; Information and publicity initiatives and services;

departmental and others' costs of administering the above, including payments to the Department for Children, Schools and Families; and income relating to the above. Expenditure covers cash, near-cash, capital and non-cash items. Expenditure covers payments, grants and loans to organisations in the public, private and other sectors, including employers, community, voluntary and business support organisations, to individuals and other government departments. Expenditure relates primarily to England, but in some cases includes supporting activities in other parts of the United Kingdom and abroad.

#### RfR 2: Increasing Scientific excellence in the UK and maximising its contribution to society.

Research Councils; the Royal Society; the Royal Academy of Engineering; the British Academy; Research Base Initiatives; the Science Research Investment Fund; the Research Capital Investment Fund; promotion of Science in Society; Knowledge Transfer initiatives including the Higher Education Innovation Fund and Public Sector Research Establishments grants; fees payable under the Animals (Scientific Procedures) Act 1986; Research Council pensions; capital and administration costs of the Research Base Group and Government Office for Science; and associated noncash items.

The Department for Innovation, Universities and Skills will account for this Estimate.

			£
	Net total	Allocated in Vote on Account	Balance to complete
RfR 1	15,871,729,000	6,612,779,000	9,258,950,000
RfR 2	3,584,149,000	1,710,981,000	1,873,168,000
Total net resource requirement	19,455,878,000	8,323,760,000	11,132,118,000
Net cash requirement	22,056,816,000	9,451,790,000	12,605,026,000

<sup>†</sup> Part of the provision under subhead D2 in RfR 1 is subject to the passage of the Apprenticeships, Skills, Children and Learning Bill, which has passed the second reading in the House of Commons. The provision sought (£175,000) will not be used for the service or for any other purpose until the enabling legislation has been enacted.

£77,000 has been advanced from the Contingencies Fund to provide cash in respect of the new service. A corresponding amount is required to enable repayment to be made to the Fund.

								£'000	
2009-10 Provision									2007-08 Outturn
		Resources	<b>.</b>			Сар	ital		
	Other Admin Current 0	Grants C	Gross Total 4	A in A	Net Total	Capital 7	Non- operating A in A	Net Total Resources 9	Net Total Resources 10
ever	1: To help build a competitive cryone to develop their learning a earch and innovation. 70,899 1,042,582 2	and skills an				6,146,788	1,324,226	15,195,661	14,310,347
Sno	nding in Departmental Expendi		, ,	0,520,752	10,071,72	0,110,700	1,021,220	15,175,001	11,510,517
_		ture Linnis	(DEL)						
Cen	tral Government spending								
A	Activities to Support all Function 70,899 7,006	ons 1,010	78,915	28	78,887	2,166	-	86,893	66,251
В	Higher Education - 53,006	83,376	136,382	2,209	134,173	-	-	176,895	87,731
С	Higher Education Support for S	Students 2,488,053	2,488,053	-	2,488,053	-	-	2,337,259	2,017,586
D	Further Education, Skills and In 41,542	nternational 350,566	Programmes 392,108	36,079	356,029	-	-	313,520	204,199
E	Further Education Receipts from	m DCSF	-	7,565,424	-7,565,424	-	-	-7,387,596	-7,052,258
F	Science, Innovation and Knowl - 70,498	ledge Transf 7,989	er 78,487	3,159	75,328	12,131	166	141,887	136,708
Sup	port for Local Authorities								
	Science, Innovation and Knowl	ledge Transf	er						
	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	4,191
	Higher Education	-	-	-	-	-	-	2,000	340
Spe	nding in Annually Managed Ex	penditure (A	AME)						
Cen	tral Government spending								
G	Loans to Students - 870,530	43,323	913,853	913,853	-	6,132,491	1,324,060	-	-21,152
Non	-Budget								
Н	Higher Education Funding Cou	ncil for Eng 7,524,065	land 7,524,065	-	7,524,065	-	-	7,170,553	6,910,003
Ι	Office for Fair Access	476	476	-	476	-	-	514	413
J	Student Loans Company	53,034	53,034	-	53,034	-	-	63,822	48,426

										£'000
2009-10 Provision							2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn		
			Resource	es			Capital			
	Oth Admin Curr 1		Grants 3	Gross Total	A in A	Net Total	Capital 7	Non- operating A in A	Net Total Resources	Net Total Resources 10
K	Investors in People U	J <b>K</b> -	4,887	4,887	-	4,887	-	-	4,677	5,773
L	Learning and Skills (		12,320,693	12,320,693	-	12,320,693	-	-	11,945,015	11,167,929
M	UK Commission for	Employn -	nent and Ski 66,967	ills 66,967	-	66,967	-	-	79,889	83,875
N	Quality Improvemen	t Agency	276	276	-	276	-	-	18,740	109,764
О	Design Council	-	6,185	6,185	-	6,185	-	-	7,093	6,069
P	Knowledge Transfer	and Inno	vation 500	500	-	500	-	-	-	-
Q	Technology Strategy	Board -	327,600	327,600	-	327,600	-	-	234,500	150,000
	Support for Students -	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	384,499
	2: Increasing Scientificiety.								2 002 424	2.160.064
C a		12,843	3,542,306	3,585,149	1,000	3,584,149	-	-	3,803,436	3,168,964
_	iding in Departmenta	_	nture Linii	s (DEL)						
	ral Government spend	ung								
A	Royal Society	-	45,823	45,823	-	45,823	-	-	43,360	41,072
В	Royal Academy of E	ingineerin -	12,138	12,138	-	12,138	-	-	10,279	9,752
С	British Academy	-	25,062	25,062	-	25,062	-	-	22,540	22,585
D	RB Initiatives	-	5,778	5,778	-	5,778	-	-	4,766	5,024
E	Science and Society	-	15,441	15,441	-	15,441	-	-	13,441	11,071
F	Economic Impact	-	12,500	12,500	-	12,500	-	-	11,800	11,904
G	Research Capital Inv	restment I -	Fund 48,676	48,676	-	48,676	-	-	38,750	83,438

									£'000
			2009-10 Provisio					2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
	Resources Capital								
	Other Admin Current 1 2		Gross Total 4	A in A	Net Total 6	Capital 7	Non- operating A in A	Net Total Resources	Net Total Resources
Н	Biotechnology and Biologic	cal Sciences Re	esearch Counci	1,000	-1,000	-	-	-5,900	-6,537
	Science and Engineering Bo	ase Administra	tion Costs						4,056
			_		_	-	-	-	4,030
	Transdepartmental Science 	and Technolog -	gy Group Admi -	inistration Co -	osts -	-	-	-	5,585
Sper	ding in Annually Managed	Expenditure (	(AME)						
Cent	ral Government spending								
I	Research Councils Pension - 42,543	Scheme -	42,543	-	42,543	-	-	80,000	27,400
Non-	Budget								
J	Arts and Humanities Resear	rch Council 102,478	102,478	-	102,478	-	-	122,000	104,343
K	Biotechnology and Biologic	cal Sciences Re 438,345	esearch Counci 438,345	1 -	438,345	-	-	432,500	393,530
L	Economic and Social Resea	arch Council 174,549	174,549	-	174,549	-	-	157,500	135,018
M	Engineering and Physical S	ciences Resear	ch Council						
		799,094	799,094	-	799,094	-	-	815,000	739,499
N	Medical Research Council -	659,577	659,577	-	659,577	-	-	703,000	304,915
О	Natural Environment Resea		354,423	-	354,423	-	-	420,000	353,555
P	Science and Technology Fa		1 533,238	-	533,238	-	-	642,000	558,888
Q	Fees Payable under the Anii - 300		c Procedures) 2	Act 1986 -	300	-	-	400	236
R	Higher Education Funding 6		gland 315,184	-	315,184	-	-	292,000	363,630
Tota	l for Estimate: 70,899 1,085,425	26,821,306	27,977,630	8,521,752	19,455,878	6,146,788	1,324,226	18,999,097	17,479,311

# Part II: Resource to cash reconciliation

			£'000
	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
Net Resource Requirement	19,455,878	18,999,097	17,479,311
Voted capital items			
Capital	6,146,788	5,930,477	4,685,827
Less Non-operating A-in-A	1,324,226	1,160,416	638,082
Total net voted capital	4,822,562	4,770,061	4,047,745
Accruals to cash adjustment			
Adjustments to remove non-cash items:			
Cost of Capital charges	-878,338	-1,073,454	-794,733
Depreciation	-5,112	-69,796	-4,369
New provisions and adjustments to previous provisions	-1,375,074	-1,162,144	-1,292,273
Profit/loss on sale of assets	-	-	-10
Prior period adjustments	-	-	-
Other non-cash items	-250	-635	-618
Increase (+) / Decrease (-) in stock	-	-	-573
Increase (+) / Decrease (-) in debtors	-	-	29,890
Increase (-) / Decrease (+) in creditors	-	-	-100,215
Use of provisions	37,150	39,772	35,390
Total accruals to cash adjustments	-2,221,624	-2,266,257	-2,127,511
Excess cash to be CFERd	-	-	-
Net Cash Requirement	22,056,816	21,502,901	19,399,545

### Part III: Extra receipts payable to the Consolidated Fund

In addition to appropriations in aid the following income relates to the Department and is payable to the Consolidated Fund (cash receipts being shown in italics):

						£'000
	2009-10 Provision		2008-09 Provision		2007-08 Outturn	
	Income	Receipts	Income	Receipts	Income	Receipts
Operating income not classified as A in A	-	-	-	-	95,955	95,808
Non-operating income not classified as A in A	-	-	-	_	197,672	192,594
Other amounts collectable on behalf of the Consolidated Fund	-	-	-	_	-	433,000
Excess cash receipts to be surrendered to the Consolidated Fund	-	-	-	-	-	-
Total	-	-	-	-	293,627	721,402

# **Forecast Operating Cost Statement**

ť'	U	U	l

	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
Net Administration Costs			
RfR 1	70,899	77,800	60,308
RfR 2		-	9,641
Total Net Administration costs	70,899	77,800	69,949
Net Programme Costs			
RfR 1	15,800,830	15,117,861	14,250,039
RfR 2	3,584,149	3,803,436	3,159,323
Non-voted	-	-	-95,955
Total Net Programme costs	19,384,979	18,921,297	17,313,407
Total Net Operating Cost of which:	19,455,878	18,999,097	17,383,356
Net Resource Requirement	19,455,878	18,999,097	17,479,311
Non-voted expenditure	, , , <u>-</u>	-	_
Consolidated Fund Extra Receipts	_	-	-95,955
Reduction in planned spend unable to be included in Estimate	-	-	-
Resource Budget	17,447,645	16,950,944	15,637,737

### **Notes to the Main Estimate**

#### Reconciliation of resource expenditure between Estimates, Accounts and Budgets

	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
Net Resource Requirement (Estimates)	19,455,878	18,999,097	17,479,311
Adjustments to remove:			
Provision voted for earlier years	-	-	-
Adjustments to additionally include:			
Non-voted expenditure in the OCS	-	-	-
Consolidated Fund Extra Receipts in the OCS	-	-	-95,955
Reductions in planned spend unable to be included in Estimate	-	-	-
Other adjustments	-	-	-
Net Operating Cost (Accounts)	19,455,878	18,999,097	17,383,356
Adjustments to remove:			
Gains / losses from sale of capital assets	-	-	-10
Capital grants	-60,676	-41,050	-84,667
European Union income related to capital grants	· -	-	-
Voted expenditure outside the budget	-800	-966	-384,735
Adjustments to additionally include:			•
Other Consolidated Fund Extra Receipts	<del>-</del>	-	92,830
Resource consumption of non departmental public bodies	-2,017,224	-2,006,137	-1,369,037
Unallocated resource provision	70,467	· · ·	_
Other adjustments	-	_	_
Resource Budget (Budget)	17,447,645	16,950,944	15,637,737
of which:	17,117,012	10,500,511	10,007,707
Departmental Expenditure Limits (DEL)	17,224,490	16,671,212	15,459,343
Annually Managed Expenditure (AME)	223,155	279,732	178,394

#### Reconciliation of capital expenditure between Estimates and Budgets

£'000

	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
Net Voted Capital (Estimates)  Adjustments to remove:	4,822,562	4,770,061	4,047,745
Provision voted for earlier years	-	-	-
Adjustments to additionally include: Other Consolidated Fund Extra Receipts	_	-	-
Capital spending by non-departmental public bodies	2,401,775	2,074,094	1,961,121
Capital grants	60,676	41,050	84,667
European Union income related to capital grants	-	-	-
Supported capital expenditure (revenue)	-	-	-
Capital spending by levy funded bodies	-	-	-
Unallocated capital provision	175,840	-	-
Reductions in planned spend unable to be included in Estimate	-	-	-
Other adjustments	-	-	-
Capital Budget (Budget)	7,460,853	6,885,205	6,093,533
of which:			
Departmental Expenditure Limits (DEL)	2,647,108	2,121,968	2,059,304
Annually Managed Expenditure (AME)	4,813,745	4,763,237	4,034,229

#### **Explanation of Accounting Officer responsibilities**

The Accounting Officer prepares resource accounts for each financial year.

The following Accounting Officer appointments have been made for the Request for Resources within this Estimate:

**Request for Resources 1:** Sir Jon Shortridge, Permanent Head of the Department

**Request for Resources 2:** Sir Jon Shortridge, Permanent Head of the Department

Sir Jon Shortridge, has personal responsibility for the proper presentation of the resource accounts and their transmission to the Comptroller and Auditor General. Sir Jon Shortridge is also responsible for the use of public money and stewardship of assets.

In discharging these responsibilities particular regard is given to:

- · Observing any accounting and disclosure requirements (including any Accounts Direction) and applying suitable accounting policies on a consistent basis;
- · making judgements and estimates on a reasonable basis;
- stating whether applicable accounting standards, as set out in the *Financial Reporting Manual* (FReM), or an organisation's version of it, have been followed, and explain any material departures in the accounts; and
- · preparing the accounts on a going concern basis.

The responsibilities of an Accounting Officer, including responsibility for the propriety and regularity of the public finances for which an Accounting Officer is answerable, for keeping proper records and safeguarding assets, are set out in chapter 3 of *Managing Public Money* issued by the Treasury.

#### Analysis of operating appropriations in aid (A in A)

£'000

2009-10 2008-09 2007-08

Provision Provision Outturn

# RfR 1: To help build a competitive economy by: creating opportunities for everyone to develop their learning and skills and creating excellence in science, research and innovation.

Administration	-	200	6,874
of which:			
Sale of goods and services	-	200	6,874
Programme	8,520,752	8,616,489	8,155,572
of which:			
Sale of goods and services	2,207	36,454	50,647
EU Income	109	1,796	197
Other grant income (including repayments of grants/subsidies)	5,503,867	5,302,685	5,018,873
Interest and dividends	917,012	1,106,116	764,517
Other income (including receipts)	2,097,557	2,169,438	2,321,338
Total DfD 1	9 520 752÷	9 616 690	9 162 446

<sup>†</sup> Amount that may be applied as operating appropriations in aid in addition to the net total arising from: European Fast Stream receipts; repayment of career development loans; repayments of working capital loans; receipts in respect of Career Development Loans default recoveries by banks; receipts from the sale of surplus properties; receipts from outside organisations (including the EC) in respect of advertising and publicity activities and materials; sale of research publications; receipts from the European Social Fund to cover departmental programmes; receipts covering the return of assets from the Training and Enterprise Councils (TECs) as part of their winding-up process; receipts from the wind-down of Individual Learning Accounts; receipts from the Department for Children, Schools and Families for 14-19 programmes;

receipts for student support; profits on the sale of surplus equipment and other assets; Sponsorship Funding; rent income from three domestic properties on the estate of the European School of Culture at Culham, Oxfordshire; contributions from the National Assembly for Wales towards Key Skills; receipts to support the UK Commission for Employment and Skills; contributions from the National Assembly for Wales and the Scottish Executive for dance and drama students; contributions from the Scottish Executive, the National Assembly for Wales, the Northern Ireland Executive and others towards miscellaneous European Education, International Programmes and the UK Prime Minister Initiative:

contributions from other government departments and other sources towards the cost of promoting UK education and training overseas; London Challenge receipts; receipts from the Department of Health for Investors in People healthy organisations; Student loan interest receivable. Further and Higher education receipts from the Department for Children, Schools and Families; receipts from the Home Office for offender education; receipts from the Department for Communities and Local Government for Faith Leader project; student support receipts; receipts to support Government Skills, the FE Improvement programme, the Skills for Life Programme and the Learning and Skills Improvement Service; rental income from the National Physical Laboratory; receipts from the Department of Health for the Aimhigher programme; receipts of dividends and interest on loans from the Patent Office.

#### RfR 2: Increasing Scientific excellence in the UK and maximising its contribution to society.

Total RfR 2	1 000÷	5 900	6 609
Other grant income (including repayments of grants/subsidies)	1,000	5,900	6,537
of which:			
Programme	1,000	5,900	6,537
Sale of goods and services	-	-	72
of which:			
Administration	-	-	72

† Amount that may be applied as operating appropriations in aid in addition to the net total arising from: Receipts for employees' and employers' contributions and transfer values received and contributions towards the Institute of Animal Health.

Total Operating A in A 8,521,752 8,622,589 8,169,055

£'000

#### Analysis of non-operating appropriations in aid (A in A)

	2009-10	2008-09	2007-08
	Provision	Provision	Outturn
RfR 1: To help build a competitive economy by: creating op and skills and creating excellence in science, research and in	-	everyone to develo	p their learning

 Programme
 1,324,226
 1,160,416
 638,082

 of which:
 1,324,226
 1,160,416
 638,082

 Total RfR 1
 1,324,226†
 1,160,416
 638,082

<sup>†</sup> Amount that may be applied as non-operating appropriations in aid, arising from: Repayment of principal on student loans; and from the sale of surplus land, buildings and equipment. Repayment of loans from the Patent Office.

Total Non-Operating A in A	1,324,226	1,160,416	638,082

### Analysis of Consolidated Fund extra receipts

£'	U	U	l

		9-10 vision <i>Receipt</i> s		8-09 vision Receipts	200' Out Income	
					2.052	2.052
Receipt of dividend from Patent Office Executive Agency trading fund Φ	-	-	-	-	2,953	2,953
Interest on Loans advanced by the S of S to the Patent Office Executive Agency trading fund $\Phi$	-	_	-	-	172	172
Student Loan Interest Receipts ●	_	_	_		197,672	192,594
Medical Research Council •	_	_	_	_	92,830	
Research Councils Pensions Contributions from Scottish Executive $\Delta$	-	-	-	-	-	433,000
Total		_			293,627	721,402

#### **Departmental Expenditure Limits and Administration budgets**

£'000

	Voted	Non-voted	Total
Resource DEL	-4,118,212	21,342,702	17,224,490
of which:†			
Administration budget	70,899	-	70,899
Near-cash in RDEL	-5,463,133	21,157,240	15,694,107
Capital DEL††	-136,193	2,783,301	2,647,108
Less Depreciation†††	-5,112	-158,263	-163,375
Total DEL	-4,259,517	23,967,740	19,708,223

<sup>†</sup> The total of the 'Administration Budget' and 'Near-cash in Resource DEL' figures may well be greater than total resource DEL, due to the definitions overlapping.

# Comparison of provision sought with final provision and forecast outturn for the previous year

The total net resource sought for 2009-10 of £19,455,878,000 is 2.4 per cent higher than the final net provision for 2008-09 of £18,999,097,000 and 4.1 per cent higher than the forecast outturn for 2008-09 of £18,687,759,000.

#### Cash which may be retained to offset expenditure

2009-10 2008-09 2007-08
Provision Provision Outturn

Cash which may be retained by the department to offset expenditure in the year due to its relationship with income (operating and non-operating) that has been, or will be, appropriated in aid.

<sup>††</sup> Capital DEL includes items treated as resource in Estimates and accounts but which are treated as Capital DEL in budgets.

<sup>†††</sup> Depreciation, which forms part of resource DEL, is excluded from total DEL since capital DEL includes capital spending and to include depreciation of those assets would lead to double counting.

#### Grants in aid

RfR/Section	Body	£'000
RFR1-H	Higher Education Funding Council for England ♥	7,524,065
RfR1- I	Office for Fair Access ♥	476
RfR1- J	Student Loans Company ♦	53,034
RfR1- K	Investors in People UK ♥	4,887
RfR1- L	Learning and Skills Council ♥	12,320,693
RFR1-M	UK Commission for Employment and Skills♥	66,967
RfR1- N	Quality Improvement Agency♥	276
RfR1- O	Design Council ♦	6,185
RfR1- Q	Technology Strategy Board ♥	327,600
	Total	20,304,183
RfR2- J	Arts and Humanities Research Council ♥	102,478
RfR2- K	Biotechnology and Biological Sciences Research Council♥	438,345
RfR2- L	Economic and Social Research Council ♥	174,549
RfR2- M	Engineering and Physical Sciences Research Council ♥	799,094
RfR2- N	Medical Research Council ♥	659,577
RfR2- O	Natural Environment Research Council ♥	354,423
RfR2- P	Science and Technology Facilities Council ♥	533,238
RfR2- R	Higher Education Funding Council for England ♥	315,184
	Total	3,376,888

### **Contingent liabilities**

Nature of Liability	£'000
As at 31 March 2008 the following liabilities fell to be met from the Department's Estimate:	
Statutory	
The Department will meet the accrued Civil Service redundancy entitlement to date of secondees who resigned from the Department to take up Training and Enterprise (TEC) employment on or after 1 January 1993 in TECs in England and Wales if:  a) Their TEC makes them redundant due to direct government action during their first five years of employment;  b) A court or tribunal ever ruled that TEC and civil service employment were continuous for redundancy calculation purposes.	2,453
The Department has and will continue to give indemnities to Training and Enterprise Councils (TECs), Chamber of Commerce, Training and Enterprise Councils (CCTEs), their representative TEC bodies and those concerned with the wind up, transfer or continuation of TEC delivered activity, where this will facilitate the conclusion of the working and contractual relationship between TECs, CCTEs and Government, thereby ensuring the continuation of essential discretionary activity and the reserves owing to the Secretary of State at the earliest opportunity. The indemnities will include:	
a) Liabilities that arise from the audit work carried out in respect of the delivery of activities funded through European Union initiatives or through single Regeneration Budget and other schemes sponsored by Government Departments other than the former DfES and DTI;	27,984
b) Liabilities that arise from the transfer of TEC/CCTE functions to successors, including from staff who have transferred or been made redundant, and who as a result of the transfer seek redress through the Employment Tribunal;	1,000
c) Liabilities arising from properties leased by TECs/CCTEs that they have been unable to dispose of by the time they wind up. The Department may take over these leases and dispose of them on behalf of the TECs/CCTEs.	4,400
In order to ensure that the Croydon Local Learning and Skills Council (LLSC) commenced operations in April 2001 and because no suitable training and Enterprise Council (TEC) or Chamber of Commerce Training and Enterprise (CCTE) property exists in the Croydon LLSC area an indemnity to give a landlord a guarantee that, in the event of the LSC ceasing to exist the Secretary of State will take over the lease. This is because, to the landlord, the LSC is an unknown body with no financial history.	3,622
In order to ensure that the Learning and Skills Council (LSC) commenced operations in April 2001 and because no suitable training and Enterprise Council (TEC) or Chamber of Commerce Training and Enterprise (CCTE) property exists in the Brighton, Manchester or Coventry area an indemnity to give landlords a guarantee that, in the event of the LSC ceasing to exist the Secretary of State will take over the lease. This is because, to the landlord, the LSC is an unknown body with no financial history.	27,798
Arrangement to allow the appointment of a receiver to manage the affairs of Merseyside Training and Enterprise Council (MTEC).	2,000

Arrangement to allow the appointment of a receiver at any TEC we believe necessary.

6,000

242

In order to ensure that the Kempston Local Learning and Skills Council (LLSC) commenced its operations on time, and because there was no suitable Training and Enterprise Council (TEC) or Chamber of Commerce Training and Enterprise (CCTE) property in the Kempston LLSC area, and because the LSC was an unknown body to the landlord with no financial history the landlord required the Secretary of State to act as guarantor. In the event of the LSC ceasing to exist, the Secretary of State will be required to take over responsibilities under the lease.

Potential liability relating to European Schools Programme for teachers claiming permanency under the fixed term employee regulations who may claim redress through the Employment Tribunal.

1,120

European Patent Office (EPO): the UK as one of the contracting states has a potential liability Unquantifiable under Article 40 of the European Patent Convention of 1973.

World Intellectual Property Organisation: the UK, as a contracting state to the Patent Co-operation Unquantifiable Treaty of 1970, has a potential liability under Article 57 of the Treaty.

A possible liability to meet outstanding unforeseen claims against the Design Council Pension Unquantifiable Scheme, whereby no reimbursement from other parties is available to cover such cost.

Liabilities relating to the issue of licences to operators of satellites and other space objects.

Unquantifiable

DIUS has an outstanding legal claim for an early termination of a service contract delivering best Unquantifiable practice and monitoring services to a third party.

### **International Subscriptions**

RfR/Section	Body	£'000
RfR1 - B	European University Institute subscriptions	2,719
RfR1 - D	The Estimate includes provision to reimburse the Department for Work and Pensions for payments made by the Joint International Unit for International Education Programmes and the annual subscription of the International Labour Organisation	12,786

# **Department for Communities and Local Government**

#### Introduction

1. The Estimate for 2009-10 consists of two Requests for Resources:

RFR1: Improving the quality of life by creating thriving, inclusive and sustainable communities in all regions

RfR2: Providing for effective devolved decision making within a national framework

- 2. This Estimate provides for expenditure by the Department for Communities and Local Government on Housing, Homelessness, Planning, Neighbourhood Renewal, Local and Regional Government, Fire, Civil Resilience, Race and Faith Equalities, Community Cohesion and related administration costs.
- 3. The resources requested are used to meet the six Departmental Strategic Objectives, details of which can be found in Chapter 2 of the Communities and Local Government Annual Report 2009. Chapters 3 to 9 of the Departmental Annual Report (DAR) reports on progress made in delivery of previous targets. Chapter 10 details how the resources are managed.
- 4. The Estimate includes provision for three executive agencies, eleven executive and five advisory non-departmental public bodies, Ordnance Survey and the administration of nine government offices. Annex E to the DAR 2009 also provides further information relating to strategic objectives and achievements of the agencies and non-departmental public bodies.
- 5. Further, more detailed information, will be provided in tables throughout the DAR.
- 6. Symbols are explained in the Introduction to this booklet.

# **Department for Communities and Local Government**

#### Part I

	<u>£</u>
Request for Resources 1: Improving the quality of life by creating thriving, inclusive and sustainable communities in all regions	12,663,852,000
Request for Resources 2: Providing for effective devolved decision making within a national framework†	26,080,222,000
Total net resource requirement	38,744,074,000
Net cash requirement	38,741,496,000

Amounts required in the year ending 31 March 2010 for expenditure by the Department for Communities and Local Government on:

#### RfR 1: Improving the quality of life by creating thriving, inclusive and sustainable communities in all regions

housing revenue account subsidy; homelessness, rough sleepers and housing reform; payments to the Homes and Communities Agency; the Tenant Services Authority; mortgage support for homeowners; Housing for an Ageing Society; payments to the Audit Commission for registered social landlord inspections; disabled facilities grant; capacity building and efficiency improvements; home buying and selling; payments to local authorities in respect of Area Based Grant; rent and leasehold services; social housing mobility including choice-based local authority lettings; tenant engagement; housing transfers; regional housing boards advice; the Supporting People programme; capital grants to local authorities for housing; Shanghai Expo 2010;

payments to the Commission for Architecture and the Built Environment; payments to the Valuation Office Agency in respect of Right to Buy and fair rent work; deprived neighbourhoods, including the New Deal for Communities programmes; payments to the Department for Culture, Media and Sport in respect of free swimming; payments to the Department for Business Enterprise and Regulatory Reform for Regional Development Agencies and the London Development Agency; Groundwork; initiatives to accelerate the growth areas, including transport schemes and payments to development corporations and other local delivery agencies;

Support for the construction of venues and infrastructure related to the Olympic Games; grants and payments for creating and improving parks and public spaces; co-ordinating strategy for dealing with abandoned vehicles; payments that derive from European Structural Funds Regulations; exchange rate losses and other losses relating to European Regional Development Fund (ERDF) projects; coalfields regeneration; planning; the Planning Inspectorate;

Fire and Rescue services, including the grants paid to Chief Fire Officers' Association and measures to deal with the aftermath of terrorism; purchase of fire radio systems; payments and loans to the Fire Service College (trading fund); payments for provision of services to improve the efficiency and effectiveness of the fire service; Emergency Fire Service Closure costs; fire service pensions; fire service dispute(s); payments to Firebuy; work on improving race, gender and faith equalities; payments to the Community Development Foundation; Community Cohesion; Community empowerment; mapping data and services; Ordnance Survey trading fund; regional assemblies, payments for the Mersey Basin Campaign; special grants paid under Section 31 of the Local Government Act 2003; minor grants and payments in support of housing, planning, regeneration, liveability, urban design, building regulation, research, development, surveys;

monitoring, statistics, advice and consultancies; initiatives to tackle areas of low demand housing; publicity, promotion and publications; communications; Special Grants Programme support to voluntary bodies; subscriptions and contributions to international organisations; the residual functions of Property Services Agency (PSA); payments and loans in connection with the Queen Elizabeth II Conference Centre trading fund; the administration and operation of the department including the Government Offices; the purchase, acquisition, hire, lease and rent of land, buildings, plant, equipment, machinery, vehicles and capital assets; housing statistics, special payments; and associated non-cash items.

#### RfR 2: Providing for effective devolved decision making within a national framework

payments to the Valuation Office Agency for rating and valuation services; payments to the Audit Commission for Best Value inspections; revenue support grant and redistributed non-domestic rates to receiving authorities in England; repayments of excess contributions made by local authorities in respect of non-domestic rates in 2008-09 and previous years; preparation for the Greater London Authority and related bodies; Greater London Authority (GLA) general grant and pension payments; intervention action and capacity building in local authorities; local Public Service Agreement (PSA) performance fund payments; grants paid under section 31 and 36 of the Local Government Act 2003;

emergency financial assistance to local authorities; payments to bodies specified by the Secretary of State under section 78 of the Local Government Finance Act 1988, as amended; mapping and other costs associated with local government reviews and revisions to administrative and electoral boundaries following Parish and Electoral Commission reviews; grant in aid to the Standards Board for England; the Valuation Tribunal Service and to the Commission for Local Administration in England; payments in respect of the capital element of contracts let under the private finance initiative; research, development, surveys, monitoring, statistics, advice and consultancies; publicity, promotion and publications; special payments; subscriptions to the Commonwealth Local Government forum and associated non-cash items.

The **Department for Communities and Local Government** will account for this Estimate.

			<u>£</u>
	Net total	Allocated in Vote on Account	Balance to complete
RfR 1	12,663,852,000	5,027,157,000	7,636,695,000
RfR 2	26,080,222,000	11,326,993,000	14,753,229,000
Total net resource requirement	38,744,074,000	16,354,150,000	22,389,924,000
Net cash requirement	38,741,496,000	16,364,128,000	22,377,368,000

† Part of the provision under subhead I3 of RfR2 (relating to the function of the Commission for Local Administration concerning complaints from people who have arranged their own adult social care) is subject to the passage of the Health bill, which has passed second reading in the House of Commons and is currently in the House of Lords. The provision sought (£772,000) will not be used for the service or for any other purpose until the enabling legislation has been enacted

Part of the provision under subhead I3 of RfR2 (relating to the function of the Commission for Local Administration concerning parental complaints) is subject to the passage of the Apprenticeship Skills, Children and Learning bill, which has passed first reading in the House of Lords. The provision sought (£470,000) will not be used for the service or for any other purpose until the enabling legislation has been enacted

										£'000
				2009-10 Provisio					2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
			Resour	ces			Cap	ital		
	Otl Admin Curr 1		Grants 3	Gross Total	A in A	Net Total	Capital 7	Non- operating A in A 8	Net Total Resources 9	Net Total Resources
	1: Improving the qua munities in all regions 302,658 1,11	s	fe by creat 11,848,200	_	598,970	ustainable 12,663,852	41,181	113	11,776,897	10,835,602
Sper	ding in Departmenta	l Expen	diture Lim	its (DEL)						
Cent	ral Government spend	ling								
A	Supporting local gov	ernment 1,464		- 1,464	-	1,464	-	-	464	50
В	Improving the supply	y and qua 53,092	ality of hou 197,743	-	300	250,535	-	-	110,532	162,726
C	Building prosperous deprivation	commun	ities, prom	oting regenerati	on and tacklin	ng				
	-	36,407	2,214,441	2,250,848	-	2,250,848	-	-	1,973,922	1,670,037
D	Developing commun	nities that 33,647	are cohesi 29,950		esilient to extr 1,000	emism 62,597	-	-	31,979	28,168
E	Providing a more eff	icient, ef 87,157	fective and 10,981		nning system	98,138	11,530	-	85,024	64,319
F	Ensuring safer commemergencies	nunities b	y providing	g the frameworl	to prevent ar	nd respond to				
		26,385	5,764	132,149	1,107	131,042	5,727	31	111,077	72,768
G	Central Administration 186,723	on 22,631		- 209,354	19,755	189,599	21,064	-	197,974	168,633
Н	Government Office A	Administ -		- 115,935	10,000	105,935	2,860	-	125,161	122,291
I	European Structural	Funds- ii -	ncome relat	ting to 2007-13	programmes 525,760	-525,760	-	-	-66,318	-
J	European Structural	Funds - 0 2,300	Communition 8,001		overnment -	10,301	-	-	60,901	61,816
K	Ordnance Survey	39,460	1,320	40,780	26,439	14,341	-	-	5,518	8,686
L	Queen Elizabeth II C	Conference -	ce Centre E	_	y 1,409	-1,292	-	82	-4,092	-1,136
	European Structural	Funds-	net (expend	liture and incom	e relating to o	old				
	programmes) -	-	-		-	-	-	-	I	-41,282
	Local Area Agreeme. -	nts -	-	· -	-	-	-	-	-	-1,079,488

										£'000
				2009-10 Provisio					2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
		Resources Capital Non-								
	Admin 1	Other Current 2	Grants 3	Gross Total	A in A	Net Total 6	Capital 7	operating A in A 8	Net Total Resources 9	Net Total Resources 10
Supp	ort for Local A	uthorities								
M	Improving the	e supply and q -	-	-	13,200	2,309,730	-		- 2,255,808	2,886,895
N	Building pros	perous comm		oting regeneration of the state	on and tacklin	ng 210,493			267,471	259,560
О	Developing co			ve, active and re	silient to extr				3,670	56
P	Providing a m	nore efficient,	effective and	transparent plan	nning system	163,369		-	- 116,696	
Q	Ensuring safe emergencies	r communities	s by providing	g the framework	to prevent ar	nd respond to				
	-	11,700	94,690	106,390	-	106,390	-	-	92,996	74,948
R	Area Based G	rant -	674,491	674,491	-	674,491	-	-	645,084	-
S	European Stru 13 programme		payments to	London Develo	pment Agenc	y for 2007-				
	-	-	30,705		-	30,705	-	-	2,976	-
	European Struprogrammes)		- net (expend -	iture and incom	e relating to o -	old -	-	-	1	-
	Local Area Aş	greements -	-		-	-	-	-	-	1,850,475
Spen	ding in Annua	lly Managed	Expenditure	e (AME)						
Cent	ral Governmen	t spending								
T	Improving the	e supply and q 697,800		sing - 697,800	-	697,800	-	-	- 586,538	749,646
U	Ensuring safe emergencies	r communities		g the framework	to prevent an	nd respond to			- 44	103
Supr	ort for Local A		130	, 11	-	77	-	•	1	103
V			s by providin	g the framework	to prevent ar	nd respond to				
	emergencies	-	228,400	_	-	228,400		-	231,400	167,052

									]	£'000
				2009-10 Provisio					2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
			Resource	es			Cap			
	Admin 1	Other Current	Grants 3	Gross Total	A in A	Net Total	Capital 7	Non- operating A in A	Net Total Resources	Net Total Resources
Non-	Budget									
W	Improving the su	upply and au	ality of housi	ng						
••	-	- -		5,120,689	-	5,120,689	-	-	4,870,324	3,493,472
X	Ensuring safer c emergencies	ommunities	by providing	the framework	to prevent an	d respond to				
	-	-	1,582	1,582	-	1,582	-	-	8,353	4,842
Y	European Struct 2007-13 program		payments to R	Regional Devel	opment Agen	cies for				
	-	-	495,055	495,055	-	495,055	-	-	63,342	-
Z	Area Based Gran	nt	1	1		1			1	
AA	Providing a mor	e efficient, e	ffective and to	ransparent plan	nning system	1	-	-		-
	-	-	1,500	1,500	-	1,500	-	-	50	-
	2: Providing for e	effective dev	volved decision	on making wi	thin a nation:	al				
	-	196,140	25,884,617	26,080,757	535	26,080,222	-	-	25,510,463	23,540,214
Spen	ding in Departm	ental Expen	diture Limit	s (DEL)						
Centi	ral Government s <sub>l</sub>	pending								
A	Valuation Service			170.027		172 027			172 211	160.450
	-	172,937	-	172,937	-	172,937	-	-	172,211	169,450
В	Best Value Inspec	ection Subsid	dies to public	corporations &	& Best Value	Intervention				
	-	19,848	-	19,848	-	19,848	-	-	21,755	20,169
С	Local Governme	ent research a	and publicity,		ews: mapping	g costs 3,290	-	-	3,173	3,170
	Local governanc	се								
	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	14
Supp	ort for Local Aut	horities								
D	Revenue Suppor	rt Grants	5,400,431	5,400,431	-	5,400,431	-	-	3,586,446	3,756,682
Е	Non-Domestic F									
	-	-	19,500,000	19,500,000	-	19,500,000	-	-	20,500,000	18,500,000
F	London governa	nce -	47,868	47,868	-	47,868	-	-	48,006	38,348

	2009-10 Provision					2008-09 Provision	£'000 2007-08 Outturn			
		Other	Resourc				Сар	Non- operating	Net Total	Net Total
	Admin 1	Current 2	Grants 2	Gross Total	A in A	Net Total	Capital 7	A in A	Resources 9	Resources 10
	Other grants a  anding in Annua  nort for Local A	lly Managed	438,787  I Expenditure	438,787 (AME) and Local Auti	-	438,787	-	-	457,742	190,763
	Incentive -	-	460.000		-	463,000	-	-	701,709	841,717
I Tota	Non-Departm -	-	Bodies - 34,531	34,531	470	34,061	-	-	19,421	19,901

# Part II: Resource to cash reconciliation

			£'000
	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
Net Resource Requirement	38,744,074	37,287,360	34,375,816
Voted capital items			
Capital	41,181	95,525	66,292
Less Non-operating A-in-A	113	1,053	64
Total net voted capital	41,068	94,472	66,228
Accruals to cash adjustment Adjustments to remove non-cash items:			
Cost of Capital charges	-11,340	6,324	25,773
Depreciation	-36,023	-36,206	-25,698
New provisions and adjustments to previous provisions	-4,917	-69,672	-80,339
Profit/loss on sale of assets	, <u>-</u>	-10	-261
Prior period adjustments	_	_	-
Other non-cash items	_	-	11,580
Increase (+) / Decrease (-) in stock	_	-	-
Increase (+) / Decrease (-) in debtors	_	-8,000	-7,529
Increase (-) / Decrease (+) in creditors	-	735,033	-
Use of provisions	8,634	66,322	6,209
Total accruals to cash adjustments	-43,646	693,791	-70,265
Excess cash to be CFERd	-	-	-
Net Cash Requirement	38,741,496	38,075,623	34,371,779

### Part III: Extra receipts payable to the Consolidated Fund

In addition to appropriations in aid the following income relates to the Department and is payable to the Consolidated Fund (cash receipts being shown in italics):

						£'000
	2009 Provi		2008 Provi		2007 Outt	
	Income	Receipts	Income	Receipts	Income	Receipts
Operating income not classified as A in A	700,400	700,400	1,099,927	1,099,927	1,294,211	1,294,211
Non-operating income not classified as A in A	-	-	-	-	-	-
Other amounts collectable on behalf of the Consolidated Fund	-	-	-	-	-	-
Excess cash receipts to be surrendered to the Consolidated Fund	-	-	-	-	-	-
Total	700,400	700,400	1,099,927	1,099,927	1,294,211	1,294,211

# **Forecast Operating Cost Statement**

			£'000
	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
Net Administration Costs			
RfR 1	272,903	289,449	278,064
RfR 2	-	-	-
Total Net Administration costs	272,903	289,449	278,064
Net Programme Costs			
RfR 1	12,390,949	11,487,448	10,557,538
RfR 2	26,080,222	25,510,463	23,540,214
Non-voted	-700,400	-1,099,927	-1,293,311
Total Net Programme costs	37,770,771	35,897,984	32,804,441
Total Net Operating Cost of which:	38,043,674	36,187,433	33,082,505
Net Resource Requirement	38,744,074	37,287,360	34,375,816
Non-voted expenditure	· · ·	-	900
Consolidated Fund Extra Receipts	-700,400	-1,099,927	-1,294,211
Reduction in planned spend unable to be included in Estimate	-	-	-
Resource Budget	31,137,965	29,944,965	28,088,075

### **Notes to the Main Estimate**

#### Reconciliation of resource expenditure between Estimates, Accounts and Budgets

	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
Net Resource Requirement (Estimates)	38,744,074	37,287,360	34,375,816
Adjustments to remove:			
Provision voted for earlier years	-	-	-
Adjustments to additionally include:			
Non-voted expenditure in the OCS	-	-	900
Consolidated Fund Extra Receipts in the OCS	-700,400	-1,099,927	-1,294,211
Reductions in planned spend unable to be included in Estimate	-	-	-
Other adjustments	-	-	-
Net Operating Cost (Accounts)	38,043,674	36,187,433	33,082,505
Adjustments to remove:			
Gains / losses from sale of capital assets	-	-10	-261
Capital grants	-766,484	-917,908	-1,548,897
European Union income related to capital grants	57,268	57,268	57,268
Voted expenditure outside the budget	-6,531	-7,981	8,823
Adjustments to additionally include:			
Other Consolidated Fund Extra Receipts	176,000	293,300	609,855
Resource consumption of non departmental public bodies	-6,181,687	-5,259,167	-3,050,639
Unallocated resource provision	32,283	22,424	-
Other adjustments	-216,558	-430,394	-1,070,579
Resource Budget (Budget)	31,137,965	29,944,965	28,088,075
of which:			, ,
Departmental Expenditure Limits (DEL)	30,140,808	29,097,401	26,973,765
Annually Managed Expenditure (AME)	997,157	847,564	1,114,310

#### Reconciliation of capital expenditure between Estimates and Budgets

£'000

	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
Net Voted Capital (Estimates) Adjustments to remove:	41,068	94,472	66,228
Provision voted for earlier years	-	-	-
Adjustments to additionally include: Other Consolidated Fund Extra Receipts	-	_	-
Capital spending by non-departmental public bodies	6,771,484	5,103,674	3,323,177
Capital grants	766,484	917,908	1,548,897
European Union income related to capital grants	-57,268	-57,268	-57,268
Supported capital expenditure (revenue)	1,207,021	1,230,038	1,295,351
Capital spending by levy funded bodies	-	-	-
Unallocated capital provision	81	213,976	-
Reductions in planned spend unable to be included in Estimate	-	=	-
Other adjustments	-	=	-74,014
Capital Budget (Budget) of which:	8,728,870	7,502,800	6,102,371
Departmental Expenditure Limits (DEL)	8,728,870	7,502,800	6,102,371
Annually Managed Expenditure (AME)	·	· · ·	-

#### **Explanation of Accounting Officer responsibilities**

The Accounting Officer prepares resource accounts for each financial year.

The following Accounting Officer appointments have been made for the Request for Resources within this Estimate:

**Request for Resources 1:** Peter Housden, Permanent Head of the Department for Communities and

Local Government

Request for Resources 2: Lindsay Bell, Additional Accounting Officer and Acting Director General of

the Local Government and Regeneration Group of the Department

Peter Housden, has personal responsibility for the proper presentation of the resource accounts and their transmission to the Comptroller and Auditor General. Peter Housden is also responsible for the use of public money and stewardship of assets.

In discharging these responsibilities particular regard is given to:

- · Observing any accounting and disclosure requirements (including any Accounts Direction) and applying suitable accounting policies on a consistent basis;
- · making judgements and estimates on a reasonable basis;
- stating whether applicable accounting standards, as set out in the *Financial Reporting Manual* (FReM), or an organisation's version of it, have been followed, and explain any material departures in the accounts; and
- preparing the accounts on a going concern basis.

The responsibilities of an Accounting Officer, including responsibility for the propriety and regularity of the public finances for which an Accounting Officer is answerable, for keeping proper records and safeguarding assets, are set out in chapter 3 of *Managing Public Money* issued by the Treasury.

#### Analysis of operating appropriations in aid (A in A)

£'000

2009-10	2008-09	2007-08
Provision	Provision	Outturn
1 I OVISIOII	1 1 0 v 151011	Outturn

#### RfR 1: Improving the quality of life by creating thriving, inclusive and sustainable communities in all regions

Administration	29,755	45,700	48,467
of which:	20.77	4.5.500	40.44=
Sale of goods and services	29,755	45,700	48,467
Programme	569,215	148,432	1,228,053
of which:			
Sale of goods and services	750	28,990	30,533
EU Income	525,760	66,318	-
Other grant income (including repayments of grants/subsidies)	13,200	18,257	110,536
Interest and dividends	3,406	5,935	5,745
Other income (including receipts)	26,099	28,932	1,081,239
Total RfR 1	598.970†	194,132	1,276,520

<sup>†</sup> Amount that may be applied as operating appropriations in aid in addition to the net total arising from: research and administrative services, fee paying enquiries, dissemination and sales of information, royalties, the loan, hire and storage of equipment, seminars, patent rights, conferences and publications (in print and non-print media); sponsorship, including contributions from co-sponsors towards the cost of research and surveys; other government departments including agencies and non-departmental public bodies and overseas government; receipts from the European Union; adjustments to commuted loan charges or residual loan charge grants; pooled housing capital receipts from local authorities; housing revenue receipts from local authorities; donations; receipts from the Tenant Services Authority; charges for services provided by leasehold valuation tribunals and other receipts by Rent Assessment Panels;

recovered grants relating to housing and regeneration programmes; charges made by the Planning Inspectorate executive agency in England and Wales; receipts from inspections by Crown Property Inspection Group; dividend payment from Ordnance Survey; dividend payment from the Queen Elizabeth II Conference Centre and interest payments on voted loans; receipts from other government departments for research in support of fire and rescue services; receipts from medical appeals to cover BUPA expenditure; receipts from regional fire and rescue control centres building developers;

interest payments on deemed and voted loans made to the Fire Service College; dividend payment from the Fire Service College; receipts from Firelink contractor; the disposal of land, buildings, water stores, plant, equipment, machinery, vehicles and capital assets; recoveries of seconded staff salaries; receipts for the use of accommodation; rental income and receipts from property and land; legal claims, including extra-contractual claims for defective work, awards of court costs and out of court settlements; residual items from the sale of the Building Research Establishment; receipts associated with the Emergency Fire Services; receipts from devolved administrations in relation to Firelink; former SRB programme receipts; and the sale of Property Services Agency businesses.

#### RfR 2: Providing for effective devolved decision making within a national framework

Programme	535	33,565	31,198
of which:			
Sale of goods and services	65	65	2
Other grant income (including repayments of grants/subsidies)	=	32,000	31,196
Other income (including receipts)	470	1,500	-
Total RfR 2	535†	33,565	31,198

<sup>†</sup> Amount that may be applied as operating appropriations in aid in addition to the net total arising from: sponsorship, including contributions from co-sponsors towards the cost of research and publicity; the Department for Children, Schools and Families and the return of capital grants from local authorities.

Total Operating A in A	599,505	227,697	1,307,718

113

1,053

64

Total Non-Operating A in A

### Analysis of non-operating appropriations in aid (A in A)

			£'000	
	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn	
RfR 1: Improving the quality of life by creating thriv	ring, inclusive and sustain	nable communitie	s in all regions	
Programme of which:	113	1,053	64	
Sale of assets	-	940	35	
Loan, etc, repayments	113	113	29	
		1.053	64	

### **Analysis of Consolidated Fund extra receipts**

	2009-10 Provision		2008-09 Provision		2007-08 Outturn	
	Income	Receipts	Income	Receipts	Income	Receipts
Housing Revenue Account SubsidyΔ	524,400	524,400	806,627	806,627	683,745	683,745
Large Scale Voluntary Transfer Levy•	20,000	20,000	16,300	16,300	22,548	22,548
Pooled capital receipts from local authorities•	156,000	156,000	167,000	167,000	587,307	587,307
EU Solidarity Fund●	-	-	110,000	110,000	-	-
Central admin - outside Admin Costs LimitΦ	-	-	-	-	204	204
Planning Inspectorate - outside Admin Costs $\text{Limit}\Phi$	-	-	-	-	407	407
Total	700,400	700,400	1,099,927	1,099,927	1,294,211	1,294,211

#### **Departmental Expenditure Limits and Administration budgets**

£'000

	Voted	Non-voted	Total
Resource DEL	29,424,452	716,356	30,140,808
of which:†			
Administration budget	272,903	-	272,903
Near-cash in RDEL	29,372,249	570,041	29,942,290
Capital DEL††	2,318,525	6,410,345	8,728,870
Less Depreciation†††	-36,023	-13,769	-49,792
Total DEL	31,706,954	7,112,932	38,819,886

<sup>†</sup> The total of the 'Administration Budget' and 'Near-cash in Resource DEL' figures may well be greater than total resource DEL, due to the definitions overlapping.

# Comparison of provision sought with final provision and forecast outturn for the previous year

The total net resource sought for 2009-10 of £38,744,074,000 is 3.9 per cent higher than the final net provision for 2008-09 of £37,287,360,000 and 6.9 per cent higher than the forecast outturn for 2008-09 of £36,238,680,000.

#### Cash which may be retained to offset expenditure

2009-10 2008-09 2007-08
Provision Provision Outturn

Cash which may be retained by the department to offset expenditure in the year due to its relationship with income (operating and non-operating) that has been, or will be, appropriated in aid.

<sup>††</sup> Capital DEL includes items treated as resource in Estimates and accounts but which are treated as Capital DEL in budgets.

<sup>†††</sup> Depreciation, which forms part of resource DEL, is excluded from total DEL since capital DEL includes capital spending and to include depreciation of those assets would lead to double counting.

#### Grants in aid

RfR/Section	Body	£'000
RfR1		
В	Commission for Architecture in the Built Environment♥	6,940
W	Homes and Communities Agency ♥	4,760,000
W	Other Growth Areas- West Northamptonshire Urban Development Corporation♥	16,741
W	Tenant Services Authority ♥	35,623
W	Leasehold Advisory Service ♥	1,325
X	Firebuy ♥	1,582
AA	Infrastructure Planning Commission ♥	1,500
RFR 2		
I	Valuation Tribunal Service ♥	11,034
I	Standards Board for England ♥	7,342
I	The Commission for Local Administration in England♥	15,685

### **Contingent liabilities**

mass decontamination.

Nature of Liability	£'000
Statutory	
Fire Service Act 1947 s17 and the Fire Service (Discipline Regulations) 1985. Liability to litigation by Fire Authorities resulting from delays in processing appeals to the Secretary of State.	220
Housing Association Act 1987, s84. Indemnity of building society mortgages for shared ownership schemes.	120
Indemnity given for the Land Stabilisation Project to proceed in Northwich under Section 1 of the Derelict Land Act 1982	25,000
Non-Statutory	
Possible administrative irregularities (Article 4 and 10 checks) in respect of the European Regional Development Fund Programme, where approximately 50% of the total irregularities value would not be recovered due to insolvency occurring.	24,900
Three Local Authorities (Corby, Slough and Cannock Chase) have launched legal action against the Department for underpayment of the Local Authority Business Growth Incentive Scheme grant. There is a chance that the court will rule in favour of the Local Authorities. This would result in an additional payment to the Local Authorities.	101,000
Possible obligations from Employment Tribunal decision including asbestos claims against the Department.	4,300
Liability to pay grant in future years relating to the annual gap-funding agreements for negative values transfers of council housing stocks	656,255
Planning appeals brought by the developers against a decision from West Northamptonshire Development Corporation - one of CLG's Non Departmental Public Bodies. Decision expected from SoS July 2009	10,000
Indemnity given to the Nationwide Building Society as lender for claims relating to the treatment or removal of asbestos in connection with housing stock transfers	Unquantifiable
Indemnity given to the Fire and Rescue Services in respect of possible incidents as a result of	Unquantifiable

Possible financial corrections for irregularities with EC funds in respect of the 2000-2006 European Regional Development Fund programmes	46,000
Possible financial corrections in relation to the Interreg programme and for European Regional Development Fund projects undertaken by Business Links	18,000
On 21st April, CLG announced the Homeowners Mortgage Support Scheme guaranteering mortgage lenders against a proportion of any loss incurred on deferred interest payments in circumstances where the borrower defaults	500,000

#### **Gifts**

The Department for Communities and Local Government will make purchases for the upgrade of fire service radio systems and pass ownership by way of gift to fire authorities; and Gifts may be presented by Ministers on official delegations.

### **Home Office**

### Introduction

1. Sections A to M and P to R of Request for Resources 1 provide for Home Office direct expenditure, as explained in the Home Office 2009 Departmental report due to be published in June 2009. The Home Office's overarching objective is to help people feel secure in their homes and communities by:

cutting crime, especially violent, drug and alcohol related crime; leading visible, responsive and accountable policing; protecting the public from terrorism; securing our borders and control migration for the benefit of our country; safeguard people's identity and the privileges of citizenship; support the efficient and effective delivery of justice;

- 2. Section N provides for expenditure on superannuation transactions for police seconded to HM Inspectorate of Constabulary.
- 3. Section O provides for grants in support of local authorities.
- 4. Symbols are explained in the introduction to this booklet.

### **Home Office**

### Part I

Request for Resources 1: Working together to protect the public 10,451,669,000

Total net resource requirement 10,451,669,000

Net cash requirement 10,600,665,000

Amounts required in the year ending 31 March 2010 for expenditure by the Home Office on:

#### RfR 1: Working together to protect the public

Police; set-up costs, loans and investments in the Forensic Science Service; registration of forensic practitioners; emergency planning; the prevention and treatment of drug abuse; crime reduction and prevention; regulation of the private security industry; criminal justice planning system and other services related to crime; identity cards; identity management; counter-terrorism and intelligence; control of immigration and nationality; passports; work permits; support for asylum seekers, refugees (including the provision of loans) and VCS refugee organisations; firearms compensation and related matters; claims by local authorities for the Kosovan evacuees special grant; support to local authorities, including Area Based Grants; payments to other Government departments; payments of grant and grantin-aid to organisations promoting Home Office objectives, (including Non-Departmental Public Bodies); the administration and operation of the department; and associated non-cash items.

The **Home Office** will account for this Estimate.

	Net total	Allocated in Vote on Account	Balance to complete
RfR 1	10,451,669,000	4,554,949,000	5,896,720,000
Total net resource requirement	10,451,669,000	4,554,949,000	5,896,720,000
Net cash requirement	10,600,665,000	4,636,408,000	5,964,257,000

										£'000
				2009-10 Provisio					2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
			Resource	es .			Cap			
	Admin 1	Other Current	Grants 3	Gross Total 4	A in A	Net Total 6	Capital 7	Non- operating A in A	Net Total Resources 9	Net Total Resources
RfR	1: Working toge 491,678	ether to prote 2,721,768		11,773,300	1,321,631	10,451,669	279,585	-	10,142,466	9,442,027
Spe	nding in Departn	nental Expen	diture Limit	s (DEL)						
Cen	tral Government s	spending								
A	Police 22,360	34,974	71,431	128,765	1,520	127,245	700	-	49,855	43,175
В	Crime reduction 30,835	65,156	65,507	161,498	51,900	109,598	1,800	-	93,389	20,007
C	Criminal Record	ds Bureau -	-	119,824	119,824	-	-	-	-	-
D	Office of Secur 25,674	ity and Count 212,240	ter terrorism 167,190	405,104	-	405,104	26,000	-	256,215	120,396
Е	UK Border Age 106,760	ency 1,858,311	-	1,965,071	748,680	1,216,391	152,414	-	1,031,397	1,350,649
F	Identity and pas 2,948	ssport service 501,717	-	504,665	390,453	114,212	93,671	-	98,130	56,763
G	Central services 183,277	49,333	11	232,621	6,608	226,013	5,000	-	277,775	219,556
Н	European Solid	arity Mechani	ism 1	1	-	1	-	-	1	1,646
Sup	port for Local Au	thorities								
I	Police grants	-	5,538,663	5,538,663	-	5,538,663	-	-	5,455,358	5,313,162
J	Crime Reductio	on and Drugs	grants 208,300	208,300	-	208,300	-	-	195,757	311,995
K	Office for Secur	rity and Coun -	ter Terrorism 620,678	grants 620,678	-	620,678	-	-	601,914	547,322
L	UK Border Age	ency -	144,700	144,700	-	144,700	-	-	381,265	84,982
M	Area Based Gra	ants -	79,591	79,591	-	79,591	-	-	91,933	83,299

											£'000
					2009-10 Provisio					2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
				Resource	es			Cap	ital Non-		
	Admin	Other Current		Grants	Gross Total	A in A	Net Total	Capital	operating A in A	Net Total Resources	Net Total Resources
	Aumin 1	Current	2	3	4	5 S	Net Total	7	A III A 8		10
Sper	nding in Annua	lly Manage	ed E	Expenditure	(AME)						
Cent	tral Governmen	t spending									
N	Police superar	nnuation	_	900	900	2,646	-1,746	_	_	-6,100	897
				700	700	2,010	1,710			0,100	0,7
	Impairments -		-	-	-	-	-	-	-	4,000	-
Supp	port for Local A	uthorities									
О	Police Supera	nnuation	-	500,000	500,000	-	500,000	-	-	545,000	352,344
Non	-Budget										
P	Fine refunds to		37	-	37	-	37	-	-	37	46
Q	Loan charges		_	7,945	7,945	-	7,945	-	-	9,669	6,770
R	Grant in aid to	NDPBs	-	1,154,937	1,154,937	-	1,154,937	-	-	1,056,871	929,018
Tota	al for Estimate: 491,678	2,721,70	58	8,559,854	11,773,300	1,321,631	10,451,669	279,585		10,142,466	9,442,027

## Part II: Resource to cash reconciliation

			£'000
	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
Net Resource Requirement	10,451,669	10,142,466	9,442,027
Voted capital items			
Capital	279,585	283,597	182,618
Less Non-operating A-in-A	-	5,520	-
Total net voted capital	279,585	278,077	182,618
Accruals to cash adjustment			
Adjustments to remove non-cash items:			
Cost of Capital charges	-20,485	-45,990	2,232
Depreciation	-131,574	-119,434	-86,445
New provisions and adjustments to previous provisions	-2,000	-304	-23,539
Profit/loss on sale of assets	-	-	-
Prior period adjustments	-	-	-
Other non-cash items	-	-	-11,711
Increase (+) / Decrease (-) in stock	-	-	-
Increase (+) / Decrease (-) in debtors	4,971	34,971	-203,164
Increase (-) / Decrease (+) in creditors	6,169	96,169	-
Use of provisions	12,330	11,872	30,474
Total accruals to cash adjustments	-130,589	-22,716	-292,153
Excess cash to be CFERd	-	-	-
Net Cash Requirement	10,600,665	10,397,827	9,332,492

## Part III: Extra receipts payable to the Consolidated Fund

In addition to appropriations in aid the following income relates to the Department and is payable to the Consolidated Fund (cash receipts being shown in italics):

						£'000
	2009-10 Provision		2008-09 Provision		2007-08 Outturn	
	Income	Receipts	Income	Receipts	Income	Receipts
Operating income not classified as A in A	140,000	140,000	125,000	125,000	142,750	142,750
Non-operating income not classified as A in A	-	-	-	-	-	-
Other amounts collectable on behalf of the Consolidated Fund	-	-	-	-	-	-
Excess cash receipts to be surrendered to the Consolidated Fund	-	-	-	-	-	-
Total	140,000	140,000	125,000	125,000	142,750	142,750

## **Forecast Operating Cost Statement**

			£'000
	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
Net Administration Costs			
RfR 1	371,854	398,671	349,660
Total Net Administration costs	371,854	398,671	349,660
Net Programme Costs			
RfR 1	10,079,815	9,743,795	9,092,367
Non-voted	-140,000	-125,000	-142,750
Total Net Programme costs	9,939,815	9,618,795	8,949,617
Total Net Operating Cost of which:	10,311,669	10,017,466	9,299,277
Net Resource Requirement Non-voted expenditure	10,451,669	10,142,466	9,442,027
Consolidated Fund Extra Receipts	-140,000	-125,000	-142,750
Reduction in planned spend unable to be included in Estimate	-	-	-
Resource Budget	9,852,528	9,538,781	8,905,210

### **Notes to the Main Estimate**

### Reconciliation of resource expenditure between Estimates, Accounts and Budgets

			<b>2</b> 000
	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
source Requirement (Estimates) nents to remove:	10,451,669	10,142,466	9,442,027
sion voted for earlier years	<u>-</u>	<u>-</u>	_
nents to additionally include: voted expenditure in the OCS	-	_	-
olidated Fund Extra Receipts in the OCS	-140,000	-125,000	-142,750
ons in planned spend unable to be included in Estimate	· <u>-</u>	-	-
djustments	-	-	-
erating Cost (Accounts)	10,311,669	10,017,466	9,299,277
nents to remove:			
s / losses from sale of capital assets	-	-	-
al grants	-262,295	-287,987	-273,823
pean Union income related to capital grants	-	-	-
d expenditure outside the budget	-7,982	-9,706	-6,816
nents to additionally include:			
r Consolidated Fund Extra Receipts	16,000	1,000	7,170
urce consumption of non departmental public bodies	-284,240	-170,329	-99,275
located resource provision	88,076	-	-
djustments	-8,700	-11,663	-21,323
ce Budget (Budget)	9,852,528	9,538,781	8,905,210
h:			
rtmental Expenditure Limits (DEL)	9,354,274	8,995,881	8,551,969
nally Managed Expenditure (AME)	498,254	542,900	353,241
ally Managed Expenditure (AME)	498,254	54	2,900

### Reconciliation of capital expenditure between Estimates and Budgets

£'000

	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
Net Voted Capital (Estimates)  Adjustments to remove:  Provision voted for earlier years	279,585	278,077	182,618
Adjustments to additionally include: Other Consolidated Fund Extra Receipts	<u>-</u>	<u>-</u>	-
Capital spending by non-departmental public bodies	188,600	215,997	187,357
Capital grants	262,295	287,987	273,823
European Union income related to capital grants	-	-	-
Supported capital expenditure (revenue)	73,320	73,316	73,320
Capital spending by levy funded bodies	-	-	-
Unallocated capital provision	-	-	-
Reductions in planned spend unable to be included in Estimate	-	-	-
Other adjustments	6,200	11,663	18,928
Capital Budget (Budget) of which:	810,000	867,040	736,046
Departmental Expenditure Limits (DEL)	810,000	867,040	736,046
Annually Managed Expenditure (AME)	,	,	, , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , ,

### Notes to the Main Estimate (continued)

### **Explanation of Accounting Officer responsibilities**

The Accounting Officer prepares resource accounts for each financial year.

The following Accounting Officer appointments have been made for the Request for Resources within this Estimate:

### **Request for Resources 1:** Sir David Normington, Permanent Head of Department

Sir David Normington, has personal responsibility for the proper presentation of the resource accounts and their transmission to the Comptroller and Auditor General. Sir David Normington is also responsible for the use of public money and stewardship of assets.

In discharging these responsibilities particular regard is given to:

- · Observing any accounting and disclosure requirements (including any Accounts Direction) and applying suitable accounting policies on a consistent basis;
- · making judgements and estimates on a reasonable basis;
- stating whether applicable accounting standards, as set out in the *Financial Reporting Manual* (FReM), or an organisation's version of it, have been followed, and explain any material departures in the accounts; and
- · preparing the accounts on a going concern basis.

The responsibilities of an Accounting Officer, including responsibility for the propriety and regularity of the public finances for which an Accounting Officer is answerable, for keeping proper records and safeguarding assets, are set out in chapter 3 of *Managing Public Money* issued by the Treasury.

### Notes to the Main Estimate (continued)

### Analysis of operating appropriations in aid (A in A)

			£'000
	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
RfR 1: Working together to protect the public			
Administration	119,824	115,405	117,467
of which:			
Sale of goods and services	119,824	115,405	117,467
Programme	1,201,807	1,236,809	1,007,534
of which:			
Sale of goods and services	755,708	795,216	684,691
Regulatory licences, fines, penalties and taxes	390,453	382,379	322,843
Interest and dividends	1,100	1,100	-
Pension scheme related income	2,646	6,100	-
Other income (including receipts)	51,900	52,014	-
Total RfR 1	1,321,631†	1,352,214	1,125,001

<sup>†</sup> Amount that may be applied as operating appropriations in aid in addition to the net total arising from: receipts from government departments, overseas Governments, sale and hire of vehicles, plant, machinery, land and buildings, rent, accommodation charges, sale of equipment and scrap, recoveries of VAT, tax rebates, recovery of salaries of staff on loan or seconded to outside bodies, repayment services, payments for information and publications, private telephone calls, vending machines, telex, telephone, postal and bank charge recoveries, tax rebates.

Also: European Fast Stream receipts from the Cabinet Office, subsidies under the Welfare to Work programme, contributions towards grant programmes, training services, profit on the sale of capital assets, compensation and insurance, contributions towards criminal justice system initiatives, rebates and commission from service contracts, payments from Health Authorities, payments from the Scottish Executive, Northern Ireland Office and the National Assembly for Wales and from the Learning and Skills Council, the Heritage Lottery Fund and Sport England.

Payment of dividends and repayment of principal and interest on the deemed and long-term loans by the Forensic Science Service, receipts from police training courses and repayment services, police examinations board, Police National Computer Organisation repayment services, loan of specialised equipment, repayment of support for Police Dependants Trust, National Identification Bureau-subject access fees, HM Inspectorate of Constabulary inspection, Superintendents Association contribution to police negotiating machinery, research repayment services and sub-bureaux contributions to Interpol subscription, payments in respect of the lease of Allington Towers, fees for licence for production, supply, possession, import and export of controlled drugs, police services superannuation transfer values received from local authorities, fees for documents of identity: receipts under the Data Protection Acts 1984 and 1998 and Freedom of Information Act 2000.

Charges for provision of additional (or special) immigration services, receipts in connection with the Channel Tunnel, from carrying companies for any expenses incurred in respect of certain persons detained or liable to be detained under Immigration Act 1971 and Immigration and Nationality Act 1999, fees under the British Nationality Acts 1948 and 1981, fees for Certificates of Entitlement for Right of Abode, fees for passports in respect of services to individual applicants, fees for work permits and after entry charges under the Asylum and Immigration Act 2002, recoveries related to passport search fees, receipts under the Misuse of Drugs Act 1971, fees payable to the Commissioner for the Registration of Immigration Advisors.

Total Operating A in A 1,321,631	1,352,214 1,125,001
----------------------------------	---------------------

### Analysis of non-operating appropriations in aid (A in A)

			£'000
	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
RfR 1: Working together to protect the public			
Programme	-	5,520	-
of which: Sale of assets	-	5,520	-
Total RfR 1	-	5,520	

## Notes to the Main Estimate (continued)

## **Analysis of Consolidated Fund extra receipts**

T.	'n	U
æ	v	v

						£'000
		9-10 ision	2008 Prov		200' Out	
	Income	Receipts	Income	Receipts	Income	Receipts
Regulatory feesΦ	124,000	124,000	124,000	124,000	135,580	135,580
Carriers liability receipts  Migration Impact Fund receipts	1,000 15,000	*	1,000	1,000	7,170	7,170
Total	140,000	140,000	125,000	125,000	142,750	142,750

### Notes to the Main Estimate (continued)

### **Departmental Expenditure Limits and Administration budgets**

£'000

	Voted	Non-voted	Total
Resource DEL	8,522,001	832,273	9,354,274
of which:†			
Administration budget	371,854	32,297	404,151
Near-cash in RDEL	8,367,942	788,833	9,156,775
Capital DEL††	548,080	261,920	810,000
Less Depreciation†††	-131,574	-55,973	-187,547
Total DEL	8,938,507	1,038,220	9,976,727

<sup>†</sup> The total of the 'Administration Budget' and 'Near-cash in Resource DEL' figures may well be greater than total resource DEL, due to the definitions overlapping.

# Comparison of provision sought with final provision and forecast outturn for the previous year

The total net resource sought for 2009-10 of £10,451,669,000 is 3.0 per cent higher than the final net provision for 2008-09 of £10,142,466,000 and 7.5 per cent higher than the forecast outturn for 2008-09 of £9,723,995,000.

### Cash which may be retained to offset expenditure

2009-10 2008-09 2007-08
Provision Provision Outturn

Cash which may be retained by the department to offset expenditure in the year due to its relationship with income (operating and non-operating) that has been, or will be, appropriated in aid.

<sup>††</sup> Capital DEL includes items treated as resource in Estimates and accounts but which are treated as Capital DEL in budgets.

<sup>†††</sup> Depreciation, which forms part of resource DEL, is excluded from total DEL since capital DEL includes capital spending and to include depreciation of those assets would lead to double counting.

## Notes to the Main Estimate (continued)

### Expenditure resting on the sole authority of the Appropriation Act

The following subheads contain provision sought under the sole authority of Part I of the Estimate and of the confirming Appropriation Act:

RfR/Section		Service	£'000	
RfR1 - B3	UK Central Authority			185

### Grants in aid

RfR/Section	Body	£'000
RfR1 - R	Independent Police Complaints Commission ♥	38,324
RfR1 - R	Serious Organised Crime Agency ♥	438,772
RfR1 - R	Office of the Immigration Service Commissioner •	5,404
RfR1 - R	National Policing Improvement Agency ♥	672,437

## Notes to the Main Estimate (continued)

## **Contingent liabilities**

Nature of Liability			
The Home Office has entered into the following quantifiable contingent liabilities by offering guarantees, indemnities or by giving letters of comfort. None of these is a contingent liability within the meaning of FRS 12 since the likelihood of a transfer of economic benefit in settlement is too remote.			
Non-statutory liabilities			
Indemnity provided to <b>British Airports Authority (BAA)</b> in respect of damage or injury caused to third parties from the UK Border Agency (UKBA) in their use of vehicles operating airside while transporting immigration officers between airside locations.	52,000		
Indemnity provided to <b>British Airports Authority</b> (BAA) in respect of damage or injury caused to third parties from negligence of Home Office staff in their use of vehicles operating airside. Minute dated 19 November 2008.	50,000		
The <b>Home Office Central London Accommodation</b> (HOCLAS) Project for redundancy costs incurred in the relocation of Home Office accommodation to Marsham Street. Minute dated 23 January 2002.	1,000		
The <b>Security Industry Authority</b> (SIA) registered a contingent liability concerning the effect of Transfer of Undertakings Protection of Employment (TUPE) with certain local authority staff who did license door supervisors for the Security Industry. Minute dated 8 May 2003.	3,000		
Potential costs incurred if the Airwave contract was to fail.	500,000		
Potential costs incurred if the <b>Sirius</b> IT contract was terminated.	12,000		
Indemnity in respect of rolling out the <b>Airwave</b> contract in the London Underground (amount capped per incident).	100,000		
Guarantee to the <b>Forensic Science Service</b> (FSS) to meet obligations under its tenancy agreement. Minute dated 26 November 2007.	2,600		
Indemnities provided to various site authorities of and terminal operators at seaports and London City Airport in respect of any loss, liability cost, expense or damage arising out of, or in connection with, the installation and commissioning of port authorities and terminal operators.	46,000		
Claims arising from the Simplifying Passenger Travel Interest Group (SPT) not exceeding £5m.	5,000		

#### The following liabilities are judged to be unquantifiable:

## Police – City of London Economic Crime Basic Command Unit (ECBCU) (Minute dated 12 March 2004)

If the Home Office reduces or discontinues its share of the match funding of the expanded ECBCU then it will contribute up to 50% to any resulting costs eg, redundancy payment or property cost.

#### **Indemnities**

Home Office Central London Accommodation Strategy (HOCLAS) (Minute dated 23 January 2002)

The Home Office has indemnified the contractor for an unquantifiable amount against any financial loss arising from the Home Office providing defective information in respect of the contract.

#### **UKBA New Detection Technology** in Europe (Minute dated 2 July 2004)

Indemnity in respect of the deployment and/or demonstration of New Defence Technology by the United Kingdom Immigration Service in Europe. Within the scope of this indemnity "Europe" is defined as the member states of the Organisation for Security and Co-operation in Europe (OCSE); those North African and Middle Eastern countries with which the OCSE has special relationships (Algeria, Israel, Jordan, Morocco and Tunisia); and those countries which participate in Euro-Mediterranean dialogue with the Council of Europe (Libya, Syria, Lebanon and the Palestinian Authority).

#### **Kent Police and Kent Police Authority** (Minute laid 10 October 2005)

Indemnity for Kent Police, and the Kent Police Authority, in respect of any financial liability arising from their giving evidence in respect of the Euro Tunnel arbitration claim.

#### Harmondsworth and Campsfield Inquiry Team (Minute laid 14 July 2007)

Indemnity provided to the Chairman and members of the team carrying out, in good faith and honesty, the inquiry into the disturbances at the Harmondsworth and Campsfield Immigration Removal Centres.

### Serious Organised Crime Squad (Minute laid 1 July 2008)

Unlimited indemnities issued to third parties for the use of their facilities for firearms training, up to £1m per location from 8 October 2008.

#### CIFAS - Fraud Protection Service (Minute laid 1 July 2008)

To indemnify bodies against erroneous data entered on the CIFAS database, resulting in claims lodged against those organisations from 21 July 2008.

### Neighbourhood Watch (Minute laid 7 July 2008)

To indemnify Neighbourhood Watch schemes against claims lodged against them. Cover provided in excess of £5m that is provided by public liability insurance paid by the Home Office.

## **Charity Commission**

### Introduction

1. This Estimate provides for both the resource and capital costs of the Charity Commission for England and Wales. The Commission is the statutory body that regulates charities. It aims to provide the best possible regulation of charities in England and Wales to increase their effectiveness and public confidence in them. In doing so, the Commission seeks to ensure that charities operate within a framework which enables them to work effectively for their proper purposes, and helps them to modernise and change to meet new demands and keep pace with economic and social developments. The Commission maintains an electronic public register of charities; provides guidance and advice to charities; monitors their activities through their accounts and annual reports; and seeks to identify and investigate any dishonesty or deliberate fraud that may endanger charitable assets. The Commission uses its expertise and knowledge to promote the effective regulation of charities by providing guidance and advice to other regulators and similar bodies.

- 2. The work of the Commission is governed by statute. The Commissioners are appointed by the Home Secretary, but their role is independent, although their decisions can be challenged in the High Court. Further information on expenditure can be found in tables of the Charity Commission Annual Report 2009, due to be published in July 2009.
- 3. Symbols are explained in the Introduction to this booklet.

## **Charity Commission**

### Part I

	£
Request for Resources 1: Giving the public confidence in the integrity of charity	30,219,000
Total net resource requirement	30,219,000
Net cash requirement	29,819,000

Amounts required in the year ending 31 March 2010 for expenditure by the Charity Commission on:

### RfR 1: Giving the public confidence in the integrity of charity

Administration, capital expenditure and associated non-cash items.

The Charity Commission will account for this Estimate.

	Net total	Allocated in Vote on Account	Balance to complete
RfR 1	30,219,000	13,936,000	16,283,000
Total net resource requirement	30,219,000	13,936,000	16,283,000
Net cash requirement	29,819,000	13,734,000	16,085,000

										£'000
				2009-1 Provisi					2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
			Resou	urces			Cap	ital Non-		
		Other						operating	Net Total	Net Total
	Admin	Current	Grants	<b>Gross Total</b>	A in A	Net Total	Capital	A in A	Resources	Resources
	1	2		3 4	5	6	7	8	9	10
	1: Giving the p 30,719 nding in Depart	-		e integrity of ch - 30,719 Limits (DEL)	arity 500	30,219	700	-	32,422	32,575
_	tral Governmen	_								
A	Administratio 30,719	n -		- 30,719	500	30,219	700	-	32,422	32,575
Tota	al for Estimate:									
	30,719	-		- 30,719	500	30,219	700	-	32,422	32,575

## Part II: Resource to cash reconciliation

			£'000
	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
Net Resource Requirement	30,219	32,422	32,575
Voted capital items			
Capital	700	1,100	968
Less Non-operating A-in-A	-	-	
Total net voted capital	700	1,100	968
Accruals to cash adjustment			
Adjustments to remove non-cash items:			
Cost of Capital charges	-150	-150	-117
Depreciation	-770	-820	-1,083
New provisions and adjustments to previous provisions	-	-	-772
Profit/loss on sale of assets	-	-	-
Prior period adjustments	-	-	-
Other non-cash items	-180	-180	-60
Increase (+) / Decrease (-) in stock	-	-	-
Increase (+) / Decrease (-) in debtors	-	-	149
Increase (-) / Decrease (+) in creditors	-	-	-1,405
Use of provisions	-	-	491
Total accruals to cash adjustments	-1,100	-1,150	-2,797
Excess cash to be CFERd	-	-	-
Net Cash Requirement	29,819	32,372	30,746

## Part III: Extra receipts payable to the Consolidated Fund

No CFER income or receipts are expected in 2009-10 or 2008-09. None were received in 2007-08.

Charity Commission Main Estimate 2009–10

## **Forecast Operating Cost Statement**

£'000

	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
Net Administration Costs			
RfR 1	30,219	32,422	32,575
Non-voted	-	-	
Total Net Administration costs	30,219	32,422	32,575
<b>Total Net Operating Cost</b>	30,219	32,422	32,575
of which:			
Net Resource Requirement	30,219	32,422	32,575
Non-voted expenditure	-	-	-
Consolidated Fund Extra Receipts	-	-	-
Reduction in planned spend unable to be included in Estimate	-	-	-
Resource Budget	30,219	32,422	32,575

### **Notes to the Main Estimate**

### Reconciliation of resource expenditure between Estimates, Accounts and Budgets

£'000

	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn	
Net Resource Requirement (Estimates)	30,219	32,422	32,575	
Adjustments to remove:				
Provision voted for earlier years	-	-	-	
Adjustments to additionally include:				
Non-voted expenditure in the OCS	<del>-</del>	-	-	
Consolidated Fund Extra Receipts in the OCS	-	-	-	
Reductions in planned spend unable to be included in Estimate	-	-	-	
Other adjustments	-	-	-	
Net Operating Cost (Accounts)	30,219	32,422	32,575	
Adjustments to remove:				
Gains / losses from sale of capital assets	-	-	-	
Capital grants	-	=	-	
European Union income related to capital grants	-	-	-	
Voted expenditure outside the budget	-	-	-	
Adjustments to additionally include:				
Other Consolidated Fund Extra Receipts	-	-	-	
Resource consumption of non departmental public bodies	-	-	-	
Unallocated resource provision	<del>-</del>	-	-	
Other adjustments	<del>-</del>	-	-	
Resource Budget (Budget)	30,219	32,422	32,575	
of which:	,	,	,	
Departmental Expenditure Limits (DEL)	30,219	32,422	32,575	
Annually Managed Expenditure (AME)		· -	-	

### Reconciliation of capital expenditure between Estimates and Budgets

£'000

	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
Net Voted Capital (Estimates)	700	1,100	968
Adjustments to remove: Provision voted for earlier years			
	-	-	-
Adjustments to additionally include: Other Consolidated Fund Extra Receipts	_	_	_
Capital spending by non-departmental public bodies	_	_	-
Capital grants	-	-	-
European Union income related to capital grants	-	=	-
Supported capital expenditure (revenue)	-	-	-
Capital spending by levy funded bodies	-	-	-
Unallocated capital provision	-	-	-
Reductions in planned spend unable to be included in Estimate	-	-	-
Other adjustments	-	-	-
Capital Budget (Budget)	700	1,100	968
of which:			
Departmental Expenditure Limits (DEL)	700	1,100	968
Annually Managed Expenditure (AME)	-	_	-

### Notes to the Main Estimate (continued)

### **Explanation of Accounting Officer responsibilities**

The Accounting Officer prepares resource accounts for each financial year.

The following Accounting Officer appointments have been made for the Request for Resources within this Estimate:

### **Request for Resources 1:** Andrew Hind, Chief Executive of the Charity Commission

Andrew Hind, has personal responsibility for the proper presentation of the resource accounts and their transmission to the Comptroller and Auditor General. Andrew Hind is also responsible for the use of public money and stewardship of assets.

In discharging these responsibilities particular regard is given to:

- · Observing any accounting and disclosure requirements (including any Accounts Direction) and applying suitable accounting policies on a consistent basis;
- · making judgements and estimates on a reasonable basis;
- · stating whether applicable accounting standards, as set out in the *Financial Reporting Manual* (FReM), or an organisation's version of it, have been followed, and explain any material departures in the accounts; and
- · preparing the accounts on a going concern basis.

The responsibilities of an Accounting Officer, including responsibility for the propriety and regularity of the public finances for which an Accounting Officer is answerable, for keeping proper records and safeguarding assets, are set out in chapter 3 of *Managing Public Money* issued by the Treasury.

## Notes to the Main Estimate (continued)

### Analysis of operating appropriations in aid (A in A)

			£'000
	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
RfR 1: Giving the public confidence in th	e integrity of charity		
Administration	500	1,704	1,149
of which: Sale of goods and services	500	1,704	1,149
Total RfR 1	500†	1,704	1,149

<sup>†</sup> Amount that may be applied as operating appropriations in aid in addition to the net total arising from: the sale of copies of documents, and amounts which relate to the Foreign and Commonwealth Office/Charity Commission joint International Outreach project, amounts which relate to funding from the Department of Communities and Local Government for the Faith and Social Cohesion Unit and sub-letting of part of the London building.

Total Operating A in A 500 1,704 1,149

### Notes to the Main Estimate (continued)

### **Departmental Expenditure Limits and Administration budgets**

£'000

	Voted	Non-voted	Total
Resource DEL	30,219	-	30,219
of which:† Administration budget	30,219	-	30,219
Near-cash in RDEL	29,119	-	29,119
Capital DEL††	700	-	700
Less Depreciation†††	-770	-	-770
Total DEL	30,149	-	30,149

<sup>†</sup> The total of the 'Administration Budget' and 'Near-cash in Resource DEL' figures may well be greater than total resource DEL, due to the definitions overlapping.

# Comparison of provision sought with final provision and forecast outturn for the previous year

The total net resource sought for 2009-10 of £30,219,000 is 6.8 per cent lower than the final net provision for 2008-09 of £32,422,000 and the forecast outturn for 2008-09 of £32,422,000.

### Cash which may be retained to offset expenditure

			£'000
	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
Cash which may be retained by the department to offset expenditure in the year due to its relationship with income (operating and non-operating) that has been, or will be, appropriated in aid.	500	1,704	1,149

<sup>††</sup> Capital DEL includes items treated as resource in Estimates and accounts but which are treated as Capital DEL in budgets.

<sup>†††</sup> Depreciation, which forms part of resource DEL, is excluded from total DEL since capital DEL includes capital spending and to include depreciation of those assets would lead to double counting.

## **Ministry of Justice**

### Introduction

#### RfR1: To promote the development of a modern, fair, cost effective and efficient system of justice for all

- 1. RfR1 covers the cost of the Ministry of Justice and eight associated offices (The Council on Tribunals; Law Commission, Legal Services Ombudsman, Legal Services Complaints Commissioner, Office of Court Funds, Official Solicitor and Public Trustee, Her Majesty's Inspectorate of Court Administration, Office of the Judge Advocate General and the Judicial Studies Board), and payments to the General Commissioner of Income Tax in Great Britain and Northern Ireland, Her Majesty's Court service (including Court of Protection), Tribunal Service, the administration of private monies through the Office of the Public Guardian. Grants to the Criminal Defence Service, Grants to the Community Legal Service, including the administrative grant in aid paid to the Legal Services Commission, grant in aid paid to the Legal Services Board, Grant in aid paid to the Office of Legal Complaints, grants paid to the Probation service, Youth Justice Board, Parole Board, Criminal Injuries Compensation Authority and the Criminal Cases Review Commission. Office for Criminal Justice Reform, Her Majesty's Prison Service and the National Offender Management Service.
- 2. It covers the cost of administration of the Judical Pensions Scheme Supply Estimate. The full cost of this administration is offset by appropriations in aid received from the scheme.
- 3. It covers the provision for the cost of acquitted defendants, private prosecution costs and witnesses' allowances payable from central funds and specific grants to the costs of magistrates' courts.
- 4. The salaries of the higher judicial and stipendary magistrates are met directly from the Consolidated Fund. This expenditure is estimated at £143,150,000 for 2009-10. The costs of the European Elections to be held on the 4th June 2009 are also met directly from the Consolidated Fund. This expenditure is estimated at £95,000,000.
- 5. Expenditure for the Criminal Justice System is contained within the Ministry of Justice Estimate (as well as those of the Crown Prosecution Service and the Home Office.)

## RfR2: Overseeing the effective operation of the devolution settlement in Scotland and representing the interest of Scotland within the UK Government.

6. RfR2 provides for the administration costs of the Scotland Office and the Office of the Advocate General for Scotland, the salaries of the Parliamentary Under-Secretary of State for Scotland and the Advocate General for Scotland, the costs of the Boundary Commission for Scotland and a grant to the Scottish Consolidated Fund.

## RfR3: To support the Secretary of State in discharging his role of representing Wales in the UK Government, representing the UK Government in Wales and ensuring the smooth working of the devolution settlement in Wales.

- 7. RfR3 provides for the administration costs of the Wales Office, the salary of the Parliamentary Under-Secretary of State for Wales, and payments to the Welsh Consolidated Fund.
- 8. Further details of the expenditure contained in this Estimate can be found in the Ministry of Justice Departmental Report 2008-09, the Scotland Office Annual Report 2008-09, the Wales Office Annual Report 2008-09 and the Ministry of Justice Annual Resource Accounts.
- 9. Symbols are explained in the introduction to this booklet.

## **Ministry of Justice**

### Part I

	£
Request for Resources 1: To promote the development of a modern, fair, cost effective and efficient system of justice for all	9,180,413,000
Request for Resources 2: Overseeing the effective operation of the devolution settlement in Scotland and representing the interests of Scotland within the UK Government	26,313,658,000
Request for Resources 3: To support the Secretary of State in discharging his role of representing Wales in the UK Government, representing the UK Government in Wales and ensuring the smooth working of the devolution settlement in Wales	12,784,601,000
Total net resource requirement	48,278,672,000
Net cash requirement	48,182,143,000

Amounts required in the year ending 31 March 2010 for expenditure by the Ministry of Justice on:

### RfR 1: To promote the development of a modern, fair, cost effective and efficient system of justice for all

HQ and associated offices; administration of the Judicial Pension Scheme; administration of the Office of the Information Commissioner and the Judicial Appointments Commission; Costs of running the Office for Judicial Complaints and the Judicial Appointments and Conduct Ombudsman; costs of running the offices of the Legal Services Ombudsman and the Legal Services Complaints Commissioner; costs of operating the Legal Services Board and the associated Levy; costs associated with the implementation of the Office of Legal Complaints.

HM Courts Service, including the Court of Protection, as formed under the Courts Act 2003 and associated activities including fine income, netting off and asset recovery incentive scheme; receipts under the victims surcharge, pre-1990 loan charges debt payments, Justices Clerks' Societies; Proportionate Dispute Resolution project; Wider Markets Initiatives; Section 31 grants to Local Authorities; the Office of the Public Guardian. The establishment and operation of the Supreme Court as formed under the Constitutional Reform Act 2005.

Offices of Court Funds, Official Solicitor and Public Trustee; Legal Aid paid through the Criminal Defence Service and Community Legal Service; administration for the Legal Services Commission. Payment of Grant and grant in aid to organisations promoting Ministry of Justice objectives including NDPBs; administration of central government Tribunals via the Tribunals Service (including Asylum); costs paid from central funds; the Appellate Committee of the House of Lords and the Judicial Committee of the Privy Council; costs in relation to constitutional offices; Privy Council office; re-imbursement of Lord Lieutenants' expenses; costs in relation to judicial training and the Judicial Offices for England & Wales.

Democracy and constitution, human rights workshops and surveys; promotion of information rights, electoral policy, boundaries and administration, including costs in relation to the policy on the conduct of all national and european elections and referenda in the UK and local elections, referenda in England & Wales (except certain referenda in Wales), payments in relation to the Electoral Administration Act 2006; establishment and maintenance of the Coordinated On-Line Record of Electors (CORE); funding of electoral pilot schemes; policy on the financing and regulation of political parties; citizen and youth engagement.

Parliamentary Boundary Commissions for England & Wales; research into constitution settlement/devolution, costs associated with the 'Governance of Britain' programme of constitutional renewal; conduct of MOJ's European and International business in the justice and home affairs field and the management of the UK's relationship with the Crown Dependencies. Contribution from the Treasury in respect of UK payments to the Hague Conference on Private International Law.

Judicial Exchange programmes; sponsorship of the British Institute of International and Comparative Law and bilateral training projects in China; constitutional education programmes within schools. Policy on coroner and cremation services; support to Local Authorities for additional coroner work, payments in relation to the royal inquest, applications for exhumations, cremated repatriated remains and the closing of burial grounds, other legal services; joint initiatives in the Criminal Justice System.

Criminal Policy and Programmes including offender management programmes and the National Probation Service, costs of running Her Majesty's Inspectorate of Prisons, costs of running Her Majesty's Inspectorate of Probation, funding for the Prisons & Probation Services Ombudsman. The Prevention and treatment of drug abuse; crime reduction and prevention; Criminal Injuries Compensation, Criminal Cases Review Commission, counter terrorism and intelligence.

Payments to local authorities in respect of local area agreements, secure accommodation placements, Prisons, Prison Service College, the Parole Board, Youth Justice Board, grants to 'Prisoners abroad', welfare to work schemes, payments to other government departments and associated non-cash items.

## RfR 2: Overseeing the effective operation of the devolution settlement in Scotland and representing the interests of Scotland within the UK Government

Administration; the Boundary Commission for Scotland; payments of a grant to the Scottish Consolidated Fund; and associated non-cash items.

# RfR 3: To support the Secretary of State in discharging his role of representing Wales in the UK Government, representing the UK Government in Wales and ensuring the smooth working of the devolution settlement in Wales

Administration; Lord Lieutenants' expenditure; payments of a grant to the Welsh Consolidated Fund; and associated non-cash items.

The Ministry of Justice will account for this Estimate.

£ Allocated in Vote on Balance to Net total Account complete RfR 1 9,180,413,000 4,072,090,000 5,108,323,000 RfR 2 26,313,658,000 11,116,985,000 15,196,673,000 RfR<sub>3</sub> 12,784,601,000 5,479,413,000 7,305,188,000 Total net resource requirement 20,668,488,000 48,278,672,000 27,610,184,000 Net cash requirement 48,182,143,000 20,624,110,000 27,558,033,000

								1	£'000
	2009-10 Provision								2007-08 Outturn
		Resource	s			Сар			
	Other Admin Current 1 2	Grants 3	Gross Total 4	A in A	Net Total	Capital 7	Non- operating A in A	Net Total Resources 9	Net Total Resources 10
	1: To promote the developm em of justice for all 422,173 6,194,294	aent of a mode 3,668,078	ern, fair, cost 10,284,545	effective and	efficient 9,180,413	588,953	15,900	10,348,237	9,139,498
Spei	nding in Departmental Exper	nditure Limits	(DEL)						
Cen	tral Government spending								
A	Policy, Corporate Services & 206,678 217,789	& Associated C	Offices 424,467	41,412	383,055	8,150	-	611,417	478,358
В	HM Courts Service 19,456 1,501,507	-	1,520,963	670,000	850,963	180,001	15,900	1,147,289	929,124
С	Office of the Public Guardia - 23,670	nn -	23,670	25,980	-2,310	1,500	-	1,100	-1,508
D	Costs from Central Funds - 60,000	-	60,000	-	60,000	-	-	45,000	65,060
Е	Tribunals Service 25,000 246,539	-	271,539	31,740	239,799	3,802	-	298,654	286,065
F	Criminal Justice Reform 47,042 123,290	-	170,332	-	170,332	20,500	-	167,090	90,201
G	National Offender Managem 123,997 208,560	nent Service H	Q 332,557	-	332,557	-	-	1,136,416	1,107,325
Н	National Offender Managem - 3,812,939	nent Service O <sub>j</sub>	-	335,000	3,477,939	375,000	-	_	-
	Princess of Wales Inquest -	-	-	-	-	-	-	492	4,343
	Prisons - Private Sector	-	-	-	-	-	-	278,135	259,426
	Prisons - Public Sector	-	-	-	-	-	-	2,178,707	2,058,025
Sup	port for Local Authorities								
	CORE Capital Grants to Lo	cal Authorities -	-	-	-	-	-	3,200	21
Spei	Spending in Annually Managed Expenditure (AME)								
Cen	tral Government spending								
	HMCS Revaluation Impairm	nent AME -	-	-	-	-	-	175,000	149,984

										£'000
				2009-10 Provisio					2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
			Resourc	es			Сар			
	Other Admin Curren 1		Grants 3	Gross Total	A in A	Net Total	Capital 7	Non- operating A in A 8	Net Total Resources 9	Net Total Resources
	NOMS Revaluation Imp	airm	ent AME							
	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	430,000	-
Non	-Budget									
I	Legal Services Commis			ion 122,200	-	122,200	-	-	128,540	129,996
J	Criminal Defence Servi		1,199,246	1,199,246	-	1,199,246	-	-	1,209,835	1,178,271
K	Community Legal Servi		840,444	840,444	-	840,444	-	-	889,060	843,970
L	Information Commissio									
	-	-	5,500	5,500	-	5,500	-	-	5,500	5,050
M	Judicial Appointments (	Comi -	mission 7,810	7,810	-	7,810	-	-	8,148	7,130
N	Parole Board	-	9,800	9,800	-	9,800	-	-	8,360	7,500
О	National Probation Serv									
	-	-	783,426	783,426	-	783,426	-	-	894,719	844,496
P	Youth Justice Board	-	443,000	443,000	-	443,000	-	-	477,336	442,641
Q	Criminal Injuries Comp -	ensa -	tion Authorit 238,080	y 238,080	-	238,080	-	-	244,500	245,000
R	Criminal Cases Review -	Con -	nmission 6,860	6,860	-	6,860	-	-	6,761	6,830
S	Loan charges	-	2,100	2,100	-	2,100	-	-	2,100	2,190
T	Office of Legal Compla	ints	6,124	6,124	-	6,124	-	-	-	-
U	Legal Services Board	-	3,488	3,488	-	3,488	-	-	878	-

									1	£'000
	2009-10 Provision								2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
			Resourc	es			Capi			
	Admin 1	Other Current	Grants 3	Gross Total	A in A	Net Total	Capital 7	Non- operating A in A	Net Total Resources 9	Net Total Resources
	2: Overseeing trepresenting th		-			Scotland				
	8,724	300	26,306,234	26,315,258	1,600	26,313,658	100	-	24,870,525	24,623,988
Spe	nding in Depart	mental Expe	nditure Limi	ts (DEL)						
Cen	tral Government	spending								
A	Scotland Office 4,703	ee -	-	4,703	500	4,203	100	-	4,874	4,652
В	Office of the A	Advocate Gen -	eral -	4,021	1,100	2,921	-	-	2,830	2,666
C	Boundary Con	nmission for 3	Scotland -	300	-	300	-	-	720	170
Non	-Budget									
D	Grant payable			ed Fund 26,306,234	-	26,306,234	-	-	24,862,101	24,616,500
Wal	3: To support t les in the UK Go uring the smooth	vernment, r	epresenting t	he UK Goverr	nment in Wal					
	7,432	60	12,777,118	12,784,610	9	12,784,601	766	-	12,375,586	11,831,069
Spe	nding in Depart	mental Expe	nditure Limi	ts (DEL)						
Cen	tral Government	spending								
A	Wales Office 7,432	60	-	7,492	9	7,483	766	-	7,918	5,069
Non	ı-Budget									
В	Grant payable		Consolidated 12,777,118		-	12,777,118	-	-	12,367,668	11,826,000
Tota	al for Estimate: 438,329	6,194,654	42,751,430	49,384,413	1,105,741	48,278,672	589,819	15,900	47,594,348	45,594,555

## Part II: Resource to cash reconciliation

			£'000
	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
Net Resource Requirement	48,278,672	47,594,348	45,594,555
Voted capital items			
Capital	589,819	951,118	779,737
Less Non-operating A-in-A	15,900	32,500	43,559
Total net voted capital	573,919	918,618	736,178
Accruals to cash adjustment			
Adjustments to remove non-cash items:			
Cost of Capital charges	-352,701	-364,201	-313,846
Depreciation	-401,878	-1,003,308	-515,928
New provisions and adjustments to previous provisions	-68,918	-433,962	-109,193
Profit/loss on sale of assets	-	-	3,447
Prior period adjustments	-	-	-
Other non-cash items	-8,560	-1,266	-8,310
Increase (+) / Decrease (-) in stock	-	-	-
Increase (+) / Decrease (-) in debtors	-	-	-
Increase (-) / Decrease (+) in creditors	-	24,300	-
Use of provisions	161,609	145,656	204,572
Total accruals to cash adjustments	-670,448	-1,632,781	-739,258
Excess cash to be CFERd	-	-	-
Net Cash Requirement	48,182,143	46,880,185	45,591,475

## Part III: Extra receipts payable to the Consolidated Fund

In addition to appropriations in aid the following income relates to the Department and is payable to the Consolidated Fund (cash receipts being shown in italics):

						£'000
	2009-10 Provision			8-09 vision	2007-08 Outturn	
	Income	Receipts	Income	Receipts	Income	Receipts
Operating income not classified as A in A	-		-	-	3,938	3,938
Non-operating income not classified as A in A	-	_	-	-	-	-
Other amounts collectable on behalf of the Consolidated Fund	-		-	-	-	-
Excess cash receipts to be surrendered to the Consolidated Fund	-	-	-	-	-	-
Total	-	· -		-	3,938	3,938

## **Forecast Operating Cost Statement**

			~ 000
	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
Net Administration Costs			
RfR 1	421,173	446,474	407,795
RfR 2	7,124	7,704	7,318
RfR 3	7,423	7,858	5,032
Non-voted	-	-	-
Total Net Administration costs	435,720	462,036	420,145
Net Programme Costs			
RfR 1	8,759,240	9,901,763	8,731,703
RfR 2	26,306,534	24,862,821	24,616,670
RfR 3	12,777,178	12,367,728	11,826,037
Non-voted	238,150	88,550	139,947
Total Net Programme costs	48,081,102	47,220,862	45,314,357
Total Net Operating Cost of which:	48,516,822	47,682,898	45,734,502
Net Resource Requirement	48,278,672	47,594,348	45,594,555
Non-voted expenditure	238,150	88,550	143,885
Consolidated Fund Extra Receipts	-	-	-3,938
Reduction in planned spend unable to be included in Estimate	-	-	-
Resource Budget	9,246,074	9,909,568	8,891,097

### **Notes to the Main Estimate**

### Reconciliation of resource expenditure between Estimates, Accounts and Budgets

	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
Net Resource Requirement (Estimates)	48,278,672	47,594,348	45,594,555
Adjustments to remove:			
Provision voted for earlier years	-	-	-
Adjustments to additionally include:			
Non-voted expenditure in the OCS	238,150	88,550	143,885
Consolidated Fund Extra Receipts in the OCS	-	-	-3,938
Reductions in planned spend unable to be included in Estimate	-	-	-
Other adjustments	-	-	-
Net Operating Cost (Accounts)	48,516,822	47,682,898	45,734,502
Adjustments to remove:			
Gains / losses from sale of capital assets	-	_	3,447
Capital grants	-	-3,200	-21
European Union income related to capital grants	-	· -	-
Voted expenditure outside the budget	-39,085,452	-37,231,869	-36,444,690
Adjustments to additionally include:	, ,	, ,	, ,
Other Consolidated Fund Extra Receipts	-	_	_
Resource consumption of non departmental public bodies	-202,149	-613,261	-414,099
Unallocated resource provision	_ ·	, _	, _
Other adjustments	16,853	75,000	11,958
Resource Budget (Budget)	9,246,074	9,909,568	8,891,097
of which:	7,240,074	2,202,300	0,071,077
Departmental Expenditure Limits (DEL)	9,256,074	9,314,568	8,729,155
Annually Managed Expenditure (AME)	-10,000	595,000	161,942

### Reconciliation of capital expenditure between Estimates and Budgets

£'000

	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
Net Voted Capital (Estimates)  Adjustments to remove:  Provision voted for earlier years	573,919	918,618	736,178
Adjustments to additionally include: Other Consolidated Fund Extra Receipts	-	-	-
Capital spending by non-departmental public bodies Capital grants	30,850	40,512 3,200	9,210 21
European Union income related to capital grants	-	-	-
Supported capital expenditure (revenue) Capital spending by levy funded bodies	-	-	- -
Unallocated capital provision	163,765	-	-
Reductions in planned spend unable to be included in Estimate Other adjustments	-	-	- -
Capital Budget (Budget) of which:	768,534	962,330	745,409
Departmental Expenditure Limits (DEL) Annually Managed Expenditure (AME)	768,534	962,330	745,409 -

### Notes to the Main Estimate (continued)

#### **Explanation of Accounting Officer responsibilities**

The Accounting Officer prepares resource accounts for each financial year.

The following Accounting Officer appointments have been made for the Request for Resources within this Estimate:

**Request for Resources 1:** Sir Suma Chakrabarti, Permanent Head of Department

**Request for Resources 2:** David Middleton, Head of Scotland Office

**Request for Resources 3:** Alan Cogbill, Head of Wales Office

Sir Suma Chakrabarti, has personal responsibility for the proper presentation of the resource accounts and their transmission to the Comptroller and Auditor General. Sir Suma Chakrabarti is also responsible for the use of public money and stewardship of assets.

In discharging these responsibilities particular regard is given to:

- · Observing any accounting and disclosure requirements (including any Accounts Direction) and applying suitable accounting policies on a consistent basis;
- · making judgements and estimates on a reasonable basis;
- stating whether applicable accounting standards, as set out in the *Financial Reporting Manual* (FReM), or an organisation's version of it, have been followed, and explain any material departures in the accounts; and
- · preparing the accounts on a going concern basis.

The responsibilities of an Accounting Officer, including responsibility for the propriety and regularity of the public finances for which an Accounting Officer is answerable, for keeping proper records and safeguarding assets, are set out in chapter 3 of *Managing Public Money* issued by the Treasury.

### Notes to the Main Estimate (continued)

#### Analysis of operating appropriations in aid (A in A)

£'000

2009-10	2008-09	2007-08
Provision	Provision	Outturn

#### RfR 1: To promote the development of a modern, fair, cost effective and efficient system of justice for all

Total RfR 1	1.104.132†	1.087.191	1.108.385
Sale of goods and services	1,103,132	1,063,601	1,087,576
of which:	, ,	•	
Programme	1,103,132	1,063,601	1,087,576
Sale of goods and services	1,000	23,590	20,809
of which:			
Administration	1,000	23,590	20,809

<sup>†</sup> Amount that may be applied as operating appropriations in aid in addition to the net total arising from: Civil court fees; receipts in relation to the victims surcharge, charges and receipts received. Receipts retained in relation to the costs of enforcement of fines. Fees charged by the Public Trustee, recoveries by the Official Solicitor fees charged by the Office of the Public Guardian and Court of Protection; recoveries from the Debt Management Office for the cost of administering funds in court. Recovery from the investment managers for the cost of administering the Commons Investment Schemes; recoveries for research and recommendation work undertaken by the Law Commission. Fees charged for Subject Access Requests under the Data Protection Act.

Recoveries from the National Insurance Fund for the cost of Social Security Commissioners, income from National Insurance Fund in relation to the Tribunals Appeals Service. Fees relating to the Office of the Information Commissioner and receipts in relation to data protection enquiries. Fees from nursery facilities and other fees; receipts from rents and receipts of premia on assignment of leases; service charges and site usage; recovery for magistrates' courts accommodation. Contributions paid by legally aided defendants in the higher courts.

Receipts of VAT refunds on contracted out services; Receipts in respect of judicial superannuation contributions and receipts from the Judicial Pensions supply estimate to fund administrative costs. Receipts from the European Commission; receipts from all Tribunals; receipts under the New Deal Scheme and receipts from Wider Markets Initiatives. Receipts from Royal Licences; recovery of costs relating to the Hunting Bill; receipts in relation to Enforcement Improvement schemes.

Receipts in relation to the devolution Service Level Agreement; receipts in relation to by-election funding; receipts in relation to the use of DDJs as prison adjudicators. Receipts in relation to Legal Services Complaints Commission; receipts in relation to the Scottish CICAP remitted to the Tribunals service, receipts in relation to Claims Management Regulation; receipts in relation to Scotland Office secondees; receipts in relation to Data Protection enquiries.

Contributions from the Royal Household in respect of coroners work. Receipts from government departments, sale of vehicles, plant, machinery, land and buildings, sale of equipment and scrap, tax rebates, recovery of staff costs for staff on loan or seconded to outside bodies, repayment services, payments for information and publications, private telephone calls, vending machines, telex, postal and bank charge recoveries. Receipts in respect of the Crown Office Fees.

European Fast stream receipts from the Cabinet Office, subsidies under the welfare for work programmes. Contributions towards grant programmes and training services. Profit on the sales of Capital assets, compensation and insurance, contributions towards criminal justice systems initiatives, rebates and commission from service contracts. Payments from Health authorities, payments from the Scottish Executive, Northern Ireland Office and the National Assembly for Wales, and from the Learning and Skills Council, the Heritage Lottery Fund and Sport England.

Share of gross profits from prison shops and from services purchased by staff etc from the activities of prison industries and farms from the supply of inmate labour and from other goods and services. Receipts in relation to Probation Boards and Trusts income. Agricultural subsidies from advertisements in the Prison Service News and from the sale of waste, payments from the Youth Justice Board and income arising from Machinery of Governments changes.

# RfR 2: Overseeing the effective operation of the devolution settlement in Scotland and representing the interests of Scotland within the UK Government

	of goods and services 1,600 1,600 1,235		of which:
Total RfR 2 1,600† 1,600 1,235		Sale of goods and services 1,600 1,600 1,235	of which: Sale of goods and services 1,600 1,600 1,235

<sup>†</sup> Amount that may be applied as operating appropriations in aid in addition to the net total arising from: receipts in respect of rent, payments from other departments for legal services and other receipts.

# RfR 3: To support the Secretary of State in discharging his role of representing Wales in the UK Government, representing the UK Government in Wales and ensuring the smooth working of the devolution settlement in Wales

Administration of which:	9	-	3
Sale of goods and services	9	-	3
Total RfR 3	9†		3

<sup>†</sup> Amount that may be applied as operating appropriations in aid in addition to the net total arising from: income from rent for use of accommodation in Gwydyr House by the National Assembly of Wales.

Total Operating A in A	1,105,741 1	,088,791	1,109,623
------------------------	-------------	----------	-----------

#### Analysis of non-operating appropriations in aid (A in A)

		£'000
2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
1 TOVISION	1 I OVISIOII	Outturn

#### RfR 1: To promote the development of a modern, fair, cost effective and efficient system of justice for all

Total RfR 1	15,900†	32,500	43,559
Sale of assets	15,900	32,500	42,093
of which:	15,700	32,300	12,055
Programme	15,900	32,500	42,093
Sale of assets	-	-	1,466
of which:			
Administration	-	-	1,466

<sup>†</sup> Amount that may be applied as non-operating appropriations in aid, arising from: the disposal of land, buildings and surplus equipment.

Total Non-Operating A in A	15,900	32,500	43,559

# Notes to the Main Estimate (continued)

### **Analysis of Consolidated Fund extra receipts**

-						£'000
		9-10 vision		8-09 vision		7-08 turn
				Receipts	Income	
Other income Φ					3,938	3,938
Total	-		-		3,938	3,938

### Notes to the Main Estimate (continued)

#### **Departmental Expenditure Limits and Administration budgets**

£'000

	Voted	Non-voted	Total
Resource DEL	5,527,242	3,728,832	9,256,074
of which:†			
Administration budget	435,720	-	435,720
Near-cash in RDEL	4,695,185	3,891,740	8,586,925
Capital DEL††	573,919	194,615	768,534
Less Depreciation†††	-401,878	-8,518	-410,396
Total DEL	5,699,283	3,914,929	9,614,212

<sup>†</sup> The total of the 'Administration Budget' and 'Near-cash in Resource DEL' figures may well be greater than total resource DEL, due to the definitions overlapping.

# Comparison of provision sought with final provision and forecast outturn for the previous year

The total net resource sought for 2009-10 of £48,278,672,000 is 1.4 per cent higher than the final net provision for 2008-09 of £47,594,348,000 and 2.7 per cent higher than the forecast outturn for 2008-09 of £47,005,938,000.

#### Cash which may be retained to offset expenditure

2009-10 2008-09 2007-08
Provision Provision Outturn

Cash which may be retained by the department to offset expenditure in the year due to its relationship with income (operating and non-operating) that has been, or will be, appropriated in aid.

<sup>††</sup> Capital DEL includes items treated as resource in Estimates and accounts but which are treated as Capital DEL in budgets.

<sup>†††</sup> Depreciation, which forms part of resource DEL, is excluded from total DEL since capital DEL includes capital spending and to include depreciation of those assets would lead to double counting.

# Notes to the Main Estimate (continued)

### Grants in aid

RfR/Section	Body	£'000
RfR1 - L	Information Commissioner ♥	5,500
RfR1 - M	Judicial Appointments Commission ♥	7,810
RfR1 - N	Parole Board ♥	9,800
RfR1 - O	National Probation Service Local Area Boards ♥	783,426
RfR1 - P	Youth Justice Board ♥	443,000
RfR1 - Q	Criminal Injuries Compensation Authority ♥	238,080
RfR1 - R	Criminal Cases Review Commission♥	6,860
RfR1 - T	Office of Legal Complaints ♥	6,124
RfR1 - U	Legal Services Board ♥	3,488

# Notes to the Main Estimate (continued)

### **Contingent liabilities**

Nature of Liability	£'000
An Indemnity of up to £50m, in respect of any one accident, has been given to the British Airports Authority (BAA). This is in respect of damage or injury caused to third parties arising out of the negligence of HM Prison Service in their use of vehicles travelling airside for the repatriation of prisoners. The likelihood of a liability arising from these contigencies is considered to be remote.	50,000
The Ministry of Justice has indemnified the members of the central Council of Magistrates' Courts Committees to the tune of £0.56m against future legal action against them as individuals. Potential future exposure is actually expected to be limited to £0.03m (Minute laid on 27th June 2006).	560
The Prisons service would be liable to meet any uninsured costs incurred by the privately managed prisons.	Unquantifiable
The National Probation Service has reported the Provision of Indemnity to members of the forty two local area Probation Boards to maintain the same status of indemnity that was provided by local authorities. The government has agreed that an individual board member should be indemnified against legal damages and costs arising from advice given, or actions done, honestly and in good faith in the execution of his or her board functions, except where the member has acted recklessly (Minute of 6th June 2005).	Unquantifiable
Mubarek Inquiry team Indemnity in relation to any legal action taken against the chairman or members of the Independent Inquiry into the death of Zahid Mubarek at the Feltham Young Offenders Institution. (Minute 10th March 2006).	Unquantifiable

# Ministry of Justice: Judicial Pensions Scheme

#### Introduction

- 1. This Estimate covers the payment of pensions and other benefits to persons covered by the Judicial Pensions Scheme (JPS).
- 2. Provision is made within this Estimate for:
- a) Interest costs arising on the accruing cost of all judicial pensions during the year. This amount is equivalent to unwinding the discount originally included in the scheme liabilities and it accounts for the fact that future pension benefits are one year closer to settlement;
- b) The increase in the value of the future pension liability (i.e. core pension entitlements and pension increases), earned during the period but payable in the future, with respect to currently serving members of the judiciary whose salaries are paid from the departmental resources; and
- c) The increase in the value of the future pension liability (for pension increases only), earned during the period but payable in future, with respect to currently serving members of the judiciary whose salaries are met directly from the Consolidated Fund.
- 3. The Scheme's Appointing Bodies meet the costs of pension cover for their Judicial Office Holders by payments of set charges on an accrual basis. These charges are known as "Accruing Superannuation Liability Charges (ASLCs)". These charges, along with scheme members' contributions, are appropriated in aid on this Estimate.
- 4. This Estimate assumes that the ASLC rate remains constant at 32.15%, as recommended by the Government Actuary's Department, and that the scheme members' contribution rates remain constant at 2.4% and 1.8%.
- 5. Symbols are explained in the Introduction to this booklet.

# **Ministry of Justice: Judicial Pensions Scheme**

### Part I

Request for Resources 1: Judicial Pensions Scheme 67,036,000

Total net resource requirement 67,036,000

Net cash requirement 1,000

Amounts required in the year ending 31 March 2010 for expenditure by the Ministry of Justice: Judicial Pensions Scheme on:

#### RfR 1: Judicial Pensions Scheme

Pensions etc, in respect of members of Judicial Pensions Scheme, and for other related services.

The Ministry of Justice: Judicial Pensions Scheme will account for this Estimate.

	Net total	Allocated in Vote on Account	Balance to complete
RfR 1	67,036,000	28,327,000	38,709,000
Total net resource requirement	67,036,000	28,327,000	38,709,000
Net cash requirement	1,000	-	1,000

# Part II: Subhead detail

										£'000
				2009-1 Provisio					2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
-			Resource	ces			Сар			
		Other						Non- operating	Net Total	Net Total
	Admin	Current	Grants	<b>Gross Total</b>	A in A	Net Total	Capital	A in A	Resources	Resources
	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10
RfR	R 1: Judicial Per -	nsions Scheme -	154,400	154,400	87,364	67,036	-	-	62,949	41,172
Spe	nding in Annua	illy Managed I	Expenditure	(AME)						
Cen	tral Governmen	at spending								
A	Judicial Pensi	ions Scheme	154,400	154,400	87,364	67,036	-	-	62,949	41,172
Tot	al for Estimate:			_	_	_	_			
	-	-	154,400	154,400	87,364	67,036	-	-	62,949	41,172

# Part II: Resource to cash reconciliation

			£'000
	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
Net Resource Requirement	67,036	62,949	41,172
Voted capital items			
Capital	-	-	-
Less Non-operating A-in-A	-	-	
Total net voted capital	-	-	-
Accruals to cash adjustment			
Adjustments to remove non-cash items:			
Cost of Capital charges	-	-	-
Depreciation	-	-	-
New provisions and adjustments to previous provisions	-154,400	-146,600	-123,088
Profit/loss on sale of assets	-	-	-
Prior period adjustments	-	-	-
Other non-cash items	-	-	-
Increase (+) / Decrease (-) in stock	-	-	-
Increase (+) / Decrease (-) in debtors	-	-	-
Increase (-) / Decrease (+) in creditors	-	-	-
Use of provisions	28,843	29,793	24,825
Total accruals to cash adjustments	-125,557	-116,807	-98,263
Excess cash to be CFERd	58,522	53,859	57,092
Net Cash Requirement	1	1	1

53,859

345

57,437

Total

# Part III: Extra receipts payable to the Consolidated Fund

In addition to appropriations in aid the following income relates to the Department and is payable to the Consolidated Fund (cash receipts being shown in italics):

						£'000
		9-10 rision		8-09 ision	2007 Outt	
	Income	Receipts	Income	Receipts	Income	Receipts
Operating income not classified as A in A	-	-	-	-	345	345
Non-operating income not classified as A in A	-	-	-	-	-	-
Other amounts collectable on behalf of the Consolidated Fund	-	-	-	-	-	-
Excess cash receipts to be surrendered to the Consolidated Fund	-	58,522	-	53,859	-	57,092

58,522

# **Forecast Combined Revenue Account**

			£'000
	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
Net Programme Costs			
RfR 1	67,036	62,949	40,827
of which:			
Income			
Contributions received	87,364	83,651	82,261
Transfers in	-	-	-
Other income receivable	-	-	_
Total Income	87,364	83,651	82,261
Expenditure			
Increase in liability	44,400	45,600	47,088
Interest on scheme liability	110,000	101,000	76,000
Other expenditure	-	-	
Total Expenditure	154,400	146,600	123,088
Non-voted	63,600	68,400	61,912
Total Net Programme costs	130,636	131,349	102,739
<b>Total Net Operating Cost</b>	130,636	131,349	102,739
of which:			
Net Resource Requirement	67,036	62,949	41,172
Non-voted expenditure	63,600	68,400	61,912
Consolidated Fund Extra Receipts	-	-	-345
Reduction in planned spend unable to be included in Estimate	-	-	-
Resource Budget	130,636	131,349	102,739

### **Notes to the Main Estimate**

### Reconciliation of resource expenditure between Estimates, Accounts and Budgets

£'000

	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
Net Resource Requirement (Estimates)	67,036	62,949	41,172
Adjustments to remove:			
Provision voted for earlier years	-	-	-
Adjustments to additionally include:			
Non-voted expenditure in the OCS	63,600	68,400	61,912
Consolidated Fund Extra Receipts in the OCS	-	-	-345
Reductions in planned spend unable to be included in Estimate	-	-	-
Other adjustments	-	<del>-</del>	-
Net Operating Cost (Accounts)	130,636	131,349	102,739
Adjustments to remove:			
Gains / losses from sale of capital assets	-	-	-
Capital grants European Union income related to capital grants	-	-	-
Voted expenditure outside the budget	-	-	-
	<del>-</del>	-	-
Adjustments to additionally include: Other Consolidated Fund Extra Receipts			
-	-	-	-
Resource consumption of non departmental public bodies Unallocated resource provision	-	<u>-</u>	_
Other adjustments	-	-	-
Resource Budget (Budget)	130,636	131,349	102,739
of which:	130,030	131,349	102,739
Departmental Expenditure Limits (DEL)	_	_	_
Annually Managed Expenditure (AME)	130,636	131,349	102,739

#### Reconciliation of capital expenditure between Estimates and Budgets

£'000

2009-10	2008-09	***********
Provision	Provision	2007-08 Outturn
_	_	
-	-	-
-	-	-
-	-	-
-	-	-
-	-	-
-	-	-
-	-	-
-	-	-
-	-	-
-	-	-
-	-	-
-	-	-
-	-	-
		Provision Provision

#### **Explanation of Accounting Officer responsibilities**

The Accounting Officer prepares resource accounts for each financial year.

The following Accounting Officer appointments have been made for the Request for Resources within this Estimate:

**Request for Resources 1:** Sir Suma Chakrabarti, Permanent Secretary of the Ministry of Justice

Sir Suma Chakrabarti, has personal responsibility for the proper presentation of the resource accounts and their transmission to the Comptroller and Auditor General. Sir Suma Chakrabarti is also responsible for the use of public money and stewardship of assets.

In discharging these responsibilities particular regard is given to:

- · Observing any accounting and disclosure requirements (including any Accounts Direction) and applying suitable accounting policies on a consistent basis;
- · making judgements and estimates on a reasonable basis;
- · stating whether applicable accounting standards, as set out in the *Financial Reporting Manual* (FReM), or an organisation's version of it, have been followed, and explain any material departures in the accounts; and
- · preparing the accounts on a going concern basis.

The responsibilities of an Accounting Officer, including responsibility for the propriety and regularity of the public finances for which an Accounting Officer is answerable, for keeping proper records and safeguarding assets, are set out in chapter 3 of *Managing Public Money* issued by the Treasury.

### Analysis of operating appropriations in aid (A in A)

			£'000
	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
RfR 1: Judicial Pensions Scheme			
Programme	87,364	83,651	81,916
of which:			
Pension scheme related income	87,364	83,651	81,916
Total RfR 1	87,364†	83,651	81,916
† Amount that may be applied as operating appropriation	ns in aid in addition to the net total arising fr	om: Accruing Superant	nuation Liability
Charges (ASLCs); and scheme members' pension contribu		0 1	•
Total Operating A in A	87.364	83.651	81.916

### **Analysis of Consolidated Fund extra receipts**

		•
200	7-08	
Out	turn	
me	Receipts	

£'000

		2009-10 Provision		2008-09 Provision		2007-08 Outturn	
	Income	Receipts	Income	Receipts	Income	Receipts	
Excess Cash Receipts•		58,522	_	53,859	_	57,437	
Excess A in A Δ	-	-	-	-	345	345	
Total	-	58,522	_	53,859	345	57,437	

# Comparison of provision sought with final provision and forecast outturn for the previous year

The total net resource sought for 2009-10 of £67,036,000 is 6.5 per cent higher than the final net provision for 2008-09 of £62,949,000 and 12.9 per cent higher than the forecast outturn for 2008-09 of £59,393,000.

#### Cash which may be retained to offset expenditure

			£'000
	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
Cash which may be retained by the department to offset expenditure in the year due to its relationship with income (operating and non-operating) that has been, or will be, appropriated in aid.	87,364	83,651	81,916

# **United Kingdom Supreme Court**

#### Introduction

RfR1. Support the efficient and effective administration of the UK Supreme Court and providing appropriate support to the Judicial Committee of the Privy Council

- 1 The Supreme Court is scheduled to open on the 1st October 2009 and therefore this Estimate only contains funding for the Supreme Court for the period from 1st October 2009 to 31st March 2010.
- 2. This Estimate provides for the cost of administering the United Kingdom Supreme Court, including salaries of staff, provision and maintenance of Court and office accommodation and general administrative expenditure. Provision is also made for the costs of specially Qualified Advisers where they are required in particular cases.
- 3. The Estimate also provides for the provision of appropriate support to the Judicial Committee of the Privy Council.
- 4. Direct expenditure from the Consolidated Fund on the salaries of the Judiciary of the Supreme Court is estimated at £1,850,000 in 2009-10.
- 5. Further details of the expenditure contained in this Estimate can be found in The Supreme Court Business Plan.
- 6. Symbols are explained in the introduction to this booklet.

### **United Kingdom Supreme Court**

#### Part I

2,040,000

Request for Resources 1: To support the efficient and effective administration of the UK Supreme Court and the provision of appropriate support to the Judicial Committee of the Privy Council †

£

Total net resource requirement

2,040,000

Net cash requirement

387,000

Amounts required in the year ending 31 March 2010 for expenditure by the United Kingdom Supreme Court on:

RfR 1: To support the efficient and effective administration of the UK Supreme Court and the provision of appropriate support to the Judicial Committee of the Privy Council.

Operation of the UK Supreme Court, Judicial Committee of the Privy Council and Judicial Exchange programme; education and outreach activity on the United Kingdom Supreme Court, The Judicial Committee of the Privy Council and the United Kingdom's legal and constitutional systems. Cost of running Selection Commissions for the appointment of Justices and maintenance of links with Other Supreme Courts.

The United Kingdom Supreme Court will account for this Estimate.

£ Allocated in Vote on Balance to Net total complete Account RfR 1 2,040,000 2,040,000 Total net resource requirement 2,040,000 2,040,000 Net cash requirement 387,000 387,000

<sup>†</sup> The provision in this Estimate is subject to the making of a Commencement Order to bring into force the relevant provisions under the Constitutional Reform Act. The provision sought will not be used until the Order has been made.

# Part II: Subhead detail

										£'000
2009-10 Provision								2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn	
			Resource	es			Cap	ital		
	Admin	Other Current		Gross Total	A in A	Net Total	Capital	Non- operating A in A	Net Total Resources	Net Total Resources
	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10
Cou	1: To support rt and the prov y Council.					-	-	-	-	-
Spen	ding in Depar	tmental Expen	diture Limit	s (DEL)						
Cent	ral Governmen	t spending								
A	United Kingd	om Supreme C	ourt							
	-	5,250	-	5,250	3,210	2,040	-	-	-	-
Tota	l for Estimate:									
	-	5,250	-	5,250	3,210	2,040	_	-	_	-

# Part II: Resource to cash reconciliation

			£'000
	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
Net Resource Requirement	2,040	-	-
Voted capital items			
Capital	-	-	-
Less Non-operating A-in-A	-	-	-
Total net voted capital	-	-	-
Accruals to cash adjustment			
Adjustments to remove non-cash items:			
Cost of Capital charges	-535	-	-
Depreciation	-1,101	-	-
New provisions and adjustments to previous provisions	-	-	-
Profit/loss on sale of assets	-	-	-
Prior period adjustments	-	-	-
Other non-cash items	-17	-	-
Increase (+) / Decrease (-) in stock	-	-	-
Increase (+) / Decrease (-) in debtors	-	-	-
Increase (-) / Decrease (+) in creditors	-	-	-
Use of provisions	-	-	-
Total accruals to cash adjustments	-1,653	-	-
Excess cash to be CFERd	-	-	-
Net Cash Requirement	387	-	-

# Part III: Extra receipts payable to the Consolidated Fund

No CFER income or receipts are expected in 2009-10.

# **Forecast Operating Cost Statement**

£'000

	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
Net Programme Costs			
RfR 1	2,040	-	
Non-voted	1,850	-	
Total Net Programme costs	3,890	-	
<b>Total Net Operating Cost</b> of which:	3,890	-	
Net Resource Requirement	2,040	-	
Non-voted expenditure	1,850	-	
Consolidated Fund Extra Receipts	· -	-	
Reduction in planned spend unable to be included in Estimate	-	-	
Resource Budget	3,890	-	

#### **Notes to the Main Estimate**

#### Reconciliation of resource expenditure between Estimates, Accounts and Budgets

£'000 2009-10 2008-09 2007-08 **Provision Provision** Outturn **Net Resource Requirement (Estimates)** 2,040 Adjustments to remove: Provision voted for earlier years Adjustments to additionally include: Non-voted expenditure in the OCS 1,850 Consolidated Fund Extra Receipts in the OCS Reductions in planned spend unable to be included in Estimate Other adjustments **Net Operating Cost (Accounts)** 3,890 Adjustments to remove: Gains / losses from sale of capital assets Capital grants European Union income related to capital grants Voted expenditure outside the budget Adjustments to additionally include: Other Consolidated Fund Extra Receipts Resource consumption of non departmental public bodies Unallocated resource provision Other adjustments Resource Budget (Budget) 3,890 of which: Departmental Expenditure Limits (DEL) 3,890 Annually Managed Expenditure (AME)

#### Reconciliation of capital expenditure between Estimates and Budgets

£'000 2009-10 2008-09 2007-08 **Provision Provision** Outturn **Net Voted Capital (Estimates)** Adjustments to remove: Provision voted for earlier years Adjustments to additionally include: Other Consolidated Fund Extra Receipts Capital spending by non-departmental public bodies Capital grants European Union income related to capital grants Supported capital expenditure (revenue) Capital spending by levy funded bodies Unallocated capital provision Reductions in planned spend unable to be included in Estimate Other adjustments Capital Budget (Budget) of which: Departmental Expenditure Limits (DEL) Annually Managed Expenditure (AME)

#### **Explanation of Accounting Officer responsibilities**

The Accounting Officer prepares resource accounts for each financial year.

The following Accounting Officer appointments have been made for the Request for Resources within this Estimate:

**Request for Resources 1:** Jenny Rowe - Chief Executive of the United Kingdom Supreme Court

Jenny Rowe, has personal responsibility for the proper presentation of the resource accounts and their transmission to the Comptroller and Auditor General. Jenny Rowe is also responsible for the use of public money and stewardship of assets.

In discharging these responsibilities particular regard is given to:

- · Observing any accounting and disclosure requirements (including any Accounts Direction) and applying suitable accounting policies on a consistent basis;
- · making judgements and estimates on a reasonable basis;
- · stating whether applicable accounting standards, as set out in the *Financial Reporting Manual* (FReM), or an organisation's version of it, have been followed, and explain any material departures in the accounts; and
- · preparing the accounts on a going concern basis.

The responsibilities of an Accounting Officer, including responsibility for the propriety and regularity of the public finances for which an Accounting Officer is answerable, for keeping proper records and safeguarding assets, are set out in chapter 3 of *Managing Public Money* issued by the Treasury.

#### Analysis of operating appropriations in aid (A in A)

			T.O.
	2009-10	2008-09	2007-08
	Provision	Provision	Outturn

# RfR 1: To support the efficient and effective administration of the UK Supreme Court and the provision of appropriate support to the Judicial Committee of the Privy Council.

Programme of which:	3,210	-	-
Sale of goods and services	3,210	-	-
Total RfR 1	3,210†	-	

<sup>†</sup> Amount that may be applied as operating appropriations in aid in addition to the net total arising from: United Kingdom Supreme Court fees and a contribution from civil court fees charged by HM Courts Service.

Contributions from the devolved government in Scotland; from the Northern Ireland Court Service and from the Ministry of Justice to cover the support provided to the Judicial Committee of the Privy Council.

Receipts of VAT refunds on contracted out services; and receipts from Wider Market Initiatives.

Receipts in relation to data protection inquiries; recovery of staff costs for staff on loan or seconded to outside bodies, payments for information and publications, private telephone calls, vending machines, telex, postal and bank charge recoveries, receipts from shop sales, income arising from Machinery of Government changes and any other miscellaneous income.

Total Operating A in A 3,210 -

#### **Departmental Expenditure Limits and Administration budgets**

£'000

	Voted	Non-voted	Total
Resource DEL	2,040	1,850	3,890
of which:†			
Administration budget	-	-	-
Near-cash in RDEL	387	1,850	2,237
Capital DEL††	-	-	-
Less Depreciation†††	-1,101	-	-1,101
Total DEL	939	1,850	2,789

<sup>†</sup> The total of the 'Administration Budget' and 'Near-cash in Resource DEL' figures may well be greater than total resource DEL, due to the definitions overlapping.

# Comparison of provision sought with final provision and forecast outturn for the previous year

There is no final provision or forecast outturn for the previous financial year, and therefore no comparison to be made.

#### Cash which may be retained to offset expenditure

			£'000
	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
Cash which may be retained by the department to offset expenditure in the year due to its relationship with income (operating and non-operating) that has been, or will be, appropriated in aid.	3,210		

<sup>††</sup> Capital DEL includes items treated as resource in Estimates and accounts but which are treated as Capital DEL in budgets.

<sup>†††</sup> Depreciation, which forms part of resource DEL, is excluded from total DEL since capital DEL includes capital spending and to include depreciation of those assets would lead to double counting.

### **Northern Ireland Court Service**

#### Introduction

- 1. This Estimate provides for the cost of administering the courts in Northern Ireland, including salaries of staff, construction and maintenance of courthouses, provision of office accommodation and general administrative expenditure. Provision is also made for the cost of jurors and stenographers in the higher courts.
- 2. This Estimate also provides for the administrative costs of the Pensions Appeals Tribunal, Office of the Social Security and Child Support Commissioners, the Traffic Penalty Tribunal, the Northern Ireland Valuation Tribunal, the Criminal Injuries Compensation Appeals Panel Northern Ireland, the Office of the Commissioner for Judicial Appointments in Northern Ireland, the Fixed Penalty Office, Tribunal Reform, payments to the Civil Superannuation Estimate and the Judicial Pensions Scheme Estimate.
- 3. The Estimate covers grant paid in respect of publicly funded legal services, including administrative grant in aid to the Northern Ireland Legal Services Commission.
- 4. The Estimate covers grant in aid paid in respect of the Northern Ireland Judicial Appointments Commission.
- 5. Direct expenditure from the Consolidated Fund on the salaries and social security costs of the Judiciary in Northern Ireland is estimated at £5,166,000 in 2009-10.
- 6. Further information can be found in the Corporate Plan and other published documents made available at www.courtsni.gov.uk.
- 7. Symbols are explained in the Introduction to this booklet.

### **Northern Ireland Court Service**

#### Part I

Request for Resources 1: Supporting the effective and efficient administration of justice in Northern Ireland

Total net resource requirement

127,025,000

Net cash requirement

115,085,000

Amounts required in the year ending 31 March 2010 for expenditure by the Northern Ireland Court Service on:

#### RfR 1: Supporting the effective and efficient administration of justice in Northern Ireland

Operation of the courts; Pensions Appeal Tribunal; Office of the Social Security and Child Support Commissioners; the Traffic Penalty Tribunal; the Northern Ireland Valuation Tribunal; Criminal Injuries Compensation Appeals Panel Northern Ireland; policy and legislation; accommodation services; grants to sundry bodies and associated non-cash items; grant of funding for the provision of publicly funded legal services; grant in aid to support the administration of the Northern Ireland Legal Services Commission; grant in aid to support the administration of the Northern Ireland Judicial Appointments Commission; Tribunal Reform; and associated non-cash costs.

The **Northern Ireland Court Service** will account for this Estimate.

	Net total	Allocated in Vote on Account	Balance to complete
RfR 1	127,025,000	56,480,000	70,545,000
Total net resource requirement	127,025,000	56,480,000	70,545,000
Net cash requirement	115,085,000	52,902,000	62,183,000

### Part II: Subhead detail

										£'000
2009-10 Provision									2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
	Admin 1	Other Current	Resource Grants	es Gross Total 4	A in A	Net Total	Capital	oital Non- operating A in A 8	Net Total Resources	Net Total Resources 10
Irela	26,426	58,474	66,125	151,025	of justice in 24,000	Northern 127,025	6,000	-	145,514	130,966
Spen	ding in Depart	mental Expen	diture Limit	ts (DEL)						
Centi	ral Government	spending								
A	Court and other 26,426	er legal service 58,474	s 25	84,925	24,000	60,925	6,000	-	56,974	49,699
Non-	Budget									
В	Legal Services	Commission -	64,500	64,500	-	64,500	-	-	87,000	79,861
C	Judicial Appoi	intments Comr	mission 1,600	1,600	-	1,600	-	-	1,540	1,406
Total	l for Estimate: 26,426	58,474	66,125	151,025	24,000	127,025	6,000	-	145,514	130,966

# Part II: Resource to cash reconciliation

			£'000
	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
Net Resource Requirement	127,025	145,514	130,966
Voted capital items			
Capital	6,000	8,200	1,759
Less Non-operating A-in-A	-	-	_
Total net voted capital	6,000	8,200	1,759
Accruals to cash adjustment			
Adjustments to remove non-cash items:			
Cost of Capital charges	-6,984	-6,293	-6,117
Depreciation	-10,694	-8,658	-8,153
New provisions and adjustments to previous provisions	_	-	-
Profit/loss on sale of assets	-	-	-
Prior period adjustments	-	-	-
Other non-cash items	-262	-	-608
Increase (+) / Decrease (-) in stock	-	-	-
Increase (+) / Decrease (-) in debtors	_	-	-
Increase (-) / Decrease (+) in creditors	_	-	-
Use of provisions	_	-	-
Total accruals to cash adjustments	-17,940	-14,951	-14,878
Excess cash to be CFERd	-	-	-
Net Cash Requirement	115,085	138,763	117,847

# Part III: Extra receipts payable to the Consolidated Fund

In addition to appropriations in aid the following income relates to the Department and is payable to the Consolidated Fund (cash receipts being shown in italics):

£'000

	2009-10 Provision		2008-09 Provision		2007-08 Outturn	
	Income	Receipts	Income	Receipts	Income	Receipts
Operating income not classified as A in A	-	-	-	-	-	-
Non-operating income not classified as A in A	-	-	-	-	-	-
Other amounts collectable on behalf of the Consolidated Fund	5,500	5,500	5,500	5,500	-	-
Excess cash receipts to be surrendered to the Consolidated Fund	-	-	-	-	-	-
Total	5,500	5,500	5,500	5,500	_	

# **Forecast Operating Cost Statement**

			£'000
	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
Net Administration Costs			
RfR 1	2,426	-1,507	-8,885
Total Net Administration costs	2,426	-1,507	-8,885
Net Programme Costs			
RfR 1	124,599	147,021	139,851
Non-voted	5,166	5,166	7,424
Total Net Programme costs	129,765	152,187	147,275
<b>Total Net Operating Cost</b>	132,191	150,680	138,390
of which:			
Net Resource Requirement	127,025	145,514	130,966
Non-voted expenditure	5,166	5,166	7,424
Consolidated Fund Extra Receipts	-	-	-
Reduction in planned spend unable to be included in Estimate	-	-	-
Resource Budget	132,691	153,468	137,225

### **Notes to the Main Estimate**

### Reconciliation of resource expenditure between Estimates, Accounts and Budgets

	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
Net Resource Requirement (Estimates)	127,025	145,514	130,966
Adjustments to remove:			
Provision voted for earlier years	-	-	-
Adjustments to additionally include:  Non-voted expenditure in the OCS  Consolidated Fund Extra Receipts in the OCS	5,166	5,166	7,424
Reductions in planned spend unable to be included in Estimate	-		_
Other adjustments	-	-	_
Net Operating Cost (Accounts)	132,191	150,680	138,390
Adjustments to remove:	•	ŕ	
Gains / losses from sale of capital assets	-	-	-
Capital grants	-	-	-
European Union income related to capital grants	-	=	-
Voted expenditure outside the budget	-	=	-
Adjustments to additionally include: Other Consolidated Fund Extra Receipts	-	-	-
Resource consumption of non departmental public bodies Unallocated resource provision	500	2,788	-1,165
Other adjustments	_	_	_
Resource Budget (Budget)	132,691	153,468	137,225
of which:	132,071	133,400	137,223
Departmental Expenditure Limits (DEL) Annually Managed Expenditure (AME)	132,691	153,468	137,225

### Reconciliation of capital expenditure between Estimates and Budgets

£'000

	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
Net Voted Capital (Estimates) Adjustments to remove:	6,000	8,200	1,759
Provision voted for earlier years	-	-	-
Adjustments to additionally include: Other Consolidated Fund Extra Receipts	-	-	-
Capital spending by non-departmental public bodies	-	-	-
Capital grants	-	-	-
European Union income related to capital grants	-	-	-
Supported capital expenditure (revenue) Capital spending by levy funded bodies Usellocated capital provision	- -	-	-
Unallocated capital provision  Reductions in planned spend unable to be included in Estimate	-	-	-
Other adjustments	- -	-	-
Capital Budget (Budget) of which:	6,000	8,200	1,759
Departmental Expenditure Limits (DEL) Annually Managed Expenditure (AME)	6,000	8,200	1,759

#### **Explanation of Accounting Officer responsibilities**

The Accounting Officer prepares resource accounts for each financial year.

The following Accounting Officer appointments have been made for the Request for Resources within this Estimate:

#### **Request for Resources 1:** David A Lavery, Director of the NICS

David A Lavery, has personal responsibility for the proper presentation of the resource accounts and their transmission to the Comptroller and Auditor General. David A Lavery is also responsible for the use of public money and stewardship of assets.

In discharging these responsibilities particular regard is given to:

- · Observing any accounting and disclosure requirements (including any Accounts Direction) and applying suitable accounting policies on a consistent basis;
- · making judgements and estimates on a reasonable basis;
- stating whether applicable accounting standards, as set out in the *Financial Reporting Manual* (FReM), or an organisation's version of it, have been followed, and explain any material departures in the accounts; and
- · preparing the accounts on a going concern basis.

The responsibilities of an Accounting Officer, including responsibility for the propriety and regularity of the public finances for which an Accounting Officer is answerable, for keeping proper records and safeguarding assets, are set out in chapter 3 of *Managing Public Money* issued by the Treasury.

### Analysis of operating appropriations in aid (A in A)

			£'000
	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
RfR 1: Supporting the effective and efficien	nt administration of justice in Nort	thern Ireland	
Administration	24,000	25,000	20,477
of which:	,	,	,
Sale of goods and services	24,000	25,000	20,477
Total RfR 1	24,000†	25,000	20,477
† Amount that may be applied as operating appropriatio proceedings, fine monies arising from the payment of cer Northern Ireland Court Service and Northern Ireland O <u>f</u> of third party claims, recoveries from the National Insur Commissioners and other fees and receipts received.	rtain conditional offer fixed penalty notices to ffice, administration fees paid in respect of fu	o cover project costs ind nds in court, monies re	curred by the covered in respect
Total Operating A in A	24,000	25,000	20,477

# **Analysis of Consolidated Fund extra receipts**

£'000

		2009-10 Provision				2007-08 Outturn	
	Income	Receipts	Income	Receipts	Income	Receipts	
Fines●	5,150	5,150	5,150	5,150	_		
Miscellaneous●	100	100	100	100	-		
Excess A in A•	250	250	250	250	-		
Total	5,500	5,500	5,500	5,500			

#### **Departmental Expenditure Limits and Administration budgets**

£'000

	Voted	Non-voted	Total
Resource DEL	60,925	71,766	132,691
of which:†			
Administration budget	2,426	-	2,426
Near-cash in RDEL	42,985	71,266	114,251
Capital DEL††	6,000	-	6,000
Less Depreciation†††	-10,694	-441	-11,135
Total DEL	56,231	71,325	127,556

<sup>†</sup> The total of the 'Administration Budget' and 'Near-cash in Resource DEL' figures may well be greater than total resource DEL, due to the definitions overlapping.

### Comparison of provision sought with final provision and forecast outturn for the previous year

The total net resource sought for 2009-10 of £127,025,000 is 12.7 per cent lower than the final net provision for 2008 09 of £145,514,000 and 8.1 per cent lower than the forecast outturn for 2008-09 of £138,267,000.

#### Cash which may be retained to offset expenditure

			£'000
	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
Cash which may be retained by the department to offset expenditure in the year due to its relationship with income (operating and non-operating) that has been, or will be, appropriated in aid.	24,000	25,000	20,477

<sup>††</sup> Capital DEL includes items treated as resource in Estimates and accounts but which are treated as Capital DEL in budgets.

<sup>†††</sup> Depreciation, which forms part of resource DEL, is excluded from total DEL since capital DEL includes capital spending and to include depreciation of those assets would lead to double counting.

### Grants in aid

RfR/Section	Body	£'000
RfR 1 B RfR 1 C	Northern Ireland Legal Services Commission♥ Northern Ireland Judicial Appointments Commission♥	7,700 1,600

### The National Archives

### Introduction

1. This Estimate covers the administration of the public records system of the United Kingdom under the Public Records Acts of 1958 and 1967 and the promotion of the highest standards of care and public access for the archives of historical value outside the public records.

- 2. The Estimate also provides for the administrative costs of leading on UK information management and re-use policy, spreading best practice, setting standards and ensuring compliance across the public sector and managing Crown and Parliamentary copyright and delivering cost effective publishing services and advice across government.
- 3. Details of the expenditure contained in this Estimate will be reported in the National Archives Annual Report 2009, to be published in July 2009.
- 4. Symbols are explained in the Introduction to this booklet.

# The National Archives

#### Part I

£

Request for Resources 1: Promoting the study of the past in order to inform the present and the future by selecting, preserving and making publicly available public records of historical value and by encouraging high standards of care and public access for archives of historical value outside the public records and leading on UK information management re-use policy, spreading best practice, setting standards and ensuring compliance across the public sector and managing Crown and Parliamentary copyright and delivering cost effective publishing services and advice across government

48,730,000

**Total net resource requirement** 

48,730,000

Net cash requirement

39,079,000

Amounts required in the year ending 31 March 2010 for expenditure by The National Archives on:

RfR 1: Promoting the study of the past in order to inform the present and the future by selecting, preserving and making publicly available public records of historical value and by encouraging high standards of care and public access for archives of historical value outside the public records and leading on UK information management re-use policy, spreading best practice, setting standards and ensuring compliance across the public sector and managing Crown and Parliamentary copyright and delivering cost effective publishing services and advice across government

Payments for expenditure on administration and operational associated non-cash costs.

The National Archives will account for this Estimate.

£

	Allocated in Vote on Net total Account		Balance to complete
RfR 1	48,730,000	20,970,000	27,760,000
Total net resource requirement	48,730,000	20,970,000	27,760,000
Net cash requirement	39,079,000	17,977,000	21,102,000

# Part II: Subhead detail

										£'000
				2009-1 Provisio					2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
			Resour	ces			Cap	oital		
	Admin	Other Current	Grants	Gross Total	A in A	Net Total	Capital	Non- operating A in A	Net Total Resources	Net Total Resources
arch info and	ives of historica rmation manage ensuring compl	al value outsid ement re-use liance across t	le the publi policy, spre the public s	c records and l ading best pra- ector and man	eading on UI ctice, setting aging Crown	K standards and				
arch		al value outsid	le the publi	c records and l	eading on UI	K				
Parl	iamentary copy ce across gover	right and del	-							
	-	53,935		53,935	5,205	48,730	2,100	-	47,704	43,202
Sper	nding in Depart	mental Exper	diture Lim	its (DEL)						
Cent	tral Government	t spending								
A	The National									
		53,935		- 53,935	5,205	48,730	2,100	-	47,704	43,202
Tota	l for Estimate:	53,935	_	- 53,935	5,205	48,730	2,100		47,704	43,202

# Part II: Resource to cash reconciliation

			£'000
	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
Net Resource Requirement	48,730	47,704	43,202
Voted capital items			
Capital	2,100	2,500	5,771
Less Non-operating A-in-A	-	-	
Total net voted capital	2,100	2,500	5,771
Accruals to cash adjustment			
Adjustments to remove non-cash items:			
Cost of Capital charges	-5,012	-4,011	-3,736
Depreciation	-6,679	-5,680	-4,644
New provisions and adjustments to previous provisions	-	-1,000	-125
Profit/loss on sale of assets	-	-	-7
Prior period adjustments	-	-	-
Other non-cash items	-60	-60	-65
Increase (+) / Decrease (-) in stock	-	-	-
Increase (+) / Decrease (-) in debtors	-	-	-
Increase (-) / Decrease (+) in creditors	-	1,600	-1,978
Use of provisions	-	-	133
Total accruals to cash adjustments	-11,751	-9,151	-10,422
Excess cash to be CFERd	-	-	-
Net Cash Requirement	39,079	41,053	38,551

# Part III: Extra receipts payable to the Consolidated Fund

In addition to appropriations in aid the following income relates to the Department and is payable to the Consolidated Fund (cash receipts being shown in italics):

L.	n	n	1
£'	v	v	ı

	2009-10 Provision		2008-09 Provision		2007-08 Outturn	
	Income	Receipts	Income	Receipts	Income	Receipts
Operating income not classified as A in A	_				_	197
Non-operating income not classified as A in A	-	-	-	-	-	-
Other amounts collectable on behalf of the Consolidated Fund	-	-	-	. <u>-</u>	-	-
Excess cash receipts to be surrendered to the Consolidated Fund	-	-	-	· -	-	-
Total		_				197

# **Forecast Operating Cost Statement**

			£'000
	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
Net Programme Costs			
RfR 1	48,730	47,704	43,202
Non-voted	-	-	_
Total Net Programme costs	48,730	47,704	43,202
<b>Total Net Operating Cost</b>	48,730	47,704	43,202
of which:			
Net Resource Requirement	48,730	47,704	43,202
Non-voted expenditure	-	-	-
Consolidated Fund Extra Receipts	_	-	-
Reduction in planned spend unable to be included in Estimate	-	-	-
Resource Budget	48,730	47,704	43,195

### **Notes to the Main Estimate**

### Reconciliation of resource expenditure between Estimates, Accounts and Budgets

£'000

	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn	
Net Resource Requirement (Estimates)	48,730	47,704	43,202	
Adjustments to remove:  Provision voted for earlier years				
Adjustments to additionally include: Non-voted expenditure in the OCS	-	-	-	
Consolidated Fund Extra Receipts in the OCS Reductions in planned spend unable to be included in Estimate	-	-	-	
Other adjustments	_	-	_	
Net Operating Cost (Accounts)  Adjustments to remove:	48,730	47,704	43,202	
Gains / losses from sale of capital assets Capital grants	-	-	-7 -	
European Union income related to capital grants Voted expenditure outside the budget	-	-	-	
Adjustments to additionally include: Other Consolidated Fund Extra Receipts	-	_	-	
Resource consumption of non departmental public bodies Unallocated resource provision	-	-	-	
Other adjustments	<u>-</u>	-	<u>-</u>	
Resource Budget (Budget) of which:	48,730	47,704	43,195	
Departmental Expenditure Limits (DEL) Annually Managed Expenditure (AME)	48,730	47,704	43,195	

### Reconciliation of capital expenditure between Estimates and Budgets

£'000

	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn	
Net Voted Capital (Estimates)  Adjustments to remove:  Provision voted for earlier years	2,100	2,500	5,771	
Adjustments to additionally include:	-	-		
Other Consolidated Fund Extra Receipts	_	-		
Capital spending by non-departmental public bodies	_	-		
Capital grants	-	-		
European Union income related to capital grants	_	-		
Supported capital expenditure (revenue)	-	=		
Capital spending by levy funded bodies	-	=		
Unallocated capital provision	-	=		
Reductions in planned spend unable to be included in Estimate	-	-		
Other adjustments	-	-		
Capital Budget (Budget)	2,100	2,500	5,771	
of which:				
Departmental Expenditure Limits (DEL) Annually Managed Expenditure (AME)	2,100	2,500	5,77	

### Notes to the Main Estimate (continued)

#### **Explanation of Accounting Officer responsibilities**

The Accounting Officer prepares resource accounts for each financial year.

The following Accounting Officer appointments have been made for the Request for Resources within this Estimate:

**Request for Resources 1:** Natalie Ceeney, Permanent Head of The National Archives.

Natalie Ceeney, has personal responsibility for the proper presentation of the resource accounts and their transmission to the Comptroller and Auditor General. Natalie Ceeney is also responsible for the use of public money and stewardship of assets.

In discharging these responsibilities particular regard is given to:

- · Observing any accounting and disclosure requirements (including any Accounts Direction) and applying suitable accounting policies on a consistent basis;
- · making judgements and estimates on a reasonable basis;
- · stating whether applicable accounting standards, as set out in the *Financial Reporting Manual* (FReM), or an organisation's version of it, have been followed, and explain any material departures in the accounts; and
- · preparing the accounts on a going concern basis.

The responsibilities of an Accounting Officer, including responsibility for the propriety and regularity of the public finances for which an Accounting Officer is answerable, for keeping proper records and safeguarding assets, are set out in chapter 3 of *Managing Public Money* issued by the Treasury.

### Notes to the Main Estimate (continued)

#### Analysis of operating appropriations in aid (A in A)

		£'000
2009-10	2008-09	2007-08
Provision	Provision	Outturn

RfR 1: Promoting the study of the past in order to inform the present and the future by selecting, preserving and making publicly available public records of historical value and by encouraging high standards of care and public access for archives of historical value outside the public records and leading on UK information management re-use policy, spreading best practice, setting standards and ensuring compliance across the public sector and managing Crown and Parliamentary copyright and delivering cost effective publishing services and advice across government

Programme of which:	5,205	8,790	6,159
Sale of goods and services	5,205	8,790	5,569
EU Income	-	-	146
Lottery grant income	-	-	444
Total RfR 1	5,205†	8,790	6,159

<sup>†</sup> Amount that may be applied as operating appropriations in aid in addition to the net total arising from: charges for the sale of copies of documents; sale of publications and other items and services; professional fees; fees receivable from service providers; sale of fixed assets; grants received to carry out specific projects; reproduction fees and royalties for the publication of images; Crown copyright fees and royalties; fees for the management of third parties' copyright; fee for the management of the Office of the Queen's Printer for Scotland; income from contractual arrangements for official publishing and partnerships to make historical records electronically accessible; and sales and recovery of costs for goods/services provided to other government departments, public bodies and the general public.

Total Operating A in A	5 205	8 790	6 159

# Notes to the Main Estimate (continued)

### **Analysis of Consolidated Fund extra receipts**

			£'000
	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
	Income Receipts	Income Receipts	Income Receipts
Excess operating Appropriations in Aid in recognised in 2006-07, received in 2007-08.Φ			- 197
Total			- 197

### Notes to the Main Estimate (continued)

#### **Departmental Expenditure Limits and Administration budgets**

£'000

	Voted	Non-voted	Total
Resource DEL	48,730	-	48,730
of which:†			
Administration budget	-	-	-
Near-cash in RDEL	36,979	-	36,979
Capital DEL††	2,100	-	2,100
Less Depreciation†††	-6,679	-	-6,679
Total DEL	44,151	-	44,151

<sup>†</sup> The total of the 'Administration Budget' and 'Near-cash in Resource DEL' figures may well be greater than total resource DEL, due to the definitions overlapping.

# Comparison of provision sought with final provision and forecast outturn for the previous year

The total net resource sought for 2009-10 of £48,730,000 is 2.2 per cent higher than the final net provision for 2008-09 of £47,704,000 and 7.9 per cent higher than the forecast outturn for 2008-09 of £45,160,000.

#### Cash which may be retained to offset expenditure

2009-10 2008-09 2007-08
Provision Provision Outturn

Cash which may be retained by the department to offset expenditure in the year due to its relationship with income (operating and non-operating) that has been, or will be, appropriated in aid.

<sup>††</sup> Capital DEL includes items treated as resource in Estimates and accounts but which are treated as Capital DEL in budgets.

<sup>†††</sup> Depreciation, which forms part of resource DEL, is excluded from total DEL since capital DEL includes capital spending and to include depreciation of those assets would lead to double counting.

# **Crown Prosecution Service**

### Introduction

- 1. This Estimate covers the resources and cash requirement of the Crown Prosecution Service.
- 2. It covers the administrative, operational and capital costs incurred by the Crown Prosecution Service in England and Wales.
- 3. Further details will be contained in the Crown Prosecution Service Annual Report and Resource Accounts 2008-09.
- 4. Symbols are explained in the introduction to this booklet.

### **Crown Prosecution Service**

#### Part I

Request for Resources 1: To bring offenders to justice, recover proceeds of crime, improve services to victims and witnesses and promote confidence by firm and fair decision making and presentation of cases in court.

Total net resource requirement

637,995,000

Net cash requirement

636,453,000

Amounts required in the year ending 31 March 2010 for expenditure by the Crown Prosecution Service on:

RfR 1: To bring offenders to justice, recover proceeds of crime, improve services to victims and witnesses and promote confidence by firm and fair decision making and presentation of cases in court.

Administrative costs, including the hire of private agents; Crown Prosecution Services; the support of voluntary sector organisations working within the Criminal Justice System; in connection with the confiscation of the proceeds of crime; and associated non-cash items.

The **Crown Prosecution Service** will account for this Estimate.

			£
	Net total	Allocated in Vote on Account	Balance to complete
RfR 1	637,995,000	283,409,000	354,586,000
Total net resource requirement	637,995,000	283,409,000	354,586,000
Net cash requirement	636,453,000	282,732,000	353,721,000

# Part II: Subhead detail

										£'000
	2009-10 Provision								2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
			Resourc	ces			Cap			
		Other						Non- operating	Net Total	Net Total
	Admin	Current	Grants	<b>Gross Total</b>	A in A	Net Total	Capital	A in A	Resources	Resources
	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10
victi and	1: To bring off ms and witness presentation of 56,693 nding in Depart	es and promo cases in court 640,302	te confidenc t. -	696,995	· •		5,200	-	648,032	632,878
Cent	tral Government	t spending								
A	Administration 56,693	n costs on HQ	and Central	Services 56,693	1,700	54,993	-	-	56,352	52,354
В	Crown Prosec	utions and Leg 640,302	al Services	640,302	57,300	583,002	5,200	-	591,680	580,524
Tota	ol for Estimate: 56,693	640,302	_	696,995	59,000	637,995	5,200	-	648,032	632,878

# Part II: Resource to cash reconciliation

			£'000
	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
Net Resource Requirement	637,995	648,032	632,878
Voted capital items			
Capital	5,200	5,300	2,188
Less Non-operating A-in-A	-	-	-
Total net voted capital	5,200	5,300	2,188
Accruals to cash adjustment			
Adjustments to remove non-cash items:			
Cost of Capital charges	-2,512	-2,572	-887
Depreciation	-5,056	-5,056	-5,201
New provisions and adjustments to previous provisions	-745	-745	-10,210
Profit/loss on sale of assets	-	-	-
Prior period adjustments	-	-	-
Other non-cash items	-102	-103	-92
Increase (+) / Decrease (-) in stock	-	-	-
Increase (+) / Decrease (-) in debtors	-	-	2,587
Increase (-) / Decrease (+) in creditors	-	-	3,356
Use of provisions	1,673	1,673	2,420
Total accruals to cash adjustments	-6,742	-6,803	-8,027
Excess cash to be CFERd	-	-	-
Net Cash Requirement	636,453	646,529	627,039

# Part III: Extra receipts payable to the Consolidated Fund

In addition to appropriations in aid the following income relates to the Department and is payable to the Consolidated Fund (cash receipts being shown in italics):

						£'000
		9-10 vision		8-09 vision	2007 Out	turn
	Income	Receipts	Income	Receipts	Income	Receipts
Operating income not classified as A in A	-	_	-	-	164	1,308
Non-operating income not classified as A in A	-	_	-	-	-	-
Other amounts collectable on behalf of the Consolidated Fund	-	-	-	-	-	-
Excess cash receipts to be surrendered to the Consolidated Fund	-	-	-	-	-	-
Total		_	_	_	164	1,308

# **Forecast Operating Cost Statement**

£	<b>'</b> 0	0	(

	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
Net Administration Costs			
RfR 1	54,993	56,352	52,354
Non-voted	-	<u>-</u>	-3
Total Net Administration costs	54,993	56,352	52,351
Net Programme Costs			
RfR 1	583,002	591,680	580,524
Non-voted	-	-	-161
Total Net Programme costs	583,002	591,680	580,363
<b>Total Net Operating Cost</b> of which:	637,995	648,032	632,714
Net Resource Requirement	637,995	648,032	632,878
Non-voted expenditure	-	-	-
Consolidated Fund Extra Receipts	-	-	-164
Reduction in planned spend unable to be included in Estimate	-	-	-
Resource Budget	643,848	648,315	632,714

### **Notes to the Main Estimate**

### Reconciliation of resource expenditure between Estimates, Accounts and Budgets

	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn	
Net Resource Requirement (Estimates)	637,995	648,032	632,878	
Adjustments to remove:				
Provision voted for earlier years	-	-	-	
Adjustments to additionally include:				
Non-voted expenditure in the OCS	-	-	-	
Consolidated Fund Extra Receipts in the OCS	-	_	-164	
Reductions in planned spend unable to be included in Estimate	-	=	-	
Other adjustments	-	_	-	
Net Operating Cost (Accounts)	637,995	648,032	632,714	
Adjustments to remove:	ŕ	ŕ	•	
Gains / losses from sale of capital assets	-	_	=	
Capital grants	-	=	-	
European Union income related to capital grants	-	_	=	
Voted expenditure outside the budget	_	_	-	
Adjustments to additionally include:				
Other Consolidated Fund Extra Receipts	_	_	-	
Resource consumption of non departmental public bodies	_	-	=	
Unallocated resource provision	5,853	283	_	
Other adjustments	-	203	_	
Resource Budget (Budget)	643,848	648,315	632,714	
of which:	043,040	040,515	032,714	
Departmental Expenditure Limits (DEL)	643,848	648,315	632,714	
Annually Managed Expenditure (AME)		0.10,515	052,711	

### Reconciliation of capital expenditure between Estimates and Budgets

£'000

	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
Net Voted Capital (Estimates)  Adjustments to remove:	5,200	5,300	2,188
Provision voted for earlier years	-	-	
Adjustments to additionally include: Other Consolidated Fund Extra Receipts	-	-	-
Capital spending by non-departmental public bodies	-	-	-
Capital grants European Union income related to capital grants	- -	-	-
Supported capital expenditure (revenue)	-	-	
Capital spending by levy funded bodies	-	-	-
Unallocated capital provision	-	-	-
Reductions in planned spend unable to be included in Estimate	-	-	-
Other adjustments	-	-	-
Capital Budget (Budget) of which:	5,200	5,300	2,188
Departmental Expenditure Limits (DEL) Annually Managed Expenditure (AME)	5,200	5,300	2,188

### Notes to the Main Estimate (continued)

#### **Explanation of Accounting Officer responsibilities**

The Accounting Officer prepares resource accounts for each financial year.

The following Accounting Officer appointments have been made for the Request for Resources within this Estimate:

#### **Request for Resources 1:** Keir Starmer QC, Permanent Head of Department

Keir Starmer QC, has personal responsibility for the proper presentation of the resource accounts and their transmission to the Comptroller and Auditor General. Keir Starmer QC is also responsible for the use of public money and stewardship of assets.

With the agreement of the HM Treasury, the Permanent Head of Department appoints the Chief Executive as Additional Accounting Officer. Peter Lewis, Chief Executive, holds the appointment of Additional Accounting Officer for the Request for Resources within this Estimate.

In discharging these responsibilities particular regard is given to:

- · Observing any accounting and disclosure requirements (including any Accounts Direction) and applying suitable accounting policies on a consistent basis;
- · making judgements and estimates on a reasonable basis;
- · stating whether applicable accounting standards, as set out in the *Financial Reporting Manual* (FReM), or an organisation's version of it, have been followed, and explain any material departures in the accounts; and
- · preparing the accounts on a going concern basis.

The responsibilities of an Accounting Officer, including responsibility for the propriety and regularity of the public finances for which an Accounting Officer is answerable, for keeping proper records and safeguarding assets, are set out in chapter 3 of *Managing Public Money* issued by the Treasury.

### Notes to the Main Estimate (continued)

#### Analysis of operating appropriations in aid (A in A)

2009-10	2008-09	2007-08
Provision	Provision	Outturn

£'000

# RfR 1: To bring offenders to justice, recover proceeds of crime, improve services to victims and witnesses and promote confidence by firm and fair decision making and presentation of cases in court.

Administration of which:	1,700	1,900	1,647
Sale of goods and services	1,700	1,900	1,647
Programme of which:	57,300	59,883	56,033
Sale of goods and services	57,300	59,883	56,033
Total RfR 1	59,000†	61,783	57,680

<sup>†</sup> Amount that may be applied as operating appropriations in aid in addition to the net total arising from: income in respect of letting, disposal, vacation or occupation of property or accommodation; shared services; recoveries in respect of the Recovered Assets Incentivisation Fund; receipts in respect of Victim Surcharge collections; costs awarded to CPS in court; income from Local Criminal Justice Boards; refund of costs for seconded staff; funding from the Access to Work Scheme and the New Deal programmes; receipts for Prosecution College Licences; and recoveries of costs from other government departments for joint working arrangements.

Total Operating A in A	59 000	61 783	57 680

### **Analysis of Consolidated Fund extra receipts**

					£'000
	2009-10 Provision		8-09 vision		7-08 turn
			Receipts		
Miscellaneous income and receipts $\Phi$				164	1,308
Total			. <u>.</u>	164	1,308

#### **Departmental Expenditure Limits and Administration budgets**

£'000

	Voted	Non-voted	Total
Resource DEL	637,995	5,853	643,848
of which:†			
Administration budget	54,993	-	54,993
Near-cash in RDEL	629,580	7,526	637,106
Capital DEL††	5,200	-	5,200
Less Depreciation†††	-5,056	-	-5,056
Total DEL	638,139	5,853	643,992

<sup>†</sup> The total of the 'Administration Budget' and 'Near-cash in Resource DEL' figures may well be greater than total resource DEL, due to the definitions overlapping.

# Comparison of provision sought with final provision and forecast outturn for the previous year

The total net resource sought for 2009-10 of £637,995,000 is 1.5 per cent lower than the final net provision for 2008-09 of £648,032,000 and 0.9 per cent higher than the forecast outturn for 2008-09 of £632,212,000.

#### Cash which may be retained to offset expenditure

£'000

			2 000	
	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn	
Cash which may be retained by the department to offset expenditure in the year due to its relationship with income (operating and non-operating) that has been, or will be, appropriated in aid.	57,000	59,783	55,805	

<sup>††</sup> Capital DEL includes items treated as resource in Estimates and accounts but which are treated as Capital DEL in budgets.

<sup>†††</sup> Depreciation, which forms part of resource DEL, is excluded from total DEL since capital DEL includes capital spending and to include depreciation of those assets would lead to double counting.

### **Serious Fraud Office**

### Introduction

1. This Estimate covers the administration costs, capital costs and operational costs incurred by the Serious Fraud Office (SFO) and the National Fraud Authority (NFA). Included are the costs of the SFO and NFA staff, fees to Counsel and outside accountants, witness expenses, use of information technology to improve presentation of evidence, other investigation and prosecution costs and defendant's costs ordered by the courts to be paid by the SFO. Further details of the expenditure of the SFO are provided in the 2008-09 Departmental Resource Accounts.

2. Symbols are explained in the introduction to this booklet.

### **Serious Fraud Office**

### Part I

Request for Resources 1: Reducing fraud and the cost of fraud and delivering justice and the rule of law

Total net resource requirement

38,932,000

Net cash requirement

40,788,000

Amounts required in the year ending 31 March 2010 for expenditure by the Serious Fraud Office on:

#### RfR 1: Reducing fraud and the cost of fraud and delivering justice and the rule of law

Administration, investigation, prosecution and associated non-cash items.

The Serious Fraud Office will account for this Estimate.

			£
	Net total	Allocated in Vote on Account	Balance to complete
RfR 1	38,932,000	17,572,000	21,360,000
Total net resource requirement	38,932,000	17,572,000	21,360,000
Net cash requirement	40,788,000	18,400,000	22,388,000

# Part II: Subhead detail

										£'000
	2009-10 Provision					2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn			
			Resourc	es			Сар			
	Admin 1	Other Current	Grants 3	Gross Total	A in A	Net Total	Capital 7	Non- operating A in A 8	Net Total Resources 9	Net Total Resources
RfR law	1: Reducing frau	38,982	st of fraud : -	and delivering 38,982	justice and t	the rule of 38,932	3,530	-	56,325	56,024
Sper	nding in Departm	ental Expen	diture Limi	ts (DEL)						
Cent	ral Government s	pending								
A	Investigations ar	nd prosecutio 35,182	ns -	35,182	50	35,132	3,500	-	52,898	56,024
В	National Fraud	Authority								
	-	3,800	-	3,800	-	3,800	30	-	3,427	-
Tota	l for Estimate:									
	-	38,982	-	38,982	50	38,932	3,530	_	56,325	56,024

# Part II: Resource to cash reconciliation

			£'000	
	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn	
Net Resource Requirement	38,932	56,325	56,024	
Voted capital items				
Capital	3,530	3,703	4,223	
Less Non-operating A-in-A	· -	-	-	
Total net voted capital	3,530	3,703	4,223	
Accruals to cash adjustment				
Adjustments to remove non-cash items:				
Cost of Capital charges	-79	-79	-225	
Depreciation	-1,530	-1,845	-1,651	
New provisions and adjustments to previous provisions	-	-	-	
Profit/loss on sale of assets	-	-	-	
Prior period adjustments	-	-	-	
Other non-cash items	-65	-65	-45	
Increase (+) / Decrease (-) in stock	-	-	-	
Increase (+) / Decrease (-) in debtors	-	-	285	
Increase (-) / Decrease (+) in creditors	-	-	-917	
Use of provisions	-	-	232	
Total accruals to cash adjustments	-1,674	-1,989	-2,321	
Excess cash to be CFERd	-	-	-	
Net Cash Requirement	40,788	58,039	57,926	

# Part III: Extra receipts payable to the Consolidated Fund

In addition to appropriations in aid the following income relates to the Department and is payable to the Consolidated Fund (cash receipts being shown in italics):

£'	n	•	1

	2009 Prov Income			8-09 ision <i>Receipt</i> s	2007 Outt Income	
Operating income not classified as A in A	-	-	-	-	125	53
Non-operating income not classified as A in A	-	-	-	-	-	-
Other amounts collectable on behalf of the Consolidated Fund	-	-	-	-	-	-
Excess cash receipts to be surrendered to the Consolidated Fund	-	-	-	-	-	-
Total	-	-	-	-	125	53

# **Forecast Operating Cost Statement**

	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
Net Programme Costs			
RfR 1	38,932	56,325	56,024
Non-voted	-	-	<u>-</u>
Total Net Programme costs	38,932	56,325	56,024
Total Net Operating Cost of which:	38,932	56,325	55,899
Net Resource Requirement	38,932	56,325	56,024
Non-voted expenditure	-	-	-
Consolidated Fund Extra Receipts	-	-	-125
Reduction in planned spend unable to be included in Estimate	-	-	-
Resource Budget	38,932	56,325	55,964

## **Notes to the Main Estimate**

## Reconciliation of resource expenditure between Estimates, Accounts and Budgets

£'000

2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
56,325	56,024
_	_
-	_
-	-125
-	-
-	-
56,325	55,899
-	-
=	=
=	-
=	-
-	-
-	-
<del>-</del>	65
56,325	55,964
56,325	55,964
	-

## Reconciliation of capital expenditure between Estimates and Budgets

£'000

			2 000
	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
Net Voted Capital (Estimates)  Adjustments to remove:	3,530	3,703	4,223
Provision voted for earlier years	-	-	-
Adjustments to additionally include: Other Consolidated Fund Extra Receipts	_	_	_
Capital spending by non-departmental public bodies	-	_	_
Capital grants	-	-	-
European Union income related to capital grants	-	-	-
Supported capital expenditure (revenue)	-	-	-
Capital spending by levy funded bodies	-	-	-
Unallocated capital provision	-	-	-
Reductions in planned spend unable to be included in Estimate	-	-	-
Other adjustments	-	-	-
Capital Budget (Budget)	3,530	3,703	4,223
of which: Departmental Expenditure Limits (DEL)	3,530	3,703	4,223
Annually Managed Expenditure (AME)	-	-	-

## Notes to the Main Estimate (continued)

#### **Explanation of Accounting Officer responsibilities**

The Accounting Officer prepares resource accounts for each financial year.

The following Accounting Officer appointments have been made for the Request for Resources within this Estimate:

#### **Request for Resources 1:** Richard Alderman, Director of the Serious Fraud Office

Richard Alderman, has personal responsibility for the proper presentation of the resource accounts and their transmission to the Comptroller and Auditor General. Richard Alderman is also responsible for the use of public money and stewardship of assets.

In discharging these responsibilities particular regard is given to:

- · Observing any accounting and disclosure requirements (including any Accounts Direction) and applying suitable accounting policies on a consistent basis;
- · making judgements and estimates on a reasonable basis;
- · stating whether applicable accounting standards, as set out in the *Financial Reporting Manual* (FReM), or an organisation's version of it, have been followed, and explain any material departures in the accounts; and
- · preparing the accounts on a going concern basis.

The responsibilities of an Accounting Officer, including responsibility for the propriety and regularity of the public finances for which an Accounting Officer is answerable, for keeping proper records and safeguarding assets, are set out in chapter 3 of *Managing Public Money* issued by the Treasury.

# Notes to the Main Estimate (continued)

## Analysis of operating appropriations in aid (A in A)

			£'000
	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
RfR 1: Reducing fraud and the cost of fraud and o	delivering justice and the ru	ıle of law	
Programme	50	1,570	208
of which:			
Sale of goods and services	50	1,570	
Regulatory licences, fines, penalties and taxes	-	-	208
Total RfR 1	50†	1,570	208
† Amount that may be applied as operating appropriations in aid costs awarded to the SFO in court; and the Recovered Assets Ince		rom: the recovery of inc	ome arising from
Total Operating A in A	50	1 570	208

# Notes to the Main Estimate (continued)

## **Analysis of Consolidated Fund extra receipts**

				£'000
	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision		07-08 atturn
	Income Receipts	Income Recei	pts Income	e Receipts
The CFER Income and Receipts in 2007-08 represented costs recovered directly by the SFO $\Phi$		-	- 12	5 53
Total		-	- 12	5 53

## Notes to the Main Estimate (continued)

### **Departmental Expenditure Limits and Administration budgets**

£'000

	Voted	Non-voted	Total
Resource DEL	38,932	-	38,932
of which:†			
Administration budget	-	-	-
Near-cash in RDEL	37,258	-	37,258
Capital DEL††	3,530	_	3,530
Less Depreciation†††	-1,530	-	-1,530
Total DEL	40,932	-	40,932

<sup>†</sup> The total of the 'Administration Budget' and 'Near-cash in Resource DEL' figures may well be greater than total resource DEL, due to the definitions overlapping.

# Comparison of provision sought with final provision and forecast outturn for the previous year

The total net resource sought for 2009-10 of £38,932,000 is 30.9 per cent lower than the final net provision for 2008-09 of £56,325,000 and 26.3 per cent lower than the forecast outturn for 2008-09 of £52,855,000.

### Cash which may be retained to offset expenditure

£'000

			2 000
	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
Cash which may be retained by the department to offset expenditure in the year due to its relationship with income (operating and non-operating) that has been, or will be, appropriated in aid.	50	1,570	208

<sup>††</sup> Capital DEL includes items treated as resource in Estimates and accounts but which are treated as Capital DEL in budgets.

<sup>†††</sup> Depreciation, which forms part of resource DEL, is excluded from total DEL since capital DEL includes capital spending and to include depreciation of those assets would lead to double counting.

# **HM Procurator General and Treasury Solicitor**

#### Introduction

- 1. This Estimate provides for the administrative costs of the Treasury Solicitor's Department agency within DEL (section A), which includes capital DEL expenditure. This section also covers disbursement costs of the Treasury Solicitor's Department Agency (previously in a separate section). Disbursement costs arise on the provision of legal services to government departments. Except for those associated with centrally funded services, these costs are fully recovered from client departments as disbursements on legal cases. The principal areas of this expenditure are adverse costs, counsel fees, expert witnesses and solicitors agents. Section B covers the administration costs of the Attorney General's Office including the salaries of two Ministers of the the Crown. Section C covers the costs of HM Crown Prosecution Service Inspectorate. Further details of the Department's administration costs are provided in the 2008-09 Departmental Resource Accounts.
- 2. The Treasury Solicitor's Department, which became an Agency on 1 April 1996, has operated a system of full repayment of the majority of its legal services since 1990-91. The greater part of its administrative costs are now met by receipts. Since 1999-2000, the Treasury Solicitor's Department Agency has operated under a net operating cost control, allowing it the flexibility to respond to an increasing demand for its services. A small section of the Agency's work, which is directly related to European matters or considered to be in the public interest, remains centrally funded.
- 3. Symbols are explained in the Introduction to this booklet.

# **HM Procurator General and Treasury Solicitor**

#### Part I

	£
Request for Resources 1: Providing comprehensive and competitive legal services to government departments and publicly funded bodies	13,630,000
Total net resource requirement	13,630,000
Net cash requirement	15,346,000

Amounts required in the year ending 31 March 2010 for expenditure by the HM Procurator General and Treasury Solicitor on:

# RfR 1: Providing comprehensive and competitive legal services to government departments and publicly funded bodies

Expenditure by the HM Procurator General and Treasury Solicitor's Department comprising the Treasury Solicitor's Department Agency, the Attorney General's Office and HM Crown Prosecution Service Inspectorate on administration, costs and fees for legal and related services, residual matters following the closure of the Government Property Lawyers Agency and associated non-cash items.

The HM Procurator General and Treasury Solicitor will account for this Estimate.

			£
	Net total	Allocated in Vote on Account	Balance to complete
RfR 1	13,630,000	6,287,000	7,343,000
Total net resource requirement	13,630,000	6,287,000	7,343,000
Net cash requirement	15,346,000	7,033,000	8,313,000

										£'000
				2009-10 Provisio					2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
			Resour	ces			Cap			
		Other urrent 2	Grants	Gross Total	A in A	Net Total 6	Capital 7	Non- operating A in A	Net Total Resources 9	Net Total Resources
	R 1: Providing comp artments and public 106,260		bodies	titive legal serv - 106,260	ices to gover	nment 13,630	4,000	-	15,472	16,144
Spe	nding in Departmer	ıtal Expen	diture Lim	its (DEL)						
Cen	tral Government spe	ending								
A	TSD Administrati 97,831	on -		97,831	92,630	5,201	3,900	-	5,683	5,605
В	AGO Administrat 4,649	ion -		- 4,649	-	4,649	100	-	5,815	6,773
С	CPSI Administrat 3,780	ion -		3,780	-	3,780	-	-	3,974	3,766
Tot	al for Estimate: 106,260	-		- 106,260	92,630	13,630	4,000	-	15,472	16,144

# Part II: Resource to cash reconciliation

			£'000
	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
Net Resource Requirement	13,630	15,472	16,144
Voted capital items			
Capital	4,000	4,000	2,622
Less Non-operating A-in-A	-	-	_
Total net voted capital	4,000	4,000	2,622
Accruals to cash adjustment			
Adjustments to remove non-cash items:			
Cost of Capital charges	-353	-353	-489
Depreciation	-1,931	-1,988	-2,137
New provisions and adjustments to previous provisions	-	-	-16
Profit/loss on sale of assets	-	-	22
Prior period adjustments	-	-	-
Other non-cash items	-	-	-134
Increase (+) / Decrease (-) in stock	-	-	1,479
Increase (+) / Decrease (-) in debtors	-	-	1,042
Increase (-) / Decrease (+) in creditors	-	-	-8,479
Use of provisions	-	-	165
Total accruals to cash adjustments	-2,284	-2,341	-8,547
Excess cash to be CFERd	-	-	-
Net Cash Requirement	15,346	17,131	10,219

# Part III: Extra receipts payable to the Consolidated Fund

In addition to appropriations in aid the following income relates to the Department and is payable to the Consolidated Fund (cash receipts being shown in italics):

f'	Λ	Λ	•
T.	.,		

	2009-10 Provision		2008-09 Provision		2007-08 Outturn	
	Income	Receipts	Income	Receipts	Income	Receipts
Operating income not classified as A in A	-	-	-	-	170	-
Non-operating income not classified as A in A	-	-	-	-	-	-
Other amounts collectable on behalf of the Consolidated Fund	-	-	-	<del>-</del>	-	-
Excess cash receipts to be surrendered to the Consolidated Fund	-	-	-	-	-	-
Total				<del>-</del>	170	-

# **Forecast Operating Cost Statement**

	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
Net Administration Costs			
RfR 1	13,630	15,472	16,144
Non-voted	-	-	-170
Total Net Administration costs	13,630	15,472	15,974
Total Net Operating Cost of which:	13,630	15,472	15,974
Net Resource Requirement	13,630	15,472	16,144
Non-voted expenditure	, <u>-</u>	-	-
Consolidated Fund Extra Receipts	_	-	-170
Reduction in planned spend unable to be included in Estimate	-	-	-
Resource Budget	13,630	15,472	15,996

## **Notes to the Main Estimate**

## Reconciliation of resource expenditure between Estimates, Accounts and Budgets

c	•	Λ	Λ	•
£	•	0	u	ı

	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
Net Resource Requirement (Estimates)	13,630	15,472	16,144
Adjustments to remove:			
Provision voted for earlier years	-	-	-
Adjustments to additionally include:  Non-voted expenditure in the OCS	_	_	_
Consolidated Fund Extra Receipts in the OCS	<u>-</u>	<u>-</u>	-170
Reductions in planned spend unable to be included in Estimate	-	-	-
Other adjustments	-	-	-
Net Operating Cost (Accounts)	13,630	15,472	15,974
Adjustments to remove:			
Gains / losses from sale of capital assets	-	-	22
Capital grants	-	-	-
European Union income related to capital grants	-	-	-
Voted expenditure outside the budget	-	-	-
Adjustments to additionally include:			
Other Consolidated Fund Extra Receipts	-	-	-
Resource consumption of non departmental public bodies	-	-	-
Unallocated resource provision	-	-	-
Other adjustments	-	-	-
Resource Budget (Budget)	13,630	15,472	15,996
of which:			
Departmental Expenditure Limits (DEL) Annually Managed Expenditure (AME)	13,630	15,472	15,996

## Reconciliation of capital expenditure between Estimates and Budgets

£'000

			2 000
	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
Net Voted Capital (Estimates)  Adjustments to remove:  Provision voted for earlier years	4,000	4,000	2,622
Adjustments to additionally include: Other Consolidated Fund Extra Receipts Capital spending by non-departmental public bodies	-	-	-
Capital grants European Union income related to capital grants	- - -	- - -	- - -
Supported capital expenditure (revenue) Capital spending by levy funded bodies Unallocated capital provision	-	-	-
Reductions in planned spend unable to be included in Estimate  Other adjustments	- - -	- - -	- - -
Capital Budget (Budget) of which:	4,000	4,000	2,622
Departmental Expenditure Limits (DEL) Annually Managed Expenditure (AME)	4,000	4,000	2,622

#### **Explanation of Accounting Officer responsibilities**

The Accounting Officer prepares resource accounts for each financial year.

The following Accounting Officer appointments have been made for the Request for Resources within this Estimate:

**Request for Resources 1:** Paul Jenkins QC

Paul Jenkins QC has personal responsibility for the proper presentation of the resource accounts and their transmission to the Comptroller and Auditor General. Paul Jenkins QC is also responsible for the use of public money and stewardship of assets.

In discharging these responsibilities particular regard is given to:

- · Observing any accounting and disclosure requirements (including any Accounts Direction) and applying suitable accounting policies on a consistent basis;
- · making judgements and estimates on a reasonable basis;
- · stating whether applicable accounting standards, as set out in the *Financial Reporting Manual* (FReM), or an organisation's version of it, have been followed, and explain any material departures in the accounts; and
- · preparing the accounts on a going concern basis.

The responsibilities of an Accounting Officer, including responsibility for the propriety and regularity of the public finances for which an Accounting Officer is answerable, for keeping proper records and safeguarding assets, are set out in chapter 3 of *Managing Public Money* issued by the Treasury.

### Analysis of operating appropriations in aid (A in A)

			£'000
	2009-10	2008-09	2007-08
	Provision	Provision	Outturn
RfR 1: Providing comprehensive and of funded bodies	competitive legal services to governme	ent departments a	nd publicly
Administration	92,630	92,630	86,003

 of which:
 92,630
 92,630
 86,003

 Total RfR 1
 92,630†
 92,630
 86,003

Total Operating A in A 92,630 92,630 86,003

<sup>†</sup> Amount that may be applied as operating appropriations in aid in addition to the net total arising from: recovery of costs from other government departments including costs recovered through legal and administrative services provided and receipts from secondment of staff, favourable costs awards made by the courts in favour of the Attorney General, charges for Bona Vacantia work, recovery of costs for tenants in jointly occupied buildings, utilisation of provisions, income in relation to GLS operations, subscription charges, photocopying charges, European fast streamers, receipts from sale of fixed assets and non capital items, rent and rate rebates, recovery of old debts and receipts from staff.

## **Analysis of Consolidated Fund extra receipts**

						£'000
		9-10 vision		8-09 vision		7-08 turn
	Income	Receipts	Income	Receipts	Income	Receipts
The consolidated fund extra receipts shown here relate to costs awarded from legal cases•	-		-	-	170	-
Total	-		_		170	

### **Departmental Expenditure Limits and Administration budgets**

£'000

	Voted		Total
Resource DEL	13,630	-	13,630
of which:†			
Administration budget	13,630	-	13,630
Near-cash in RDEL	11,346	-	11,346
Capital DEL††	4,000	-	4,000
Less Depreciation†††	-1,931	-	-1,931
Total DEL	15,699	-	15,699

<sup>†</sup> The total of the 'Administration Budget' and 'Near-cash in Resource DEL' figures may well be greater than total resource DEL, due to the definitions overlapping.

# Comparison of provision sought with final provision and forecast outturn for the previous year

The total net resource sought for 2009-10 of £13,630,000 is 11.9 per cent lower than the final net provision for 2008-09 of £15,472,000 and 9.8 per cent lower than the forecast outturn for 2008-09 of £15,106,000.

#### Cash which may be retained to offset expenditure

£'000

	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn		
Cash which may be retained by the department to offset expenditure in the year due to its relationship with income (operating and non-operating) that has been, or will be, appropriated in aid.	92,630	92,630	86,003		

<sup>††</sup> Capital DEL includes items treated as resource in Estimates and accounts but which are treated as Capital DEL in budgets.

<sup>†††</sup> Depreciation, which forms part of resource DEL, is excluded from total DEL since capital DEL includes capital spending and to include depreciation of those assets would lead to double counting.

## **Revenue and Customs Prosecutions Office**

## Introduction

- 1. This Estimate covers the resource and cash requirement of the Revenue and Customs Prosecutions Office (RCPO). The RCPO was created in April 2005 under the Commissioners for Revenue and Customs Act 2005.
- 2. It covers the operational costs incurred by the Revenue and Customs Prosecutions Office in England and Wales.
- 3. Symbols are explained in the Introduction to this booklet.

£

## **Revenue and Customs Prosecutions Office**

### Part I

Request for Resources 1: The effective and efficient prosecution of cases in accordance with the Code for Crown Prosecutors

Total net resource requirement

36,072,000

Net cash requirement

36,072,000

Amounts required in the year ending 31 March 2010 for expenditure by the Revenue and Customs Prosecutions Office on:

#### RfR 1: The effective and efficient prosecution of cases in accordance with the Code for Crown Prosecutors

Administration and legal costs of prosecuting cases by the Revenue and Customs Prosecutions Office and associated non-cash items.

The Revenue and Customs Prosecutions Office will account for this Estimate.

	Net total	Allocated in Vote on Account	Balance to complete
RfR 1	36,072,000	16,378,000	19,694,000
Total net resource requirement	36,072,000	16,378,000	19,694,000
Net cash requirement	36,072,000	16,378,000	19,694,000

										£'000
		2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn							
			Resourc	ees			Cap			
		Other	<b>G</b> 4	C T 1		N 475 4 1	6 41	Non- operating	Net Total	Net Total
	Admin 1	Current 2	Grants 3	Gross Total	A in A	Net Total	Capital 7	A in A	Resources 9	Resources 10
for (	1: The effective Crown Prosecut - ading in Depart	ors 38,222	1,950	40,172	cordance wit	th the Code 36,072	-	-	36,397	31,016
Cent	tral Government	spending								
A	Administration -	n 38,222	1,950	40,172	4,100	36,072	-	-	36,397	31,016
Tota	ll for Estimate:	38,222	1,950	40,172	4,100	36,072	-	-	36,397	31,016

# Part II: Resource to cash reconciliation

			£'000
	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
Net Resource Requirement	36,072	36,397	31,016
Voted capital items			
Capital	-	-	1,946
Less Non-operating A-in-A	-	-	_
Total net voted capital	-	-	1,946
Accruals to cash adjustment			
Adjustments to remove non-cash items:			
Cost of Capital charges	-	-	77
Depreciation	-	-	-262
New provisions and adjustments to previous provisions	-	-	-
Profit/loss on sale of assets	-	-	-
Prior period adjustments	-	-	-
Other non-cash items	-	-	-68
Increase (+) / Decrease (-) in stock	-	-	-
Increase (+) / Decrease (-) in debtors	-	-	-
Increase (-) / Decrease (+) in creditors	-	-	-
Use of provisions	-	-	_
Total accruals to cash adjustments	-	-	-253
Excess cash to be CFERd	-	-	-
Net Cash Requirement	36,072	36,397	32,709

# Part III: Extra receipts payable to the Consolidated Fund

No CFER income or receipts are expected in 2009-10 or 2008-09. None were received in 2007-08.

# **Forecast Operating Cost Statement**

			£'000
	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
Net Programme Costs			_
RfR 1	36,072	34,397	31,016
Total Net Programme costs	36,072	34,397	31,016
<b>Total Net Operating Cost</b>	36,072	34,397	31,016
of which:			
Net Resource Requirement	36,072	36,397	31,016
Non-voted expenditure	-	-	-
Consolidated Fund Extra Receipts	-	-	-
Reduction in planned spend unable to be included in Estimate	-	-2,000	-
Resource Budget	36,072	34,397	31,016

## **Notes to the Main Estimate**

## Reconciliation of resource expenditure between Estimates, Accounts and Budgets

	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn	
Net Resource Requirement (Estimates)	36,072	36,397	31,016	
Adjustments to remove:				
Provision voted for earlier years	-	-	-	
Adjustments to additionally include: Non-voted expenditure in the OCS	-	-	-	
Consolidated Fund Extra Receipts in the OCS	-	-	-	
Reductions in planned spend unable to be included in Estimate	-	-2,000	-	
Other adjustments	-	-	-	
Net Operating Cost (Accounts)	36,072	34,397	31,016	
Adjustments to remove:				
Gains / losses from sale of capital assets	-	-	-	
Capital grants	-	-	-	
European Union income related to capital grants	-	-	-	
Voted expenditure outside the budget	-	-	-	
Adjustments to additionally include:				
Other Consolidated Fund Extra Receipts	-	-	-	
Resource consumption of non departmental public bodies	-	-	-	
Unallocated resource provision	-	-	-	
Other adjustments	-	-	-	
Resource Budget (Budget) of which:	36,072	34,397	31,016	
Departmental Expenditure Limits (DEL) Annually Managed Expenditure (AME)	36,072	34,397	31,016	

## Reconciliation of capital expenditure between Estimates and Budgets

£'000

	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
Net Voted Capital (Estimates)	-	-	1,946
Adjustments to remove:  Provision voted for earlier years			
Adjustments to additionally include:	-	-	-
Other Consolidated Fund Extra Receipts	_	_	_
Capital spending by non-departmental public bodies	-	-	-
Capital grants	-	-	-
European Union income related to capital grants	-	-	-
Supported capital expenditure (revenue)	-	-	-
Capital spending by levy funded bodies	-	=	-
Unallocated capital provision	=	=	-
Reductions in planned spend unable to be included in Estimate	=	2,000	-
Other adjustments	=	-	-
Capital Budget (Budget)	-	2,000	1,946
of which:			
Departmental Expenditure Limits (DEL)	-	2,000	1,946
Annually Managed Expenditure (AME)	-	-	-

#### **Explanation of Accounting Officer responsibilities**

The Accounting Officer prepares resource accounts for each financial year.

The following Accounting Officer appointments have been made for the Request for Resources within this Estimate:

#### **Request for Resources 1:** David Green, QC

David Green, QC, has personal responsibility for the proper presentation of the resource accounts and their transmission to the Comptroller and Auditor General. David Green, QC is also responsible for the use of public money and stewardship of assets.

In discharging these responsibilities particular regard is given to:

- · Observing any accounting and disclosure requirements (including any Accounts Direction) and applying suitable accounting policies on a consistent basis;
- · making judgements and estimates on a reasonable basis;
- · stating whether applicable accounting standards, as set out in the *Financial Reporting Manual* (FReM), or an organisation's version of it, have been followed, and explain any material departures in the accounts; and
- · preparing the accounts on a going concern basis.

The responsibilities of an Accounting Officer, including responsibility for the propriety and regularity of the public finances for which an Accounting Officer is answerable, for keeping proper records and safeguarding assets, are set out in chapter 3 of *Managing Public Money* issued by the Treasury.

4,000

3,495

**Total RfR 1** 

## Notes to the Main Estimate (continued)

## Analysis of operating appropriations in aid (A in A)

			£'000
	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
RfR 1: The effective and efficient prosecut	tion of cases in accordance with th	e Code for Crowi	1 Prosecutors
Programme of which:	4,100	4,000	3,495
Sale of goods and services	4.100	4.000	3 495

<sup>†</sup> Amount that may be applied as operating appropriations in aid in addition to the net total arising from: the recovery of court costs; the provision of additional defence papers; the administration of counsel fees to third parties; the provision of legal training; and the recovery of assets under provisions of the Incentivisation Scheme.

4,100†

Total Operating A in A 4,100 4,000 3,495

#### **Departmental Expenditure Limits and Administration budgets**

£'000

	Voted	Non-voted	Total
Resource DEL of which:†	36,072	-	36,072
Administration budget Near-cash in RDEL	36,072	-	36,072
Capital DEL††	-	-	-
Less Depreciation††† Total DEL	36,072	-	36,072

<sup>†</sup> The total of the 'Administration Budget' and 'Near-cash in Resource DEL' figures may well be greater than total resource DEL, due to the definitions overlapping.

# Comparison of provision sought with final provision and forecast outturn for the previous year

The total net resource sought for 2009-10 of £36,072,000 is 0.9 per cent lower than the final net provision for 2008-09 of £36,397,000 and 10.2 per cent higher than the forecast outturn for 2008-09 of £32,720,000.

#### Cash which may be retained to offset expenditure

Cash which may be retained by the department to offset expenditure in the year due to its relationship with income (operating and non-operating) that has been, or will be, appropriated in aid.

<sup>††</sup> Capital DEL includes items treated as resource in Estimates and accounts but which are treated as Capital DEL in budgets.

<sup>†††</sup> Depreciation, which forms part of resource DEL, is excluded from total DEL since capital DEL includes capital spending and to include depreciation of those assets would lead to double counting.

## **Ministry of Defence**

#### Introduction

## Request for Resources 1: Provision of Defence Capability

- 1. RfR1 provides for expenditure primarily to meet the costs of the Department's operational, support and logistics services, and providing the equipment capability required by Defence policy. It reflects the way in which the Department manages its expenditure. Each of the eight Top Level Budget (TLB) Holders included in this RfR has been allocated an individual section within Departmental Expenditure Limit (DEL), Annually Managed Expenditure (AME) and Non-Budget consistent with expenditure and income for which the TLB holder is responsible and accountable within the Department. Information on the responsibilities of each TLB holder and the type of expenditure that they incur is contained in the forthcoming Departmental Annual Report and Resource Accounts.
- 2. Sections A to M include £35,519.627 million in respect of net DEL, broken down as £36,794.921 million for gross DEL and £1,275.294 million for Appropriations in Aid. The sections also show £ 7,548.220 million in respect of net Capital broken down as £7,845.220 million DEL and £ 297 million in respect of Non Operating Appropriations in Aid. Additionally Sections H to K include £ 15.079 million in respect of capital loans to and £8.150 repayments from the Department's Trading Funds. These are included in Capital and Non Operating Appropriations in Aid, giving a net capital position of £7,555.149 million.
- 3. Sections N to P include £173.255 million for gross resource AME and £2,643M for Capital AME.
- 4. Sections O to U include Non-Budget expenditure of £0.750 million in respect of the VAT paid by the Commonwealth War Graves Commission for UK expenditure, £3.406 million in respect of payments and interest charges for the National Loans Fund: £ 2.141million as capital repayments to the National Loans Fund: £9.724 million for the Grant in Aid to Royal Hospital Chelsea: £3.053million for Grant in Aid for the naval museums: £5.338 million for the Royal Army Museum; £ 7.367million for the Royal Air Force Museum, and £59.827 million for the Council of Reserve Forces and Cadet Associations.
- 5. Included within this Estimate are net transfers out from other Government Departments amounting to £1.785million. Transfers out are £0.5 million to Department of Transport; £0.5 million to Cabinet Office; £0.5 million to Foreign and Commonwealth Office for Royal Flight; £0.05 million to Ministry of Justice for the centralisation of tribunals and £0.235 million to Department of Innovation, Universities and Skills as a contribution to the new Skills Strategy

## Request for Resources 2: Operations and Peace-Keeping

- 6. RfR2 provides for the consumption of resources in support of activity in the following regions:
  - (a) Expenditure in support of government endorsed peace-keeping activity for Afghanistan and Iraq;
  - (b) Expenditure for the Stabilisation Aid Fund (SAF).
- 7. Sections A to B include £2,872.089 million in respect of Resource DEL and £1,564.640 million Capital DEL. There is currently no Appropriations in Aid for this RfR. Included in this are: a transfer out of £28.000 million to the Foreign and Commonwealth Office for the Stabilisation Aid Fund; a transfer in of £20 millions from the Department for International Development for Programmed Peace-Keeping expenditure.
- 8. Necessary further requests for resources to fund operations in Iraq, Afghanistan and the Balkans will be made at Supplementary Estimates.

## Request for Resources 3: War Pensions and Allowances, etc

9. RfR3 provides for the payment of war disablement and war widows' pensions in accordance with relevant legislation.

- 10. Sections A to B include £1,023.706 million in respect of AME for RfR3. There is no DEL for this RfR as the costs of administering War Pensions are borne on Provision of Defence Capability, RfR1.
- 11. Supporting information relating to expenditure contained in this Estimate are based upon the outcome of the Government's 2007 Pre-Budget Report and Comprehensive Spending Review 2007 (CM 7227).
- 12. The Ministry of Defence is responsible for administering the funding for this Estimate.
- 13. Symbols are explained in the Introduction to this booklet.

## **Ministry of Defence**

#### Part I

	£
Request for Resources 1: Provision of defence capability	35,832,815,000
Request for Resources 2: Operations and Peace-Keeping	2,872,089,000
Request for Resources 3: War Pensions and Allowances, etc	1,023,706,000
Total net resource requirement	39,728,610,000
Net cash requirement	37,746,164,000

Amounts required in the year ending 31 March 2010 for expenditure by the Ministry of Defence on:

#### RfR 1: Provision of defence capability

Personnel costs of the Armed Forces and their reserves and cadet forces and personnel costs of Defence Ministers and of civilian staff employed by the Ministry of Defence; movements; charter of ships; logistic services for the Armed Forces; repair, maintenance, stores and supply services; associated capital facilities and works; contractors' redundancy cost; plant and machinery; nuclear warhead and fissile material programme; procurement, including development and production of equipment and weapon systems for the Armed Forces; purchases for sale abroad; research etc by contract; sundry procurement services including those on repayment terms;

land and buildings works services; contingent liabilities; services provided by other Government departments; sundry services, subscriptions, grants and other payments including those abroad such as assistance to Foreign and Commonwealth Governments for defence related purposes and UK youth community projects; set-up costs and loans to, and income from, Trading Funds; and other associated non-cash items.

#### RfR 2: Operations and Peace-Keeping

The net additional costs for current operations (near cash resource, non-cash resource and capital) in Iraq, Afghanistan and the Balkans; (programme) costs for early warning, crisis management, conflict resolution/peace-making, peace-keeping and peace-building activities in other parts of the World; associated strengthening of international regional systems; capacity-building; and the Stabilisation Aid Fund (Iraq and Afghanistan); and associated non-cash costs.

#### RfR 3: War Pensions and Allowances, etc

Pensions and other payments/allowances for disablement or death arising out of war or service in the Armed Forces after 2 September 1939, awards to surviving members of British groups held prisoner by the Japanese during the Second World War (Far Eastern Prisoners of War) or their surviving spouse and pensions and other payments in respect of service in the Armed Forces at other times; and other associated non-cash items.

The **Ministry of Defence** will account for this Estimate.

£

22,136,482,000

Allocated in Vote on **Balance** to Net total Account complete RfR 1 35,832,815,000 15,039,582,000 20,793,233,000 RfR 2 2,093,779,000 2,872,089,000 778,310,000 RfR 3 1,023,706,000 456,790,000 566,916,000 **Total net resource requirement** 39,728,610,000 16,274,682,000 23,453,928,000

37,746,164,000

15,609,682,000

Net cash requirement

										£'000
	2009-10 Provision									2007-08 Outturn
			Resource	es			Сар			
	Admin 1	Other Current	Grants 3	Gross Total 4	A in A	Net Total	Capital 7	Non- operating A in A	Net Total Resources 9	Net Total Resources 10
RfR	1: Provision of 2,237,737	defence capal 34,591,237		37,108,109	1,275,294	35,832,815	7,919,277	305,150	34,637,300	32,415,316
Sper	nding in Depart	mental Expen	diture Limit	s (DEL)						
Cent	tral Government	t spending								
A	Navy Comma	nd 2,241,317	7	2,241,324	43,570	2,197,754	51,619	-	2,168,536	1,817,498
В	Land Forces	7,013,486	3,525	7,017,011	120,062	6,896,949	366,395	-	6,667,140	4,621,208
C	Chief of Joint	Operations 489,813	16	489,829	25,783	464,046	116,222	-	396,351	408,735
D	Central -	2,052,569	130,927	2,183,496	256,368	1,927,128	79,214	-	1,788,622	2,282,158
Е	Defence Estate	es 3,001,345	-	3,001,345	375,316	2,626,029	356,234	264,901	2,665,330	2,017,626
F	Defence Equip	oment and Sup 16,051,793	port 3,598	16,055,391	268,001	15,787,390	6,754,713	32,099	15,201,055	15,921,184
G	Science Innov	ation Technolo 513,702	ogy 4,142	517,844	-	517,844	-	-	507,504	542,289
Н	Loans and Gra	ants to and Rep	payments from	n the Hydrogra	aphic Office	-	-	496	-	-
I	Loans and Gra	ants to and Rep	payments from	n ABRO -	-	-	-	1,664	_	-
J	Loans and Gra	ants to and Rep	payments from	n DSTL -	-	-	10,700	-	-	-
K	Loans and Gra	ants to and Rep	payments from	n Met Office	-	-	4,379	5,990	_	-
L	Air Command	3,050,551	393	3,050,944	186,194	2,864,750	120,823	-	2,735,207	2,229,195
M	Ministry of De 2,237,737	efence Adminis	stration Costs	2,237,737	-	2,237,737	-	-	2,294,096	2,050,455
	Adjutant Gene -	eral -	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	849,844
Sper	nding in Annual	lly Managed E	Expenditure (	(AME)						
_	tral Government		-	,						

				2009-10 Provisio					2008-09 Provision	£'000 2007-08 Outturn
			Resource	es		I	Сар	ital		
	Admin 1	Other Current	Grants 3	Gross Total	A in A	Net Total 6	Capital 7	Non- operating A in A	Net Total Resources	Net Total Resources 10
N	Central -	1	-	1	-	1	-	-	-12	-12
О	Defence Equip	ment and Supp 27,544	port -	27,544	-	27,544	-	-	-114,762	218,691
P	Defence Estate	s AME 145,710	-	145,710	-	145,710	56,837	-	200,000	-672,663
Non	-Budget									
Q	Navy Comman	nd -	11,889	11,889	-	11,889	-	-	11,790	9,003
R	Central -	-	37,288	37,288	-	37,288	-	-	1,354	35,530
S	Land Forces	-	78,801	78,801	-	78,801	-	-	77,013	57,698
T	Defence Estate	3,406	-	3,406	-	3,406	2,141	-	30,107	3,136
U	Air Command	-	8,549	8,549	-	8,549	-	-	7,973	7,115
	Adjutant Gener -	ral -	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	16,626
	Defence Equip	ment and Supp -	port -	_	_	-	-	_	-4	-
RfR	2: Operations a	nd Peace-Kee 2,883,748	eping -	2,883,748	11,659	2,872,089	1,564,640	-	3,467,762	2,196,037
Sper	nding in Departr	nental Expen	diture Limit	es (DEL)						
Cent	ral Government	spending								
A	Programme Re	est of the Worl 20,000	d -	20,000	-	20,000	-	-	65,865	70,241
В	Peace Keeping	Rest Of The V 2,818,748	World -	2,818,748	11,659	2,807,089	1,564,640	-	3,389,300	2,125,796
С	Stabilisation A	id Fund 45,000	-	45,000	-	45,000	-	-	12,597	-
RfR	3: War Pension	s and Allowa -418	nces, etc 1,024,124	1,023,706	-	1,023,706	-	-	1,015,090	1,014,130
Sper	nding in Annual	ly Managed E	Expenditure	(AME)						

										1	£'000
	2009-10 Provision										2007-08 Outturn
			Resourc	ees				Сар	oital Non-		
	Admin	Other Current	Grants	Gross Total	A in A	N	Net Total	Capital	operating A in A	Net Total Resources	Net Total Resources
	1	2	3	4		5	6	7	8	_	10
Cent A	War Pensions		ramme costs 1,023,624			_	1,023,206	-	-	1,014,590	1,013,740
В	War Pensions	Benefits Progr		- Far Eastern P	risoners of	War -	,	-	-	500	
Tota	l for Estimate: 2.237.737	37,474,567	1.303.259	41.015.563	1.286.95	3 3	39.728.610	9,483,917	305,150	39,120,152	35,625,483

### Part II: Resource to cash reconciliation

			£'000
	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
Net Resource Requirement	39,728,610	39,120,152	35,625,483
Voted capital items			
Capital	9,483,917	8,815,058	8,617,953
Less Non-operating A-in-A	305,150	500,994	1,384,783
Total net voted capital	9,178,767	8,314,064	7,233,170
Accruals to cash adjustment			
Adjustments to remove non-cash items:			
Cost of Capital charges	-3,522,832	-3,230,740	-3,370,913
Depreciation	-8,423,729	-8,068,859	-7,252,126
New provisions and adjustments to previous provisions	-202,528	-578,592	-475,155
Profit/loss on sale of assets	-	-	1,370,060
Prior period adjustments	-	-	-
Other non-cash items	-	-	-39,861
Increase (+) / Decrease (-) in stock	473,818	462,261	26,700
Increase (+) / Decrease (-) in debtors	356,252	347,563	718,468
Increase (-) / Decrease (+) in creditors	-102,056	-99,567	-1,535,284
Use of provisions	259,862	285,443	486,912
Total accruals to cash adjustments	-11,161,213	-10,882,491	-10,071,199
Excess cash to be CFERd	-	-	-
Net Cash Requirement	37,746,164	36,551,725	32,787,454

### Part III: Extra receipts payable to the Consolidated Fund

In addition to appropriations in aid the following income relates to the Department and is payable to the Consolidated Fund (cash receipts being shown in italics):

						£'000
		9-10 vision		08-09 vision	2007 Out	
	Income	Receipts	Income	Receipts	Income	Receipts
Operating income not classified as A in A	-	-			63,310	63,310
Non-operating income not classified as A in A	-	_	-		-	-
Other amounts collectable on behalf of the Consolidated Fund	-	-	-		-	-
Excess cash receipts to be surrendered to the Consolidated Fund	-	-			-	-
Total		_	-		63.310	63.310

## **Forecast Operating Cost Statement**

T.	n	n
£	v	v

	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
Net Administration Costs			
RfR 1	2,237,737	2,294,096	2,351,399
RfR 2	, , , <u>-</u>	-	-
RfR 3	_	-	-
Total Net Administration costs	2,237,737	2,294,096	2,351,399
Net Programme Costs			
RfR 1	33,595,078	32,343,204	30,063,917
RfR 2	2,872,089	3,467,762	2,196,037
RfR 3	1,023,706	1,015,090	1,014,130
Non-voted	_	-	-63,310
Total Net Programme costs	37,490,873	36,826,056	33,210,774
<b>Total Net Operating Cost</b> of which:	39,728,610	39,120,152	35,562,173
Net Resource Requirement	39,728,610	39,120,152	35,625,483
Non-voted expenditure	- · ·	- · ·	-
Consolidated Fund Extra Receipts	-	-	-63,310
Reduction in planned spend unable to be included in Estimate	-	-	-
Resource Budget	39,730,280	39,125,926	36,941,275

### **Notes to the Main Estimate**

### Reconciliation of resource expenditure between Estimates, Accounts and Budgets

£'000

	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
Net Resource Requirement (Estimates)	39,728,610	39,120,152	35,625,483
Adjustments to remove:			
Provision voted for earlier years	-	=	-
Adjustments to additionally include:			
Non-voted expenditure in the OCS	-	-	-
Consolidated Fund Extra Receipts in the OCS	-	-	-63,310
Reductions in planned spend unable to be included in Estimate	-	=	-
Other adjustments	-	-	-
Net Operating Cost (Accounts)	39,728,610	39,120,152	35,562,173
Adjustments to remove:			
Gains / losses from sale of capital assets	-	-	1,370,060
Capital grants	-	-	-
European Union income related to capital grants	-	-	-
Voted expenditure outside the budget	-4,306	-4,376	-3,886
Adjustments to additionally include:			
Other Consolidated Fund Extra Receipts	-	-	63,310
Resource consumption of non departmental public bodies	5,976	9,041	-50,382
Unallocated resource provision	-	-	-
Other adjustments	-	1,109	-
Resource Budget (Budget)	39,730,280	39,125,926	36,941,275
of which:			
Departmental Expenditure Limits (DEL)	38,582,181	38,071,053	35,722,736
Annually Managed Expenditure (AME)	1,148,099	1,054,873	1,218,539

### Reconciliation of capital expenditure between Estimates and Budgets

£'000

			£ 000
	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
Net Voted Capital (Estimates)	9,178,767	8,314,064	7,233,170
Adjustments to remove:  Provision voted for earlier years	-	-	_
Adjustments to additionally include:			
Other Consolidated Fund Extra Receipts	-	-	-
Capital spending by non-departmental public bodies	851	851	851
Capital grants	-	-	-
European Union income related to capital grants	-	-	-
Supported capital expenditure (revenue)	-	-	=
Capital spending by levy funded bodies	-	-	-
Unallocated capital provision	-	-	-
Reductions in planned spend unable to be included in Estimate	-	-	=
Other adjustments	-2,141	-2,019	2,109
Capital Budget (Budget)	9,177,477	8,312,896	7,236,130
of which:			
Departmental Expenditure Limits (DEL)	9,120,640	8,312,896	7,945,130
Annually Managed Expenditure (AME)	56,837	=	-709,000

### Notes to the Main Estimate (continued)

#### **Explanation of Accounting Officer responsibilities**

The Accounting Officer prepares resource accounts for each financial year.

The following Accounting Officer appointments have been made for the Request for Resources within this Estimate:

**Request for Resources 1:** Sir Bill Jeffrey, Permanent Head of Department

**Request for Resources 2:** Sir Bill Jeffrey, Permanent Head of Department

**Request for Resources 3:** Sir Bill Jeffrey, Permanent Head of Department

Sir Bill Jeffrey, has personal responsibility for the proper presentation of the resource accounts and their transmission to the Comptroller and Auditor General. Sir Bill Jeffrey is also responsible for the use of public money and stewardship of assets.

In discharging these responsibilities particular regard is given to:

- · Observing any accounting and disclosure requirements (including any Accounts Direction) and applying suitable accounting policies on a consistent basis;
- · making judgements and estimates on a reasonable basis;
- stating whether applicable accounting standards, as set out in the *Financial Reporting Manual* (FReM), or an organisation's version of it, have been followed, and explain any material departures in the accounts; and
- · preparing the accounts on a going concern basis.

The responsibilities of an Accounting Officer, including responsibility for the propriety and regularity of the public finances for which an Accounting Officer is answerable, for keeping proper records and safeguarding assets, are set out in chapter 3 of *Managing Public Money* issued by the Treasury.

## Notes to the Main Estimate (continued)

### Analysis of operating appropriations in aid (A in A)

			£'000
	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
RfR 1: Provision of defence capability			
Programme	1,275,294	1,423,488	1,163,643
of which: Sale of goods and services	1,247,444	1,396,310	1,095,407
EU Income	-	1,570,510	1,055,10
Interest and dividends	27,850	27,174	68,230
Total RfR 1	1,275,294†	1,423,488	1,163,643
† Amount that may be applied as operating appropriat and income from charges.	ions in aid in addition to the net total arising fr	om: the recovery of inc	ome from fees
RfR 2: Operations and Peace-Keeping			
Programme of which:	11,659	28,090	27,71
Sale of goods and services	11,659	28,090	27,710
Total RfR 2	11,659†	28,090	27,71
Total Operating A in A	1,286,953	1,451,578	1,191,353
Analysis of non-operating approp	riations in aid (A in A)		8100
	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	£'000 2007-08 Outturn
RfR 1: Provision of defence capability			
Programme	305,150	500,994	1,384,783
of which:	,	•	
Sale of assets	297,000	176,055	1,372,725
Loan, etc, repayments	8,150	324,939	12,058
Total RfR 1	305,150†	500,994	1,384,783
$\dagger$ Amount that may be applied as non-operating appro- including land and buildings and repayment of loans fi	= -	ncome from the sale of j	fixed assets,
		500 004	1 204 504
Total Non-Operating A in A	305,150	500,994	1,384,783

## Notes to the Main Estimate (continued)

### **Analysis of Consolidated Fund extra receipts**

						£'000
		9-10 vision		8-09 vision	200' Out	
	Income	Receipts	Income	Receipts	Income	Receipts
Receipts relating to accrual interest on advances held by Agency of a foreign government for contractual purposes and sales of various goods and services•	-	-			63,310	63,310
Total			-		63,310	63,310

### Notes to the Main Estimate (continued)

#### **Departmental Expenditure Limits and Administration budgets**

£'000

	Voted	Non-voted	Total
Resource DEL	38,391,716	190,465	38,582,181
of which:†			
Administration budget	2,237,737	-	2,237,737
Near-cash in RDEL	26,336,599	391,945	26,728,544
Capital DEL††	9,119,789	851	9,120,640
Less Depreciation†††	-8,273,962	-9,520	-8,283,482
Total DEL	39,237,543	181,796	39,419,339

<sup>†</sup> The total of the 'Administration Budget' and 'Near-cash in Resource DEL' figures may well be greater than total resource DEL, due to the definitions overlapping.

# Comparison of provision sought with final provision and forecast outturn for the previous year

The total net resource sought for 2009-10 of £39,728,610,000 is 1.6 per cent higher than the final net provision for 2008-09 of £39,120,152,000 and 2.2 per cent higher than the forecast outturn for 2008-09 of £38,875,922,000.

#### Cash which may be retained to offset expenditure

£'000

			T.000
	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
Cash which may be retained by the department to offset expenditure in the year due to its relationship with income (operating and non-operating) that has been, or will be, appropriated in aid.	1,592,103	1,952,572	2,576,136

<sup>††</sup> Capital DEL includes items treated as resource in Estimates and accounts but which are treated as Capital DEL in budgets.

<sup>†††</sup> Depreciation, which forms part of resource DEL, is excluded from total DEL since capital DEL includes capital spending and to include depreciation of those assets would lead to double counting.

### Notes to the Main Estimate (continued)

### Expenditure resting on the sole authority of the Appropriation Act

The following subheads contain provision sought under the sole authority of Part I of the Estimate and of the confirming Appropriation Act:

RfR/Section	Service	£'000
RfR1 L	DAE Smorte Control Doord	155
	RAF Sports Control Board	
RfR1 D	The Royal British Legion	221
RfR1 D	The Scott Polar Institute	35
RfR3 B	Cost of awards to surving members of British groups held prisoner by the	500
	Japanese during the Second World War (Far Eastern Prisoners of War) or their	
	surviving spouse	

## Notes to the Main Estimate (continued)

### Grants in aid

RfR/Section	Body	£'000
RfR1 Q	Navy and Maritime museums ♥	3,083
RfR1 S	National Army Museum ♥	5,338
RfR1 S	Royal Hospital, Chelsea ♥	9,724
RfR1 U	Royal Air Force Museum ♥	7,367
RfR1 D	Commonwealth War Graves Commission ◆	36,388
RfR1 S,Q,U	Council of Reserve Forces Association ♥	83,766

### Notes to the Main Estimate (continued)

#### **Contingent liabilities**

#### **Nature of Liability**

£ million

Contingent liabilities valued in excess of £100,000, included within RfR1 are as follows:

#### **Statutory Liabilities Charged To Resource Estimates**

Statutory liabilities in relation to the operation of International Military Services Limited.

Statutory Limit £50M (£100M with Commons approval)

#### Non-Statutory Liabilities Charged To Resource Estimates

Liability arising from the sale of Married Quarters estate to the Annington Group: to continue to provide utilities - mainly electricity, gas, water and sewerage services on repayment terms to sites that are surrendered in the first 25 to 28 years which depend on adjacent bases for these services; or to contribute to the cost of installing public utility services up to a maximum of £25M across the estate

£17.538M

Indemnity in relation to the disposal of Gruinard Island in the event of claims arising from the outbreak of specific strains of anthrax on the island.

Unquantifiable

Liabilities arising from insurance risk of exhibits on loan to the Army, Navy and RAF Museums.

£2.630M

Indemnity to BAe Systems (formerly GEC Marconi and Vickers Shipbuilding & Engineering Limited (VSEL), Barrow) for third party claims.

Up to £140M per incident

Indemnity to the Babcock Group in respect of nuclear risks under the Nuclear Installations Act 1965.

Unquantifiable

Residual liability for the remediation of unidentified contamination in parts of the former Rosyth Naval Base which has been sold to Rosyth 2000 PLC..

Up to £1.0M

Indemnities to the Babcock Group in respect of non-nuclear risks resulting from claims for damage to property or death and personal injury to a third party.

Unquantifiable

Contractorisation of Atomic Weapons Establishment (AWE): Indemnity to Hunting - BRAE Ltd/AWE in respect of nuclear risks under the Nuclear Installations Act 1965.

Up to £140M per incident for Hunting Brae, Unquantifiable for AWE

Contractorisation of AWE: Indemnity to AWE Management Ltd and AWE PLC in respect of Non-Nuclear Installations Act 1965 nuclear risks resulting from claims for damage to property or death and personal injury to a third party.

Unquantifiable

**Contingent liabilities (continued)** 

Contractorisation of AWE: Indemnity to AWE Management Ltd in respect of non-nuclear risks covering employer's liability, property damage and business interruption, public and product liability.

Unquantifiable

Contractorisation of AWE: Indemnity to AWE Management Ltd and AWE Plc and Hunting Brae Ltd in respect of an employee having a claim on a personal insurance policy repudiated because of that employee's involvement with Nuclear Accident Response Team activities

Unquantifiable

Indemnity to Rolls Royce Power Engineering, Derby for risks associated with the handling of fissile materials.

Up to £140M per incident

Non-insurance of the Rolls Royce Core Factory and associated Neptune Test reactor facility for third party risks.

Up to £140M per incident

Standard shipbuilding indemnity (in lieu of insurance) to GEC Marconi as part of the ASTUTE Class contract against loss damage and liability incurred by the submarine builder.

Unquantifiable

Standard indemnity to BAe Systems (formerly GEC Marconi and VSEL) in respect of fissile material intended for use on the VANGUARD and ASTUTE Classes contract.

Unquantifiable

Residual commercial contract claims liability arising out of the disbanding of DERA as a MOD trading agency and the formation of QinetiQ on 1 July 2001.

Unquantifiable

Residual employee disease liability arising out of the disbanding of DERA as a MOD trading agency and the formation of QinetiQ on 1 July 2001.

Unquantifiable

Residual public liability arising out of the disbanding of DERA as a MOD trading agency and the formation of QinetiQ on 1 July 2001.

Unquantifiable

Environmental losses incurred by QinetiQ arising from certain defined materials at specific properties before the formation of QinetiQ on 1 July 2001.

Unquantifiable

Provision of MOD support services to the Iraqi Ministry of Transport in opening Basra Airport

Unquantifiable

Supplementary personal life insurance cover for Service personnel (both Regulars and Reservists).

Unquantifiable

The Armed Forces Memorial (AFM) MOD has an indemnity to the AFM trust

£3.3M

Excavation of the potential wreck of the Warship Sussex

£1.185M

Indemnity to Navy, Army and Air Force Institute against certain losses which they might incur as a result of MOD actions

Unquantifiable

Certain indemnities and warranties granted by MODto the Carlyle Group covering possible liabilities relating to the sale of a minority share of QINETIQ.

Unquantifiable

### **Contingent liabilities (continued)**

Underwriting of costs associated with the Defence Training Review

£9.5M

Remediation costs associated with the discovery of unknown environmental contamination at the Fleetlands site

Up to £17M

"Unexpected employees" in relation to agency workers on the sites who may claim entitlement to TUPE status

Unquantifiable

### Notes to the Main Estimate (continued)

#### **Staff Benefits**

For the Financial Year 2009-10 TLB holders have delegated authority to make special bonus payments to civil staff, to either an individual or to a team, in recognition of exceptional performance in a one-off task/situation, or for achievement of a significant personal development activity. Awards will not exceed £2,000 per person, and will not exceed 0.4% of the civilian paybill for the TLB in total. TLB holders are also able to authorise non-cash awards, which include such items as retail outlet or theatre ticket vouchers. Individual awards will not exceed £50 and nor will they in total exceed 0.1% of the civilian pay bill for the TLB.

## Notes to the Main Estimate (continued)

### **International Subscriptions**

RfR/Section	Body	£'000
RfR1 D	NATO Military Budgets	74,762
RfR1 D	NATO Military Budgets	62,333
RfR1 G	UK Contribution to the Comprehensive Test Ban Treaty verification scheme	4,142

## Notes to the Main Estimate (continued)

### Gifts

For the Financial Year 2009-10 a sum of £ 32,000 has been allocated to the offices of Ministers and certain senior staff to present gifts to overseas, or UK-based, non-governmental dignitaries from whom they receive, or to whom they make, visits.

## Armed Forces retired pay, pensions etc

#### Introduction

- 1. This Estimate provides for the payment of retired pay, pensions and lump sum benefits to persons covered by the Armed Forces Pension Scheme (AFPS), the rules for which are set out in the Royal Navy Orders in Council the Army Pensions Warrant and the Queen's Regulations for the Royal Air Force. This Estimate also incorporates the two schemes: the Armed Forces Pension Scheme (AFPS 05) and Armed Forces Compensation Scheme (AFCS). The rules governing both these schemes are set out in the Armed Forces (Pensions and Compensation) Act, 2004.
- 2. Provision is also made for:
- a) expenditure and receipts on transfer payments for personnel transferring outside the Armed Forces;
- b) income from transfer payments and purchase of added years etc, and the increases payable in accordance with the Annual Review Orders;
- c) payment of those benefits outside of the AFPS. Such benefits include short service gratuities, resettlement grants, and pensions for locally engaged personnel;
- d) the Superannuation Contribution Accruing for Past Experience (SCAPE) receipts for Armed Forces Personnel. The related expenditure is borne on the main Ministry of Defence Estimate under Provision of Defence Capability (RfR1)
- e) this Estimate also provides for the payment of Early Departure costs for Armed Forces Personnel under the AFPS 05 scheme;
- f) this Estimate also includes the associated non-cash items such as provisions.
- 3. The Ministry of Defence is responsible for administering the AFPS; the related staff and other costs are borne on the Ministry of Defence Estimate, Provision of Defence Capability (RfR1).
- 4. Supporting information relating to expenditure contained in this Estimate is included in the Ministry of Defence's Departmental Report and Resource Accounts published later this year.
- 5. Symbols are explained in the Introduction to this booklet.

## Armed Forces retired pay, pensions etc

### Part I

	<u>£</u>
Request for Resources 1: Armed Forces retired pay, pensions etc	5,700,315,000
Total net resource requirement	5,700,315,000
Net cash requirement	1,996,079,000

Amounts required in the year ending 31 March 2010 for expenditure by the Armed Forces retired pay, pensions etc on:

#### RfR 1: Armed Forces retired pay, pensions etc

Payment of retired pay, pensions and lump sum benefits and associated non-cash items to persons covered by the scheme.

The Armed Forces retired pay, pensions etc will account for this Estimate.

	Net total	Allocated in Vote on Account	Balance to complete
RfR 1	5,700,315,000	2,641,214,000	3,059,101,000
Total net resource requirement	5,700,315,000	2,641,214,000	3,059,101,000
Net cash requirement	1,996,079,000	815,832,000	1,180,247,000

## Part II: Subhead detail

										£'000
	2009-10 Provision					2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn			
			Resourc	es			Cap	ital		
		041						Non-	N-4 T-4-1	N - 4 T - 4 - 1
	Admin	Other Current	Grants	Gross Total	A in A	Net Total	Capital	operating A in A	Net Total Resources	Net Total Resources
	Auiiiii 1	2	3	4	A III A 5	6	Сарітаі 7	A III A 8	Kesources 9	10
	1: Armed Forc	-	7,352,523	7,352,523	1,652,208	5,700,315	-	-	5,869,367	5,479,274
Cen	tral Governmen	t spending								
A	Retired pay, p dependants	ensions and ot	her payments	to service pers	sonnel and the	eir				
	-	-	7,352,523	7,352,523	1,652,208	5,700,315	-	-	5,869,367	5,479,274
Tota	al for Estimate:				1 (50 000				- 0 (0 4 (-	
	-	-	7,352,523	7,352,523	1,652,208	5,700,315	-	-	5,869,367	5,479,274

## Part II: Resource to cash reconciliation

			£'000	
	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn	
Net Resource Requirement	5,700,315	5,869,367	5,479,274	
Voted capital items				
Capital	-	-	-	
Less Non-operating A-in-A	-	-	_	
Total net voted capital	-	-	-	
Accruals to cash adjustment				
Adjustments to remove non-cash items:				
Cost of Capital charges	-	-	-	
Depreciation	-	-	-	
New provisions and adjustments to previous provisions	-7,352,523	-7,334,821	-6,937,953	
Profit/loss on sale of assets	-	-	-	
Prior period adjustments	-	-	-	
Other non-cash items	-	-	-	
Increase (+) / Decrease (-) in stock	-	-	-	
Increase (+) / Decrease (-) in debtors	412	-	-218	
Increase (-) / Decrease (+) in creditors	-27,670	-	-11,962	
Use of provisions	3,675,545	3,333,414	3,204,391	
Total accruals to cash adjustments	-3,704,236	-4,001,407	-3,745,742	
Excess cash to be CFERd	-	-	-	
Net Cash Requirement	1,996,079	1,867,960	1,733,532	

## Part III: Extra receipts payable to the Consolidated Fund

In addition to appropriations in aid the following income relates to the Department and is payable to the Consolidated Fund (cash receipts being shown in italics):

2007 Outt ne	
712	-
_	_

£'000

		9-10 ision <i>Receipts</i>		8-09 ision <i>Receipt</i> s	2007 Out Income	
Operating income not classified as A in A	-	-		-	4,712	-
Non-operating income not classified as A in A	-	-	-	-	-	-
Other amounts collectable on behalf of the Consolidated Fund	-	-	-	-	-	-
Excess cash receipts to be surrendered to the Consolidated Fund	-	-	-	-	-	70,980
Total	_	_	_	_	4,712	70,980

### **Forecast Combined Revenue Account**

			£'000
	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
Net Programme Costs			
RfR 1	5,700,315	5,869,367	5,479,274
of which:			
Income			
Contributions received	1,650,519	1,463,958	1,457,743
Transfers in	1,689	1,337	934
Other income receivable	-	159	2
Total Income	1,652,208	1,465,454	1,458,679
Expenditure			
Increase in liability	1,985,203	2,240,881	2,329,428
Interest on scheme liability	5,367,320	5,093,940	4,608,525
Other expenditure	-	-	
Total Expenditure	7,352,523	7,334,821	6,937,953
Non-voted	-	_	-4,712
Total Net Programme costs	5,700,315	5,869,367	5,474,562
Total Net Operating Cost of which:	5,700,315	5,869,367	5,474,562
Net Resource Requirement	5,700,315	5,869,367	5,479,274
Non-voted expenditure	-	-	-
Consolidated Fund Extra Receipts	_	_	-4,712
Reduction in planned spend unable to be included in Estimate	-	-	-
Resource Budget	5,700,315	5,869,367	5,474,562

### **Notes to the Main Estimate**

### Reconciliation of resource expenditure between Estimates, Accounts and Budgets

£'000

	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn	
Net Resource Requirement (Estimates)	5,700,315	5,869,367	5,479,274	
Adjustments to remove:				
Provision voted for earlier years	-	-	-	
Adjustments to additionally include:				
Non-voted expenditure in the OCS	-	=	-	
Consolidated Fund Extra Receipts in the OCS	-	=	-4,712	
Reductions in planned spend unable to be included in Estimate	-	=	-	
Other adjustments	-	=	-	
Net Operating Cost (Accounts)	5,700,315	5,869,367	5,474,562	
Adjustments to remove:				
Gains / losses from sale of capital assets	-	-	=	
Capital grants	-	=	-	
European Union income related to capital grants	-	-	=	
Voted expenditure outside the budget	-	-	=	
Adjustments to additionally include: Other Consolidated Fund Extra Receipts				
•	-	-	-	
Resource consumption of non departmental public bodies Unallocated resource provision	- -	-	-	
Other adjustments	-	-	-	
Resource Budget (Budget)	5,700,315	5,869,367	5,474,562	
of which:				
Departmental Expenditure Limits (DEL)	-	-	-	
Annually Managed Expenditure (AME)	5,700,315	5,869,367	5,474,562	

### Reconciliation of capital expenditure between Estimates and Budgets

£'000

	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
Net Voted Capital (Estimates)	-	-	
Adjustments to remove:  Provision voted for earlier years	_	_	
Adjustments to additionally include: Other Consolidated Fund Extra Receipts	-	-	
Capital spending by non-departmental public bodies Capital grants	-	-	
European Union income related to capital grants Supported capital expenditure (revenue)	-	-	
Capital spending by levy funded bodies	-	-	
Unallocated capital provision	-	_	
Reductions in planned spend unable to be included in Estimate	-	-	
Other adjustments	-	-	
Capital Budget (Budget) of which:	-	-	
Departmental Expenditure Limits (DEL)	_	_	
Annually Managed Expenditure (AME)	-	-	

#### **Explanation of Accounting Officer responsibilities**

The Accounting Officer prepares resource accounts for each financial year.

The following Accounting Officer appointments have been made for the Request for Resources within this Estimate:

**Request for Resources 1:** Sir Bill Jeffrey, Permanent Head of Department

Sir Bill Jeffrey, has personal responsibility for the proper presentation of the resource accounts and their transmission to the Comptroller and Auditor General. Sir Bill Jeffrey is also responsible for the use of public money and stewardship of assets.

In discharging these responsibilities particular regard is given to:

- · Observing any accounting and disclosure requirements (including any Accounts Direction) and applying suitable accounting policies on a consistent basis;
- · making judgements and estimates on a reasonable basis;
- · stating whether applicable accounting standards, as set out in the *Financial Reporting Manual* (FReM), or an organisation's version of it, have been followed, and explain any material departures in the accounts; and
- · preparing the accounts on a going concern basis.

The responsibilities of an Accounting Officer, including responsibility for the propriety and regularity of the public finances for which an Accounting Officer is answerable, for keeping proper records and safeguarding assets, are set out in chapter 3 of *Managing Public Money* issued by the Treasury.

### Analysis of operating appropriations in aid (A in A)

			£'000
	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
RfR 1: Armed Forces retired pay, pensions	etc		
Programme of which:	1,652,208	1,465,454	1,458,679
Pension scheme related income	1,652,208	1,465,454	1,458,679
Total RfR 1	1,652,208†	1,465,454	1,458,679
† Amount that may be applied as operating appropriation charges and pension enhancements and transfers into the		om: accruing superann	nuation liability
Total Operating A in A	1 652 208	1 465 454	1 458 679

### **Analysis of Consolidated Fund extra receipts**

						£'000
		9-10 vision		8-09 vision		7-08 turn
	Income	Receipts	Income	Receipts	Income	Receipts
Pension scheme income $\Delta$			-	_	4,712	
Excess cash to be surrendered •	-		-	_	-	70,980
Total	-		_		4,712	70,980

# Comparison of provision sought with final provision and forecast outturn for the previous year

The total net resource sought for 2009-10 of £5,700,315,000 is 2.9 per cent lower than the final net provision for 2008-09 of £5,869,367,000 and 1.4 per cent lower than the forecast outturn for 2008-09 of £5,783,851,000.

### Cash which may be retained to offset expenditure

			£'000
	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
Cash which may be retained by the department to offset expenditure in the year due to its relationship with income (operating and non-operating) that has been, or will be, appropriated in aid.	1,652,208	1,465,454	1,458,679

## Foreign and Commonwealth Office

#### Introduction

- 1. This Estimate covers the cost of running the Foreign and Commonwealth Office including UK Trade and Investment, subscriptions to international organisations, conflict prevention and peacekeeping and the other FCO programmes and grants including gifts of equipment and services mainly in Africa, Asia, the Caribbean, Eastern Europe, Latin America and the overseas territories; the Government's grants in aid to FCO Services, the BBC in respect of the World Service for broadcasting, the FCO's contribution towards the expenses of the British Council; and on associated non-cash items.
- 2. The Estimate also provides for the refund of certain UK taxes and duties paid by certain Foreign and Commonwealth governments and international organisations. A detailed breakdown of expenditure in sections A to F is included in the 'Resources and Staffing' section of the Foreign and Commonwealth Office's Departmental Report available later this year.
- 3. Symbols are explained in the introduction to this booklet

### Foreign and Commonwealth Office

#### Part I

Request for Resources 1: Promoting internationally the interests of the UK and contributing to a strong world community

Request for Resources 2: Conflict prevention

Total net resource requirement

2,108,188,000

Net cash requirement

2,085,894,000

Amounts required in the year ending 31 March 2010 for expenditure by the Foreign and Commonwealth Office on:

#### RfR 1: Promoting internationally the interests of the UK and contributing to a strong world community

Expenditure by the Foreign and Commonwealth Office including UK Trade and Investment, on its administration, Wilton Park Executive Agency, hospitality and facilities; international organisations, grants-in-aid to bodies supporting FCO objectives; scholarships, information services and sponsored visits; special payments and assistance programmes to support foreign policy objectives including human rights, good governance, international security and the fight against the illicit drug trade; on grant-in-aid to FCO Services, the BBC World Service for broadcasting and to the British Council; the refund of certain taxes and duties paid by certain Foreign and Commonwealth governments and international organisations; and on associated non-cash items.

#### RfR 2: Conflict prevention

Expenditure by the Foreign and Commonwealth Office on conflict prevention, early warning, crisis management, conflict resolution/peacemaking, peacekeeping and peacebuilding activity and on associated strengthening of international and regional systems and capacity.

The Foreign and Commonwealth Office will account for this Estimate.

			£
	Net total	Allocated in Vote on Account	Balance to complete
RfR 1	1,690,188,000	760,091,000	930,097,000
RfR 2	418,000,000	106,022,000	311,978,000
Total net resource requirement	2,108,188,000	866,113,000	1,242,075,000
Net cash requirement	2,085,894,000	844,517,000	1,241,377,000

### Part II: Subhead detail

										£'000
2009-10 Provision							2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn		
	Admin 1	Other Current	Resource Grants	Gross Total	A in A	Net Total	Cap Capital 7	ital Non- operating A in A 8	Net Total Resources 9	Net Total Resources
stro	1: Promoting in ng world comm 483,345 nding in Depart	unity 1,298,543	290,300	2,072,188	d contribution 382,000	ng to a 1,690,188	172,760	18,000	1,725,127	1,568,947
Cent	tral Government	spending								
A	Administration 483,345	n, programmes 844,537	and internation 233,500	ional organisati 1,561,382	ons subscript 382,000	ions. 1,179,382	172,760	18,000	1,189,421	1,110,945
В	BBC World Se	ervice Broadca 241,043	asting -	241,043	-	241,043	-	-	234,043	222,043
С	British Counci	il 192,963	-	192,963	-	192,963	-	-	194,863	186,362
D	BBC World Se	ervice - Capita	l grant							
	-	-	31,000	31,000	-	31,000	-	-	31,000	33,000
Е	British Counci	il - Capital gra -	nt 7,800	7,800	-	7,800	-	-	7,800	3,100
Spei	nding in Annual	lly Managed I	Expenditure	(AME)						
Cent	tral Government	spending								
F	Administration -	n, programmes 20,000	and internati	ional organisati 20,000	ons subscript	ions 20,000	-	-	50,000	-3,920
Non	-Budget									
G	Reimbursemen	nt of certain du	ities taxes and	d licence fees						
	-	-	18,000	18,000	-	18,000	-	-	18,000	17,417

### Part II: Subhead detail

										£'000
2009-10 Provision								2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn	
	Admin	Other Current	Resource Grants	s Gross Total	A in A	Net Total	Cap Capital	ital Non- operating A in A	Net Total Resources	Net Total Resources
	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10
RfR	2: Conflict prev	ention -	418,000	418,000	-	418,000	-	-	468,934	370,378
Sper	nding in Departn	nental Expen	diture Limits	s (DEL)						
Cent	tral Government	spending								
A	Conflict Prever	ntion Program	me expenditu	re						
	-	-	40,000	40,000	-	40,000	-	-	32,213	54,440
В	Peacekeeping -	-	350,000	350,000	-	350,000	-	-	379,025	315,938
C	Stabilisation A	id Fund -	28,000	28,000	-	28,000	-	-	57,696	-
Tota	al for Estimate: 483,345	1,298,543	708,300	2,490,188	382,000	2,108,188	172,760	18,000	2,194,061	1,939,325

### **Part II: Resource to cash reconciliation**

			£'000
	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
Net Resource Requirement	2,108,188	2,194,061	1,939,325
Voted capital items			
Capital	172,760	224,550	191,574
Less Non-operating A-in-A	18,000	60,000	18,492
Total net voted capital	154,760	164,550	173,082
Accruals to cash adjustment			
Adjustments to remove non-cash items:			
Cost of Capital charges	-54,004	-52,004	-53,055
Depreciation	-123,050	-215,050	-69,300
New provisions and adjustments to previous provisions	-13,000	-14,000	-98
Profit/loss on sale of assets	-	-	1,415
Prior period adjustments	-	-	-
Other non-cash items	-	80,000	-345
Increase (+) / Decrease (-) in stock	-	-	-
Increase (+) / Decrease (-) in debtors	-	-	-
Increase (-) / Decrease (+) in creditors	-	-	61,269
Use of provisions	13,000	14,000	-14,569
Total accruals to cash adjustments	-177,054	-187,054	-74,683
Excess cash to be CFERd	-	-	-
Net Cash Requirement	2,085,894	2,171,557	2,037,724

## Part III: Extra receipts payable to the Consolidated Fund

In addition to appropriations in aid the following income relates to the Department and is payable to the Consolidated Fund (cash receipts being shown in italics):

						£'000
	2009-10 Provision		2008-09 Provision		2007-08 Outturn	
	Income	Receipts	Income	Receipts	Income	Receipts
Operating income not classified as A in A	9,000	-	9,000	-	14,396	14,396
Non-operating income not classified as A in A	-	-	-	-	181	181
Other amounts collectable on behalf of the Consolidated Fund	-	-	-	-	-	-
Excess cash receipts to be surrendered to the Consolidated Fund	-	-	-	-	-	-
Total	9,000		9,000		14,577	14,577

## **Forecast Operating Cost Statement**

			£'000
	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
Net Administration Costs			
RfR 1	403,345	430,367	367,358
RfR 2	-	-	_
Total Net Administration costs	403,345	430,367	367,358
Net Programme Costs			
RfR 1	1,286,843	1,294,760	1,201,589
RfR 2	418,000	468,934	370,378
Non-voted	-6,000	-6,000	-10,796
Total Net Programme costs	1,698,843	1,757,694	1,561,171
Total Net Operating Cost of which:	2,102,188	2,188,061	1,928,529
Net Resource Requirement	2,108,188	2,194,061	1,939,325
Non-voted expenditure	3,000	3,000	3,600
Consolidated Fund Extra Receipts	-9,000	-9,000	-14,396
Reduction in planned spend unable to be included in Estimate	-	-	-
Resource Budget	2,048,888	2,127,551	1,873,628

#### **Notes to the Main Estimate**

#### Reconciliation of resource expenditure between Estimates, Accounts and Budgets

£'000

	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
Net Resource Requirement (Estimates)	2,108,188	2,194,061	1,939,325
Adjustments to remove:			
Provision voted for earlier years	-	-	-
Adjustments to additionally include:			
Non-voted expenditure in the OCS	3,000	3,000	3,600
Consolidated Fund Extra Receipts in the OCS	-9,000	-9,000	-14,396
Reductions in planned spend unable to be included in Estimate	-	-	-
Other adjustments	-	-	-
Net Operating Cost (Accounts)	2,102,188	2,188,061	1,928,529
Adjustments to remove:			
Gains / losses from sale of capital assets	-	-	1,415
Capital grants	-61,300	-51,510	-53,295
European Union income related to capital grants	-	-	-
Voted expenditure outside the budget	-18,000	-18,000	-17,417
Adjustments to additionally include:			
Other Consolidated Fund Extra Receipts	9,000	9,000	14,396
Resource consumption of non departmental public bodies	-	-	-
Unallocated resource provision	17,000	<u>-</u>	-
Other adjustments	<u>-</u>	<u>-</u>	-
Resource Budget (Budget)	2,048,888	2,127,551	1,873,628
of which:	_,,	_,,	-,0.1.,0=0
Departmental Expenditure Limits (DEL)	2,028,888	2,077,551	1,877,548
Annually Managed Expenditure (AME)	20,000	50,000	-3,920

#### Reconciliation of capital expenditure between Estimates and Budgets

£'000

	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
Net Voted Capital (Estimates)  Adjustments to remove:	154,760	164,550	173,082
Provision voted for earlier years	_	_	-
Adjustments to additionally include:			
Other Consolidated Fund Extra Receipts	-	-	-
Capital spending by non-departmental public bodies	-	-	-
Capital grants	61,300	51,510	53,295
European Union income related to capital grants	-	-	-
Supported capital expenditure (revenue)	-	-	-
Capital spending by levy funded bodies	-	=	-
Unallocated capital provision	-	-	-
Reductions in planned spend unable to be included in Estimate	-	-	-
Other adjustments	-	-	-
Capital Budget (Budget)	216,060	216,060	226,377
of which:			
Departmental Expenditure Limits (DEL)	216,060	216,060	226,377
Annually Managed Expenditure (AME)	-	-	-

#### **Explanation of Accounting Officer responsibilities**

The Accounting Officer prepares resource accounts for each financial year.

The following Accounting Officer appointments have been made for the Request for Resources within this Estimate:

**Request for Resources 1:** Peter Ricketts, Permanent Head of the Department

**Request for Resources 2:** Peter Ricketts, Permanent Head of the Department

Peter Ricketts, has personal responsibility for the proper presentation of the resource accounts and their transmission to the Comptroller and Auditor General. Peter Ricketts is also responsible for the use of public money and stewardship of assets.

In discharging these responsibilities particular regard is given to:

- · Observing any accounting and disclosure requirements (including any Accounts Direction) and applying suitable accounting policies on a consistent basis;
- · making judgements and estimates on a reasonable basis;
- · stating whether applicable accounting standards, as set out in the *Financial Reporting Manual* (FReM), or an organisation's version of it, have been followed, and explain any material departures in the accounts; and
- · preparing the accounts on a going concern basis.

The responsibilities of an Accounting Officer, including responsibility for the propriety and regularity of the public finances for which an Accounting Officer is answerable, for keeping proper records and safeguarding assets, are set out in chapter 3 of *Managing Public Money* issued by the Treasury.

18,492

Total Non-Operating A in A

## Notes to the Main Estimate (continued)

#### Analysis of operating appropriations in aid (A in A)

			£'00
	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
RfR 1: Promoting internationally the intere	ests of the UK and contributing to	a strong world co	mmunity
Administration	80,000	100,600	49,19
of which:	20,000	100 000	40.10
Sale of goods and services Interest and dividends	80,000	100,000 600	49,19
	202.000		74.75
Programme	302,000	385,500	74,75
of which:	202.000	205 500	74.60
Sale of goods and services	302,000	385,500	74,62
EU Income	-	-	12
Total RfR 1  † Amount that may be applied as operating appropriation	382,000†	486,100	123,94
			spitality Section, ns advanced to
distressed British Nationals; interest and dividends from a RfR 2: Conflict prevention  Programme of which:			ns advanced to
distressed British Nationals; interest and dividends from RfR 2: Conflict prevention  Programme			ns advanced to
distressed British Nationals; interest and dividends from a RfR 2: Conflict prevention  Programme of which:  Sale of goods and services			ns advanced to 1,73
RfR 2: Conflict prevention  Programme of which: Sale of goods and services  Total RfR 2  Total Operating A in A	Public Corporations; receipts from Sales into		1,73
Conference and visits Group and Lancaster House receip distressed British Nationals; interest and dividends from a RfR 2: Conflict prevention  Programme of which: Sale of goods and services  Total RfR 2  Total Operating A in A  Analysis of non-operating appropri	Public Corporations; receipts from Sales into	o Wider Markets	
RfR 2: Conflict prevention  Programme of which: Sale of goods and services  Total RfR 2  Total Operating A in A	Public Corporations; receipts from Sales into	o Wider Markets	1,73 1,73 1,73 125,67
RfR 2: Conflict prevention  Programme of which: Sale of goods and services  Total RfR 2  Total Operating A in A  Analysis of non-operating appropri	Public Corporations; receipts from Sales into  -  382,000  ations in aid (A in A)  2009-10  Provision	o Wider Markets.  486,100  2008-09 Provision	1,73 1,73 1,73 125,67 £'00 2007-08 Outturn
RfR 2: Conflict prevention  Programme of which: Sale of goods and services  Fotal RfR 2  Fotal Operating A in A  Analysis of non-operating appropri  RfR 1: Promoting internationally the intere	Public Corporations; receipts from Sales into  -  382,000  ations in aid (A in A)  2009-10  Provision	o Wider Markets.  486,100  2008-09 Provision	1,73 1,73 1,73 125,67 £'00 2007-08 Outturn
RfR 2: Conflict prevention  Programme of which: Sale of goods and services  Fotal RfR 2  Fotal Operating A in A  Analysis of non-operating appropri  RfR 1: Promoting internationally the intere	Public Corporations; receipts from Sales into	o Wider Markets.  486,100  2008-09 Provision  a strong world co	1,73 1,73 1,73 125,67 £'00 2007-08 Outturn
RfR 2: Conflict prevention  Programme of which: Sale of goods and services  Fotal RfR 2  Fotal Operating A in A  Analysis of non-operating appropri  RfR 1: Promoting internationally the interes  Programme of which:	Public Corporations; receipts from Sales into	o Wider Markets.  486,100  2008-09 Provision  a strong world co 60,000	1,73 1,73 1,73 125,67 £'00 2007-08 Outturn mmunity 18,49

18,000

60,000

#### **Analysis of Consolidated Fund extra receipts**

e,	n	Λ	4
£'	v	v	١

		9-10 ision		8-09 ision	200' Out	
	Income	Receipts	Income	Receipts	Income	Receipts
Consular Fees ●	2,401	-	2,401	-	2,401	2,401
UK Peacekeeping Refunds ●	6,599	-	6,599	-	12,176	12,176
Total	9,000		9,000		14,577	14,577

#### **Departmental Expenditure Limits and Administration budgets**

£'000

	Voted	Non-voted	Total
Resource DEL of which:†	2,008,888	20,000	2,028,888
Administration budget	403,345	17,000	420,345
Near-cash in RDEL	1,838,834	33,000	1,871,834
Capital DEL††	216,060	-	216,060
Less Depreciation†††	-103,050	-	-103,050
Total DEL	2,121,898	20,000	2,141,898

<sup>†</sup> The total of the 'Administration Budget' and 'Near-cash in Resource DEL' figures may well be greater than total resource DEL, due to the definitions overlapping.

## Comparison of provision sought with final provision and forecast outturn for the previous year

The total net resource sought for 2009-10 of £2,108,188,000 is 3.9 per cent lower than the final net provision for 2008-09 of £2,194,061,000 and 0.6 per cent higher than the forecast outturn for 2008-09 of £2,096,514,000.

#### Cash which may be retained to offset expenditure

			£'000
	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
Cash which may be retained by the department to offset expenditure in the year due to its relationship with income (operating and non-operating) that has been, or will be, appropriated in aid.	400,000	546,100	144,171

<sup>††</sup> Capital DEL includes items treated as resource in Estimates and accounts but which are treated as Capital DEL in budgets.

<sup>†††</sup> Depreciation, which forms part of resource DEL, is excluded from total DEL since capital DEL includes capital spending and to include depreciation of those assets would lead to double counting.

#### **Changes in Accounting Policies**

We are adopting hedge accounting in respect of forward purchase of foreign currency.

#### Grants in aid

RfR/Section	Body	£'000
RfR1 - B and D	BBC World Service Broadcasting◆	272,043
RfR1 - C and E	British Council♦	200,763
RfR1 - A	Westminster Foundation for Democracy◆	4,100

## **Contingent liabilities**

Nature of Liability	£'000
British Council - indemnities given by the British Council to the owners of objects exhibited overseas against loss or damage	565,773
Remote contingent liability in respect of residual liabilities concerning the de-mining of the Falklands.	Unquantifiable

#### **International Subscriptions**

RfR/Section	Body	£'000
RfR1 - A	UN Regular Budget	75,648
RfR1 - A	Commonwealth Secretariat	4,570
RfR1 - A	OECD	12,500
RfR1 - A	Western European Union	2,171
RfR1 - A	North Atlantic Treaty Organisation (NATO)	20,852
RfR1 - A	Council of Europe	22,916
RfR1 - A	OSCE	4,455

## **Department for International Development**

#### Introduction

- 1. This Estimate covers expenditure by the Department for International Development (DFID) on the United Kingdom's international development programme; global environmental assistance, including the Environmental Transformation Fund (jointly with the Department of Energy and Climate Change); charges relating to investments in international financial institutions and public corporations; payments to former beneficiaries of the Gibraltar Social Insurance Fund; conflict stabilisation and prevention (jointly with the Ministry of Defence and the Foreign & Commonwealth Office); related administrative work, including the administration of overseas pensions; and associated non-cash items. Further details on the Department's expenditure are contained in the DFID Annual Report.
- 2. Symbols are explained in the Introduction to this booklet.

## **Department for International Development**

#### Part I

	<u>£</u>
Request for Resources 1: Eliminating poverty in poorer countries	5,769,923,000
Request for Resources 2: Conflict prevention	27,200,000
Total net resource requirement	5,797,123,000
Net cash requirement	5,595,904,000

Amounts required in the year ending 31 March 2010 for expenditure by the Department for International Development on:

#### RfR 1: Eliminating poverty in poorer countries

Development and humanitarian assistance under the International Development Act 2002, including financial and technical assistance to governments, institutions, voluntary agencies and individuals; capital subscriptions and other contributions, including payments under guarantee to multilateral development banks, UN,Commonwealth and other international and regional bodies; emergency, refugee and other relief assistance; grants in lieu of pensions in respect of overseas service; global environment assistance; costs relating to investments in public corporations and shareholdings in private sector companies; payments (under the authority of the European Communities Act 1972) to certain beneficiaries and former beneficiaries of the Gibraltar Social Insurance Fund; administration, related capital expenditure and other administrative costs; and associated non-cash items.

#### **RfR 2: Conflict prevention**

Conflict prevention, early warning, crisis management, conflict resolution/peacemaking and peacebuilding activity and on associated strengthening of international and regional systems and capacity; post-conflict reconstruction programmes, including administration and related capital expenditure; and associated non-cash items.

The **Department for International Development** will account for this Estimate.

			£
	Net total	Allocated in Vote on Account	Balance to complete
RfR 1	5,769,923,000	2,309,882,000	3,460,041,000
RfR 2	27,200,000	17,643,000	9,557,000
Total net resource requirement	5,797,123,000	2,327,525,000	3,469,598,000
Net cash requirement	5,595,904,000	2,165,539,000	3,430,365,000

#### Part II: Subhead detail

										£'000
				2009-19 Provisio					2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
			Resource	ees			Cap			
	Admin 1	Other Current	Grants 3	Gross Total	A in A	Net Total 6	Capital 7	Non- operating A in A 8	Net Total Resources 9	Net Total Resources 10
RfR	1: Eliminating 158,409	poverty in po 1,039,885	orer countr 4,581,629		10,000	5,769,923	28,000	20,000	5,188,946	4,506,148
Sper	nding in Depart	mental Expen	nditure Limi	its (DEL)						
Cent	tral Government	spending								
A	Bilateral Aid to 16,501	o Africa 216,120	1,320,000	1,552,621	-	1,552,621	-	-	1,308,249	1,241,576
В	Bilateral Aid to 9,360	o South Asia 93,928	627,000	730,288	-	730,288	-	-	697,286	800,926
C	Bilateral Aid to 14,550	o the Rest of the 103,005	he World 298,000	415,555	-	415,555	-	-	416,086	246,983
D	Improve the E 16,044	ffectiveness of 192,000	f Multilatera 1,939,920		-	2,147,964	-	-	1,796,542	1,715,331
E	Develop a Glo 24,699	bal Partnershi 406,987	p for Develo 121,000	•	-	552,686	-	-	311,272	204,699
F	Central Depart 77,255	7,845	45,650	130,750	10,000	120,750	28,000	20,000	257,040	74,719
G	Environmental	Transformati -	on Fund 100,000	100,000	-	100,000	-	-	50,000	-
	Programmes (	Contributing to	Multiple O	bjectives						124010
Sper	- nding in Annual	- ly Managed I	- Expenditure	(AME)	-	-	-	-	-	136,018
Cent	tral Government	spending								
Н	Programmes C	Contributing to	Multiple Ob	-	-	130,059	-	-	161,291	124,621
I	Grants to the I	nternational F	inance Facili	ty for Immunis 20,000	sation -	20,000	-	-	191,180	-38,725
RfR	2: Conflict prev 3,200	vention 4,000	20,000	27,200	-	27,200	-	-	44,340	42,672
Sper	nding in Depart	mental Expen	diture Limi	its (DEL)						
Cent	tral Government	spending								
A	Conflict Preve 3,200	ntion and Stab 4,000	oilisation 20,000	27,200	-	27,200	-	-	44,340	42,672
Tota	l for Estimate: 161,609	1,043,885	4,601,629	5,807,123	10,000	5,797,123	28,000	20,000	5,233,286	4,548,820

## Part II: Resource to cash reconciliation

			£'000
	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
Net Resource Requirement	5,797,123	5,233,286	4,548,820
Voted capital items			
Capital	28,000	28,000	73,506
Less Non-operating A-in-A	20,000	20,000	25,360
Total net voted capital	8,000	8,000	48,146
Accruals to cash adjustment			
Adjustments to remove non-cash items:			
Cost of Capital charges	-199,774	-233,014	-164,466
Depreciation	-20,000	-22,000	-19,908
New provisions and adjustments to previous provisions	-25,000	-196,180	47,407
Profit/loss on sale of assets	-	-	-1,196
Prior period adjustments	-	-	-
Other non-cash items	-285	-277	-261
Increase (+) / Decrease (-) in stock	-	-	-
Increase (+) / Decrease (-) in debtors	-	-	-
Increase (-) / Decrease (+) in creditors	-	-	-312,027
Use of provisions	35,840	26,849	28,455
Total accruals to cash adjustments	-209,219	-424,622	-421,996
Excess cash to be CFERd	-	-	-
Net Cash Requirement	5,595,904	4,816,664	4,174,970

CIAAA

## Part III: Extra receipts payable to the Consolidated Fund

In addition to appropriations in aid the following income relates to the Department and is payable to the Consolidated Fund (cash receipts being shown in italics):

						£'000
	2009-10 Provision		2008-09 Provision		2007-08 Outturn	
	Income	Receipts	Income	Receipts	Income	Receipts
Operating income not classified as A in A	-	-	-	_	2,569	2,569
Non-operating income not classified as A in A	-	-	-	_	-	-
Other amounts collectable on behalf of the Consolidated Fund	-	-	-	_	-	-
Excess cash receipts to be surrendered to the Consolidated Fund	-	-	-	-	-	-
Total		-		-	2,569	2,569

**Resource Budget** 

## **Forecast Operating Cost Statement**

			£'000
	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
Net Administration Costs			
RfR 1	153,409	159,730	147,808
RfR 2	3,200	3,220	2,904
Total Net Administration costs	156,609	162,950	150,712
Net Programme Costs			
RfR 1	5,616,514	5,029,216	4,358,340
RfR 2	24,000	41,120	39,768
Non-voted	-	-	-2,569
Total Net Programme costs	5,640,514	5,070,336	4,395,539
Total Net Operating Cost	5,797,123	5,233,286	4,546,251
of which:	5 707 122	5 222 286	4 5 4 9 9 2 0
Net Resource Requirement Non-voted expenditure	5,797,123	5,233,286	4,548,820
Consolidated Fund Extra Receipts	-	-	-2,569
Reduction in planned spend unable to be included in Estimate	-	-	-2,309

5,563,779

5,173,286

4,555,347

#### **Notes to the Main Estimate**

#### Reconciliation of resource expenditure between Estimates, Accounts and Budgets

	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn	
Net Resource Requirement (Estimates)	5,797,123	5,233,286	4,548,820	
Adjustments to remove:				
Provision voted for earlier years	-	-	-	
Adjustments to additionally include:				
Non-voted expenditure in the OCS	-	-	-	
Consolidated Fund Extra Receipts in the OCS	-	-	-2,569	
Reductions in planned spend unable to be included in Estimate	-	_	-	
Other adjustments	-	-	-	
Net Operating Cost (Accounts)	5,797,123	5,233,286	4,546,251	
Adjustments to remove:				
Gains / losses from sale of capital assets	-	_	-1,196	
Capital grants	-1,348,000	-883,000	-691,108	
European Union income related to capital grants	-	_	-	
Voted expenditure outside the budget	-	=	-	
Adjustments to additionally include:				
Other Consolidated Fund Extra Receipts	-	_	-	
Resource consumption of non departmental public bodies	-	-	-	
Unallocated resource provision	236,656	_	_	
Other adjustments	878,000	823,000	701,400	
Resource Budget (Budget)	5,563,779	5,173,286	4,555,347	
of which:	2,233,77	2,2,2,200	.,000,017	
Departmental Expenditure Limits (DEL)	5,439,560	4,837,664	4,478,494	
Annually Managed Expenditure (AME)	124,219	335,622	76,853	

#### Reconciliation of capital expenditure between Estimates and Budgets

£'000

			≈ 000
	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
Net Voted Capital (Estimates)  Adjustments to remove:	8,000	8,000	48,146
Provision voted for earlier years	-	-	-
Adjustments to additionally include:			
Other Consolidated Fund Extra Receipts	-	-	-
Capital spending by non-departmental public bodies	<del>-</del>	-	-
Capital grants	1,348,000	883,000	691,108
European Union income related to capital grants	-	-	
Supported capital expenditure (revenue)	-	-	
Capital spending by levy funded bodies	-	-	-
Unallocated capital provision	10,000	-	-
Reductions in planned spend unable to be included in Estimate	-	-	-
Other adjustments	-	-	-
Capital Budget (Budget)	1,366,000	891,000	739,254
of which:			
Departmental Expenditure Limits (DEL)	1,366,000	891,000	739,254
Annually Managed Expenditure (AME)	-	-	-

#### **Explanation of Accounting Officer responsibilities**

The Accounting Officer prepares resource accounts for each financial year.

The following Accounting Officer appointments have been made for the Request for Resources within this Estimate:

**Request for Resources 1:** Nemat Shafik, Permanent Head of the Department

**Request for Resources 2:** Nemat Shafik, Permanent Head of the Department

Nemat Shafik, has personal responsibility for the proper presentation of the resource accounts and their transmission to the Comptroller and Auditor General. Nemat Shafik is also responsible for the use of public money and stewardship of assets.

In discharging these responsibilities particular regard is given to:

- · Observing any accounting and disclosure requirements (including any Accounts Direction) and applying suitable accounting policies on a consistent basis;
- · making judgements and estimates on a reasonable basis;
- · stating whether applicable accounting standards, as set out in the *Financial Reporting Manual* (FReM), or an organisation's version of it, have been followed, and explain any material departures in the accounts; and
- · preparing the accounts on a going concern basis.

The responsibilities of an Accounting Officer, including responsibility for the propriety and regularity of the public finances for which an Accounting Officer is answerable, for keeping proper records and safeguarding assets, are set out in chapter 3 of *Managing Public Money* issued by the Treasury.

#### Analysis of operating appropriations in aid (A in A)

			£'000
	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
RfR 1: Eliminating poverty in poorer cour	ntries		
Administration	5,000	5,000	5,241
of which: Sale of goods and services	5,000	5,000	5,241
Programme	5,000	5,000 5,000	1,785
of which:	-,	2,222	-,,
Sale of goods and services	5,000	5,000	1,785
Total RfR 1	10,000†	10,000	7,026
† Amount that may be applied as operating appropriation in respect of bilateral country and sector programmes; receipts of interest on bilateral and multilateral loans; of the Reconstruction and Development Executive Director, from staff for use of official vehicles.  RfR 2: Conflict prevention	refunds of payments made under UK guarante administration receipts for: seconded officers,	es to the European Invi including recovery of th	estment Bank; ne European Bank
Administration	-	60	,
of which:			
Sale of goods and services		60	

Administration	-	60	-	
of which:				
Sale of goods and services	-	60	-	
Total RfR 2	-	60	-	
Total Operating A in A	10,000	10,060	7,026	
<u> </u>				

#### Analysis of non-operating appropriations in aid (A in A)

			£'000
	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
RfR 1: Eliminating poverty in poorer countries			
Programme of which:	20,000	20,000	25,360
Sale of assets	-	-	239
Loan, etc, repayments	20,000	20,000	25,121
Total RfR 1	20,000†	20,000	25,360

<sup>†</sup> Amount that may be applied as non-operating appropriations in aid, arising from: repayments of loans given to the Crown Agents; capital repayments of development assistance loans, income from debentures issued to DFID by CDC Group plc and income from the sale of land, buildings, surplus vehicles, and other fixed assets.

Total Non-Operating A in A	20,000	20,000	25,360
Total Non-Operating A in A	20,000	20,000	23,300

## **Analysis of Consolidated Fund extra receipts**

						£'000
		99-10 vision		08-09 vision		7-08 turn
	Income	Receipts	Income	Receipts	Income	Receipts
Operating income not classified as A in $A\Phi$	-		-	_	2,569	2,569
Total	-				2,569	2,569

#### **Departmental Expenditure Limits and Administration budgets**

£'000

	Voted	Non-voted	Total	
Resource DEL	4,299,064	1,140,496	5,439,560	
of which:†				
Administration budget	156,609	2,341	158,950	
Near-cash in RDEL	4,204,064	1,140,496	5,344,560	
Capital DEL††	1,356,000	10,000	1,366,000	
Less Depreciation†††	-20,000	-	-20,000	
Total DEL	5,635,064	1,150,496	6,785,560	

<sup>†</sup> The total of the 'Administration Budget' and 'Near-cash in Resource DEL' figures may well be greater than total resource DEL, due to the definitions overlapping.

## Comparison of provision sought with final provision and forecast outturn for the previous year

The total net resource sought for 2009-10 of £5,797,123,000 is 10.8 per cent higher than the final net provision for 2008-09 of £5,233,286,000 and 10.8 per cent higher than the forecast outturn for 2008-09 of £5,232,061,000.

#### Cash which may be retained to offset expenditure

£'000

			2 000
	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
Cash which may be retained by the department to offset expenditure in the year due to its relationship with income (operating and non-operating) that has been, or will be, appropriated in aid.	30,000	30,060	32,386

<sup>††</sup> Capital DEL includes items treated as resource in Estimates and accounts but which are treated as Capital DEL in budgets.

<sup>†††</sup> Depreciation, which forms part of resource DEL, is excluded from total DEL since capital DEL includes capital spending and to include depreciation of those assets would lead to double counting.

## **Contingent liabilities**

Nature of Liability	£'000
Callable element of capital subscription: International Bank for Reconstruction and Development	3,973,000
Callable element of capital subscription: other International Financial Institutions	2,338,000
UK share of EU member states collective guarantee of lending by the European Investment Bank under the Lome Convention	96,543
Guarantee of borrowing by CDC Group from European Investment Bank	5,713
UK National Guarantee of EIB lending to UK overseas territories	321

# **Department for International Development: Overseas Superannuation**

#### Introduction

- 1. This Estimate covers the payment of pensions and grants under various superannuation schemes relating to service overseas. The main components are pensions, including UK supplements and increases, of former officers of the India, Pakistan and Burma civil and military services and their dependants, and of former colonial public servants and their dependants; pensions for beneficiaries of certain former overseas pensions funds for which the UK assumed responsibility; contributions to pension funds guaranteed by the UK; refunds of contributions made by overseas governments; and war service credit.
- 2. The resource provision in the Estimate is for the interest cost arising during the year from the increase in the present value of the discounted provision for scheme liability because the benefits are one year closer to settlement. The schemes are closed with no active members and there is therefore no resource provision for current service costs.
- 3. The Net Cash Requirement reflects planned payments to pensioners during the year.
- 4. The administration costs associated with the Estimate are met from the Department for International Development Estimate.
- 5. Symbols are explained in the Introduction to this booklet.

# **Department for International Development: Overseas Superannuation**

#### Part I

	£
Request for Resources 1: Overseas superannuation	71,414,000
Total net resource requirement	71,414,000
Net cash requirement	109,995,000

Amounts required in the year ending 31 March 2010 for expenditure by the Department for International Development: Overseas Superannuation on:

#### RfR 1: Overseas superannuation

Pension and superannuation payments, grants and compensation payments, etc. in respect of overseas services; pensions for beneficiaries of certain former overseas pensions funds for which the UK assumed responsibility; contributions to pensions funds guaranteed by the UK; refunds of contributions made by overseas governments; war service credit; and associated non-cash items.

The **Department for International Development: Overseas Superannuation** will account for this Estimate.

	Net total	Allocated in Vote on Account	Balance to complete
RfR 1	71,414,000	29,721,000	41,693,000
Total net resource requirement	71,414,000	29,721,000	41,693,000
Net cash requirement	109,995,000	49,948,000	60,047,000

## Part II: Subhead detail

										£'000
				2009-10 Provisio					2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
			Resourc	ees			Cap			
	Admin	Other Current	Grants	Gross Total	A in A	Net Total	Capital _	Non- operating A in A	Net Total Resources	Net Total Resources
	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10
RfR	1: Overseas su	-	71,419	71,419	5	71,414	-	-	68,048	58,317
Sper	nding in Annua	ally Managed I	Expenditure	(AME)						
Cent	tral Governmen	nt spending								
A	Pensions and	associated expe	enditure							
	-	-	71,419	71,419	5	71,414	-	-	68,048	58,317
Tota	l for Estimate:	<u> </u>								
	_	-	71,419	71,419	5	71,414	-	_	68,048	58,317

## Part II: Resource to cash reconciliation

			£'000
	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
Net Resource Requirement	71,414	68,048	58,317
Voted capital items			
Capital	-	-	-
Less Non-operating A-in-A	-	-	
Total net voted capital	-	-	-
Accruals to cash adjustment			
Adjustments to remove non-cash items:			
Cost of Capital charges	-	-	-
Depreciation	-	-	-
New provisions and adjustments to previous provisions	-71,419	-68,052	-58,324
Profit/loss on sale of assets	-	-	-
Prior period adjustments	-	-	-
Other non-cash items	-	-	-
Increase (+) / Decrease (-) in stock	-	-	-
Increase (+) / Decrease (-) in debtors	-	-	-
Increase (-) / Decrease (+) in creditors	-	-	546
Use of provisions	110,000	112,000	111,635
Total accruals to cash adjustments	38,581	43,948	53,857
Excess cash to be CFERd	-	-	-
Net Cash Requirement	109,995	111,996	112,174

## Part III: Extra receipts payable to the Consolidated Fund

In addition to appropriations in aid the following income relates to the Department and is payable to the Consolidated Fund (cash receipts being shown in italics):

£'	n	M
•	••	.,,

		9-10 ision <i>Receipts</i>		8-09 rision <i>Receipts</i>	200' Out	7-08 turn <i>Receipt</i> s
Operating income not classified as A in A	-	-	-	-	1	1
Non-operating income not classified as A in A	-	-	-	-	-	-
Other amounts collectable on behalf of the Consolidated Fund	-	-	-	-	-	-
Excess cash receipts to be surrendered to the Consolidated Fund	-	-	-	-	-	-
Total	-	_	_	-	1	1

## **Forecast Combined Revenue Account**

			£'000
	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
Net Programme Costs			
RfR 1	71,414	68,048	58,316
of which:			
Income			
Contributions received	5	4	4
Transfers in	-	-	-
Other income receivable	-	-	1
Total Income	5	4	5
Expenditure			
Increase in liability	-	-	-
Interest on scheme liability	71,419	68,052	58,324
Other expenditure	-	-	-3
Total Expenditure	71,419	68,052	58,321
Non-voted	-	-	-
Total Net Programme costs	71,414	68,048	58,316
<b>Total Net Operating Cost</b>	71,414	68,048	58,316
of which:			
Net Resource Requirement	71,414	68,048	58,317
Non-voted expenditure	-	-	-
Consolidated Fund Extra Receipts	-	-	-1
Reduction in planned spend unable to be included in Estimate	-	-	-
Resource Budget	71,414	68,048	58,316

#### Notes to the Main Estimate

#### Reconciliation of resource expenditure between Estimates, Accounts and Budgets

	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn	
Net Resource Requirement (Estimates)	71,414	68,048	58,317	
Adjustments to remove:				
Provision voted for earlier years	-	-	-	
Adjustments to additionally include:				
Non-voted expenditure in the OCS	-	-	-	
Consolidated Fund Extra Receipts in the OCS	-	-	-1	
Reductions in planned spend unable to be included in Estimate	-	=	-	
Other adjustments	-	-	-	
Net Operating Cost (Accounts)	71,414	68,048	58,316	
Adjustments to remove:				
Gains / losses from sale of capital assets	-	-	-	
Capital grants	-	=	-	
European Union income related to capital grants	-	=	-	
Voted expenditure outside the budget	-	-	-	
Adjustments to additionally include:				
Other Consolidated Fund Extra Receipts	-	-	-	
Resource consumption of non departmental public bodies	-	-	-	
Unallocated resource provision	_	-	-	
Other adjustments	_	-	-	
Resource Budget (Budget)	71,414	68,048	58,316	
of which:	ŕ	ŕ	,	
Departmental Expenditure Limits (DEL)	-	=	-	
Annually Managed Expenditure (AME)	71,414	68,048	58,316	

#### Reconciliation of capital expenditure between Estimates and Budgets

£'000

2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
-	-	
-	-	
-	-	
-	-	
-	_	
=	-	
-	-	
-	-	
-	_	
-	_	
-	_	
_	_	
-	_	
_	_	

#### **Explanation of Accounting Officer responsibilities**

The Accounting Officer prepares resource accounts for each financial year.

The following Accounting Officer appointments have been made for the Request for Resources within this Estimate:

**Request for Resources 1:** Nemat Shafik, Head of the Department

Nemat Shafik, has personal responsibility for the proper presentation of the resource accounts and their transmission to the Comptroller and Auditor General. Nemat Shafik is also responsible for the use of public money and stewardship of assets.

In discharging these responsibilities particular regard is given to:

- · Observing any accounting and disclosure requirements (including any Accounts Direction) and applying suitable accounting policies on a consistent basis;
- · making judgements and estimates on a reasonable basis;
- · stating whether applicable accounting standards, as set out in the *Financial Reporting Manual* (FReM), or an organisation's version of it, have been followed, and explain any material departures in the accounts; and
- · preparing the accounts on a going concern basis.

The responsibilities of an Accounting Officer, including responsibility for the propriety and regularity of the public finances for which an Accounting Officer is answerable, for keeping proper records and safeguarding assets, are set out in chapter 3 of *Managing Public Money* issued by the Treasury.

#### Analysis of operating appropriations in aid (A in A)

			£'000
	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
RfR 1: Overseas superannuation			
Programme	5	4	4
of which:			
Pension scheme related income	5	4	4
Other income (including receipts)	-	-	-
Total RfR 1	5†	4	4
† Amount that may be applied as operating appropriations superannuation in respect of retired UK police officers with		rom: UK police force sl	hare of
Total Operating A in A	5	4	4

## **Analysis of Consolidated Fund extra receipts**

						£'000	
		2009-10 Provision				2007-08 Outturn	
	Income	Receipts	Income	Receipts	Income	Receipts	
Contributions received $\Delta$	-		-	-	1	1	
Total	-			_	1	1	

# Comparison of provision sought with final provision and forecast outturn for the previous year

The total net resource sought for 2009-10 of £71,414,000 is 4.9 per cent higher than the final net provision for 2008-09 of £68,048,000 and 5.6 per cent higher than the forecast outturn for 2008-09 of £67,653,000.

#### Cash which may be retained to offset expenditure

			£'000
	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
Cash which may be retained by the department to offset expenditure in the year due to its relationship with income (operating and non-operating) that has been, or will be, appropriated in aid.	5	4	4

#### Expenditure resting on the sole authority of the Appropriation Act

The following subheads contain provision sought under the sole authority of Part I of the Estimate and of the confirming Appropriation Act:

RfR/Section	Service	£'000
RfR1 A	Payments to pensioners for service with the Cotton Research Corporation	7
RfR1 A	Grants to certain former civil servants of the Republic of Yemen and its predecessors and to former civil servants of Burma, Guyana, Jamaica, Somaliland, Tanzania, Uganda, Zanzibar and the East African Community under the Carr/Robertson Assurance 1964	330
RfR1 A	Pensions to and in respect of certain officers and warrant officers of the former British India and Burma armed forces analagous to the pensions payable to British armed forces personnel under the Naval, Military and Air Forces (Disablement and Death) Service Pensions Order, as amended	1,137
RfR 1 A	Pensions in respect of certain former Palestine Police personnel analagous to the pensions payable to British civilians under the Personal Injuries Civilian Scheme	28

## **Contingent liabilities**

Nature of Liability	£'000
Hong Kong (Overseas Public Servants) Act 1996 - Sterling Safeguard Scheme for value of public service pensions.	131,900
Transfer value settlements regarding amounts claimed by the Government of Hong Kong.	94
Pension payments guaranteed under the Carr/Robertson assurance of 1964	2,600

## **Department of Energy and Climate Change**

#### Introduction

The Department of Energy and Climate Change has one Request for Resources. RfR 1: Supporting the provision of energy that is affordable, secure and sustainable; bringing about a low carbon UK; securing an international agreement on climate change; promoting low carbon technologies at home and in developing countries; managing historic energy liabilities effectively and responsibly.

- 2. This Request for Resources provides for expenditure on energy-related activities including regulation, support for new and sustainable energy; work towards international obligations and international agreement on climate change; discharge of liabilities falling to the Department, mainly coal and nuclear.
- 3. A detailed analysis of appropriations in aid for this Request for Resources and related income, and Consolidated Fund Extra Receipts can be found in the Notes to the Estimate.
- 4. A number of grants in aid and international subscriptions in excess of £ 1 million are borne by this Request for Resources. These are listed in the Notes to the Estimate.
- 5. Fuller details of the Department's plans and outturn can be found in the Departmental Annual Report and Resource Accounts published later this year.
- 6. Symbols are explained in the Introduction to this booklet.

# **Department of Energy and Climate Change**

#### Part I

£

Request for Resources 1: Supporting the provision of energy that is affordable, secure and sustainable; bringing about a low carbon UK; securing an international agreement on climate change; promoting low carbon technologies at home and in developing countries; managing historic energy liabilities effectively and responsibly.†

2,878,823,000

**Total net resource requirement** 

2,878,823,000

Net cash requirement

3,226,606,000

Amounts required in the year ending 31 March 2010 for expenditure by the Department of Energy and Climate Change on:

RfR 1: Supporting the provision of energy that is affordable, secure and sustainable; bringing about a low carbon UK; securing an international agreement on climate change; promoting low carbon technologies at home and in developing countries; managing historic energy liabilities effectively and responsibly.

Support for energy-related activities including regulation, civil emergency planning, environmental remediation and support for new and sustainable energy sources, security and non-proliferation; safety, environment and social impact programmes relating to nuclear sites in Central and Eastern Europe and the former Soviet Union and other countries where future G8 Global Partnership related initiatives may be pursued.

Respond to fuel poverty needs; measures to improve energy efficiency, security and environmental practice; promote and support actions to reduce global greenhouse gas emissions; climate modelling and risk assessment.

Work towards international agreement on climate change; subscriptions and contributions to international organisations and fulfilment of international treaty obligations.

Payments to the Department for Business, Enterprise and Regulatory Reform towards the costs of the Regional Development Agencies and the London Development Agency.

Efficient discharge of liabilities falling to the Department, including nuclear waste management and decommissioning and for former coal industry employees.

Specialist support services, staff management and development; other departmental administration and non-cash costs; exchange risk and other guarantee losses; publicity, promotion, publications, knowledge sharing initiatives and departmental research and development; grant-in-aid and subsidies to support delivery bodies; surveys, monitoring, statistics, advice and consultancies; licensing, approvals and certification; inspections and compliance in accordance with EU regulatory requirements.

The **Department of Energy and Climate Change** will account for this Estimate.

	Net total	Allocated in Vote on Account	Balance to complete
RfR 1	2,878,823,000	1,102,542,000	1,776,281,000
Total net resource requirement	2,878,823,000	1,102,542,000	1,776,281,000
Net cash requirement	3,226,606,000	1,311,184,000	1,915,422,000

<sup>†</sup> In the Vote on Account 2009-10 RfR1 was entitled "Responding to the challenges of ensuring that the provision of energy is afforable, secure and sustainable; bringing about a transition to a low-carbon Britain; achieving an international agreement on climate change; and promoting low carbon technologies in devloping countries."

### Part II: Subhead detail

										£'000
	2009-10 Provision						2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn		
		Other arrent	Resource	es Gross Total	A in A	Net Total	Cap Capital	ital Non- operating A in A	Net Total Resources	Net Total Resources
	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8		10
RfR 1: Supporting the provision of energy that is affordable, secure and sustainable; bringing about a low carbon UK; securing an international agreement on climate change; promoting low carbon technologies at home and in developing countries; managing historic energy liabilities effectively and responsibly.										
	93,512	325,535	3,622,533	4,041,580	1,162,757	2,878,823	121,600	-	2,809,371	2,482,390
Sper	ding in Department	tal Expend	liture Limits	s (DEL)						
Cent	ral Government spen	nding								
A	Supporting affordal	ble, secure 18,457	and sustaina 60,070	ble energy 78,527	1,963	76,564	-	-	74,069	72,450
В	Managing historic	energy liab 9,577	oilities effecti 555	vely and respo 10,132	nsibly 1,155,795	-1,145,663	-	-	-1,241,568	-1,438,234
C	Bringing about a lo	ow carbon U 163,559	UK 651,075	814,634	-	814,634	121,600	-	653,868	525,463
D	Developing an inter	rnational a 9,858	greement on	climate change 9,858	-	9,858	-	-	26,266	49,822
Е	Promoting low carb	bon technol 12,000	logies in dev 100,000	eloping countri 112,000	ies -	112,000	-	-	55,800	-
F	Professional suppor	rt and infra -	structure -	93,512	-	93,512	-	-	98,320	95,245
Sper	nding in Annually M	lanaged Ex	xpenditure (	AME)						
Cent	ral Government sper	nding								
G	Managing historic	energy liab 107,084	oilities effecti 2,508	vely and respo 109,592	nsibly -	109,592	-	-	203,265	59,783
Non	-Budget									
Н	Supporting affordal	ble, secure 5,000	and sustaina	ble energy 5,000	4,999	1	-	-	-	663
I	Managing historic	energy liab -	oilities effecti 2,804,768	vely and respo 2,804,768	nsibly -	2,804,768	-	-	2,939,351	3,117,198
J	Bringing about a lo	ow carbon U -	UK 3,557	3,557	-	3,557	-	-	-	-
Tota	l for Estimate: 93,512	325,535	3,622,533	4,041,580	1,162,757	2,878,823	121,600	-	2,809,371	2,482,390

# Part II: Resource to cash reconciliation

			£'000
	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
Net Resource Requirement	2,878,823	2,809,371	2,482,390
Voted capital items			
Capital	121,600	1,944	-
Less Non-operating A-in-A	-	-	
Total net voted capital	121,600	1,944	-
Accruals to cash adjustment			
Adjustments to remove non-cash items:			
Cost of Capital charges	-98,688	-86,053	-57,997
Depreciation	-2,987	-3,105	-4,247
New provisions and adjustments to previous provisions	-31,329	-218,891	-120,181
Profit/loss on sale of assets	-	-	-
Prior period adjustments	-	-	-
Other non-cash items	-120	-	-
Increase (+) / Decrease (-) in stock	-	-	-
Increase (+) / Decrease (-) in debtors	-	-	-1
Increase (-) / Decrease (+) in creditors	-	-	-
Use of provisions	359,307	574,244	980,679
Total accruals to cash adjustments	226,183	266,195	798,253
Excess cash to be CFERd	-	-	-
Net Cash Requirement	3,226,606	3,077,510	3,280,643

### Part III: Extra receipts payable to the Consolidated Fund

In addition to appropriations in aid the following income relates to the Department and is payable to the Consolidated Fund (cash receipts being shown in italics):

£	n	•
•	ш	

	2009 Provi Income		2008 Provi Income		2007 Out Income	
Operating income not classified as A in A	32,555	32,555	-	-	-	-
Non-operating income not classified as A in A	409,000	409,000	450,275	450,275	419,000	419,000
Other amounts collectable on behalf of the Consolidated Fund	60,000	60,000	124,479	124,479	60,535	60,262
Excess cash receipts to be surrendered to the Consolidated Fund	-	-	-	-	-	-
Total	501,555	501,555	574,754	574,754	479,535	479,262

# **Forecast Operating Cost Statement**

			£'000
	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
Net Administration Costs			
RfR 1	93,512	98,320	95,245
Total Net Administration costs	93,512	98,320	95,245
Net Programme Costs			
RfR 1	2,785,311	2,711,051	2,387,145
Non-voted	-32,555	-	-
Total Net Programme costs	2,752,756	2,711,051	2,387,145
Total Net Operating Cost	2,846,268	2,809,371	2,482,390
of which: Net Resource Requirement	2,878,823	2,809,371	2,482,390
Non-voted expenditure	-	-	-
Consolidated Fund Extra Receipts	-32,555	-	-
Reduction in planned spend unable to be included in Estimate	-	-	-
Resource Budget	1,284,120	5,677,990	6,628,201

### **Notes to the Main Estimate**

#### Reconciliation of resource expenditure between Estimates, Accounts and Budgets

£'000

	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
Net Resource Requirement (Estimates)	2,878,823	2,809,371	2,482,390
Adjustments to remove:			
Provision voted for earlier years	-	-	-
Adjustments to additionally include:  Non-voted expenditure in the OCS			
Consolidated Fund Extra Receipts in the OCS	-32,555	-	-
Reductions in planned spend unable to be included in Estimate	-32,333	_	_
Other adjustments	-	-	_
Net Operating Cost (Accounts)	2,846,268	2,809,371	2,482,390
Adjustments to remove:	_,,	_,,,,,,,,,	_,,
Gains / losses from sale of capital assets	-	-	-
Capital grants	-694,900	-501,086	-409,291
European Union income related to capital grants	-	-	-
Voted expenditure outside the budget	-1	-	-663
Adjustments to additionally include: Other Consolidated Fund Extra Receipts	-	-	-
Resource consumption of non departmental public bodies	-891,247	3,369,705	4,555,765
Unallocated resource provision	24,000	-	-
Other adjustments	-	_	_
Resource Budget (Budget) of which:	1,284,120	5,677,990	6,628,201
Departmental Expenditure Limits (DEL)	1,105,163	1,089,003	648,759
Annually Managed Expenditure (AME)	178,957	4,588,987	5,979,442

#### Reconciliation of capital expenditure between Estimates and Budgets

£'000

	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
Net Voted Capital (Estimates)	121,600	1,944	-
Adjustments to remove:  Provision voted for earlier years			
Adjustments to additionally include:	-	-	-
Other Consolidated Fund Extra Receipts	-409,000	-450,275	-419,000
Capital spending by non-departmental public bodies	1,210,805	1,205,601	1,075,881
Capital grants	694,900	501,086	409,291
European Union income related to capital grants	-	, -	-
Supported capital expenditure (revenue)	-	-	-
Capital spending by levy funded bodies	-	-	-
Unallocated capital provision	-	-	-
Reductions in planned spend unable to be included in Estimate	=	-	-
Other adjustments	=	-	-
Capital Budget (Budget)	1,618,305	1,258,356	1,066,172
of which:			
Departmental Expenditure Limits (DEL)	2,027,305	1,708,631	1,485,172
Annually Managed Expenditure (AME)	-409,000	-450,275	-419,000

#### **Explanation of Accounting Officer responsibilities**

The Accounting Officer prepares resource accounts for each financial year.

The following Accounting Officer appointments have been made for the Request for Resources within this Estimate:

#### **Request for Resources 1:** Moira Wallace

Moira Wallace, has personal responsibility for the proper presentation of the resource accounts and their transmission to the Comptroller and Auditor General. Moira Wallace is also responsible for the use of public money and stewardship of assets.

In discharging these responsibilities particular regard is given to:

- · Observing any accounting and disclosure requirements (including any Accounts Direction) and applying suitable accounting policies on a consistent basis;
- · making judgements and estimates on a reasonable basis;
- stating whether applicable accounting standards, as set out in the *Financial Reporting Manual* (FReM), or an organisation's version of it, have been followed, and explain any material departures in the accounts; and
- · preparing the accounts on a going concern basis.

The responsibilities of an Accounting Officer, including responsibility for the propriety and regularity of the public finances for which an Accounting Officer is answerable, for keeping proper records and safeguarding assets, are set out in chapter 3 of *Managing Public Money* issued by the Treasury.

#### Analysis of operating appropriations in aid (A in A)

		£'000
2009-10	2008-09	2007-08
Provision	Provision	Outturn

RfR 1: Supporting the provision of energy that is affordable, secure and sustainable; bringing about a low carbon UK; securing an international agreement on climate change; promoting low carbon technologies at home and in developing countries; managing historic energy liabilities effectively and responsibly.

Programme of which:	1,162,757	1,345,031	1,556,299
Sale of goods and services	1,162,757	1,345,031	1,556,299
Total RfR 1	1,162,757†	1,345,031	1,556,299
† Amount that may be applied as operating appropriation.	s in aid in addition to the net total arising fro	om: receipts relating to th	e Nuclear

<sup>†</sup> Amount that may be applied as operating appropriations in aid in addition to the net total arising from: receipts relating to the Nuclear Decommissioning Authority and the oil and gas industries (including petroleum licencing royalties)

Total Operating A in A 1,162,757 1,345,031 1,556,299

### **Analysis of Consolidated Fund extra receipts**

ŧ١	U	U	ĺ
<b>~</b>	v	v	ľ

	2009-10 Provision			2008-09 Provision		7-08 turn
	Income	Receipts	Income	Receipts	Income	Receipts
Receipts of the Coal Authority •	-	_	_		271	-
Application fees for petroleum exploration and production licences, and initial and periodic payments (rents). Royalty on petroleum won and saved •	60,000	60,000	-	-	60,262	60,262
EU Emissions Trading Scheme ●	_	_	124,479	124,479	_	-
Non-nuclear energy miscellaneous receipts •	-	-	-	-	2	-
National Nuclear Laboratory Φ	555	555	-	-	-	-
Distribution of surpluses from coal industry pension scheme $\Delta$	286,000	286,000	286,000	286,000	286,000	286,000
Release from Coal pensions Fund Investment Reserve $\Delta$	123,000	123,000	133,000	133,000	133,000	133,000
BNFL/Urenco dividend $\Delta$	32,000	32,000	31,275	31,275	-	-
Total	501,555	501,555	574,754	574,754	479,535	479,262

#### **Departmental Expenditure Limits and Administration budgets**

£'000

	Voted	Non-voted	Total
Resource DEL	-743,825	1,848,988	1,105,163
of which:†			
Administration budget	93,512	-	93,512
Near-cash in RDEL	-767,357	1,893,482	1,126,125
Capital DEL††	826,330	1,200,975	2,027,305
Less Depreciation†††	-2,987	-4,104	-7,091
Total DEL	79,518	3,045,859	3,125,377

<sup>†</sup> The total of the 'Administration Budget' and 'Near-cash in Resource DEL' figures may well be greater than total resource DEL, due to the definitions overlapping.

# Comparison of provision sought with final provision and forecast outturn for the previous year

The total net resource sought for 2009-10 of £2,878,823,000 is 2.5 per cent higher than the final net provision for 2008-09 of £2,809,371,000 and 26.8 per cent higher than the forecast outturn for 2008-09 of £2,270,021,000.

#### Cash which may be retained to offset expenditure

			£'000
	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
Cash which may be retained by the department to offset expenditure in the year due to its relationship with income (operating and non-operating) that has been, or will be, appropriated in aid.	1,162,757	1,345,031	1,556,299

<sup>††</sup> Capital DEL includes items treated as resource in Estimates and accounts but which are treated as Capital DEL in budgets.

<sup>†††</sup> Depreciation, which forms part of resource DEL, is excluded from total DEL since capital DEL includes capital spending and to include depreciation of those assets would lead to double counting.

### Expenditure resting on the sole authority of the Appropriation Act

The following subheads contain provision sought under the sole authority of Part I of the Estimate and of the confirming Appropriation Act:

RfR/Section	Service	£'000
RfR1 A3	Non-proliferation: international subscriptions	20,275

### Grants in aid

RfR/Section	Body	£'000
RfR1 I	The Coal Authority ♥	33,076
RfR1 I	The Nuclear Decommissioning Authority ♥	2,768,692
RfR1 I	The Civil Nuclear Police Authority ♥	3,000
RfR1 J	Committee on Climate Change ♥	3,557

### **International Subscriptions**

RfR/Section	Body	£'000
RfR1 A3 RfR1 A3	International Atomic Energy Agency Organisation for the Prohibition of Chemical Weapons	15,943 4,332

# Office of Gas and Electricity Markets

#### Introduction

- 1. This Estimate covers the resource and cash expenditure of the Office of Gas and Electricity Markets.
- 2. The Office of Gas and Electricity Markets (OFGEM) comprises the Gas and Electricity Markets Authority and was set up in December 2000 under the provisions of the Utilities Act 2000. OFGEM's principal aim is to protect the interests of consumers, wherever appropriate by promoting effective competition.
- 3. Further details of the expenditure contained in this Estimate can be found in the Department of Energy and Climate Change's (DECC) Departmental report.
- 4. Monies collected on behalf of the Secretary of State, either on behalf of Consumer Focus and Consumer Direct, or in respect of the Secretary of State's own costs are shown as payments to the Department for Business, Enterprise and Regulatory Reform (BERR).
- 5. Central expenditure is offset mainly by income from licence fees recovered from the gas and electricity industries.
- 6. Symbols are explained in the Introduction to this booklet.

# Office of Gas and Electricity Markets

#### Part I

£

Request for Resources 1: Protecting consumers by regulating monopolies and promoting competition in the electricity and gas industry, and expenditure in connection with environmental programmes.

701,000

**Total net resource requirement** 

701,000

Net cash requirement

10,156,000

Amounts required in the year ending 31 March 2010 for expenditure by the Office of Gas and Electricity Markets on:

RfR 1: Protecting consumers by regulating monopolies and promoting competition in the electricity and gas industry, and expenditure in connection with environmental programmes.

Administrative and operational costs, payments to other government organisations, co-operation with international regulators, administration of energy efficiency, offshore transmission and other environmental schemes and associated non-cash items.

The Office of Gas and Electricity Markets will account for this Estimate.

£

	Net total	Allocated in Vote on Account	Balance to complete
RfR 1	701,000	315,000	386,000
Total net resource requirement	701,000	315,000	386,000
Net cash requirement	10,156,000	700,000	9,456,000

# Part II: Subhead detail

											£'000
					2009-10 Provision					2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
			Resou	rces				Cap			
		Other							Non-	N-4 T-4-1	N.4 T.4-1
	Admin	Current	Grants	G	ross Total	A in A	Net Total	Capital	operating A in A	Net Total Resources	Net Total Resources
	1	2		3	4	5	6	7	8		10
in th envi	1: Protecting cone electricity and ronmental prog 49,908	d gas industry grammes. -	y, and expe	endit -	ture in conne		701	1,000	50	702	695
Cen	tral Government	t spending									
A	Gas and Elect	ricity Markets	Authority:	Adn	ninistration						
	36,980	-		-	36,980	36,979	1	1,000	50	2	695
В	Climate Chang	ge Levy & Rei	newable En	ergy	Guarantees of	of Origin: Ad	lministration				
	700	-		-	700	-	700	-	-	700	-
C	Energy Efficie	ency and Other	r Environm	ental	l Schemes: A	dministration	1				
	6,628	-		-	6,628	6,628	-	-	-	=	-
D	Offshore Tran	smission Tend	ler : Admin	istra	tion						
	5,600	-		-	5,600	5,600	-	-	-	-	-
Tota	al for Estimate: 49,908			_	49,908	49,207	701	1,000	50	702	695

# Part II: Resource to cash reconciliation

			£'000
	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
Net Resource Requirement	701	702	695
Voted capital items			
Capital	1,000	1,000	751
Less Non-operating A-in-A	50	50	-
Total net voted capital	950	950	751
Accruals to cash adjustment			
Adjustments to remove non-cash items:			
Cost of Capital charges	250	250	140
Depreciation	-1,000	-1,000	-735
New provisions and adjustments to previous provisions	-	-	-662
Profit/loss on sale of assets	-	-	-
Prior period adjustments	-	-	-
Other non-cash items	-45	-45	-42
Increase (+) / Decrease (-) in stock	-	-	-
Increase (+) / Decrease (-) in debtors	6,600	500	381
Increase (-) / Decrease (+) in creditors	2,000	1,500	-703
Use of provisions	700	700	551
Total accruals to cash adjustments	8,505	1,905	-1,070
Excess cash to be CFERd	-	-	-
Net Cash Requirement	10,156	3,557	376

# Part III: Extra receipts payable to the Consolidated Fund

In addition to appropriations in aid the following income relates to the Department and is payable to the Consolidated Fund (cash receipts being shown in italics):

						£'000
	2009-10 Provision		2008-09 Provision		2007-08 Outturn	
	Income	Receipts	Income	Receipts	Income	Receipts
Operating income not classified as A in A	-	-	-	-	-	-
Non-operating income not classified as A in A	-	-	-	-	-	-
Other amounts collectable on behalf of the Consolidated Fund	200,000	200,000	200,000	200,000	120,000	120,000
Excess cash receipts to be surrendered to the Consolidated Fund	-	-	-	-	-	-
Total	200,000	200,000	200,000	200,000	120,000	120,000

# **Forecast Operating Cost Statement**

			£'000
	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
Net Administration Costs			
RfR 1	701	702	695
Total Net Administration costs	701	702	695
<b>Total Net Operating Cost</b>	701	702	695
of which:			
Net Resource Requirement	701	702	695
Non-voted expenditure	-	-	-
Consolidated Fund Extra Receipts	-	-	-
Reduction in planned spend unable to be included in Estimate	-	-	-
Resource Budget	701	702	695

#### **Notes to the Main Estimate**

#### Reconciliation of resource expenditure between Estimates, Accounts and Budgets

£'000 2009-10 2008-09 2007-08 **Provision Provision Outturn Net Resource Requirement (Estimates)** 701 702 695 Adjustments to remove: Provision voted for earlier years Adjustments to additionally include: Non-voted expenditure in the OCS Consolidated Fund Extra Receipts in the OCS Reductions in planned spend unable to be included in Estimate Other adjustments 701 **Net Operating Cost (Accounts)** 702 695 Adjustments to remove: Gains / losses from sale of capital assets Capital grants European Union income related to capital grants Voted expenditure outside the budget Adjustments to additionally include: Other Consolidated Fund Extra Receipts Resource consumption of non departmental public bodies Unallocated resource provision Other adjustments Resource Budget (Budget) 701 702 695 of which: Departmental Expenditure Limits (DEL) 701 702 695 Annually Managed Expenditure (AME)

#### Reconciliation of capital expenditure between Estimates and Budgets

£'000 2009-10 2008-09 2007-08 **Provision Provision** Outturn **Net Voted Capital (Estimates)** 950 950 751 Adjustments to remove: Provision voted for earlier years Adjustments to additionally include: Other Consolidated Fund Extra Receipts Capital spending by non-departmental public bodies Capital grants European Union income related to capital grants Supported capital expenditure (revenue) Capital spending by levy funded bodies Unallocated capital provision Reductions in planned spend unable to be included in Estimate Other adjustments Capital Budget (Budget) 950 950 751 Departmental Expenditure Limits (DEL) 950 950 751 Annually Managed Expenditure (AME)

#### **Explanation of Accounting Officer responsibilities**

The Accounting Officer prepares resource accounts for each financial year.

The following Accounting Officer appointments have been made for the Request for Resources within this Estimate:

#### **Request for Resources 1:** Alistair Buchanan, Chief Executive of OFGEM

Alistair Buchanan, has personal responsibility for the proper presentation of the resource accounts and their transmission to the Comptroller and Auditor General. Alistair Buchanan is also responsible for the use of public money and stewardship of assets.

In discharging these responsibilities particular regard is given to:

- · Observing any accounting and disclosure requirements (including any Accounts Direction) and applying suitable accounting policies on a consistent basis;
- · making judgements and estimates on a reasonable basis;
- · stating whether applicable accounting standards, as set out in the *Financial Reporting Manual* (FReM), or an organisation's version of it, have been followed, and explain any material departures in the accounts; and
- · preparing the accounts on a going concern basis.

The responsibilities of an Accounting Officer, including responsibility for the propriety and regularity of the public finances for which an Accounting Officer is answerable, for keeping proper records and safeguarding assets, are set out in chapter 3 of *Managing Public Money* issued by the Treasury.

### Analysis of operating appropriations in aid (A in A)

			£'00
	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
RfR 1: Protecting consumers by regulating monopoindustry, and expenditure in connection with environments.		tition in the electr	ricity and gas
Administration	49,207	41,484	39,21
of which:			4.42
Sale of goods and services Regulatory licences, fines, penalties and taxes	49,207	41,484	4,43 34,78
Total RfR 1	49,207†	41,484	39,21
	·· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	imodation, meome from	
other government organisations and any other cost recovery receip		41,484	
other government organisations and any other cost recovery receip  Fotal Operating A in A	49,207		39,21 £'00
Utilities Act 2000; receipts in respect of letting, disposal, vacation of other government organisations and any other cost recovery receiptotal Operating A in A  Analysis of non-operating appropriations	49,207		39,21
Fotal Operating A in A  Analysis of non-operating appropriations  RfR 1: Protecting consumers by regulating monopoindustry, and expenditure in connection with environmentations	in aid (A in A)  2009-10 Provision  Olies and promoting compe	41,484 2008-09 Provision	39,21 £'00 2007-08 Outturn
Cotal Operating A in A  Analysis of non-operating appropriations  RfR 1: Protecting consumers by regulating monopout and according to the connection with environmentations.	in aid (A in A)  2009-10 Provision  Olies and promoting competental programmes.	2008-09 Provision	39,21 £'00 2007-08 Outturn
Total Operating A in A  Analysis of non-operating appropriations  RfR 1: Protecting consumers by regulating monopoindustry, and expenditure in connection with environments of which:	in aid (A in A)  2009-10 Provision  Olies and promoting compeonmental programmes.  50 50 50†	2008-09 Provision  tition in the electrons 50 50 50 50	39,21 £'00 2007-08 Outturn

### **Analysis of Consolidated Fund extra receipts**

						£'000
	2009 Prov		2008 Prov		200' Out	7-08 turn
	Income	Receipts	Income	Receipts	Income	Receipts
Fossil Fuel Levy •	200,000	200,000	200,000	200,000	120,000	120,000
Total	200,000	200,000	200,000	200,000	120,000	120,000

#### **Departmental Expenditure Limits and Administration budgets**

£'000

	Voted	Non-voted	Total
Resource DEL	701	-	701
of which:†			
Administration budget	701	-	701
Near-cash in RDEL	-94	700	606
Capital DEL††	950	-	950
Less Depreciation†††	-1,000	-	-1,000
Total DEL	651	-	651

<sup>†</sup> The total of the 'Administration Budget' and 'Near-cash in Resource DEL' figures may well be greater than total resource DEL, due to the definitions overlapping.

# Comparison of provision sought with final provision and forecast outturn for the previous year

The total net resource sought for 2009-10 of £701,000 is 0.1 per cent lower than the final net provision for 2008-09 of £702,000 and 1.0 per cent higher than the forecast outturn for 2008-09 of £694,000.

#### Cash which may be retained to offset expenditure

£'000

	2009-10	2008-09	2007-08
	Provision	Provision	Outturn
Cash which may be retained by the department to offset expenditure in the year due to its relationship with income (operating and non-operating) that has been, or will be, appropriated in aid.	49,257	41,534	39,212

<sup>††</sup> Capital DEL includes items treated as resource in Estimates and accounts but which are treated as Capital DEL in budgets.

<sup>†††</sup> Depreciation, which forms part of resource DEL, is excluded from total DEL since capital DEL includes capital spending and to include depreciation of those assets would lead to double counting.

# **Department for Business, Enterprise and Regulatory Reform** †

#### Introduction

- 1. The Department for Business, Enterprise and Regulatory Reform (BERR) has one Request for Resources: RfR 1: To help ensure business success in an increasingly competitive world.
- 2. This Request for Resources provides for the promotion of enterprise, innovation and increased productivity delivered through market solutions designed to meet market imperfections; promotion of strong, fair, and competitive markets at home and abroad, including developing fair and effective legal and regulatory frameworks; payments to other Government Departments and grants-in-aid in relation to the above objectives; financial assistance to public corporations.
- 3. A detailed analysis of appropriations-in-aid for this Request for Resources, and related income and Consolidated Fund Extra Receipts, can be found below.
- 4. A number of grants-in-aid and international subscriptions in excess of £1 million are borne by this Request for Resources. These are listed below in the Notes to the Estimate.
- 5. BERR issues overall resource-based budgets and makes payments of grant-in-aid to the Regional Development Agencies (RDAs). Department for Communities and Local Government (DCLG), Department for Innovation Universities and Skills (DIUS), Department for Environment, Food and Rural Affairs (Defra), Department of Energy and Climate Change (DECC), Department for Culture, Media and Sport (DCMS) and UK Trade & Investment (UKTI) contribute by supplying resources which BERR will appropriate-in-aid. BERR will manage the resources centrally. The eight Regional Development Agencies (and the London Development Agency) are currently expected to receive £182,992,000 of receipts from the private sector and local authorities. They are entitled to use receipts up to a total of £237,890,000. Receipts over and above that level will be treated as appropriations-in-aid for which Parliamentary approval will be needed, or surrendered to the Consolidated Fund as Extra Receipts.
- 6. Symbols are explained in the Introduction to this booklet.
- † On 5 June 2009 the merger of the Department for Innovation, Universities and Skills (DIUS) with the Department for Business, Enterprise and Regulatory Reform (BERR) was announced. The new department will be known as the Department for Business, Innovation and Skills. It is not possible to reflect the merger in the Main Estimates and a Supplementary Estimate, reflecting the new department, will be presented to Parliament later in the year.

# **Department for Business, Enterprise and Regulatory Reform**

#### Part I

Request for Resources 1: To help ensure business success in an increasingly competitive world

Total net resource requirement

1,996,271,000

Net cash requirement

2,547,034,000

Amounts required in the year ending 31 March 2010 for expenditure by the Department for Business, Enterprise and Regulatory Reform on:

#### RfR 1: To help ensure business success in an increasingly competitive world

Promotion of enterprise, innovation and increased productivity delivered through market solutions designed to meet market imperfections identified within the portfolios of innovation, international trade and investment, regional investment, enterprise for small firms and people & skills;

support for business, including support for specific industries, small businesses, regional programmes and programmes to promote research and development, innovation, best practice and sustainable development; promotion of strong, fair and competitive markets at home and abroad including developing fair and effective legal and regulatory frameworks and delivering regulatory reform, measures to combat international bribery and corruption, measures to protect investors, measures to promote the interests of consumers, support for employment relations programmes and measures to promote a skilled and flexible labour market;

the efficient management and discharge of liabilities falling to the Department, including nuclear waste management and decommissioning and liabilities in respect of former shipbuilding industry employees; provision of a repayable credit facility for Royal Mail; exchange risk and other guarantee losses; subscriptions to international organisations and fulfilment of international treaty obligations; payments to other Government departments and the Devolved Administrations in relation to programmes supporting BERR objectives; support for Government Offices; grants and grants-in-aid to organisations promoting BERR objectives, including Non-Departmental Public Bodies; financial assistance to public corporations and trading funds including Ofcom; managing the Government's shareholder interest in the portfolio of commercial businesses wholly or partly owned by Government; funding of the Department's executive agencies; issuing budgets and making payments to Regional Development Agencies, to which other Government departments will contribute by supplying resources which BERR will appropriate in aid; payments to local authorities in respect of Local Area Agreements and New Burdens responsibilities; miscellaneous programmes, including payments in respect of claims for the restitution of property of victims of Nazi persecution, compensation for distant water trawlermen and assistance to redundant steelworkers; Departmental administration costs and a share of the administration costs of UK Trade and Investment; payments towards the expenses of the Office of Manpower Economics; associated non-cash items.

The Department for Business, Enterprise and Regulatory Reform will account for this Estimate.

£

	Net total	Allocated in Vote on Account	Balance to complete
RfR 1	1,996,271,000	689,411,000	1,306,860,000
Total net resource requirement	1,996,271,000	689,411,000	1,306,860,000
Net cash requirement	2,547,034,000	1,213,516,000	1,333,518,000

# Part II: Subhead detail

									£'000
			2009-10 Provisio					2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
		Resource	s			Cap	ital		
	Other Admin Current 1 2	Grants 3	Gross Total 4	A in A 5	Net Total 6	Capital	Non- operating A in A	Net Total Resources	Net Total Resources
RfR	1: To help ensure business suc 297,949 955,640	ecess in an in 2,836,389	ocreasingly co	ompetitive wo 2,093,707	orld 1,996,271	7,069,715	6,453,500	1,518,801	1,708,745
Spe	nding in Departmental Expend	liture Limits	s (DEL)						
Cen	tral Government spending								
A	Business Creation and Growth 44,332 510,770	1 425,079	980,181	1,901,917	-921,736	53,400	-	-1,473,334	-1,559,807
В	Better Regulation - 337	-	337	-	337	-	-	-	738
С	Free and Fair Markets 2,052 277,650	99,377	379,079	166,770	212,309	5,065	3,500	204,862	144,319
D	Government as Shareholder 9,104 165,650	-	174,754	-	174,754	-	-	314,034	459,113
Е	Professional Support and Infra 242,461 7,042	astructure 226	249,729	25,020	224,709	11,250	-	229,082	366,875
Sup	port for Local Authorities								
F	Business Creation and Growth	374,963	374,963	-	374,963	-	-	346,318	385,797
Spei	nding in Annually Managed Ex	xpenditure (	AME)						
Cen	tral Government spending								
G	Free and Fair Markets	43,600	43,600	-	43,600	-	-	40,000	42,800
Н	Government as Shareholder 5,809	49	-5,760	-	-5,760	7,000,000	6,450,000	-5,791	1,976
Sup	port for Local Authorities								
I	Business Creation and Growth	n 1,970	1,970	-	1,970	-	-	1,970	2,263
Non	-Budget								
J	Business Creation and Growth	1,831,066	1,831,066	-	1,831,066	-	-	1,800,388	1,808,091
K	Better Regulation	4,400	4,400	-	4,400	-	-	4,400	1,794
L	Free and Fair Markets	48,999	48,999	-	48,999	-	-	49,205	49,332

# Part II: Subhead detail

									1	£'000
				2009-10 Provisio					2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
			Resourc	es			Сар			
		Other						Non- operating	Net Total	Net Total
	Admin	Current	Grants	<b>Gross Total</b>	A in A	Net Total	Capital	A in A	Resources	Resources
	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10
M	Government a	s Shareholder -	6,660	6,660	-	6,660	-	-	7,667	5,454
Tota	ol for Estimate: 297,949	955,640	2,836,389	4,089,978	2,093,707	1,996,271	7,069,715	6,453,500	1,518,801	1,708,745

# Part II: Resource to cash reconciliation

			£'000
	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
Net Resource Requirement	1,996,271	1,518,801	1,708,745
Voted capital items			
Capital	7,069,715	7,119,715	6,483,506
Less Non-operating A-in-A	6,453,500	6,450,000	6,480,884
Total net voted capital	616,215	669,715	2,622
Accruals to cash adjustment			
Adjustments to remove non-cash items:			
Cost of Capital charges	-51,612	-62,725	-34,746
Depreciation	-54,336	-48,036	-33,876
New provisions and adjustments to previous provisions	5,780	-75,384	-226,983
Profit/loss on sale of assets	-	-	93
Prior period adjustments	-	-	-
Other non-cash items	-404	-385	-340
Increase (+) / Decrease (-) in stock	-	-	-
Increase (+) / Decrease (-) in debtors	-21,402	396,652	-15,890
Increase (-) / Decrease (+) in creditors	-	-	-
Use of provisions	56,522	58,298	96,061
Total accruals to cash adjustments	-65,452	268,420	-215,681
Excess cash to be CFERd	-	-	-
Net Cash Requirement	2,547,034	2,456,936	1,495,686

# Part III: Extra receipts payable to the Consolidated Fund

In addition to appropriations in aid the following income relates to the Department and is payable to the Consolidated Fund (cash receipts being shown in italics):

	2009-10 Provision Income <i>Receipts</i>		2008-09 Provision Income Receipts		2007-08 Outturn Income <i>Receipt</i>	
Operating income not classified as A in A	2,981	2,981	7,036	7,036	18,661	18,658
Non-operating income not classified as A in A	120,000	120,000	726,300	726,300	388,114	388,114
Other amounts collectable on behalf of the Consolidated Fund	90,000	90,000	90,000	90,000	218,642	149,074
Excess cash receipts to be surrendered to the Consolidated Fund	-	-	-	-	-	-
Total	212,981	212,981	823,336	823,336	625,417	555,846

# **Forecast Operating Cost Statement**

			£'000
	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
Net Administration Costs			
RfR 1	272,949	276,817	435,985
Total Net Administration costs	272,949	276,817	435,985
Net Programme Costs			
RfR 1	1,723,322	1,241,984	1,272,760
Non-voted	419,801	352,244	155,111
Total Net Programme costs	2,143,123	1,594,228	1,427,871
Total Net Operating Cost of which:	2,416,072	1,871,045	1,863,856
Net Resource Requirement	1,996,271	1,518,801	1,708,745
Non-voted expenditure	422,782	359,280	173,772
Consolidated Fund Extra Receipts	-2,981	-7,036	-18,661
Reduction in planned spend unable to be included in Estimate	-	-	-
Resource Budget	2,158,971	1,992,184	1,849,600

### **Notes to the Main Estimate**

#### Reconciliation of resource expenditure between Estimates, Accounts and Budgets

	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
Net Resource Requirement (Estimates)	1,996,271	1,518,801	1,708,745
Adjustments to remove:			
Provision voted for earlier years	-	-	-
Adjustments to additionally include:			
Non-voted expenditure in the OCS	422,782	359,280	173,772
Consolidated Fund Extra Receipts in the OCS	-2,981	-7,036	-18,661
Reductions in planned spend unable to be included in Estimate	<del>-</del>	-	-
Other adjustments	<del>-</del>	-	-
Net Operating Cost (Accounts)	2,416,072	1,871,045	1,863,856
Adjustments to remove:			
Gains / losses from sale of capital assets	<del>-</del>	-	93
Capital grants	-586,462	-109,185	-210,619
European Union income related to capital grants	-	-	-
Voted expenditure outside the budget	-	-	-
Adjustments to additionally include:			
Other Consolidated Fund Extra Receipts	1,350	4,850	18,570
Resource consumption of non departmental public bodies	276,926	225,434	177,700
Unallocated resource provision	51,085	40	-
Other adjustments	-	-	_
Resource Budget (Budget)	2,158,971	1,992,184	1,849,600
of which:	1.504.055	1 446 505	1.500.000
Departmental Expenditure Limits (DEL)	1,584,866	1,446,525	1,599,996
Annually Managed Expenditure (AME)	574,105	545,659	249,604

#### Reconciliation of capital expenditure between Estimates and Budgets

£'000

	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
Net Voted Capital (Estimates)  Adjustments to remove:  Provision voted for earlier years	616,215	669,715	2,622
Adjustments to additionally include:			
Other Consolidated Fund Extra Receipts	-120,000	-726,300	-388,114
Capital spending by non-departmental public bodies	-101,984	-12,451	-89,507
Capital grants	586,462	109,185	210,619
European Union income related to capital grants	-	-	-
Supported capital expenditure (revenue)	-	-	-
Capital spending by levy funded bodies	-	_	-
Unallocated capital provision	-92,639	-14,335	-
Reductions in planned spend unable to be included in Estimate	,	· -	-
Other adjustments	<del>-</del>	300,000	-
Capital Budget (Budget)	888,054	325,814	-264,380
of which:		,-	, ,
Departmental Expenditure Limits (DEL)	338,054	15,814	5,620
Annually Managed Expenditure (AME)	550,000	310,000	-270,000

#### **Explanation of Accounting Officer responsibilities**

The Accounting Officer prepares resource accounts for each financial year.

The following Accounting Officer appointments have been made for the Request for Resources within this Estimate:

**Request for Resources 1:** Simon Fraser, Permanent Head of the Department

Simon Fraser, has personal responsibility for the proper presentation of the resource accounts and their transmission to the Comptroller and Auditor General. Simon Fraser is also responsible for the use of public money and stewardship of assets.

In discharging these responsibilities particular regard is given to:

- · Observing any accounting and disclosure requirements (including any Accounts Direction) and applying suitable accounting policies on a consistent basis;
- · making judgements and estimates on a reasonable basis;
- · stating whether applicable accounting standards, as set out in the *Financial Reporting Manual* (FReM), or an organisation's version of it, have been followed, and explain any material departures in the accounts; and
- · preparing the accounts on a going concern basis.

The responsibilities of an Accounting Officer, including responsibility for the propriety and regularity of the public finances for which an Accounting Officer is answerable, for keeping proper records and safeguarding assets, are set out in chapter 3 of *Managing Public Money* issued by the Treasury.

#### Analysis of operating appropriations in aid (A in A)

			£'000
	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
RfR 1: To help ensure business success in an increasing	ly competitive world		
Administration	25,000	37,990	44,548
of which:			
Sale of goods and services	25,000	37,990	44,548
Programme	2,068,707	2,000,485	2,020,888
of which:			
Sale of goods and services	158,210	171,710	138,458
Regulatory licences, fines, penalties and taxes	109,380	117,265	98,106
EU Income	-	-	26
Other grant income (including repayments of grants/subsidies)	1,801,117	1,711,510	1,784,298
Total RfR 1	2,093,707†	2,038,475	2,065,436

<sup>†</sup> Amount that may be applied as operating appropriations in aid in addition to the net total arising from: income relating to Loan Guarantee Schemes and other small firms support schemes, receipts from the Department for Communities and Local Government, Department for Environment, Food and Rural Affairs, the Department for Innovation, Universities and Skills, the Department for Culture, Media and Sport, the Department of Energy and Climate Change and UK Trade and Investment in relation to the Regional Development Agencies and the London Development Agency;

income relating to ACAS, the Insolvency Service, the Shareholder Executive, legal services, consultancy, publications, secondments, departmental administration costs, central services, executive agencies and trading funds, including income relating to Ofcom; receipts from the Postal Services Commission and Office of Gas and Electricity Markets to cover the costs of the relevant Consumer Councils; miscellaneous receipts from other Government Departments.

#### Analysis of non-operating appropriations in aid (A in A)

			£'000
	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
RfR 1: To help ensure business success in	n an increasingly competitive world		
Title 1. To help ensure business success in	in an increasingly competitive world		
Programme	6,453,500	6,450,000	6,480,884
•	,	6,450,000	<b>6,480,884</b>
Programme of which:	,	<b>6,450,000</b> - 6,450,000	, ,

### **Analysis of Consolidated Fund extra receipts**

£'000

		2009-10 Provision		2008-09 Provision		2007-08 Outturn	
	Income	Receipts	Income	Receipts	Income	Receipts	
ОГСОМ Ф			555	555	91	91	
OFCOM •	60,000	60,000	60,000	60,000	106,165	106,165	
Companies House receipts from late filing penalties●	30,000	30,000	30,000	30,000	42,800	42,800	
Receipt of dividend from the Companies House Executive Agency trading fund $\Phi$	1,582	1,582	1,582	1,582	-	-	
Interest on loans advanced by the S of S to the Companies House Executive Agency trading fund $\Phi$	49	49	49	49	-	-	
Levies on sales of aero engines and airframes $\boldsymbol{\Phi}$	120,000	120,000	126,300	126,300	128,114	128,114	
Post Office Interest on Working Capital •	1,350	1,350	4,850	4,850	18,567	18,567	
Post Office Network Recoveries for Universal	-	-	-	-	34,625	-	
Banking Services ●							
Employment Policy ●	-	-	-	-	34,943	-	
National Selective Assistance •	-	-	-	-	109	109	
Central Services ●	-	-	-	-	3		
BNFL Equity withdrawal $\Delta$	-	-	600,000	600,000	260,000	260,000	
Total	212,981	212,981	823,336	823,336	625,417	555,846	

#### **Departmental Expenditure Limits and Administration budgets**

£'000

	Voted	Non-voted	Total
Resource DEL	522,412	1,062,454	1,584,866
of which:†			
Administration budget	272,949	-	272,949
Near-cash in RDEL	400,678	1,043,148	1,443,826
Capital DEL††	-390,861	728,915	338,054
Less Depreciation†††	-54,336	-21,163	-75,499
Total DEL	77,215	1,770,206	1,847,421

<sup>†</sup> The total of the 'Administration Budget' and 'Near-cash in Resource DEL' figures may well be greater than total resource DEL, due to the definitions overlapping.

# Comparison of provision sought with final provision and forecast outturn for the previous year

The total net resource sought for 2009-10 of £1,996,271,000 is 31.4 per cent higher than the final net provision for 2008-09 of £1,518,801,000 and 46.6 per cent higher than the forecast outturn for 2008-09 of £1,361,448,000.

#### Cash which may be retained to offset expenditure

Cash which may be retained by the department to offset expenditure in the year due to its relationship with income (operating and non-operating) that has been, or will be, appropriated in aid.

<sup>††</sup> Capital DEL includes items treated as resource in Estimates and accounts but which are treated as Capital DEL in budgets.

<sup>†††</sup> Depreciation, which forms part of resource DEL, is excluded from total DEL since capital DEL includes capital spending and to include depreciation of those assets would lead to double counting.

#### Expenditure resting on the sole authority of the Appropriation Act

The following subheads contain provision sought under the sole authority of Part I of the Estimate and of the confirming Appropriation Act:

RfR/Section	Service	£'000
RfR 1 A2	British Shipbuilders (Vosper Gap) Health Liabilities	350
RfR 1 C2	Trade Policy: other resource expenditure	5,083
RfR 1 C3	Trade Policy: international subscriptions	5,010
RfR 1 E2	City of London Police Unit	140
RfR 1 E3	Shared security services	226
RfR 1 L3	Grant-in-Aid to SITPRO	800

### Grants in aid

RfR/Section	Body	£'000
RfR1 - C2	Advisory, Conciliation and Arbitration Service ♥	42,037
RfR1 - J3	Capital for Enterprise ♥	2,545
RfR1 - J3	the Regional Development Agencies ♥	1,828,521
RfR1 - K3	the Local Better Regulation Office ♥	4,400
RfR1 - L3	Consumer Focus ♥	22,997
RfR1 - L3	the Competition Service ♥	4,427
RfR1 - L3	the Competition Commission ♥	20,775
RfR1 - M3	the United Kingdom Atomic Energy Authority♥	6,660
	Total	1,932,362

### **International Subscriptions**

RfR/Section		Body	£'000
RfR1 - C3	World Trade Organisation		5,010

### **Contingent liabilities**

Nature of Liability	£'000
Statutory Liabilities Charged to Resource Estimates:	
Statutory Guarantees: Home Shipbuilding Credit Guarantee Scheme	19,000
A guarantee has been given to the Financial Reporting Council that if the amount held in the Legal Costs Fund falls below £1 million in any year, an additional grant will be made to cover legal costs subsequently incurred in that year	Unquantifiable
Any liabilities imposed by section 68, Telecommunications Act 1984	Unquantifiable
Any liabilities imposed by section 9, British Aerospace Act 1980.	Unquantifiable
Statutory Indemnities: Local Network Indemnities	9,375
Callable capital subscription for the Common Fund for Commodities	1,960
Paid in capital subscription for the Common Fund for Commodities	2,240
Indemnities given to UKAEA by the Secretary of State to cover certain indemnities given by UKAEA to carriers and British Nuclear Fuels Plc against certain claims for damage caused by nuclear matter in the course of carriage	Unquantifiable
Indemnities equivalent to those given to civil servants under the Civil Service Management Code have been given to persons appointed to the Board of the Office of Fair Trading, including the Chairman	Unquantifiable
Indemnities given to Bankers of the Insolvency Services against certain liabilities arising in respect of non-transferable "account payee" cheques due to insolvent estates and paid into the Insolvency Service's account	Unquantifiable
The Police Information Technology Organisation (Home Office) provides BERR with access to data from the Police National Computer (PNC). BERR has indemnified the police against any liabilities which they might incur as a result of providing that access.	Unquantifiable

#### Non-Statutory Liabilities Charged to Resource Estimates:

Postal Services Ltd: The Department has made available to Post Office Limited, through an agreement reached on 17 October 2003, a revolving loan facility based on commercial terms of up to £1.15 billion. This is to help the company fund its working capital cash requirements in branch. The package was agreed against the background of the migration of State benefits payments to a system of direct payment, alongside a Government commitment that benefit recipients will still be able to collect their benefit, in cash and in full, from Post Office branches. Post Office Limited began utilising this facility on 1 December 2003. The Facility matures on the 31 March 2011 by when any outstanding loans will need to have been repaid.

Unquantifiable

British Shipbuilders: There are contingent liabilities that arise from the Department's assurances and guarantees to British Shipbuilders. Following a legal ruling in respect of pleural plaques claims (valued at £22.5m) on 17 October 2007, the House of Lords announced that compensation cannot be made on pleural plaques. This is the current position in England and Wales as the House of Lords judgement still stands. However, the Scottish Executive passed a Bill that is now an Act and appears on the statute book. The Scottish Ministers have made a commencement order providing for the Act to come into force on 17 June 2009. Until then, the Act is not law and plaques claims can continue to be resisted in Scotland.

Unquantifiable

Industrial Development Act 1982: In the event of a confirmed downturn in the UK High Technology Investment Fund performance, the Department has a liability to pay back to the Fund redemptions of £1.12million previously received.

Unquantifiable

On 14 January 2009, the Secretary of State announced a support package designed to leverage £21.3bn of lending - made up of the Enterprise Finance Guarantee Scheme (£1.3bn), the Capital for Enterprise Fund (£75m) and the Working Capital Scheme (£20bn) (the latter amended in Budget 09 to reflect the requirement for a Trade Credit Insurance 'Top-up' Scheme) - to help companies struggling to access finance for working capital and investment in the current economic climate. The Schemes are intended to support viable businesses that have been impacted through a combination of the credit crunch and economic downturn, during which lending conditions have tightened and payment periods extended:

- Enterprise Finance Guarantee Scheme (which is planned to run to 31 March 2010, with exposures not exceeding 31 March 2020).

Up to 100,000

- Support enabling increased access to finance for SMEs, through the Working Capital Scheme (which is planned to run to and with exposures not exceeding 31 March 2011) and the Trade Credit Insurance "Top-up" Scheme (which is planned to run to 31 December 2009, with exposures not exceeding 30 June 2010).

Up to 10,000,000

On 27 January, the Secretary of State announced support for the automotive sector, including loan guarantees which could enable up to £2.3bn in lending to Britain's automotive manufacturers and suppliers. Under State Aid rules, guarantees must be granted before 31 December 2010 and cannot exceed 90% of the loan.

Up to 2,300,000

### **UK Trade & Investment**

#### Introduction

1. This Estimate covers programme expenditure for the purpose of trade development and promotion and inward investment, including grants to the Regional Development Agencies (RDAs). The work of UK Trade & Investment is reported in its own departmental report as well as the departmental reports of the Department for Business, Enterprise and Regulatory Reform and the Foreign and Commonwealth Office.

- 2. UK Trade & Investment is a joint operation of the Foreign and Commonwealth Office and the Department for Business, Enterprise and Regulatory Reform. The administrative costs relating to this programme expenditure are reflected in the Main Estimates of those departments.
- 3. An analysis of Appropriations in Aid of this Request for Resources and related income for 2009-10 is included in this Main Estimate and shows comparison with the two prior years.
- 4. Symbols are explained in the Introduction to this booklet.

### **UK Trade & Investment**

#### Part I

Request for Resources 1: To enhance the competiveness of companies in the UK through overseas trade and investments; and attract a continuing high level of quality foreign direct investment

Total net resource requirement

96,383,000

Net cash requirement

97,003,000

Amounts required in the year ending 31 March 2010 for expenditure by the UK Trade & Investment on:

RfR 1: To enhance the competiveness of companies in the UK through overseas trade and investments; and attract a continuing high level of quality foreign direct investment

Trade development and promotion and inward investment, including grants to the Regional Development Agencies (RDAs), associated capital and other related expenditure and associated non-cash items.

£

The **UK Trade & Investment** will account for this Estimate.

	Net total	Allocated in Vote on Account	Balance to complete
RfR 1	96,383,000	50,339,000	46,044,000
Total net resource requirement	96,383,000	50,339,000	46,044,000
Net cash requirement	97,003,000	50,746,000	46,257,000

### Part II: Subhead detail

										£'000
				2009-10 Provision					2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
	Admin 1	Other Current 2	Resource Grants	Gross Total	A in A	Net Total	Cap Capital 7	ital Non- operating A in A 8	Net Total Resources 9	Net Total Resources 10
trac inve	t 1: To enhance the le and investment -	s; and attrac 84,688	t a continuir	ng high level o 101,089	_		248	-	91,527	87,807
•	nding in Departm	pending		, ,						
A Spe	Trade developm - nding in Annually	84,667	16,401	101,068	4,706	96,362	248	-	91,506	87,841
Cen	tral Government s	pending								
В	Trade developm	ent and prom 21	otion and inv	vard investmen 21	-	21	-	-	21	-34
Tot	al for Estimate:	84,688	16,401	101,089	4,706	96,383	248	-	91,527	87,807

### Part II: Resource to cash reconciliation

			£'000
	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
Net Resource Requirement	96,383	91,527	87,807
Voted capital items			
Capital	248	48	57
Less Non-operating A-in-A	-	-	_
Total net voted capital	248	48	57
Accruals to cash adjustment			
Adjustments to remove non-cash items:			
Cost of Capital charges	79	79	180
Depreciation	-187	-187	-113
New provisions and adjustments to previous provisions	-	-	-
Profit/loss on sale of assets	-	-	-21
Prior period adjustments	_	-	-
Other non-cash items	_	-	-
Increase (+) / Decrease (-) in stock	_	-	-
Increase (+) / Decrease (-) in debtors	-	-	-
Increase (-) / Decrease (+) in creditors	480	2,000	4,125
Use of provisions	_	-	-
Total accruals to cash adjustments	372	1,892	4,171
Excess cash to be CFERd	-	-	-
Net Cash Requirement	97,003	93,467	92,035

## Part III: Extra receipts payable to the Consolidated Fund

In addition to appropriations in aid the following income relates to the Department and is payable to the Consolidated Fund (cash receipts being shown in italics):

		9-10 ision <i>Receipt</i> s		8-09 rision <i>Receipt</i> s	2007 Outt Income	
Operating income not classified as A in A	-	-	-	-	-	-
Non-operating income not classified as A in A	-	-	-	-	-	-
Other amounts collectable on behalf of the Consolidated Fund	-	-	-	-	56	56
Excess cash receipts to be surrendered to the Consolidated Fund	-	-	-	-	-	-
Total	-	-	_	-	56	56

# **Forecast Operating Cost Statement**

			£'000
	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
Net Programme Costs			
RfR 1	96,383	91,527	87,807
Non-voted	-	-	<u>-</u>
Total Net Programme costs	96,383	91,527	87,807
<b>Total Net Operating Cost</b>	96,383	91,527	87,807
of which:			
Net Resource Requirement	96,383	91,527	87,807
Non-voted expenditure	-	-	-
Consolidated Fund Extra Receipts	-	-	-
Reduction in planned spend unable to be included in Estimate	-	-	-
Resource Budget	96,383	91,527	87,786

### **Notes to the Main Estimate**

### Reconciliation of resource expenditure between Estimates, Accounts and Budgets

£'000

	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn	
Net Resource Requirement (Estimates)	96,383	91,527	87,807	
Adjustments to remove: Provision voted for earlier years	-	-	-	
Adjustments to additionally include:  Non-voted expenditure in the OCS  Consolidated Fund Extra Receipts in the OCS	- -	- -	-	
Reductions in planned spend unable to be included in Estimate	-	-	-	
Other adjustments	-	-	-	
Net Operating Cost (Accounts)	96,383	91,527	87,807	
Adjustments to remove: Gains / losses from sale of capital assets Capital grants	-	- -	-21 -	
European Union income related to capital grants Voted expenditure outside the budget	- -	-	-	
Adjustments to additionally include: Other Consolidated Fund Extra Receipts	-	-	-	
Resource consumption of non departmental public bodies	-	-	-	
Unallocated resource provision	-	-	=	
Other adjustments	-	-	-	
Resource Budget (Budget) of which:	96,383	91,527	87,786	
Departmental Expenditure Limits (DEL)	96,362	91,506	87,820	
Annually Managed Expenditure (AME)	21	21	-34	

### Reconciliation of capital expenditure between Estimates and Budgets

£'000

			2 000
	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
Net Voted Capital (Estimates)	248	48	57
Adjustments to remove:			
Provision voted for earlier years	-	-	=
Adjustments to additionally include: Other Consolidated Fund Extra Receipts			
1	-	-	-
Capital spending by non-departmental public bodies	-	-	-
Capital grants  European Union income related to capital grants	-	-	-
Supported capital expenditure (revenue)	-	-	-
Capital spending by levy funded bodies	-	-	-
Unallocated capital provision	-	-	-
Reductions in planned spend unable to be included in Estimate	-	-	-
Other adjustments	_	_	_
Capital Budget (Budget)	248	48	57
of which:	240	40	37
Departmental Expenditure Limits (DEL)	248	48	57
Annually Managed Expenditure (AME)	-	-	-

#### Notes to the Main Estimate (continued)

#### **Explanation of Accounting Officer responsibilities**

The Accounting Officer prepares resource accounts for each financial year.

The following Accounting Officer appointments have been made for the Request for Resources within this Estimate:

**Request for Resources 1:** Sir Andrew Cahn, Chief Executive of UK Trade & Investment

Sir Andrew Cahn, has personal responsibility for the proper presentation of the resource accounts and their transmission to the Comptroller and Auditor General. Sir Andrew Cahn is also responsible for the use of public money and stewardship of assets.

In discharging these responsibilities particular regard is given to:

- · Observing any accounting and disclosure requirements (including any Accounts Direction) and applying suitable accounting policies on a consistent basis;
- · making judgements and estimates on a reasonable basis;
- · stating whether applicable accounting standards, as set out in the *Financial Reporting Manual* (FReM), or an organisation's version of it, have been followed, and explain any material departures in the accounts; and
- · preparing the accounts on a going concern basis.

The responsibilities of an Accounting Officer, including responsibility for the propriety and regularity of the public finances for which an Accounting Officer is answerable, for keeping proper records and safeguarding assets, are set out in chapter 3 of *Managing Public Money* issued by the Treasury.

### Notes to the Main Estimate (continued)

### Analysis of operating appropriations in aid (A in A)

			£'000
	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
RfR 1: To enhance the competiveness of coattract a continuing high level of quality for	•	as trade and inve	stments; and
Programme	4,706	4,458	2,325
of which:			
Sale of goods and services	4,706	4,458	2,325
Total RfR 1	4,706†	4,458	2,325
† Amount that may be applied as operating appropriation trade development services; asset sales; insurance clain	2,7	O	1
Total Operating A in A	4,706	4,458	2,325

### Notes to the Main Estimate (continued)

### **Analysis of Consolidated Fund extra receipts**

						£'000
		9-10 vision		8-09 vision	200' Out	
	Income	Receipts	Income	Receipts	Income	Receipts
Third-Party Assets●	-	-	-		56	56
Total		. <u>.</u>			56	56

#### Notes to the Main Estimate (continued)

#### **Departmental Expenditure Limits and Administration budgets**

£'000

	Voted	Non-voted	Total
Resource DEL	96,362	-	96,362
of which:†			
Administration budget	-	-	-
Near-cash in RDEL	96,275	-	96,275
Capital DEL††	248	-	248
Less Depreciation†††	-166	-	-166
Total DEL	96,444	-	96,444

<sup>†</sup> The total of the 'Administration Budget' and 'Near-cash in Resource DEL' figures may well be greater than total resource DEL, due to the definitions overlapping.

# Comparison of provision sought with final provision and forecast outturn for the previous year

The total net resource sought for 2009-10 of £96,383,000 is 5.3 per cent higher than the final net provision for 2008-09 of £91,527,000 and 5.9 per cent higher than the forecast outturn for 2008-09 of £90,998,000.

#### Cash which may be retained to offset expenditure

2009-10 2008-09 2007-08
Provision Provision Outturn

Cash which may be retained by the department to offset expenditure in the year due to its relationship with income (operating and non-operating) that has been, or will be, appropriated in aid.

<sup>††</sup> Capital DEL includes items treated as resource in Estimates and accounts but which are treated as Capital DEL in budgets.

<sup>†††</sup> Depreciation, which forms part of resource DEL, is excluded from total DEL since capital DEL includes capital spending and to include depreciation of those assets would lead to double counting.

## **UK Atomic Energy Authority Pension Schemes**

#### Introduction

- 1. This Request for Resources covers the provision of pensions and lump sums to retired members or their dependants, transfer values for members transferring to other schemes and repayments of contributions under the UKAEA pension schemes.
- 2. There are three schemes: the Combined Scheme (CPS), the Principal Non-Industrial Superannuation Scheme (PNISS), and the Protected Persons Superannuation Scheme (PPSS). The schemes cover employees of the UKAEA, UKAEA Limited, Dounreay Site Restoration Limited, the Civil Nuclear Police Authority, Reactor Sites Restoration Limited, National Nuclear Labaoratories, International Nuclear services, former employees of British Nuclear Fuels plc and some employees of the Health Protection Agency, the Engineering and Physical Sciences Research Council, the Science and Technology Facilities Council, and former UKAEA employees who transferred to the Ministry of Defence Atomic Weapons Establishment (AWE). The PNISS and PPSS are closed to new entrants.
- 3. The income consists of contributions from employers and employees, and transfer values in respect of staff joining from other schemes. Income is appropriated in aid.
- 4. Assumptions for 2009-10 compared to 2008-09 are

		2008-09			2009-10			
	A	Average pension			Average pension			
	Number	Annual	Weekly	Number A	Annual W	eekly		
Pensioners	15,985	8,908	171.30	16,029	8,725	167.79		
Dependents	6,208	3,938	75.74	6,178	4,118	79.19		

- 5. Associated administrative costs are borne by the UKAEA who recover the appropriate proportion from the other participating employers.
- 6. Symbols are explained in the Introduction to this booklet.

# **UK Atomic Energy Authority Pension Schemes**

#### Part I

	£
Request for Resources 1: Effective management of UKAEA pension schemes	263,131,000
Total net resource requirement	263,131,000
Net cash requirement	155,243,000

Amounts required in the year ending 31 March 2010 for expenditure by the UK Atomic Energy Authority Pension Schemes on:

#### RfR 1: Effective management of UKAEA pension schemes

Payment of pensions etc., to members of the United Kingdom Atomic Energy Authority pension schemes, related expenditure and associated non-cash items.

The UK Atomic Energy Authority Pension Schemes will account for this Estimate.

	Net total	Allocated in Vote on Account	Balance to complete
RfR 1	263,131,000	120,304,000	142,827,000
Total net resource requirement	263,131,000	120,304,000	142,827,000
Net cash requirement	155,243,000	50,400,000	104,843,000

### Part II: Subhead detail

										£'000
	2009-10 Provision								2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
			Resource	ces			Caj	oital		
		Other						Non- operating	Net Total	Net Total
	Admin	Current	Grants	<b>Gross Total</b>	A in A	Net Total	Capital	A in A	Resources	Resources
	1	. 2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10
	.1: Effective m - nding in Annua		297,331	297,331	34,200	263,131	-	-	279,844	274,823
Cent	tral Governmer	nt spending								
A	Payments of	pensions, trans	fer values an	d repayments o	f contribution	ıs				
	_	-	297,331	297,331	34,200	263,131	-	-	279,844	274,823
Tota	al for Estimate	: -	297,331	297,331	34,200	263,131	_		279,844	274,823

### Part II: Resource to cash reconciliation

			£'000	
	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn	
Net Resource Requirement	263,131	279,844	274,823	
Voted capital items				
Capital	-	-	-	
Less Non-operating A-in-A	_	-	-	
Total net voted capital	-	-	-	
Accruals to cash adjustment				
Adjustments to remove non-cash items:				
Cost of Capital charges	-	-	-	
Depreciation	_	-	-	
New provisions and adjustments to previous provisions	-297,331	-347,038	-382,339	
Profit/loss on sale of assets	_	-	-	
Prior period adjustments	-	-	-	
Other non-cash items	_	-	-	
Increase (+) / Decrease (-) in stock	-	-	-	
Increase (+) / Decrease (-) in debtors	-	-	-	
Increase (-) / Decrease (+) in creditors	-	13,364	-19,190	
Use of provisions	189,443	207,326	194,386	
Total accruals to cash adjustments	-107,888	-126,348	-207,143	
Excess cash to be CFERd	-	-	-	
Net Cash Requirement	155,243	153,496	67,680	

### Part III: Extra receipts payable to the Consolidated Fund

In addition to appropriations in aid the following income relates to the Department and is payable to the Consolidated Fund (cash receipts being shown in italics):

						£'000
	2009-10 Provision		2008-09 Provision		2007-08 Outturn	
	Income	Receipts	Income	Receipts	Income	Receipts
Operating income not classified as A in A	-		-	-	6,340	7,024
Non-operating income not classified as A in A	-		-	-	-	-
Other amounts collectable on behalf of the Consolidated Fund	-	-	-	-	-	-
Excess cash receipts to be surrendered to the Consolidated Fund	-	-	-	-	-	-
Total	-	. <u>-</u>		-	6,340	7,024

### **Forecast Combined Revenue Account**

			£'000
	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
Net Programme Costs			
RfR 1	263,131	279,844	274,823
of which:			
Income			
Contributions received	33,600	71,337	92,812
Transfers in	600	8,357	14,704
Other income receivable	-	-	-
Total Income	34,200	79,694	107,516
Expenditure			
Increase in liability	37,950	77,396	153,139
Interest on scheme liability	259,381	269,642	229,200
Other expenditure	-	12,500	<u>-</u>
Total Expenditure	297,331	359,538	382,339
Non-voted	-	-	-6,340
Total Net Programme costs	263,131	279,844	268,483
Total Net Operating Cost of which:	263,131	279,844	268,483
Net Resource Requirement	263,131	279,844	274,823
Non-voted expenditure		,	=,o <b>_e</b>
Consolidated Fund Extra Receipts	_	_	-6,340
Reduction in planned spend unable to be included in Estimate	-	-	-
Resource Budget	263,131	279,844	268,478

#### **Notes to the Main Estimate**

Departmental Expenditure Limits (DEL) Annually Managed Expenditure (AME)

#### Reconciliation of resource expenditure between Estimates, Accounts and Budgets

£'000 2007-08 2009-10 2008-09 **Provision Provision** Outturn **Net Resource Requirement (Estimates)** 263,131 279,844 274,823 Adjustments to remove: Provision voted for earlier years Adjustments to additionally include: Non-voted expenditure in the OCS Consolidated Fund Extra Receipts in the OCS -6,340 Reductions in planned spend unable to be included in Estimate Other adjustments **Net Operating Cost (Accounts)** 263,131 279,844 268,483 Adjustments to remove: Gains / losses from sale of capital assets Capital grants European Union income related to capital grants Voted expenditure outside the budget Adjustments to additionally include: Other Consolidated Fund Extra Receipts Resource consumption of non departmental public bodies Unallocated resource provision Other adjustments -5 Resource Budget (Budget) 263,131 279,844 268,478 of which:

263,131

279,844

268,478

#### Reconciliation of capital expenditure between Estimates and Budgets

£'000 2009-10 2008-09 2007-08 **Provision Provision** Outturn **Net Voted Capital (Estimates)** Adjustments to remove: Provision voted for earlier years Adjustments to additionally include: Other Consolidated Fund Extra Receipts Capital spending by non-departmental public bodies Capital grants European Union income related to capital grants Supported capital expenditure (revenue) Capital spending by levy funded bodies Unallocated capital provision Reductions in planned spend unable to be included in Estimate Other adjustments Capital Budget (Budget) of which: Departmental Expenditure Limits (DEL) Annually Managed Expenditure (AME)

#### **Explanation of Accounting Officer responsibilities**

The Accounting Officer prepares resource accounts for each financial year.

The following Accounting Officer appointments have been made for the Request for Resources within this Estimate:

**Request for Resources 1:** Simon Fraser, Permanent Head of the Department

Simon Fraser, has personal responsibility for the proper presentation of the resource accounts and their transmission to the Comptroller and Auditor General. Simon Fraser is also responsible for the use of public money and stewardship of assets.

In discharging these responsibilities particular regard is given to:

- · Observing any accounting and disclosure requirements (including any Accounts Direction) and applying suitable accounting policies on a consistent basis;
- · making judgements and estimates on a reasonable basis;
- · stating whether applicable accounting standards, as set out in the *Financial Reporting Manual* (FReM), or an organisation's version of it, have been followed, and explain any material departures in the accounts; and
- · preparing the accounts on a going concern basis.

The responsibilities of an Accounting Officer, including responsibility for the propriety and regularity of the public finances for which an Accounting Officer is answerable, for keeping proper records and safeguarding assets, are set out in chapter 3 of *Managing Public Money* issued by the Treasury.

### Analysis of operating appropriations in aid (A in A)

			£'000
	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
RfR 1: Effective management of UKAEA po	ension schemes		
Programme	34,200	79,694	107,516
of which:			
Pension scheme related income	34,200	79,694	107,516
Total RfR 1	34,200†	79,694	107,516
† Amount that may be applied as operating appropriation employees' contributions and inward transfers.	ns in aid in addition to the net total arising fr	om: receipts of employe	ers' and
Total Operating A in A	34.200	79.694	107.516

### **Analysis of Consolidated Fund extra receipts**

						£'000
		9-10 vision		8-09 vision		7-08 turn
	Income	Receipts	Income	Receipts	Income	Receipts
Excess AinA Δ			-	-	6,340	7,024
Total				_	6,340	7,024

# Comparison of provision sought with final provision and forecast outturn for the previous year

The total net resource sought for 2009-10 of £263,131,000 is 6.0 per cent lower than the final net provision for 2008-09 of £279,844,000 and the forecast outturn for 2008-09 of £279,844,000.

#### Cash which may be retained to offset expenditure

			£'000
	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
Cash which may be retained by the department to offset expenditure in the year due to its relationship with income (operating and non-operating) that has been, or will be, appropriated in aid.	34,200	79,694	107,516

### **Export Credits Guarantee Department**

#### Introduction

- 1. This Estimate covers the request for resources to fund the Export Credits Guarantee Department's facilitation of UK exports through the provision of interest support, export credit guarantees and investment insurance.
- 2. Export Finance Assistance (RFR1) comprises interest support to banks and other lenders of export finance in order to match the financing of exports available to foreign competition.
- 3. The RFR1 requirement reflects the way in which income is classified rather than actual "Resource" consumption, as the request includes a capital charge in respect of voted loans to Guaranteed Export Finance Corporation plc (GEFCO), but excludes the interest income in respect of the same loans, which are classified as "Consolidated Fund Extra Receipts".
- 4. Trading Operations (RFR2) forecasts that ECGD's Credit Insurance activities, which include all administration expenses, will generate net income (after capital charges). Therefore "Resource" consumption will be nil and only a token £1,000 (the minimum possible) has been included.
- 5. Symbols are explained in the Introduction to this booklet.

### **Export Credits Guarantee Department**

#### Part I

	£
Request for Resources 1: To provide export finance assistance through interest support to benefit the UK economy by facilitating exports	29,574,000
Request for Resources 2: To provide export credit guarantees and investment insurance to benefit the UK economy by facilitating exports	1,000
Total net resource requirement	29,575,000
Net cash requirement	1,000

Amounts required in the year ending 31 March 2010 for expenditure by the Export Credits Guarantee Department on:

# RfR 1: To provide export finance assistance through interest support to benefit the UK economy by facilitating exports

Interest support to banks and other lenders of export finance and the funding of the refinancing programme, and on associated non-cash items

# RfR 2: To provide export credit guarantees and investment insurance to benefit the UK economy by facilitating exports

Export credit guarantees given in the national interest or to render economic assistance to overseas countries, overseas investment insurance, residual commitments under discontinued facilities, the cost escalation scheme subvention for the active management of the portfolio; provision of advice and services, relating to credit guarantees and insurance, to other government departments, and on associated non-cash items.

The **Export Credits Guarantee Department** will account for this Estimate.

			£
	Net total	Allocated in Vote on Account	Balance to complete
RfR 1	29,574,000	19,306,000	10,268,000
RfR 2	1,000	-	1,000
Total net resource requirement	29,575,000	19,306,000	10,269,000
Net cash requirement	1,000	-	1,000

### Part II: Subhead detail

									1	£'000
				2009-10 Provisio					2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
	Admin 1	Other Current	Resource Grants	es Gross Total 4	A in A	Net Total 6	Cap Capital	ital Non- operating A in A 8	Net Total Resources	Net Total Resources 10
UK	1: To provide execonomy by faci	litating expor 39,263	30,031	69,294	st support to 39,720	benefit the 29,574	-	-	42,905	43,437
_	ral Government		Apenuture	(rinie)						
A	Fixed Rate Exp	port Finance 30,865	-	30,865	25,890	4,975	-	-	5,898	-
Non	-Budget									
В	GEFCO loans	and interest eq 8,398	qualisation 30,031	38,429	13,830	24,599	-	-	37,007	43,437
	2: To provide execonomy by faci 28,935	-		nd investment 150,658	insurance to 150,657	benefit the	422	-	2	-
Spei	nding in Departr	mental Expen	diture Limit	ts (DEL)						
Cen	tral Government	spending								
A	Administration 28,935	l -	-	28,935	2,657	26,278	422	-	41,911	26,388
Non	-Budget									
В	Export Credits -	108,899	12,824	121,723	148,000	-26,277	-	-	-41,909	-25,412
	Overseas Inves -	stment Insuran -	ce -	-	-	-	-	-	-	-976
Tota	l for Estimate: 28,935	148,162	42,855	219,952	190,377	29,575	422	-	42,907	43,437

# Part II: Resource to cash reconciliation

			£'000
	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
Net Resource Requirement	29,575	42,907	43,437
Voted capital items			
Capital	422	542	451
Less Non-operating A-in-A	-	-	-
Total net voted capital	422	542	451
Accruals to cash adjustment			
Adjustments to remove non-cash items:			
Cost of Capital charges	-58,288	-73,961	-43,094
Depreciation	-17,158	-9,046	-381
New provisions and adjustments to previous provisions	-12,824	-44,522	-
Profit/loss on sale of assets	-	-	-
Prior period adjustments	-	-	-
Other non-cash items	-64,315	-13,211	-200
Increase (+) / Decrease (-) in stock	-	-	-
Increase (+) / Decrease (-) in debtors	-61,495	-123,030	-135,384
Increase (-) / Decrease (+) in creditors	56,800	37,705	20,384
Use of provisions	-	-	-
Total accruals to cash adjustments	-157,280	-226,065	-158,675
Excess cash to be CFERd	127,284	182,618	114,787
Net Cash Requirement	1	2	-

# Part III: Extra receipts payable to the Consolidated Fund

In addition to appropriations in aid the following income relates to the Department and is payable to the Consolidated Fund (cash receipts being shown in italics):

£'	Λ	Λ	4
•	•		ı

	2009 Provi Income		2008 Provi Income		2007 Outt Income	
Operating income not classified as A in A	81,398	24,598	83,920	37,006	646,872	669,679
Non-operating income not classified as A in A	158,665	158,665	223,689	223,689	296,399	296,399
Other amounts collectable on behalf of the Consolidated Fund	-	-	-	-	-	-
Excess cash receipts to be surrendered to the Consolidated Fund	-	127,284	-	182,618	-	114,787
Total	240,063	310,547	307,609	443,313	943,271	1,080,865

# **Forecast Operating Cost Statement**

			£'000
	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
Net Administration Costs			
RfR 1	-	-	-
RfR 2	26,278	41,911	26,388
Total Net Administration costs	26,278	41,911	26,388
Net Programme Costs			
RfR 1	29,574	42,905	43,437
RfR 2	-26,277	-41,909	-26,388
Non-voted	-81,398	-83,920	-646,872
Total Net Programme costs	-78,101	-82,924	-629,823
<b>Total Net Operating Cost</b>	-51,823	-41,013	-603,435
of which:			
Net Resource Requirement	29,575	42,907	43,437
Non-voted expenditure	-	-	-
Consolidated Fund Extra Receipts	-81,398	-83,920	-646,872
Reduction in planned spend unable to be included in Estimate	-	-	-
Resource Budget	31,253	47,809	26,388

## **Notes to the Main Estimate**

### Reconciliation of resource expenditure between Estimates, Accounts and Budgets

£'000

	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
Net Resource Requirement (Estimates)	29,575	42,907	43,437
Adjustments to remove:			
Provision voted for earlier years	-	-	-
Adjustments to additionally include:			
Non-voted expenditure in the OCS	-	-	-
Consolidated Fund Extra Receipts in the OCS	-81,398	-83,920	-646,872
Reductions in planned spend unable to be included in Estimate	-	-	· -
Other adjustments	-	_	-
Net Operating Cost (Accounts)	-51,823	-41,013	-603,435
Adjustments to remove:	ŕ	,	•
Gains / losses from sale of capital assets	-	_	-
Capital grants	-	_	-
European Union income related to capital grants	-	_	-
Voted expenditure outside the budget	1,678	4,902	-17,049
Adjustments to additionally include:			
Other Consolidated Fund Extra Receipts	81,398	83,920	646,872
Resource consumption of non departmental public bodies		, -	-
Unallocated resource provision	_	_	_
Other adjustments	_	_	_
Resource Budget (Budget)	31,253	47,809	26,388
of which:	01,200	17,005	20,000
Departmental Expenditure Limits (DEL)	26,278	41,911	26,388
Annually Managed Expenditure (AME)	4,975	5,898	==,500

### Reconciliation of capital expenditure between Estimates and Budgets

£'000

			£ 000
	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
Net Voted Capital (Estimates) Adjustments to remove:	422	542	451
Provision voted for earlier years	-	-	-
Adjustments to additionally include: Other Consolidated Fund Extra Receipts	-158,665	-223,689	-296,399
Capital spending by non-departmental public bodies	=	-	-
Capital grants	-	-	-
European Union income related to capital grants	-	-	-
Supported capital expenditure (revenue)	-	-	-
Capital spending by levy funded bodies	-	-	-
Unallocated capital provision	-	-	=
Reductions in planned spend unable to be included in Estimate	-	-	-
Other adjustments	-	-	=
Capital Budget (Budget)	-158,243	-223,147	-295,948
of which:			
Departmental Expenditure Limits (DEL)	422	542	451
Annually Managed Expenditure (AME)	-158,665	-223,689	-296,399

#### **Explanation of Accounting Officer responsibilities**

The Accounting Officer prepares resource accounts for each financial year.

The following Accounting Officer appointments have been made for the Request for Resources within this Estimate:

**Request for Resources 1:** Patrick Crawford, Chief Executive of ECGD

**Request for Resources 2:** Patrick Crawford, Chief Executive of ECGD

Patrick Crawford, has personal responsibility for the proper presentation of the resource accounts and their transmission to the Comptroller and Auditor General. Patrick Crawford is also responsible for the use of public money and stewardship of assets.

In discharging these responsibilities particular regard is given to:

- · Observing any accounting and disclosure requirements (including any Accounts Direction) and applying suitable accounting policies on a consistent basis;
- · making judgements and estimates on a reasonable basis;
- · stating whether applicable accounting standards, as set out in the *Financial Reporting Manual* (FReM), or an organisation's version of it, have been followed, and explain any material departures in the accounts; and
- · preparing the accounts on a going concern basis.

The responsibilities of an Accounting Officer, including responsibility for the propriety and regularity of the public finances for which an Accounting Officer is answerable, for keeping proper records and safeguarding assets, are set out in chapter 3 of *Managing Public Money* issued by the Treasury.

### Analysis of operating appropriations in aid (A in A)

			£'000
	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
RfR 1: To provide export finance assista facilitating exports	nce through interest support to bene	fit the UK econon	ny by
Programme of which:	39,720	34,897	42,442
Interest and dividends	39,720	34,897	42,442
Total RfR 1	39,720†	34,897	42,442

<sup>†</sup> Amount that may be applied as operating appropriations in aid in addition to the net total arising from: the recovery of income from interest make-up receipts.

# RfR 2: To provide export credit guarantees and investment insurance to benefit the UK economy by facilitating exports

Administration	2,657	2,052	972
of which:			
Sale of goods and services	2,657	2,052	972
Programme	148,000	125,920	26,388
of which:			
Sale of goods and services	86,700	60,720	26,388
Interest and dividends	61,300	65,200	-
Total RfR 2	150,657†	127,972	27,360

<sup>†</sup> Amount that may be applied as operating appropriations in aid in addition to the net total arising from: premium and moratorium interest; income from other government departments relating to credit guarantees and insurance advice and services.

Total Operating A in A	190,377	162,869	69,802

## **Analysis of Consolidated Fund extra receipts**

£'000

	2009 Prov		2008 Prov		200' Out	7-08 turn
	Income	Receipts	Income	Receipts	Income	Receipts
Premium income, moratorium interest, movement in provisions •	56,800	-	46,914	-	585,387	608,194
Loan repayments (principal) $\Delta$	158,665	158,665	223,689	223,689	296,399	296,399
Loan repayments (interest) ●	24,598	24,598	37,006	37,006	61,485	61,485
Excess cash receipts to be surrendered to the Consolidated Fund •	-	127,284	-	182,618	-	114,787
Total	240,063	310,547	307,609	443,313	943,271	1,080,865

#### **Departmental Expenditure Limits and Administration budgets**

£'000

	Voted	Non-voted	Total
Resource DEL	26,278	-	26,278
of which:†			
Administration budget	26,278	_	26,278
Near-cash in RDEL	25,447	-	25,447
Capital DEL††	422	-	422
Less Depreciation†††	-558	-	-558
Total DEL	26,142	-	26,142

<sup>†</sup> The total of the 'Administration Budget' and 'Near-cash in Resource DEL' figures may well be greater than total resource DEL, due to the definitions overlapping.

# Comparison of provision sought with final provision and forecast outturn for the previous year

The total net resource sought for 2009-10 of £29,575,000 is 31.1 per cent lower than the final net provision for 2008-09 of £42,907,000 and 19.4 per cent lower than the forecast outturn for 2008-09 of £36,697,000.

#### Cash which may be retained to offset expenditure

2009-10 2008-09 2007-08
Provision Provision Outturn

Cash which may be retained by the department to offset expenditure in the year due to its relationship with income (operating and non-operating) that has been, or will be, appropriated in aid.

<sup>††</sup> Capital DEL includes items treated as resource in Estimates and accounts but which are treated as Capital DEL in budgets.

<sup>†††</sup> Depreciation, which forms part of resource DEL, is excluded from total DEL since capital DEL includes capital spending and to include depreciation of those assets would lead to double counting.

# Office of Fair Trading

### Introduction

1. The Office of Fair Trading (OFT) is an independent consumer protection and competition authority. Its goal is to make markets work for consumers. This is achieved by enforcing competition and consumer protection law, investigating markets and through an active communications strategy.

- 2. Further details of the department's expenditure can be found in the OFT Annual Report.
- 3. Symbols are explained in the Introduction to this booklet.

# Office of Fair Trading

### Part I

Request for Resources 1: Advancing and safeguarding the economic interests of UK consumers

Total net resource requirement 66,070,000

Net cash requirement 64,793,000

Amounts required in the year ending 31 March 2010 for expenditure by the Office of Fair Trading on:

#### RfR 1: Advancing and safeguarding the economic interests of UK consumers

Administrative and operational costs and associated non-cash items.

The Office of Fair Trading will account for this Estimate.

	Net total	Allocated in Vote on Account	Balance to complete
RfR 1	66,070,000	30,465,000	35,605,000
Total net resource requirement	66,070,000	30,465,000	35,605,000
Net cash requirement	64,793,000	29,876,000	34,917,000

# Part II: Subhead detail

										£'000
				2009-10 Provisio					2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
			Resour	ces			Cap	oital Non-		
		Other						operating	Net Total	Net Total
	Admin	Current	Grants	<b>Gross Total</b>	A in A	Net Total	Capital	A in A	Resources	Resources
	1	2	3	3 4	5	6	7	8	9	10
	1: Advancing a 76,156 nding in Depart	1,914		- 78,070	of UK consu 12,000	mers 66,070	1,331	-	67,703	77,879
Cen	tral Government	spending								
A	Administration 76,156	n 1,914		- 78,070	12,000	66,070	1,331	-	67,703	77,879
Tota	al for Estimate:									
	76,156	1,914		- 78,070	12,000	66,070	1,331	-	67,703	77,879

# Part II: Resource to cash reconciliation

			£'000
	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
Net Resource Requirement	66,070	67,703	77,879
Voted capital items			
Capital	1,331	1,364	1,495
Less Non-operating A-in-A	-	-	_
Total net voted capital	1,331	1,364	1,495
Accruals to cash adjustment			
Adjustments to remove non-cash items:			
Cost of Capital charges	-412	-424	105
Depreciation	-2,141	-2,194	-2,108
New provisions and adjustments to previous provisions	-	-	-1,847
Profit/loss on sale of assets	-	-	-41
Prior period adjustments	-	-	_
Other non-cash items	-55	-55	-54
Increase (+) / Decrease (-) in stock	-	-	-
Increase (+) / Decrease (-) in debtors	-	5,519	-1,455
Increase (-) / Decrease (+) in creditors	-	1,000	-1,513
Use of provisions	-	-	290
Total accruals to cash adjustments	-2,608	3,846	-6,623
Excess cash to be CFERd	-	-	-
Net Cash Requirement	64,793	72,913	72,751

# Part III: Extra receipts payable to the Consolidated Fund

In addition to appropriations in aid the following income relates to the Department and is payable to the Consolidated Fund (cash receipts being shown in italics):

C	11	1	1	ĺ
£		и	и	l

	2009 Prov Income		2008 Provi Income		2007 Outt Income	
Operating income not classified as A in A	-	-	-	-	9,033	10,456
Non-operating income not classified as A in A	-	-	-	-	-	-
Other amounts collectable on behalf of the Consolidated Fund	1,000	1,000	3,200	3,200	-	-
Excess cash receipts to be surrendered to the Consolidated Fund	-	-	-	-	-	-
Total	1,000	1,000	3,200	3,200	9,033	10,456

# **Forecast Operating Cost Statement**

			£'000
	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
Net Administration Costs			
RfR 1	64,156	65,142	75,829
Total Net Administration costs	64,156	65,142	75,829
Net Programme Costs			- 0 - 0
RfR 1	1,914	1,961	2,050
Non-voted	-	-	-9,033
Total Net Programme costs	1,914	1,961	-6,983
Total Net Operating Cost of which:	66,070	67,103	68,846
Net Resource Requirement	66,070	67,703	77,879
Non-voted expenditure	-	-	-
Consolidated Fund Extra Receipts	-	-	-9,033
Reduction in planned spend unable to be included in Estimate	-	-600	-
Resource Budget	66,070	67,103	77,838

## **Notes to the Main Estimate**

### Reconciliation of resource expenditure between Estimates, Accounts and Budgets

£'000

	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
Net Resource Requirement (Estimates)	66,070	67,703	77,879
Adjustments to remove:			
Provision voted for earlier years	-	-	-
Adjustments to additionally include:  Non-voted expenditure in the OCS	-	-	-
Consolidated Fund Extra Receipts in the OCS	-	-	-9,033
Reductions in planned spend unable to be included in Estimate	-	-600	-
Other adjustments	-	-	-
Net Operating Cost (Accounts)	66,070	67,103	68,846
Adjustments to remove:			
Gains / losses from sale of capital assets	-	-	-41
Capital grants	-	-	-
European Union income related to capital grants	-	-	-
Voted expenditure outside the budget	-	-	-
Adjustments to additionally include:			
Other Consolidated Fund Extra Receipts	-	-	9,033
Resource consumption of non departmental public bodies	-	-	-
Unallocated resource provision	-	-	-
Other adjustments	-	-	-
Resource Budget (Budget)	66,070	67,103	77,838
of which:			
Departmental Expenditure Limits (DEL) Annually Managed Expenditure (AME)	66,070	67,103	77,838

### Reconciliation of capital expenditure between Estimates and Budgets

£'000

			£ 000
	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
Net Voted Capital (Estimates)	1,331	1,364	1,495
Adjustments to remove:  Provision voted for earlier years	-	-	_
Adjustments to additionally include:			
Other Consolidated Fund Extra Receipts	-	-	-
Capital spending by non-departmental public bodies	-	-	-
Capital grants	-	-	-
European Union income related to capital grants	-	-	-
Supported capital expenditure (revenue)	-	-	-
Capital spending by levy funded bodies	-	-	-
Unallocated capital provision	-	-	-
Increases in planned spend unable to be included in Estimate	-	600	-
Other adjustments	=	=	-
Capital Budget (Budget) of which:	1,331	1,964	1,495
Departmental Expenditure Limits (DEL)	1,331	1,964	1,495
Annually Managed Expenditure (AME)	-	-	-

### Notes to the Main Estimate (continued)

#### **Explanation of Accounting Officer responsibilities**

The Accounting Officer prepares resource accounts for each financial year.

The following Accounting Officer appointments have been made for the Request for Resources within this Estimate:

**Request for Resources 1:** John Fingleton, CEO of OFT

John Fingleton, has personal responsibility for the proper presentation of the resource accounts and their transmission to the Comptroller and Auditor General. John Fingleton is also responsible for the use of public money and stewardship of assets.

In discharging these responsibilities particular regard is given to:

- · Observing any accounting and disclosure requirements (including any Accounts Direction) and applying suitable accounting policies on a consistent basis;
- · making judgements and estimates on a reasonable basis;
- stating whether applicable accounting standards, as set out in the *Financial Reporting Manual* (FReM), or an organisation's version of it, have been followed, and explain any material departures in the accounts; and
- · preparing the accounts on a going concern basis.

The responsibilities of an Accounting Officer, including responsibility for the propriety and regularity of the public finances for which an Accounting Officer is answerable, for keeping proper records and safeguarding assets, are set out in chapter 3 of *Managing Public Money* issued by the Treasury.

## Notes to the Main Estimate (continued)

#### Analysis of operating appropriations in aid (A in A)

			£'000
	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
RfR 1: Advancing and safeguarding the e	conomic interests of UK consumers		
Administration	12,000	13,128	-
of which:			
Sale of goods and services	12,000	13,128	-
Total RfR 1	12,000†	13,128	

<sup>†</sup> Amount that may be applied as operating appropriations in aid in addition to the net total arising from: recovery of legal costs, fees for common services provided to other departments, contributions from other departments towards the cost of market studies, recoveries of VAT, recovery of salaries of staff on loan or seconded to outside bodies, sale of plant and machinery, Competition Act fees, Consumer Credit Licence Fees, Anti Money Laundering fees, BERR funding for Consumer Direct development, and payments from Home Office under the recovered assets incentivisation scheme.

Total Operating A in A	12,000	13,128	-
------------------------	--------	--------	---

# Notes to the Main Estimate (continued)

## **Analysis of Consolidated Fund extra receipts**

£'000

		9-10 vision		8-09 vision		7-08 turn
	Income	Receipts	Income	Receipts	Income	Receipts
Fees for administration of the Consumer Credit	-	-	-	-	5,572	7,400
Act 1974 ● Fees charged for mergers under the Fair Trading Act 1973 and Enterprise Act 2002 ●	-	-	-	-	2,925	2,805
Penalties imposed under the Competition Act 1998 •	-	-	-	-	37	-
Appeal costs reimbursed •	-	_	-	_	181	-
Other Income •	1,000	1,000	3,200	3,200	318	251
Total	1,000	1,000	3,200	3,200	9,033	10,456

## Notes to the Main Estimate (continued)

#### **Departmental Expenditure Limits and Administration budgets**

£'000

	Voted	Non-voted	Total
Resource DEL	66,070	-	66,070
of which:†			
Administration budget	64,156	-	64,156
Near-cash in RDEL	63,462	-	63,462
Capital DEL††	1,331	-	1,331
Less Depreciation†††	-2,141	-	-2,141
Total DEL	65,260	-	65,260

<sup>†</sup> The total of the 'Administration Budget' and 'Near-cash in Resource DEL' figures may well be greater than total resource DEL, due to the definitions overlapping.

# Comparison of provision sought with final provision and forecast outturn for the previous year

The total net resource sought for 2009-10 of £66,070,000 is 2.4 per cent lower than the final net provision for 2008-09 of £67,703,000 and 2.4 per cent lower than the forecast outturn for 2008-09 of £67,702,000.

#### Cash which may be retained to offset expenditure

£'000

2009-10
2008-09
Provision
Provision

Cash which may be retained by the department to offset expenditure in the year due to its relationship with income (operating and non-operating) that has been, or will be, appropriated in aid.

<sup>††</sup> Capital DEL includes items treated as resource in Estimates and accounts but which are treated as Capital DEL in budgets.

<sup>†††</sup> Depreciation, which forms part of resource DEL, is excluded from total DEL since capital DEL includes capital spending and to include depreciation of those assets would lead to double counting.

Main Estimate 2009–10 Postal Services Commission

# **Postal Services Commission**

### Introduction

1. The Postal Services Commission was established as a non-Ministerial Government Department on 6 December 2000 under the Postal Services Act 2000.

- 2. The token net provision reflects the fact that receipts from licences are appropriated in aid rather than surrendered directly to the Consolidated Fund.
- 3. Symbols are explained in the Introduction to this booklet.

# **Postal Services Commission**

### Part I

	£
Request for Resources 1: Ensuring the provision of a universal postal service at a uniform tariff, protecting consumers and promoting competition	1,000
Total net resource requirement	1,000
Net cash requirement	1,000

Amounts required in the year ending 31 March 2010 for expenditure by the Postal Services Commission on:

# RfR 1: Ensuring the provision of a universal postal service at a uniform tariff, protecting consumers and promoting competition

Administrative and operational costs and associated non-cash items.

The Postal Services Commission will account for this Estimate.

	Net total	Allocated in Vote on Account	Balance to complete
RfR 1	1,000	-	1,000
Total net resource requirement	1,000	-	1,000
Net cash requirement	1,000	-	1,000

Main Estimate 2009–10 Postal Services Commission

## Part II: Subhead detail

										£'000
				2009-10 Provisio					2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
			Resour	ces			Сар	ital		
								Non-		
		Other						operating	Net Total	Net Total
	Admin	Current	Grants	Gross Total	A in A	Net Total	Capital _	A in A	Resources	Resources
	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10
prot	1: Ensuring the tecting consume 10,308	rs and promo	oting compe	10,308	at a uniform 10,307	tariff,	150	-	3	1
Cen	tral Government	t spending								
A	Ensuring the p			tal service at a	uniform tariff	protecting				
	10,308	-	-	10,308	10,307	1	150	-	3	1
Tota	al for Estimate:									
	10,308	-	-	10,308	10,307	1	150	-	3	1

Main Estimate 2009–10 Postal Services Commission

# Part II: Resource to cash reconciliation

			£'000
	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
Net Resource Requirement	1	3	1
Voted capital items			
Capital	150	150	389
Less Non-operating A-in-A	-	-	_
Total net voted capital	150	150	389
Accruals to cash adjustment			
Adjustments to remove non-cash items:			
Cost of Capital charges	-10	-10	49
Depreciation	-578	-530	-252
New provisions and adjustments to previous provisions	-	-	-7
Profit/loss on sale of assets	-	-	-3
Prior period adjustments	-	-	-
Other non-cash items	-	-	-36
Increase (+) / Decrease (-) in stock	-	-	-
Increase (+) / Decrease (-) in debtors	-	-	70
Increase (-) / Decrease (+) in creditors	-	2,220	-22
Use of provisions	-	-	7
Total accruals to cash adjustments	-588	1,680	-194
Excess cash to be CFERd	438	-	-
Net Cash Requirement	1	1,833	196

# Part III: Extra receipts payable to the Consolidated Fund

In addition to appropriations in aid the following income relates to the Department and is payable to the Consolidated Fund (cash receipts being shown in italics):

£	1	n	n	ſ
•			.,	

	2009 Prov Income	9-10 ision <i>Receipt</i> s		8-09 rision <i>Receipts</i>		7-08 turn <i>Receipts</i>
Operating income not classified as A in A	-	-	-	-	-	-
Non-operating income not classified as A in A	-	-	-	-	-	-
Other amounts collectable on behalf of the Consolidated Fund	-	-	-	-	-	-
Excess cash receipts to be surrendered to the Consolidated Fund	-	438	-	-	-	-
Total	-	438	_	_	_	_

Main Estimate 2009–10

# **Forecast Operating Cost Statement**

			£'000
	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
Net Administration Costs			
RfR 1	1	3	1
Total Net Administration costs	1	3	1
<b>Total Net Operating Cost</b>	1	3	1
of which:			
Net Resource Requirement	1	3	1
Non-voted expenditure	-	-	-
Consolidated Fund Extra Receipts	-	-	-
Reduction in planned spend unable to be included in Estimate	-	-	-
Resource Budget	1	3	-2

Postal Services Commission

## **Notes to the Main Estimate**

### Reconciliation of resource expenditure between Estimates, Accounts and Budgets

L1	n	n	1
æ	v	0	ı

	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
Net Resource Requirement (Estimates)	1	3	1
Adjustments to remove:			
Provision voted for earlier years	-	-	-
Adjustments to additionally include: Non-voted expenditure in the OCS	<u>-</u>	-	_
Consolidated Fund Extra Receipts in the OCS	_	_	-
Reductions in planned spend unable to be included in Estimate	-	_	-
Other adjustments	-	-	-
Net Operating Cost (Accounts)	1	3	1
Adjustments to remove:			
Gains / losses from sale of capital assets	-	-	-3
Capital grants	-	-	=
European Union income related to capital grants	-	-	-
Voted expenditure outside the budget	-	-	-
Adjustments to additionally include:			
Other Consolidated Fund Extra Receipts	-	-	-
Resource consumption of non departmental public bodies	-	-	-
Unallocated resource provision	-	-	-
Other adjustments	-	-	-
Resource Budget (Budget)	1	3	-2
of which:			
Departmental Expenditure Limits (DEL)	1	3	-2
Annually Managed Expenditure (AME)	-	=	-

#### Reconciliation of capital expenditure between Estimates and Budgets

£'000

			≈ 000
	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
Net Voted Capital (Estimates)  Adjustments to remove:  Provision voted for earlier years	150	150	389
Adjustments to additionally include:	-	-	
Other Consolidated Fund Extra Receipts	-	-	-
Capital spending by non-departmental public bodies	=	=	-
Capital grants	-	-	-
European Union income related to capital grants	-	-	-
Supported capital expenditure (revenue)	-	-	-
Capital spending by levy funded bodies	-	-	-
Unallocated capital provision	-	-	-
Reductions in planned spend unable to be included in Estimate	-	-	-
Other adjustments	-	-	-
Capital Budget (Budget)	150	150	389
of which: Departmental Expenditure Limits (DEL) Annually Managed Expenditure (AME)	150	150	389

#### **Explanation of Accounting Officer responsibilities**

The Accounting Officer prepares resource accounts for each financial year.

The following Accounting Officer appointments have been made for the Request for Resources within this Estimate:

#### **Request for Resources 1:** Tim Brown, Chief Executive of the Commission

Tim Brown, has personal responsibility for the proper presentation of the resource accounts and their transmission to the Comptroller and Auditor General. Tim Brown is also responsible for the use of public money and stewardship of assets.

In discharging these responsibilities particular regard is given to:

- · Observing any accounting and disclosure requirements (including any Accounts Direction) and applying suitable accounting policies on a consistent basis;
- · making judgements and estimates on a reasonable basis;
- · stating whether applicable accounting standards, as set out in the *Financial Reporting Manual* (FReM), or an organisation's version of it, have been followed, and explain any material departures in the accounts; and
- · preparing the accounts on a going concern basis.

The responsibilities of an Accounting Officer, including responsibility for the propriety and regularity of the public finances for which an Accounting Officer is answerable, for keeping proper records and safeguarding assets, are set out in chapter 3 of *Managing Public Money* issued by the Treasury.

## Analysis of operating appropriations in aid (A in A)

			£'000
	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
RfR 1: Ensuring the provision of a universal post promoting competition	tal service at a uniform tarif	f, protecting consu	imers and
Administration	10,307	10,250	9,158
of which:			
Sale of goods and services	-	214	
Regulatory licences, fines, penalties and taxes	10,307	10,036	9,158
Total RfR 1	10,307†	10,250	9,158
† Amount that may be applied as operating appropriations in aid govenrment departments and other central government bodies.	d in addition to the net total arising fr	om: income from posta	
Total Operating A in A	10.307	10,250	9,158

## **Analysis of Consolidated Fund extra receipts**

						£'000
		9-10 vision		8-09 vision		7-08 tturn
	Income	Receipts	Income	Receipts	Income	Receipts
Excess Cash •	-	438	-	_	-	- <u>-</u>
Total		438	-	-	-	· -

#### **Departmental Expenditure Limits and Administration budgets**

£'000

	Voted	Non-voted	Total
Resource DEL	1	-	1
of which:†			
Administration budget	1	-	1
Near-cash in RDEL	-587	-	-587
Capital DEL††	150	-	150
Less Depreciation†††	-578	-	-578
Total DEL	-427	-	-427

<sup>†</sup> The total of the 'Administration Budget' and 'Near-cash in Resource DEL' figures may well be greater than total resource DEL, due to the definitions overlapping.

# Comparison of provision sought with final provision and forecast outturn for the previous year

The total net resource sought for 2009-10 of £1,000 is 66.7 per cent lower than the final net provision for 2008-09 of £3,000 and the forecast outturn for 2008-09 of £3,000.

#### Cash which may be retained to offset expenditure

£'000

2009-10
2008-09
Provision
Provision

Cash which may be retained by the department to offset expenditure in the year due to its relationship with income (operating and non-operating) that has been, or will be, appropriated in aid.

<sup>††</sup> Capital DEL includes items treated as resource in Estimates and accounts but which are treated as Capital DEL in budgets.

<sup>†††</sup> Depreciation, which forms part of resource DEL, is excluded from total DEL since capital DEL includes capital spending and to include depreciation of those assets would lead to double counting.

## Department for Environment, Food and Rural Affairs

#### Introduction

- 1. This Estimate is based on two Requests for Resources (RfR), RfR1 provides for the costs of Defra and its Executive Agencies. RfR2 provides for the Forestry Commission in England (including Forest Enterprise England) and its Great Britain wide functions (including the executive agency Forest Research).
- 2. RfR1 is based on the Department's nine Departmental Strategic Objectives (DSO) plus four further sections covering the Rural Payments Agency (sub-divided between EC funded schemes, running costs and other costs), and Area Based Grants to Local Authorities. RfR1 shows Departmental Expenditure Limits (DEL), Annually Managed Expenditure (AME) and non-budget groupings and differentiates between central government's own expenditure and central government support to local authorities.
- 3. RfR1 includes the Department's capital grant expenditure, administration costs, costs of executive agencies, grant in aid to Non-Departmental Public Bodies and subsidies to Public Corporations, research and development, payments to agencies, as well as reimbursable costs and some offsetting EU receipts.
- 4. DEFRA has seven executive agencies the Veterinary Laboratories Agency (VLA), the Veterinary Medicines Directorate (VMD), the Centre for Environment, Fisheries and Aquaculture Science (CEFAS), the Rural Payments Agency (RPA), Animal Health (AH), the Marine and Fisheries Agency (MFA), and a new agency The Food and Environment Research Agency (FERA). FERA has been formed through a merger of two Agencies Central Science Laboratory (CSL) and Government Decontamination Service (GDS), along with the Plant Health Division and Plant Variety and Seeds Office elements of Core Defra.
- 5. RfR2 provides for the net funding for the Forestry Commission's activities in England and those functions which it carries out on a GB-wide basis.
- 6. The Forestry Commission is responsible for forestry throughout Great Britain with statutory duties and powers which it exercises separately in England, Scotland and Wales. The Commission advises Ministers and implements each country's separate and distinct forestry policy. The financing of its GB-wide functions cover sustainable forestry policy, forestry standards, international relations, plant health and forestry research. Its activities in relation to England cover the promotion of forestry and supporting the planting, management and conservation of forests and woodlands. This includes the operation of the Commission's Estate by its agency, Forest Enterprise England. Also included within RfR2 is the Forest Research Agency.
- 7. Further details of the expenditure contained in the Estimate can be found in the Defra Departmental Report.
- 8. Symbols are explained in the Introduction to this booklet.

## Department for Environment, Food and Rural Affairs

#### Part I

£

Request for Resources 1: Ensuring that consumers benefit from competitively priced food, produced to high standards of safety; environmental care and animal welfare from a sustainable, efficient food chain, to contribute to the well being of rural and coastal communities and funding aspects of the Common Agricultural Policy and Rural Development Programme for England Guarantee Section as economically, efficiently and effectively as possible

5,273,818,000

Request for Resources 2: Direction of the delivery of the Government's Strategy for Trees, Woods and Forests in England and taking the lead in development and promotion of sustainable forest management across Great Britain

75,179,000

Total net resource requirement

5,348,997,000

Net cash requirement

5,236,206,000

Amounts required in the year ending 31 March 2010 for expenditure by the Department for Environment, Food and Rural Affairs on:

RfR 1: Ensuring that consumers benefit from competitively priced food, produced to high standards of safety; environmental care and animal welfare from a sustainable, efficient food chain, to contribute to the well being of rural and coastal communities and funding aspects of the Common Agricultural Policy and Rural Development Programme for England Guarantee Section as economically, efficiently and effectively as possible

Climate modelling, risk assessment and adaptation;

Support national and global biodiversity; contaminated land grants; environmental protection; maintain water quality and supply; management of inland waterways and obligations under the Water Act 2003; marine environment, species and habitat protection; international policy, research, standard-setting, and monitoring to support sustainable forestry; wildlife management; maintain air and ozone quality; increase UK's environment decontamination capabilities;

Promotion and support for sustainable consumption and production, better waste management and sustainable development;

Flood risk management; exotic and endemic animal and plant disease policy portfolio and eradication; regulatory systems for chemicals and pesticides; manage other environmental risks; land drainage and sewerage; noise-mapping; radioactive waste management; pollution emergency response services;

Supporting development of farming and cost-sharing initiatives; keeping, movement tracing, international trade and welfare of animals; animal products, dairy hygiene and marketing; champion hygienic production, marketing, delivery and processing in the agriculture, fisheries and food industries; EU compensation payments to producers and support for agriculture; UK's responsibilities under the CITES Convention; fishing industry support;

Support a sustainable, secure and healthy food supply;

Support for rural and regional development;

Specialist support services, staff management and development; other departmental administration and non-cash costs; publicity, promotion, awareness and publications; knowledge sharing initiatives; commissioned and departmental research and development; grant-in-aid and subsidies to support delivery bodies; surveys, monitoring, statistics, advice and consultancies; funding through Area Based Grants; subscriptions and contributions to international organisations; licensing, approvals and certification; inspections and compliance in accordance with EU regulatory requirements.

# RfR 2: Direction of the delivery of the Government's Strategy for Trees, Woods and Forests in England and taking the lead in development and promotion of sustainable forest management across Great Britain

Deliver the social, environmental and economic programmes of the UK Government's strategy for Trees, Woods and Forests in England, connected to the distinctive needs of the Regions, through the promotion of forestry: and by managing the Commission's Estate regulating planting and felling and offering incentives. Provide advice and support to the UK Government and to the devolved administrations in Scotland and Wales, represent the United Kingdom's forestry interests within the EU and internationally, set standards for sustainable forest management and encourage good forestry practice, conduct forest research and protect forests from pests and disease.

The Department for Environment, Food and Rural Affairs will account for this Estimate.

			<u>£</u>
	Net total	Allocated in Vote on Account	Balance to complete
RfR 1	5,273,818,000	2,219,779,000	3,054,039,000
RfR 2	75,179,000	32,242,000	42,937,000
Total net resource requirement	5,348,997,000	2,252,021,000	3,096,976,000
Net cash requirement	5,236,206,000	2,229,620,000	3,006,586,000

									1	£'000
	2009-10 Provision								2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
			Resource	s		I	Capital			
	Admin 1	Other Current	Grants 3	Gross Total	A in A	Net Total 6	Capital 7	Non- operating A in A 8	Net Total Resources 9	Net Total Resources
to h sust com Dev	1: Ensuring tha igh standards of ainable, efficient munities and fu elopment Progra ciently and effect	safety; envir t food chain, t nding aspects amme for Eng	onmental car to contribute s of the Comn gland Guaran	e and animal to the well be ion Agricultu	welfare from ing of rural a ral Policy an	a and coastal d Rural				
	425,055	4,351,992	1,567,417	6,344,464	1,070,646	5,273,818	87,947	16,300	5,245,763	4,668,770
Spe	nding in Departi	mental Expen	diture Limits	(DEL)						
Cen	tral Government	spending								
A	A Healthy Nat	ural Environm	nent							
	41,944	766,044	68,641	876,629	51,125	825,504	7,496	-	792,429	589,245
В	Sustainable Co	onsumption an	d Production							
	5,089	88,469	-	93,558	-	93,558	-	-	96,572	287,930
C	Addressing En	vironmental R	Risk and Emer	gencies						
	31,390	319,289	37,935	388,614	23,453	365,161	25,105	-	345,883	349,479
D	A Thriving Far	rming and Foo	od Sector							
	37,553	65,744	1	103,298	17,635	85,663	1,300	-	79,692	96,981
E	Championing S	Sustainable De	evelopment							
	1,595	3,755	-	5,350	-	5,350	-	-	6,549	7,641
F	Strong Rural C	Communities								
	1,734	30,015	65,858	97,607	30	97,577	-	-	76,188	131,706
G	A Respected D	epartment								
	297,685	57,242	-	354,927	77,271	277,656	34,498	16,300	229,526	304,580
Н	Rural Payment	ts Agency EC	Funded							
	-	1,871,433	6,962	1,878,395	-	1,878,395	-	-	1,989,867	1,643,796
I	Rural Payment	s Agency Rur	nning Costs							
	-	208,234	-	208,234	721	207,513	19,548	-	229,937	252,503
J	Rural Payment	ts Agency Oth	er							
	-	55,750	-	55,750	-	55,750	-	-	55,750	-7,784

										£'000
	2009-10 Provision						2008-09 Provision			
			Resourc	es		I	Сар			
	Admin 1	Other Current	Grants 3	Gross Total	A in A	Net Total 6	Capital 7	Non- operating A in A	Net Total Resources	Net Total Resources 10
K	Adapting to C 6,350	limate Change 18,594	6,725	31,669	-	31,669	-	-	39,737	6,227
L	A Sustainable	, Secure and He 2,012	ealthy Food		-	3,727	-	-	3,715	3,060
Sup	port for Local A	uthorities								
M	A Healthy Na	tural Environm	ent							
	-	-	73,931		-	73,931	-	-	64,193	52,161
N	Sustainable Co	onsumption and	d Production	ı						
	-	-	118,916	118,916	-	118,916	-	-	104,982	3,005
О	Rural Paymen	ts Agency EC	Funded							
	-	-	4,868	4,868	-	4,868	-	-	7,115	4,325
P	Area Based G	rant: DEFRA								
	-	-	2,997	2,997	-	2,997	-	-	3,000	-
	Addressing Er	nvironmental R	isk and Eme	rgencies						
	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	8,500	39,335
Sper	nding in Annual	lly Managed E	Expenditure	(AME)						
Cen	tral Government	t spending								
Q	A Healthy Na	tural Environm	ent							
	-	-35,000	59,300	24,300	-	24,300	-	-	37,300	11,225
	Rural Paymen	nts Agency: EC	Funded							
	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-12,400
Non	-Budget									
R		tural Environm	ent							
	_	-	488,845	488,845	_	488,845	_	-	485,799	336,410
S	Addressing Er	nvironmental R				. 55,5 15			,,,,	233,.10
S	Addressing El	iviioiiiiiciitai K				(20.22.4			5/2 207	550 100
	-	-	620,234	620,234	-	620,234	-	-	563,287	550,192

	2009-10 Provision						2008-09 Provision	£'000 2007-08 Outturn		
	Admin 1	Other Current	Resource Grants	Gross Total	A in A	Net Total	Cap Capital	ital Non- operating A in A	Net Total Resources	Net Total Resources
Т	A Thriving Fa	rming and Foo	d Sector							
	-	-	2,741	2,741	-	2,741	-	-	17,591	6,153
U	Strong Rural C	Communities								
	-	-	6,400	6,400	-	6,400	-	-	6,526	7,538
V	Rural Paymen	ts Agency EC	Funded							
	-	900,411	-	900,411	900,411	-	-	-	-	5,462
W	Championing -	Sustainable De	evelopment 3,063	3,063	-	3,063	-	-	1,625	-
and	RfR 2: Direction of the delivery of the Government's Strategy for Trees, Woods and Forests in England and taking the lead in development and promotion of sustainable forest management across Great Britain  - 74,379 800 75,179 - 75,179						2,000	-	84,729	83,632
Sper	nding in Depart	mental Expen	diture Limi	ts (DEL)			ŕ		ŕ	, ,
Cent	tral Government	spending								
A	Forestry Comi	mission (Engla 56,860	nd) -	56,860	-	56,860	40	-	65,001	65,717
В	Forestry Comi	mission (GB C 17,519	ore) 800	18,319	-	18,319	1,960	-	19,728	17,915
Tota	nl for Estimate: 425,055	4,426,371	1,568,217	6,419,643	1,070,646	5,348,997	89,947	16,300	5,330,492	4,752,402

## Part II: Resource to cash reconciliation

			£'000
	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
Net Resource Requirement	5,348,997	5,330,492	4,752,402
Voted capital items			
Capital	89,947	123,693	114,605
Less Non-operating A-in-A	16,300	31,300	8,593
Total net voted capital	73,647	92,393	106,012
Accruals to cash adjustment			
Adjustments to remove non-cash items:			
Cost of Capital charges	-56,708	-52,721	-20,100
Depreciation	-124,729	-96,949	-114,609
New provisions and adjustments to previous provisions	-93,647	-110,575	-72,317
Profit/loss on sale of assets	-	-	-2,139
Prior period adjustments	-	-	-
Other non-cash items	-1,354	1,800	-18,744
Increase (+) / Decrease (-) in stock	-	-	4,325
Increase (+) / Decrease (-) in debtors	-	-	67,472
Increase (-) / Decrease (+) in creditors	-	200,000	280,011
Use of provisions	90,000	90,000	9,267
Total accruals to cash adjustments	-186,438	31,555	133,166
Excess cash to be CFERd	-	-	-
Net Cash Requirement	5,236,206	5,454,440	4,991,580

## Part III: Extra receipts payable to the Consolidated Fund

In addition to appropriations in aid the following income relates to the Department and is payable to the Consolidated Fund (cash receipts being shown in italics):

						£'000
	2009-10 Provision		2008-09 Provision		2007-08 Outturn	
	Income	Receipts	Income	Receipts	Income	Receipts
Operating income not classified as A in A	2,220,263	2,721,891	2,280,950	2,481,849	1,872,193	2,751,593
Non-operating income not classified as A in A	-	-	-	-	-	-
Other amounts collectable on behalf of the Consolidated Fund	-	-	-	-	-	-
Excess cash receipts to be surrendered to the Consolidated Fund	-	-	-	-	-	-
Total	2,220,263	2,721,891	2,280,950	2,481,849	1.872.193	2,751,593

# **Forecast Operating Cost Statement**

£'000

			£ 000
	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
Net Administration Costs			
RfR 1	304,296	310,583	345,596
RfR 2	· -	-	· -
Total Net Administration costs	304,296	310,583	345,596
Net Programme Costs			
RfR 1	4,969,522	4,935,180	4,323,174
RfR 2	75,179	84,729	83,632
Non-voted	-2,220,263	-2,280,950	-1,872,193
Total Net Programme costs	2,824,438	2,738,959	2,534,613
Total Net Operating Cost of which:	3,128,734	3,049,542	2,880,209
Net Resource Requirement	5,348,997	5,330,492	4,752,402
Non-voted expenditure	-	-	-
Consolidated Fund Extra Receipts	-2,220,263	-2,280,950	-1,872,193
Reduction in planned spend unable to be included in Estimate	-	-	-
Resource Budget	2,713,081	2,682,219	2,675,093

## **Notes to the Main Estimate**

### Reconciliation of resource expenditure between Estimates, Accounts and Budgets

£'000

			≈ 000
	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
Net Resource Requirement (Estimates)	5,348,997	5,330,492	4,752,402
Adjustments to remove:  Provision voted for earlier years			
Adjustments to additionally include:  Non-voted expenditure in the OCS	-	- -	-
Consolidated Fund Extra Receipts in the OCS	-2,220,263	-2,280,950	-1,872,193
Reductions in planned spend unable to be included in Estimate	· · · · -	-	-
Other adjustments	-	-	-
Net Operating Cost (Accounts)	3,128,734	3,049,542	2,880,209
Adjustments to remove:			
Gains / losses from sale of capital assets	-	-	-2,139
Capital grants	-177,881	-132,083	-84,176
European Union income related to capital grants	-	-	-
Voted expenditure outside the budget	-	-	-5,462
Adjustments to additionally include: Other Consolidated Fund Extra Receipts	-	-	52,527
Resource consumption of non departmental public bodies	-263,880	-235,240	-119,368
Unallocated resource provision	26,000	-	-
Other adjustments	108	-	-46,498
Resource Budget (Budget) of which:	2,713,081	2,682,219	2,675,093
Departmental Expenditure Limits (DEL)	2,708,632	2,667,871	2,703,596
Annually Managed Expenditure (AME)	4,449	14,348	-28,503

### Reconciliation of capital expenditure between Estimates and Budgets

£'000

	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
Net Voted Capital (Estimates)  Adjustments to remove:  Provision voted for earlier years	73,647	92,393	106,012
Adjustments to additionally include: Other Consolidated Fund Extra Receipts	-	<u>-</u>	_
Capital spending by non-departmental public bodies	417,495	398,365	321,029
Capital grants	177,881	132,083	84,176
European Union income related to capital grants	_ ·	-	, -
Supported capital expenditure (revenue)	_	-	-
Capital spending by levy funded bodies	500	172	232
Unallocated capital provision	_	_	-
Reductions in planned spend unable to be included in Estimate	_	_	-
Other adjustments	-108	-4,000	47,473
Capital Budget (Budget) of which:	669,415	619,013	558,922
Departmental Expenditure Limits (DEL)	668,915	618,841	558,690
Annually Managed Expenditure (AME)	500	172	232

### **Explanation of Accounting Officer responsibilities**

The Accounting Officer prepares resource accounts for each financial year.

The following Accounting Officer appointments have been made for the Request for Resources within this Estimate:

**Request for Resources 1:** Helen Ghosh, Accounting Officer and Permanent Head of Department

**Request for Resources 2:** Tim Rollinson, Director General of the Forestry Commission

Helen Ghosh, has personal responsibility for the proper presentation of the resource accounts and their transmission to the Comptroller and Auditor General. Helen Ghosh is also responsible for the use of public money and stewardship of assets.

In discharging these responsibilities particular regard is given to:

- · Observing any accounting and disclosure requirements (including any Accounts Direction) and applying suitable accounting policies on a consistent basis;
- · making judgements and estimates on a reasonable basis;
- stating whether applicable accounting standards, as set out in the *Financial Reporting Manual* (FReM), or an organisation's version of it, have been followed, and explain any material departures in the accounts; and
- · preparing the accounts on a going concern basis.

The responsibilities of an Accounting Officer, including responsibility for the propriety and regularity of the public finances for which an Accounting Officer is answerable, for keeping proper records and safeguarding assets, are set out in chapter 3 of *Managing Public Money* issued by the Treasury.

**Total RfR 1** 

possible

### Notes to the Main Estimate (continued)

### Analysis of operating appropriations in aid (A in A)

		£'000
2009-10	2008-09	2007-08
Provision	Provision	Outturn

RfR 1: Ensuring that consumers benefit from competitively priced food, produced to high standards of safety; environmental care and animal welfare from a sustainable, efficient food chain, to contribute to the well being of rural and coastal communities and funding aspects of the Common Agricultural Policy and Rural Development Programme for England Guarantee Section as economically, efficiently and effectively as possible

Administration	120,759	127,322	255,290
of which:			
Sale of goods and services	120,759	127,322	255,248
EU Income	=	-	42
Programme	949,887	1,011,657	1,048,436
of which:			
Sale of goods and services	10,399	54,220	19,634
EU Income	904,346	912,820	1,003,940
Other grant income (including repayments of grants/subsidies)	5,404	15,300	5,300
Interest and dividends	29,630	29,317	19,562
Other income (including receipts)	108	-	-

† Amount that may be applied as operating appropriations in aid in addition to the net total arising from: Income from devolved administrations and EC; receipts from sale of carcasses and vaccines; income from levies, licensing, approvals, certification, publications, public inquiries, information, inspections, registrations, supervision and extensification; administration of grant, waste disposal, capital loan schemes; commissioned surveys, research, studies and advice; rental income and repayments; occupancy charge; administrative and professional services; pension and redundancy contributions; knowledge sharing initiatives.

1,070,646†

T + 10 / / 1 · 1	1.050.646	1 120 050	1 202 526
Total Operating A in A	1,070,646	1,138,979	1,303,726

#### Analysis of non-operating appropriations in aid (A in A)

 2009-10
 2008-09
 2007-08

 Provision
 Provision
 Outturn

£'000

RfR 1: Ensuring that consumers benefit from competitively priced food, produced to high standards of safety; environmental care and animal welfare from a sustainable, efficient food chain, to contribute to the well being of rural and coastal communities and funding aspects of the Common Agricultural Policy and Rural Development Programme for England Guarantee Section as economically, efficiently and effectively as

Programme of which:	16,300	31,300	8,593
Sale of assets	16,300	31,300	8,593
Total RfR 1	16,300†	31,300	8,593

† Amount that may be applied as non-operating appropriations in aid, arising from: the sale of surplus land, buildings and other capital assets.

Total Non-Operating A in A	16,300	31,300	8,593
----------------------------	--------	--------	-------

## Analysis of Consolidated Fund extra receipts

						£'000
	2009-10 Provision				2007-08 Outturn	
	Income	Receipts	Income	Receipts	Income	Receipts
Rural Payments Agency EU Income Φ	1,883,263	2,369,691	1,966,950	2,167,849	, ,	
Rural Payments Agency Sugar Levies Income •	-	-	-	-	52,527	52,527
Rural Development Programme England Income Φ	337,000	352,200	314,000	314,000	193,977	53,744
Structural Funds Φ	-	-	-	-	23,837	23,837
Total	2,220,263	2,721,891	2,280,950	2,481,849	1,872,193	2,751,593

### **Departmental Expenditure Limits and Administration budgets**

£'000

	Voted	Non-voted	Total
Resource DEL	4,002,285	-1,293,653	2,708,632
of which:†			
Administration budget	304,296	-	304,296
Near-cash in RDEL	3,750,147	-1,376,947	2,373,200
Capital DEL††	274,776	394,139	668,915
Less Depreciation†††	-124,729	-99,119	-223,848
Total DEL	4,152,332	-998,633	3,153,699

<sup>†</sup> The total of the 'Administration Budget' and 'Near-cash in Resource DEL' figures may well be greater than total resource DEL, due to the definitions overlapping.

# Comparison of provision sought with final provision and forecast outturn for the previous year

The total net resource sought for 2009-10 of £5,348,997,000 is 0.3 per cent higher than the final net provision for 2008-09 of £5,330,492,000 and 4.8 per cent higher than the forecast outturn for 2008-09 of £5,105,649,000.

### Cash which may be retained to offset expenditure

£'000

2009-10
2008-09
Provision

Cash which may be retained by the department to offset expenditure in the year due to its relationship with income (operating and non-operating) that has been, or will be, appropriated in aid.

<sup>††</sup> Capital DEL includes items treated as resource in Estimates and accounts but which are treated as Capital DEL in budgets.

<sup>†††</sup> Depreciation, which forms part of resource DEL, is excluded from total DEL since capital DEL includes capital spending and to include depreciation of those assets would lead to double counting.

### Expenditure resting on the sole authority of the Appropriation Act

The following subheads contain provision sought under the sole authority of Part I of the Estimate and of the confirming Appropriation Act:

RfR/Section	Service	£'000
RfR1 A-F	Payments for Committees and Tribunals	58

## Grants in aid

RfR/Section	Body	£'000
RfR1 - R	Natural England ♦	213,466
RfR1 - U	Commission for Rural Communities ♥	6,400
RfR1 - R & S	Environment Agency ♥	856,111
RfR1 - R	National Forest Company ♥	3,570
RfR1 - R	Royal Botanic Gardens, Kew ♥	28,500
RfR1 - T	Food from Britain ♥	500
RfR1 - R	Joint Nature Conservation Committee ♠	1,920
RfR1 - R	Consumer Council for Water ♥	5,512
RfR1 - T	Gangmasters Licensing Authority♥	2,241
RfR1 - W	Sustainable Development Commission ♥	3,063

## **Contingent liabilities**

Nature of Liability	£'000
Liability for landfill sites that do not reach the standards required by Pollution Prevention and Control regulations if the licence holder becomes insolvent.	20,000
FMD Farm Burial Ground claims.	4,000
Infringements of the Urban Waste Water Treatment Directive could lead to substantial fines from the EU.	Unquantifiable
Investment guarantees related to the Waste and Resources Action Programme (WRAP).	5,600
Various liabilities concerning WRAP lease commitments.	500
Indemnity against all actions, costs and expenses made against the National Institute of Agricultural Botany (NIAB) arising from their contract with Defra.	Unquantifiable
RPA is in dispute with the owners of certain storage facilities which it has used for the storage of tallow (under the Over Thirty Month Scheme (OTMS)). The disputes relate to alleged tank damage and/or contamination and tank rentals payable.	6,000
The Government has an obligation under Article 14.2 of an agreement of 1988, registered with the UN, to support the Commonwealth Agricultural Bureau International (CABI). For the year to 31 December 2006, Defra provided 35% of the member contributions towards CABI's costs. Under the Agreement, the Government is required to underwrite any future deficit or recover any surplus on winding up of CABI in the same proportion as its members' contributions.	5,000
Possible liabilities to MFA arising from changes proposed in the Marine and Coastal Access Bill 2008.	4,000
As a result of a recent Employment Tribunal, it is possible that a small proportion of staff whose application for Voluntary Early Retirement/Voluntary Early Severance was unsuccessful could potentially appeal.	Unquantifiable
A writ has been received from a company seeking damages from the Department and IBM, relating to an alleged breach of software licensing conditions.	9,500
Claim for repayment of Sugar Levy due to incorrect EC rates - The Commission have acknowledged rates set were incorrect but have advised member states to wait for revised regulation before refunding levies overpaid during the period 2002 to 2006.	Unquantifiable
When a new lease is undertaken or building altered this creates a contractual future liability for dilapidations claims. The likelihood or extent of the obligation cannot be reliably estimated at inception. Provision is made where the landlord has notified an intention to enforce a claim and the amount of the claim can be reasonably assessed. A contingent liability therefore exists for potential claims over and above the existing provision.	Unquantifiable

### **Contingent Liabilities (continued)**

Potential liabilities relating to a Redundancy Indemnity Agreement entered into between Defra and 1,000 East Malling Research.

Potential liabilities arising from small claims against Defra.

2,900

Defra has the lead responsibility for a large number of NDPBs and Public Corporations. Although these sponsored bodies lie outside the accounting boundary, the Department is still required to meet any liabilities they are unable to absorb themselves.

# **Water Services Regulation Authority**

### Introduction

- 1. This Estimate provides for the funding of the Water Services Regulation Authority (Ofwat), which was established under the Water Act 2003. Ofwat is responsible for the economic regulation of the water industry in England and Wales as set out in the Water Industry Act 1991 and Water Act 2003.
- 2. Ofwat is funded through licence fees received from the water and sewerage companies and is subject to cost controls.
- 3. The cash provision of £1,135,000 is sought to cover:
  - i) the part of the pension costs of the former Directors General of the Office of Water Services of £115,000 which cannot be charged to the water industry as it relates to their services with other government departments;
  - ii) administrative costs of £1,020,000 to be funded by the use of previous years licence fees.
- 4. Symbols are explained in the introduction to this booklet.

# **Water Services Regulation Authority**

### Part I

	£
Request for Resources 1: Regulation of the Water Industry	60,000
Total net resource requirement	60,000
Net cash requirement	1,135,000

Amounts required in the year ending 31 March 2010 for expenditure by the Water Services Regulation Authority on:

### RfR 1: Regulation of the Water Industry

Administrative and operational costs and the provision of customer representation and associated non-cash items.

The Water Services Regulation Authority will account for this Estimate.

	Net total	Allocated in Vote on Account	Balance to complete
RfR 1	60,000	21,000	39,000
Total net resource requirement	60,000	21,000	39,000
Net cash requirement	1,135,000	50,000	1,085,000

										£'000
	2009-10 Provision							2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn	
	Admin	Other Current	Resourc Grants	es Gross Total	A in A	Net Total	Cap Capital	ital Non- operating A in A	Net Total Resources	Net Total Resources
	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10
RfR	1: Regulation of 18,900	of the Water I -88	ndustry 147	18,959	18,899	60	400	-	48	26
Spen	ding in Depart	mental Expen	diture Limi	ts (DEL)						
Cent	ral Government	spending								
A	Water Service 18,900	s Regulation A	Authority -	18,900	18,899	1	400	-	1	-
Spen	iding in Annual	lly Managed I	Expenditure	(AME)						
Cent	ral Government	spending								
В	Interest on Per	nsion Scheme	Liabilities							
	-	-88	147	59	-	59	-	-	47	26
Tota	l for Estimate:									
	18,900	-88	147	18,959	18,899	60	400	-	48	26

# Part II: Resource to cash reconciliation

			£'000
	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
Net Resource Requirement	60	48	26
Voted capital items			
Capital	400	380	422
Less Non-operating A-in-A	-	-	-
Total net voted capital	400	380	422
Accruals to cash adjustment			
Adjustments to remove non-cash items:			
Cost of Capital charges	92	100	139
Depreciation	-189	-274	-242
New provisions and adjustments to previous provisions	-147	-135	-116
Profit/loss on sale of assets	-	-	-9
Prior period adjustments	-	-	-
Other non-cash items	-50	-40	-38
Increase (+) / Decrease (-) in stock	-	-	-
Increase (+) / Decrease (-) in debtors	-	-	20,427
Increase (-) / Decrease (+) in creditors	808	375	-19,834
Use of provisions	161	155	155
Total accruals to cash adjustments	675	181	482
Excess cash to be CFERd	-	-	498
Net Cash Requirement	1,135	609	1,428

20,300

28,770

£'000

8,998

Consolidated Fund

Total

## Part III: Extra receipts payable to the Consolidated Fund

In addition to appropriations in aid the following income relates to the Department and is payable to the Consolidated Fund (cash receipts being shown in italics):

	2009-10 Provision		2008-09 Provision		2007-08 Outturn	
	Income	Receipts	Income	Receipts	Income	Receipts
Operating income not classified as A in A	-		-	-	-	-
Non-operating income not classified as A in A	-	-	-		-	-
Other amounts collectable on behalf of the Consolidated Fund	-	-	-	20,300	28,770	8,500
Excess cash receipts to be surrendered to the	-		-		-	498

# **Forecast Operating Cost Statement**

			£'000
	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
Net Administration Costs			
RfR 1	1	1	-9
Total Net Administration costs	1	1	-9
Net Programme Costs			
RfR 1	59	47	35
Non-voted	-	-	_
Total Net Programme costs	59	47	35
Total Net Operating Cost of which:	60	48	26
Net Resource Requirement	60	48	26
Non-voted expenditure	_	-	-
Consolidated Fund Extra Receipts	-	-	-
Reduction in planned spend unable to be included in Estimate	-	-	-
Resource Budget	60	48	17

## **Notes to the Main Estimate**

## Reconciliation of resource expenditure between Estimates, Accounts and Budgets

			2 000
	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
Net Resource Requirement (Estimates)	60	48	26
Adjustments to remove:  Provision voted for earlier years			
Adjustments to additionally include:	-	-	-
Non-voted expenditure in the OCS	-	-	-
Consolidated Fund Extra Receipts in the OCS	-	-	-
Reductions in planned spend unable to be included in Estimate	-	-	-
Other adjustments	-	<del>-</del>	-
Net Operating Cost (Accounts)	60	48	26
Adjustments to remove: Gains / losses from sale of capital assets			0
Capital grants	-	-	-9
European Union income related to capital grants	-	-	-
Voted expenditure outside the budget	-	-	_
Adjustments to additionally include:			
Other Consolidated Fund Extra Receipts	-	_	_
Resource consumption of non departmental public bodies	-	-	_
Unallocated resource provision	-	-	_
Other adjustments	_	_	_
Resource Budget (Budget)	60	48	17
of which:			
Departmental Expenditure Limits (DEL)	1	1	-9
Annually Managed Expenditure (AME)	59	47	26

### Reconciliation of capital expenditure between Estimates and Budgets

£'000

	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
Net Voted Capital (Estimates)	400	380	422
Adjustments to remove: Provision voted for earlier years	-	-	_
Adjustments to additionally include:			
Other Consolidated Fund Extra Receipts	-	_	-
Capital spending by non-departmental public bodies	-	-	-
Capital grants	-	-	-
European Union income related to capital grants	=	-	-
Supported capital expenditure (revenue)	-	-	-
Capital spending by levy funded bodies	-	-	-
Unallocated capital provision	-	-	-
Reductions in planned spend unable to be included in Estimate	-	-	-
Other adjustments	-	-	-
Capital Budget (Budget)	400	380	422
of which:			
Departmental Expenditure Limits (DEL)	400	380	422
Annually Managed Expenditure (AME)	-	-	-

### **Explanation of Accounting Officer responsibilities**

The Accounting Officer prepares resource accounts for each financial year.

The following Accounting Officer appointments have been made for the Request for Resources within this Estimate:

#### **Request for Resources 1:** Regina Finn, Chief Executive

Regina Finn, has personal responsibility for the proper presentation of the resource accounts and their transmission to the Comptroller and Auditor General. Regina Finn is also responsible for the use of public money and stewardship of assets.

In discharging these responsibilities particular regard is given to:

- · Observing any accounting and disclosure requirements (including any Accounts Direction) and applying suitable accounting policies on a consistent basis;
- · making judgements and estimates on a reasonable basis;
- stating whether applicable accounting standards, as set out in the *Financial Reporting Manual* (FReM), or an organisation's version of it, have been followed, and explain any material departures in the accounts; and
- · preparing the accounts on a going concern basis.

The responsibilities of an Accounting Officer, including responsibility for the propriety and regularity of the public finances for which an Accounting Officer is answerable, for keeping proper records and safeguarding assets, are set out in chapter 3 of *Managing Public Money* issued by the Treasury.

## Analysis of operating appropriations in aid (A in A)

			£'000
	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
RfR 1: Regulation of the Water Industry			
Administration	18,899	17,899	13,211
of which:			
Sale of goods and services	70	109	111
Regulatory licences, fines, penalties and taxes	18,829	17,790	13,100
Total RfR 1	18,899†	17,899	13,211
† Amount that may be applied as operating appropriations in aid is	n addition to the net total arising fr	om: the receipt of licen	ce fees and
income relating to the provision of support services to the Consum	er Council for Water.		
Total Operating A in A	18,899	17,899	13,211

## **Analysis of Consolidated Fund extra receipts**

						£'000
	2009-10 Provision			8-09 vision	2007-08 Outturn	
	Income	Receipts	Income	Receipts	Income	Receipts
Fines and Penalties•			_	20,300	28,770	8,500
Excess cash surrenderable to the Consolidated Fund•	•	-	-	-	-	498
Total	-			20,300	28,770	8,998

### **Departmental Expenditure Limits and Administration budgets**

£'000

	Voted	Non-voted	Total
Resource DEL	1	-	1
of which:†			
Administration budget	1	-	1
Near-cash in RDEL	-234	-	-234
Capital DEL††	400	-	400
Less Depreciation†††	-189	-	-189
Total DEL	212	-	212

<sup>†</sup> The total of the 'Administration Budget' and 'Near-cash in Resource DEL' figures may well be greater than total resource DEL, due to the definitions overlapping.

# Comparison of provision sought with final provision and forecast outturn for the previous year

The total net resource sought for 2009-10 of £60,000 is 25.0 per cent higher than the final net provision for 2008-09 of £48,000 and the forecast outturn for 2008-09 of £48,000.

### Cash which may be retained to offset expenditure

Cash which may be retained by the department to offset expenditure in the year due to its relationship with income (operating and non-operating) that has been, or will be, appropriated in aid.

<sup>††</sup> Capital DEL includes items treated as resource in Estimates and accounts but which are treated as Capital DEL in budgets.

<sup>†††</sup> Depreciation, which forms part of resource DEL, is excluded from total DEL since capital DEL includes capital spending and to include depreciation of those assets would lead to double counting.

# Department for Culture, Media and Sport

### Introduction

- 1. This Estimate covers grant-in-aid and grant expenditure by the Department for Culture, Media and Sport on support to museums, galleries and libraries; arts; sport; architecture and the historic environment; tourism, broadcasting and media; gambling, licensing and horseracing; expenditure on the administration of the Department; on research and other surveys; on costs associated with the Olympic Games 2012; on the National Lottery Commission; and on the Royal Parks agency (all RfR 1); and payments to the British Broadcasting Corporation (BBC) to finance television and sound broadcasting within the United Kingdom (RfR 2).
- 2. Details of expenditure are contained in the Department for Culture, Media and Sport Annual Report.
- 3. Indemnities have been granted by the Secretary of State for Culture, Media and Sport under the National Heritage Act 1980. The department's forecast of the maximum total indemnity value expected in 2009-10 is £11,026 million. A breakdown of these indemnities can be found at the end of this Estimate.
- 4. Symbols are explained in the Introduction to this booklet.

# Department for Culture, Media and Sport

#### Part I

	<u>£</u>
Request for Resources 1: Improving the quality of life through cultural and sporting activities	1,863,199,000
Request for Resources 2: Broadening access to a rich and varied cultural and sporting life through broadcasting and other services and activities	3,064,000,000
Total net resource requirement	4,927,199,000
Net cash requirement	4,917,820,000

Amounts required in the year ending 31 March 2010 for expenditure by the Department for Culture, Media and Sport on:

#### RfR 1: Improving the quality of life through cultural and sporting activities

Support for national and other museums and galleries; the Government Indemnity Scheme; the British Library and other library and archive institutions and services; to the Arts and Sports Councils and for other arts, sports and media bodies and schemes; the Royal Palaces and Parks; historic buildings, ancient monuments and sites, certain public buildings, and national heritage and architecture, and VAT grant scheme for memorials; listed places of worship scheme; promotion of tourism; support to film bodies and projects; the Creative Economy; sponsorship of the music industry; the Welsh Fourth Channel Authority, the Office of Communications and certain broadcasting services and schemes;

support for alcohol, gambling, film and video licensing; related research, surveys and other services; central administration costs; expenses of the National Lottery Commission; commemorative services, memorials and Royal funerals; support for the provision of humanitarian assistance to those affected by major disasters; costs to support delivery of the Olympic Games 2012 and associated non-cash items.

# RfR 2: Broadening access to a rich and varied cultural and sporting life through broadcasting and other services and activities

Payments to the British Broadcasting Corporation for broadcasting and other services and activities; and associated non-cash items.

The **Department for Culture**, **Media and Sport** will account for this Estimate.

	Net total	Allocated in Vote on Account	Balance to complete
RfR 1	1,863,199,000	1,136,363,000	726,836,000
RfR 2	3,064,000,000	1,337,130,000	1,726,870,000
Total net resource requirement	4,927,199,000	2,473,493,000	2,453,706,000
Net cash requirement	4,917,820,000	2,469,371,000	2,448,449,000

									1	£'000
				2009-10 Provisio					2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
			Resource	es			Cap			
	Admin 1	Other Current	Grants 3	Gross Total	A in A	Net Total 6	Capital 7	Non- operating A in A 8	Net Total Resources 9	Net Total Resources 10
RfR	1: Improving the 50,498	e quality of l 48,950	ife through c 2,627,277	cultural and s 2,726,725	porting activi 863,526	ities 1,863,199	5,350	5,350	2,303,030	1,849,527
Sper	ding in Departm	ental Expen	diture Limit	s (DEL)						
Cent	ral Government s	pending								
A	Museums, galle	ries and libra	7,907	8,282	1,565	6,717	-	5,350	8,737	8,873
В	Arts -	859	1,333	2,192	7,003	-4,811	200	-	2,248	3,088
С	Sport -	682	35,867	36,549	35,067	1,482	-	-	2,482	11,997
D	Architecture and	d the Historic	Environmen 7,135	t 8,688	-	8,688	-	-	9,562	4,107
E	Listed places of	worship scho	eme 15,000	15,250	-	15,250	-	-	15,250	14,957
F	The Royal Park	s 34,324	-	34,324	14,000	20,324	1,400	-	20,459	20,815
G	Tourism -	-	1,900	1,900	-	1,900	-	-	1,900	1,985
Н	Broadcasting an	nd media 2,841	3,786	6,627	5,326	1,301	-	-	4,586	4,740
I	Creative Econor	3,000	-	3,000	-	3,000	-	-	3,000	-
J	Administration, 50,498	Research an 5,066	d other survey	ys 55,564	2,971	52,593	3,750	-	52,682	56,918
K	National Lottery	Commissio -	n -	-	5,594	-5,594	-	-	-6,269	-10,341
L	Olympics includes	ding OGD red	ceipts for the	ODA -	792,000	-792,000	-	-	-438,300	459
	Gambling, licen	sing and hor -	rseracing -	-	-	-	-	-	-	-1,177
	Culture Online -	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	6,771

									1	£'000
				2009-10 Provision					2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
			Resource	s			Сар			
		Other Current	Grants 3	Gross Total	A in A 5	Net Total 6	Capital	Non- operating A in A	Net Total Resources 9	Net Total Resources
Non	-Budget									
M	Museums, galleri	es and libra	ries							
	-	-	542,438	542,438	-	542,438	-	-	536,901	526,444
N	Arts -	-	417,224	417,224	-	417,224	-	-	398,905	422,610
О	Sport -	-	198,122	198,122	-	198,122	-	-	185,035	181,904
P	Architecture and	the Historic	Environment 175,698	175,698	-	175,698	-	-	187,755	171,768
Q	Tourism -	-	48,827	48,827	-	48,827	-	-	51,412	54,250
R	Broadcasting and	media -	151,876	151,876	-	151,876	-	-	140,126	117,927
S	National Lottery	Commission	n							
	-	-	5,664	5,664	-	5,664	-	-	6,339	10,341
T	Gambling, licensi	ng and hors -	seracing 500	500	-	500	-	-	500	3,039
U	London 2012	-	1,014,000	1,014,000	-	1,014,000	-	-	1,118,000	235,903
	Regional Cultura -	l Consortiui -	ms -	_	_	-	-	-	1,720	2,149
	2: Broadening acc			cultural and	sporting life t	through				
	-	-	3,064,000	3,064,000	-	3,064,000	-	-	2,971,400	2,856,110
Non	-Budget									
A	Home broadcastin	ng -	3,064,000	3,064,000	-	3,064,000	-	-	2,971,400	2,856,110
Tota	l for Estimate: 50,498	48,950	5,691,277	5,790,725	863,526	4,927,199	5,350	5,350	5,274,430	4,705,637

## Part II: Resource to cash reconciliation

			£'000
	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
Net Resource Requirement	4,927,199	5,274,430	4,705,637
Voted capital items			
Capital	5,350	4,850	6,616
Less Non-operating A-in-A	5,350	4,850	156
Total net voted capital	-	-	6,460
Accruals to cash adjustment			
Adjustments to remove non-cash items:			
Cost of Capital charges	-2,974	-2,705	-3,951
Depreciation	-6,405	-6,456	-12,430
New provisions and adjustments to previous provisions	-	-	-1,714
Profit/loss on sale of assets	-	-	156
Prior period adjustments	-	-	-
Other non-cash items	-	-	-120
Increase (+) / Decrease (-) in stock	-	-	286
Increase (+) / Decrease (-) in debtors	-	-	10,861
Increase (-) / Decrease (+) in creditors	-	-	-317
Use of provisions	-	-	202
Total accruals to cash adjustments	-9,379	-9,161	-7,027
Excess cash to be CFERd	-	-	-
Net Cash Requirement	4,917,820	5,265,269	4,705,070

## Part III: Extra receipts payable to the Consolidated Fund

In addition to appropriations in aid the following income relates to the Department and is payable to the Consolidated Fund (cash receipts being shown in italics):

7-08	
turn	
Receipts	

£'000

	2009-10 Provision Income <i>Receipts</i>		2008-09 Provision Income <i>Receipts</i>		2007-08 Outturn Income <i>Receipts</i>	
	Theome	Кесетріз	Theome	Кесеіріз	Theome	Кесеіріз
Operating income not classified as A in A	-	-	9,850	9,850	25	25
Non-operating income not classified as A in A	4,650	4,650	80,150	80,150	-	-
Other amounts collectable on behalf of the Consolidated Fund	3,065,300	3,065,300	2,971,590	2,971,590	2,860,102	2,860,102
Excess cash receipts to be surrendered to the Consolidated Fund	-	-	-	-	-	-
Total	3,069,950	3,069,950	3,061,590	3,061,590	2,860,127	2,860,127

# **Forecast Operating Cost Statement**

			£'000	
	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn	
Net Administration Costs				
RfR 1	48,207	55,539	54,504	
RfR 2	-	-		
<b>Total Net Administration costs</b>	48,207	55,539	54,504	
Net Programme Costs				
RfR 1	1,814,992	2,255,776	1,795,023	
RfR 2	3,064,000	2,971,400	2,856,110	
Non-voted	-	-9,850	-25	
<b>Total Net Programme costs</b>	4,878,992	5,217,326	4,651,108	
<b>Total Net Operating Cost</b>	4,927,199	5,272,865	4,705,612	
of which:				
Net Resource Requirement	4,927,199	5,274,430	4,705,637	
Non-voted expenditure	-	-	-	
Consolidated Fund Extra Receipts	-	-9,850	-25	
Increase in planned spend unable to be included in Estimate	-	8,285	-	
Resource Budget	5,630,410	5,721,990	5,474,985	

## **Notes to the Main Estimate**

## Reconciliation of resource expenditure between Estimates, Accounts and Budgets

£'	Λ	Λ	ſ
T.	v	v	ŧ.

	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn	
Net Resource Requirement (Estimates)	4,927,199	5,274,430	4,705,637	
Adjustments to remove:				
Provision voted for earlier years	-	-	-	
Adjustments to additionally include:				
Non-voted expenditure in the OCS	-	-	-	
Consolidated Fund Extra Receipts in the OCS	-	-9,850	-25	
Increase in planned spend unable to be included in Estimate	-	8,285	-	
Other adjustments	-	-	-	
Net Operating Cost (Accounts)	4,927,199	5,272,865	4,705,612	
Adjustments to remove:				
Gains / losses from sale of capital assets	-	-	156	
Capital grants	-7,211	-7,558	-6,578	
European Union income related to capital grants	-	-	-	
Voted expenditure outside the budget	-3,064,000	-2,971,400	-2,856,110	
Adjustments to additionally include:				
Other Consolidated Fund Extra Receipts	-	-	25	
Resource consumption of non departmental public bodies	2,881,544	2,459,584	2,749,511	
Unallocated resource provision	100	<u>-</u>	_	
Other adjustments	892,778	968,499	882,369	
Resource Budget (Budget)	5,630,410	5,721,990	5,474,985	
of which:	-,,	- )	-, - ,	
Departmental Expenditure Limits (DEL)	1,680,632	1,634,491	1,594,834	
Annually Managed Expenditure (AME)	3,949,778	4,087,499	3,880,151	

### Reconciliation of capital expenditure between Estimates and Budgets

£'000

	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
Net Voted Capital (Estimates)	-	-	6,460
Adjustments to remove: Provision voted for earlier years	<u>-</u>	_	_
Adjustments to additionally include:			
Other Consolidated Fund Extra Receipts	-4,650	-80,150	-
Capital spending by non-departmental public bodies	524,254	1,051,019	589,153
Capital grants	7,211	7,558	6,578
European Union income related to capital grants	, -	· -	· -
Supported capital expenditure (revenue)	-	-	-
Capital spending by levy funded bodies	-	-	-
Unallocated capital provision	585	173,876	-
Reductions in planned spend unable to be included in Estimate	-	· -	-
Other adjustments	987,220	706,322	723,455
Capital Budget (Budget)	1,514,620	1,858,625	1,325,646
of which:			
Departmental Expenditure Limits (DEL)	404,400	1,088,503	517,191
Annually Managed Expenditure (AME)	1,110,220	770,122	808,455

#### **Explanation of Accounting Officer responsibilities**

The Accounting Officer prepares resource accounts for each financial year.

The following Accounting Officer appointments have been made for the Request for Resources within this Estimate:

**Request for Resources 1:** Jonathan Stephens, Permanent Head of Department

**Request for Resources 2:** Jonathan Stephens, Permanent Head of Department

Jonathan Stephens, has personal responsibility for the proper presentation of the resource accounts and their transmission to the Comptroller and Auditor General. Jonathan Stephens is also responsible for the use of public money and stewardship of assets.

In discharging these responsibilities particular regard is given to:

- · Observing any accounting and disclosure requirements (including any Accounts Direction) and applying suitable accounting policies on a consistent basis;
- · making judgements and estimates on a reasonable basis;
- stating whether applicable accounting standards, as set out in the *Financial Reporting Manual* (FReM), or an organisation's version of it, have been followed, and explain any material departures in the accounts; and
- · preparing the accounts on a going concern basis.

The responsibilities of an Accounting Officer, including responsibility for the propriety and regularity of the public finances for which an Accounting Officer is answerable, for keeping proper records and safeguarding assets, are set out in chapter 3 of *Managing Public Money* issued by the Treasury.

Total Non-Operating A in A

### Notes to the Main Estimate (continued)

### Analysis of operating appropriations in aid (A in A)

			£'000
	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
RfR 1: Improving the quality of life through cultural ar	nd sporting activities		
Administration	2,291	-	1,447
of which:			
Sale of goods and services	2,291	-	1,284
EU Income	-	-	163
Programme	861,235	444,569	26,337
of which:			
Sale of goods and services	22,035	6,269	15,261
Lottery grant income	-	-	11,041
Other grant income (including repayments of grants/subsidies)	804,200	438,300	35
Other income (including receipts)	35,000	-	-
Total RfR 1	863.526†	444,569	27.784

<sup>†</sup> Amount that may be applied as operating appropriations in aid in addition to the net total arising from: receipts by the Government Art Collection from sale of prints, hire of transparencies, copyright fees, etc; recovery of ceremonial costs; recovery of costs for repairs to listed buildings; fees and charges for licences and receipts from concessionaires and sponsors; proceeds from the sale of properties; proceeds from the early release of office leases; Royal Parks Agency fees and charges for licences, rents, gardening services, sports charges, unclaimed lost property, sponsorship and receipts for private use of telephones, and proceeds from the sale of properties; repayment of loans in connection with film development projects, fees for self help TV transmission licences, EU receipts;

contributions from the BBC toward the cost of the Digital Britain programme; contributions from other government departments toward the cost of joint schemes; contributions from other government departments toward the costs of the Olympic Delivery Authority; receipts from the National Lottery Distribution Fund to meet the cost of its administration by the Department for Culture, Media and Sport and of the expenses of the National Lottery Commission; receipts from the National Lottery operator's licence fees; and recoveries from the issue of licensing certificates for gaming machines and operators of gaming establishments; and receipts associated with the Olympic Games 2012

	Total Operating A in A	863,526	444,569	27,784
--	------------------------	---------	---------	--------

#### Analysis of non-operating appropriations in aid (A in A)

			£'000
	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
RfR 1: Improving the quality of life th	rough cultural and sporting activities		
Programme of which:	5,350	4,850	156
Sale of assets	5,350	4,850	156
Total RfR 1 † Amount that may be applied as non-operating apcapitalised leases	5,350† ppropriations in aid, arising from: receipts from the	4,850 sale of land, buildings,	assets and

5,350

4,850

156

## **Analysis of Consolidated Fund extra receipts**

£'000

	2009-10 Provision		2008-09 Provision		2007-08 Outturn	
	Income	Receipts	Income	Receipts	Income	Receipts
Income from Other Government Departments	-	-	9,850	9,850	-	-
for joint projects $\Phi$ Negative DEL Administration income $\Phi$	-	_	-	-	25	25
Land Sale Receipts Φ	4,650	4,650	34,950	34,950		
Land Sale Receipts Δ	_	-	45,200	45,200	-	-
License Fee receipts from the BBC •	3,065,300	3,065,300	2,971,590	2,971,590	2,860,102	2,860,102
Total	3,069,950	3,069,950	3,061,590	3,061,590	2,860,127	2,860,127

#### **Departmental Expenditure Limits and Administration budgets**

£'000

	Voted	Non-voted	Total
Resource DEL	93,639	1,586,993	1,680,632
of which:†			
Administration budget	48,207	-	48,207
Near-cash in RDEL	84,260	1,359,372	1,443,632
Capital DEL††	-784,789	1,189,189	404,400
Less Depreciation†††	-6,405	-105,595	-112,000
Total DEL	-697,555	2,670,587	1,973,032

<sup>†</sup> The total of the 'Administration Budget' and 'Near-cash in Resource DEL' figures may well be greater than total resource DEL, due to the definitions overlapping.

# Comparison of provision sought with final provision and forecast outturn for the previous year

The total net resource sought for 2009-10 of £4,927,199,000 is 6.6 per cent lower than the final net provision for 2008-09 of £5,274,430,000 and 4.1 per cent lower than the forecast outturn for 2008-09 of £5,138,956,000.

#### Cash which may be retained to offset expenditure

Cash which may be retained by the department to offset expenditure in the year due to its relationship with income (operating and non-operating) that has been, or will be, appropriated in aid.

<sup>††</sup> Capital DEL includes items treated as resource in Estimates and accounts but which are treated as Capital DEL in budgets.

<sup>†††</sup> Depreciation, which forms part of resource DEL, is excluded from total DEL since capital DEL includes capital spending and to include depreciation of those assets would lead to double counting.

### Expenditure resting on the sole authority of the Appropriation Act

The following subheads contain provision sought under the sole authority of Part I of the Estimate and of the confirming Appropriation Act:

RfR/Section	Service	£'000
RFR1 C3	Chess	60
RFR1 D3	Chatham Historic Dockyard Trust	300
RFR1 M3	Geffrye Museum	1,791
RFR1 M3	Horniman Museum and Gardens	4,566
RFR1 M3	Museum of Science and Industry in Manchester	4,987
RFR1 M3	Museums, Libraries and Archives Council	12,740
RFR1 N3	Arts Council of England	417,223
RFR1 R3	UK Film Council	41,284

#### **Changes in Accounting Policies**

Following discussions with HM Treasury and as agreed with the National Audit Office, BBC licence receipts are from 1 April 2009 no longer treated as operating costs in the Department's accounts but will be the subject of a Trust Fund statement. The presentation of these totals in Part III of the Estimate, the forecast operating costs table, and the reconciliation of resource expenditure between estimates, accounts and budgets note therefore differs from earlier years. This change has no effect on the amounts of resources or cash for which the Department is seeking authority in the Main Estimate.

### Grants in aid

RfR/Section	Body	£'000
RFR1 M3	British Museum •	52,028
RFR1 M3	Natural History Museum ♥	51,080
RFR1 M3	Imperial War Museum ◆	24,163
RFR1 M3	National Gallery ♥	27,287
RFR1 M3	National Maritime Museum ♥	19,240
RFR1 M3	National Museums and Galleries on Merseyside ♥	22,965
RFR1 M3	National Portrait Gallery ♥	7,744
RFR1 M3	National Museum of Science & Industry ♥	40,608
RFR1 M3	Tate Gallery ♥	57,663
RFR1 M3	Victoria & Albert Museum ♥	44,761
RFR1 M3	Wallace Collection ♥	4,301
RFR1 M3	Museum of Science & Industry in Manchester ♠	4,987
RFR1 M3	Sir John Soane's Museum ♥	1,181
RFR1 M3	Horniman Museum and Gardens ♠	4,566
RFR1 M3	Geffrye Museum ♥	1,791
RFR1 M3	Royal Armouries ♥	8,474
RFR1 M3	British Library ♥	95,464
RFR1 M3	Public Lending Right ♥	7,582
RFR1 M3	Museums, Libraries and Archives Council (MLA) ♥	12,740
RFR1 N3	Arts Council ♥	417,223
RFR1 O3	Sport England ♥	133,960
RFR1 O3	United Kingdom Sports Council ♥	62,901
RFR1 O3	Football Licensing Authority ♥	1,261
RFR1 P3	English Heritage ♥	126,801
RFR1 P3	Churches Conservation Trust ♠	3,100
RFR1 P3	National Heritage Memorial Fund ♥	10,000
RFR1 P3	Commission for Architecture & the Built Environment ♥	19,690
RFR1 P3	Royal Household •	16,107
RFR1 Q3	Visit Britain ♥	45,400
RFR1 R3	UK Film Council ♠	41,284
RFR1 R3	S4C ♠	100,042
RFR1 S3	National Lottery Commission ♥	5,664
RFR1 T3	The Gambling Commission ♥	500
RFR1 U3	Olympic Delivery Authority ♥	1,014,000

### **Contingent liabilities**

#### **Nature of Liability**

£'000

Indemnities have been granted by the Secretary of State for Culture, Media and Sport under the National Heritage Act 1980 (as amended by the Museums and Galleries Act 1992). The act covers a museum, art gallery, library or other similar institution in the United kingdom which has as its purpose or one of its purposes the preservation for the public benefit of a collection of historic, artistic or scientific interest. The following indemnities are in force:

British Library	149,300
British Museum	843,674
English Heritage	112,576
Geffrye Museum	550
Horniman Museum	50
Imperial War Museum	44,552
Museum of Science and Industry (Manchester)	548
National Gallery	1,875,000
National Maritime Museum	8,229
National Museums Liverpool	110,000
National Museum of Science and Industry	123,000
National Portrait Gallery	193,270
Natural History Museum	52,500
Royal Armouries	13,137
Sir John Soane Museum	1,050
South Bank Centre	339,262
Tate Gallery	6,570,226
Victoria and Albert Museum	523,186
Wallace Collection	63,000
Government Art Collection	2,479

## **Department for Work and Pensions**

#### Introduction

- 1. This Estimate provides for expenditure by the Department for Work and Pensions on non-contributory benefits, the Child Maintenance and Enforcement Commission, Jobcentre Plus, the Pension, Disability and Carers Service, the Health and Safety Executive and the Health and Safety Laboratory, Directgov and the Vaccine Damage Scheme. It also provides for the cost of administration of benefit schemes in Great Britain, including the cost of other departments which act as agents of the Department for Work and Pensions in administering various aspects of social security including payments made to the Post Office and Girobank for encashments. Gross expenditure includes the costs incurred by the Department for Work and Pensions in administering contributory benefits which are payable from the National Insurance Fund. These are reimbursed from the National Insurance Fund with the receipts shown as appropriations in aid.
- 2. The Estimate also provides for Housing Benefit subsidies and Council Tax Benefit subsidies paid to local authorities, payments to and from the European Social Fund and payments to the National Insurance Fund which comprise of compensation in respect of Statutory Sick Pay and Statutory Maternity Pay. Also included are payments into the Social Fund which is used to award budgeting and crisis loans, community care grants, maternity and funeral expenses, heating costs in exceptionally cold weather and winter fuel payments. The Estimate also makes provision for sums payable to the BBC in respect of the over 75's Free TV licence scheme, the Pension Protection Fund, Remploy Limited and various executive Non-Departmental Public Bodies.
- 3. Details of the expenditure contained in this Estimate, and of expenditure incurred by the Social Fund, are included in the Departmental Report 2009.
- 4. Symbols are explained in the Introduction to this booklet.

## **Department for Work and Pensions**

#### Part I

	£
Request for Resources 1: Ensuring the best start for all children and ending child poverty in 20 years	564,811,000
Request for Resources 2: Promote work as the best form of welfare for people of working age, whilst protecting the position of those in greatest need	46,462,940,000
Request for Resources 3: Combat poverty and promote security and independence in retirement for today's and tomorrow's pensioners	12,449,600,000
Request for Resources 4: Improve the rights and opportunities for disabled people in a fair and inclusive society	18,588,272,000
Request for Resources 5: Corporate contracts and support services	732,373,000
Total net resource requirement	78,797,996,000
Net cash requirement	79,129,373,000

Amounts required in the year ending 31 March 2010 for expenditure by the Department for Work and Pensions on:

#### RfR 1: Ensuring the best start for all children and ending child poverty in 20 years

Child Maintenance and Enforcement Commission; associated central services; and the administration and operating costs of the Department and associated non-cash items.

# RfR 2: Promote work as the best form of welfare for people of working age, whilst protecting the position of those in greatest need

Assessment of entitlement to, calculation and payment of social security benefits to people of working age in accordance with the prevailing legislation and regulations; employment and training programmes, and payments of appropriate allowances, to help people back to work; compensation payments to the National Insurance Fund in respect of Statutory Sick and Statutory Maternity Pay; Social Fund loans and grants; temporary subsidies to employers; Grants, Grants in Aid, loans, and other payments through other government departments and to private, public, and voluntary bodies, including Non-Departmental Public Bodies, promoting Department for Work and Pensions objectives;

temporary loan facility to Remploy Ltd; assistance and advice on employment service and labour market issues to international organisations; research; publicity; subsidies to housing, billing, levying and local authorities for administering the Housing Benefit and Council Tax Benefit; rent rebate; rent allowance; Council Tax Benefit; discretionary housing payments; compensation for dust related diseases; the Health and Safety Executive and Health and Safety Laboratory; Work, Welfare and Equality Client group; payments for education; training and employment projects assisted by the European Union and refunds to the European Union; the UK subscription to the International Labour Organisation; international educational, training and employment programmes; measures to promote financial inclusion; and the administration and operating costs of the Department and associated non-cash items.

# RfR 3: Combat poverty and promote security and independence in retirement for today's and tomorrow's pensioners

Assessment of entitlement to, calculation and payment of, social security benefits to pensioners and to customers abroad in accordance with the prevailing legislation and regulations; Social Fund loans and grants; costs and payments associated with the collapse of private pension schemes; assist people to make plans for their retirement; research into pensions; private pensions industry regulatory work; programmes and new measures to help improve independence and social inclusion for older people; Grants, Grants in Aid, loans, and payments to private, public and voluntary bodies, including Non-Departmental Public Bodies, promoting Department for Work and Pensions objectives; payments made to the BBC in respect of over 75s free TV licence scheme; General Levy payments to the Pensions Regulator in respect of Public Sector Pension Schemes; and the administration and operating costs of the Department and associated non-cash items.

#### RfR 4: Improve the rights and opportunities for disabled people in a fair and inclusive society

Assessment of entitlement to, calculation and payment of, social security benefits to people with disabilities and their carers in accordance with the prevailing legislation and regulations; Grants, Grant in Aid, loans, and other payments to private, public and voluntary bodies, including Non-Departmental Public Bodies, promoting Department for Work and Pensions objectives; and the administration and operating costs of the Department and associated non-cash items.

#### RfR 5: Corporate contracts and support services

Central services; measures to promote financial inclusion; collecting debt arising from overpayments of benefit and on behalf of other public and private sector bodies; payment of Grants to Local Authorities; administration and other operating costs of Directgov; provision of employee and financial shared services to other public sector bodies; and the administration and operating costs of the Department and associated non-cash items.

The **Department for Work and Pensions** will account for this Estimate.

			£
	Net total	Allocated in Vote on Account	Balance to complete
RfR 1	564,811,000	193,734,000	371,077,000
RfR 2	46,462,940,000	17,386,548,000	29,076,392,000
RfR 3	12,449,600,000	5,155,865,000	7,293,735,000
RfR 4	18,588,272,000	7,701,107,000	10,887,165,000
RfR 5	732,373,000	344,257,000	388,116,000
Total net resource requirement	78,797,996,000	30,781,511,000	48,016,485,000
Net cash requirement	79,129,373,000	30,882,136,000	48,247,237,000

									£'000
	2009-10 Provision							2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
		Resources				Сар			
	Other Admin Current 1 2	Grants G	Gross Total 4	A in A	Net Total 6	Capital 7	Non- operating A in A 8	Net Total Resources 9	Net Total Resources
RfR	1: Ensuring the best start for	in 20 years							
	567,422 -	-	567,422	2,611	564,811	-	-	610,335	552,804
Sper	nding in Departmental Expend	iture Limits	(DEL)						
Cent	tral Government spending								
A	Child Maintenance and Enforce 567,422 -	cement Comn	nission 567,422	2,611	564,811	-	-	280,915	-
	Administration	-	-	-	-	-	-	329,420	552,804
RfR	2: Promote work as the best fo	orm of welfa	re for neonle	of working :	age, whilst				
	ecting the position of those in § 3,463,465 1,410,337	greatest need		2,211,639	_	15,224	370	41,024,390	37,975,255
Sper	nding in Departmental Expend	iture Limits	(DEL)						
Cent	tral Government spending								
A	Administration 3,174,779 123,717	51,058	3,349,554	543,480	2,806,074	4,038	-	3,065,690	2,815,754
В	Employment Programmes - 1,149,563	91,160	1,240,723	-	1,240,723	-	-	791,600	971,843
С	Health and Safety Executive 254,485 60,817	-	315,302	92,500	222,802	9,386	350	219,643	214,685
D	Health and Safety Laboratory 34,201 5,337	-	39,538	39,537	1	1,800	20	1	-97
Е	Capital Grants	7,000	7,000	-	7,000	-	-	_	4,210
F	European Social Fund and European	ropean Globa 81,252	lisation Fund 81,252	81,251	1	-	-	1	-
G	European Social Fund paymer12,600	nts in advance 247,247	of receipts 234,647	243,750	-9,103	-	-	3,801	18,923
Supp	port for Local Authorities								
Н	Employment Programmes	37,047	37,047	-	37,047	-	-	37,047	66,205
I	Housing benefit and council to	ax benefit adn 578,739	ninistration g 578,739	rants -	578,739	-	-	541,489	648,268

								£'000
		09-10 ovision					2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
	Resources			Ī	Cap	ital		
	Other Admin Current Grants Gross T	Total A in A	A 5	Net Total	Capital 7	Non- operating A in A	Net Total Resources 9	Net Total Resources 10
J	European Social Fund 6,251	5,251 6	,250	1	_	_	1	-1
K	European Social Fund payments in advance of rec	eipts	,750	1	-	-	1	- -
L	Area Based Grants 48,000 48	3,000	-	48,000	-	-	30,243	-
Spe	nding in Annually Managed Expenditure (AME)							
Cen	tral Government spending							
M	Severe Disablement Allowance - 820 887,755 888	3,575	85	888,490	-	-	892,241	897,481
N	Industrial injury benefits - 498 880,792 881	,290 37	,960	843,330	-	-	820,202	797,678
О	Income support (under 60 years of age) - 71,457 7,822,236 7,893	3,693 32	,887	7,860,806	-	-	8,588,582	8,709,070
P	Jobseekers allowance (income based) - 7,451 4,791,335 4,798	3,786	493	4,798,293	-	-	2,216,079	1,790,365
Q	Jobseekers allowance (contribution based) - 1,114,697 1,114	1,697 1,114	,696	1	-	-	1	-
R	Job Grant - 50,762 50	),762	-	50,762	-	-	49,458	47,197
S	Employment allowances 90,429 90	),429	-	90,429	-	-	119,091	109,973
T	Housing benefit and council tax benefit capital characteristics - 3,277 - 3	arge 3,277	-	3,277	-	-	3,277	-6,787
U	Employment and Support Allowance non contribution - 1,143,035 1,143	-	-	1,143,035	-	-	310,375	-
V	In Work Credit 101,619 101	,619	-	101,619	-	-	95,540	-
W	Return to Work Credit 60,122 60	),122	-	60,122	-	-	72,020	-
	Impairments 	-	-	-	-	-	-	170
Sup	port for Local Authorities							
X	Housing benefit and council tax benefit subsidies - 18,136,423 18,136	5,423	-	18,136,423	-	-	15,863,592	13,994,470

									£'000
			2009-10 Provisio					2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
		Resource	es			Cap			
	Other Admin Current 1 2	Grants 3	Gross Total	A in A	Net Total	Capital 7	Non- operating A in A	Net Total Resources	Net Total Resources 10
Y	Rent rebates	5,662,259	5,662,259	-	5,662,259	-	-	5,409,521	5,288,656
Z	Discretionary housing payme	ents 20,000	20,000	-	20,000	-	-	20,000	18,555
Non	Budget								
AA	Statutory benefits (Statutory	Sick Pay and 1,869,108	Statutory Mat 1,869,108	ternity Pay)	1,869,108	-	-	1,869,894	1,584,829
AB	Working Age (Grant-in-Aid)	3,700	3,700	-	3,700	-	-	5,000	3,808
	3: Combat poverty and pron y's and tomorrow's pensioner 574,376 146,293	rs	and independ 12,840,786		ement for 12,449,600	45,164	-	13,122,669	13,322,102
Sper	ding in Departmental Expen	diture Limit	ts (DEL)						
Cent	ral Government spending								
A	Administration 574,376 85,761	1,565	661,702	391,186	270,516	-	-	295,189	307,722
Sper	ding in Annually Managed F	Expenditure	(AME)						
Cent	ral Government spending								
В	Pension benefits - 341	82,017	82,358	-	82,358	-	-	199,807	61,363
C	Income support for the elderless 5,740	ly and Pensio 8,198,288	on Credit 8,204,028	-	8,204,028	-	-	7,921,374	7,451,764
D	TV licences for the over 75s	545,116	545,116	-	545,116	-	-	538,086	509,737
Е	Financial Assistance Scheme - 54,451	-	54,451	-	54,451	-	-	784,615	2,469,855
Non	Budget								
F	Payments to the Social Fund	3,244,623	3,244,623	-	3,244,623	-	-	3,323,943	2,482,825
G	Payments to Executive Non-	Departmenta 48,508	l Public Bodies 48,508	-	48,508	45,164	-	59,655	38,836

									,	£'000
				2009-10 Provisio					2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
		Other	Resource	es			Cap	ital Non- operating	Net Total	Net Total
	Admin	Current		Gross Total	A in A	Net Total	Capital	A in A	Resources	Resources
RfR	4: Improve the r	ights and or	oportunities 1	4 for disabled po	5 eople in a fair	6 r and	7	8	9	10
	usive society 235,497		18,370,979	_		18,588,272	-	-	17,339,972	16,130,956
Sper	nding in Departn	nental Expe	nditure Limit	es (DEL)						
Cent	tral Government s	spending								
A	Administration 235,497	104	-	235,601	104	235,497	-	-	236,664	251,683
В	Motability adm	inistration -	2,688	2,688	121	2,567	-	-	2,018	2,798
Sper	nding in Annuall	y Managed l	Expenditure	(AME)						
Cent	tral Government s	spending								
C	Attendance allo		5.004.640	5 007 564	2.020	5 004 725			4 700 414	4 442 410
	-	2,924	5,094,640	5,097,564	2,829	5,094,735	-	-	4,789,414	4,443,418
D	Disability living -	g allowance 7,298	11,421,019	11,428,317	29,052	11,399,265	-	-	10,574,269	9,861,117
E	Carer's allowan	ce 3,576	1,495,985	1,499,561	-	1,499,561	-	-	1,377,257	1,269,176
F	Vaccine Damag	ge payments	360	360	-	360	-	-	600	200
G	Grants to indep	endent bodie -	es 16,099	16,099	-	16,099	-	-	16,750	14,486
Non	-Budget									
Н	Disability Gran	ts in Aid	340,188	340,188	-	340,188	-	-	343,000	288,078

										£'000
				2009-10 Provisio					2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
			Resource	es			Cap	Non-		
	Admin 1	Other Current	Grants 3	Gross Total	A in A	Net Total	Capital 7	operating A in A 8	Net Total Resources	Net Total Resources 10
RfR	5: Corporate co 1,003,118	ntracts and s 33,784	support servi 10,950	ices 1,047,852	315,479	732,373	43,446	1,024	751,940	739,085
Sper	nding in Departn	nental Exper	nditure Limit	ts (DEL)						
Cen	tral Government	spending								
A	Administration 973,018	33,784	10,000	1,016,802	314,951	701,851	43,446	1,024	720,440	739,085
В	Directgov 30,100	-	-	30,100	528	29,572	-	-	30,000	-
C	Local Authority	Grants -	950	950	-	950	-	-	1,500	-
Tota	1 for Estimate: 5,843,878	1,604,316	74,302,823	81,751,017	2,953,021	78,797,996	103,834	1,394	72,849,306	68,720,202

## Part II: Resource to cash reconciliation

			£'000
	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
Net Resource Requirement	78,797,996	72,849,306	68,720,202
Voted capital items			
Capital	103,834	113,253	75,383
Less Non-operating A-in-A	1,394	22,421	11,504
Total net voted capital	102,440	90,832	63,879
Accruals to cash adjustment			
Adjustments to remove non-cash items:			
Cost of Capital charges	132,912	112,245	26,646
Depreciation	-247,759	-171,705	-153,621
New provisions and adjustments to previous provisions	-218,474	-943,521	-2,651,479
Profit/loss on sale of assets	1,024	-	-16,967
Prior period adjustments	-	-	-
Other non-cash items	-2,261	-3,263	-799
Increase (+) / Decrease (-) in stock	-	-	-
Increase (+) / Decrease (-) in debtors	500,000	47,544	256,977
Increase (-) / Decrease (+) in creditors	-	-	-
Use of provisions	63,495	70,073	61,317
Total accruals to cash adjustments	228,937	-888,627	-2,477,926
Excess cash to be CFERd	-	-	-
Net Cash Requirement	79,129,373	72,051,511	66,306,155

## Part III: Extra receipts payable to the Consolidated Fund

In addition to appropriations in aid the following income relates to the Department and is payable to the Consolidated Fund (cash receipts being shown in italics):

e	٠	Λ	Λ	
•	٠		.,	ı

	2009 Provi Income		2008 Provi Income		2007 Outt Income	
Operating income not classified as A in A	5,000	5,000	5,000	5,000	16,256	16,256
Non-operating income not classified as A in A	-	-	-	-	10	10
Other amounts collectable on behalf of the Consolidated Fund	-	-	-	-	-	-
Excess cash receipts to be surrendered to the Consolidated Fund	-	-	-	-	-	-
Total	5,000	5,000	5,000	5,000	16,266	16,266

## **Forecast Operating Cost Statement**

			£'000
	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
Net Administration Costs			
RfR 1	564,811	610,335	544,996
RfR 2	3,332,729	3,396,636	3,344,682
RfR 3	571,005	646,853	646,089
RfR 4	235,497	235,974	244,725
RfR 5	939,623	940,036	916,053
Non-voted	-	-	647
Total Net Administration costs	5,643,665	5,829,834	5,697,192
Net Programme Costs			
RfR 1	-	-	7,808
RfR 2	41,261,103	35,757,860	33,045,744
RfR 3	8,633,972	9,151,873	10,193,188
RfR 4	18,352,775	17,103,998	15,886,231
RfR 5	-207,250	-188,096	-176,968
Non-voted	82,209,305	77,324,028	70,591,083
Total Net Programme costs	150,249,905	139,149,663	129,547,086
Total Net Operating Cost	155,893,570	144,979,497	135,244,278
of which:	70 707 006	72.040.206	60.720.202
Net Resource Requirement	78,797,996	72,849,306	68,720,202
Non-voted expenditure	82,214,305	77,329,028	70,607,986
Consolidated Fund Extra Receipts	-5,000	-5,000	-16,256
Reduction in planned spend unable to be included in Estimate	-	-	-
Resource Budget	156,647,741	144,994,320	135,219,604

## **Notes to the Main Estimate**

### Reconciliation of resource expenditure between Estimates, Accounts and Budgets

	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
Net Resource Requirement (Estimates)	78,797,996	72,849,306	68,720,202
Adjustments to remove:	, ,	, ,	
Provision voted for earlier years	-	=	-
Adjustments to additionally include:			
Non-voted expenditure in the OCS	82,214,305	77,329,028	70,607,986
Consolidated Fund Extra Receipts in the OCS	-5,000	-5,000	-16,256
Reductions in planned spend unable to be included in Estimate	-	-	-
Other adjustments	-5,113,731	-5,193,837	-4,067,654
Net Operating Cost (Accounts)	155,893,570	144,979,497	135,244,278
Adjustments to remove:			
Gains / losses from sale of capital assets	1,024	-	-16,967
Capital grants	-18,605	-198	-27,609
European Union income related to capital grants	-	_	-
Voted expenditure outside the budget	-	=	-
Adjustments to additionally include:			
Other Consolidated Fund Extra Receipts	5,000	5,000	12,552
Resource consumption of non departmental public bodies	45,568	10,021	7,344
Unallocated resource provision	721,184	· _	_
Other adjustments	721,101	_	6
Resource Budget (Budget) of which:	156,647,741	144,994,320	135,219,604
Departmental Expenditure Limits (DEL)	8,972,099	8,042,492	7,997,585
Annually Managed Expenditure (AME)	147,675,642	136,951,828	127,222,019

### Reconciliation of capital expenditure between Estimates and Budgets

£'000

			£ 000
	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
Net Voted Capital (Estimates)  Adjustments to remove:  Provision voted for earlier years	102,440	90,832	63,879
Adjustments to additionally include: Other Consolidated Fund Extra Receipts	_	_	-10
Capital spending by non-departmental public bodies	874	1,745	2,088
Capital grants	18,605	198	27,609
European Union income related to capital grants	-	-	-
Supported capital expenditure (revenue)	-	-	-
Capital spending by levy funded bodies	-	-	-
Unallocated capital provision	-	-	-
Reductions in planned spend unable to be included in Estimate	-	-	-
Other adjustments	160,726	130,192	140,353
Capital Budget (Budget)	282,645	222,967	233,919
of which:			
Departmental Expenditure Limits (DEL)	76,755	82,154	93,566
Annually Managed Expenditure (AME)	205,890	140,813	140,353

#### **Explanation of Accounting Officer responsibilities**

The Accounting Officer prepares resource accounts for each financial year.

The following Accounting Officer appointments have been made for the Request for Resources within this Estimate:

**Request for Resources 1:** Leigh Lewis, Permanent Head of Department

**Request for Resources 2:** Leigh Lewis, Permanent Head of Department

**Request for Resources 3:** Leigh Lewis, Permanent Head of Department

**Request for Resources 4:** Leigh Lewis, Permanent Head of Department

**Request for Resources 5:** Leigh Lewis, Permanent Head of Department

Leigh Lewis, has personal responsibility for the proper presentation of the resource accounts and their transmission to the Comptroller and Auditor General. Leigh Lewis is also responsible for the use of public money and stewardship of assets.

In discharging these responsibilities particular regard is given to:

- · Observing any accounting and disclosure requirements (including any Accounts Direction) and applying suitable accounting policies on a consistent basis;
- · making judgements and estimates on a reasonable basis;
- stating whether applicable accounting standards, as set out in the *Financial Reporting Manual* (FReM), or an organisation's version of it, have been followed, and explain any material departures in the accounts; and
- · preparing the accounts on a going concern basis.

The responsibilities of an Accounting Officer, including responsibility for the propriety and regularity of the public finances for which an Accounting Officer is answerable, for keeping proper records and safeguarding assets, are set out in chapter 3 of *Managing Public Money* issued by the Treasury.

#### Analysis of operating appropriations in aid (A in A)

			£'000
	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
RfR 1: Ensuring the best start for all child	dren and ending child poverty in 20	years	
Administration of which:	2,611	2,615	2,166
Sale of goods and services	2,611	2,615	2,166
Programme of which:	-	11	26
Sale of goods and services	-	11	26
Total RfR 1	2 611†	2 626	2 192

<sup>†</sup> Amount that may be applied as operating appropriations in aid in addition to the net total arising from: receipts from staff for private telephone calls and the private use of official vehicles; receipts in respect of outward secondments; receipts from the sale of non-capital items; receipts from applicants for services provided by the Child Maintenance and Enforcement Commission; receipts from the repayment of maintenance by non-resident parents, where the parent with care is in receipt of income support, reduced by the child maintenance premium paid directly to the parent with care; receipts awarded from court cases; and services carried out on behalf of public and private sector bodies and members of the public.

# RfR 2: Promote work as the best form of welfare for people of working age, whilst protecting the position of those in greatest need

Administration	130,736	122,228	113,533
of which:	120 527	122.220	112 522
Sale of goods and services	130,736	122,228	113,533
Programme	2,080,903	1,621,425	1,637,588
of which:			
Sale of goods and services	616,206	594,855	695,061
EU Income	350,001	400,001	550,452
Other income (including receipts)	1,114,696	626,569	392,075
Total RfR 2	2,211,639†	1,743,653	1,751,121

<sup>†</sup> Amount that may be applied as operating appropriations in aid in addition to the net total arising from: receipts from the National Insurance Fund for the estimated cost of administering National Insurance benefits; receipts from staff for private telephone calls and private use of official vehicles; receipts in respect of outward secondments; receipts from the sale of non-capital items; receipts from match funded projects; receipts from Local Authorities for services provided to them by Departmental Action Teams, including Neighbourhood Renewal Funds, rent and similar receipts; receipts from outside bodies in respect of partnership working in New Deal for Community areas; receipts from the European Union for travel expenses and subsistence allowances incurred by staff on European Union business; receipts from partner organisations in respect of action teams; receipts from damages payable to recipients of Statutory Sick Pay; receipts via Compensation Recovery Unit in respect of benefits paid in lieu; receipts from the Child Maintenance and Enforcement Commission in respect of maintenance payments from absent parents for parents with care who are in receipt of Income Support or Jobseekers Allowance (income based):

receipts in respect of the functions of the Health and Safety Executive and Health and Safety Laboratory; receipts for the use of accommodation and rental income; receipts from property and land, sponsorship, including contributions from co-sponsors towards the costs of research and surveys carried out; receipts from the European Union to meet payments to Local Authorities and non-exchequer bodies for education and training and employment projects training assisted by the European Social Fund;

receipts from the European Union for the provision of technical assistance to deliver European Social Fund programmes; receipts from the European Globalisation Fund; Joint International Unit administration receipts; National Employment Panel receipts; services carried out on behalf of public and private sector bodies and members of the public; proceeds from crime from Home Office in respect of benefit fraud and organised fraud; recovery from the European Union of the cost of work on European Employment Services and work undertaken on labour market issues in eastern Europe; recovery of excess payments made on Jobcentre Plus employment measures; recovery of the cost of administering allowance payments for work based learning for adults in Scotland and Wales;

payments on return to work after a trade dispute made to people who would normally be excluded from Income Support because they are in full time work; payments made by liable relatives; payments from the Department for Children, Schools and Families and the Department for Innovation, Universities and Skills; amounts collected through a court order or on a voluntary basis from relatives of income support claimants; repayment of Jobseekers Allowance (contribution based) from the National Insurance Fund; contributions and recoveries from the European Union of costs of research and projects, legal claims, including awards of court costs and out of court settlements; contribution from Scotland and Wales towards employment programmes and Employment Zones; refunds of advance of salaries of staff, and repayment of loans; and refunds from Local Authorities of Housing Benefit reform Funding.

#### RfR 3: Combat poverty and promote security and independence in retirement for today's and tomorrow's pensioners

Administration	3,371	4,407	10,263
of which:			
Sale of goods and services	3,371	3,848	10,263
Interest and dividends	-	559	-
Programme	387,815	385,823	415,828
of which:			
Sale of goods and services	364,803	366,798	398,668
Other income (including receipts)	23,012	19,025	17,160
Total PfD 3	301 186÷	300 230	426 001

<sup>†</sup> Amount that may be applied as operating appropriations in aid in addition to the net total arising from: receipts from the National Insurance Fund for the estimated costs of administering National Insurance benefits, receipts in respect of outward secondments; receipts for levy funded bodies; receipts from staff for private telephone calls and the private use of official vehicles; receipts via Compensation Recovery Unit in respect of benefits paid in lieu; receipts from the sale of non-capital items; and services carried out on behalf of public and private sector bodies and members of the public.

#### RfR 4: Improve the rights and opportunities for disabled people in a fair and inclusive society

Administration	-	6	24
of which:			
Sale of goods and services	-	6	24
Programme	32,106	30,592	25,386
of which:			
Sale of goods and services	32,106	30,592	25,386
Total RfR 4	32.106†	30,598	25,410

<sup>†</sup> Amount that may be applied as operating appropriations in aid in addition to the net total arising from: receipts in respect of outward secondments; receipts from staff for private telephone calls and the private use of official vehicles; receipts via Compensation Recovery Unit in respect of benefits paid in lieu; receipts from the sale of non-capital items; services carried out on behalf of public and private sector bodies and members of the public; recoveries of payments towards Motability costs.

#### RfR 5: Corporate contracts and support services

**Total RfR 5** 

Administration	63,495	81,888	35,943
of which:			
Sale of goods and services	63,495	81,887	35,909
Interest and dividends	-	1	34
Programme	251,984	253,254	298,675
of which:			
Sale of goods and services	251,982	253,254	298,675
Interest and dividends	2	-	-

† Amount that may be applied as operating appropriations in aid in addition to the net total arising from: receipts from the National Insurance Fund for the estimated cost of administering National Insurance benefits; receipts in respect of outward secondments; receipts from staff for private telephone calls and the private use of official vehicles; receipts from sub-let accommodation; receipts from sale of non-capital items; receipts from Working Links, Working Links management fee and dividend; Early Departures pre-funding interest; services carried out

315,479†

334.618

on behalf of public and private sector bodies and members of the public including the provision of employee and financial shared services to other Government Departments; recovery of law costs from defendants.

**Total Operating A in A** 2,953,021 2,502,249 2.539.432

### Analysis of non-operating appropriations in aid (A in A)

£'000

# RfR 2: Promote work as the best form of welfare for people of working age, whilst protecting the position of those in greatest need

Programme of which:	370	421	393
Sale of assets	370	421	393
Total RfR 2	370†	421	393

<sup>†</sup> Amount that may be applied as non-operating appropriations in aid, arising from: receipts from the sales of obsolete machinery, equipment, official vehicles, furniture and buildings.

#### RfR 5: Corporate contracts and support services

Programme of which:	1,024	22,000	11,111
Sale of assets	1,024	22,000	11,111
Total RfR 5	1,024†	22,000	11,111

† Amount that may be applied as non-operating appropriations in aid, arising from: receipts from sales of obsolete machinery, equipment, official vehicles, furniture and fittings.

Total Non-Operating A in A	1,394	22,421	11,504

## **Analysis of Consolidated Fund extra receipts**

£	'0	0	(

	2009-10 Provision				2007-08 Outturn	
	Income	Receipts	Income	Receipts	Income	Receipts
Headquarters Accommodation Services •	5,000	5,000	5,000	5,000	5,000	5,000
Other Amounts Collectable on Behalf of the Consolidated Fund •	-	-	-	-	11,266	11,266
Total	5,000	5,000	5,000	5,000	16,266	16,266

#### **Departmental Expenditure Limits and Administration budgets**

£'000

	Voted	Non-voted	Total
Resource DEL of which:†	6,719,469	2,252,630	8,972,099
Administration budget	5,643,665	721,184	6,364,849
Near-cash in RDEL	6,537,916	2,277,246	8,815,162
Capital DEL††	75,881	874	76,755
Less Depreciation†††	-166,118	-1,434	-167,552
Total DEL	6,629,232	2,252,070	8,881,302

<sup>†</sup> The total of the 'Administration Budget' and 'Near-cash in Resource DEL' figures may well be greater than total resource DEL, due to the definitions overlapping.

# Comparison of provision sought with final provision and forecast outturn for the previous year

The total net resource sought for 2009-10 of £78,797,996,000 is 8.2 per cent higher than the final net provision for 2008-09 of £72,849,306,000 and 9.3 per cent higher than the forecast outturn for 2008-09 of £72,101,451,000.

#### Cash which may be retained to offset expenditure

			£'000
	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
Cash which may be retained by the department to offset expenditure in the year due to its relationship with income (operating and non-operating) that has been, or will be, appropriated in aid.	2,954,415	2,524,670	2,550,936

<sup>††</sup> Capital DEL includes items treated as resource in Estimates and accounts but which are treated as Capital DEL in budgets.

<sup>†††</sup> Depreciation, which forms part of resource DEL, is excluded from total DEL since capital DEL includes capital spending and to include depreciation of those assets would lead to double counting.

### Expenditure resting on the sole authority of the Appropriation Act

The following subheads contain provision sought under the sole authority of Part I of the Estimate and of the confirming Appropriation Act:

RfR/Section	Service	£'000
RfR3	Better Government for Older People	150

### **Changes in Accounting Policies**

The Department has reviewed and updated its Capitalisation Policy to incorporate the changes required by International Financial Reporting Standards and has also taken the opportunity to review its capitalisation thresholds and align these across all of its reporting entities that are within the accounting boundary. The new policy will take effect from 1 April 2009 and will result in IT projects that would have been expensed under the old policy being capitalised in future.

### Grants in aid

RfR/Section	Body	£'000
RfR2	Working Ventures (UK) Limited♥	3,700
RfR3	The Pensions Regulator ♥	40,534
RfR3	The Pensions Advisory Service ♥	3,508
RfR3	Office of the Pensions Ombudsman ♥	2,813
RfR3	Personal Accounts Delivery Authority ♥	1,653
RfR4	Independent Living Fund♥	340,188
		392,396

#### **Contingent liabilities**

#### **Nature of Liability**

£'000

#### **Non-Statutory**

#### **Child Support Agency Debt**

The Agency operates a discretionary scheme for certain qualifying cases whereby a lump sum payment of arrears is made to a parent with care before that money is collected by the Agency, on behalf of the Child Maintenance and Enforcement Commission, from the non-resident parent. Entitlement to such a payment is neither automatic nor referred to in legislation. These payments are shown in the Accounts as advance payments of maintenance and interest payable. At 31 March 2009 a number of cases existed which may subsequently qualify under this scheme, giving rise to a potential liability. The amount of this liability is dependant on a number of factors, the outcome of which for each case is unable to be determined. For this reason no provision has been made in the Accounts. Any future potential liability is mitigated by the fact that this scheme can be withdrawn without notice.

Unquantifiable

As at 31 March 2009 the Agency had entered into arrangements with external debt collecting organisations, to collect outstanding maintenance on certain client fund accounts. If all of this money was collected in full it would give rise to a future liability.

Unquantifiable

#### Child Support Agency – IT Services

As at 31 March 2009 the Agency, on behalf of the Child Maintenance and Enforcement Commission, had formally contracted with its IT and Telephony suppliers for a number of systems enhancements and new releases. These contracts include milestone and delivery incentives payable if time and quality criteria are met and the amount due will be dependent on these variables.

Unquantifiable

#### Carson Case

The Pension Service has a contingent liability in the form of the 'Carson Case'. The European Court of Human Rights will consider an appeal to up-rate State Pensions paid to claimants living in certain foreign countries where its current policy is to freeze the rate. There is no indication of when a decision may be reached and there are several potential outcomes. Additional operational costs may be incurred if the agency is required to administer backdated payments and compensation.

Unquantifiable

#### **Remploy Limited**

The Secretary of State for Work and Pensions has given formal guarantee in respect of Remploy Limited, an Executive Non-Departmental Public Body. In the event of Remploy Limited becoming insolvent, the Secretary of State has agreed to pay Remploy Limited a sum equal to any and all of its remaining debts i.e. the excess of its liabilities over and above the proceeds from realisation of its assets. In addition to this guarantee over Remploy's net liabilities the Department also guarantees to cover any shortfall in its pension provision.

Unquantifiable

#### **Better Government for Older People (BGOP)**

This is an agreement between DWP and the Centre for Policy on Ageing (CPA) to support BGOP in carrying out the functions in their business plan. In addition to the funding DWP provides, we have also agreed to indemnify CPA, the host organisation, against any losses arising from BGOP activity to the sum of £1m in any one year.

1,000

#### **European Social Fund (ESF) Repayments**

The Department has a potential liability in respect of ineligible claims for ESF programmes which operated during 2000-06. A provision is also included in the accounts against additional liabilities which could arise as a direct result of closing the 2000-06 ESF programme. The ESF Audit Authority is required to produce a closure statement for each ESF programme. There is a risk that adverse opinions could result in the European Commission imposing financial corrections. There is also a likelihood of the European Commission imposing financial corrections where ESF has been paid in excess of agreed intervention rates. At present, there is uncertainty as to the amount of any potential liability.

Unquantifiable

Because of the complexity of EU regulations governing ESF and the right of the European Commission and European Court of Auditors to carry out audits on the 2000-06 ESF programme in future years there is a possibility that unforeseen ineligible ESF expenditure could be detected which cannot be recovered by DWP. The risk and likely amount of any unforeseen future liabilities cannot be assessed with any degree of certainty.

Unquantifiable

#### **Financial Assistance Scheme**

In December 2007, the Government announced its intention for the Financial Assistance Scheme to take over payments of some fully funded pensions and other associated benefits in qualifying schemes and in return, to take the assets of those pension schemes into Government (the FAS Review of Assets estimated the value of these assets to be £1.7bn). Further regulations are due to come into force towards the end of the year which will implement the transfer of assets remaining in FAS qualifying schemes to Government. As a result, the liabilities associated with the Financial Assistance Scheme will increase, however we have not yet made a provision for this increase as the implementing legislation is not yet in place.

Unquantifiable

#### **Health and Safety Executive**

HSE is currently defending two similar equal pay cases (Cadman and Wilson) that have been running since 2001 and 2002, respectively. Their history is complex and involves several appeals, referrals back to employment tribunals and, in the case of Cadman referral by the Court of Appeal (CA) to the European Court of Justice (ECJ).

Unquantifiable

Wilson has taken over from Cadman as the lead case. It was referred back to the original Employment Tribunal (ET) to be reheard in light of the ECJ judgment (2006). HSE won at the ET (November 2007), but Wilson successfully appealed against how the ET had interpreted the ECJ's judgment to the Employment Appeal Tribunal (December 2008). HSE has lodged an appeal against the EAT's judgment. No date has been set for the hearing. Cadman is stayed pending the outcome of Wilson.

Unquantifiable

Towards the end of the 2005-06 financial year, both HSL and a main contractor engaged by HSL, received claims alleging that injuries had been incurred by an employee of a sub-contractor engaged by the main contractor to work on HSL's site at Buxton. The risk of liability in respect of a personal injury claim against HSL is considered to be low.

Unquantifiable

#### **Vaccine Damage Payments**

Important changes to the Vaccine Damage Payments Scheme have been introduced. The level of disablement that is defined as severe has been reduced from 80% to 60 % and the period of time during which a claim can be made has been extended.

Unquantifiable

These changes mean that some people who have been disallowed in the past may be able to make another claim under these new rules. These further claims had to be received by 16 June 2005. All of the 389 claims received by this deadline were rejected. As they carry appeal rights there is no time limit for requesting a Vaccine Damage Appeal and it can be 10 years or more before they decide to go ahead. It is not currently possible to estimate the value or success of these claims and so no provision has been made in these accounts.

#### **Deficiency Notices**

Deficiency notices were not sent out for the tax years 1996-97 to 2001-02. Her Majesty's Revenue and Customs (formerly Inland Revenue) has contacted customers of working age. Between April 2008 to March 2009, Pensions, Disability and Carers Service (PDCS) contacted pensioner customers affected by the suspension of deficiency notices. Customers who reached State Pension age between 6 April 1998 and 24 October 2004 (inclusive) were invited to consider paying voluntary contributions to provide them with the opportunity to improve their basic State pension or qualify for one for the first time. As at 8th March 2009, State Pension arrears of £87.8m had been paid out in relation to the pensioner exercise, plus interest of £7.6m.

Unquantifiable

#### The Rent Service

There is a new claim for judicial review brought by Irwin Mitchell on behalf of Mr Heffernan based on decisions made in November 2008. If TRS was to lose that claim, its exposure to costs would be in the order of £50,000.00

50

#### **Employee Assistance Programme**

The Department has a potential liability in respect of tax on 'legal advice' provided by the Employee Assistance Programme (EAP). This potential liability has arisen as a result of a Statutory Instrument introduced in August 2000. Although 'legal advice' forms a small part of the EAP services the rules state that where any part of an EAP service provides 'legal advice' the whole of that service is liable for tax. The Employee Assistance Professional Association are challenging the HMRC policy and interpretation of 'legal advice' on the basis that it provides clear employer benefit as it is an essential part of the employer's resources for maintaining the well being of its employees. The Department has entered into discussions with HMRC. It is currently not possible to estimate the value of this liability so no provision has been made in these accounts.

Unquantifiable

#### **Pneumoconiosis Payments**

Work, Welfare and Equality Group (WWEG) are accountable for compensation payments in relation to pneumoconiosis. Compensation payments are made under the workers' Pneumoconiosis Compensation Payments Scheme which is intended to compensate those suffering from certain dust diseases where they are unable to claim compensation by way of civil action in the courts. Award of Industrial Injuries Disablement Benefit is a precondition for payments to all sufferers and most dependants. The payment amounts and the number of years for which they will continue are unclear. No reliable estimate of the financial effect can therefore be given.

Unquantifiable

#### European Court Exportability Judgement - Disability Benefits

A decision made on 18 October 2007 by the European Court of Justice means that certain UK disability benefits are to be considered to be sickness benefits and consequently will be paid to some people who leave the UK to live in another European Economic Area (EEA) state or Switzerland providing they meet certain eligibility criteria.

Unquantifiable

Actual costs and numbers of cases are not yet known at present, therefore a contingent liability has been noted.

#### **Transfer of State Pensions and Benefits**

The Transfer of State Pensions and Benefits Regulations 2007 allow for a person's rights which have accrued by virtue of National Insurance contributions to be transferred to the pension scheme for officials and servants of Community institutions and a transfer payment made accordingly by the Department.

Unquantifiable

There are a number of cases in progress where transfer values have been issued and which have been recognised in the accounts as a provision. The other cases are still being processed, no values have been calculated and therefore a contingent liability has been noted.

#### **Staff Benefits**

For the financial year 2009-10 budget holders have delegated authority to award gift vouchers to staff under the terms of our Special Bonus Scheme. The Vouchers are for a range of well known retail outlets and are given in recognition of valuable or exceptional contributions to business performance. Individual awards will not exceed £50 and they will not in total exceed 0.25% of the Department's pay bill. In practice the total expenditure is likely to be less than £2million.

The Department operates an Employee Discount Scheme which provides staff with the opportunity to purchase a range of on-line goods at a reduced price. The cost of items purchased is met by the employee, however the Department pays an annual fee to a third party provider for the operation of the contract. This cost is determined by the number of employees registered with the scheme and is likely to be in the region of £175,000.

Budget holders have delegated authority to provide staff with childcare assistance. This includes provision of on site facilities and contributions to the cost of private childcare made either directly to the employee or to the childcare provider. The availability, method and amount of assistance are at the discretion of the budget holder.

## **Government Equalities Office**

#### Introduction

- 1. This Estimate provides for expenditure by the Government Equalities Office on the development of policies relating to equality and gender, including the Minister for Women's priorities and policy on sexual orientation. It also provides for co-ordination on equality work across Government and for integrating work on race and religion or belief into the overall equality framework. This Estimate also provides funding for the Commission for Equality and Human Rights, a Non-Departmental Public Body which champions equality and human rights, and the Women's National Commission, an independent advisory body presenting the views of women to the Government.
- 2. Further information on the Government Equalities Office's activities may be found in the Departmental Annual Report 2009, or on the department's website: www.equalities.gov.uk
- 3. Symbols are explained in the Introduction to this booklet.

## **Government Equalities Office**

#### Part I

	£
Request for Resources 1: Promoting a fair and equal society where everyone has the opportunity to prosper and reach their full potential.	85,805,000
Total net resource requirement	85,805,000
Net cash requirement	85,804,000

Amounts required in the year ending 31 March 2010 for expenditure by the Government Equalities Office on:

# RfR 1: Promoting a fair and equal society where everyone has the opportunity to prosper and reach their full potential.

Work on gender and wider equalities policy, grant in aid to the Commission for Equality and Human Rights (CEHR); grants and payments associated with gender and wider equality policy; programme expenditure on the Women's National Commission; the administration costs of the Government Equalities Office; and other associated non-cash costs.

The Government Equalities Office will account for this Estimate.

			£
	Net total	Allocated in Vote on Account	Balance to complete
RfR 1	85,805,000	38,252,000	47,553,000
Total net resource requirement	85,805,000	38,252,000	47,553,000
Net cash requirement	85,804,000	38,252,000	47,552,000

## Part II: Subhead detail

										£'000
				2009-10 Provisio					2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
	Admin 1	Other Current	Resourc  Grants	es Gross Total 4	A in A	Net Total 6	Cap Capital 7	ital Non- operating A in A 8	Net Total Resources 9	Net Total Resources 10
	1: Promoting a per and reach t 8,005	_	-	ere everyone l 85,834	as the oppor	etunity to 85,805	-	-	85,006	83,716
Sper	nding in Departi	mental Expen	diture Limi	ts (DEL)						
Cent	tral Government	spending								
A	Administration 8,005	n 6,829	-	14,834	29	14,805	-	-	13,906	6,754
	European Fun -	ded Initiatives -	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-85
	Grants to prive	ate sector and -	charities -	-	-	-	-	-	100	-
Non	-Budget									
В	Payments to N	IDPBs -	71,000	71,000	-	71,000	-	-	71,000	77,047
Tota	al for Estimate: 8,005	6,829	71,000	85,834	29	85,805		_	85,006	83,716

## Part II: Resource to cash reconciliation

			£'000
	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
Net Resource Requirement	85,805	85,006	83,716
Voted capital items			
Capital	-	-	-
Less Non-operating A-in-A	-	-	-
Total net voted capital	-	-	-
Accruals to cash adjustment			
Adjustments to remove non-cash items:			
Cost of Capital charges	-	-	-
Depreciation	-	-	-
New provisions and adjustments to previous provisions	-	-	-
Profit/loss on sale of assets	-	-	-
Prior period adjustments	-	-	-
Other non-cash items	-1	-1	-50
Increase (+) / Decrease (-) in stock	-	-	-
Increase (+) / Decrease (-) in debtors	-	-	-
Increase (-) / Decrease (+) in creditors	-	-	-
Use of provisions	-	-	_
Total accruals to cash adjustments	-1	-1	-50
Excess cash to be CFERd	-	-	-
Net Cash Requirement	85,804	85,005	83,666

**Total** 

700

700

## Part III: Extra receipts payable to the Consolidated Fund

In addition to appropriations in aid the following income relates to the Department and is payable to the Consolidated Fund (cash receipts being shown in italics):

						£'000
	2009-10 Provision		2008-09 Provision		2007-08 Outturn	
	Income	Receipts	Income	Receipts	Income	Receipts
Operating income not classified as A in A	-	-	-	-	700	700
Non-operating income not classified as A in A	-	-	-	-	-	-
Other amounts collectable on behalf of the Consolidated Fund	-	-	-	-	-	-
Excess cash receipts to be surrendered to the Consolidated Fund	-	-	-	-	-	-

## **Forecast Operating Cost Statement**

			£'000
	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
Net Administration Costs			
RfR 1	8,005	8,086	5,208
Total Net Administration costs	8,005	8,086	5,208
Net Programme Costs			
RfR 1	77,800	76,920	78,508
Non-voted	-	-	-700
Total Net Programme costs	77,800	76,920	77,808
Total Net Operating Cost of which:	85,805	85,006	83,016
Net Resource Requirement	85,805	85,006	83,716
Non-voted expenditure	-	-	-
Consolidated Fund Extra Receipts	-	-	-700
Reduction in planned spend unable to be included in Estimate	-	-	-
Resource Budget	78,765	77,167	88,559

## **Notes to the Main Estimate**

### Reconciliation of resource expenditure between Estimates, Accounts and Budgets

	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn	
Net Resource Requirement (Estimates)	85,805	85,006	83,716	
Adjustments to remove:				
Provision voted for earlier years	-	-	-	
Adjustments to additionally include:				
Non-voted expenditure in the OCS	-	-	=	
Consolidated Fund Extra Receipts in the OCS	-	-	-700	
Reductions in planned spend unable to be included in Estimate	-	-	-	
Other adjustments	-	-	=	
Net Operating Cost (Accounts)	85,805	85,006	83,016	
Adjustments to remove:				
Gains / losses from sale of capital assets	-	-	=	
Capital grants	-	=	=	
European Union income related to capital grants	<del>-</del>	-	-	
Voted expenditure outside the budget	-	-	-	
Adjustments to additionally include:				
Other Consolidated Fund Extra Receipts	-	-	-	
Resource consumption of non departmental public bodies	-7,040	-7,839	5,543	
Unallocated resource provision	_	-	-	
Other adjustments	<u>-</u>	<u>-</u>	-	
Resource Budget (Budget)	78,765	77,167	88,559	
of which:	7.5,7.52	77,207	00,00	
Departmental Expenditure Limits (DEL)	78,765	77,167	88,559	
Annually Managed Expenditure (AME)			-	

### Reconciliation of capital expenditure between Estimates and Budgets

£'000

			2 000
	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
Net Voted Capital (Estimates) Adjustments to remove:	-	-	-
Provision voted for earlier years	-	-	-
Adjustments to additionally include: Other Consolidated Fund Extra Receipts	<u>-</u>	-	-
Capital spending by non-departmental public bodies	7,000	7,000	7,175
Capital grants	-	-	-
European Union income related to capital grants	-	-	-
Supported capital expenditure (revenue)	-	-	=
Capital spending by levy funded bodies	<del>-</del>	-	-
Unallocated capital provision	<del>-</del>	-	-
Reductions in planned spend unable to be included in Estimate	-	-	-
Other adjustments	-	-	-
Capital Budget (Budget) of which:	7,000	7,000	7,175
Departmental Expenditure Limits (DEL)	7,000	7,000	7,175
Annually Managed Expenditure (AME)	,	-	-

#### **Explanation of Accounting Officer responsibilities**

The Accounting Officer prepares resource accounts for each financial year.

The following Accounting Officer appointments have been made for the Request for Resources within this Estimate:

**Request for Resources 1:** Jonathan Rees, Permanent Head of Department

Jonathan Rees, has personal responsibility for the proper presentation of the resource accounts and their transmission to the Comptroller and Auditor General. Jonathan Rees is also responsible for the use of public money and stewardship of assets.

In discharging these responsibilities particular regard is given to:

- · Observing any accounting and disclosure requirements (including any Accounts Direction) and applying suitable accounting policies on a consistent basis;
- · making judgements and estimates on a reasonable basis;
- · stating whether applicable accounting standards, as set out in the *Financial Reporting Manual* (FReM), or an organisation's version of it, have been followed, and explain any material departures in the accounts; and
- · preparing the accounts on a going concern basis.

The responsibilities of an Accounting Officer, including responsibility for the propriety and regularity of the public finances for which an Accounting Officer is answerable, for keeping proper records and safeguarding assets, are set out in chapter 3 of *Managing Public Money* issued by the Treasury.

## Analysis of operating appropriations in aid (A in A)

			£'000
	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
RfR 1: Promoting a fair and equal society where potential.	everyone has the opportunit	y to prosper and	l reach their full
Programme	29	33	341
of which: Sale of goods and services	29	33	
EU Income	-	-	341
Total RfR 1	29†	33	341
† Amount that may be applied as operating appropriations in at the Women's National Commission.	id in addition to the net total arising fi	om: income from ser	vices provided by
Total Operating A in A	29	33	341

## **Analysis of Consolidated Fund extra receipts**

						£'000
	2009-10 Provision			08-09 vision	200' Out	
	Income	Receipts	Income	Receipts	Income	Receipts
Receipts from Department for Transport in respect of new transport regulations of the Disability Discrimination Act $\Phi$	-		-		700	700
Total	-		-		700	700

#### **Departmental Expenditure Limits and Administration budgets**

£'000

	Voted	Non-voted	Total
Resource DEL	14,805	63,960	78,765
of which:†			
Administration budget	8,005	-	8,005
Near-cash in RDEL	14,804	63,651	78,455
Capital DEL††	-	7,000	7,000
Less Depreciation†††	-	-564	-564
Total DEL	14,805	70,396	85,201

<sup>†</sup> The total of the 'Administration Budget' and 'Near-cash in Resource DEL' figures may well be greater than total resource DEL, due to the definitions overlapping.

# Comparison of provision sought with final provision and forecast outturn for the previous year

The total net resource sought for 2009-10 of £85,805,000 is 0.9 per cent higher than the final net provision for 2008-09 of £85,006,000 and 18.1 per cent higher than the forecast outturn for 2008-09 of £72,654,000.

#### Cash which may be retained to offset expenditure

£'000

	2009-10	2008-09	2007-08
	Provision	Provision	Outturn
Cash which may be retained by the department to offset expenditure in the year due to its relationship with income (operating and non-operating) that has been, or will be, appropriated in aid.	29	33	341

<sup>††</sup> Capital DEL includes items treated as resource in Estimates and accounts but which are treated as Capital DEL in budgets.

<sup>†††</sup> Depreciation, which forms part of resource DEL, is excluded from total DEL since capital DEL includes capital spending and to include depreciation of those assets would lead to double counting.

### Expenditure resting on the sole authority of the Appropriation Act

The following subheads contain provision sought under the sole authority of Part I of the Estimate and of the confirming Appropriation Act:

RfR/Section	Service	£'000
RfR1 A2 RfR1 A2	English Regions Equality Network National Equality Panel	42 180

### Grants in aid

RfR/Section	Body	£'000
RfR1 B3	Commission for Equality and Human Rights♥	71,000

## **Northern Ireland Office**

#### Introduction

1. This Estimate provides for the salaries of the Secretary of State for Northern Ireland and his Ministers and for the administration of the Northern Ireland Office in pursuit of its objectives as reflected in the Public Service Agreement (PSA).

- 2. It provides for the implementation of the Good Friday Agreement; the support and development of the criminal justice system; the enforcement of law (excluding Army costs) and the maintenance of a secure and humane prison system.
- 3. Expenditure of £12,261,001,000 in RfR2 represents a grant to the Northern Ireland Consolidated Fund and transfers of European Union funds and is classed as 'Non-budget'.
- 4. Further information can be found in the Northern Ireland Office Departmental Report 2009.
- 5. Symbols are explained in the Introduction to this booklet.

## **Northern Ireland Office**

#### Part I

£

Request for Resources 1: Playing a full part in implementing the Good Friday Agreement and representing the interests of Northern Ireland in the UK Government; supporting and developing an efficient, effective and responsive Criminal Justice System; upholding and sustaining the rule of law and preventing crime; maintaining a secure and humane prison service and reducing the risks of re-offending

1,208,371,000

Request for Resources 2: Providing appropriate funding to the Northern Ireland Consolidated Fund for the delivery of transferred public services as defined by the Northern Ireland Act 1998 and the Northern Ireland Act 2000.

12,261,001,000

Total net resource requirement

13,469,372,000

Net cash requirement

13,501,688,000

Amounts required in the year ending 31 March 2010 for expenditure by the Northern Ireland Office on:

RfR 1: Playing a full part in implementing the Good Friday Agreement and representing the interests of Northern Ireland in the UK Government; supporting and developing an efficient, effective and responsive Criminal Justice System; upholding and sustaining the rule of law and preventing crime; maintaining a secure and humane prison service and reducing the risks of re-offending

Expenditure on (including all associated non-cash items):

Head of State related costs and VIP visits to NI, Reviews and Commissions arising from the Good Friday Agreement (incl NI Human Rights Commission), political development & inquiries, victims and legacy issues of the Troubles and the Bloody Sunday Inquiry, costs arising from elections.

Criminal Justice including juvenile justice services, probation & aftercare, state pathology, forensic services, programmes to enhance community safety and services related to crime, crown prosecutions, other legal services and the Northern Ireland Law Commission, compensation schemes.

Policing and security including the Police Service of Northern Ireland, policing non-severance, police pensions, Police Ombudsman for Northern Ireland, Northern Ireland Policing Board, payments to associated bodies promoting policing and security issues, ACCESS NI.

Prisons including the Prison Service Trust and the Prisoner Ombudsman.

Central administrative services, costs of the Northern Ireland Act 1998 and the Northern Ireland Act 2000.

European Union peace and reconcilliation projects and certain other grants.

RfR 2: Providing appropriate funding to the Northern Ireland Consolidated Fund for the delivery of transferred public services as defined by the Northern Ireland Act 1998 and the Northern Ireland Act 2000.

Grants to the Northern Ireland Consolidated Fund and transfers of EU funds.

The Northern Ireland Office will account for this Estimate.

£

	Net total	Allocated in Vote on Account	Balance to complete
RfR 1	1,208,371,000	542,985,000	665,386,000
RfR 2	12,261,001,000	4,625,100,000	7,635,901,000
Total net resource requirement	13,469,372,000	5,168,085,000	8,301,287,000
Net cash requirement	13,501,688,000	5,176,304,000	8,325,384,000

## Part II: Subhead detail

										£'000
				2009-10 Provisio					2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
			Resources Capital							
	Admin 1	Other Current 2	Grants 3	Gross Total 4	A in A	Net Total	Capital 7	Non- operating A in A 8	Net Total Resources 9	Net Total Resources
repr and uph	1: Playing a full resenting the into developing an el olding and susta re and humane	erests of North fficient, effecti ining the rule	nern Ireland ive and respo of law and p	in the UK Go onsive Crimin oreventing cri	overnment; s nal Justice Sy me; maintain	upporting stem; ning a				
	77,603	221,327	925,313	1,224,243	15,872	1,208,371	27,011	-	1,380,648	1,268,040
Spe	nding in Departr	nental Expend	diture Limits	s (DEL)						
Cen	tral Government	spending								
A	Central Admin 37,858	istration 12,697	-	50,555	3,288	47,267	4,865	-	48,229	34,025
В	Ministers 2,949	-	-	2,949	-	2,949	-	-	2,857	3,233
C	Political Direct 8,314	5,676	-	13,990	337	13,653	80	-	47,730	30,734
D	Department of 2,520	the Director of 28,824	f Public Prose -	ecutions 31,344	86	31,258	310	-	35,960	32,001
Е	Forensic Scien	ce Northern Ire	eland -	12,500	10,911	1,589	472	-	1,545	1,024
F	Criminal Justic 5,279	te 13,086	3,150	21,515	-	21,515	1,750	-	26,584	27,851
G	Compensation -	Agency 3,716	9,531	13,247	210	13,037	60	-	54,246	55,892
Н	Policing & Sec 5,548	eurity 10,925	2,175	18,648	810	17,838	54	-	13,620	15,061
I	Policing-Non S	Severance 150	1,950	2,100	-	2,100	-	-	2,706	2,133
J	Northern Irelar 15,135	nd Prison Servi 116,158	ce 290	131,583	200	131,383	19,220	-	133,867	133,318
K	Youth Justice A	Agency 17,495	-	17,495	30	17,465	200	-	21,644	21,626
L	Bloody Sunday	100	-	100	-	100	-	-	4,255	4,269
Non	-Budget									
M	Police -	-	780,756	780,756	-	780,756	-	-	849,014	799,260

## Part II: Subhead detail

									1	£'000
				2009-10 Provisio					2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
	Admin	Other Current	Resource	es Gross Total	A in A	Net Total	Cap Capital	Non- operating A in A	Net Total Resources	Net Total Resources
	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8		10
N	Police Pensions	s -	94,194	94,194	-	94,194	-	-	99,370	72,508
О	Police Ombuds	man for North -	nern Ireland 7,706	7,706	-	7,706	-	-	8,922	8,726
P	Probation Boar	d for Northern -	14,186	14,186	-	14,186	-	-	18,801	15,490
Q	Northern Irelan	nd Policing Bo	ard 8,341	8,341	-	8,341	-	-	8,288	8,009
R	Northern Irelan	nd Human Rigl -	hts Commiss 1,547	ion 1,547	-	1,547	-	-	1,631	1,680
S	Criminal Justic	e Inspectorate	1,487	1,487	-	1,487	-	-	1,379	1,200
for t	2: Providing applied delivery of tra 1998 and the No.	ansferred put rthern Irelan	olic services		the Northern		-	-	11,563,001	10,334,000
Non	-Budget									
A	Grants to the N			ed Fund 12,261,000	-	12,261,000	-	-	11,563,000	10,334,000
В	European Instit	rutions (Net)	1	1	-	1	-	-	1	-
Tota	al for Estimate: 77,603	221,327	13,186,314	13,485,244	15,872	13,469,372	27,011	-	12,943,649	11,602,040

## Part II: Resource to cash reconciliation

			£'000
	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
Net Resource Requirement	13,469,372	12,943,649	11,602,040
Voted capital items			
Capital	27,011	38,187	38,467
Less Non-operating A-in-A	-	2,300	38,467
Total net voted capital	27,011	35,887	-
Accruals to cash adjustment			
Adjustments to remove non-cash items:			
Cost of Capital charges	-	-9,824	-10,315
Depreciation	-37,888	-20,836	-16,228
New provisions and adjustments to previous provisions	-9,531	-66,349	-61,145
Profit/loss on sale of assets	-	-	1,506
Prior period adjustments	-	-	-
Other non-cash items	-	-759	-218
Increase (+) / Decrease (-) in stock	-	-	-13
Increase (+) / Decrease (-) in debtors	-	-	-25,625
Increase (-) / Decrease (+) in creditors	-	-	-31,930
Use of provisions	52,724	52,724	52,810
Total accruals to cash adjustments	5,305	-45,044	-91,158
Excess cash to be CFERd	-	-	-
Net Cash Requirement	13,501,688	12,934,492	11,510,882

## Part III: Extra receipts payable to the Consolidated Fund

In addition to appropriations in aid the following income relates to the Department and is payable to the Consolidated Fund (cash receipts being shown in italics):

						£'000
		9-10 vision	2008-09 Provision		2007-08 Outturn	
	Income	Receipts	Income	Receipts	Income	Receipts
Operating income not classified as A in A	-	_	-	-	747	747
Non-operating income not classified as A in A	-	_	-	-	32,153	32,294
Other amounts collectable on behalf of the Consolidated Fund	-	-	-	-	-	-
Excess cash receipts to be surrendered to the Consolidated Fund	-	-	-	-	-	-
Total	-	_	-	-	32,900	33,041

## **Forecast Operating Cost Statement**

	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
Net Administration Costs			
RfR 1	73,926	76,025	65,284
RfR 2	· -	-	-
Total Net Administration costs	73,926	76,025	65,284
Net Programme Costs			
RfR 1	1,134,445	1,304,623	1,202,756
RfR 2	12,261,001	11,563,001	10,334,000
Non-voted	-	-	-747
Total Net Programme costs	13,395,446	12,867,624	11,536,009
Total Net Operating Cost of which:	13,469,372	12,943,649	11,601,293
Net Resource Requirement	13,469,372	12,943,649	11,602,040
Non-voted expenditure	-	-	_
Consolidated Fund Extra Receipts	-	-	-747
Reduction in planned spend unable to be included in Estimate	-	-	-
Resource Budget	1,462,910	1,608,458	1,579,730

## **Notes to the Main Estimate**

### Reconciliation of resource expenditure between Estimates, Accounts and Budgets

£'000

	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
Net Resource Requirement (Estimates)	13,469,372	12,943,649	11,602,040
Adjustments to remove:			
Provision voted for earlier years	-	-	-
Adjustments to additionally include:			
Non-voted expenditure in the OCS	-	-	-
Consolidated Fund Extra Receipts in the OCS	-	-	-747
Reductions in planned spend unable to be included in Estimate	-	-	-
Other adjustments	-	-	-
Net Operating Cost (Accounts)	13,469,372	12,943,649	11,601,293
Adjustments to remove:			
Gains / losses from sale of capital assets	-	-	1,506
Capital grants	-	-250	-
European Union income related to capital grants	-	-	-
Voted expenditure outside the budget	-12,261,001	-11,563,001	-10,334,000
Adjustments to additionally include:			
Other Consolidated Fund Extra Receipts	-	-	747
Resource consumption of non departmental public bodies	254,539	269,202	353,327
Unallocated resource provision	_	_	_
Other adjustments	-	-41,142	-43,143
Resource Budget (Budget)	1,462,910	1,608,458	1,579,730
of which:	-,	-,***,***	_,_,,,,,,
Departmental Expenditure Limits (DEL)	1,186,462	1,344,444	1,343,288
Annually Managed Expenditure (AME)	276,448	264,014	236,442

#### Reconciliation of capital expenditure between Estimates and Budgets

£'000

	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
Net Voted Capital (Estimates)  Adjustments to remove:  Provision voted for earlier years	27,011	35,887	-
Adjustments to additionally include: Other Consolidated Fund Extra Receipts	-	-	-31,730
Capital spending by non-departmental public bodies	49,692	43,726	40,369
Capital grants	-	250	-
European Union income related to capital grants	-	-	-
Supported capital expenditure (revenue)	-	-	-
Capital spending by levy funded bodies	-	-	-
Unallocated capital provision	-	-	-
Reductions in planned spend unable to be included in Estimate	-	_	_
Other adjustments	-	-	-
Capital Budget (Budget)	76,703	79,863	8,639
of which:	ŕ		
Departmental Expenditure Limits (DEL)	76,703	79,863	8,639
Annually Managed Expenditure (AME)	, <u>-</u>	· -	, -

#### Notes to the Main Estimate (continued)

#### **Explanation of Accounting Officer responsibilities**

The Accounting Officer prepares resource accounts for each financial year.

The following Accounting Officer appointments have been made for the Request for Resources within this Estimate:

**Request for Resources 1:** Sir Jonathan Phillips, Permanent Secretary of the Northern Ireland Office

**Request for Resources 2:** Sir Jonathan Phillips, Permanent Secretary of the Northern Ireland Office

Sir Jonathan Phillips, has personal responsibility for the proper presentation of the resource accounts and their transmission to the Comptroller and Auditor General. Sir Jonathan Phillips is also responsible for the use of public money and stewardship of assets.

In discharging these responsibilities particular regard is given to:

- · Observing any accounting and disclosure requirements (including any Accounts Direction) and applying suitable accounting policies on a consistent basis;
- · making judgements and estimates on a reasonable basis;
- · stating whether applicable accounting standards, as set out in the *Financial Reporting Manual* (FReM), or an organisation's version of it, have been followed, and explain any material departures in the accounts; and
- · preparing the accounts on a going concern basis.

The responsibilities of an Accounting Officer, including responsibility for the propriety and regularity of the public finances for which an Accounting Officer is answerable, for keeping proper records and safeguarding assets, are set out in chapter 3 of *Managing Public Money* issued by the Treasury.

#### Notes to the Main Estimate (continued)

#### Analysis of operating appropriations in aid (A in A)

		£'000
2009-10	2008-09	2007-08
Provision	Provision	Outturn
Provision	Provision	Outturn

RfR 1: Playing a full part in implementing the Good Friday Agreement and representing the interests of Northern Ireland in the UK Government; supporting and developing an efficient, effective and responsive Criminal Justice System; upholding and sustaining the rule of law and preventing crime; maintaining a secure and humane prison service and reducing the risks of re-offending

Total DfD 1	15 972÷	20.029	14 561
Sale of goods and services	12,195	15,595	1,385
of which:			
Programme	12,195	15,595	1,385
Sale of goods and services	3,677	4,433	13,176
of which:			
Administration	3,677	4,433	13,176

† Amount that may be applied as operating appropriations in aid in addition to the net total arising from: Recoupment of electoral expenses, receipts from the use of video conferencing facilities, certain pension contributions, receipts from accruing superannuation liability charges, fees and costs recovered or received for work done for other departments, freedom of information receipts, data protection act receipts, recovery of compensation paid, recoupment of grant funding, recovery of costs associated with supplying forensic science services, costs and fees awarded in favour of the crown, receipts arising from arms decommissioning, receipts arising from firearms licences, proceeds of prison occupational services, contributions to community programmes from health and voluntary sectors, tuck shop receipts, receipts from providing criminal history checks and fees & costs recovered or received for the use of the NIO estate.

Total Operating A in A	15.872	20.028	14,561

#### Analysis of non-operating appropriations in aid (A in A)

		£,000
2009-10	2008-09	2007-08
Provision	Provision	Outturn

CIAAA

RfR 1: Playing a full part in implementing the Good Friday Agreement and representing the interests of Northern Ireland in the UK Government; supporting and developing an efficient, effective and responsive Criminal Justice System; upholding and sustaining the rule of law and preventing crime; maintaining a secure and humane prison service and reducing the risks of re-offending

Administration of which:	-	-	1,621
Sale of assets	<u>-</u>	-	1,621
Programme of which:	-	2,300	36,846
Sale of assets	-	2,300	36,846
Total RfR 1	<u> </u>	2,300	38,467
Total Non-Operating A in A	-	2,300	38,467

## Notes to the Main Estimate (continued)

## **Analysis of Consolidated Fund extra receipts**

£'000

	2009-10 Provision		2008-09 Provision		2007-08 Outturn	
	Income	Receipts	Income	Receipts	Income	Receipts
Operating income and receipts - excess A in A•	-		-	-	747	747
Proceeds on the disposal of fixed assets $\Phi$	-	-	-	-	31,730	31,730
Proceeds on the disposal of fixed assets●	-	-	-	-	251	251
Non-operating income not classed as A in A●	-	-	-	-	172	313
Total	_			_	32,900	33,041

### Notes to the Main Estimate (continued)

#### **Departmental Expenditure Limits and Administration budgets**

£'000

	Voted	Non-voted	Total	
Resource DEL	300,154	886,308	1,186,462	
of which:†				
Administration budget	73,926	-	73,926	
Near-cash in RDEL	252,735	713,380	966,115	
Capital DEL††	27,011	49,692	76,703	
Less Depreciation†††	-37,888	-60,790	-98,678	
Total DEL	289,277	875,210	1,164,487	

<sup>†</sup> The total of the 'Administration Budget' and 'Near-cash in Resource DEL' figures may well be greater than total resource DEL, due to the definitions overlapping.

# Comparison of provision sought with final provision and forecast outturn for the previous year

The total net resource sought for 2009-10 of £13,469,372,000 is 4.1 per cent higher than the final net provision for 2008-09 of £12,943,649,000 and 15.8 per cent higher than the forecast outturn for 2008-09 of £11,636,603,000.

#### Cash which may be retained to offset expenditure

£'000

			£ 000
	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
Cash which may be retained by the department to offset expenditure in the year due to its relationship with income (operating and non-operating) that has been, or will be, appropriated in aid.	15,872	22,328	53,028

<sup>††</sup> Capital DEL includes items treated as resource in Estimates and accounts but which are treated as Capital DEL in budgets.

<sup>†††</sup> Depreciation, which forms part of resource DEL, is excluded from total DEL since capital DEL includes capital spending and to include depreciation of those assets would lead to double counting.

## Notes to the Main Estimate (continued)

### Expenditure resting on the sole authority of the Appropriation Act

The following subheads contain provision sought under the sole authority of Part I of the Estimate and of the confirming Appropriation Act:

RfR/Section		Service	£'000
RfR 1 J	Prison Service Trust		289

## **HM Treasury**

#### Introduction

1. This Estimate covers the administration costs and other related costs of the core Treasury (including Group Shared Services), the Debt Management Office (DMO) and the Office of Government Commerce (OGC) and spending associated with the instability in the financial markets.

- 2. Request for Resources (RfR) 1 includes the core Treasury, DMO, OGC, cost of group shared services and cost of capital charges on the Treasury's investment in the Bank of England.
- 3. RfR 2 covers payments to the Royal Mint for the manufacture, storage and distribution of UK coins, which are supplied to banks on behalf of the Treasury, and cost of capital charges on the Mint's stock of coinage and on the Treasury's investment in the Royal Mint.
- 4. RfR 3 covers spending by the United Kingdom Financial Investments Limited (UKFI), the Infrastructure Finance Unit (TIFU), assistance to financial institutions and the cost of capital charge on financial investments and loans.
- 5. Further information can be found in HM Treasury's Annual Report and Accounts.
- 6. Symbols are explained in the Introduction to this booklet.

### **HM Treasury**

#### Part I

	£
Request for Resources 1: Maintain sound public finances and ensure high and sustainable growth, well being and prosperity for all $\dagger$	325,797,000
Request for Resources 2: Cost-effective management of the supply of coins and actions to protect the integrity of coinage	52,500,000
Request for Resources 3: Promoting a stable financial system and offering protection to ordinary savers, depositors, businesses and borrowers	1,505,350,000
Total net resource requirement	1,883,647,000
Net cash requirement	35,248,862,000

Amounts required in the year ending 31 March 2010 for expenditure by HM Treasury on:

# RfR 1: Maintain sound public finances and ensure high and sustainable growth, well being and prosperity for all

Economic, financial and related administration, including group shared services; expenses in connection with honours and dignities; expenditure of the Debt Management Office, including administration of the Public Works Loan Board, the Commission for the Reduction of National Debt and operational services for HM Treasury, other government departments and the Bank of England; administration and other related expenditure of the Office of Government Commerce, including management and disposal of the surplus civil estate and cost of capital charges on the investment in Buying Solutions; expenditure on a pilot scheme in connection with the provision of generic financial advice; payments under an indemnity guarantee in respect of Paymaster; expenditure on administration of Treasury related bodies; compensation payments arising from gilt administration; cost of capital charges on the Treasury's investment in the Bank of England; payments to other government departments; costs and income related to investment in and financial assistance to financial institutions; and associated non-cash items.

#### RfR 2: Cost-effective management of the supply of coins and actions to protect the integrity of coinage

Manufacture, storage and distribution of coinage for use in the United Kingdom, actions to protect the integrity of coinage, and associated non-cash items.

# RfR 3: Promoting a stable financial system and offering protection to ordinary savers, depositors, businesses and borrowers

Payments in respect of costs related to investment in and financial assistance to financial institutions; operational costs in respect of UK Financial Investments Limited and the Asset Protection Scheme; and associated non-cash items

**HM Treasury** will account for this Estimate.

£

	Net total	Allocated in Vote on Account ††	Balance to complete
RfR 1	325,797,000	112,377,000	213,420,000
RfR 2	52,500,000	23,872,000	28,628,000
RfR 3	1,505,350,000	5,350,000	1,500,000,000
Total net resource requirement	1,883,647,000	141,599,000	1,742,048,000
Net cash requirement	35,248,862,000	8,100,000,000	27,148,862,000

<sup>†</sup> In the Vote on Account RfR1 was entitled "Raising the rate of sustainable growth and achieving rising prosperity and a better quality of life, with economic and employment opportunities for all."

<sup>††</sup> In the Vote on Account RfR1 was allocated £ 117,727,000 of which £ 5,350,000 has been reallocated to RfR3.

## Part II: Subhead detail

									_	£'000
	2009-10 Provision							2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn	
			Resource	es			Сар			
	Admin (	Other Current	Grants 3	Gross Total 4	A in A	Net Total	Capital 7	Non- operating A in A	Net Total Resources	Net Total Resources
	1: Maintain sound being and prospe 174,540		ances and en	345,173	l sustainable 19,376	growth, 325,797	4,800	-	318,807	256,967
Spe	nding in Departme	ental Expen	diture Limit	s (DEL)						
Cen	tral Government sp	pending								
A	Core Treasury ar 134,652	nd group sha 5,175	red services	139,827	9,418	130,409	3,800	-	142,960	134,716
В	Debt Manageme 12,253	nt Office 3,000	-	15,253	4,858	10,395	1,000	-	13,179	9,899
C	Office of Govern 27,635	nment Comn 1,158	1,300	30,093	5,100	24,993	-	-	26,493	32,629
	Statistics Commi	ission and St -	atistics Board -	d -	-	-	-	-	-	1,160
Spe	nding in Annually	Managed E	Expenditure	(AME)						
Cen	tral Government sp	pending								
D	Investment in Ba	ınk of Engla	nd 160,000	160,000	-	160,000	-	-	119,540	93,520
	Impairment of fix -	xed assets -	-	-	-	-	-	-	16,635	-14,957
	2: Cost-effective	managemen	t of the supp	oly of coins an	d actions to p	protect the				
inte	grity of coinage -	49,700	2,800	52,500	-	52,500	-	-	49,375	43,689
Spe	nding in Departme	ental Expen	diture Limit	s (DEL)						
Cen	tral Government sp	pending								
A	UK coinage: mai	nufacturing (	costs							
	-	20,000	-	20,000	-	20,000	-	-	18,300	15,676
В	Cost of capital cl	harge on coin	nage stock - 1	manufacturing 125	element -	125	-	-	100	45
Spe	nding in Annually	Managed E	Expenditure	(AME)						
Cen	tral Government sp	pending								
С	UK coinage: invo	estment in th	ne Royal Min 2,800	t 2,800	-	2,800	-	-	2,800	4,166

## Part II: Subhead detail

										£'000
				2009-10 Provisio					2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
			Resource	es			Cap	ital Non-		
	Admin 1	Other Current	Grants 3	Gross Total	A in A	Net Total	Capital 7	operating A in A	Net Total Resources 9	Net Total Resources 10
D	UK coinage: n		-	29,400	-	29,400	-	-	28,000	23,704
E	Cost of Capita					175			175	0.0
	-	175	-	175	-	175	-	-	175	98
	3: Promoting a ers, depositors, b 5,350			nd offering pro 1,505,350	otection to or -	dinary 1,505,350	34,498,000	_	24,800,002	_
C						1,203,330	3 1, 13 0,000		21,000,002	
Spei	nding in Depart	mentai Expen	iditure Limii	is (DEL)						
Cent	tral Government	spending								
A	United Kingdo 5,350	om Financial II -	nvestments L -	imited 5,350	-	5,350	-	-	-	-
В	Infrastructure	Finance Unit I	Limited -	_	_	_	775,000	_	_	_
C	ı		3 114	(ABME)			,			
Spei	nding in Annual	ly Managed I	Expenditure	(AME)						
Cent	tral Government	spending								
С	Cost of capital	charge on fina 1,500,000	ancial investr	nents 1,500,000	-	1,500,000	-	-	700,000	-
D	Assistance to o	other financial	institutions							
	-	-	-	-	-	-	18,723,000	-	4,100,001	-
Е	Refinancing of	f Northern Roc -	ek -	-	-	-	15,000,000	-	1	-
	Impairment of	financial inve	stments							
	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	20,000,000	-
Tota	nl for Estimate: 179,890	1,559,033	164,100	1,903,023	19,376	1,883,647	34,502,800		25,168,184	300,656

## Part II: Resource to cash reconciliation

			£'000
	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
Net Resource Requirement	1,883,647	25,168,184	300,656
Voted capital items			
Capital	34,502,800	85,807,955	4,157
Less Non-operating A-in-A	-	-	-
Total net voted capital	34,502,800	85,807,955	4,157
Accruals to cash adjustment			
Adjustments to remove non-cash items:			
Cost of Capital charges	-1,663,825	-824,240	-96,551
Depreciation	-7,915	-20,025,825	9,025
New provisions and adjustments to previous provisions	-860	-4,100,860	-747
Profit/loss on sale of assets	-	-	-
Prior period adjustments	-	-	-
Other non-cash items	-60	-61	-150
Increase (+) / Decrease (-) in stock	-	-	-
Increase (+) / Decrease (-) in debtors	-	-	-
Increase (-) / Decrease (+) in creditors	-	-	-7,829
Use of provisions	535,075	3,210,900	3,986
Total accruals to cash adjustments	-1,137,585	-21,740,086	-92,266
Excess cash to be CFERd	-	-1	-
Net Cash Requirement	35,248,862	89,236,052	212,547

## Part III: Extra receipts payable to the Consolidated Fund

In addition to appropriations in aid the following income relates to the Department and is payable to the Consolidated Fund (cash receipts being shown in italics):

	2009 Provi Income		2008 Provi Income		2007 Outt Income	
Operating income not classified as A in A	414,250	437,250	635,556	455,274	139,236	133,667
Non-operating income not classified as A in A	-	-	6,658,158	6,658,158	5,061	5,061
Other amounts collectable on behalf of the Consolidated Fund	1,341	1,341	1,341	1,341	-	-
Excess cash receipts to be surrendered to the Consolidated Fund	-	-	-	-	-	-
Total	415,591	438,591	7,295,055	7,114,773	144,297	138,728

# **Forecast Operating Cost Statement**

	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
Net Administration Costs			
RfR 1	158,264	169,543	161,068
RfR 2	-	-	45
RfR 3	5,350	-	-
Non-voted	-	-	-1,243
Total Net Administration costs	163,614	169,543	159,870
Net Programme Costs			
RfR 1	167,533	149,264	95,899
RfR 2	52,500	49,375	43,644
RfR 3	1,500,000	24,800,002	-
Non-voted	-159,605	94,777	-121,693
Total Net Programme costs	1,560,428	25,093,418	17,850
Total Net Operating Cost of which:	1,724,042	25,262,961	177,720
Net Resource Requirement	1,883,647	25,168,184	300,656
Non-voted expenditure	254,645	730,333	16,300
Consolidated Fund Extra Receipts	-414,250	-635,556	-139,236
Reduction in planned spend unable to be included in Estimate	-	-	-
Resource Budget	998,457	21,731,776	223,352

## **Notes to the Main Estimate**

### Reconciliation of resource expenditure between Estimates, Accounts and Budgets

£'000

			≈ 000
	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
Net Resource Requirement (Estimates)  Adjustments to remove:	1,883,647	25,168,184	300,656
Provision voted for earlier years	-	-	_
Adjustments to additionally include:			
Non-voted expenditure in the OCS	254,645	730,333	16,300
Consolidated Fund Extra Receipts in the OCS	-414,250	-635,556	-139,236
Reductions in planned spend unable to be included in Estimate	-	· -	-
Other adjustments	-	-	-
Net Operating Cost (Accounts)	1,724,042	25,262,961	177,720
Adjustments to remove:			
Gains / losses from sale of capital assets	-	-	-
Capital grants	-	-	-
European Union income related to capital grants	-	-	-
Voted expenditure outside the budget	-	-	-
Adjustments to additionally include:			
Other Consolidated Fund Extra Receipts	25,659	91,215	37,286
Resource consumption of non departmental public bodies	-	-	-
Unallocated resource provision	3,631	-	-
Other adjustments	-754,875	-3,622,400	8,346
Resource Budget (Budget)	998,457	21,731,776	223,352
of which:			
Departmental Expenditure Limits (DEL)	215,747	221,624	200,805
Annually Managed Expenditure (AME)	782,710	21,510,152	22,547

### Reconciliation of capital expenditure between Estimates and Budgets

£'000

			£ 000
	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
Net Voted Capital (Estimates)	34,502,800	85,807,955	4,157
Adjustments to remove: Provision voted for earlier years	-	-	_
Adjustments to additionally include:			
Other Consolidated Fund Extra Receipts	=	-6,658,158	-5,061
Capital spending by non-departmental public bodies	-	-	-
Capital grants	-	-	-
European Union income related to capital grants	-	-	-
Supported capital expenditure (revenue)	=	=	-
Capital spending by levy funded bodies	-	=	-
Unallocated capital provision	2,142	1,521	-
Reductions in planned spend unable to be included in Estimate	-	-	-
Other adjustments	524,475	3,200,000	-
Capital Budget (Budget) of which:	35,029,417	82,351,318	-904
Departmental Expenditure Limits (DEL)	781,942	7,021	-904
Annually Managed Expenditure (AME)	34,247,475	82,344,297	-

## Notes to the Main Estimate (continued)

#### **Explanation of Accounting Officer responsibilities**

The Accounting Officer prepares resource accounts for each financial year.

The following Accounting Officer appointments have been made for the Request for Resources within this Estimate:

**Request for Resources 1:** Nicholas Macpherson, Permanent Head of Department

**Request for Resources 2:** Nicholas Macpherson, Permanent Head of Department

**Request for Resources 3:** Nicholas Macpherson, Permanent Head of the Department

Nick Macpherson, has personal responsibility for the proper presentation of the resource accounts and their transmission to the Comptroller and Auditor General. Nick Macpherson is also responsible for the use of public money and stewardship of assets.

In discharging these responsibilities particular regard is given to:

- · Observing any accounting and disclosure requirements (including any Accounts Direction) and applying suitable accounting policies on a consistent basis;
- · making judgements and estimates on a reasonable basis;
- · stating whether applicable accounting standards, as set out in the *Financial Reporting Manual* (FReM), or an organisation's version of it, have been followed, and explain any material departures in the accounts; and
- · preparing the accounts on a going concern basis.

The responsibilities of an Accounting Officer, including responsibility for the propriety and regularity of the public finances for which an Accounting Officer is answerable, for keeping proper records and safeguarding assets, are set out in chapter 3 of *Managing Public Money* issued by the Treasury.

## Notes to the Main Estimate (continued)

**Total RfR 1** 

## Analysis of operating appropriations in aid (A in A)

			£'000
	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
RfR 1: Maintain sound public finances and all	l ensure high and sustainable grow	th, well being and	l prosperity for
Administration of which:	16,276	42,116	35,507
Sale of goods and services	16,276	42,116	35,507
Programme of which:	3,100	4,500	2,859
Sale of goods and services	1,800	2,300	1,390
Interest and dividends	1,300	2,200	1,469

19,376†

46,616

38,366

# RfR 3: Promoting a stable financial system and offering protection to ordinary savers, depositors, businesses and borrowers

Programme	-	100,999	-	
of which:				
Interest and dividends	-	100,999	-	
Total RfR 3	<del>-</del>	100,999	<u>-</u>	
Tetal On westing A in A	10.27/	145 (15	20.266	
Total Operating A in A	19,376	147,615	38,366	

<sup>†</sup> Amount that may be applied as operating appropriations in aid in addition to the net total arising from: recoveries in respect of administration of the Treasury, including recharges for work on financial stability issues, charges for courses, services provided by the Economics in Government team and other officers loaned to other organisations, including the salary of the UK Executive Director of the International Monetary Fund/International Bank for Reconstruction and Development who is a Treasury employee; charges for services provided by the Government Social Research Unit; income from recovery actions in connection with Barlow Clowes; charges for services to government departments provided under the Financial Management Change Agenda; income from fees charges to Foreign Investment recoveries in respect of Honours and Dignities; income in respect of insurance sponsorship and supervision responsibilities; income due to the Debt Management Office for advertising costs, stock exchange listings, data provision, rentals in respect of operating leases, the management and administration of certain public and private funds and provision of a lending service to local authorities, income from the administration of carbon dioxide reduction schemes and the Gilt Purchase and Sale Service; administration of Pool Re and other related bodies; European Fast Stream income from the Cabinet Office; amounts arising from the sale of shares and debt; income from products, consultancy and other customer services, letting of vacant property, and the Buying Solutions dividend.

# Notes to the Main Estimate (continued)

# **Analysis of Consolidated Fund extra receipts**

7-08		
tturn		
-		

£'000

	2009-10 Provision		2008-09 Provision		2007-08 Outturn	
	Income	Receipts	Income	Receipts	Income	Receipts
Fixed Investments $\Delta$	414,250	437,250	635,556	455,274	139,236	133,667
Civil List Φ	1,341	1,341	1,341	1,341	-	-
Financial institutions loan repayments, asset sales etc. $\Delta$	-	-	6,658,158	6,658,158	-	-
Sale of assets $\Delta$	-	-	-	-	5,061	5,061
Total	415,591	438,591	7,295,055	7,114,773	144,297	138,728

## Notes to the Main Estimate (continued)

#### **Departmental Expenditure Limits and Administration budgets**

£'000

	Voted	Non-voted	Total	
Resource DEL	191,272	24,475	215,747	
of which:†				
Administration budget	163,614	1,531	165,145	
Near-cash in RDEL	181,587	35,075	216,662	
Capital DEL††	779,800	2,142	781,942	
Less Depreciation†††	-7,915	-	-7,915	
Total DEL	963,157	26,617	989,774	

<sup>†</sup> The total of the 'Administration Budget' and 'Near-cash in Resource DEL' figures may well be greater than total resource DEL, due to the definitions overlapping.

# Comparison of provision sought with final provision and forecast outturn for the previous year

The total net resource sought for 2009-10 of £1,883,647,000 is 92.5 per cent lower than the final net provision for 2008-09 of £25,168,184,000 and 96.4 per cent lower than the forecast outturn for 2008-09 of £51,803,644,000.\*

#### Cash which may be retained to offset expenditure

£'000

	2009-10	2008-09	2007-08	
	Provision	Provision	Outturn	
Cash which may be retained by the department to offset expenditure in the year due to its relationship with income (operating and non-operating) that has been, or will be, appropriated in aid.	19,376	147,615	38,366	

<sup>\*</sup> Budget 2009 made a provisional estimate of unrealised losses on financial sector interventions of £20-£50bn. The unaudited forecast outturn for 2008-09, shown above, includes the high-end of this provision (£50bn consistent with Budget) as well as the normal running costs for the Department, OGC and DMO, some technical elements including non-cash cost of capital charges, classification changes and minor items relating to coinage and buildings.

<sup>††</sup> Capital DEL includes items treated as resource in Estimates and accounts but which are treated as Capital DEL in budgets.

<sup>†††</sup> Depreciation, which forms part of resource DEL, is excluded from total DEL since capital DEL includes capital spending and to include depreciation of those assets would lead to double counting.

## Notes to the Main Estimate (continued)

#### **Contingent liabilities**

#### **Nature of Liability**

£'000

## Contingent Liabilities limited by recourse to assets<sup>1</sup>

HM Treasury has announced guarantee arrangements in respect of retail and uncollateralised wholesale deposits in, and certain other uncollateralised and unsubordinated wholesale obligations of, Northern Rock plc. These arrangements will exist for the current period of instability in the financial markets. (Treasury Minute dated 26 November 2007).

Up to 20,700,000

HM Treasury, under the terms of the loan arrangements with Northern Rock, has also guaranteed a back-up liquidity facility, secured against the assets of the company, to meet the Financial Services Authority's requirements. This facility may remain in place beyond 2010 until sufficient alternative liquidity arrangements are in place. (Written Ministerial Statement dated 31 March 2008).

Up to 3,800,000

The Treasury has put in place guarantee arrangements to safeguard certain wholesale borrowings and deposits with Bradford & Bingley (29 September 2008 letters to Chair of PAC and TSC and Treasury minute of 30 March 2009).

17,000,000

HM Treasury has indemnified a scheme (Special Liquidity Scheme) to allow banks to swap temporarily their high quality mortgage-backed and other securities for Treasury Bills. Payment under the indemnity would only arise if the capital losses exceed any surplus accruing to the Bank of England over the duration of the scheme.

Up to 185,000,000

On 19 January 2009, HM Treasury authorised the Bank of England to purchase high quality private sector assets and UK Government debt purchased on the secondary market. The Government has indemnified the Bank of England and the fund specially created to implement the facility from any losses arising out of or in connection with the facility. (Letter to Treasury Select Committee 19 January 2009 and letter of 3 March to Governor of the Bank of England)

Up to 150,000,000

On 19 January 2009, HM Treasury announced plans to establish a new facility for asset backed securities. The Government will, in consultation with issuers and investors, provide full or partial guarantees to be attached to eligible triple-A rated asset-backed securities, including mortgages and corporate and consumer debt. UK banks and building societies eligible to participate in the CGS will be able to access the new scheme subject to fulfilling the scheme's conditions. Banks and building societies accessing the scheme will follow international standards and best practice on underwriting, disclosure, reporting and valuation. The Government will set conforming criteria to ensure that only transparent structures and high quality assets are eligible. The scheme will commence in April 2009, subject to state aid approval. (Letter to TSC 19 Jan 2009)

Unquantifiable

Dunfermline's social housing portfolio has been placed into a bridge bank, wholly owned by the Bank of England. The Treasury has provided a guarantee to the Bank of England to underwrite any losses incurred from not being able to recover all the funds advanced in the form of loans and equity to the bridge bank and a guarantee in respect of losses sustained in connection with the bridge bank. (Treasury Minute dated 30 April 2009)

Up to 190,000

#### **Contingent Liabilities related to the Asset Protection Scheme**

To provide certainty and confidence to banks in their lending, the Government announced its Up to 457,000,000 intention to offer capital and asset protection on those assets most affected by the current economic conditions. This will reduce banks' uncertainty about the value of past investments, so providing them with greater confidence to lend in the future to creditworthy businesses, homeowners and consumers. (Letter to Treasury Select Committee 19 January 2009)

As a condition of participation in the Asset Protection Scheme, the Government agreed to provide additional capital to RBS in the form of B shares of £13 billion (included in Part II, RfR 3 Section D of this Estimate) and a further £6 billion at RBS' option after the end of 2009. (Economic and Fiscal Strategy Report, *HC* 407, Box 3.2)

6,000,000

#### **Other Contingent Liabilities**

HM Treasury has confirmed to the FSA its intention to take appropriate steps (should they prove necessary) to ensure that Northern Rock will continue to operate above the minimum regulatory capital requirements (Treasury Minute dated 19 February 2008).

Unquantifiable

HM Treasury has guaranteed indemnities provided by Northern Rock for its new directors against liabilities and losses in the course of their actions (Treasury Minute dated 19 February 2008).

Unquantifiable

HM Treasury has guaranteed indemnities provided by United Kingdom Financial Investments for its new directors against liabilities and losses incurred in the course of their actions.

Unquantifiable

HM Treasury has made available guarantees to back banks' new short and medium term debt. TheyUp to 250,000,000 will be made available for terms of up to 36 months to help refinance maturing wholesale funding obligations as they fall due. (Treasury Minute 8 October 2008).

HM Treasury committed to provide capital to certain banks through the Government's Bank Recapitalisation Fund. In addition to the £37 billion which has now been invested, the Government has committed to make capital available to smaller institutions, should they need it. (Treasury statements dated 8 and 13 October 2008).

Up to 13,000,000

The Bank of England has provided a short-term working capital facility to help Dunfermline with an orderly wind down of its business and avoid a fire sale of its assets that could result in poor value. The Treasury has provided a guarantee to the Bank of England to underwrite any losses the Bank will incur in managing the working capital facility. (Treasury Minute dated 30 April 2009)

Up to 10,000

HM Treasury has confirmed to the FSA its intention to take appropriate steps (should they prove necessary) to ensure that Bradford & Bingley will continue to operate above the minimum regulatory capital requirements (Treasury Minute dated 30 March 2009).

Unquantifiable

HM Treasury has guaranteed indemnities provided by Bradford & Bingley for its new directors against liabilities and losses in the course of their actions.

Unquantifiable

HM Treasury has guaranteed indemnities provided by Infrastructure Finance Unit Limited for its new directors against liabilities and losses incurred in the course of their actions.

Unquantifiable

#### **Statutory**

In accordance with section 5 of the Banking (Special Provisions) Act 2008 a Compensation Scheme has been established by the Northern Rock plc Compensation Scheme Order 2008. Under the Scheme an independent valuer will be appointed to assess what compensation, if any, is payable to former shareholders and others in accordance with valuation assumptions set out in the Act and the Compensation Scheme Order.

Unquantifiable

In accordance with section 5 of the Banking (Special Provisions) Act 2008 a Compensation Scheme has been established by the Bradford & Bingley plc Compensation Scheme Order 2008. Under the Scheme an independent valuer will be appointed to assess what compensation, if any, is payable to former shareholders and others in accordance with valuation assumptions set out in the Act and the Compensation Scheme Order.

Unquantifiable

A draft Order (Dunfermline Building Society Compensation Scheme, Resolution Fund and Third Party Compensation Order 2009) was laid in Parliament on 4 June 2009 and is subject to the draft affirmative procedure, and will be debated in Parliament before being made. Should the draft Order be approved by Parliament, a continent liability will be created under which the Treasury may be required to pay compensation in the event that an independent valuer appointed in accordance with the Order determines that compensation is payable to certain parties, including third parties whose property rights were interfered with as a result of the transfers and the pretransfer creditors of Dunfermline. The amount of the contingent liability cannot be quantified until the independent valuer has made his determinations in accordance with the Order. (Treasury Minute dated 4 June 2009)

Unquantifiable

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Contingent liabilities have been included in this category where the liability would be limited by recourse to assets if it were to crystallise. The amounts shown above are gross of any such offset. Contingent liabilities with recourse to equities have not been included

## **HM Revenue and Customs**

#### Introduction

1. This Estimate covers expenditure of HM Revenue and Customs (HMRC). Our aim is to administer the tax and customs control systems fairly and efficiently and make it as easy as possible for individuals and businesses to understand and comply with their obligations and receive their tax credit and other entitlements. Our Departmental Strategic Objectives cover improvement to the extent to which individuals and businesses pay the tax due and receive the credits and payments to which they are entitled; improvement in customers' experience and improve the UK business environment; and reduce the risk of the illicit import and export of material which might harm the UK's physical and social well-being. We also have challenging efficiency targets.

- 2. We are responsible for collecting the bulk of tax revenue. We manage: Income, Corporation, Capital gains, Inheritance, Insurance Premium, Stamp, Land and Petroleum Revenue taxes; Value Added Tax (VAT); excise duties; customs duties and frontier protection; environmental taxes climate change and aggregates levy and landfill tax; National Insurance Contributions; Tax Credits; Child Benefit and the Child Trust Fund; Health in Pregnancy Grant; enforcement of the National Minimum Wage; recovery of Student Loan repayments, statutory payments and providing the business link portal.
- 3. Further information may be found in the Departmental Annual Report and Resource Accounts to be published later this year.
- 4. Symbols are explained in the Introduction to this booklet.

## **HM Revenue and Customs**

#### Part I

£

Request for Resources 1: Administering the tax and customs control systems fairly and efficiently and making it as easy as possible for individuals and businesses to understand and comply with their obligations and receive their tax credit and other entitlements

3,978,435,000

Request for Resources 2: Undertaking rating and council tax valuation work in England and Wales and providing valuation and property management services to central government and other bodies where public funds are involved. †

1,000

Request for Resources 3: Providing payments in lieu of tax relief to certain bodies

155,300,000

Request for Resources 4: Making payments of rates to Local Authorities on behalf of certain bodies

32,900,000

Request for Resources 5: Payments of Child Benefit, Health in Pregnancy Grant and Child Trust Fund endowments †

12,285,000,000

Total net resource requirement

16,451,636,000

Net cash requirement

16,404,754,000

Amounts required in the year ending 31 March 2010 for expenditure by the HM Revenue and Customs on:

RfR 1: Administering the tax and customs control systems fairly and efficiently and making it as easy as possible for individuals and businesses to understand and comply with their obligations and receive their tax credit and other entitlements

administration and the associated non-cash items incurred in the management and collection of the direct and indirect taxes, duties and levies, new tax credits and National Insurance Contributions; Child Benefit and the Child Trust Fund, Shipbuilders' Relief, Money Laundering regulatory regime, the National Insurance Funds for Great Britain and Northern Ireland; OPG and government banking services; Airplane Tax; Health in Pregnancy Grant; Saving Gateway; National minimum wage; collection of student loans; the operation of customs controls including prohibitions and restrictions; the provision of trade information; the provision of Capital Grants for Excise Tax Stamps;

the provision of resources to independent investigatory bodies (including the HMIC, IPCC and the police authorities) to facilitate the independent inspection of professional standards within the Department, the investigation of allegations of mis-conduct or criminal activities by Departmental staff and fulfilment of reciprocal complaints investigation arrangements with police authorities; the provision of incentive payments for e-filing; payments in respect of the Customs National Museum; grants to the voluntary and community sector; providing the business link portal; air travel carbon-offsetting; services to support the Welfare Reform Agenda;

and for services provided to the department's information technology and wider markets' partners, other departments and public bodies including any assistance with investigations into terrorist incidents, and overseas tax administration and the activity in support of the UK Border Agency.

RfR 2: Undertaking rating and council tax valuation work in England and Wales and providing valuation and property management services to central government and other bodies where public funds are involved. †

administration and the associated non-cash items incurred in the provision of valuation and other services for government departments and other public bodies by the Valuation Office Agency.

#### RfR 3: Providing payments in lieu of tax relief to certain bodies

transitional payments to charities, personal pensions, life assurance premium relief and residual payments for mortgage interest relief; and associated non-cash items.

#### RfR 4: Making payments of rates to Local Authorities on behalf of certain bodies

rates paid by Her Majesty's Revenue and Customs in respect of non-domestic property occupied by accredited representatives of Commonwealth and foreign countries and certain international organisations and associated non-cash items.

#### RfR 5: Payments of Child Benefit, Health in Pregnancy Grant and Child Trust Fund endowments †

payments of Child Benefit, Health in Pregnancy Grant, Child Trust Fund and the associated non-cash items.

The **HM Revenue and Customs** will account for this Estimate.

† In the Vote on Account 2009-10 (HC1039) the RfR 2 title was "Growing a contribution to the good management of property where the public interest is involved" and the RfR 5 title "Payments of Child Benefit and Child Trust Fund endowments".

			£
	Net total	Allocated in Vote on Account	Balance to complete
RfR 1	3,978,435,000	1,833,770,000	2,144,665,000
RfR 2	1,000	-	1,000
RfR 3	155,300,000	64,800,000	90,500,000
RfR 4	32,900,000	27,115,000	5,785,000
RfR 5	12,285,000,000	5,058,000,000	7,227,000,000
Total net resource requirement	16,451,636,000	6,983,685,000	9,467,951,000
Net cash requirement	16,404,754,000	6,945,424,000	9,459,330,000

# Part II: Subhead detail

									,	£'000
	2009-10 Provision							2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn	
			Resourc	es			Сар			
	Admin 1	Other Current	Grants 3	Gross Total	A in A	Net Total	Capital 7	Non- operating A in A	Net Total Resources	Net Total Resources
mak	1: Administering it as easy as aply with their of	possible for i	ndividuals a	and businesses	to understan	d and				
	4,169,717	174,256	110,435	4,454,408	475,973	3,978,435	239,764	3,818	4,354,793	4,218,722
Spe	nding in Depart	mental Expen	diture Limi	ts (DEL)						
Cen	tral Government	tspending								
A	Administration 4,169,717	n 170,755	435	4,340,907	472,474	3,868,433	239,764	3,818	4,144,792	4,075,975
Spe	nding in Annual	lly Managed E	Expenditure	(AME)						
Cen	tral Government	spending								
В	e-filing incenti	ive payments	110,000	110,000	-	110,000	-	-	190,000	126,084
C	Revaluation lo			1		1			20.000	16.662
<b>N</b> I	Double of	1	-	1	-	1	-	-	20,000	16,663
	-Budget	1 1	i							
D	Operational lo	3,500	orocedures -	3,500	3,499	1	-	-	1	-
	2: Undertaking	_			_					
	providing valua other bodies wh 227,775				227,776	overnment 1	15,371	162	2,646	58
Sne	nding in Depart	_	- diture I imi	,	227,770	1	13,371	102	2,040	36
•	tral Government	-	dituic Liiii	is (DEE)						
A	Administration									
Λ	227,775	-	-	227,775	227,776	-1	15,371	162	-	-44
Spe	nding in Annual	lly Managed E	Expenditure	(AME)						
Cen	tral Government	spending								
В	Administration -	n 2	-	2	-	2	-	-	2,646	102
RfR	3: Providing pa	ayments in liet -	u of tax relic 155,300		odies -	155,300	-	-	144,000	83,655
Spe	nding in Annual	lly Managed E	Expenditure	(AME)						
Cen	tral Government	spending								

## Part II: Subhead detail

										£'000
				2009-10 Provisio					2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
	Admin	Other Current	Resource Grants	es Gross Total	A in A	Net Total	Cap Capital	ital Non- operating A in A	Net Total Resources	Net Total Resources
	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10
A	Payments in lie	-	155,300	155,300	-	155,300	-	-	144,000	83,655
RfR	4: Making payn	nents of rates	to Local Au	thorities on b	ehalf of certa	in bodies				
	-	35,000	-	35,000	2,100	32,900	-	-	31,900	29,700
Sper	nding in Annuall	y Managed E	Expenditure (	(AME)						
Cent	tral Government	spending								
A	Payments of Lo	ocal Authority 35,000	rates -	35,000	2,100	32,900	-	-	31,900	29,700
	5: Payments of 6 d endowments	Child Benefit -	t, Health in P		ant and Child	1 Trust 12,285,000	-	-	11,580,000	10,876,642
Spei	nding in Annuall	y Managed E	Expenditure (	(AME)						
_	tral Government	_	•	` /						
A	Children's bene		11,770,000	11,770,000	-	11,770,000	-	-	11,265,000	10,627,736
В	Child Trust Fur	nd Endowmen -	ats 370,000	370,000	-	370,000	-	-	270,000	248,906
C	Health in Pregr	nancy Grant	145,000	145,000	-	145,000	-	-	45,000	-
Tota	d for Estimate: 4,397,492	209,258	12,550,735	17,157,485	705,849	16,451,636	255,135	3,980	16,113,339	15,208,777

# Part II: Resource to cash reconciliation

			£'000
	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
Net Resource Requirement	16,451,636	16,113,339	15,208,777
Voted capital items			
Capital	255,135	305,744	257,560
Less Non-operating A-in-A	3,980	3,980	725
Total net voted capital	251,155	301,764	256,835
Accruals to cash adjustment			
Adjustments to remove non-cash items:		40.000	0.4.
Cost of Capital charges	-36,903	-40,888	-8,125
Depreciation	-195,203	-201,646	-193,943
New provisions and adjustments to previous provisions	-99,559	-248,724	-156,115
Profit/loss on sale of assets	-	-	-4,672
Prior period adjustments	-	-	-
Other non-cash items	-520	-520	-15,986
Increase (+) / Decrease (-) in stock	-	600	-3,018
Increase (+) / Decrease (-) in debtors	-	-3,400	10,145
Increase (-) / Decrease (+) in creditors	-	226,495	22,560
Use of provisions	34,148	146,065	117,067
Total accruals to cash adjustments	-298,037	-122,018	-232,087
Excess cash to be CFERd	-	-	-
Net Cash Requirement	16,404,754	16,293,085	15,233,525

# Part III: Extra receipts payable to the Consolidated Fund

In addition to appropriations in aid the following income relates to the Department and is payable to the Consolidated Fund (cash receipts being shown in italics):

Ω		Λ	Λ	•
- +	۰	( )	•	ı

	2009 Provi Income		2008 Prov Income		2007 Outt Income	
Operating income not classified as A in A	-	-	-	-	10,802	10,802
Non-operating income not classified as A in A	-	-	-	-	-	-
Other amounts collectable on behalf of the Consolidated Fund	400,000	350,000	419,000	319,000	362,749	323,918
Excess cash receipts to be surrendered to the Consolidated Fund	-	-	-	-	-	-
Total	400,000	350,000	419,000	319,000	373,551	334,720

# **Forecast Operating Cost Statement**

			£'000
	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
Net Administration Costs			
RfR 1	4,116,691	4,392,050	4,306,484
RfR 2	-1	-	-9,321
RfR 3	-	-	-
RfR 4	-	-	-
RfR 5	-	-	-
Non-voted	-	-	-2,419
Total Net Administration costs	4,116,690	4,392,050	4,294,744
Net Programme Costs			
RfR 1	-138,256	-37,257	-87,762
RfR 2	2	2,646	996
RfR 3	155,300	144,000	83,655
RfR 4	32,900	31,900	29,700
RfR 5	12,285,000	11,580,000	10,876,642
Non-voted	-	-	
Total Net Programme costs	12,334,946	11,721,289	10,903,231
<b>Total Net Operating Cost</b>	16,451,636	16,113,339	15,197,975
of which:			
Net Resource Requirement	16,451,636	16,113,339	15,208,777
Non-voted expenditure	-	-	-
Consolidated Fund Extra Receipts	-	-	-10,802
Reduction in planned spend unable to be included in Estimate	-	-	-
Resource Budget	37,357,213	34,771,410	30,751,631

## **Notes to the Main Estimate**

## Reconciliation of resource expenditure between Estimates, Accounts and Budgets

£'000

	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
Net Resource Requirement (Estimates)	16,451,636	16,113,339	15,208,777
Adjustments to remove:			
Provision voted for earlier years	-	-	-
Adjustments to additionally include:			
Non-voted expenditure in the OCS	-	-	-
Consolidated Fund Extra Receipts in the OCS	-	-	-10,802
Reductions in planned spend unable to be included in Estimate	-	-	=
Other adjustments	-	-	=
Net Operating Cost (Accounts)	16,451,636	16,113,339	15,197,975
Adjustments to remove:			
Gains / losses from sale of capital assets	-	-	-4,672
Capital grants	-370,000	-185,750	-167,745
European Union income related to capital grants	-	=	=
Voted expenditure outside the budget	-1	-1	-
Adjustments to additionally include:			
Other Consolidated Fund Extra Receipts	-	-	-
Resource consumption of non departmental public bodies	-	-	-
Unallocated resource provision	42,585	-	-
Other adjustments	21,232,993	18,843,822	15,726,073
Resource Budget (Budget)	37,357,213	34,771,410	30,751,631
of which:		- , ,	
Departmental Expenditure Limits (DEL)	4,258,156	4,492,531	4,360,773
Annually Managed Expenditure (AME)	33,099,057	30,278,879	26,390,858

## Reconciliation of capital expenditure between Estimates and Budgets

£'000

			£ 000
	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
Net Voted Capital (Estimates)  Adjustments to remove:	251,155	301,764	256,835
Provision voted for earlier years	-	-	-
Adjustments to additionally include:			
Other Consolidated Fund Extra Receipts	-	=	=
Capital spending by non-departmental public bodies	-	-	-
Capital grants	370,000	185,750	167,745
European Union income related to capital grants	-	-	-
Supported capital expenditure (revenue)	-	-	-
Capital spending by levy funded bodies	-	-	-
Unallocated capital provision	3,559	-	-
Reductions in planned spend unable to be included in Estimate	· -	-	-
Other adjustments	-	111,917	44,139
Capital Budget (Budget)	624,714	599,431	468,719
of which:			
Departmental Expenditure Limits (DEL)	254,714	301,764	256,834
Annually Managed Expenditure (AME)	370,000	297,667	211,885

## Notes to the Main Estimate (continued)

#### **Explanation of Accounting Officer responsibilities**

The Accounting Officer prepares resource accounts for each financial year.

The following Accounting Officer appointments have been made for the Request for Resources within this Estimate:

**Request for Resources 1:** Mike Eland, Director General, HM Revenue and Customs

**Request for Resources 2:** David Park, Acting Chief Executive of the Valuation Office Agency

**Request for Resources 3:** David Hartnett, Permanent Secretary for Tax, HM Revenue and Customs

**Request for Resources 4:** David Park, Acting Chief Executive of the Valuation Office Agency

**Request for Resources 5:** Mike Eland, Director General, HM Revenue and Customs

Lesley Strathie, has personal responsibility for the proper presentation of the resource accounts and their transmission to the Comptroller and Auditor General. Lesley Strathie is also responsible for the use of public money and stewardship of assets.

In discharging these responsibilities particular regard is given to:

- · Observing any accounting and disclosure requirements (including any Accounts Direction) and applying suitable accounting policies on a consistent basis;
- · making judgements and estimates on a reasonable basis;
- stating whether applicable accounting standards, as set out in the *Financial Reporting Manual* (FReM), or an organisation's version of it, have been followed, and explain any material departures in the accounts; and
- · preparing the accounts on a going concern basis.

The responsibilities of an Accounting Officer, including responsibility for the propriety and regularity of the public finances for which an Accounting Officer is answerable, for keeping proper records and safeguarding assets, are set out in chapter 3 of *Managing Public Money* issued by the Treasury.

## Notes to the Main Estimate (continued)

#### Analysis of operating appropriations in aid (A in A)

Ŧ.	U	U	۱

2009-10	2008-09	2007-08
Provision	Provision	Outturn

# RfR 1: Administering the tax and customs control systems fairly and efficiently and making it as easy as possible for individuals and businesses to understand and comply with their obligations and receive their tax credit and other entitlements

Administration	53,026	146,512	127,771
of which:			
Sale of goods and services	34,267	127,753	127,771
Regulatory licences, fines, penalties and taxes	18,759	18,759	-
Programme	422,947	427,947	379,097
of which:			
Sale of goods and services	422,812	427,812	379,097
Regulatory licences, fines, penalties and taxes	135	135	-

Total RfR 1 475,973† 574,459 506,868

and from estate management services, including rent receipts from other government departments and private tenants; receipts from the use of certain official cars; receipts from certain tax penalties; EC travelling expenses and receipts from the EC; receipts in respect of Shipbuilders' Relief and local clearance procedures under Single European Authorisations; receipts from insurance and compensation claims; receipts from the Asset Recovery Incentivisation scheme; and marine fuel relief, transaction fees from credit card payments; fees received for the money laundering regulatory regime; recoveries of overpayments in prior years;

excess cash receipts; subscription fees relating to Business link; and other miscellaneous administration and programme cost receipts.

# RfR 2: Undertaking rating and council tax valuation work in England and Wales and providing valuation and property management services to central government and other bodies where public funds are involved.

Administration of which:	227,776	210,766	201,348
Sale of goods and services	227,776	210,766	201,348
Total RfR 2	227.776†	210.766	201.348

<sup>†</sup> Amount that may be applied as operating appropriations in aid in addition to the net total arising from: the recovery of costs of valuation and other services; receipts from the use of certain official cars; receipts from the sale of information and publications; recovery of law costs; rent receipts from other government departments and private tenants; receipts in connection with preparation for the transfer of function from The Rent Service; other administration cost receipts.

#### RfR 4: Making payments of rates to Local Authorities on behalf of certain bodies

Programme of which:	2,100	2,100	1,887
Sale of goods and services	2,100	2,100	1,887
Total RfR 4	2.100÷	2.100	1.887

† Amount that may be applied as operating appropriations in aid in addition to the net total arising from: payment of rates by accredited Commonwealth and foreign countries and certain international organisations; refunds from local authorities.

Total Operating A in A	705,849	787,325	710,103

<sup>†</sup> Amount that may be applied as operating appropriations in aid in addition to the net total arising from: the recovery of law costs; recovery of the costs of administering the National Insurance Funds and collection of National Insurance contributions; subsidies for New Deal jobseekers employed; receipts for services provided to the Valuation Office Agency, government departments and other bodies including student loan, Welfare Reform Agenda and National Minimum Wage receipts; recovery of costs in respect of the Aggregates levy and of seconded and loan staff; charges for the special attendance of officers; and for international commitments; receipts from the sale of publications; from the sale of statistical services and certificates;

## Analysis of non-operating appropriations in aid (A in A)

		£'000
2009-10	2008-09	2007-08
Provision	Provision	Outturn

RfR 1: Administering the tax and customs control systems fairly and efficiently and making it as easy as possible for individuals and businesses to understand and comply with their obligations and receive their tax credit and other entitlements

Programme of which:	3,818	3,818	725
Sale of assets	3,818	3,818	725
Total RfR 1	3,818†	3,818	725

<sup>†</sup> Amount that may be applied as non-operating appropriations in aid, arising from: the recovery of income from the sale of fixed assets and from the sale of land and buildings.

RfR 2: Undertaking rating and council tax valuation work in England and Wales and providing valuation and property management services to central government and other bodies where public funds are involved.

Total RfR 2	162†	162	
-------------	------	-----	--

# Notes to the Main Estimate (continued)

# **Analysis of Consolidated Fund extra receipts**

£'000

	2009-10 Provision		2008-09 Provision		2007-08 Outturn	
	Income	Receipts	Income	Receipts	Income	Receipts
Fines and penalties •	352,000	309,000	369,000	282,000	332,757	293,926
Proceeds, less duty, on sale of seized goods •	5,000	5,000	5,000	5,000	4,021	4,021
Other miscellanous receipts •	43,000	36,000	45,000	32,000	36,773	36,773
Total	400,000	350,000	419,000	319,000	373,551	334,720

## Notes to the Main Estimate (continued)

### **Departmental Expenditure Limits and Administration budgets**

£'000

	Voted	Non-voted	Total
Resource DEL	3,868,432	389,724	4,258,156
of which:†			
Administration budget	4,116,690	42,585	4,159,275
Near-cash in RDEL	3,536,250	423,872	3,960,122
Capital DEL††	251,155	3,559	254,714
Less Depreciation†††	-195,200	-	-195,200
Total DEL	3,924,387	393,283	4,317,670

<sup>†</sup> The total of the 'Administration Budget' and 'Near-cash in Resource DEL' figures may well be greater than total resource DEL, due to the definitions overlapping.

# Comparison of provision sought with final provision and forecast outturn for the previous year

The total net resource sought for 2009-10 of £16,451,636,000 is 2.1 per cent higher than the final net provision for 2008-09 of £16,113,339,000 and 2.4 per cent higher than the forecast outturn for 2008-09 of £16,072,449,000.

#### Cash which may be retained to offset expenditure

			£'000
	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
Cash which may be retained by the department to offset expenditure in the year due to its relationship with income (operating and non-operating) that has been, or will be, appropriated in aid.	709,829	791,305	710,828

<sup>††</sup> Capital DEL includes items treated as resource in Estimates and accounts but which are treated as Capital DEL in budgets.

<sup>†††</sup> Depreciation, which forms part of resource DEL, is excluded from total DEL since capital DEL includes capital spending and to include depreciation of those assets would lead to double counting.

## **National Savings and Investments**

#### Introduction

- 1. This Estimate provides for the expenditure on the administration of National Savings and Investments
- 2. National Savings and Investments aims to reduce the cost to the taxpayer of government borrowing now and in the future. To achieve this, our single strategic objective is to provide the government with cost effective retail finance compared to funds raised on the wholesale market. National Savings and Investments are committed to keeping its products under review so that the changing needs of its customers continue to be met. Products cover tax-free investments for taxpayers, gross paying investments for non-taxpayers and savings schemes suitable for all ages.
- 3. The cost of National Savings and Investments operations comprises of debt interest, tax foregone and administration. The last item is included in the Totally Managed Expenditure (TME) and is covered by this Estimate which provides for administering and selling National Savings and Investments products; maintaining customer holdings: and making payments to and conducting correspondence with investors.
- 4. National Savings and Investments operations were outsourced to Siemens IT Solutions and Services Limited (SIS) at the start of 1999-2000. The initial period of the contract 10 years was extended to 15 years in 2005. The partnership is integral to running the operations, investing in NS&I and reducing the costs of the operations business as well as increasing efficiency. The contract payments to SIS account for over 50% of the total of this Estimate.
- 5. The Post Office undertakes a substantial amount of National Savings and Investments business on an agency basis. Approximately £24 million will be required to pay for selling National Savings and Investments products in this way. National Savings and Investments also sells its products by post, by telephone by internet and also through distribution channels such as its partnership with WH Smith
- 6. Further details of the expenditure contained in this estimate can be found in the National Savings and Investments Departmental Report 2009 published later this year.
- 7. Symbols are explained in the Introduction to this booklet.

# **National Savings and Investments**

## Part I

	£
Request for Resources 1: Reducing the costs to the taxpayer of government borrowing now and in the future	157,107,000
Total net resource requirement	157,107,000
Net cash requirement	157,388,000

Amounts required in the year ending 31 March 2010 for expenditure by the National Savings and Investments on:

#### RfR 1: Reducing the costs to the taxpayer of government borrowing now and in the future

Administration and operational costs, research and development works, equipment and other payments, and associated non-cash items.

The National Savings and Investments will account for this Estimate.

			£
	Net total	Allocated in Vote on Account	Balance to complete
RfR 1	157,107,000	72,518,000	84,589,000
Total net resource requirement	157,107,000	72,518,000	84,589,000
Net cash requirement	157,388,000	71,385,000	86,003,000

# Part II: Subhead detail

										£'000
				2009-10 Provisio					2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
			Resour	ces			Cap			
	Admin	Other Current	Grants	Gross Total	A in A	Net Total	Capital	Non- operating A in A	Net Total Resources	Net Total Resources
	1	2	3	3 4	5	6	7	8	9	10
RfR futu	1: Reducing the re 163,203	e costs to the		government bo	orrowing nov	v and in the 157,107	3,176	-	185,199	153,607
Sper	nding in Depart	mental Expe	nditure Lim	its (DEL)						
Cent	tral Government	t spending								
A	Administration 163,203	n -		- 163,203	6,096	157,107	3,176	-	185,199	153,607
Tota	l for Estimate:	_	_					_		
	163,203	-		- 163,203	6,096	157,107	3,176	-	185,199	153,607

# Part II: Resource to cash reconciliation

			£'000
	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
Net Resource Requirement	157,107	185,199	153,607
Voted capital items			
Capital	3,176	1,438	45
Less Non-operating A-in-A	-	-	-
Total net voted capital	3,176	1,438	45
Accruals to cash adjustment			
Adjustments to remove non-cash items:			
Cost of Capital charges	-830	-867	-255
Depreciation	-3,015	-3,090	-2,894
New provisions and adjustments to previous provisions	· -	-	-73
Profit/loss on sale of assets	-	-	-
Prior period adjustments	-	-	-
Other non-cash items	-650	-650	-655
Increase (+) / Decrease (-) in stock	_	-	-
Increase (+) / Decrease (-) in debtors	-400	-400	-184
Increase (-) / Decrease (+) in creditors	2,000	2,000	5,379
Use of provisions	· -	-	254
Total accruals to cash adjustments	-2,895	-3,007	1,572
Excess cash to be CFERd	-	-	-
Net Cash Requirement	157,388	183,630	155,224

# Part III: Extra receipts payable to the Consolidated Fund

No CFER income or receipts are expected in 2009-10 or 2008-09. None were received in 2007-08.

# **Forecast Operating Cost Statement**

			£'000
	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
Net Administration Costs			
RfR 1	157,107	185,199	153,607
Total Net Administration costs	157,107	185,199	153,607
<b>Total Net Operating Cost</b>	157,107	185,199	153,607
of which:	1.55 1.05	407400	1.50 (0.5
Net Resource Requirement	157,107	185,199	153,607
Non-voted expenditure	-	-	-
Consolidated Fund Extra Receipts	-	-	-
Reduction in planned spend unable to be included in Estimate	-	-	-
Resource Budget	162,101	185,199	153,607

## **Notes to the Main Estimate**

## Reconciliation of resource expenditure between Estimates, Accounts and Budgets

£'000
-------

	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
Net Resource Requirement (Estimates)	157,107	185,199	153,607
Adjustments to remove:			
Provision voted for earlier years	-	-	-
Adjustments to additionally include:			
Non-voted expenditure in the OCS	-	-	-
Consolidated Fund Extra Receipts in the OCS	-	-	-
Reductions in planned spend unable to be included in Estimate	-	-	-
Other adjustments	-	-	-
Net Operating Cost (Accounts)	157,107	185,199	153,607
Adjustments to remove:			
Gains / losses from sale of capital assets	-	-	-
Capital grants	-	=	-
European Union income related to capital grants	-	-	-
Voted expenditure outside the budget	-	-	-
Adjustments to additionally include:			
Other Consolidated Fund Extra Receipts	-	-	-
Resource consumption of non departmental public bodies	-	-	-
Unallocated resource provision	4,994	_	_
Other adjustments	-	-	-
Resource Budget (Budget) of which:	162,101	185,199	153,607
Departmental Expenditure Limits (DEL) Annually Managed Expenditure (AME)	162,101	185,199	153,607

## Reconciliation of capital expenditure between Estimates and Budgets

£'000

	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
Net Voted Capital (Estimates)  Adjustments to remove:	3,176	1,438	45
Provision voted for earlier years	-	-	-
Adjustments to additionally include: Other Consolidated Fund Extra Receipts	-	-	-
Capital spending by non-departmental public bodies Capital grants	-	-	-
European Union income related to capital grants	-	-	_
Supported capital expenditure (revenue)	-	-	_
Capital spending by levy funded bodies	-	-	-
Unallocated capital provision	-	=	-
Reductions in planned spend unable to be included in Estimate	-	-	-
Other adjustments	-	-	-
Capital Budget (Budget) of which:	3,176	1,438	45
Departmental Expenditure Limits (DEL) Annually Managed Expenditure (AME)	3,176	1,438	45

## Notes to the Main Estimate (continued)

### **Explanation of Accounting Officer responsibilities**

The Accounting Officer prepares resource accounts for each financial year.

The following Accounting Officer appointments have been made for the Request for Resources within this Estimate:

#### **Request for Resources 1:** Jane Platt, Permanent Head of the Department

Jane Platt, has personal responsibility for the proper presentation of the resource accounts and their transmission to the Comptroller and Auditor General. Jane Platt is also responsible for the use of public money and stewardship of assets.

In discharging these responsibilities particular regard is given to:

- · Observing any accounting and disclosure requirements (including any Accounts Direction) and applying suitable accounting policies on a consistent basis;
- · making judgements and estimates on a reasonable basis;
- stating whether applicable accounting standards, as set out in the *Financial Reporting Manual* (FReM), or an organisation's version of it, have been followed, and explain any material departures in the accounts; and
- · preparing the accounts on a going concern basis.

The responsibilities of an Accounting Officer, including responsibility for the propriety and regularity of the public finances for which an Accounting Officer is answerable, for keeping proper records and safeguarding assets, are set out in chapter 3 of *Managing Public Money* issued by the Treasury.

# Notes to the Main Estimate (continued)

# Analysis of operating appropriations in aid (A in A)

			£'000
	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
RfR 1: Reducing the costs to the taxpayer	of government borrowing now and	in the future	
Administration	6,096	5,918	5,625
of which: Sale of goods and services	6,096	5,918	5,625
Total RfR 1	6,096†	5,918	5,625
† Amount that may be applied as operating appropriati	ions in aid in addition to the net total arising fi	com: rent receipts.	
Total Operating A in A	6,096	5,918	5,625

## Notes to the Main Estimate (continued)

#### **Departmental Expenditure Limits and Administration budgets**

£'000

	Voted	Non-voted	Total	
Resource DEL	157,107	4,994	162,101	
of which:†				
Administration budget	157,107	4,994	162,101	
Near-cash in RDEL	152,612	4,994	157,606	
Capital DEL††	3,176	-	3,176	
Less Depreciation†††	-3,015	-	-3,015	
Total DEL	157,268	4,994	162,262	

<sup>†</sup> The total of the 'Administration Budget' and 'Near-cash in Resource DEL' figures may well be greater than total resource DEL, due to the definitions overlapping.

# Comparison of provision sought with final provision and forecast outturn for the previous year

The total net resource sought for 2009-10 of £157,107,000 is 15.2 per cent lower than the final net provision for 2008 09 of £185,199,000 and 15.1 per cent lower than the forecast outturn for 2008-09 of £185,110,000.

#### Cash which may be retained to offset expenditure

£'000

2009-10
2008-09
Provision
Provision

Cash which may be retained by the department to offset expenditure in the year due to its relationship with income (operating and non-operating) that has been, or will be, appropriated in aid.

<sup>††</sup> Capital DEL includes items treated as resource in Estimates and accounts but which are treated as Capital DEL in budgets.

<sup>†††</sup> Depreciation, which forms part of resource DEL, is excluded from total DEL since capital DEL includes capital spending and to include depreciation of those assets would lead to double counting.

## The Statistics Board

#### Introduction

- 1. This Estimate provides for the programme costs and other expenditure costs for the Statistics Board (SB).
- 2. The Board's objective is to promote and safeguard the production and publication of official statistics that serve the public good.
- 3. The Statistics Board's main responsibilities include: to promote and safeguard the quality of official statistics with reference to their impartiality, accuracy, relevance and coherence with other official statistics; to monitor the production and publication of official statistics; to prepare and publish a Code of Practice for Statistics; to prepare and publish a programme for the assessment of existing and candidate National Statistics against the Code; to confirm or cancel National Statistics designation of these statistics; to oversee the Office for National Statistics (ONS).
- 4. The main responsibilities of ONS, the Executive Office of the Statistics Board, include: collection, collation and dissemination of statistics relating to the United Kingdom's national accounts, balance of payments, retail prices index, financial transactions and measures of output; co-ordination of statistics relating to regional matters; compilation of social Labour Market statistics; undertaking of various representational roles in an international context; providing professional leadership for statistics across government; development and maintenance of definitions, methodologies, classifications for official statistics; implementing and issuing information from the decennial census of the population; supplying demographic statistics for national, regional and local planning; conducting social surveys; collecting and supplying statistics relating to the medical condition of the population.
- 5. Further details of the expenditure contained in this Estimate can be found in the Statistics Board Annual Report and Accounts.
- 6. Symbols are explained in the Introduction to this booklet.

## The Statistics Board

### Part I

Request for Resources 1: To promote and safeguard the production and publication of official statistics that serve the public good

Total net resource requirement

206,246,000

Net cash requirement

201,246,000

Amounts required in the year ending 31 March 2010 for expenditure by the Statistics Board on:

# RfR 1: To promote and safeguard the production and publication of official statistics that serve the public good

collection, preparation and dissemination of economic, social, labour market and other statistics; promote and safeguard the quality of official statistics, to monitor the production and publication of official statistics; to prepare and publish a Code of Practice for Statistics; to prepare and publish a programme for the assessment of existing and candidate National Statistics against the Code; and associated non-cash costs.

c

The Statistics Board will account for this Estimate.

	Net total	Allocated in Vote on Account	Balance to complete
RfR 1	206,246,000	94,527,000	111,719,000
Total net resource requirement	206,246,000	94,527,000	111,719,000
Net cash requirement	201,246,000	94,752,000	106,494,000

# Part II: Subhead detail

										£'000
	2009-10 Provision					2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn			
	Resources					Cap				
	Admin 1	Other Current	Grants 3	Gross Total	A in A	Net Total	Capital	Non- operating A in A	Net Total Resources	Net Total Resources 10
	R 1: To promote istics that serve	and safeguare	d the produ			icial 206,246	15,000	-	217,065	
Spe	ending in Depart	mental Expen	ıditure Lim	its (DEL)						
Cen	ntral Government	t spending								
A	Administration -	n 225,590		- 225,590	19,344	206,246	15,000	-	217,065	172,088
Tot	al for Estimate:	225,590		- 225,590	19,344	206,246	15,000	_	217,065	172,088

# Part II: Resource to cash reconciliation

			£'000	
	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn	
Net Resource Requirement	206,246	217,065	172,088	
Voted capital items				
Capital	15,000	21,000	15,347	
Less Non-operating A-in-A	-	-	23	
Total net voted capital	15,000	21,000	15,324	
Accruals to cash adjustment				
Adjustments to remove non-cash items:				
Cost of Capital charges	-2,925	-2,940	-3,021	
Depreciation	-18,000	-18,385	-22,873	
New provisions and adjustments to previous provisions	-3,000	-14,100	-5,904	
Profit/loss on sale of assets	-	-	-	
Prior period adjustments	-	-	-	
Other non-cash items	-75	-75	-60	
Increase (+) / Decrease (-) in stock	-	-	_	
Increase (+) / Decrease (-) in debtors	-	-	-1,120	
Increase (-) / Decrease (+) in creditors	-	6,000	5,351	
Use of provisions	4,000	15,000	7,936	
Total accruals to cash adjustments	-20,000	-14,500	-19,691	
Excess cash to be CFERd	-	-	-	
Net Cash Requirement	201,246	223,565	167,721	

# Part III: Extra receipts payable to the Consolidated Fund

No CFER income or receipts are expected in 2009-10 or 2008-09. None were received in 2007-08.

# **Forecast Operating Cost Statement**

			£'000
	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
Net Administration Costs RfR 1	_	_	171,956
Total Net Administration costs	-	-	171,956
Net Programme Costs RfR 1 Non-voted	206,246	217,065	132
Total Net Programme costs	206,246	217,065	132
Total Net Operating Cost of which:	206,246	217,065	172,088
Net Resource Requirement Non-voted expenditure Consolidated Fund Extra Receipts	206,246	217,065	172,088
Reduction in planned spend unable to be included in Estimate	-	-	-
Resource Budget	212,246	217,065	172,088

## **Notes to the Main Estimate**

### Reconciliation of resource expenditure between Estimates, Accounts and Budgets

£'000

	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
Net Resource Requirement (Estimates)  Adjustments to remove:	206,246	217,065	172,088
Provision voted for earlier years	_	_	_
Adjustments to additionally include: Non-voted expenditure in the OCS Consolidated Fund Extra Receipts in the OCS	- -	- -	-
Reductions in planned spend unable to be included in Estimate	- -	- -	
Other adjustments	-	-	_
Net Operating Cost (Accounts)  Adjustments to remove: Gains / losses from sale of capital assets Capital grants European Union income related to capital grants Voted expenditure outside the budget	206,246	217,065	172,088 - - -
Adjustments to additionally include: Other Consolidated Fund Extra Receipts	-	_	-
Resource consumption of non departmental public bodies Unallocated resource provision	6,000	-	-
Other adjustments	-	-	-
Resource Budget (Budget) of which:	212,246	217,065	172,088
Departmental Expenditure Limits (DEL) Annually Managed Expenditure (AME)	212,246	217,065	172,088

### Reconciliation of capital expenditure between Estimates and Budgets

£'000

	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
Net Voted Capital (Estimates)	15,000	21,000	15,324
Adjustments to remove: Provision voted for earlier years	-	-	-
Adjustments to additionally include:			
Other Consolidated Fund Extra Receipts	-	-	-
Capital spending by non-departmental public bodies	-	-	-
Capital grants	-	-	-
European Union income related to capital grants	-	-	-
Supported capital expenditure (revenue)	-	-	-
Capital spending by levy funded bodies	-	-	-
Unallocated capital provision	-	-	-
Reductions in planned spend unable to be included in Estimate	-	=	-
Other adjustments	-	=	-
Capital Budget (Budget)	15,000	21,000	15,324
of which:			
Departmental Expenditure Limits (DEL)	15,000	21,000	15,324
Annually Managed Expenditure (AME)	-	-	-

### Notes to the Main Estimate (continued)

### **Explanation of Accounting Officer responsibilities**

The Accounting Officer prepares resource accounts for each financial year.

The following Accounting Officer appointments have been made for the Request for Resources within this Estimate:

#### **Request for Resources 1:** Karen Dunnell, Director of the Statistics Board

Karen Dunnell, has personal responsibility for the proper presentation of the resource accounts and their transmission to the Comptroller and Auditor General. Karen Dunnell is also responsible for the use of public money and stewardship of assets.

In discharging these responsibilities particular regard is given to:

- · Observing any accounting and disclosure requirements (including any Accounts Direction) and applying suitable accounting policies on a consistent basis;
- · making judgements and estimates on a reasonable basis;
- stating whether applicable accounting standards, as set out in the *Financial Reporting Manual* (FReM), or an organisation's version of it, have been followed, and explain any material departures in the accounts; and
- · preparing the accounts on a going concern basis.

The responsibilities of an Accounting Officer, including responsibility for the propriety and regularity of the public finances for which an Accounting Officer is answerable, for keeping proper records and safeguarding assets, are set out in chapter 3 of *Managing Public Money* issued by the Treasury.

# Notes to the Main Estimate (continued)

# Analysis of operating appropriations in aid (A in A)

			£'00
	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
RfR 1: To promote and safeguard the proc	duction and publication of official s	tatistics that serve	e the public
Administration	-	-	46,92
of which:			
Sale of goods and services	-	-	46,0
EU Income	-	-	8
Programme	19,344	27,175	
of which:			
Sale of goods and services	18,994	26,825	
EU Income	350	350	
Total RfR 1  Amount that may be applied as operating appropriation	19,344†	27,175	46,9
Γotal Operating A in A	19,344	27,175	46,9
Γotal Operating A in A	19,344	27,175	
Total Operating A in A  Analysis of non-operating appropr	19,344	27,175 2008-09 Provision	£'00 2007-08 Outturn
Fotal Operating A in A  Analysis of non-operating approprential appropre	riations in aid (A in A)  2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	£'00 2007-08 Outturn
Analysis of non-operating appropr  RfR 1: To promote and safeguard the processor  good  Programme of which:	riations in aid (A in A)  2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	£'0 2007-08 Outturn
Analysis of non-operating appropressing appr	riations in aid (A in A)  2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	£'0 2007-08 Outturn
Analysis of non-operating appropriate and safeguard the processor of the p	riations in aid (A in A)  2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	£'0 2007-08 Outturn
Total Operating A in A  Analysis of non-operating appropriate Analysis	19,344  Piations in aid (A in A)  2009-10  Provision  duction and publication of official s	2008-09 Provision tatistics that serve	£'00 2007-08 Outturn

### Notes to the Main Estimate (continued)

#### **Departmental Expenditure Limits and Administration budgets**

£'000

	Voted	Non-voted	Total
Resource DEL	206,246	6,000	212,246
of which:†			
Administration budget	-	-	-
Near-cash in RDEL	182,246	10,000	192,246
Capital DEL††	15,000	-	15,000
Less Depreciation†††	-18,000	-	-18,000
Total DEL	203,246	6,000	209,246

<sup>†</sup> The total of the 'Administration Budget' and 'Near-cash in Resource DEL' figures may well be greater than total resource DEL, due to the definitions overlapping.

# Comparison of provision sought with final provision and forecast outturn for the previous year

The total net resource sought for 2009-10 of £206,246,000 is 5.0 per cent lower than the final net provision for 2008-09 of £217,065,000 and 2.4 per cent lower than the forecast outturn for 2008-09 of £211,342,000.

#### Cash which may be retained to offset expenditure

£'000

2009-10
2008-09
Provision
Provision

Cash which may be retained by the department to offset expenditure in the year due to its relationship with income (operating and non-operating) that has been, or will be, appropriated in aid.

<sup>††</sup> Capital DEL includes items treated as resource in Estimates and accounts but which are treated as Capital DEL in budgets.

<sup>†††</sup> Depreciation, which forms part of resource DEL, is excluded from total DEL since capital DEL includes capital spending and to include depreciation of those assets would lead to double counting.

# **Government Actuary's Department**

#### Introduction

- 1. This Estimate covers the running costs of the department of the Government Actuary. The Department provides a consultancy service to government and other clients, principally in the public sector. Its main areas of activity are to give clients actuarial and associated advice in a wide range of areas including employer sponsored pension arrangements and other employee benefits, social insurance, health care financing arrangements, risk management and strategic investment, asset/liability considerations, pension and insurance regulation etc.
- 2. Further information can be found in the Government Actuary's Department Annual Report and Resource Accounts 2009/10.
- 3. Symbols are explained in the introduction to this booklet

# **Government Actuary's Department**

### Part I

	£
Request for Resources 1: Providing an actuarial consultancy service	588,000
Total net resource requirement	588,000
Net cash requirement	272,000

Amounts required in the year ending 31 March 2010 for expenditure by the Government Actuary's Department on:

#### RfR 1: Providing an actuarial consultancy service

Administration costs incurred in providing an actuarial consultancy service to Government and to other clients principally in the public sector, advising on a wide range of areas including employer sponsored pension arrangements and other employee benefits, social security, health care, financing arrangements, risk management, strategic investment, asset / liability consideration, pensions and insurance regulation and other non-cash items.

The Government Actuary's Department will account for this Estimate.

	Net total	Allocated in Vote on Account	Balance to complete
RfR 1	588,000	271,000	317,000
Total net resource requirement	588,000	271,000	317,000
Net cash requirement	272,000	125,000	147,000

# Part II: Subhead detail

										£'000
	2009-10 Provision						2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn		
			Resour	ces			Cap			
	Admin 1	Other Current	Grants	Gross Total	A in A	Net Total 6	Capital 7	Non- operating A in A 8	Net Total Resources 9	Net Total Resources
RfR	1: Providing an 13,039	actuarial coi 46	isultancy so	ervice - 13,085	12,497	588	217	-	603	672
Spen	ding in Departi	mental Expen	diture Lim	its (DEL)						
Cent	ral Government	spending								
A	Administration 13,039	1 -		- 13,039	12,497	542	217	-	557	657
Spen	ding in Annual	ly Managed H	Expenditure	e (AME)						
Cent	ral Government	spending								
В	Losses on Rev	aluation of Fix	ed Assets							
	-	46	,	- 46	-	46	-	-	46	15
Tota	l for Estimate: 13,039	46		- 13,085	12,497	588	217		603	672
	13,039	40		- 13,085	12,49/	200	41/	-	003	672

# Part II: Resource to cash reconciliation

			£'000
	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
Net Resource Requirement	588	603	672
Voted capital items			
Capital	217	222	63
Less Non-operating A-in-A	-	-	
Total net voted capital	217	222	63
Accruals to cash adjustment			
Adjustments to remove non-cash items:			
Cost of Capital charges	-103	-105	-89
Depreciation	-402	-412	-306
New provisions and adjustments to previous provisions	-	-	-
Profit/loss on sale of assets	-	-	-2
Prior period adjustments	-	-	-
Other non-cash items	-35	-36	-44
Increase (+) / Decrease (-) in stock	-	-	-75
Increase (+) / Decrease (-) in debtors	-	-	152
Increase (-) / Decrease (+) in creditors	-	-	-37
Use of provisions	7	7	
Total accruals to cash adjustments	-533	-546	-401
Excess cash to be CFERd	-	-	-
Net Cash Requirement	272	279	334

# Part III: Extra receipts payable to the Consolidated Fund

In addition to appropriations in aid the following income relates to the Department and is payable to the Consolidated Fund (cash receipts being shown in italics):

						£'000
	2009-10 Provision		2008-09 Provision		2007-08 Outturn	
	Income	Receipts	Income	Receipts	Income	Receipts
Operating income not classified as A in A	-		-		-	-
Non-operating income not classified as A in A	-		-		57	57
Other amounts collectable on behalf of the Consolidated Fund	-		-	-	-	-
Excess cash receipts to be surrendered to the Consolidated Fund	-	<u>-</u>	-	-	-	-
Total	_	<u> </u>	_	<u> </u>	57	57

# **Forecast Operating Cost Statement**

			£'000
	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
Net Administration Costs			
RfR 1	542	557	655
Total Net Administration costs	542	557	655
Net Programme Costs			
RfR 1	46	46	17
Non-voted	-	-	<u>-</u>
Total Net Programme costs	46	46	17
<b>Total Net Operating Cost</b>	588	603	672
of which:			
Net Resource Requirement	588	603	672
Non-voted expenditure	-	-	-
Consolidated Fund Extra Receipts	-	-	-
Reduction in planned spend unable to be included in Estimate	-	-	-
Resource Budget	588	603	670

## **Notes to the Main Estimate**

### Reconciliation of resource expenditure between Estimates, Accounts and Budgets

£	'0	0	(

	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
Net Resource Requirement (Estimates)	588	603	672
Adjustments to remove:			
Provision voted for earlier years	-	-	=
Adjustments to additionally include:			
Non-voted expenditure in the OCS	-	-	-
Consolidated Fund Extra Receipts in the OCS	-	-	-
Reductions in planned spend unable to be included in Estimate	-	-	-
Other adjustments	-	-	-
Net Operating Cost (Accounts)	588	603	672
Adjustments to remove:			
Gains / losses from sale of capital assets	-	-	-2
Capital grants	-	-	-
European Union income related to capital grants	-	_	-
Voted expenditure outside the budget	-	-	=
Adjustments to additionally include:			
Other Consolidated Fund Extra Receipts	_	_	-
Resource consumption of non departmental public bodies	-	-	=
Unallocated resource provision	_	_	_
Other adjustments	_	_	-
Resource Budget (Budget)	588	603	670
of which:		***	
Departmental Expenditure Limits (DEL)	542	557	655
Annually Managed Expenditure (AME)	46	46	15

### Reconciliation of capital expenditure between Estimates and Budgets

£'000

			2 000
	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
Net Voted Capital (Estimates)  Adjustments to remove: Provision voted for earlier years	217	222	63
Adjustments to additionally include: Other Consolidated Fund Extra Receipts			
Capital spending by non-departmental public bodies	-	-	-
Capital grants  European Union income related to capital grants	<del>-</del> -	<del>-</del> -	-
Supported capital expenditure (revenue) Capital spending by levy funded bodies	-	-	-
Unallocated capital provision	-	-	-
Reductions in planned spend unable to be included in Estimate Other adjustments	- -	-	-
Capital Budget (Budget) of which:	217	222	63
Departmental Expenditure Limits (DEL) Annually Managed Expenditure (AME)	217	222	63

#### **Explanation of Accounting Officer responsibilities**

The Accounting Officer prepares resource accounts for each financial year.

The following Accounting Officer appointments have been made for the Request for Resources within this Estimate:

**Request for Resources 1:** Trevor Llanwarne, Head of the Department

Trevor Llanwarne, has personal responsibility for the proper presentation of the resource accounts and their transmission to the Comptroller and Auditor General. Trevor Llanwarne is also responsible for the use of public money and stewardship of assets.

In discharging these responsibilities particular regard is given to:

- · Observing any accounting and disclosure requirements (including any Accounts Direction) and applying suitable accounting policies on a consistent basis;
- · making judgements and estimates on a reasonable basis;
- · stating whether applicable accounting standards, as set out in the *Financial Reporting Manual* (FReM), or an organisation's version of it, have been followed, and explain any material departures in the accounts; and
- · preparing the accounts on a going concern basis.

The responsibilities of an Accounting Officer, including responsibility for the propriety and regularity of the public finances for which an Accounting Officer is answerable, for keeping proper records and safeguarding assets, are set out in chapter 3 of *Managing Public Money* issued by the Treasury.

## Analysis of operating appropriations in aid (A in A)

			£'000
	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
RfR 1: Providing an actuarial consultancy s	service		
Administration	12,497	12,808	10,093
of which:			
Sale of goods and services	12,497	12,808	10,093
Total RfR 1	12,497†	12,808	10,093
† Amount that may be applied as operating appropriation accommodation and facilities management services, finan	0,7	om: receipts for payme	nts for actuarial,
Total Operating A in A	12,497	12,808	10,093

## **Analysis of Consolidated Fund extra receipts**

						£'000
	200	9-10	200	8-09	200	7-08
	Prov	vision	Prov	vision	Out	turn
	Income	Receipts	Income	Receipts	Income	Receipts
Income not classified as A in A $\Phi$	-		-		57	57
Total	-		-	. <i>-</i>	57	57

#### **Departmental Expenditure Limits and Administration budgets**

£'000

	Voted	Non-voted	Total
Resource DEL	542	_	542
of which:†			
Administration budget	542	-	542
Near-cash in RDEL	48	7	55
Capital DEL††	217	-	217
Less Depreciation†††	-356	-	-356
Total DEL	403	-	403

<sup>†</sup> The total of the 'Administration Budget' and 'Near-cash in Resource DEL' figures may well be greater than total resource DEL, due to the definitions overlapping.

# Comparison of provision sought with final provision and forecast outturn for the previous year

The total net resource sought for 2009-10 of £588,000 is 2.5 per cent lower than the final net provision for 2008-09 of £603,000 and 61.5 per cent higher than the forecast outturn for 2008-09 of £364,000.

#### Cash which may be retained to offset expenditure

£'000

			2 000
	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
Cash which may be retained by the department to offset expenditure in the year due to its relationship with income (operating and non-operating) that has been, or will be, appropriated in aid.	12,497	12,808	10,093

<sup>††</sup> Capital DEL includes items treated as resource in Estimates and accounts but which are treated as Capital DEL in budgets.

<sup>†††</sup> Depreciation, which forms part of resource DEL, is excluded from total DEL since capital DEL includes capital spending and to include depreciation of those assets would lead to double counting.

### **Crown Estate Office**

#### Introduction

1. This Estimate provides for the salaries of The Crown Estate Commissioners, the expense of their office and associated non-cash items. Up to the reign of King George III the reigning sovereign received the rents and profits of The Crown Estate. Since 1760 the surplus rents and profits (after deducting management expenses) have at the beginning of each reign been surrendered by the Sovereign to Parliament as part of the arrangements for the provision of the Civil List. The Estate itself remains part of the hereditary possessions of the Sovereign in the right of the Crown.

- 2. It is not a Government property, but neither is it part of the private estate of the reigning monarch. The Estate is managed by a Board of Commissioners under the powers vested in them by The Crown Estate Act 1961, which provided for their salaries and the expenses of the office to be paid out of monies voted by Parliament. By agreement with HM Treasury the maximum number of posts so provided for is 41. The other administative costs of managing the Estate are paid out of the Estate revenues as part of the management expenses. The surplus revenues are paid to the Consolidated Fund at the end of each year and score as a miscellaneous receipt. For 2007-08 £211 million was paid to the Consolidated Fund. For reference, full accounts are produced in June each year under section 2(5) of The Crown Estate Act 1961 (9 and 10 Eliz 2 Ch 55). Additionally, the annual Commissioner's Report is available, on request.
- 3. Symbols are explained in the introduction to this booklet.

## **Crown Estate Office**

### Part I

Request for Resources 1: To maintain and enhance the value of The Crown Estate and the return obtained from it

Total net resource requirement

2,365,000

Net cash requirement

2,357,000

Amounts required in the year ending 31 March 2010 for expenditure by the Crown Estate Office on:

#### RfR 1: To maintain and enhance the value of The Crown Estate and the return obtained from it

The administration costs of The Crown Estate Commissioners and associated non-cash items.

The **Crown Estate Office** will account for this Estimate.

	Net total	Allocated in Vote on Account	Balance to complete
RfR 1	2,365,000	1,064,000	1,301,000
Total net resource requirement	2,365,000	1,064,000	1,301,000
Net cash requirement	2,357,000	1,060,000	1,297,000

# Part II: Subhead detail

											£'000
				2009-10 Provisio						2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
			Resource	es				Cap			
	Admin	Other Current	Grants	Gross Total	A in A	ľ	Net Total	Capital	Non- operating A in A	Net Total Resources	Net Total Resources
	1	2	3			5	6	7	8	9	10
	R 1: To maintain ained from it -	and enhance 2,365	the value of	The Crown Es	state and t	he r	eturn 2,365	-	-	2,365	2,365
Spe	ending in Annual	ly Managed I	Expenditure	(AME)							
Cen	ntral Government	spending									
A	Administration -	2,365	-	2,365		-	2,365	-	-	2,365	2,365
Tot	al for Estimate: -	2,365	-	2,365		-	2,365	-	-	2,365	2,365

# Part II: Resource to cash reconciliation

			£'000
	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
Net Resource Requirement	2,365	2,365	2,365
Voted capital items			
Capital	-	-	-
Less Non-operating A-in-A	-	-	
Total net voted capital	-	-	-
Accruals to cash adjustment			
Adjustments to remove non-cash items:			
Cost of Capital charges	-	-	-
Depreciation	-	-	-
New provisions and adjustments to previous provisions	-	-	-
Profit/loss on sale of assets	-	-	-
Prior period adjustments	-	-	-
Other non-cash items	-	-	-
Increase (+) / Decrease (-) in stock	-	-	-
Increase (+) / Decrease (-) in debtors	-8	-8	-8
Increase (-) / Decrease (+) in creditors	-	-	-
Use of provisions	-	-	
Total accruals to cash adjustments	-8	-8	-8
Excess cash to be CFERd	-	-	-
Net Cash Requirement	2,357	2,357	2,357

# Part III: Extra receipts payable to the Consolidated Fund

No CFER income or receipts are expected in 2009-10 or 2008-09. None were received in 2007-08.

# **Forecast Operating Cost Statement**

			£'000
	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
Net Programme Costs			
RfR 1	2,365	2,365	2,365
Non-voted	-	-	_
Total Net Programme costs	2,365	2,365	2,365
<b>Total Net Operating Cost</b>	2,365	2,365	2,365
of which:			
Net Resource Requirement	2,365	2,365	2,365
Non-voted expenditure	-	-	-
Consolidated Fund Extra Receipts	-	-	-
Reduction in planned spend unable to be included in Estimate	-	-	-
Resource Budget	2,365	2,365	2,365

### **Notes to the Main Estimate**

### Reconciliation of resource expenditure between Estimates, Accounts and Budgets

£'000

		2 000
2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
2,365	2,365	2,365
-	-	-
-	-	-
-	-	-
-	-	-
2,365	2,365	2,365
-	-	-
-	-	-
_	_	_
<u>-</u>	-	-
-	-	-
-	-	-
2,365	2,365	2,365
2,365	2,365	2,365
	2,365	Provision  2,365  2,365  2,365  2,365  2,365  2,365  2,365  2,365  2,365

### Reconciliation of capital expenditure between Estimates and Budgets

£'000

	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
Net Voted Capital (Estimates)			
Adjustments to remove:			
Provision voted for earlier years	-	-	
Adjustments to additionally include:			
Other Consolidated Fund Extra Receipts	-	=	
Capital spending by non-departmental public bodies	-	-	
Capital grants	-	-	
European Union income related to capital grants	-	-	
Supported capital expenditure (revenue)	=	-	
Capital spending by levy funded bodies	_	-	
Unallocated capital provision	=	-	
Reductions in planned spend unable to be included in Estimate	=	-	
Other adjustments	=	-	
Capital Budget (Budget)	_	-	
of which:			
Departmental Expenditure Limits (DEL)	-	-	
Annually Managed Expenditure (AME)	-	-	

### Notes to the Main Estimate (continued)

#### **Explanation of Accounting Officer responsibilities**

The Accounting Officer prepares resource accounts for each financial year.

The following Accounting Officer appointments have been made for the Request for Resources within this Estimate:

**Request for Resources 1:** Roger Bright, Second Commissioner and Chief Executive

Roger Bright, has personal responsibility for the proper presentation of the resource accounts and their transmission to the Comptroller and Auditor General. Roger Bright is also responsible for the use of public money and stewardship of assets.

In discharging these responsibilities particular regard is given to:

- · Observing any accounting and disclosure requirements (including any Accounts Direction) and applying suitable accounting policies on a consistent basis;
- · making judgements and estimates on a reasonable basis;
- · stating whether applicable accounting standards, as set out in the *Financial Reporting Manual* (FReM), or an organisation's version of it, have been followed, and explain any material departures in the accounts; and
- · preparing the accounts on a going concern basis.

The responsibilities of an Accounting Officer, including responsibility for the propriety and regularity of the public finances for which an Accounting Officer is answerable, for keeping proper records and safeguarding assets, are set out in chapter 3 of *Managing Public Money* issued by the Treasury.

# Notes to the Main Estimate (continued)

# Comparison of provision sought with final provision and forecast outturn for the previous year

The total net resource sought for 2009-10 of £2,365,000 is the same as the final net provision for 2008-09 of £2,365,000 and the forecast outturn for 2008-09 of £2,365,000.

### **Cabinet Office**

#### Introduction

1. This Estimate covers a single Request for Resources.

#### RfR1: Supporting the Prime Minister's Office closely in ensuring the delivery of Government objectives.

2. This Request for Resources provides for expenditure on functions which support the department in achieving its aim and Departmental Stategic Objectives.

The Cabinet Office has a single overarching aim in 'making government work better'. This aim will be met through six Departmental Strategic Objectives (DSOs) set out below: -

- 1) Build an effective UK intelligence community in support of UK national interests; and the capabilities to deal with disruptive challenges to the UK;
- 2) Support the Prime Minister and the Cabinet in domestic, European, overseas and defence policy making;
- 3a) Improve outcomes for the most excluded people in society;
- 3b) Enable a thriving third sector;
- 4) Transform public services so that they better meet the individual needs of the citizen and business;
- 5) Build the capacity and capability of the Civil Service to deliver the Government's objectives; and
- 6) Promote the highest standards of propriety, integrity and governance in public life.
- 3. Further information may be found in the Cabinet Office Annual Report and Accounts to be published later in the year.
- 4. Symbols are fully explained in the Introduction to this booklet.

### **Cabinet Office**

#### Part I

Request for Resources 1: Supporting the Prime Minister's Office closely in ensuring the delivery of Government objectives

Total net resource requirement

396,893,000

Net cash requirement

363,749,000

Amounts required in the year ending 31 March 2010 for expenditure by the Cabinet Office on:

#### RfR 1: Supporting the Prime Minister's Office closely in ensuring the delivery of Government objectives

The Prime Minister's Office; the Offices of the Chancellor of the Duchy of Lancaster and Ministers in the Cabinet Office and of the Cabinet Secretary and Head of the Home Civil Service; Propriety and Ethics and Private Offices Group; Lord President of the Council and the Leader of the House of Lords and the Leader and Deputy Leader of the House of Commons and the Offices of the Government Whips in the House of Commons and the House of Lords; Office of the Parliamentary Counsel; Honours and Appointments Secretariat; Foreign and Defence Policy Secretariat; European and Global Issues Secretariat; Economic and Domestic Secretariat and National Economic Council;

National Security Secretariat; Security and Intelligence; Civil Contingencies Secretariat; Intelligence Assessment and Intelligence Analysis Profession and Strategic Horizons; Government CIO and Head of Government IT Profession; Office of the Third Sector; Social Exclusion Task Force; Service Transformation; Strategy Unit; Public Sector Pay and Workforce Reform; Operational Efficiency; Corporate Services Group; Civil Service Management and Head of Government HR Profession; Government Communications and Head of Government Communications Profession; and various other units:

Payments of grant and grant-in-aid to organisations promoting departmental objectives; Grants-in-Aid to not-for-profit organisations including the Civil Service Benevolent Fund, the Civil Service Retirement Fellowship, the Civil Service Sports Council, and to the Chequers Trust and to the executive Non-Departmental Public Bodies, Capacity Builders (UK) Limited and the Commission for the Compact Limited; Grants to organisations working in the third sector and to local authorities and to other organisations including the Disability Partnership and the Whitehall and Industry Group;

Payments to and income from other government departments in relation to programmes supporting the department's objectives; special payments; expenditure on and income from loans; expenditure on capital assets; payments to former Prime Ministers; the central management of, and delivery of services to, the Civil Service and wider public sector; improving public services; Civil Service reform; cross-departmental IT systems; co-ordination of cross-cutting issues; the administration and operation of the department and associated non-cash items.

The **Cabinet Office** will account for this Estimate.

	Allocated in Vote on Ba Net total Account co		
RfR 1	396,893,000	169,946,000	226,947,000
Total net resource requirement	396,893,000	169,946,000	226,947,000
Net cash requirement	363,749,000	154,026,000	209,723,000

# Part II: Subhead detail

										£'000
				2009-10 Provisio					2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
			Resource	es			Cap	ital Non-		
	Admin 1	Other Current	Grants 3	Gross Total	A in A	Net Total	Capital 7	operating A in A	Net Total Resources 9	Net Total Resources 10
DfD	1: Supporting th									10
	ernment objectiv 253,006		167,309	464,628	67,735	396,893	13,959	5,760	432,643	340,835
Sper	nding in Departm	ental Expen	diture Limit	s (DEL)						
Cent	tral Government s	pending								
A	Cabinet Office 244,774	36,998	2,909	284,681	67,735	216,946	13,959	5,760	235,877	193,475
В	Office of the Th		<i>y.</i>	- 7	,	.,.	,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,	,,,,,,		, , , , ,
Б	4,474	7,315	132,713	144,502	-	144,502	-	-	159,418	103,265
C	Social Exclusion 838	n Task Force -	-	838	-	838	-	-	1,631	1,550
D	Committee on S	tandards in P	ublic Life - A	ANDPB						
	644	-	-	644	-	644	-	-	660	603
E	Independent Off 1,199	fices - Civil S -	Service Comr -	nissioners 1,199	-	1,199	-	-	1,229	1,233
F	Independent Off	fices - Comm	issioner for I		tments	<b></b>			=0.4	
	684	-	-	684	-	684	-	-	701	566
G	Independent Off 204	fices-Advisor -	ry Committee -	on Business A	Appts-ANDPB -	204	-	-	209	159
Н	Independent Off	fices - House	of Lords Ap	pts Commissio	on - ANDPB	189			134	165
		<u>-</u>	-	169	-	109	-	-	134	103
Supp	oort for Local Aut									
I	London Fire and	d Emergency -	Planning Au 606	thority 606	-	606	-	-	606	621
	Security									
	security -	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	5,268
Non	-Budget									
J	Executive NDPl	B's								
	-	-	31,081	31,081	-	31,081	-	-	32,178	33,930
Tota	ol for Estimate: 253,006	44,313	167,309	464,628	67,735	396,893	13,959	5,760	432,643	340,835

# Part II: Resource to cash reconciliation

			£'000
	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
Net Resource Requirement	396,893	432,643	340,835
Voted capital items			
Capital	13,959	9,413	17,591
Less Non-operating A-in-A	5,760	36	24
Total net voted capital	8,199	9,377	17,567
Accruals to cash adjustment			
Adjustments to remove non-cash items:	0.050	0.055	0.455
Cost of Capital charges	-8,973	-8,955	-8,457
Depreciation	-34,805	-35,852	-8,466
New provisions and adjustments to previous provisions	-	-724	-481
Profit/loss on sale of assets	-	8	-15
Prior period adjustments	-	-	-
Other non-cash items	-1,000	-276	-331
Increase (+) / Decrease (-) in stock	-	-	-
Increase (+) / Decrease (-) in debtors	-	-3,308	-22,004
Increase (-) / Decrease (+) in creditors	3,435	-3,473	19,234
Use of provisions	-	1,130	782
Total accruals to cash adjustments	-41,343	-51,450	-19,738
Excess cash to be CFERd	-	-	-
Net Cash Requirement	363,749	390,570	338,664

# Part III: Extra receipts payable to the Consolidated Fund

In addition to appropriations in aid the following income relates to the Department and is payable to the Consolidated Fund (cash receipts being shown in italics):

C	00
т.	

	2009-10 Provision Income <i>Receipts</i>		2008-09 Provision Income <i>Receipts</i>		2007-08 Outturn Income <i>Receipts</i>	
Operating income not classified as A in A	-	-	75	75	634	842
Non-operating income not classified as A in A	-	-	-	-	-	-
Other amounts collectable on behalf of the Consolidated Fund	-	-	-	-	77,235	77,235
Excess cash receipts to be surrendered to the Consolidated Fund	-	-	-	-	-	-
Total	-	-	75	75	77,869	78,077

# **Forecast Operating Cost Statement**

			£'000
	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
Net Administration Costs			
RfR 1	207,833	176,004	143,669
Total Net Administration costs	207,833	176,004	143,669
Net Programme Costs			
RfR 1	189,060	252,991	197,166
Non-voted	-	-75	-634
Total Net Programme costs	189,060	252,916	196,532
Total Net Operating Cost of which:	396,893	428,920	340,201
Net Resource Requirement	396,893	432,643	340,835
Non-voted expenditure	· -		
Consolidated Fund Extra Receipts	-	-75	-634
Reduction in planned spend unable to be included in Estimate	-	-3,648	-
Resource Budget	361,415	390,832	334,891

## **Notes to the Main Estimate**

### Reconciliation of resource expenditure between Estimates, Accounts and Budgets

	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn	
Net Resource Requirement (Estimates)	396,893	432,643	340,835	
Adjustments to remove:				
Provision voted for earlier years	-	-	-	
Adjustments to additionally include: Non-voted expenditure in the OCS	-	-	-	
Consolidated Fund Extra Receipts in the OCS	-	-75	-634	
Reductions in planned spend unable to be included in Estimate	-	-3,648	-	
Other adjustments	-	-	-	
Net Operating Cost (Accounts)	396,893	428,920	340,201	
Adjustments to remove:				
Gains / losses from sale of capital assets	-	8	-15	
Capital grants	-41,272	-48,919	-22,081	
European Union income related to capital grants	-	=	-	
Voted expenditure outside the budget	-	-	-57	
Adjustments to additionally include:				
Other Consolidated Fund Extra Receipts	-	75	634	
Resource consumption of non departmental public bodies	-1,000	-1,702	3,190	
Unallocated resource provision	_	<u>-</u>	_	
Other adjustments	6,794	12,450	13,019	
Resource Budget (Budget)	361,415	390,832	334,891	
of which:	,	,		
Departmental Expenditure Limits (DEL)	361,415	390,832	334,891	
Annually Managed Expenditure (AME)	, - -	, · · <u>-</u>	-	

### Reconciliation of capital expenditure between Estimates and Budgets

£'000

	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
Net Voted Capital (Estimates)  Adjustments to remove:  Provision voted for earlier years	8,199	9,377	17,567
Adjustments to additionally include: Other Consolidated Fund Extra Receipts	-	_	-
Capital spending by non-departmental public bodies	1,000	1,100	150
Capital grants	41,272	48,919	22,081
European Union income related to capital grants	-	-	-
Supported capital expenditure (revenue)	-	-	-
Capital spending by levy funded bodies	-	-	-
Unallocated capital provision	-	-	-
Reductions in planned spend unable to be included in Estimate	-	-	-
Other adjustments	-	-5,500	-6,711
Capital Budget (Budget) of which:	50,471	53,896	33,087
Departmental Expenditure Limits (DEL) Annually Managed Expenditure (AME)	50,471	53,896	33,087

### Notes to the Main Estimate (continued)

#### **Explanation of Accounting Officer responsibilities**

The Accounting Officer prepares resource accounts for each financial year.

The following Accounting Officer appointments have been made for the Request for Resources within this Estimate:

**Request for Resources 1:** Sir Gus O' Donnell, Principal Accounting Officer and Permanent Head of Department

Sir Gus O'Donnell, has personal responsibility for the proper presentation of the resource accounts and their transmission to the Comptroller and Auditor General. Sir Gus O'Donnell is also responsible for the use of public money and stewardship of assets.

In discharging these responsibilities particular regard is given to:

- · Observing any accounting and disclosure requirements (including any Accounts Direction) and applying suitable accounting policies on a consistent basis;
- · making judgements and estimates on a reasonable basis;
- stating whether applicable accounting standards, as set out in the *Financial Reporting Manual* (FReM), or an organisation's version of it, have been followed, and explain any material departures in the accounts; and
- preparing the accounts on a going concern basis.

The responsibilities of an Accounting Officer, including responsibility for the propriety and regularity of the public finances for which an Accounting Officer is answerable, for keeping proper records and safeguarding assets, are set out in chapter 3 of *Managing Public Money* issued by the Treasury.

# Notes to the Main Estimate (continued)

### Analysis of operating appropriations in aid (A in A)

			£'000
	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
RfR 1: Supporting the Prime Minister's O	ffice closely in ensuring the deliver	y of Government	objectives
Administration	45,173	40,257	31,084
of which:	45 150	40.055	21.00
Sale of goods and services	45,173	40,257	31,084
Programme of which:	22,562	20,528	34,283
Sale of goods and services	22,562	15,028	26,572
Other income (including receipts)	-	5,500	7,71
other meome (merading receipts)		3,300	7,71
Total RfR 1	67,735†	60,785	65,36
and land; receipts from sale of non-capital assets; intercent	67,735	ain other services. 60,785	65,367
	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	£'000 2007-08 Outturn
Administration of which: Sale of assets Programme of which: Loan, etc, repayments	5,740 5,740 20 20	8 8 28 28	2 22 22
Total RfR 1 † Amount that may be applied as non-operating appropi	5,760†	n principal by London	Hostels
f Amount that may be applied as non-operating appropi Association; proceeds from the sale of fixed assets.	riations in ata, arising from: repayment of loa	n principal by London .	TOSIEIS
Total Non-Operating A in A	5,760	36	24
-von-tion operating it in it	3,700	30	27

# Notes to the Main Estimate (continued)

### **Analysis of Consolidated Fund extra receipts**

c		Λ	Λ	4
-	۲	"	"	1

		9-10 vision	2008-09 Provision		200' Out	
	Income	Receipts	Income	Receipts	Income	Receipts
The cash balance of £ 77.235 million held on the Futurebuilders Trust Account, a commercial bank account, was transferred to the Cabinet Office's Office of the Paymaster General Bank Account in March 2008 and returned to the	-	_	-	_	77,235	77,235
Consolidated Fund ● Mainly repayments of grants issued to beneficiaries in prior years ●	-	-	75	75	634	842
Total	-		75	75	77,869	78,077

### Notes to the Main Estimate (continued)

#### **Departmental Expenditure Limits and Administration budgets**

£'000

	Voted	Non-voted	Total
Resource DEL	324,540	36,875	361,415
of which:†			
Administration budget	207,833	-	207,833
Near-cash in RDEL	279,762	36,875	316,637
Capital DEL††	49,471	1,000	50,471
Less Depreciation†††	-34,805	-	-34,805
Total DEL	339,206	37,875	377,081

<sup>†</sup> The total of the 'Administration Budget' and 'Near-cash in Resource DEL' figures may well be greater than total resource DEL, due to the definitions overlapping.

# Comparison of provision sought with final provision and forecast outturn for the previous year

The total net resource sought for 2009-10 of £396,893,000 is 8.3 per cent lower than the final net provision for 2008-09 of £432,643,000 and 7.6 per cent lower than the forecast outturn for 2008-09 of £429,521,000.

#### Cash which may be retained to offset expenditure

£'000

2009-10
2008-09
Provision
Provision

Cash which may be retained by the department to offset expenditure in the year due to its relationship with income (operating and non-operating) that has been, or will be, appropriated in aid.

<sup>††</sup> Capital DEL includes items treated as resource in Estimates and accounts but which are treated as Capital DEL in budgets.

<sup>†††</sup> Depreciation, which forms part of resource DEL, is excluded from total DEL since capital DEL includes capital spending and to include depreciation of those assets would lead to double counting.

## Notes to the Main Estimate (continued)

### Expenditure resting on the sole authority of the Appropriation Act

The following subheads contain provision sought under the sole authority of Part I of the Estimate and of the confirming Appropriation Act:

RfR/Section	Service	£'000
RfR1 A	Pension payments	8
RfR1 A	Grants made by the Cabinet Office	2,901
RfR1 I	London Fire and Emergency Planning Authority	606
RfR1 J	Grants in aid to ENDPBs	31,081

# Notes to the Main Estimate (continued)

### Grants in aid

RfR/Section	Body	£'000
RfR1 J RfR1 J	Capacity Builders UK Ltd - ENDPB ♥ Commission for the Compact Ltd - ENDPB ♥	29,081 2,000

# **Security and Intelligence Agencies**

### Introduction

- 1. This Estimate provides for all the administration costs and other expenditure of GCHQ, the Secret Intelligence Services (SIS) and the Security Service (SS).
- 2. Symbols are explained in the Introduction to this booklet

# **Security and Intelligence Agencies**

### Part I

	£
Request for Resources 1: Protecting and promoting the national security and economic well being of the UK	1,857,861,000
Total net resource requirement	1,857,861,000
Net cash requirement	1,834,782,000

Amounts required in the year ending 31 March 2010 for expenditure by the Security and Intelligence Agencies on:

#### RfR 1: Protecting and promoting the national security and economic well being of the UK

Administration and operational costs, research and development works, equipment and other payments, and associated non-cash items.

The Security and Intelligence Agencies will account for this Estimate.

			£
	Net total	Allocated in Vote on Account	Balance to complete
RfR 1	1,857,861,000	771,480,000	1,086,381,000
Total net resource requirement	1,857,861,000	771,480,000	1,086,381,000
Net cash requirement	1,834,782,000	778,403,000	1,056,379,000

## Part II: Subhead detail

Capital   Non-operating   Net Total   Resources   Net Total   Capital   Non-operating   Net Total   Resources   Net Total   Capital   Non-operating   Net Total   Resources   Net Total   Net Total   Resources   Net UK   93,858   1,832,372   - 1,926,230   68,369   1,857,861   330,560   60   1,735,565   1,479,906												£'000
Non-operating   Net Total   Resources												
Net Total   Net Total   Resources   Reso				Resour	rces	S			Cap			
RfR 1: Protecting and promoting the national security and economic well being of the UK         93,858 1,832,372 - 1,926,230 68,369 1,857,861 330,560 60 1,735,565 1,479,906         Spending in Departmental Expenditure Limits (DEL)         Central Government spending         A Security and Intelligence Agencies 93,858 1,825,872 - 1,919,730 68,369 1,851,361 330,560 60 1,720,065 1,428,616         Spending in Annually Managed Expenditure (AME)         Central Government spending         B Impairments - 6,500 - 6,500 - 6,500 - 15,500 51,290         Total for Estimate:			Current						-	operating A in A	Resources	Resources
Spending in Departmental Expenditure Limits (DEL)   Central Government spending	RfR 1: Protecting and promoting the national security and economic well being of											
Central Government spending		93,858	1,832,372		-	1,926,230	68,369	1,857,861	330,560	60	1,735,565	1,479,906
A Security and Intelligence Agencies 93,858 1,825,872 - 1,919,730 68,369 1,851,361 330,560 60 1,720,065 1,428,616  Spending in Annually Managed Expenditure (AME)  Central Government spending  B Impairments - 6,500 - 6,500 - 6,500 - 15,500 51,290  Total for Estimate:	Spen	ding in Departi	mental Expen	diture Lin	nits	(DEL)						
93,858 1,825,872 - 1,919,730 68,369 1,851,361 330,560 60 1,720,065 1,428,616  Spending in Annually Managed Expenditure (AME)  Central Government spending  B Impairments - 6,500 - 6,500 - 6,500 - 15,500 51,290  Total for Estimate:	Centr	ral Government	spending									
Spending in Annually Managed Expenditure (AME)   Central Government spending   B   Impairments   - 6,500   - 6,500   - 6,500   15,500   51,290     Total for Estimate:	A	Security and Ir	ntelligence Ag	encies								
Central Government spending         B Impairments       - 6,500       - 6,500       15,500       51,290         Total for Estimate:		93,858	1,825,872		-	1,919,730	68,369	1,851,361	330,560	60	1,720,065	1,428,616
B Impairments - 6,500 - 6,500 - 6,500 - 15,500 51,290  Total for Estimate:	Spending in Annually Managed Expenditure (AME)											
- 6,500 - 6,500 - 15,500 51,290  Total for Estimate:	Centr	ral Government	spending									
	В	Impairments	6,500		-	6,500	-	6,500	-	-	15,500	51,290
	Total		1 832 372			1 926 230	68 360	1 857 861	330 560	60	1 735 565	1 470 906

## Part II: Resource to cash reconciliation

			£'000
	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
Net Resource Requirement	1,857,861	1,735,565	1,479,906
Voted capital items			
Capital	330,560	363,753	297,116
Less Non-operating A-in-A	60	2,398	10,549
Total net voted capital	330,500	361,355	286,567
Accruals to cash adjustment			
Adjustments to remove non-cash items:			
Cost of Capital charges	-6,350	-5,905	-45,601
Depreciation	-283,350	-243,942	-190,115
New provisions and adjustments to previous provisions	-8,110	-13,735	-
Profit/loss on sale of assets	-	-	-1,885
Prior period adjustments	-	-	-
Other non-cash items	-55,829	-50,053	-3,010
Increase (+) / Decrease (-) in stock	-	-	-
Increase (+) / Decrease (-) in debtors	60	76,562	18,274
Increase (-) / Decrease (+) in creditors	-	-	-
Use of provisions	-	130	-
Total accruals to cash adjustments	-353,579	-236,943	-222,337
Excess cash to be CFERd	-	-	-
Net Cash Requirement	1,834,782	1,859,977	1,544,136

# Part III: Extra receipts payable to the Consolidated Fund

In addition to appropriations in aid the following income relates to the Department and is payable to the Consolidated Fund (cash receipts being shown in italics):

c	•	n	Λ	4
- +	٠,		"	۰

	2009-10 Provision Income <i>Receipts</i>			8-09 rision <i>Receipt</i> s	2007-08 Outturn Income <i>Receipt</i> s	
Operating income not classified as A in A	-	-	-	-	1,518	3,250
Non-operating income not classified as A in A	-	-	-	-	-	-
Other amounts collectable on behalf of the Consolidated Fund	-	-	-	-	1,373	-
Excess cash receipts to be surrendered to the Consolidated Fund	-	-	-	-	-	-
Total	-	-	_	-	2,891	3,250

# **Forecast Operating Cost Statement**

			£'000
	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
Net Administration Costs			
RfR 1	84,500	85,100	81,298
Total Net Administration costs	84,500	85,100	81,298
Net Programme Costs			
RfR 1	1,773,361	1,612,365	1,398,608
Non-voted	-	-	-1,518
Total Net Programme costs	1,773,361	1,612,365	1,397,090
Total Net Operating Cost of which:	1,857,861	1,697,465	1,478,388
Net Resource Requirement	1,857,861	1,735,565	1,479,906
Non-voted expenditure	-	-	-
Consolidated Fund Extra Receipts	-	-	-1,518
Reduction in planned spend unable to be included in Estimate	-	-38,100	-
Resource Budget	1,873,861	1,735,565	1,478,021

### **Notes to the Main Estimate**

### Reconciliation of resource expenditure between Estimates, Accounts and Budgets

£'000

	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn	
Net Resource Requirement (Estimates)	1,857,861	1,735,565	1,479,906	
Adjustments to remove:				
Provision voted for earlier years	-	-	-	
Adjustments to additionally include:				
Non-voted expenditure in the OCS	-	-	-	
Consolidated Fund Extra Receipts in the OCS	-	-	-1,518	
Reductions in planned spend unable to be included in Estimate	-	-38,100	-	
Other adjustments	-	-	-	
Net Operating Cost (Accounts)	1,857,861	1,697,465	1,478,388	
Adjustments to remove:				
Gains / losses from sale of capital assets	-	-	-1,885	
Capital grants	-	-	-	
European Union income related to capital grants	-	=	-	
Voted expenditure outside the budget	-	=	-	
Adjustments to additionally include:				
Other Consolidated Fund Extra Receipts	-	-	1,518	
Resource consumption of non departmental public bodies	-	-	-	
Unallocated resource provision	16,000	<u>-</u>	-	
Other adjustments	<del>-</del>	_	-	
Resource Budget (Budget)	1,873,861	1,697,465	1,478,021	
of which:	,,-	,,	, , .	
Departmental Expenditure Limits (DEL)	1,867,361	1,681,965	1,426,731	
Annually Managed Expenditure (AME)	6,500	15,500	51,290	

### Reconciliation of capital expenditure between Estimates and Budgets

£'000

			£ 000
	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
Net Voted Capital (Estimates)	330,500	361,355	286,567
Adjustments to remove:  Provision voted for earlier years			
Adjustments to additionally include:	-	-	-
Other Consolidated Fund Extra Receipts	_	_	_
Capital spending by non-departmental public bodies		_	_
Capital grants	-	-	_
European Union income related to capital grants	-	-	_
Supported capital expenditure (revenue)	_	_	-
Capital spending by levy funded bodies	-	-	-
Unallocated capital provision	7,500	-	-
Reductions in planned spend unable to be included in Estimate	-	-	-
Other adjustments	-	-	-
Capital Budget (Budget)	338,000	361,355	286,567
of which:			
Departmental Expenditure Limits (DEL)	338,000	361,355	286,567
Annually Managed Expenditure (AME)	=	-	-

#### **Explanation of Accounting Officer responsibilities**

The Accounting Officer prepares resource accounts for each financial year.

The following Accounting Officer appointments have been made for the Request for Resources within this Estimate:

#### **Request for Resources 1:** Sir Gus O'Donnell

Sir Gus O'Donnell, has personal responsibility for the proper presentation of the resource accounts and their transmission to the Comptroller and Auditor General. Sir Gus O'Donnell is also responsible for the use of public money and stewardship of assets.

In discharging these responsibilities particular regard is given to:

- · Observing any accounting and disclosure requirements (including any Accounts Direction) and applying suitable accounting policies on a consistent basis;
- · making judgements and estimates on a reasonable basis;
- · stating whether applicable accounting standards, as set out in the *Financial Reporting Manual* (FReM), or an organisation's version of it, have been followed, and explain any material departures in the accounts; and
- · preparing the accounts on a going concern basis.

The responsibilities of an Accounting Officer, including responsibility for the propriety and regularity of the public finances for which an Accounting Officer is answerable, for keeping proper records and safeguarding assets, are set out in chapter 3 of *Managing Public Money* issued by the Treasury.

### Analysis of operating appropriations in aid (A in A)

			£'00
	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
RfR 1: Protecting and promoting the national so	ecurity and economic well bein	ng of the UK	
Administration of which:	9,358	9,270	58,50
Sale of goods and services	9,358	9,270	58,50
Programme of which:	59,011	84,142	25,74
Sale of goods and services	59,011	84,142	25,74
Total RfR 1	68,369†	93,412	84,24
Analysis of non-operating appropriation	ons in aid (A in A)		
			£'00
	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	£'000 2007-08 Outturn
RfR 1: Protecting and promoting the national so	Provision	Provision	2007-08
Programme	Provision	Provision	2007-08 Outturn
Programme	Provision ecurity and economic well bein	Provision  ng of the UK	2007-08 Outturn
Programme of which: Sale of assets	Provision ecurity and economic well bein	Provision  ng of the UK  2,398	2007-08 Outturn 10,54
RfR 1: Protecting and promoting the national so Programme of which: Sale of assets  Total RfR 1  † Amount that may be applied as non-operating appropriations interest and land.	Provision  ecurity and economic well bein  60  60  60†	Provision  ng of the UK  2,398  2,398	Outturn  10,54  10,54

### **Analysis of Consolidated Fund extra receipts**

		2009-10 Provision		2008-09 Provision		2007-08 Outturn	
	Income	Receipts	Income	Receipts	Income	Receipts	
Excess income Φ			-	_	1,518	3,250	
Miscellaneous receipts ●	-		-	-	1,373	-	
Total	-			_	2,891	3,250	

### **Departmental Expenditure Limits and Administration budgets**

£'000

	Voted	Non-voted	Total
Resource DEL	1,851,361	16,000	1,867,361
of which:† Administration budget	84,500	500	85,000
Near-cash in RDEL	1,504,222	16,000	1,520,222
Capital DEL††	330,500	7,500	338,000
Less Depreciation†††	-276,850	-	-276,850
Total DEL	1,905,011	23,500	1,928,511

<sup>†</sup> The total of the 'Administration Budget' and 'Near-cash in Resource DEL' figures may well be greater than total resource DEL, due to the definitions overlapping.

# Comparison of provision sought with final provision and forecast outturn for the previous year

The total net resource sought for 2009-10 of £1,857,861,000 is 7.0 per cent higher than the final net provision for 2008-09 of £1,735,565,000 and 13.6 per cent higher than the forecast outturn for 2008-09 of £1,635,692,000.

#### Cash which may be retained to offset expenditure

			£'000
	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
Cash which may be retained by the department to offset expenditure in the year due to its relationship with income (operating and non-operating) that has been, or will be, appropriated in aid.	68,429	95,810	94,797

<sup>††</sup> Capital DEL includes items treated as resource in Estimates and accounts but which are treated as Capital DEL in budgets.

<sup>†††</sup> Depreciation, which forms part of resource DEL, is excluded from total DEL since capital DEL includes capital spending and to include depreciation of those assets would lead to double counting.

# Cabinet Office: Civil superannuation

#### Introduction

- 1. This Estimate covers the payment and associated non-cash items of pensions and other benefits to persons covered by the Principal Civil Service Pension Scheme (PCSPS) and certain other statutory schemes, including schemes for civil servants made under the Superannuation Act 1972.
- 2. Provision is also made for the payment of annual compensation arising from early retirement that was pre-funded by employers covered by the Civil Service Compensation Scheme (CSCS) in previous years, and surrendered as extra receipts to the Consolidated Fund.
- 3. PCSPS employers meet the cost of pension cover for their staff by payment of charges set on an accruals basis. These charges, along with scheme members' contributions, are appropriated in aid of this Estimate.
- 4. This Estimate also includes the Security Service and Secret Intelligence Service superannuation.
- 5. Symbols are explained in the Introduction to this booklet.

# Cabinet Office: Civil superannuation

### Part I

	£
Request for Resources 1: Civil superannuation	7,141,000,000
Total net resource requirement	7,141,000,000
Net cash requirement	1,456,500,000

Amounts required in the year ending 31 March 2010 for expenditure by the Cabinet Office: Civil superannuation on:

#### RfR 1: Civil superannuation

the superannuation of civil servants; pensions etc., and other pensions and non-recurrent payments; for other related services and associated non-cash items.

The Cabinet Office: Civil superannuation will account for this Estimate.

	Net total	Allocated in Vote on Account	Balance to complete
RfR 1	7,141,000,000	3,241,800,000	3,899,200,000
Total net resource requirement	7,141,000,000	3,241,800,000	3,899,200,000
Net cash requirement	1,456,500,000	495,000,000	961,500,000

## Part II: Subhead detail

									£'000
			2009-10 Provisio					2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
		Resource	es			Cap			
O	Other						Non- operating	Net Total	Net Total
Admin Cu	irrent 2	Grants 3	Gross Total	A in A	Net Total	Capital 7	A in A	Resources 9	Resources 10
RfR 1: Civil superannua - Spending in Annually M	-	10,348,500 Expenditure	10,348,500 (AME)	3,207,500	7,141,000	-	-	7,208,000	7,596,120
Central Government sper	nding								
A Civil superannuatio	on -	10,348,500	10,348,500	3,207,500	7,141,000	-	-	7,208,000	7,596,120
Total for Estimate:	_	10,348,500	10,348,500	3,207,500	7,141,000	-	_	7,208,000	7,596,120

# Part II: Resource to cash reconciliation

			£'000
	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
Net Resource Requirement	7,141,000	7,208,000	7,596,120
Voted capital items			
Capital	-	-	-
Less Non-operating A-in-A	-	-	
Total net voted capital	-	-	-
Accruals to cash adjustment			
Adjustments to remove non-cash items:			
Cost of Capital charges	-	-	-
Depreciation	-	-	-
New provisions and adjustments to previous provisions	-10,339,000	-10,540,000	-10,906,576
Profit/loss on sale of assets	-	-	-
Prior period adjustments	-	-	-
Other non-cash items	-	-	-
Increase (+) / Decrease (-) in stock	-	-	-
Increase (+) / Decrease (-) in debtors	-45,000	65,000	-60,167
Increase (-) / Decrease (+) in creditors	-	23,000	-54,253
Use of provisions	4,699,500	4,394,000	4,058,043
Total accruals to cash adjustments	-5,684,500	-6,058,000	-6,962,953
Excess cash to be CFERd	-	-	-
Net Cash Requirement	1,456,500	1,150,000	633,167

# Part III: Extra receipts payable to the Consolidated Fund

In addition to appropriations in aid the following income relates to the Department and is payable to the Consolidated Fund (cash receipts being shown in italics):

						£'000
		9-10 vision	2008-09 Provision		2007-08 Outturn	
	Income	Receipts	Income	Receipts	Income	Receipts
Operating income not classified as A in A	-	-	-	-	22,887	-
Non-operating income not classified as A in A	-	-	-	-	-	-
Other amounts collectable on behalf of the Consolidated Fund	-	-	-	-	2,740	2,740
Excess cash receipts to be surrendered to the Consolidated Fund	-	-	-	-	-	-
Total	_	_	_	_	25,627	2,740

## **Forecast Combined Revenue Account**

			£'000
	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
Net Programme Costs			
RfR 1	7,141,000	7,208,000	7,596,120
of which:			
Income			
Contributions received	3,053,500	3,174,000	3,110,920
Transfers in	87,000	101,000	116,897
Other income receivable	67,000	67,000	91,923
Total Income	3,207,500	3,342,000	3,319,740
Expenditure			
Increase in liability	3,488,000	4,106,000	4,892,576
Interest on scheme liability	6,851,000	6,434,000	6,014,000
Other expenditure	9,500	10,000	9,284
Total Expenditure	10,348,500	10,550,000	10,915,860
Non-voted	_	_	-22,887
Total Net Programme costs	7,141,000	7,208,000	7,573,233
Total Net Operating Cost of which:	7,141,000	7,208,000	7,573,233
Net Resource Requirement	7,141,000	7,208,000	7,596,120
Non-voted expenditure	-	-	-
Consolidated Fund Extra Receipts	-	_	-22,887
Reduction in planned spend unable to be included in Estimate	-	-	-
Resource Budget	7,141,000	7,208,000	7,573,233

### **Notes to the Main Estimate**

### Reconciliation of resource expenditure between Estimates, Accounts and Budgets

£'<u>000</u>

		<b>30</b> 000
2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
7,141,000	7,208,000	7,596,120
_	_	_
-	- -	- -22,887
_	_	-
_	-	-
7,141,000 - -	7,208,000 - -	7,573,233
-	-	-
- -	- -	- - -
-	_	_
7 141 000	7 200 000	- 
/,141,000	- ,208,000	7,573,233
7,141,000	7,208,000	7,573,233
	7,141,000  7,141,000  7,141,000	Provision Provision  7,141,000 7,208,000

### Reconciliation of capital expenditure between Estimates and Budgets

£'000

			2 000
	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
Net Voted Capital (Estimates)	-	-	_
Adjustments to remove: Provision voted for earlier years			
Adjustments to additionally include:	-	-	-
Other Consolidated Fund Extra Receipts	-	-	-
Capital spending by non-departmental public bodies Capital grants	-	-	-
European Union income related to capital grants	- -	-	-
Supported capital expenditure (revenue)	-	-	-
Capital spending by levy funded bodies	-	-	-
Unallocated capital provision  Reductions in planned spend unable to be included in Estimate	- -	-	-
Other adjustments	- -	-	-
Capital Budget (Budget)	-	-	-
of which: Departmental Expenditure Limits (DEL)			
Annually Managed Expenditure (AME)	-	-	-

#### **Explanation of Accounting Officer responsibilities**

The Accounting Officer prepares resource accounts for each financial year.

The following Accounting Officer appointments have been made for the Request for Resources within this Estimate:

**Request for Resources 1:** Sir Gus O'Donnell, Permanent Head of the Department

Sir Gus O' Donnell, has personal responsibility for the proper presentation of the resource accounts and their transmission to the Comptroller and Auditor General. Sir Gus O' Donnell is also responsible for the use of public money and stewardship of assets.

In discharging these responsibilities particular regard is given to:

- · Observing any accounting and disclosure requirements (including any Accounts Direction) and applying suitable accounting policies on a consistent basis;
- · making judgements and estimates on a reasonable basis;
- stating whether applicable accounting standards, as set out in the *Financial Reporting Manual* (FReM), or an organisation's version of it, have been followed, and explain any material departures in the accounts; and
- · preparing the accounts on a going concern basis.

The responsibilities of an Accounting Officer, including responsibility for the propriety and regularity of the public finances for which an Accounting Officer is answerable, for keeping proper records and safeguarding assets, are set out in chapter 3 of *Managing Public Money* issued by the Treasury.

### Analysis of operating appropriations in aid (A in A)

		£'000
2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
3,207,500	3,342,000	3,319,740
3,207,500	3,342,000	3,319,740
3,207,500†	3,342,000	3,319,740
	3,207,500 3,207,500	Provision Provision  3,207,500 3,342,000  3,207,500 3,342,000

and others on account of the cost of pension cover provided for their staff; periodical contributions for widows', widowers' and dependants' benefits, other superannuation contributions and transfer values and bulk transfer value receipts.

Total Operating A in A	3,207,500	3,342,000	3,319,740
------------------------	-----------	-----------	-----------

### **Analysis of Consolidated Fund extra receipts**

						£'000
		9-10 vision		8-09 vision	200' Out	7-08 turn
	Income	Receipts	Income	Receipts	Income	Receipts
Excess appropriations in aid $\Delta$			_	-	22,887	_
Other CFERs •	-		-	-	2,740	2,740
Total	-		_	-	25,627	2,740

# Comparison of provision sought with final provision and forecast outturn for the previous year

The total net resource sought for 2009-10 of £7,141,000,000 is 0.9 per cent lower than the final net provision for 2008-09 of £7,208,000,000 and the forecast outturn for 2008-09 of £7,208,000,000.

### Cash which may be retained to offset expenditure

			£'000
	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
Cash which may be retained by the department to offset expenditure in the year due to its relationship with income (operating and non-operating) that has been, or will be, appropriated in aid.	3,207,500	3,342,000	3,319,740

# **National School of Government**

#### Introduction

- 1. This Estimate covers the administration and the associated non-cash costs incurred in the management of the National School of Government. The National School provides a centre of excellence for learning and development in support of the strategic business priorities of Government.
- 2. The strategy for the National School signals a new direction of travel and a significant shift of emphasis from its predecessors, the Civil Service College and more recently, the Centre for Management and Policy Studies (CMPS), i.e.:
  - Its success will be measured by its reputation and impact rather than the level of revenue generated from its activities.
  - The transition from a product led to a demand led approach is supported by a Strategic Relationship Management capability to develop and maintain strategic relationships with client organisations to ensure that their needs are more clearly understood and that the intervention is the most appropriate.
  - The strategy assumes that the strategic relationships with client organisations will result in a shift from development that is provided for and procured by individuals to interventions that are provided for and procured by organisations.
  - There is also an assumption that this increase in organisational procurement will take the form of tailored or bespoke activity and organisational development.
  - -As the Government's Centre of Excellence for Learning and Development, the National School leads on the design and delivery of corporate civil service leadership programmes on behalf of the Cabinet Office.
  - The National School will continue to run high quality, high impact open programmes which will be less generic and closely aligned with the context and the priorities of government including the Professional Skills for Government (PSG) agenda.
- 3. The National School is tasked with supporting the policy objectives of all departments e.g. the Cabinet Office with Leadership and PSG, the Department for Environment, Food and Rural Affairs (DEFRA) on Sustainability, the Department for Innovation, Universities and Skills (DIUS) on Innovation and the Treasury on Risk, etc.
- 4. To reinforce the shift from being revenue driven to an increased emphasis on reputation and impact, the National School strategy has a range of strategic relationships with policy leads in departments, heads of profession, other public service academies, schools of public administration internationally, professional institutes, business schools, and universities in order to:
  - Ensure alignment with the context and priorities of government
  - Support professionalism in government
  - Share knowledge and best practice
  - Increase intellectual capacity
  - Broker increased delivery capacity working with the best
  - Gain professional accreditation and endorsement
  - Understand and deliver within a unique context
- 5. Further details will be in the Annual Report and Resource Accounts issued later in the year.
- 6. Symbols are explained in the Introduction to this booklet.

### **National School of Government**

### Part I

Request for Resources 1: To provide a centre of excellence for learning and development in support of the strategic business priorities of Government

Total net resource requirement

395,000

Net cash requirement

325,000

Amounts required in the year ending 31 March 2010 for expenditure by the National School of Government on:

RfR 1: To provide a centre of excellence for learning and development in support of the strategic business priorities of Government

administration and the associated non-cash items incurred in the management of the National School of Government.

The National School of Government will account for this Estimate.

			£
	Net total	Allocated in Vote on Account	Balance to complete
RfR 1	395,000	182,000	213,000
Total net resource requirement	395,000	182,000	213,000
Net cash requirement	325,000	150,000	175,000

# Part II: Subhead detail

										£'000
				2009-10 Provisio					2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
			Resour	ces			Cap			
	Admin	Other Current	Grants	Gross Total	A in A	Net Total	Capital	Non- operating A in A	Net Total Resources	Net Total Resources
	1	2	3	3 4	5	6	7	8	9	10
	RfR 1: To provide a centre of excellence for learning and development in support of the strategic business priorities of Government 30,395 30,395 30,000 395 1,070 -							2,134	988	
Spe	nding in Depart	mental Expen	diture Lim	its (DEL)						
_	Central Government spending									
A	Administration 30,395	n -		30,395	30,000	395	1,070	-	2,134	988
Tot	al for Estimate:									
	30,395	_		30,395	30,000	395	1,070	_	2,134	988

### Part II: Resource to cash reconciliation

			£'000
	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
Net Resource Requirement	395	2,134	988
Voted capital items			
Capital	1,070	1,095	1,245
Less Non-operating A-in-A	-	-	
Total net voted capital	1,070	1,095	1,245
Accruals to cash adjustment			
Adjustments to remove non-cash items:			
Cost of Capital charges	-600	-600	-594
Depreciation	-500	-500	-1,043
New provisions and adjustments to previous provisions	-	-	-
Profit/loss on sale of assets	-	-	-47
Prior period adjustments	-	-	-
Other non-cash items	-40	-40	-44
Increase (+) / Decrease (-) in stock	-	-	-
Increase (+) / Decrease (-) in debtors	-	-	574
Increase (-) / Decrease (+) in creditors	-	-	-422
Use of provisions	-	-	-
Total accruals to cash adjustments	-1,140	-1,140	-1,576
Excess cash to be CFERd	-	-	-
Net Cash Requirement	325	2,089	657

# Part III: Extra receipts payable to the Consolidated Fund

No CFER income or receipts are expected in 2009-10 or 2008-09. None were received in 2007-08.

# **Forecast Operating Cost Statement**

			£'000
	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
Net Administration Costs			
RfR 1	395	2,134	988
Total Net Administration costs	395	2,134	988
<b>Total Net Operating Cost</b>	395	2,134	988
of which:			
Net Resource Requirement	395	2,134	988
Non-voted expenditure	-	-	-
Consolidated Fund Extra Receipts	-	-	-
Reduction in planned spend unable to be included in Estimate	-	-	-
Resource Budget	395	2,134	941

### **Notes to the Main Estimate**

### Reconciliation of resource expenditure between Estimates, Accounts and Budgets

£'	n	n	1
æ	v	v	Ų

	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
Net Resource Requirement (Estimates)	395	2,134	988
Adjustments to remove:			
Provision voted for earlier years	-	-	-
Adjustments to additionally include:			
Non-voted expenditure in the OCS	-	-	-
Consolidated Fund Extra Receipts in the OCS	-	-	-
Reductions in planned spend unable to be included in Estimate	-	-	-
Other adjustments	-	-	-
Net Operating Cost (Accounts)	395	2,134	988
Adjustments to remove:			
Gains / losses from sale of capital assets	-	-	-47
Capital grants	-	-	-
European Union income related to capital grants	-	-	-
Voted expenditure outside the budget	-	-	-
Adjustments to additionally include:			
Other Consolidated Fund Extra Receipts	-	-	-
Resource consumption of non departmental public bodies	-	-	-
Unallocated resource provision	-	-	-
Other adjustments	-	-	-
Resource Budget (Budget)	395	2,134	941
of which:			
Departmental Expenditure Limits (DEL)	395	2,134	941
Annually Managed Expenditure (AME)	-	-	-

### Reconciliation of capital expenditure between Estimates and Budgets

£'000

	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
Net Voted Capital (Estimates)	1,070	1,095	1,245
Adjustments to remove:			
Provision voted for earlier years	-	-	-
Adjustments to additionally include: Other Consolidated Fund Extra Receipts	_	_	_
Capital spending by non-departmental public bodies	_	-	_
Capital grants	<u>-</u>	-	_
European Union income related to capital grants	_	-	_
Supported capital expenditure (revenue)	_	-	_
Capital spending by levy funded bodies	_	-	_
Unallocated capital provision	_	-	_
Reductions in planned spend unable to be included in Estimate	_	-	_
Other adjustments	-	-	-
Capital Budget (Budget)	1,070	1,095	1,245
of which:			
Departmental Expenditure Limits (DEL)	1,070	1,095	1,245
Annually Managed Expenditure (AME)	-	-	-

#### **Explanation of Accounting Officer responsibilities**

The Accounting Officer prepares resource accounts for each financial year.

The following Accounting Officer appointments have been made for the Request for Resources within this Estimate:

#### **Request for Resources 1:** Rod Clark, Principal and Chief Executive

Rod Clark, Principal and Chief Executive, has personal responsibility for the proper presentation of the resource accounts and their transmission to the Comptroller and Auditor General. Rod Clark, Principal and Chief Executive is also responsible for the use of public money and stewardship of assets.

In discharging these responsibilities particular regard is given to:

- · Observing any accounting and disclosure requirements (including any Accounts Direction) and applying suitable accounting policies on a consistent basis;
- · making judgements and estimates on a reasonable basis;
- stating whether applicable accounting standards, as set out in the *Financial Reporting Manual* (FReM), or an organisation's version of it, have been followed, and explain any material departures in the accounts; and
- · preparing the accounts on a going concern basis.

The responsibilities of an Accounting Officer, including responsibility for the propriety and regularity of the public finances for which an Accounting Officer is answerable, for keeping proper records and safeguarding assets, are set out in chapter 3 of *Managing Public Money* issued by the Treasury.

# Analysis of operating appropriations in aid (A in A)

			£'000
	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
RfR 1: To provide a centre of excellence f priorities of Government	or learning and development in sup	port of the strateg	gic business
Administration of which:	30,000	30,000	27,999
Sale of goods and services	30,000	30,000	27,999
Total RfR 1	30,000†	30,000	27,999
† Amount that may be applied as operating appropriat  Total Operating A in A	nons in aid in addition to the net total arising fi	om: income from cours	zes. 27.999

#### **Departmental Expenditure Limits and Administration budgets**

£'000

	Voted	Non-voted	Total
Resource DEL	395	-	395
of which:†			
Administration budget	395	-	395
Near-cash in RDEL	-745	-	-745
Capital DEL††	1,070	-	1,070
Less Depreciation†††	-500	-	-500
Total DEL	965	-	965

<sup>†</sup> The total of the 'Administration Budget' and 'Near-cash in Resource DEL' figures may well be greater than total resource DEL, due to the definitions overlapping.

# Comparison of provision sought with final provision and forecast outturn for the previous year

The total net resource sought for 2009-10 of £395,000 is 81.5 per cent lower than the final net provision for 2008-09 of £2,134,000 and the forecast outturn for 2008-09 of £2,134,000.

#### Cash which may be retained to offset expenditure

£'000

	±'V			
	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn	
Cash which may be retained by the department to offset expenditure in the year due to its relationship with income (operating and non-operating) that has been, or will be, appropriated in aid.	30,000	30,000	27,999	

<sup>††</sup> Capital DEL includes items treated as resource in Estimates and accounts but which are treated as Capital DEL in budgets.

<sup>†††</sup> Depreciation, which forms part of resource DEL, is excluded from total DEL since capital DEL includes capital spending and to include depreciation of those assets would lead to double counting.

# **Central Office of Information**

#### Introduction

- 1. This Estimate covers the Central Advisory Service for publicity advice provided centrally.
- 2. Further details of COI expenditure can be found in the Resource Accounts published later this year.
- 3. Symbols are explained in the Introduction to this booklet.

# **Central Office of Information**

#### Part I

	£
Request for Resources 1: Achieving maximum communication effectiveness with best value for money	682,000
Total net resource requirement	682,000
Net cash requirement	666,000

Amounts required in the year ending 31 March 2010 for expenditure by the Central Office of Information on:

#### RfR 1: Achieving maximum communication effectiveness with best value for money

Advice to government centrally on publicity matters and associated non-cash items.

The Central Office of Information will account for this Estimate.

£ Allocated in Vote on Balance to Net total Account complete RfR 1 682,000 318,000 364,000 **Total net resource requirement** 682,000 318,000 364,000 666,000 311,000 Net cash requirement 355,000

# Part II: Subhead detail

										£'000
				2009-10 Provisio					2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
			Resource	es			Cap			
		Other						Non- operating	Net Total	Net Total
	Admin 1	Current 2	Grants 3	Gross Total	A in A	Net Total	Capital 7	A in A	Resources 9	Resources 10
	t 1: Achieving m - nding in Depart	673	9	682	ith best val	ue for money - 682	-	-	708	345
Cen	ntral Government	t spending								
Α	COI - publicit	y and advisory	service							
	-	673	9	682	-	- 682	-	-	708	345
Tota	al for Estimate:	673	9	682		- 682			708	345

# Part II: Resource to cash reconciliation

			£'000
	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
Net Resource Requirement	682	708	345
Voted capital items			
Capital	-	-	-
Less Non-operating A-in-A	-	-	-
Total net voted capital	-	-	-
Accruals to cash adjustment			
Adjustments to remove non-cash items:			
Cost of Capital charges	-9	-9	-9
Depreciation	-	-	-
New provisions and adjustments to previous provisions	-	-	-
Profit/loss on sale of assets	-	-	-
Prior period adjustments	-	-	-
Other non-cash items	-7	-7	-5
Increase (+) / Decrease (-) in stock	-	-	-
Increase (+) / Decrease (-) in debtors	-	-	-
Increase (-) / Decrease (+) in creditors	-	-	-
Use of provisions	-	-	-
Total accruals to cash adjustments	-16	-16	-14
Excess cash to be CFERd	-	-	-
Net Cash Requirement	666	692	331

# Part III: Extra receipts payable to the Consolidated Fund

No CFER income or receipts are expected in 2009-10 or 2008-09. None were received in 2007-08.

# **Forecast Operating Cost Statement**

			£'000
	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
Net Programme Costs			
RfR 1	682	708	345
Total Net Programme costs	682	708	345
Total Net Operating Cost	682	708	345
of which:	682	708	2.45
Net Resource Requirement	082	708	345
Non-voted expenditure Consolidated Fund Extra Receipts	-	-	-
Reduction in planned spend unable to be included in Estimate	-	-	-
Resource Budget	682	708	345

# **Notes to the Main Estimate**

# Reconciliation of resource expenditure between Estimates, Accounts and Budgets

	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
Net Resource Requirement (Estimates)	682	708	345
Adjustments to remove:  Provision voted for earlier years			
Adjustments to additionally include: Non-voted expenditure in the OCS Consolidated Fund Extra Receipts in the OCS	-	- -	-
Reductions in planned spend unable to be included in Estimate	-	-	_
Other adjustments	-	-	-
Net Operating Cost (Accounts)  Adjustments to remove: Gains / losses from sale of capital assets Capital grants	682	708	345
European Union income related to capital grants	_	-	-
Voted expenditure outside the budget  Adjustments to additionally include:  Other Consolidated Fund Extra Receipts	-	- -	-
Resource consumption of non departmental public bodies Unallocated resource provision	-	-	-
Other adjustments	-	-	-
Resource Budget (Budget) of which:	682	708	345
Departmental Expenditure Limits (DEL) Annually Managed Expenditure (AME)	682	708	345

#### Reconciliation of capital expenditure between Estimates and Budgets

£'000

	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn	
Net Voted Capital (Estimates)	-	-	-	
Adjustments to remove: Provision voted for earlier years	<u>-</u>	-	-	
Adjustments to additionally include:				
Other Consolidated Fund Extra Receipts	-	-	-	
Capital spending by non-departmental public bodies	-	-	-	
Capital grants	-	-	-	
European Union income related to capital grants	-	-	-	
Supported capital expenditure (revenue)	-	-	-	
Capital spending by levy funded bodies	-	-	-	
Unallocated capital provision	-	-	-	
Reductions in planned spend unable to be included in Estimate	-	-	-	
Other adjustments	=	-	-	
Capital Budget (Budget)	-	-	-	
of which:				
Departmental Expenditure Limits (DEL)	-	-	-	
Annually Managed Expenditure (AME)	-	-	-	

#### **Explanation of Accounting Officer responsibilities**

The Accounting Officer prepares resource accounts for each financial year.

The following Accounting Officer appointments have been made for the Request for Resources within this Estimate:

#### **Request for Resources 1:** Mark Lund, Chief Executive

Mark Lund, has personal responsibility for the proper presentation of the resource accounts and their transmission to the Comptroller and Auditor General. Mark Lund is also responsible for the use of public money and stewardship of assets.

In discharging these responsibilities particular regard is given to:

- · Observing any accounting and disclosure requirements (including any Accounts Direction) and applying suitable accounting policies on a consistent basis;
- · making judgements and estimates on a reasonable basis;
- stating whether applicable accounting standards, as set out in the *Financial Reporting Manual* (FReM), or an organisation's version of it, have been followed, and explain any material departures in the accounts; and
- · preparing the accounts on a going concern basis.

The responsibilities of an Accounting Officer, including responsibility for the propriety and regularity of the public finances for which an Accounting Officer is answerable, for keeping proper records and safeguarding assets, are set out in chapter 3 of *Managing Public Money* issued by the Treasury.

#### **Departmental Expenditure Limits and Administration budgets**

£'000

	Voted	Non-voted	Total
Resource DEL	682	-	682
of which:†			
Administration budget	-	-	-
Near-cash in RDEL	666	-	666
Capital DEL††	-	-	-
Less Depreciation†††	-	-	-
Total DEL	682	-	682

<sup>†</sup> The total of the 'Administration Budget' and 'Near-cash in Resource DEL' figures may well be greater than total resource DEL, due to the definitions overlapping.

# Comparison of provision sought with final provision and forecast outturn for the previous year

The total net resource sought for 2009-10 of £682,000 is 3.7 per cent lower than the final net provision for 2008-09 of £708,000 and the forecast outturn for 2008-09 of £708,000.

#### Cash which may be retained to offset expenditure

			£'000
	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
Cash which may be retained by the department to offset expenditure in the year due to its relationship with income (operating and non-operating) that has been, or will be, appropriated in aid.	-	-	-

<sup>††</sup> Capital DEL includes items treated as resource in Estimates and accounts but which are treated as Capital DEL in budgets.

<sup>†††</sup> Depreciation, which forms part of resource DEL, is excluded from total DEL since capital DEL includes capital spending and to include depreciation of those assets would lead to double counting.

# Office of the Parliamentary Commissioner for Administration and the Health Service Commissioner for England

#### Introduction

- 1. The Parliamentary Commissioner for Administration and Health Service Commissioner for England's Estimate includes one request for resources. RfR 1 'To undertake the work of the Parliamentary Commissioner for Administration and Health Service Commissioner for England' includes staff salaries, general administrative costs and capital expenditure programmes. In addition, this RfR covers expenditure in support of the Public Services Ombudsman for Wales, the Scottish Public Services Ombudsman and the Northern Ireland Ombudsman, together with cost sharing arrangements with the Commission for Local Administration in England and the Information Commissioner. Expenditure incurred on behalf of these bodies is recovered through appropriations in aid.
- 2. Symbols are explained in the Introduction to this booklet.

# Office of the Parliamentary Commissioner for Administration and the Health Service Commissioner for England

#### Part I

	<u>£</u>
Request for Resources 1: To undertake the work of the Parliamentary Commissioner for Administration and the Health Service Commissioner for England	34,226,000
Total net resource requirement	34,226,000
Net cash requirement	34,306,000

Amounts required in the year ending 31 March 2010 for expenditure by the Office of the Parliamentary Commissioner for Administration and the Health Service Commissioner for England on:

# RfR 1: To undertake the work of the Parliamentary Commissioner for Administration and the Health Service Commissioner for England

Administration costs; capital expenditure; providing services to support the Public Services Ombudsman for Wales, the Scottish Public Services Ombudsman and the Northern Ireland Ombudsman together with cost sharing arrangements with the Commission for Local Administration in England and the Information Commissioner; and associated non-cash items.

The Office of the Parliamentary Commissioner for Administration and the Health Service Commissioner for England will account for this Estimate.

	Net total	Allocated in Vote on Account	Balance to complete
RfR 1	34,226,000	10,811,000	23,415,000
Total net resource requirement	34,226,000	10,811,000	23,415,000
Net cash requirement	34,306,000	10,856,000	23,450,000

# Part II: Subhead detail

										£'000
							2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn		
			Resource	ces			Cap			
	Admin	Other Current	Grants	Gross Total	A in A	Net Total	Capital	Non- operating A in A	Net Total Resources	Net Total Resources
	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10
RfR 1: To undertake the work of the Parliamentary Commissioner for Administration and the Health Service Commissioner for England - 34,646 - 34,646 420 34,226 2,100 -						28,136	24,252			
Spe	nding in Depar	tmental Expen	nditure Limi	its (DEL)						
Cen	ntral Governmer	nt spending								
A	Administratio	24.646	-	34,646	420	34,226	2,100	-	28,136	24,252
Tot	al for Estimate	24.646	-	34,646	420	34,226	2,100	-	28,136	24,252

# Part II: Resource to cash reconciliation

			£'000
	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
Net Resource Requirement	34,226	28,136	24,252
Voted capital items			
Capital	2,100	2,120	1,338
Less Non-operating A-in-A	-	-	-
Total net voted capital	2,100	2,120	1,338
Accruals to cash adjustment			
Adjustments to remove non-cash items:			
Cost of Capital charges	-84	-	-190
Depreciation	-2,336	-1,900	-1,333
New provisions and adjustments to previous provisions	-	-	-562
Profit/loss on sale of assets	-	-	-110
Prior period adjustments	-	-	-
Other non-cash items	-	-	-50
Increase (+) / Decrease (-) in stock	-	-	-
Increase (+) / Decrease (-) in debtors	-	-	332
Increase (-) / Decrease (+) in creditors	-	-	18
Use of provisions	400	400	261
Total accruals to cash adjustments	-2,020	-1,500	-1,634
Excess cash to be CFERd	-	-	-
Net Cash Requirement	34,306	28,756	23,956

# Part III: Extra receipts payable to the Consolidated Fund

In addition to appropriations in aid the following income relates to the Department and is payable to the Consolidated Fund (cash receipts being shown in italics):

						£'000
	2009-10 Provision		2008-09 Provision		2007 Out	turn
	Income	Receipts	Income	Receipts	Income	Receipts
Operating income not classified as A in A	-	-	-	-	93	2
Non-operating income not classified as A in A	-	-	-	-	-	-
Other amounts collectable on behalf of the Consolidated Fund	-	-	-	_	-	-
Excess cash receipts to be surrendered to the Consolidated Fund	-	-	-	-	-	-
Total	-	-	-	-	93	2

# **Forecast Operating Cost Statement**

			£'000
	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
Net Programme Costs			_
RfR 1	34,226	26,986	24,252
Non-voted	187	187	93
Total Net Programme costs	34,413	27,173	24,345
<b>Total Net Operating Cost</b>	34,413	27,173	24,345
of which:			
Net Resource Requirement	34,226	28,136	24,252
Non-voted expenditure	187	187	186
Consolidated Fund Extra Receipts	-	-	-93
Reduction in planned spend unable to be included in Estimate	-	-1,150	-
Resource Budget	34,413	27,173	24,246

# **Notes to the Main Estimate**

#### Reconciliation of resource expenditure between Estimates, Accounts and Budgets

	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
Net Resource Requirement (Estimates)	34,226	28,136	24,252
Adjustments to remove:			
Provision voted for earlier years	-	-	=
Adjustments to additionally include:			
Non-voted expenditure in the OCS	187	187	186
Consolidated Fund Extra Receipts in the OCS	-	<del>-</del>	-93
Reductions in planned spend unable to be included in Estimate	-	-1,150	-
Other adjustments	-	-	-
Net Operating Cost (Accounts)	34,413	27,173	24,345
Adjustments to remove:			440
Gains / losses from sale of capital assets	-	-	-110
Capital grants European Union income related to capital grants	-	-	-
Voted expenditure outside the budget	-	-	-
	-	-	-
Adjustments to additionally include: Other Consolidated Fund Extra Receipts			
•	-	-	-
Resource consumption of non departmental public bodies	-	-	-
Unallocated resource provision	-	-	-
Other adjustments	-	-	11
Resource Budget (Budget)	34,413	27,173	24,246
of which: Departmental Expenditure Limits (DEL)	24 412	27 172	24,246
Annually Managed Expenditure (AME)	34,413	27,173	24,240

#### Reconciliation of capital expenditure between Estimates and Budgets

£'000

	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
Net Voted Capital (Estimates)  Adjustments to remove:  Provision voted for earlier years	2,100	2,120	1,338
Adjustments to additionally include: Other Consolidated Fund Extra Receipts	-	-	-
Capital spending by non-departmental public bodies Capital grants	-	-	- -
European Union income related to capital grants Supported capital expenditure (revenue)	- -	-	- -
Capital spending by levy funded bodies Unallocated capital provision	-	-	-
Reductions in planned spend unable to be included in Estimate Other adjustments	- -	500	- -
Capital Budget (Budget) of which: Departmental Expenditure Limits (DEL)	<b>2,100</b> 2,100	<b>2,620</b> 2,620	<b>1,338</b>
Annually Managed Expenditure (AME)	-	-	-

#### **Explanation of Accounting Officer responsibilities**

The Accounting Officer prepares resource accounts for each financial year.

The following appointment made by Her Majesty by Letters Patent includes the role of ex-officio Accounting Officer for the Request for Resources within this Estimate:

**Request for Resources 1:** Ms Ann Abraham, Parliamentary Commissioner for Administration and Health Service Commissioner for England

Ms Ann Abraham, has personal responsibility for the proper presentation of the resource accounts and their transmission to the Comptroller and Auditor General. Ms Ann Abraham is also responsible for the use of public money and stewardship of assets.

In discharging these responsibilities particular regard is given to:

- · Observing any accounting and disclosure requirements (including any Accounts Direction) and applying suitable accounting policies on a consistent basis;
- · making judgements and estimates on a reasonable basis;
- stating whether applicable accounting standards, as set out in the *Financial Reporting Manual* (FReM), or an organisation's version of it, have been followed, and explain any material departures in the accounts; and
- · preparing the accounts on a going concern basis.

The responsibilities of an Accounting Officer, including responsibility for the propriety and regularity of the public finances for which an Accounting Officer is answerable, for keeping proper records and safeguarding assets, are set out in chapter 3 of *Managing Public Money* issued by the Treasury.

#### Analysis of operating appropriations in aid (A in A)

			£'000
	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
RfR 1: To undertake the work of the Parlia Commissioner for England	amentary Commissioner for Admir	nistration and the	Health Service
Programme of which:	420	420	347
Sale of goods and services	420	420	347
Total RfR 1	420†	420	347
† Amount that may be applied as operating appropriation Services Ombudsman for Wales, the Scottish Public Serv Administration in England and the Commissioner for Injon of staff on loan.	vices Ombudsman, the Northern Ireland Omb	udsman, the Commissio	oner for Local

# Analysis of Consolidated Fund extra receipts

						£'000
		9-10 vision		8-09 vision		7-08 turn
				Receipts		
Recovery of costs of staff on loan $\Phi$	-		-	-	93	2
Total	-	- <i>-</i>	-		93	2

#### **Departmental Expenditure Limits and Administration budgets**

£'000

	Voted	Non-voted	Total
Resource DEL	34,226	187	34,413
of which:†			
Administration budget	-	-	-
Near-cash in RDEL	31,806	587	32,393
Capital DEL††	2,100	-	2,100
Less Depreciation†††	-2,336	-	-2,336
Total DEL	33,990	187	34,177

<sup>†</sup> The total of the 'Administration Budget' and 'Near-cash in Resource DEL' figures may well be greater than total resource DEL, due to the definitions overlapping.

# Comparison of provision sought with final provision and forecast outturn for the previous year

The total net resource sought for 2009-10 of £34,226,000 is 21.6 per cent higher than the final net provision for 2008-09 of £28,136,000 and 39.3 per cent higher than the forecast outturn for 2008-09 of £24,572,000.

#### Cash which may be retained to offset expenditure

£'000

			2 000
	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
Cash which may be retained by the department to offset expenditure in the year due to its relationship with income (operating and non-operating) that has been, or will be, appropriated in aid.	420	420	347

<sup>††</sup> Capital DEL includes items treated as resource in Estimates and accounts but which are treated as Capital DEL in budgets.

<sup>†††</sup> Depreciation, which forms part of resource DEL, is excluded from total DEL since capital DEL includes capital spending and to include depreciation of those assets would lead to double counting.

# **House of Lords**

#### Introduction

1. This Estimate covers the reimbursement of Members' expenses incurred by them for the purpose of their parliamentary duty together with the administrative and accommodation costs of the House of Lords. It includes the payment of staff salaries and pensions, supplies, catering services, the House of Lords' share of the accommodation and security costs for the Parliamentary Estate shared with the House of Commons, financial assistance to opposition parties and grants in aid to Parliamentary bodies.

- 2. Control is vested in the House of Lords' House Committee, appointed each session. The spending plans provide for a uniform level of the service to House and its Committees.
- 3. Symbols are explained in the Introduction to this booklet.

# **House of Lords**

#### Part I

	£
Request for Resources 1: Members' expenses and administration, etc.	117,341,000
Total net resource requirement	117,341,000
Net cash requirement	98,068,000
Net cash requirement	98,068,00

Amounts required in the year ending 31 March 2010 for expenditure by the House of Lords on:

#### RfR 1: Members' expenses and administration, etc.

Members' expenses; administrative and accommodation costs, including staff salaries and pensions; security; stationery; printing; financial assistance to opposition parties; grants in aid to Parliamentary bodies; and associated non-cash items.

The House of Lords Administration will account for this Estimate.

			£
	Net total	Allocated in Vote on Account	Balance to complete
RfR 1	117,341,000	49,877,000	67,464,000
Total net resource requirement	117,341,000	49,877,000	67,464,000
Net cash requirement	98,068,000	39,024,000	59,044,000

# Part II: Subhead detail

										£'000
				2009-10 Provisio					2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
	Admin 1	Other Current	Resource Grants	Gross Total	A in A	Net Total	Cap Capital 7	ital Non- operating A in A 8	Net Total Resources	Net Total Resources 10
RfR	1: Members' exp			on, etc.	7,458	117,341	15,309	-	112,418	
Spei	nding in Departm	iental Expen	diture Limi	ts (DEL)						
Cen	tral Government s	spending								
A	Administration -	71,379	6,792	78,171	6,248	71,923	1,270	-	66,002	58,446
В	Works Services	43,809	-	43,809	1,210	42,599	14,039	-	44,296	39,052
Spei	nding in Annually	y Managed E	Expenditure	(AME)						
Cen	tral Government s	spending								
C	Administration -	-3,200	6,019	2,819	-	2,819	-	-	2,120	24,002
Tota	al for Estimate:	111,988	12,811	124,799	7,458	117,341	15,309	-	112,418	121,500

# Part II: Resource to cash reconciliation

			£'000
	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
Net Resource Requirement	117,341	112,418	121,500
Voted capital items			
Capital	15,309	9,825	31,052
Less Non-operating A-in-A	-	-	-
Total net voted capital	15,309	9,825	31,052
Accruals to cash adjustment			
Adjustments to remove non-cash items:			
Cost of Capital charges	-17,882	-19,621	-16,740
Depreciation	-8,999	-9,666	-31,251
New provisions and adjustments to previous provisions	-11,042	-10,982	-7,889
Profit/loss on sale of assets	-	-	-
Prior period adjustments	-	-	-
Other non-cash items	-110	-110	-95
Increase (+) / Decrease (-) in stock	15	10	-15
Increase (+) / Decrease (-) in debtors	50	150	-503
Increase (-) / Decrease (+) in creditors	261	1,546	-182
Use of provisions	3,125	3,150	2,871
Total accruals to cash adjustments	-34,582	-35,523	-53,804
Excess cash to be CFERd	-	-	-
Net Cash Requirement	98,068	86,720	98,748

# Part III: Extra receipts payable to the Consolidated Fund

No CFER income or receipts are expected in 2009-10 or 2008-09. None were received in 2007-08.

# **Forecast Operating Cost Statement**

			£'000
	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
Net Programme Costs			
RfR 1	117,341	112,418	121,500
Non-voted	-	-	
Total Net Programme costs	117,341	112,418	121,500
<b>Total Net Operating Cost</b>	117,341	112,418	121,500
of which:			
Net Resource Requirement	117,341	112,418	121,500
Non-voted expenditure	-	-	-
Consolidated Fund Extra Receipts	_	-	_
Reduction in planned spend unable to be included in Estimate	-	-	-
Resource Budget	117,341	112,418	121,500

# **Notes to the Main Estimate**

#### Reconciliation of resource expenditure between Estimates, Accounts and Budgets

ţ١	000	
æ	vvv	

	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
Net Resource Requirement (Estimates)	117,341	112,418	121,500
Adjustments to remove:			
Provision voted for earlier years	-	-	-
Adjustments to additionally include:			
Non-voted expenditure in the OCS	-	-	-
Consolidated Fund Extra Receipts in the OCS	-	-	-
Reductions in planned spend unable to be included in Estimate	-	-	-
Other adjustments	-	-	-
Net Operating Cost (Accounts)	117,341	112,418	121,500
Adjustments to remove:			
Gains / losses from sale of capital assets	-	-	-
Capital grants	-	-	-
European Union income related to capital grants	-	-	-
Voted expenditure outside the budget	-	-	-
Adjustments to additionally include:			
Other Consolidated Fund Extra Receipts	-	-	-
Resource consumption of non departmental public bodies	-	-	-
Unallocated resource provision	-	-	-
Other adjustments	-	-	-
Resource Budget (Budget)	117,341	112,418	121,500
of which:			
Departmental Expenditure Limits (DEL)	114,522	110,298	97,498
Annually Managed Expenditure (AME)	2,819	2,120	24,002

#### Reconciliation of capital expenditure between Estimates and Budgets

£'000

2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
		Outturn
15,309	9,825	31,052
-	-	-
-	-	-
-	-	-
-	-	-
-	-	-
-	-	-
-	-	-
-	-	-
-	-	-
-	-	-
15,309	9,825	31,052
15,309	9,825	31,052
	- - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - -	

#### Notes to the Main Estimate (continued)

#### **Explanation of Accounting Officer responsibilities**

The Accounting Officer prepares resource accounts for each financial year.

The following appointment made by Her Majesty by Letters Patent includes the role of ex-officio Accounting Officer for the Request for Resources within this Estimate:

#### **Request for Resources 1:** Michael Pownall, Clerk of the Parliaments

Michael Pownall, has personal responsibility for the proper presentation of the resource accounts and their transmission to the Comptroller and Auditor General. Michael Pownall is also responsible for the use of public money and stewardship of assets.

In discharging these responsibilities particular regard is given to:

- · Observing any accounting and disclosure requirements (including any Accounts Direction) and applying suitable accounting policies on a consistent basis;
- · making judgements and estimates on a reasonable basis;
- · stating whether applicable accounting standards, as set out in the *Financial Reporting Manual* (FReM), or an organisation's version of it, have been followed, and explain any material departures in the accounts; and
- · preparing the accounts on a going concern basis.

The responsibilities of an Accounting Officer, including responsibility for the propriety and regularity of the public finances for which an Accounting Officer is answerable, for keeping proper records and safeguarding assets, are set out in chapter 3 of *Managing Public Money* issued by the Treasury.

# Notes to the Main Estimate (continued)

#### Analysis of operating appropriations in aid (A in A)

			£'000
	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
RfR 1: Members' expenses and administration, etc.			
TIX 1. Members expenses and administration, etc.			
Programme	7,458	8,577	6,117
•	7,458	8,577	6,117
Programme	<b>7,458</b> 5,925	<b>8,577</b> 5,983	,
Programme of which:	,	,	<b>6,117</b> 5,519 598

<sup>†</sup> Amount that may be applied as operating appropriations in aid in addition to the net total arising from: judicial proceedings; private bills; taxation of costs; reproduction of works of art; fees etc; refreshment department sales; rental income; and other charges.

Total Operating A in A	7,458	8,577	6,117
------------------------	-------	-------	-------

#### Notes to the Main Estimate (continued)

#### **Departmental Expenditure Limits and Administration budgets**

£'000

	Voted	Non-voted	Total
Resource DEL of which:†	114,522	-	114,522
Administration budget	-	-	-
Near-cash in RDEL	79,308	-	79,308
Capital DEL††	15,309	-	15,309
Less Depreciation†††	-8,999	-	-8,999
Total DEL	120,832	-	120,832

<sup>†</sup> The total of the 'Administration Budget' and 'Near-cash in Resource DEL' figures may well be greater than total resource DEL, due to the definitions overlapping.

# Comparison of provision sought with final provision and forecast outturn for the previous year

The total net resource sought for 2009-10 of £117,341,000 is 4.4 per cent higher than the final net provision for 2008-09 of £112,418,000 and 5.2 per cent higher than the forecast outturn for 2008-09 of £111,513,000.

#### Cash which may be retained to offset expenditure

Cash which may be retained by the department to offset expenditure in the year due to its relationship with income (operating and non-operating) that has been, or will be, appropriated in aid.

<sup>††</sup> Capital DEL includes items treated as resource in Estimates and accounts but which are treated as Capital DEL in budgets.

<sup>†††</sup> Depreciation, which forms part of resource DEL, is excluded from total DEL since capital DEL includes capital spending and to include depreciation of those assets would lead to double counting.

# **House of Commons: Members**

#### Introduction

1. This Estimate remunerates and supports Members of the House of Commons in dsicharging their duties and responsibilities, in the constituency, in Parliament and elsewhere.

#### 2.It funds:

- payment of parliamentary salaries and associated pension contributions;
- reimbursement of certain expendnses incurred by Members (including travel, office costs staff and equipment);
- payment for insurance;
- central provision of IT equipement;
- provision of training for Members and their staff:
- other associated costs and non-cash items:

It also provides for financial assistance to Opposition parties to support them in the discharge of their parliamentary or representative duties, and an Exchequer contribution to the Members' Fund.

3. Symbols are explained in the Introduction to this booklet.

## **House of Commons: Members**

### Part I

Request for Resources 1: Members' salaries, allowances and other costs

183,200,000

Total net resource requirement

183,200,000

Net cash requirement

179,640,000

Amounts required in the year ending 31 March 2010 for expenditure by the House of Commons: Members on:

#### RfR 1: Members' salaries, allowances and other costs

Remunerating and supporting the Members of the House of Commons in discharging their duties and responsibilities in the constituency, in Parliament and elsewhere by funding: payment of parliamentary salaries and associated pension contributions; reimbursement of certain expenses incurred by Members (including travel, office costs, staff and equipment); payment for insurance; central provision of IT equipment; provision of training for Members and their staff; financial assistance to Opposition parties to support them in the discharge of their parliamentary or representative functions; an Exchequer contribution to the Members' Fund; other associated costs; and non-cash items.

The Clerk of the House of Commons will account for this Estimate.

	Net total	Allocated in Vote on Account	Balance to complete
RfR 1	183,200,000	79,560,000	103,640,000
Total net resource requirement	183,200,000	79,560,000	103,640,000
Net cash requirement	179,640,000	78,885,000	100,755,000

# Part II: Subhead detail

										£'000
				2009-10 Provisio					2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
			Resour	ces			Сар			
		Other						Non- operating	Net Total	Net Total
	Admin	Current	Grants	<b>Gross Total</b>	A in A	Net Total	Capital	A in A	Resources	Resources
	1	. 2	3	3 4		5 6	7	8	9	10
	1: Members' s - nding in Depar	175,744	7,456	183,200		- 183,200	101	1	176,800	159,310
Cen	tral Governmer	nt spending								
A	Members' sal	laries, allowanc	es and other	costs						
	-	175,744	7,456	183,200		- 183,200	101	1	176,800	159,310
Tota	al for Estimate	155 544	7,456	183,200		- 183,200	101	1	176,800	159,310

# Part II: Resource to cash reconciliation

			£'000
	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
Net Resource Requirement	183,200	176,800	159,310
Voted capital items			
Capital	101	102	51
Less Non-operating A-in-A	1	2	1
Total net voted capital	100	100	50
Accruals to cash adjustment			
Adjustments to remove non-cash items:			
Cost of Capital charges	3,850	4,100	3,831
Depreciation	-710	-600	-719
New provisions and adjustments to previous provisions	-6,700	-5,000	-2,500
Profit/loss on sale of assets	-	-	1
Prior period adjustments	-	-	-
Other non-cash items	-100	-100	-50
Increase (+) / Decrease (-) in stock	-	-	-
Increase (+) / Decrease (-) in debtors	-	-	292
Increase (-) / Decrease (+) in creditors	-	-	-226
Use of provisions	-	-	
Total accruals to cash adjustments	-3,660	-1,600	629
Excess cash to be CFERd	-	-	-
Net Cash Requirement	179,640	175,300	159,989

# Part III: Extra receipts payable to the Consolidated Fund

No CFER income or receipts are expected in 2009-10 or 2008-09. None were received in 2007-08.

# **Forecast Operating Cost Statement**

			£'000
	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
Net Programme Costs			
RfR 1	183,200	176,800	159,310
Non-voted	-	-	-
Total Net Programme costs	183,200	176,800	159,310
<b>Total Net Operating Cost</b>	183,200	176,800	159,310
of which:			
Net Resource Requirement	183,200	176,800	159,310
Non-voted expenditure	-	-	-
Consolidated Fund Extra Receipts	-	-	-
Reduction in planned spend unable to be included in Estimate	-	-	-
Resource Budget	183,200	176,800	159,311

### **Notes to the Main Estimate**

### Reconciliation of resource expenditure between Estimates, Accounts and Budgets

	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
Net Resource Requirement (Estimates)	183,200	176,800	159,310
Adjustments to remove:			
Provision voted for earlier years	-	=	-
Adjustments to additionally include:			
Non-voted expenditure in the OCS	-	-	=
Consolidated Fund Extra Receipts in the OCS	-	-	-
Reductions in planned spend unable to be included in Estimate	-	-	-
Other adjustments	-	-	-
Net Operating Cost (Accounts)	183,200	176,800	159,310
Adjustments to remove:			
Gains / losses from sale of capital assets	<del>-</del>	-	1
Capital grants	-	-	=
European Union income related to capital grants	<del>-</del>	-	-
Voted expenditure outside the budget	-	-	-
Adjustments to additionally include:			
Other Consolidated Fund Extra Receipts	-	-	-
Resource consumption of non departmental public bodies	-	-	-
Unallocated resource provision	<u>-</u>	-	-
Other adjustments	<u>-</u>	_	_
Resource Budget (Budget)	183,200	176,800	159,311
of which:	,	-, -,	,
Departmental Expenditure Limits (DEL)	183,200	176,800	159,311
Annually Managed Expenditure (AME)		- -	-

### Reconciliation of capital expenditure between Estimates and Budgets

£'000

			£ 000
	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
Net Voted Capital (Estimates)  Adjustments to remove:	100	100	50
Provision voted for earlier years  Adjustments to additionally include:	-	-	-
Other Consolidated Fund Extra Receipts	_	_	_
Capital spending by non-departmental public bodies	-	_	_
Capital grants	-	-	-
European Union income related to capital grants	-	-	-
Supported capital expenditure (revenue)	-	-	-
Capital spending by levy funded bodies	-	-	-
Unallocated capital provision	-	-	-
Reductions in planned spend unable to be included in Estimate	-	-	-
Other adjustments	-	-	-
Capital Budget (Budget) of which:	100	100	50
Departmental Expenditure Limits (DEL)	100	100	50
Annually Managed Expenditure (AME)	-	-	-

### **Explanation of Accounting Officer responsibilities**

The Accounting Officer prepares resource accounts for each financial year.

The following Accounting Officer appointments have been made by the Speaker for the Request for Resources within this Estimate:

**Request for Resources 1:** Dr M R Jack, Clerk of the House of Commons

Dr M R Jack, has personal responsibility for the proper presentation of the resource accounts and their transmission to the Comptroller and Auditor General. Dr M R Jack is also responsible for the use of public money and stewardship of assets.

In discharging these responsibilities particular regard is given to:

- · Observing any accounting and disclosure requirements (including any Accounts Direction) and applying suitable accounting policies on a consistent basis;
- · making judgements and estimates on a reasonable basis;
- · stating whether applicable accounting standards, as set out in the *Financial Reporting Manual* (FReM), or an organisation's version of it, have been followed, and explain any material departures in the accounts; and
- · preparing the accounts on a going concern basis.

The responsibilities of an Accounting Officer, including responsibility for the propriety and regularity of the public finances for which an Accounting Officer is answerable, for keeping proper records and safeguarding assets, are set out in chapter 3 of *Managing Public Money* issued by the Treasury.

### Analysis of non-operating appropriations in aid (A in A)

			£'000
	2009-10 Provision	2008-09 Provision	2007-08 Outturn
RfR 1: Members' salaries, allowances and ot	her costs		
Programme	1	2	1
of which:			
Sale of assets	1	2	1
Other income (including receipts)	-	-	-
Total RfR 1	1†	2	1
† Amount that may be applied as non-operating appropria	tions in aid, arising from: the sale of IT equ	uipment.	
Total Non-Operating A in A	1	2	1

### **Departmental Expenditure Limits and Administration budgets**

£'000

	Voted	Non-voted	Total
Resource DEL	183,200	-	183,200
of which:†			
Administration budget	-	-	-
Near-cash in RDEL	179,540	-	179,540
Capital DEL††	100	-	100
Less Depreciation†††	-710	-	-710
Total DEL	182,590	-	182,590

<sup>†</sup> The total of the 'Administration Budget' and 'Near-cash in Resource DEL' figures may well be greater than total resource DEL, due to the definitions overlapping.

# Comparison of provision sought with final provision and forecast outturn for the previous year

The total net resource sought for 2009-10 of £183,200,000 is 3.6 per cent higher than the final net provision for 2008-09 of £176,800,000 and 10.9 per cent higher than the forecast outturn for 2008-09 of £165,246,000.

### Cash which may be retained to offset expenditure

£'000

2009-10
Provision

2008-09
Provision

Cash which may be retained by the department to offset
expenditure in the year due to its relationship with income
(operating and non-operating) that has been, or will be, appropriated in aid.

<sup>††</sup> Capital DEL includes items treated as resource in Estimates and accounts but which are treated as Capital DEL in budgets.

<sup>†††</sup> Depreciation, which forms part of resource DEL, is excluded from total DEL since capital DEL includes capital spending and to include depreciation of those assets would lead to double counting.

### Grants in aid

RfR/Section	Body	£'000
RfR1 A	Financial assistance to Opposition parties ♥	7,196
RfR1 A	Exchequer contribution to the Members' Fund ♥	215
RfR1 A	Other ♥	45

Printed in the UK by The Stationery Office Limited on behalf of the Controller of Her Majesty's Stationery Office ID 6152405 - 06/09



Published by TSO (The Stationery Office) and available from:

#### Online

www.tsoshop.co.uk

#### Mail, Telephone Fax & E-Mail

TSO

PO Box 29, Norwich, NR3 IGN
Telephone orders/General enquiries 0870 600 5522
Order through the Parliamentary Hotline Lo-Call 0845 7 023474
Fax orders: 0870 600 5533
E-mail: customer.services@tso.co.uk
Textphone: 0870 240 3701

#### The Parliamentary Bookshop

12 Bridge Street, Parliament Square, London SW1A 2JX Telephone orders/General enquiries 020 7219 3890 Fax orders: 020 7219 3866 Email: bookshop@parliament.uk Internet: http://www.bookshop.parliament.uk

### TSO@Blackwell and other Accredited Agents

#### Customers can also order publications from

TSO Ireland 16 Arthur Street, Belfast BT | 4GD 028 9023 845 | Fax 028 9023 540 |

